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 OSAGE NATION CODE 
 
 OSAGE NATION CONSTITUTION 
 
 PREAMBLE 
 
 

 
Having resolved to live in harmony, we now come tog ether so that we may once 
more unite as a Nation and as a People, calling upo n the fundamental values 
that we hold sacred: Justice, Fairness, Compassion,  Respect for and Protection 
of Child, Elder, All Fellow Beings, and Self. 
 
Paying homage to generations of Osage leaders of th e past and present, we give 
thanks for their wisdom and courage. Acknowledging our ancient tribal order as 
the foundation of our present government, first ref ormed in the 1881 
Constitution of the Osage Nation, we continue our l egacy by again reorganizing 
our government. 
 
This Constitution, created by Osage People, hereby grants to every Osage 
citizen a vote that is equal to all others and form s a government that is 
accountable to the citizens of the Osage Nation. 
 
We, the Osage People, based on centuries of being a  People, now strengthen our 
government in order to preserve and perpetuate a fu ll and abundant Osage way of 
life that benefits all Osages, living and as yet un born. 
 
 ARTICLE I  
 TITLE  
Title  
 
This tribe shall hereafter be referred to as The Os age Nation, formerly known 
as the Osage Tribe of Indians of Oklahoma. 
 
 ARTICLE II  
 TERRITORY AND JURISDICTION  
 
 
§ 1. Territory  
 
The territory of the Osage Nation shall include the  Osage Reservation, duly 
established by the Congress of the United States pu rsuant to (1) the Treaty 
between the United States of America and the Great and Little Osage Indians, 
Sept. 29, 1865, 14 Stat. 687; (2) Article 16 of the  Treaty between the United 
States of America and the Cherokee Nation of Indian s, July 19, 1866, 14 Stat. 
799; and (3) the Act of June 5, 1872, ch. 310, 17 S tat. 228 (An Act to Confirm 
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to the Great and Little Osage Indians a Reservation  in the Indian Territory), 
and all other lands under federally-restricted stat us title to which is held by 
the Nation or the People, or by the United States i n trust on behalf of the 
Nation or the People, and any such additional lands  as are hereafter acquired 
and similarly held by the Nation or the People or b y the United States on 
behalf of the Nation or the People. Territory is de fined as, but is not limited 
to, air, water, surface, sub-surface, natural resou rces and any interest 
therein, notwithstanding the issuance of any patent  or right of way in fee or 
otherwise, by the governments of the United States or the Osage Nation, 
existing and/or in the future. 
 
§ 2. Jurisdiction  
 
The jurisdiction of the Osage Nation shall extend o ver all persons, subjects, 
property, and over all activities that occur within  the territory of the Osage 
Nation and over all Osage citizens, subjects, prope rty and activities outside 
such territory affecting the rights and laws of the  Osage Nation. 
 
Nothing in this Article shall be construed to limit  or impair the ability of 
the Osage Nation to exercise its jurisdiction withi n or without its territory 
based upon its inherent sovereign authority as a na tion of Osage People. 
 
 ARTICLE III  
 MEMBERSHIP 
 
 
§ 1. Base membership roll  
 
The base membership of the Osage Nation shall consi st of those persons whose 
names appear on the final roll of the Osage Tribe o f Indians pursuant to the 
Act of June 28, 1906 (34 Stat. 539). 
 
§ 2. Qualifications for membership  
 
All lineal descendants of those Osages listed on th e 1906 Roll have the right 
to membership in the Osage Nation, and those enroll ed members shall constitute 
the citizenry subject to the provisions of this Con stitution and to the laws 
enacted and regulations approved pursuant to this C onstitution. 
 
ONCR 13–19, approved at 2014 general election. 
 
§ 3. Dual enrollment  
 
An enrolled member of the Osage Nation can choose t o be dually enrolled as a 
member of another Indian tribe without forfeiting O sage membership. 
 
§ 4. Membership laws  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall have the power and is required to regulate 
membership and maintain a correct roll of all Osage s enrolled as members of the 
Osage Nation. The Osage Nation Congress shall enact  laws, not inconsistent with 
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this Constitution, prescribing rules and regulation s governing membership, 
including application and appeal procedures, loss o f membership, and the 
adoption of members. 
 
 ARTICLE IV  
 DECLARATION OF RIGHTS 
 
 
§ 1. Popular sovereignty  
 
All political power is vested in and derived from t he Osage People. All 
government of right originates with the Osage Peopl e, is founded upon their 
will only, and is instituted solely for the good of  the whole. 
 
§ 2. Self-government  
 
The Osage People have the exclusive right of govern ing themselves as a free, 
sovereign, and independent nation as done from time  immemorial. 
 
§ 3. Inalienable rights of Osage citizens  
 
There shall be certain inalienable rights, which sh all not be abridged or 
denied by any branch/department of the Osage Nation  government or by any 
official of the government. Furthermore nothing in this Constitution shall be 
interpreted in a way that would diminish the rights  and privileges of any 
person within the jurisdiction of the Osage Nation.  The Osage Nation government 
in exercising sovereign powers shall not: 
 
A. make or enforce any law prohibiting the free exe rcise of religion, or 
abridging the freedom of speech or the press, or th e right of the people 
peaceably to assemble and to petition for redress o f grievances; 
 
B. violate the right of the people to be secure in their persons, houses, 
papers, and effects against unreasonable search and  seizures, nor issue 
warrants, but upon probable cause, supported by oat h or affirmation, and 
particularly describing the place to be searched an d the person or thing to be 
seized; 
 
C. subject any person for the same offense to be tw ice put in jeopardy; 
 
D. compel any person in any criminal case to be a w itness against himself or 
herself; 
 
E. take any private property for a public use that is not fully justified as 
being in the best interest of all the people nor ta ke without just 
compensation; 
 
F. deny to any person in criminal proceeding the ri ght to a speedy and public 
trial, to be informed of the nature and cause of th e accusation, to be 
confronted with the witnesses against him or her, t o have compulsory process 
for obtaining witnesses in his or her favor, and at  his or her own expense to 
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have the assistance of counsel for his or her defen se; 
 
G. require excessive bail, impose excessive fines, inflict cruel and unusual 
punishments, and in no event impose for conviction of any offense any penalty 
or punishment greater than allowed by federal law; 
 
H. deny to any person within its jurisdiction the e qual protection of its laws 
or deprive any person of liberty or property withou t due process of law; 
 
I. pass any bill of attainder or ex post facto law;  
 
J. deny any person accused of an offense punishable  by imprisonment the right, 
upon request, to a trial by jury of not less than s ix persons. 
 
ONCR 15–04, approved at 2016 general election. 
 
§ 4. Remedies  
 
No person shall be entitled to an award of monetary  damages, as a form of 
relief, in the Osage Trial Court for any violation of these rights; unless the 
Osage Nation Congress may by law provide for moneta ry damages as a form of 
relief for such violations, when relief would best serve the interests of the 
Osage Nation or that of justice. 
 
§ 5. Rights of mineral royalty interest holders  
 
The Osage Nation Government shall not create any la w or ordinance pertaining to 
the mineral royalties from the Osage Mineral Estate  that acts in conflict with 
federal law and regulations. 
 
 ARTICLE V  
 DISTRIBUTION OF POWERS OF GOVERNMENT 
 
§ 1. Governing powers  
 
The powers of the government of the Osage Nation sh all be vested in three (3) 
separate branches: the Legislative, the Executive, and the Judicial. 
 
§ 2. Separation of powers  
 
The Legislative, Executive and Judicial branches of  government shall be 
separate and distinct and no person or collection o f persons, charged with 
official duties under one of those branches, shall exercise any power properly 
vested in either of the others except as expressly provided in the Osage Nation 
Constitution. 
 
§ 3. Supremacy clause  
 
The Osage Nation Constitution shall be the Supreme law for the Osage Nation 
over all territory and persons within the jurisdict ion of the Osage Nation. 
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 ARTICLE VI  
 LEGISLATURE 
 
§ 1. Legislative power  
 
The legislative power of the Osage Nation, except f or the initiative and 
referendum powers reserved to the People as provide d in this Constitution, is 
hereby vested in one legislative body to be called the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
 
§ 2. Composition  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall be composed of twel ve (12) representatives to 
be initially elected at large, by qualified Osage v oters, without regard to 
their district of residency. Nothing within this pr ovision prohibits the Osage 
Nation Congress from equitably apportioning distric ts for the election of 
representatives hereafter. 
 
§ 3. Term of office  
 
For the first election under this Constitution, the  twelve (12) positions in 
the Osage Nation Congress shall be arranged in orde r to establish a system of 
staggered terms of office whereby six (6) represent atives shall be elected to 
serve a six (6) year term and six (6) representativ es shall be elected to serve 
a four (4) year term. Thereafter, all members of th e Osage Nation Congress 
shall be elected to four (4) year terms with electi ons of half of the positions 
to be held every two (2) years or biennially commen cing in 2010. All elected 
and/or appointed officials of the Osage Nation Cong ress shall serve until their 
successors are duly elected and installed. 
 
§ 4. Qualifications  
 
Enrolled members of the Osage Nation, who are at le ast twenty-five (25) years 
of age on that date of the election, who have never  been convicted of a felony, 
are eligible to serve as members of the Osage Natio n Congress. 
 
§ 5. Disqualifications  
 
No member of the Osage Nation Congress shall hold a ny other tribal office or 
position of profit under the Osage Nation during th e term for which the member 
is elected or appointed. No member of the Osage Nat ion Congress shall hold any 
other tribal office under another Indian nation dur ing his or her term of 
office. The Osage Nation Congress may prescribe fur ther disqualifications. 
 
§ 6. Vacancies  
 
Any vacancy in the Osage Nation Congress shall be f illed for the unexpired term 
in such manner as may be provided by law, or, if no  provision be made by law, 
by appointment of the Principal Chief for the balan ce of the term. 
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§ 7. Compensation  
 
The annual salary and expense allowance of members of the Osage Nation Congress 
shall be fixed at the first session of the legislat ure held after the Osage 
Nation Constitution takes effect. Presiding officer s may receive increased 
compensation for their duties. 
 
Compensation may be increased or decreased by law f rom time to time thereafter, 
but no increase or decrease shall be effective unti l the legislative year 
following the next general election for members of the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
§ 8. Election of officers  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall select from amongst  its members a Speaker, who 
shall be the Presiding Officer, and such other offi cers as deemed necessary. 
The Speaker and other duly elected officers may vot e on all matters before the 
Osage Nation Congress. 
 
§ 9. Quorum  
 
The presence of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the wh ole number of the members of 
the Congress shall be necessary to constitute a mee ting of the congressional 
house for the exercise of its powers. 
 
§ 10. Sessions  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall convene twice annua lly in regular session, so 
that six (6) months shall not intervene between the  last sitting of the 
Congress and its first sitting in the next session.  Regular sessions shall 
convene on such day and at such time as the Osage N ation Congress shall 
determine by law. 
 

 
 
At the written request of two-thirds (2/3) of the m embers, the Speaker shall 
convene the Osage Nation Congress in special sessio n. The Principal Chief may 
convene the Osage Nation Congress in special sessio n. 
 
Regular sessions shall be limited to a period of tw enty-four (24) days, and 
special sessions shall be limited to a period of te n (10) days. Any session may 
be extended a total of not more than three (3) days . Such extension shall be 
granted by the Speaker at the written request of tw o-thirds (2/3) of the 
members or may be granted by the Principal Chief. 
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall not adjourn during any session of the 



 

7 
 

legislature for more than three (3) days, Sundays e xcepted, or to any other 
place. 
 
The Osage Nation Congress may only meet in the inte rim, the period of time 
between two sessions, by Interim Committee(s) to st udy a particular subject or 
subjects in order to make recommendations to the ne xt regular session of the 
legislature. 
 
§ 11. Rules of procedure  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall adopt uniform rules  of procedure for conducting 
the business of the Congress. The Osage Nation Cong ress shall keep and publish 
a journal of its proceedings and the yeas and nays,  when taken on any question, 
shall be entered in the journals. A member may be e xpelled from the floor for 
disorderly or contemptuous behavior by a vote of tw o-thirds (2/3) of all 
members of the Osage Nation Congress present. 
 
§ 12. Enactment of laws  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall establish the proce dure for enactment of bills 
into law. No laws shall be made except by statute a nd no statute shall be 
enacted except by bill. No bill shall be passed wit hout the concurrence of a 
majority of the members of the Osage Nation Congres s. Each law shall embrace 
but one subject, which shall be expressed in its ti tle. The enacting clause of 
each law of the Osage Nation shall be: "Be it enact ed by the Congress of the 
Osage Nation." Every bill that has passed by an aff irmative majority vote shall 
be signed by the presiding officer of the Osage Nat ion Congress to certify that 
the procedural requirements for passage have been m et and shall be presented 
forthwith to the Principal Chief for approval. 
 
§ 13. Special requirements for the amendment of law s to protect assets  
 
When a law requires an affirmative supermajority to  access Osage Nation assets, 
the number of votes needed to lower the supermajori ty requirement shall be 
equal to or greater than the supermajority threshol d established in law. 
 
ONCR 13–20, approved at 2014 general election. 
 
§ 14. Presentation of bills to Principal Chief; vet o 
 
Every bill passed in conformity to the rules of the  Osage Nation Congress shall 
be presented to the Principal Chief. If approved, t he Principal Chief shall 
sign it and notify the Congress of that fact. If a bill is vetoed by the 
Principal Chief, it shall be returned with objectio ns to the Osage Nation 
Congress. The objections shall be entered in the jo urnal. If, after 
reconsideration, at least three-fourths (3/4) or ni ne (9) members of Congress 
vote to pass the bill, it shall become law. Any bil l not returned by the 
Principal Chief within five (5) days, Sundays and h olidays excepted, after it 
is presented becomes a law as if signed by the Prin cipal Chief. Any bill passed 
during the last three (3) days of a session may be presented to the Principal 
Chief during the three (3) days following the day o f final adjournment, and the 
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Principal Chief may sign or not sign. If not signed , the bill does not become 
law. 
 
If a bill presented to the Principal Chief contains  several items of 
appropriation of money, he may veto one or more of the items while approving 
the bill. At the time the bill is signed, the Princ ipal Chief shall append to 
it a statement of the items vetoed, and the vetoed items shall not take effect. 
If the legislature is in session, he shall transmit  to Congress a copy of the 
statement, and the items vetoed shall be separately  reconsidered. If on 
reconsideration, any item is approved by three four ths (3/4) of the members 
elected to Congress, it is a part of the law notwit hstanding the objections. 
 
Laws passed by the legislature become effective six ty (60) days after 
enactment. The Osage Nation Congress may, by concur rence of two-thirds (2/3) of 
the membership, provide for another effective date.  
 
§ 15. Presentation of orders, resolutions, and vote s to Principal Chief  
 
Each order, resolution or vote, except such as rela te to the business or 
adjournment of the legislature, shall be presented to the Principal Chief and 
is subject to a veto with an override provision. 
 
§ 16. Necessary laws  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall pass all laws neces sary to carry into effect 
the provisions of the Osage Nation Constitution. 
 
§ 17. Disclosure of private interest  
 
A member of the Osage Nation Congress who has a per sonal or private interest in 
any measure or bill, proposed or pending before the  legislature, shall disclose 
the fact and shall not vote thereon. 
 
§ 18. Power of removal  
 
The Osage Congress shall have the power to remove e lected and appointed 
officials of the Osage Nation, and said removal mus t be conducted in accordance 
with Article XII of the Osage Nation Constitution 
 
§ 19. Public proceedings  
 
All proceedings of the Osage Nation Congress shall be open and public, except 
in cases that require confidentiality. In such case s, an Executive Session may 
be convened when duly voted upon in an open meeting . 
 
§ 20. Executive sessions  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall establish procedure s to convene an Executive 
Session of its own members. 
 
§ 21. Legislative accountability  
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To assist the Osage People in holding their Legisla ture accountable, at the 
convening of each regular session of the Osage Nati on Congress, the Speaker 
shall report the legislative priorities of Congress  for said session and, at 
the close of each regular session, report the actio n taken by Congress. 
 
§ 22. Legislative committees, commissions, etc.  
 
The Osage Nation Congress may establish and appoint  any subordinate commission, 
committee or other body. Members of the Osage Natio n Congress may be appointed 
to serve on any such body, excepting any and all Tr ibal Enterprise Boards. 
 
§ 23. Merit based employment system  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall establish a system under which the merit 
principle will govern the employment of persons by the Osage Nation excluding 
executive staff and other appointed positions servi ng at the will of the Office 
of the Principal Chief as described in Article VII,  Section 14. The Congress 
shall include, within the merit principal system, a  grievance procedure which 
must be exhausted before seeking review in the Tria l Court. The Congress shall 
establish laws that define and limit nepotism in tr ibal government and Tribal 
Enterprise Board employment. 
 
§ 24. Annual budget  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall enact, by law, an a nnual expenditure of funds 
which shall include an appropriation of operating f unds for each branch of the 
government for each fiscal year. The annual budget shall not exceed projected 
revenues. 
 
§ 25. Legislative referendum  
 
The Osage Nation Congress and/or its delegate(s) ma y voluntarily refer proposed 
measures to the Osage People for final approval or rejection. The veto power of 
the Principal Chief shall not extend to measures vo ted on by the Osage People. 
 

ARTICLE VII  
 EXECUTIVE 
 
§ 1. Supreme executive power  
 

 
 
§ 2. Term of office  
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The Principal Chief shall be elected by qualified O sage voters at a general 
election to a term of four (4) years and shall serv e until a successor has been 
elected and installed. The Principal Chief shall be  elected by a majority of 
votes. 
 
§ 3. Qualifications  
 
Enrolled members of the Osage Nation, who are at le ast thirty-five (35) years 
of age on that date of the election, who have never  been convicted of a felony, 
are eligible to become a candidate for the office o f Principal Chief of the 
Osage Nation. 
 
§ 4. Disqualifications  
 
The Principal Chief shall not hold any other office  or position of profit under 
the Osage Nation nor hold any office, be it elected  or appointed, under any 
other tribal government or state, county or federal  government. 
 
§ 5. Composition  
 
The executive branch shall consist of the elected o ffices of Principal Chief 
and Assistant Principal Chief, and all other admini strative offices, 
departments, agencies, and instrumentalities of the  Osage Nation including, but 
not limited to, public trusts, boards, village comm ittees, authorities, and 
commissions. 
 
§ 6. Office of Assistant Principal Chief  
 

 
 
§ 7. Acting Principal Chief  
 
The Assistant Principal Chief shall serve in the te mporary absence of the 
Principal Chief and when serving will have all the privileges, duties and 
powers of that office. 
 
§ 8. Vacancies; absences  
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In the event of a vacancy to the office of Principa l Chief for any reason, the 
Assistant Principal Chief shall succeed to the offi ce for the remaining portion 
of the four (4) year term to which the Principal Ch ief was elected. 
 
In the event of a vacancy to the office of Assistan t Principal Chief for any 
reason, the Principal Chief shall appoint a success or to serve for the balance 
of the term, by and with the advice and consent of the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
Whenever for a period of six (6) months, the Princi pal Chief has been 
continuously absent from office or unable to discha rge the duties of the office 
by reason of mental or physical disability, the off ice shall be deemed vacant. 
The procedures for determining absence and disabili ty shall be prescribed by 
Osage law. 
 
§ 9. Further succession  
 
Provision shall be made by Osage law for succession  to the office of Principal 
Chief and for an acting Principal Chief in the even t that the Assistant 
Principal Chief is unable to succeed to the office or act as Principal Chief. 
In the event that the Assistant Principal Chief is unable to succeed to the 
office or act as Principal Chief the Speaker of the  Congress shall act as 
Principal Chief. 
 
§ 10. Compensation  
 
The annual salary and expense allowance for the off ices of Principal Chief and 
Assistant Principal Chief shall be prescribed by Os age law and shall not be 
increased or diminished during that term of office.  
 
§ 11. Veto  
 
The Principal Chief may veto bills by the Osage Nat ion Congress. The Principal 
Chief may, by veto, strike or reduce items in appro priation bills. The 
Principal Chief shall return any vetoed bills, with  a statement of the 
objection(s), to the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
§ 12. Communicate with legislature; convene legisla ture  
 
The Principal Chief shall communicate to the Osage Nation Congress, by message 
at the opening of each regular session and at such other times as may be deemed 
necessary, the condition of the Nation, and shall i n like manner recommend such 
measures as may be deemed desirable. The Principal Chief may convene the 
legislature by proclamation, and shall state when a ssembled, the purpose for 
which they shall have been convened in a special se ssion whenever the Osage 
People's interest shall require. 
 
§ 13. Establish Department of the Treasury  
 
There shall be established, by Osage law, a Departm ent of the Treasury in the 
Executive Branch and the Principal Chief shall appo int a Treasurer to act as 
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the Chief Financial Officer and administer fiscal p olicy and ensure financial 
accountability of the Osage Nation, by and with the  advice and consent of the 
Osage Nation Congress. The powers and duties of the  Treasurer of the Osage 
Nation shall be prescribed by the Osage Nation Cong ress and will include the 
mandate that an annual financial statement for the Osage Nation government be 
audited by a Certified Public Accountant approved b y the Congress or by 
committee of the Congress and presented to the Cong ress in a timely manner. The 
Treasurer shall accept, receipt for, keep and safeg uard all tribal funds as 
directed by the Congress and shall maintain and pro vide an accurate record of 
such tribal funds. 
 
§ 14. Tribal Enterprise Boards  
 
There shall be established, by Osage law, a Tribal Enterprise Board(s) in the 
Executive Branch, and the Principal Chief shall app oint qualified professionals 
to oversee operations of Osage Nation business ente rprises, by and with the 
advice and consent of the Osage Nation Congress. Th e Osage Nation Congress 
shall reserve the right to review any action taken by the Board, and may 
approve the Annual Plan of Operation for the coming  year. No Osage Nation 
elected official may be appointed to such Board. 
 
§ 15. Appointments  
 
The Principal Chief may appoint executive staff, in  accordance with the budget 
approved by the Congress. The Principal Chief shall  also appoint, subject to 
advice and consent by the Osage Nation Congress, th e members of each board, 
commission or other instrumentality in the executiv e branch whose election or 
appointment is not provided by this constitution or  by law. All appointees 
shall serve at the pleasure of the Principal Chief and shall be exempt 
employees, not subject to the Merit System establis hed at Article VI, Section 
22. 
 
Should the legislature be in regular session, the P rincipal Chief shall submit 
for confirmation the name of an appointee within fo rty-eight (48) hours after 
the appointment is made. Failure of the Osage Natio n Congress to confirm the 
appointment, prior to the end of the session, shall  constitute rejection. 
 
If the legislature is not in regular session, the P rincipal Chief may make 
interim appointments, which shall expire at the end  of the next regular 
session, unless submitted to and confirmed by the O sage Nation Congress during 
that session. 
 
A person not confirmed by the Osage Nation Congress  shall not be appointed to 
the same office during any recess of the legislatur e. 
 
§ 16. Removal power  
 
The Principal Chief may remove from office a person  appointed by the Principal 
Chief's office, except a person appointed for a ter m fixed by this Constitution 
or by Osage law. Removal shall be conducted in acco rdance with Article XII of 
the Osage Nation Constitution. If the legislature i s not in session when the 
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Principal Chief desires to remove an officer, the P rincipal Chief shall call a 
special session for consideration of the proposed r emoval. The session may not 
exceed two (2) days in duration. 
 
§ 17. Offices and records of executive officers  
 
The Principal Chief, Treasurer and other Executive Officers shall keep the 
public records, books and papers at the seat of gov ernment in a manner relating 
to their respective offices as prescribed by Osage law. 
 
§ 18. Seal of the Osage Nation  
 
There shall be a seal of the Osage Nation which sha ll be officially used by the 
Principal Chief and shall be called the Great Seal of the Osage Nation. 
 
 ARTICLE VIII  
 JUDICIARY  
 
§ 1. Judicial powers  
 
The Judicial powers of the Osage Nation are hereby vested in one Supreme Court, 
in a lower Trial Court and in such inferior Courts as the Osage Nation Congress 
may ordain and establish for the development, maint enance and administration of 
the Tribal Justice System. The judicial branch shal l be responsible for 
interpreting the laws of the Osage Nation and its p owers will include, but not 
necessarily be limited to, the trial and adjudicati on of certain civil and 
criminal matters, the redress of grievances, the re solution of disputes and 
judicial review of certain holdings and decisions o f administrative agencies 
and of the Trial Court. 
 
§ 2. Appellate jurisdiction  
 
The appellate jurisdiction of the Supreme Court may  extend to all cases of law 
and equity. The Supreme Court, by appropriate order , may hear appeals, compel 
inferior Courts or their officials to act in accord ance with the law, and 
exercise such other jurisdiction as may be conferre d by statute. The Supreme 
Court shall promulgate rules and procedures relatin g to original and appellate 
jurisdiction. Decisions of the Supreme Court shall be published and indexed and 
shall be final. 
 
§ 3. Composition of Supreme Court; qualifications  
 
The Supreme Court shall consist of one Chief Justic e and two Associate 
Justices. Any member of the Osage Nation, who is at  least forty (40) years of 
age and duly licensed to practice law for no less t han ten (10) years, is 
eligible for the office of Chief Justice. Anyone du ly licensed to practice law 
for no less than five (5) years, is eligible for th e office of Associate 
Justice. The Justices shall serve until their succe ssors are duly appointed and 
installed. 
 
§ 4. Disqualification  
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Judicial officers shall not hold any other office o r position of profit under 
the Osage Nation. 
 
§ 5. Jurisdiction of Trial Court  
 
The Trial Court shall have original jurisdiction, n ot otherwise reserved to the 
Supreme Court, over all cases and controversies ari sing under the Constitution, 
laws, and customs and traditions of the Osage Natio n. Any such case or 
controversy arising within the jurisdiction of the Osage Nation shall be filed 
in Trial Court before it is filed in any other cour t, unless otherwise provided 
in this Constitution. This grant of jurisdiction by  the Osage People shall not 
be construed to be a waiver of the Osage Nation's s overeign immunity. 
 
§ 6. Composition of Trial Court; qualifications  
 
The Trial Court shall consist of one Chief Judge an d, as deemed necessary and 
appropriate, additional Associate Judges. Any membe r of the Osage Nation, duly 
licensed to practice law for no less than five (5) years, is eligible for the 
office of Chief Judge. 
 
§ 7. Appointment of Chief Justice, Associate Justic es and Chief Judge  
 
The Principal Chief shall appoint the Chief Justice  and Associate Justices of 
the Osage Nation Supreme Court, as well as the Chie f Judge of the Trial Court, 
by and with the advice and consent of the Osage Nat ion Congress. After serving 
one term of four (4) years, each will stand for ret ention by a vote of the 
qualified Osage electors and at the expiration of e ach four (4) year term 
thereafter. 
 
§ 8. Appointment of associate judges  
 
Once appointed and installed, the Chief Justice and  Chief Trial Court Judge may 
jointly appoint such subordinate judges as are nece ssary and proper to carry 
into effect matters in which the Judicial Departmen t is empowered to act now or 
in the future. 
 
§ 9. Conflict of interest  
 
Any Justice or Judge of the Osage Nation who appear s to have a direct personal 
or financial interest in any matter before the judi ciary shall recuse himself 
or herself. Any party who believes that a Judge or Justice may have a personal 
or financial interest in the issues before the cour t, may challenge the 
participation of that Judge or Justice. 
 
§ 10. Compensation  
 
Supreme Court Justices and Trial Court Judges shall  be reasonably compensated. 
No increase or decrease in compensation shall take effect until after the next 
General election or appointment to that office. 
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§ 11. Administration  
 
The Chief Justice of the Osage Nation Supreme Court  shall be responsible for 
the budget and the administration of all courts. 
 
 ARTICLE IX  
 OATH OF OFFICE 
 
Art. IX. Oath of Office  
 
All elected and appointed officers of the Osage Nat ion, before entering upon 
the duties of their offices, shall take and subscri be to the following oath or 
affirmation: 
 

 
 
The foregoing oath shall be administered by a membe r of the Osage Nation 
Judiciary. 
 
 ARTICLE X  
 CODE OF ETHICS 
 
§ 1. Purpose  
 
Recognizing the desire of the Osage people to estab lish a government that is 
fair and equitable to all people; elected or appoin ted tribal officials and 
employees of the Osage Nation, putting aside their personal or private 
interest, shall strive for the common good of the O sage People and shall 
administrate fair and equal treatment of all person s, claims, and transactions 
petitioning before the Osage Nation Government. 
 
§ 2. Compliance with law and regulations  
 
In the performance of their duties, all officials a nd employees of the Osage 
Nation shall comply with all laws and regulations o f the Osage Nation not in 
conflict with this Constitution. 
 
§ 3. The conduct of tribal officials and employees  
 
All tribal officials and employees of the Osage Nat ion shall avoid even the 
appearance of impropriety in the performance of the ir duties. Officials and 
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employees shall refrain from abusive conduct, perso nal charges, or verbal 
affronts upon the character, motives, or intents of  other officials or Osage 
citizens. 
 
Tribal officials and employees shall not hinder or obstruct the proper 
administration of the Osage Nation government in th e administration of their 
duties. 
 
§ 4. Conflicts of interest  
 
In order to assure independence and impartiality, t ribal officials and 
employees are prohibited from using public position s to influence or otherwise 
effect government decisions for personal gain. Trib al officials and employees 
shall fully and in a timely manner disclose any con flicts, real or apparent, 
that might be seen to influence their judgment in t he performance of their 
duties. Tribal officials and employees shall abstai n from participation in 
deliberations or decision-making where any conflict s are deemed to exist. 
 
§ 5. Gifts and public favor  
 
Tribal officials and employees shall not accept any  special advantage of 
services or opportunities for personal gain, by vir tue of public office, that 
is not available to the Osage People. Tribal offici als and employees shall not 
accept any gift, favor, or promise of future benefi t for themselves or their 
relatives in exchange for preferential treatment. 
 
§ 6. Use of tribal resources  
 
Tribal officials and employees shall refrain from t he use of tribal resources 
when not acting in an official capacity. 
 
§ 7. Advocacy  
 
All official delegates of the Osage Nation shall ac curately represent the 
official policies and positions of the Osage Nation  government to the best of 
their abilities. When called upon to provide their own individual opinions or 
positions, all such delegates shall state explicitl y that such information is 
not representative of the position of any administr ative body within the Osage 
Nation government and shall not allow such an infer ence to occur. 
 
§ 8. Independence of boards and commissions  
 
Tribal officials and employees shall refrain from u sing tribal positions to 
improperly influence the deliberations, administrat ions, or decisions of 
established board or commission proceedings. 
 
§ 9. Political subdivisions  
 
The Osage Nation Code of Ethics shall be applicable  to all political 
subdivisions of the Osage Nation including members of the boards, commissions 
and other bodies. 
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§ 10. Provisions for violations  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall enact provisions fo r violations of the above 
stated code. 
  

ARTICLE XI  
 CITIZEN INITIATIVE, REFERENDUM AND RECALL  
 
§ 1. Citizen initiative and referendum  
 
The Osage People may propose and enact laws by the initiative or reject acts of 
the Osage Nation Congress by the referendum. 
 
§ 2. Application of initiative, referendum or recal l  
 
An initiative or referendum is proposed by an appli cation containing the bill 
to be initiated or the act to be referred. The appl ication shall be signed by 
not less than one hundred (100) qualified Osage vot ers as sponsors and shall be 
filed with the person authorized by Osage law to re ceive the same. The 
application shall be certified, if found in proper form. Denial of 
certification shall be subject to judicial review. 
 
§ 3. Petition for initiative or referendum  
 
After certification of the application, a petition containing a summary of the 
subject matter shall be prepared by the person auth orized by Osage law to do so 
for circulation by the sponsors. If signed by quali fied Osage voters who are 
equal in number to at least fifteen percent (15%) o f the electorate, it may be 
filed. 
 
§ 4. Initiative election  
 
An initiative petition may be filed at any time. Th e person authorized by Osage 
law to do so shall prepare a ballot title and propo sition summarizing the 
proposed law, and shall place them on the ballot fo r the first election held 
after adjournment of the legislative session follow ing the filing. If, before 
the election, substantially the same measure has be en enacted, the petition is 
void. 
 
§ 5. Referendum election  
 
A referendum petition may be filed only within nine ty (90) days after 
adjournment of the legislative session at which the  act was passed. The person 
authorized by Osage law to do so shall prepare a ba llot title and proposition 
summarizing the act and shall place them on the bal lot for the first election 
held after adjournment of that session. 
 
§ 6. Enactment and rejection  
 
If a majority of the votes cast on the proposition favor its adoption, the 
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initiated measure is enacted. If a majority of the votes cast on the 
proposition favor the rejection of an act referred,  it is rejected. The person 
authorized by Osage law to do so shall certify the election returns. An 
initiated law becomes effective ninety (90) days af ter certification, is not 
subject to veto by the Principal Chief, and may not  be repealed by the Osage 
Nation Congress within two (2) years of its effecti ve date. It may be amended 
at any time. An act rejected by referendum is void thirty (30) days after 
certification. Additional procedures for the initia tive and referendum may be 
prescribed by Osage law. 
 
§ 7. Restrictions  
 
The initiative shall not be used to dedicate revenu es, make or repeal 
appropriations, create courts, define the jurisdict ion of courts or prescribe 
their rules, or enact local or special legislation.  The referendum shall not be 
applied to dedications of revenue, to appropriation s, or to laws necessary for 
the immediate preservation of the public peace, hea lth, or safety of the Osage 
People. No article, section, or provision of the Os age Nation Constitution 
shall be amended except as provided in Article XX o f this Constitution. 
 
§ 8. Recall  
 
All elected and/or appointed officials of the Osage  Nation are subject to 
recall by the qualified Osage voters. The grounds f or recall of a judicial 
officer shall be established by the Osage Nation Su preme Court. The grounds for 
recall of an officer other than a judge are serious  malfeasance or nonfeasance, 
during the term of office, in the performance of th e duties of the office or a 
conviction, during the term of office, of a felony or conviction of a 
misdemeanor involving moral turpitude. After certif ication of the Application, 
as set forth in Section 2 of this Article, a petiti on for recall shall be 
prepared by the person authorized by Osage law to d o so and the petition shall 
set forth the specific conduct that may warrant rec all. A recall petition may 
not be issued for circulation by the sponsors until  the Osage Nation Supreme 
Court has determined that the facts alleged in the petition are true and are 
sufficient grounds for issuing a recall petition. A  recall petition must be 
signed by qualified Osage voters who are equal in n umber to at least fifteen 
percent (15%) of the electorate. Upon a determinati on by the person authorized 
by Osage law to so determine that a petition has be en signed by at least the 
minimum number of eligible voters, a recall electio n must be conducted in the 
manner provided by Osage law. The incumbent shall c ontinue to perform the 
duties of the office until the recall election resu lts are officially declared 
and, unless the incumbent declines or no longer qua lifies, the incumbent shall 
without filing be deemed to have filed for the reca ll election. A recall 
election may not occur less than six (6) months bef ore the end of the officer's 
term. An officer who is removed from office by a re call election or who resigns 
from office after a petition for recall issues may not be appointed to fill the 
vacancy that is created. Additional procedures and grounds for recall may be 
prescribed by the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
 ARTICLE XII  
 REMOVAL 
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§ 1. Grounds for removal  
 
All elected and appointed officers of the Osage Nat ions shall be subject to 
removal from office for cause, including but not li mited to willful neglect of 
duty, malfeasance in office, habitual abuse of alco hol or drugs, inability to 
meet qualifications to serve, conviction of a felon y or conviction of a 
misdemeanor involving moral turpitude while in offi ce. 
 
§ 2. Rules and procedures  
 
Removal of Osage Nation Officers shall originate in  the Osage Nation Congress, 
except as otherwise provided in the Osage Nation Co nstitution. The motion for 
removal shall list fully the basis for the proceedi ng and must be approved by a 
two-thirds (2/3) vote of the members. Trial on remo val shall then be conducted 
by the Osage Nation Congress with the accused affor ded due process and an 
opportunity to be heard. An Osage Nation Supreme Co urt Justice, designated by 
the Supreme Court, shall preside at the trial. Conc urrence of five-sixths (5/6) 
of the members of the Osage Nation Congress is requ ired for a judgment of 
removal. The judgment shall not extend further than  to removal from office and 
disqualification to hold and enjoy any office of ho nor, trust or profit in the 
Osage Nation, but shall not prevent proceedings in the courts on the same or 
related charges. 
 
The Osage Nation Congress may prescribe additional rules and procedures that 
are necessary to implement the provisions of this A rticle. 
 
 ARTICLE XIII  
 SUFFRAGE AND ELECTIONS 
 
§ 1. Qualified voters  
 
All enrolled members of the Osage Nation who shall have attained the age of 
eighteen (18) years and are registered to vote as p rovided by Osage law shall 
be qualified to vote under the authority of this Co nstitution. 
 
§ 2. Election code  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall enact an election c ode governing all necessary 
election procedures. 
 
§ 3. Election Board  
 
The Osage Nation Congress shall enact a law creatin g an Election Board that 
shall be charged with conducting both General and S pecial Elections. 
 
§ 4. General Elections  
 
General Elections shall be held on the first Monday  in June commencing in 2006 
and next in 2010 and every even numbered year there after. 
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§ 5. Special Elections  
 
Special Elections may be held as provided by Osage law. Special Elections shall 
provide ample notice to Osage voters as provided by  Osage law. 
 
§ 6. Contested elections  
 
Contested elections shall be determined by a Trial Court of the Osage Nation in 
such manner as shall be prescribed by Osage law. 
 
§ 7. Secret ballots  
 
All elections shall be conducted by secret ballot, and a majority of the votes 
cast shall determine the action or result thereon u nless otherwise provided by 
this Constitution or Osage law. 
  

ARTICLE XIV  
 VILLAGES 
 
§ 1. Recognized villages  
 
The recognized villages of the Osage Nation are: (a ) the Grayhorse Indian 
Village, (b) the Pawhuska Indian Village, and (c) t he Hominy Indian Village. 
The Osage Nation Congress recognizes and respects t hat each village has its own 
traditions, customs, and history. 
 
§ 2. Reserved status  
 
The Grayhorse Indian Village, the Pawhuska Indian V illage and the Hominy Indian 
Village shall be reserved exclusively for the use a nd benefit of the Osage 
Indians pursuant to the Act of June 28, 1906 (34 St at. 539), as amended by the 
Act of June 24, 1938 (52 Stat. 1034). 
 
§ 3. Governance  
 
The laws enacted by the Osage Nation Congress apply  with equal force to all 
territory located within the jurisdiction of the Na tion, including the three 
villages, and to the extent any action taken by a v illage is inconsistent with 
the laws of the Nation, such action shall be deemed  void. 
 
 ARTICLE XV  
 NATURAL RESOURCES AND MINERALS MANAGEMENT 
 
§ 1. General authority  
 
The legislature of the Osage Nation shall provide f or the utilization, 
development and conservation of all natural resourc es within the territory of 
the Nation for the maximum benefit of the Osage Peo ple. 
 
§ 2. Osage Mineral Estate  
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The oil, gas, coal, and/or other minerals within th e boundaries of the Osage 
Reservation are hereby reserved to the Osage Nation  pursuant to the Act of June 
28, 1906, (34 Stat. 539), as amended, and is hereby  designated the Osage 
Mineral Estate. 
 
§ 3. Osage mineral royalties  
 
The right to income from mineral royalties shall be  respected and protected by 
the Osage Nation through the Osage Minerals Council  formerly known as the Osage 
Tribal Council and composed of eight (8) members el ected by the mineral royalty 
interest holders. 
 
§ 4. Management of the Osage Mineral Estate  
 
The Minerals Estate of the Osage Reservation is res erved to the Osage Nation. 
The government of the Osage Nation shall have the p erpetual obligation to 
ensure the preservation of the Osage Mineral Estate . The government shall 
further ensure the rights of mineral royalty intere st holders of Osage descent, 
as set forth in the Osage Allotment Act of June 28,  1906, as amended, to income 
derived from the Mineral Estate are protected. 
 
To discharge those obligations, the Osage Nation he reby creates a minerals 
management agency, designated the Osage Minerals Co uncil, consisting of members 
of the Osage Nation who are entitled to receive min eral royalty income from the 
Osage Mineral Estate, as provided by federal law. O nly Osage mineral royalty 
interest holders shall have the right to vote in th e elections of the Osage 
Minerals Council. 
 
The Osage Minerals Council is recognized by the Osa ge Nation government as an 
independent agency within the Osage Nation establis hed for the sole purpose of 
continuing its previous duties to administer and de velop the Osage Mineral 
Estate in accordance with the Osage Allotment Act o f June 28, 1906, as amended, 
with no legislative authority for the Osage Nation government. 
 
As an independent agency within the Osage Nation, t he Osage Minerals Council 
may promulgate its own rules and regulations as lon g as such rules and 
regulations are not inconsistent with the laws neit her of the Osage Nation nor 
with the rules and regulations established by the U nited States Congress in the 
1906 Allotment Act. 
 
The Osage Minerals Council shall have the power to consider and approve leases 
and to propose other forms of development of the Os age Mineral Estate. Mineral 
leases approved and executed by the Council shall b e deemed approved by the 
Osage Nation unless, within five (5) working days, written objection is 
received from the Office of the Principal Chief tha t the executed lease or 
other development activity violates Osage law or re gulation. Any dispute that 
arises through this process may be heard before the  Supreme Court of the Osage 
Nation Judiciary. 
 
All leases or other forms of agreement for developm ent of the Osage Mineral 
Estate shall comply with applicable federal law and  all laws and regulations of 
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the Osage Nation. The Osage Minerals Council shall exercise the administrative 
authority delegated under this Constitution, the la ws of the Osage Nation, and 
as permitted by federal law. 
 
ONCR 13–22, approved at 2014 general election. 
 
§ 5. Preservation of hunting and fishing  
 
Hunting and fishing and the taking of game and fish  are a valued part of our 
heritage that shall be forever preserved for the Os age People and shall be 
managed by Osage law and regulation for the public good. 
 
 ARTICLE XVI  
 OSAGE CULTURE AND LANGUAGE 
 
§ 1. Preservation of linguistic and cultural lifewa ys  
 
The Osage People have the inherent right to preserv e and foster their historic 
linguistic and cultural lifeways. 
 
The Osage Nation shall protect and promote the lang uage, culture and 
traditional ways of the Osage People. 
 
 ARTICLE XVII  
 OSAGE HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE 
 
§ 1. Health care  
 
The Osage Nation shall provide for the protection a nd advancement of a health 
care system for the Osage People by the ongoing dev elopment of services for the 
treatment, management and prevention of illnesses a nd chronic diseases, and of 
services that promote mental and physical well-bein g. 
 
§ 2. Care of the elders  
 
The Osage Nation shall provide for the security of Osage elders by establishing 
and promoting programs to contribute to their econo mic, physical, and social 
well-being. 
 
§ 3. Care of our children  
 
The Osage Nation shall provide for the care and saf ety of Osage children by 
establishing and promoting programs that contribute  to protecting, nurturing, 
and developing the minds, bodies and spirits of our  children. 
 
§ 4. Education  
 
The education of Osage People is recognized as bein g essential to building a 
prosperous and self-determining society. The Osage Nation shall protect and 
promote education by providing for and supporting a  system of high quality 
early childhood learning programs for its children,  advocating on behalf of 
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Osage students for improvements in the public eleme ntary and secondary school 
systems within the Osage Reservation through interg overnmental agreements, and 
developing effective tribal education programs that  allow Osage students to 
obtain the skills and resources necessary for a pos t-secondary education. 
 
 ARTICLE XVIII  
 RESERVED POWERS 
 
Reserved powers  
 
The powers enumerated in this Constitution are not exclusive, and the remaining 
sovereign powers of the Osage Nation are reserved t o the Osage People. Adoption 
of this Constitution does not constitute an agreeme nt on the part of the Osage 
Nation to limit the exercise by the Osage Nation of  any right or power it may 
otherwise be entitled to exercise. 
 
 ARTICLE XIX  
 SOVEREIGN IMMUNITY 
 
§ 1. Immunity of Osage Nation from suit  
 
As a sovereign Indian nation, the Osage Nation and all administrative offices, 
departments, agencies, and instrumentalities of the  Osage Nation shall be 
immune from suit or process in any forum except to the extent that the Osage 
Nation Congress expressly waives its sovereign immu nity. The Osage Nation's 
sovereign immunity shall extend to officials and em ployees of the Osage Nation 
when acting within the scope of their duties and au thority. 
 
 ARTICLE XX  
 AMENDMENT OF CONSTITUTION 
 
§ 1. Amendment by legislature  
 
Amendments to this Constitution may be proposed by the Osage Nation Congress. 
Proposed amendments agreed to by five-sixths (5/6) of the members in Congress 
shall be put before the Osage People for their appr oval or rejection at the 
next general election, except when the legislature shall order a special 
election for that purpose. 
 
If at least sixty-five percent (65%) of Osage elect ors voting on a proposed 
amendment approve the same, it shall become part of  the Constitution and shall 
abrogate or amend existing provisions of the Consti tution at the end of thirty 
(30) days after the date of the election at which i t was approved. 
 
§ 2. Amendment by petition  
 
Amendments may be proposed to this Constitution by petition of the qualified 
electors of the Osage Nation. Every petition shall include the full text of the 
proposed amendment, and be signed by qualified elec tors of the Osage Nation 
equal in number to at least twenty-five percent (25 %) of the electorate. Such 
petitions shall be filed with the person authorized  by law to receive the same 
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at least ninety (90) days before the election at wh ich the proposed amendment 
is to be voted upon. Any such petition shall be in the form, and shall be 
signed and circulated in such manner, as prescribed  by Osage law. The person 
authorized by law to receive such petition shall up on its receipt determine, as 
provided by law, the validity and sufficiency of th e signatures on the 
petition, and make an official announcement thereof  at least sixty (60) days 
prior to the election at which the proposed amendme nt is to be voted upon. 
 
Any amendment proposed by such petition shall be su bmitted, not less than 
ninety (90) days after it was filed, to the Osage e lectors at the next general 
election. Such proposed amendment, existing provisi ons of the Constitution 
which would be altered or abrogated thereby, and th e question as it shall 
appear on the ballot shall be published in full as provided by Osage law. 
Copies of such publication shall be prominently pos ted in each polling place, 
at tribal administration offices, and furnished to news media as provided by 
Osage law. 
 
The ballot to be used in such election shall contai n a statement of the purpose 
of the proposed amendment, expressed in not more th an one hundred (100) words, 
exclusive of caption. Such statement of purpose and  caption shall be prepared 
by the person who is so authorized by Osage law, an d shall consist of a true 
and impartial statement of the purpose of the amend ment in such language as 
shall create no prejudice for or against the propos ed amendment. 
 
If the proposed amendment is approved by sixty-five  percent (65%) of the 
electors voting on the question, it shall become pa rt of the Osage 
Constitution, and shall abrogate or amend existing provisions of the 
Constitution at the end of thirty (30) days after t he date of the election at 
which it was approved. If two or more amendments ap proved by the electors at 
the same election conflict, that amendment receivin g the highest affirmative 
vote shall prevail. 
 
§ 3. No veto power  
 
No proposal for amendment of the Osage Nation Const itution adopted in either 
manner provided by this article shall be subject to  veto by the Principal 
Chief. 
 
 ARTICLE XXI  
 SEVERABILITY  
Severability  
 
If any provision of the Osage Nation Constitution s hall, in the future, be 
declared invalid or unconstitutional by the Osage N ation Judiciary, the invalid 
portions shall be severed and the remaining provisi ons shall remain in full 
force and effect. 
 
 ARTICLE XXII  
 SAVINGS CLAUSE 
 
§ 1. Savings clause  
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All laws, resolutions, ordinances and acts of the O sage Nation, formerly known 
as the Osage Tribe of Indians of Oklahoma, taken be fore the effective date of 
this Constitution, including elections and terms of  office, shall remain in 
full force and effect to the extent that said actio n is consistent with the 
Osage Nation Constitution and until said laws, reso lutions, ordinances and acts 
are altered by the Osage Nation government, as orga nized under this 
Constitution, after the effective date of this Cons titution. 
 
§ 2. Continuity of governmental authority and juris diction  
 
Upon the adoption of this Osage Nation Constitution  by a vote of the Osage 
people, and the election of the members of the Osag e Nation Congress and the 
Executive Officers, all powers, rights, responsibil ities, and obligations of a 
government of, by, and for the Osage people shall p ass from the Osage Tribal 
Council to the Osage Nation government established by this Constitution. 
 
All officers of the Osage Nation, formerly known as  the Osage Tribe of Indians 
of Oklahoma, on the effective date of this Constitu tion shall continue to 
perform the duties of their offices in a manner not  repugnant of this 
Constitution until those officers are superseded by  newly elected or appointed 
officers as organized under this Constitution. 
 
Until the Osage Nation Supreme Court and Trial Cour t provided for in Article 
VIII of this Constitution are organized and establi shed, the existing courts of 
the Osage Nation, formerly known as the Osage Tribe  of Indians of Oklahoma, its 
jurisdiction, and the judicial system shall remain as constituted before the 
effective date of this Constitution, in a manner co nsistent with this Article. 
 
 ARTICLE XXIII  
 RATIFICATION OF CONSTITUTION  
 
Ratification of Constitution  
 
This Constitution, when ratified by a majority vote  of the qualified voters of 
the Osage Nation voting in an election called for t hat purpose by the Osage 
Government Reform Commission, shall be effective fr om the date of approval by 
the Osage People. It shall be signed by the Princip al Chief, the Assistant 
Principal Chief, members of the 31st Osage Tribal C ouncil and the Osage 
Government Reform Commission, and sacredly preserve d as the fundamental law of 
the Osage Nation. 
 
James Roan Gray                  William S. Fletche r, Chair 
Principal Chief                  Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Kenneth H. Bighorse              Priscilla H. Iba, Vice Chair 
Assistant Principal Chief        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Mark Freeman, Jr.                Jerri Jean Branste tter, Secretary 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
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Terry Mason Moore                Joe L. Conner 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Harry Roy Red Eagle              Marvin Anthony Dan iels 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Jodie Satepauhoodle              Henry Edward Looko ut 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Jerry Shaw                       James Norris 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Paul Stabler                     Charles H. Red Cor n 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
Dudley Whitehorn                 Douglas C. Revard 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
John W. Williams                 Mary Jo Webb 
31st Osage Tribal Council        Osage Government R eform Commission 
 
 
 TITLE 1  
 ATTORNEYS 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 OSAGE NATION BAR ASSOCIATION 
 
 
Section 1 of ONCA 10–100 provides: 
 
"SECTION 1. PURPOSE 
 
"The purpose of this act is to establish a fund for  the Osage Nation Bar 
Association to collect and expend its annual associ ation member dues and 
donations in furtherance of its stated purpose to a dvance the interests of an 
independent judiciary." 
 
§ 1–101. Revolving fund established  
 
A. There is hereby established in the Treasury a re volving fund, not subject to 
fiscal year limitations, for the Osage Nation Bar A ssociation. 
 
B. The fund established by this section shall be de signated the "Osage Nation 
Bar Association Fund." 
 
C. The assets of the Osage Nation Bar Association F und shall consist of monies 
appropriated to it by Act of Congress, donations, a nd revenue received through 
annual Bar Association dues. 
 
D. Expenditures out of the Osage Nation Bar Associa tion Fund shall be directed 
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by the Osage Nation Bar Association, approved by th e Bar Association Treasurer, 
and they shall be consistent with the stated purpos e of the Osage Nation Bar 
Association. 
 
E. The Osage Nation Bar Association Fund shall exis t until the Osage Nation Bar 
Association is extinguished or until the Fund is te rminated by Act of the Osage 
Nation Congress. 
 
ONCA 10–100, eff. Oct. 8, 2010. 
 
 TITLE 2  
 CHILDREN 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
§ 1–101. Juvenile Court established  
 
There is hereby created and established within the Trial Court, a Juvenile 
Division whose powers and duties are set forth in t his Title. A Trial Court 
Judge shall be appointed to preside over Juvenile D ivision pursuant to the 
rules promulgated by the Osage Nation Courts. 
 
§ 1–102. Officers of the Court  
 
The Director of the Indian Child Welfare Department , caseworkers, child 
protections workers, family violence workers, and o ther Indian Child Welfare 
Services workers are, by virtue of this statute and /or Court Order, officers of 
the Osage Trial Court. 
 
§ 1–103. Jurisdiction  
 
A. Except as otherwise provided by law, the Juvenil e Court shall have exclusive 
jurisdiction in proceedings: 
 
1. Concerning any child in need of supervision with in the Osage Nation's 
territorial jurisdiction; 
 
2. Concerning any child who is delinquent, neglecte d, or dependent, within the 
Osage Nation's territorial jurisdiction; 
 
3. Concerning any transfer proceeding to or from a court of another sovereign 
in a children's case; 
 
4. To determine the legal custody of any child or t o appoint a guardian of the 
person or legal custodian of any child who comes wi thin the Juvenile Court's 
jurisdiction; 
 
5. For the issuance of orders of support of minor c hildren; 
 
6. To determine the parentage of a child and to mak e an order of support in 
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connection therewith; 
 
7. For the adoption of a person of any age; 
 
8. For the judicial consent to the marriage, employ ment, or enlistment of a 
child, when such consent is required by law; and 
 
9. For the treatment or commitment of a mentally il l or developmentally 
disabled child who comes within the Court's jurisdi ction. 
 
B. The Juvenile Court has concurrent jurisdiction o ver the following: 
 
1. Any person who is a member, or eligible for memb ership of any Indian Tribe; 
 
2. Any child residing off the reservation, who is a  member of the Osage Nation, 
in proceedings covered by the Indian Child Welfare Act pending in state courts 
or other Tribal courts. 
 
C. The Court may issue temporary orders providing f or protection, support or 
medical or surgical treatment as it deems in the be st interest of any child 
concerning whom a petition has been filed prior to adjudication or disposition 
of his/her case. 
 
D. Nothing in this section shall deprive the Trial Court of jurisdiction to 
appoint a guardian for the child nor of jurisdictio n to determine legal custody 
of a child upon writ of habeas corpus or when the q uestion of legal custody is 
incidental to the determination of a cause in the T rial Court except that: 
 
1. If a petition involving the same child is pendin g in Juvenile Court or if 
continuous jurisdiction has been previously acquire d by the Juvenile Court, the 
Trial Court shall certify the question of legal cus tody to the Juvenile Court; 
and 
 
2. The Trial Court at any time may request the Juve nile Court to make 
recommendations pertaining to guardianship or legal  custody. 
 
E. Where a custody award has been made in the Trial  Court in a dissolution of a 
marriage action or another proceeding and the Trial  Court may take jurisdiction 
in a case involving the same child if he is deprive d or neglected or otherwise 
comes within the jurisdiction set forth herein. 
 
 
§ 1–104. Jurisdiction over extended family  
 
Where the Juvenile Court asserts jurisdiction over a child under this Title, 
the Court shall also have jurisdiction over the chi ld's extended family 
whenever necessary to further the best interests of  the child. 
 
§ 1–105. Continuing jurisdiction  
 
The Juvenile Court may retain continuing jurisdicti on over children and their 
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extended families who, while subject to the Juvenil e Court jurisdiction, leave 
the reservation whenever necessary to further the b est interest of the child. 
 
§ 1–106. Extended family defined  
 
For purposes of state court proceedings pursuant to  the Indian Child Welfare 
Act, 25 U.S.C. § 1901 et seq., a child's extended f amily is defined to mean any 
familial or culturally defined clan or band relatio nships. 
 
§ 1–107. Transfers from state court or other Tribal  court  
 
A. Pursuant to the Indian Child Welfare Act, 25 U.S .C. § 1911(b), any state 
court may transfer to the Juvenile Court herein any  proceeding for the foster 
care placement of, or termination of parental right s to, any Indian child who 
is a member of, or eligible for membership in the O sage Nation, if the Juvenile 
Court finds that the transfer would not be detrimen tal to the best interests of 
the child. 
 
B. By this statute, the Principal Chief of the Osag e Nation or his designee is 
hereby established as the appropriate person to rec eive notice of Indian Child 
Welfare Act cases from the courts of any state or s overeign. 
 
C. The Juvenile Court shall determine whether the t ransfer to the Osage 
Nation's jurisdiction would be detrimental to the b est interest of the child in 
a transfer hearing initiated by the Osage Nation af ter the order of transfer is 
received by the Court Clerk of the Osage Court. In making such determination, 
the Court may consider: 
 
1. Whether the child or its family will be in need of special services for 
physical or mental disease or defect which the Nati on and its resources are 
unable to adequately provide, and; 
 
2. If transfer is tendered prior to, adjudication, whether the witnesses 
necessary to adjudicate the case will be available.  If the witnesses will not 
appear the Court should decline to accept the trans fer until after the 
adjudication is completed, and 
 
3. Any other matters which may adversely affect the  Nation's ability to provide 
treatment or necessary services to the family. 
 
D. A court transferring a case to the Nation's juri sdiction under subsection A 
of this section shall transmit all documents and le gal and social records, or 
certified copies thereof, to the Juvenile Court, wh ich Court shall proceed with 
the case as if the petition had been originally fil ed or the adjudication had 
been originally made in this Court. Transfer cases shall be assigned a Trial 
Court juvenile division case number as in other cas es. 
 
E. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall conduc t an investigation and file 
a written report, including recommendations as to t ransfer of the proceedings, 
with the Tribal Prosecutor within five (5) days of receipt of notice of an 
Indian Child Welfare Act proceeding or a request fo r transfer from another 
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Tribe. 
 
F. Upon transfer of jurisdiction from a state or Tr ibal court, the Tribal 
Prosecutor shall file a petition in the Osage Natio n Court to accept transfer 
of jurisdiction and the Indian Child Welfare Depart ment shall arrange for 
transportation and placement of the child, if requi red. 
 
§ 1–108. Full faith and credit  
 
Orders of state courts and other Tribal courts invo lving children over whom the 
Juvenile Court could assume jurisdiction shall be r ecognized and given full 
faith and credit if: 
 
(a) The issuing court had jurisdiction over the par ties and the subject matter; 
 
(b) The procedures specified in the Indian Child We lfare Act, if applicable, 
were properly followed; and 
 
(c) Due process and other rights provided by the In dian Civil Rights Act were 
accorded all interested parties. 
 
§ 1–109. Child welfare transfers to Tribal or state  court  
 
A. The Juvenile Court, in its discretion, is author ized to transfer any 
children's case arising within the Osage Nation's j urisdiction, said child not 
being a member or eligible for membership in the Na tion, to the Court of the 
child's Indian Tribe, or if the child is a non-Indi an, to the courts of the 
state where the child is a resident or domiciled, u pon the petition of the 
Tribal Prosecutor of the Osage Nation, either paren t, a custodian or guardian, 
the child's Tribe, or an appropriate official of th e child's state. 
 
B. In making such transfers the Trial Court may con sider: 
 
1. The best interest of the child; 
 
2. Any special needs or mental or physical disease or defects of the child and 
family and the ability of the Osage Nation and the receiving jurisdiction to 
meet those needs; 
 
3. If transfer is requested prior to adjudication, whether witnesses necessary 
to the adjudication can attend in the receiving jur isdiction; 
 
4. Emotional, cultural, and social ties of the chil d and its family; 
 
5. The likelihood that the same child and family wo uld return to the Nation's 
jurisdiction within a reasonable time and come befo re the Juvenile Court again. 
 
C. Upon entering an order transferring a case as pr ovided in this section, the 
Court shall serve a certified copy of the order of transfer, the legal case 
file, and any social or police reports concerning t he child's case to the Court 
Clerk of the receiving jurisdiction by certified ma il, return receipt 
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requested. The Juvenile Court may retain physical c ustody of the child pending 
an order or notice of acceptance from the receiving  jurisdiction, and upon 
receiving such order for the protection of the chil d until completion of 
physical transfer to the receiving jurisdiction. 
 
§ 1–110. Notice of legal rights  
 
A. At his first appearance before the Court, the ch ild and his parents, 
guardian or other legal custodian shall be fully ad vised by the Court of their 
legal rights, including: 
 
1. The right to a jury trial upon demand where avai lable; 
 
2. The right to be represented by an attorney, at t heir own expense, at every 
phase of the proceedings; 
 
3. The right, if found to be without sufficient fin ancial means, to have an 
attorney appointed at no costs in cases where the T ribe is a party and the 
termination of the parent-child legal relationship is stated as a possible 
remedy in the summons. The Court may appoint an att orney without such requests 
if it deems representation by an attorney necessary  to protect the interest of 
the child or other parties. 
 
§ 1–111. Osage Tribal Prosecutor duties  
 
The Tribal Prosecutor shall represent the Osage Nat ion in the interest of the 
child in all proceedings subject to this Title in w hich the Osage Nation is a 
party. In proceedings subject to this Title in whic h the Osage Nation is not a 
party, the Tribal Prosecutor shall intervene on beh alf of the Osage Nation in 
the interest of the child. 
 
§ 1–112. Jury trials  
 
A. 1 A child, his parent or guardian, or any interested  party may demand a trial 
by jury, or the Court on its own motion, may order such a jury to try the case 
in the following cases: 
 
1. In adjudicatory hearings concerning an alleged d elinquent, neglected or 
deprived child, or a child in need of supervision, where termination is stated 
as a possible disposition in the petition; 
 
2. In termination or parental rights hearings; 
 
3. In determining the parentage of a child under th is Title. 
 
B. Unless a jury trial is demanded, it shall be dee med to be waived. 
 
1 So in original; there is no B. 
 
§ 1–113. Procedure  
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A. The Rules of Juvenile Procedure herein set forth  shall apply in all 
proceedings under this Title. To the extent that an y procedure is not 
specifically set forth herein, the general Rules of  Civil Procedure shall 
apply. 
 
B. In cases involving an allegation of delinquency by means of commission of an 
offense, the adjudicatory hearing shall be held in conformity with the Rules of 
Criminal Procedure, and the child shall be entitled  to all the rights, 
privileges and immunities of an accused in a crimin al case. 
 
C. The Courts of the Osage Nation shall have the au thority by written Court 
rule, not inconsistent with this Title or the Rules  of Civil Procedure, and 
filed of record in the Court Clerk's office, to pro vide for any procedure or 
form necessary for the efficient, orderly and just resolution of cases under 
this Title. 
 
§ 1–114. Hearings  
 
A. Hearings shall be held before the Court without a jury, except as provided 
in Section 1–112 of this Title and may be conducted  in an informal manner, 
except in proceedings brought concerning an alleged  delinquent. The general 
public shall be excluded. The Court shall admit onl y such persons as have an 
interest in the case or the work of the Court. Hear ings may be continued as 
ordered by the Court. 
 
B. A verbatim record shall be taken of all proceedi ngs, unless waived, which 
might result in the deprivation of custody. A verba tim record shall be made in 
all other hearings, unless waived by the parties in  the proceeding and so 
ordered by the Judge. 
 
C. When more than one child is named in a petition alleging delinquency, need 
of supervision or neglect or deprived, the hearings  may be consolidated; or 
heard separately at any stage of the proceedings, a t the Court's discretion. 
 
D. Children's cases shall be heard separately from adult's cases and the child 
or his parents, guardian or other custodian may be heard separately when deemed 
necessary by the Court. 
 
E. The name, picture, place of residence or identit y of any child, parent, 
guardian, other custodian or person appearing as a witness in children's 
proceedings under this Title shall not be published  in any newspaper or in any 
other publication nor given any other publicity unl ess for good cause and 
specifically permitted by order of the Court. Any p erson who violates the 
provisions of this subsection is guilty of contempt  of Court, and upon 
conviction thereof, shall be subject to a civil fin e of not more than One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00). 
 
§ 1–115. Mileage and witness fees  
 
In proceedings pursuant to this Title, the Court ma y allow mileage as in civil 
actions to witnesses and reimbursement for expert w itnesses but shall not be 
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tendered in advance of the hearing. 
 
§ 1–116. Penalties  
 
A willful violation of any provision of an order of  the Court issued under the 
provisions of this Title shall constitute indirect contempt of Court and shall 
be punishable as such. Punishment for any such act of contempt shall be civil 
or criminal in nature, at the discretion of the Cou rt. Such punishment, if 
civil, shall not exceed a fine of Five Hundred Doll ars ($500.00). Such 
punishment, if criminal, shall not exceed a fine of  Three Hundred Dollars 
($300.00) or imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for no t more than thirty (30) 
days, or both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
§ 1–117. Social study and other reports  
 
A. Unless waived by the Court, the Osage Nation Ind ian Child Welfare or other 
agency designated by the Court, shall make a social  study and report in writing 
in all children's cases except: 
 
1. If the allegations of a petition are denied by t he parents, guardians or 
legal custodian the study shall not be made until t he Court has entered an 
order of adjudication; and 
 
2. The study and investigation in all adoptions sha ll be made as provided in 
the provisions relating to adoptions unless a relat ive placement. 
 
B. For the purpose of determining proper dispositio n of a child the general 
Rules of Evidence shall apply; written reports and other materials relating to 
the child's mental, physical and social history may  be received and considered 
by the Court along with evidence. The Court shall r equire that the person who 
wrote the report or prepared the material appear as  a witness and be subject to 
both direct and cross-examination. 
 
C. The Court shall inform the child, his parents, l egal guardian or custodian 
of the right of cross-examination concerning any wr itten report or other 
material as specified in subsection (B) of this sec tion. 
 
§ 1–118. Effect of proceedings  
 
A. No adjudication or disposition in proceedings un der Section 1–l03 of this 
Title shall impose any civil disability on a child or disqualify him from any 
Osage Nation personnel system or military service a pplication or appointment 
from holding Osage Nation office; 
 
B. No adjudication, disposition or evidence given i n proceedings brought under 
this Title shall be admissible against a child in a ny criminal or other action 
or proceedings, except in subsequent proceedings un der this Title concerning 
the same child. 
 
§ 1–119. Inspection of Court records  
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A. Records of Court proceedings shall be open to in spection by the parents or 
guardians, attorneys and other parties in proceedin gs before the Court, and to 
any agency to which legal custody of the child has been transferred, except 
records of Court proceedings in formal adoption and  formal relinquishment 
proceedings shall be confidential and open to inspe ction only by Court order. 
 
B. With consent of the Court, records of Court proc eedings may be inspected by 
the child, by persons having a legitimate interest in the proceedings, and by 
persons conducting pertinent research studies, exce pt in formal relinquishment 
and formal adoption proceedings. 
 
C. Probation counselors' records and all other repo rts of social and clinical 
studies shall not be open to inspection, except by consent of the Court. 
 
 
§ 1–120. Law enforcement records  
 
A. The records of enforcement officers concerning a ll children's cases or 
children taken into temporary custody or issued a s ummons under the provisions 
of this Title shall be maintained separately from t he records of arrest and may 
not be inspected by or disclosed to the public, inc luding the names of children 
taken into temporary custody or issued a summons, e xcept: 
 
l. To the victim in each case when the child is fou nd guilty of a delinquent 
act; 
 
2. When the child has escaped from an institution t o which he has been 
committed; 
 
3. By order of the Court; 
 
4. When the Court orders the child to be held for c riminal proceedings; 
 
5. When there has been a criminal conviction and a pre-sentence investigation 
is being made on an application for probation; or 
 
6. When the disclosure is to an Osage Nation, feder al or state officer, 
employee or agency in their official capacity who s how a bona fide need for the 
information requested to assist in apprehension, to  conduct a current 
investigation or as otherwise provided by Osage Nat ion law. 
 
§ 1–121. Indian child welfare records  
 
The records of the Children and Family Services Adm inistration concerning all 
children's cases under the provisions of this Title  shall not be inspected or 
disclosed to the public, including the names of the  children taken into 
temporary custody or issued a summons, except: 
 
A. To the victim in each case when the child is fou nd guilty of a delinquent 
act; 
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B. When the child has escaped from an institution i n which he has been 
committed; 
 
C. By order of the Court; 
 
D. When the Court orders the child to be held for c riminal proceedings; 
 
E. When there has been a criminal conviction and a pre-sentence investigation 
is being made on an application for probation; or 
 
F. When the disclosure is to a Osage Nation, federa l or state officer, employee 
or agency in their official capacity who show a bon a fide need for the 
information requested to assist in apprehension, to  conduct a current 
investigation or as otherwise provided by Osage Nat ion law. 
 
§ 1–122. Identity confidential  
 
No fingerprints, photograph, name, address or other  information concerning 
identity of a child taken into custody or issued a summons under the provisions 
of this article may be transmitted to the Federal B ureau of Investigation or 
any other person or agency except an Osage Nation L aw Enforcement Agency when 
necessary to assist in apprehension or to conduct a  current investigation or 
when the Court orders the child to be held for crim inal proceedings. 
 
§ 1–123. Search warrants or pick up orders for the protection of children  
 
A. A search warrant or pick-up order may be issued by the Juvenile Court to 
search any place for the recovery of any child with in the jurisdiction of the 
Court believed to be a delinquent child, a child in  need of supervision or a 
neglected or deprived child. 
 
B. Such a warrant or order shall be issued only on the conditions that the 
application for the warrant shall: 
 
1. Be sworn to or affirmed before the Court; 
 
2. Name or describe with particularity the child so ught; 
 
3. State that the child is believed to be a delinqu ent child, a child in need 
of supervision or a neglected or deprived child and  the reasons upon which such 
belief is based; 
 
4. State the address or legal description of the pl ace to be searched; 
 
5. State the reasons why it is necessary to proceed  pursuant to this section 
instead of proceeding by issuance of a summons. 
 
§ 1–124. Issuance of search warrants or pick-up ord ers  
 
A. If the Court is satisfied that grounds for the a pplication exist or that 
there is probable cause to believe that they exist,  it shall issue a search 
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warrant identifying by name or describing with part icularity the child sought 
and the place to be searched for the child. 
 
B. The search warrant or pick-up order shall be dir ected to any law enforcement 
officer authorized by law to execute it wherein the  place to be searched is 
located. 
 
C. The warrant or pick-up order shall state the gro unds or probable cause for 
its issuance. 
 
D. The warrant or pick-up order shall be served in the daytime unless the 
application for the warrant alleges that it is nece ssary to conduct the search 
at some other time, in which case the Court may so direct. 
 
E. A copy of the warrant or pick-up order shall be served upon the person in 
possession of the place to be searched and where th e child is to be sought, or 
if no one is home, a copy shall be left in plain si ght within the place 
searched. 
 
F. If the child is found, the child shall be taken into custody and transported 
to and placed in the detention or shelter facility subject to the conditions of 
§ 210(c)(d). 
 
G. The warrant or pick-up orders shall be returned to the issuing Court 
immediately upon service and the officer shall subs cribe on the warrant his 
name, the date and time of service and the place wh ere the child was delivered 
by him. A copy shall be delivered to the Tribal Pro secutor. If the child was 
not found, such information should be subscribed on  the warrant. 
 
§ 1–125. Expiration of search warrants and pick-up orders  
 
A search warrant or pick-up order for the protectio n of a child shall be null 
and void if not served within ten (10) days of the date of issuance and a void 
warrant should be returned with the reason for non- service subscribed thereon. 
 
§ 1–126. Appeals  
 
A. An appeal may be taken from any order, decree or  judgment of the Court in 
the same manner as other civil appeals are taken. I nitials shall appear on the 
record on the appeal in place of the name of the ch ild and respondents. Appeals 
shall be advanced on the calendar of the appellate court and shall be decided 
at the earliest practical time. 
 
B. The Osage Nation shall have the same right to ap peal questions of law in 
delinquency cases as exists in criminal cases. 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 CHILDREN 
 
§ 2–101. Definitions  
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A. "Adjudicatory hearing" means a hearing to determ ine whether the allegations 
of a petition (pursuant to the provisions of this c hapter or Chapter 5 of this 
Title) alleging a child to be neglected, deprived, in need of supervision or 
delinquent filed pursuant to this Title are support ed by evidence. 
 
B. "Aunt" means a person who, by blood or marriage,  is: 
 
1. A female sibling of a biological parent; 
 
2. A female cousin of a biological parent; 
 
3. A female child of a grandparent, or 
 
4. Any other female person, who by virtue of an ado ption, either of themselves 
or of a member of their family pursuant to the laws  written or commonly held by 
virtue of culture of any Indian tribe or state, wou ld come within the terms of 
subdivisions (1), (2) or (3) of this subsection. 
 
C. "Best interest of a child" means all relevant fa ctors, including but not 
limited to, the following: 
 
1. Preference of the child's parents as to his cust ody; 
 
2. Preference of the child as to his custody; 
 
3. The interaction and interrelationship of the chi ld with his parents, 
siblings and any other persons who may significantl y affect a child's best 
interest; 
 
4. The child's adjustment to his home, school and c ommunity; and 
 
5. The mental and physical health of all individual s involved. 
 
D. "Brother" means: 
 
1. Any male sibling; 
 
2. Any other male person, who by virtue of an adopt ion either of themselves or 
of a member of their family pursuant to the laws or  customs of any Indian Tribe 
or state, would hold the relationship of a sibling with the person in question. 
 
E. "Brother-in-law" means the husband of a sister b y blood or marriage. 
 
F. "Child" means a person under the age of eighteen  (18) years except any 
person who has been certified as an adult pursuant to Section 5–148 of this 
Title or a person who has been emancipated. 
 
G. "Child care center" means an institution or faci lity designed for the care 
of children licensed or approved pursuant to Osage Nation law or program 
policy, or if outside the Osage Nation jurisdiction , by the law of the 
jurisdiction in which such facility is physically l ocated, or both. 
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H. "Child in need of mental health treatment" means  a child in need of mental 
health treatment as defined by Oklahoma's Inpatient  Mental Health and Substance 
Abuse Treatment of Children Act, 43A O.S. § 5–501 e t seq. 
 
I. "Child with a disability" means any child who ha s a physical or mental 
impairment which substantially limits one or more o f the major life activities 
of the child or who is regarded as having such an i mpairment by a competent 
medical professional. 
 
J. "Cousin" means the child of an aunt or uncle. 
 
K. "Custody" means guardianship of the person. 
 
L. "Day treatment" means a non-residential program which provides intensive 
services to children who reside in their own home, the home of a relative, 
group home, a foster home or residential child care  facility. Day treatment 
programs include but are not limited to, educationa l services. 
 
M. "Deprivation of custody" means the transfer of p hysical custody by the Court 
from a parent or a legal custodian to another perso n, agency or institution. 
 
N. "Deprived child" means a child: 
 
1. Who is for any reason destitute, homeless or aba ndoned, if abandoned when 
the parent, guardian or custodian has abandoned the  child without apparent 
intent to return, or who has placed him or her info rmally and without benefit 
of tribal custom with any other person and/or has n ot contributed to the 
support of the child or maintained personal contact  with the child for a period 
in excess of twelve (12) months; 
 
2. Who does not have the proper parental care or gu ardianship or whose home is 
an unfit place for the child by reason of neglect, abuse, cruelty or depravity 
on the part of the child's parents, legal guardian or other person(s) 
responsible for the child's health or welfare or wh ose parent, guardian or 
custodian has suffered or allowed another to mistre at or abuse the child 
without taking lawful means to stop such maltreatme nt or abuse and prevent it 
from recurring; 
 
3. Who is a child in need of special care and treat ment because of his or her 
physical or mental condition, including but not lim ited to, a child born in a 
condition of dependence on a controlled dangerous s ubstance whose parents, 
legal guardian or other custodian are unable or wil fully fail to provide said 
special care and treatment; 
 
4. Who is a child with a disability deprived of the  nutrition necessary to 
sustain life or of the medical treatment necessary to remedy or relieve a 
life-threatening medical condition in order to caus e or allow the death of said 
child if such nutrition or medical treatment is gen erally provided to similarly 
situated children without the disability or childre n with disabilities whether 
because of the fault of the parent, guardian or cus todian or because the 
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parent, guardian or custodian does not have the abi lity to provide for the 
child; provided that no medical treatment is necess ary, if in the reasonable 
medical judgment of the attending physician, such t reatment would be futile in 
saving the life of the child; 
 
5. Who is, due to improper parental care and guardi anship, excessively absent 
from school, if a child is subject to compulsory sc hool attendance; 
 
6. Whose parent or legal custodian, for good cause,  desires to be relieved of 
custody. 
 
However, no child who, in good faith, is being prov ided with treatment and care 
by spiritual means alone in accordance with the ten ets and practice of a 
recognized church, religious denomination, traditio nal healing or medicine or 
other religious organization by a recognized practi tioner thereof shall be 
considered, for that reason alone, to be a deprived  child pursuant to any 
provision of this Title. 
 
O. "Dispositional hearing" means a hearing to deter mine the order of 
disposition which should be made with respect to a juvenile adjudged to be a 
ward of the Court to determine what treatment shoul d be ordered for the family 
and the child and what placement of the child shoul d be made during the period 
of treatment. 
 
P. "Emancipation" means a procedure by which a chil d who is over sixteen (16) 
years of age and who has, with the real or apparent  assent of his parents, 
demonstrated his independence from his parents in m atters of care, custody and 
earnings, may petition the Court for recognition of  such status. The term may 
include, but shall not be limited to, any child who  has sole responsibility for 
his own support, who is married or who is in the mi litary. 
 
Q. "Emergency custody" means Court-ordered custody of a child prior to 
adjudication of the child. 
 
R. "Foster care" or "foster care services" means co ntinuous twenty-four (24) 
hour care and supportive services provided for a ch ild in foster placement 
while the child needs foster care. 
 
S. "Foster child" means a child placed in foster pl acement. 
 
T. "Foster family" means all persons living in a fo ster family home other than 
a foster child. 
 
U. "Foster family home" means the private residence  of a family which provides 
foster care services to a child. Such term shall in clude a foster family home, 
a therapeutic foster family home or the home of a r elative. 
 
V. "Foster parent" means any individual maintaining  a foster family home who is 
responsible for the care of a foster child. 
 
W. "Foster placement" means a child placing agency or foster family home 
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providing foster care services. 
 
X. "Group care facility" means places other than fo ster family care homes or 
child care centers providing care for groups of chi ldren. 
 
Y. "Grandparent" means: 
 
1. A biological grandparent; 
 
2. The brother and sisters of a biological grandpar ent, and their spouses, or 
 
3. Any other person, who by virtue of an adoption e ither of themselves or a 
member of their family pursuant to the laws or cust oms of any Indian Tribe or 
state, would come within the terms of subdivisions (1) or (2) of this 
subsection. 
 
Z. "Guardian" means a person other than the child's  parent who is by law 
responsible for that child. 
 
AA. "Investigation" means a mandatory pre-adjudicat ory process by the Indian 
Child Welfare Department to determine the safety of  a child and to make a 
recommendation to the Tribal Prosecutor as to wheth er a petition should be 
filed alleging a child to be a deprived child or wh ether other non-adjudicatory 
alternatives are available. 
 
BB. "Indian Child Welfare" or "Indian Child Welfare  Department" means the 
Indian Child Welfare program of the Osage Nation. 
 
CC. "Juvenile Court" or "Court" means the Juvenile Division of the Osage Nation 
Court system or the Juvenile Court or CFR court est ablished for other Indian 
Tribes or as state juvenile courts is appropriate f rom the context. 
 
DD. "Least restrictive alternative" means restricti ons placed on a child which 
are reasonably related to the Court's objectives an d are the least drastic 
methods available to achieve those objectives. 
 
EE. "Mental health facility" means a mental health facility as defined by the 
Oklahoma's Inpatient Mental Health and Substance Ab use Treatment of Children 
Act, 43A O.S. § 5–501 et seq. 
 
FF. "Neglected child" or "dependent child" means a deprived child. 
 
GG. "Nephew" means the male child of a brother, sis ter, brother-in-law or 
sister-in-law by blood, marriage, adoption or custo m. 
 
HH. "Niece" means the female child of a brother, si ster, brother-in-law or 
sister-in-law by blood, marriage, adoption or custo m. 
 
II. "Out-of-home placement" means a placement, othe r than the placement in the 
home of the parent or guardian from whose custody t he Court has removed the 
child, until the child is reunited with the child's  parents. 
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JJ. "Parent" means either a natural parent or a par ent by adoption, custom, 
common law or tradition. Parent does not include an  unwed father unless he has 
acknowledged paternity of the child orally to two ( 2) or more disinterested 
parties or in writing under oath unless paternity h as been established by 
judicial action or was established prior to the chi ld's birth. 
 
KK. "Permanent custody" means Court-ordered custody  of an adjudicated deprived 
child whose parental rights have been terminated. 
 
LL. "Person responsible for a child's health or wel fare" includes a parent, 
legal guardian, custodian, a foster parent, a perso n eighteen (18) years of age 
or older with whom the child's parent cohabitates o r any other adult residing 
in the home of the child; an agent or employee of a  public or private 
residential home, institution, facility or day trea tment program; or an owner, 
operator or employee of a child care facility. 
 
MM. "Placement agency" means an agency designed for  the care of children or 
placement of children licensed or approved pursuant  to Osage Nation law, or, if 
outside the Osage Nation's jurisdiction, by the law  of the jurisdiction in 
which such facility is physically located or both. 
 
NN. "Preliminary inquiry" means an assessment and d etermination as to whether 
there is sufficient information to proceed with an investigation of abuse or 
neglect of a child or an investigation of failure t o protect by the person 
responsible for the child when there are allegation s of abuse or neglect. 
 
OO. "Protective custody" means custody of a child t aken pursuant to Section 2–
106 et seq. of this Title. 
 
PP. "Protective supervision" means a legal status c reated by Court order under 
which the child is permitted to remain in his own h ome under the supervision of 
the Juvenile Court through the Osage Nation Indian Child Welfare Services 
during the period during which treatment is being p rovided to the family by the 
Osage Nation Indian Child Welfare Services or other  agencies designated by the 
Court. 
 
QQ. "Relative" means a grandparent, great grandpare nt, bother, sister, aunt, 
uncle, nephew, niece, cousin or any other person re lated to the child within 
the fourth degree of consanguinity. 
 
RR. "Residential child care center" means a twenty- four (24) hour-a-day 
residential group care facility at which a specifie d number of children, 
normally unrelated, reside with adults other than t heir parents. 
 
SS. "Residual parental rights and responsibilities"  means those rights and 
responsibilities remaining with the parent(s) after  legal custody or 
guardianship of the person of said child has been v ested in another person, 
agency or institution, but where parental rights ha ve not been terminated, 
including but not necessarily limited to, the respo nsibility for support, the 
right to consent to adoption, the right to inherit from the child and the right 
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to reasonable visitation with the child unless rest ricted by the Court. 
 
TT. "Shelter" means a facility for the temporary ca re of a child in physically 
unrestricting facilities pending Court disposition or execution of a Court 
order for emergency or temporary placement. 
 
UU. "Step-parent" means a person married to a biolo gical parent but who is not 
a biological parent of the child. 
 
VV. "Sister" means: 
 
1. Any female sibling; 
 
2. Any other female person, who by virtue of an ado ption either of themselves 
or of a member of their family pursuant to the laws  or customs of any Indian 
Tribe or state, would hold the relationship of a si bling with the person in 
question. 
 
WW. "Sister-in-law" means the wife of a brother by blood or marriage. 
 
XX. "Temporary custody" means Court-ordered custody  of an adjudicated deprived 
child. 
 
YY. "Termination or parental rights" or "terminatio n of the parent-child legal 
relationship" means the permanent elimination by Co urt order of all parental 
rights and duties, including residual parental righ ts and duties, but not 
including the child's right to inherit from the par ent whose rights have been 
terminated and the child's right to receive financi al support from the parent 
whose rights have been terminated. 
 
ZZ. "Traditional custodian" means those relatives o f the child other than the 
parents, who by force of the traditions, customs an d common law of the Osage 
Nation have the rights, duties and responsibilities  of assisting the parents in 
rearing the child and providing for his or her supp ort or may act in loco 
parentis by virtue of custom and tradition. 
 
AAA. "Transfer proceedings" means any proceeding in  the Osage Nation Court 
system to grant, accept or decline transfer of any children's case from or to 
the courts of any Indian Tribe or state whenever su ch transfer is authorized by 
Tribal, federal or state law. 
 
BBB. "Treatment and service plan" means a written d ocument which includes at 
least the following: 
 
1. A plan for assuring the child receives proper ca re; 
 
2. A plan for assuring that services are provided t o the parents, child and 
placement providers; 
 
3. A plan to improve the conditions in the parents'  home; 
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4. A plan to facilitate return of the child to the child's own home or to an 
alternate permanent placement; 
 
5. A plan to address the needs of the child while i n out-of-home care; and 
 
6. A plan that discusses the appropriateness of the  services for the child 
under the plan. 
 
CCC. "Trial Court" means the Trial Court of the Osa ge Nation; and 
 
DDD. "Uncle" means a person who by blood or marriag e is: 
 
1. A male sibling of a biological parent; 
 
2. A male cousin of a biological parent; 
 
3. A male child of a grandparent; or 
 
4. Any other male person who, by virtue of an adopt ion either of themselves or 
of a member of their family pursuant to the laws wr itten or commonly held by 
virtue of culture of any Indian Tribe or state, wou ld come within the terms of 
subdivisions (1), (2) or (3) of this subsection. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 2–102. Evidence of child abuse or neglect in matr imonial or child custody 
actions  
 
A. If the evidence in an action for a divorce, for alimony without a divorce, 
for an annulment, for custody of a child or for the  appointment of a guardian 
of the person of a child, for habeas corpus in subs equent proceedings in such 
actions, indicates that a child is deprived, the Co urt shall notify the Indian 
Child Welfare Department that the child may be a vi ctim of abuse or neglect. 
The Indian Child Welfare Department shall conduct a  preliminary inquiry or 
investigation concerning such report. The Indian Ch ild Welfare Department shall 
submit all findings regarding the preliminary inqui ry to the Tribal Prosecutor 
and send a copy of its findings to the Court within  thirty (30) days of such 
notice and notify parties to the proceeding of the submission of the report to 
the Court. The Tribal Prosecutor shall advise the C ourt within three (3) days 
of receipt of said findings whether a deprived peti tion will be filed. If no 
deprived petition is file the Court may take approp riate action regarding the 
custody of the child or children or appointment of a guardian for the child or 
children. 
 
B. Nothing in this section shall preclude the Court  from entering an order to 
have the child or children taken into protective cu stody if evidence presented 
to the Court indicates a child is in surroundings t hat are such as to endanger 
the welfare of the child. If a child is taken into protective custody by such 
an order, the provisions of Section 2–106 of this T itle apply. 
 
§ 2–103. Intake  
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A. Each allegation of child abuse/neglect, delinque ncy, in need of supervision, 
in need of treatment within the Court's jurisdictio n shall be investigated by 
the Indian Child Welfare Department and/or the Osag e Nation Police. 
 
B. An intake refers to the initial process of gathe ring information which may 
be pertinent to provide services or proceed with an  investigation. 
 
C. All intakes shall have a written record. 
 
D. If the Child Welfare Officer determines that the  interests of the child or 
the community require that Court action be taken, h e or she shall request in 
writing that the Tribal Prosecutor file a petition and deliver a copy of the 
entire case file to the Tribal Prosecutor. 
 
E. If the Child Welfare Officer determines that the  interest of the child or of 
the Osage Nation do not require Court action, the I ndian Child Welfare 
Department may offer such services and make such re ferrals to other agencies as 
may be feasible to help the family with any defined  problems. 
 
§ 2–104. Tribal Prosecutor intake duties  
 
A. The Tribal Prosecutor may become involved in a c ase at any point in any 
proceeding. 
 
B. No case shall be entered into in which insuffici ent evidence exists in order 
to prosecute unless there is imminent danger to the  child, family or community. 
 
C. Petitions and any information in any case shall be presented to the Tribal 
Prosecutor upon request at any reasonable hour. 
 
§ 2–105. Responsibility for deprived children  
 
It shall be the responsibility of the Indian Child Welfare Department to 
provide care for deprived children who are committe d to the care of the Indian 
Child Welfare Department for custody or guardianshi p. 
 
§ 2–106. Children taken into custody prior to filin g of petition; protective 
custody  
 
A. A child may be taken into protective custody pri or to the filing of a 
petition: 
 
1. By a peace officer or officer of the Court, with out a Court order, if the 
child's surroundings are such as to endanger the we lfare of the child; 
 
2. By an order of the Court issued upon the applica tion of the Tribal 
Prosecutor. The application presented by the Tribal  Prosecutor may be supported 
by a sworn affidavit which may be based upon inform ation and belief. The 
application shall state facts sufficient to demonst rate to the Court that there 
is reasonable suspicion to believe the child is in need of protection due to 
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abandonment, abuse or neglect, or is in surrounding s that are such as to 
endanger the welfare of the child. The application may be verbal, if verbal, a 
written application shall be submitted to the Court  no later than the close of 
the next day that the Court is open for business; a nd 
 
3. By order of the Court when the child is in need of medical treatment or 
mental health treatment in order to protect the chi ld's health or welfare and 
the child's parent(s), legal guardian, custodian or  other person responsible 
for the child's health or welfare is unwilling or u navailable to consent to 
such medical or mental health treatment or other ac tion pursuant to this Code. 
 
B. Whenever a child is taken into protective custod y: 
 
1. Such child may be taken to a children's shelter.  
 
2. Such child may be taken before the Judge of the Court for the purpose of 
obtaining an order for protective custody. The chil d may be placed in the 
custody of the Indian Child Welfare Department, if ordered by the Court, for 
placement in a relative's home or in foster care if  such placement is 
determined by the Indian Child Welfare Department t o meet the needs of the 
child. 
 
3. Such child may be taken directly to or retained in a health care facility 
for medical treatment, when it reasonably appears t o the peace officer or 
officer of the Court that the child is in need of i mmediate treatment to 
preserve the child's health or as otherwise directe d by the Court. 
 
4. Such child may be taken directly to or retained in a mental health facility 
for mental health care or an in-patient mental heal th evaluation or in-patient 
mental health treatment when it reasonably appears to the peace officer or 
officer of the Court that the child is in need of e mergency mental health care 
to preserve the child's health or as otherwise dire cted by the Court. 
 
5. The Court shall be immediately notified, verball y or in writing, that the 
child has been taken into protective custody. If no tification is verbal, 
written notification shall be sent to the Court no later than the close of the 
next day that the Court is open for business. 
 
6. No child taken into protective custody pursuant to this section shall be 
confined in any jail, adult lockup or adult or juve nile detention facility. No 
child shall be transported or detained in a secure facility in association with 
delinquent, criminal, vicious or dissolute persons.  
 
§ 2–107. Emergency medical treatment or mental heal th care  
 
A. If the child who is taken into protective custod y due to the need of 
immediate emergency medical treatment or mental hea lth care to protect the 
child's health or welfare, the Court may issue an e mergency ex parte order upon 
the application of the Tribal Prosecutor. The appli cation for an emergency ex 
parte order may be verbal or in writing and shall b e supported by facts 
sufficient to demonstrate to the Court that there i s reasonable cause to 
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believe that the child is in need of emergency trea tment or care to protect the 
child's health or welfare. 
 
B. The emergency ex parte order shall be in effect until a full hearing is 
conducted. A copy of the application, notice for fu ll hearing and a copy of any 
emergency ex parte order issued by the Court shall be served upon such parent, 
guardian or person having custody or control of the  child. Within twenty-four 
(24) hours of the fling of the application, the Cou rt shall hold a full hearing 
on the application, regardless of whether an emerge ncy ex parte order had been 
issued or denied. 
 
§ 2–108. Immunity from liability  
 
No peace officer, officer of the Court or person(s)  acting pursuant to a Court 
order authorizing medical treatment or mental healt h evaluation or treatment, 
in accordance with the provisions of this part, for  any child found in need of 
such medical treatment or mental health evaluation or treatment shall have any 
liability, civil or criminal, for such authorizatio n. 
 
§ 2–109. Deferred prosecution agreements; contracts  
 
A. Prior to the filing of a petition, either the Co urt or the Tribal 
Prosecutor, with the consent of the Indian Child We lfare Department, may divert 
any children's case, except a case alleging physica l or sexual abuse, from the 
Court process. 
 
B. Diversion shall be made by entering into a contr act with the child's 
parent(s), guardian or other custodian whereby the parent, guardian or other 
custodian agrees to undergo specified treatment for  the condition(s) noticed, 
including an agreement to do or refrain from doing certain acts and the Indian 
Child Welfare Department and the Tribal Prosecutor agree not to file a petition 
in the case so long as the parent(s), guardian or o ther custodian comply with 
the contract. 
 
C. Each such contract shall contain the following: 
 
1. The specific facts or allegations, including dat es, which gave rise to the 
condition addressed by the contract; 
 
2. The specific treatment programs the parent(s), g uardian or custodian agree 
to complete successfully and the duration; 
 
3. The specific tasks which the parent(s), guardian  or custodian agree to do or 
to refrain from doing; 
 
4. The specific treatment or other social services to be offered by the Osage 
Nation or other agencies and accepted by the family ; 
 
5. A fixed, limited time for the contract to run, n ot exceeding one (1) year; 
 
6. That the Osage Nation will not file a petition o n the subject of the 
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contract for the facts or allegations stated if the  parent(s), guardian or 
custodian comply with each of the contract terms fo r the full term of the 
contract; and 
 
7. That each party has received a copy of the contr act. 
 
D. No diversion contract may place physical custody  in any person or agency 
other than the parent(s), guardian or other legal c ustodian unless it bears the 
approval in writing of the Judge of the Juvenile Co urt. 
 
§ 2–110. Deferred prosecution agreements; contracts  admissible  
 
The diversion contract and any statements or admiss ions of the parties made in 
negotiating or fulfilling the terms of the contract  are admissible as evidence. 
The parents, guardian or custodian may choose to pr ove the contract and show 
their compliance with the terms thereof as a defens e to a petition filed 
concerning the matter of the contract. Upon a showi ng of compliance with the 
terms of the contract the Court shall dismiss the p etition unless it determines 
by evidence beyond a reasonable doubt that the chil d is in imminent danger of 
severe physical or mental harm. 
 
§ 2–111. Petition form  
 
A petition in a deprived child proceeding may be fi led by the Tribal Prosecutor 
to determine if further action is necessary. Such p etitions and all subsequent 
Court documents in such proceedings shall contain a  heading and title in 
substantially this following form: 
 
 IN THE TRIAL COURT OF THE OSAGE NATION 
 
 PAWHUSKA, OKLAHOMA 
 
IN THE MATTER OF           ) 
                           ) Case No. 
                           ) 
AN ALLEGED                 ) 
 
 
§ 2–112. Petition contents  
 
The petition shall be verified and may be upon info rmation and belief. The 
petition shall set forth plainly the facts which br ing the child within the 
Court's jurisdiction; the name, age and residence o f the child and the names 
and residences of his or her parents, guardian or o ther custodian or of his 
nearest relative if no parent, guardian or other cu stodian is known; the relief 
requested and an endorsement of witnesses intended to be called by the 
petitioner; if any facts required are not known by the petitioner, the 
petitioner shall so state, along with the reasons w hy said facts are not known 
to petitioner. Any action pertaining to the possibl e termination of the legal 
relationship between parent(s) and child(ren) must contain a motion for such 
action based on continued disregard for the reasona ble orders of the Court of 
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the Osage Nation. The petition shall be signed by t he Tribal Prosecutor or 
designee. A copy of the petition shall be attached to and delivered with the 
summons. 
 
§ 2–113. Filing petition when child in protective c ustody; time  
 
A. If a child has been taken into protective custod y pursuant to the provisions 
of this Title, before a petition for a deprived chi ld proceeding has been 
filed, the petition shall be filed and a summons is sued within five (5) 
judicial days from the date of such assumption of c ustody. Except as otherwise 
provided by this section, if such petition is not f iled and a summons issued 
therein as required by this subsection, custody of the child shall be released 
to the child's parent(s), legal guardian, custodian  or another responsible 
adult. 
 
B. If the child has been taken into custody and upo n allegations of cruelty on 
the part of the child's parent(s), legal guardian o r custodian, the five (5) 
day limitation provided for in subsection (A) of th is section shall not cause 
the child to be released to such person(s). In thes e cases a petition shall be 
filed within thirty (30) days of the child being ta ken into custody. 
 
§ 2–114. Amendment of petition  
 
No pleading subsequent to the petition for a depriv ed child proceeding is 
required and the filing of any motion or pleading s hall not delay the holding 
of the adjudicatory hearing. A petition may be amen ded by order of the Court at 
any time before an order of adjudication has been m ade, provided that the Court 
shall grant the parties such additional time to pre pare as may be required to 
insure a full and fair hearing. A petition shall be  deemed to have been amended 
to conform to the proof where the proof does not ch ange the substance of the 
act, omission or circumstance alleged. However, the  Court shall not amend the 
adjudicatory category prayed for in the petition. 
 
§ 2–115. Summons; form  
 
A. Upon filing of a petition the Court Clerk shall issue a summons to the 
respondents and the child as in other civil cases. The summons shall be in 
substantially the following form: 
 
 IN THE TRIAL COURT OF THE OSAGE NATION 
 
 PAWHUSKA, OKLAHOMA 
 
IN THE MATTER OF             )   
                             ) Case No. 
                             )  
AN ALLEGED                   )  
 
                          SUMMONS 
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THE OSAGE TRIBE TO:  
         
  Respondents,     
 
YOU ARE HEREBY NOTIFIED that a petition has been fi led in the Trial Court of 
the Osage Nation alleging that the above-named chil d(ren) is a deprived 
child(ren) and that as the parent(s), guardian or c ustodian of said child(ren) 
you have been named as the Respondent(s), all as mo re fully set out in the 
attached petition. 
 
YOU ARE THEREFORE ORDERED TO APPEAR at the courtroo m of the Trial Court of the 
Osage Nation, 627 Grandview, Pawhuska, Oklahoma on the ____ day of ____, 20 
____, at the hour of ____ o'clock __.m. and to ther e remain subject to the call 
of the Court until discharged so that you may be ad vised of the allegations 
contained in the petition and may answer that you a dmit or deny the allegations 
of the petition. 
 
YOU ARE FURTHER ORDERED, if the above-named child(r en) is/are in your physical 
custody or subject to your control to bring the chi ld(ren) to Court with you. 
 
You may seek the advice of an attorney on any matte r relating to this action at 
your own expense. 
 
FAILURE TO RESPOND TO THIS SUMMONS OR TO APPEAR AT THIS HEARING CONSTITUTES 
CONSENT TO THE ADJUDICATION OF THIS CHILD(REN) AS D EPRIVED CHILD(REN) AND MAY 
ULTIMATELY RESULT IN LOSS OF CUSTODY OF THIS CHILD( REN) OR THE TERMINATION OF 
YOUR PARENTAL RIGHTS TO THIS CHILD(REN). 
 

   __________  
                                                                   COURT CLERK  

 
(SEAL) 
 
 (Return as in other civil cases) 
 
B. The summons shall be served on the person(s) who  has actual custody of the 
child(ren), and if the child has reached the age of  twelve (12) years of age, a 
copy shall be served on the child. If the person wh o has actual custody of the 
child shall be other than a parent or guardian of t he child, a copy of the 
summons shall be served on the parent or guardian o r next friend. If no parent 
or guardian can be found a summons shall be served on such other person or 
person(s) as the Court shall designate. Summons may  be issued requiring the 
appearance of any other person(s) whose presence is  necessary. 
 
C. Service of summons shall be made as provided for  in civil actions or service 
may be made by certified mail to such person's last -known address, requesting a 
return receipt from the addressee only. If the addr ess of the person to be 
summoned is not known, or if the mailed summons is returned, the Court may 
order that notice of the hearing be published once in a newspaper of general 
circulation in the jurisdiction and a copy of the s ummons shall be mailed by 
regular first-class mail to the last-known address of the parent(s). 
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D. The Court shall not hold the hearing until at le ast forty-eight (48) hours 
after the service of the summons, except with the c onsent of the parent or 
guardian. 
 
E. If notice is published, the Court shall not hold  the hearing until at least 
ten (10) days after the date of publication. 
 
F. If one or more persons must be served by publica tion, the Court may delay 
the date of hearing with reasonable notice to the o ther persons who have been 
served or are properly and legally notified to any date that the Court 
determines to be reasonable and may proceed with th e action. 
 
G. An order determining that a child is deprived sh all not become final until 
thirty (30) days after the date of the publication of the notice. 
 
§ 2–116. When summons unnecessary  
 
A summons need not issue or be served upon any resp ondent who appears 
voluntarily or who waives service in writing before  a notary public or Court 
Clerk or who has promised to appear at the hearing in writing upon the release 
of a child from emergency custody or otherwise but any such person shall be 
entitled to a copy of the petition and summons upon  request. 
 
§ 2–117. Additional parties to be summoned  
 
The Court, on its own motion or on the motion of an y party, may join as a 
respondent or require the appearance of any person it deems necessary to the 
action and authorize the issuance of a summons dire cted to such person. 
 
§ 2–118. Court diversion by stipulation  
 
After filing a petition, the Indian Child Welfare D epartment and the Tribal 
Prosecutor may divert any children's case, except a  case alleging physical or 
sexual abuse, from the adjudicatory process with th e consent of the respondents 
and the Court by stipulation to the validity of the  allegations in the petition 
if the Court has informed the child and his or her parents, guardian or 
custodian of their rights to: 
 
A. Deny the allegations of the petition and require  the Osage Nation to prove 
each allegation by admissible evidence; 
 
B. Confront and cross-examine witnesses against the m and to call witnesses on 
their own behalf; 
 
C. A trial by a jury of six (6) persons at the adju dicatory stage where a jury 
trial is available; 
 
D. Be represented by counsel at their own expense a t each stage of the 
proceedings, and, to the extent counsel is availabl e at no fee, to have counsel 
appointed for them if they cannot afford private co unsel; 
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and the Court believes they understand their rights . 
 
§ 2–119. Limitation of diversions  
 
There shall be no diversion where the respondents r eferred to the Court by any 
person that has had any sustained petition for a de prived child in the 
preceding sixty (60) months. 
 
§ 2–120. Failure to appear  
 
A. Any person served with a summons who fails to ap pear without reasonable 
cause may be proceeded against for contempt of cour t and a bench warrant may 
issue. 
 
B. If after reasonable effort the summons cannot be  served, or if the welfare 
of the child requires that he or she be brought imm ediately into the custody of 
the Court, a bench warrant may be issued for the pa rents, guardian or other 
custodian of the child(ren), or a pick up order may  issue for the child(ren) as 
provided by law. 
 
C. When a parent or other person who signed a writt en promise to appear and 
bring the child(ren) to Court, or who has waived or  acknowledged service fails 
to appear with the child(ren) on the date set by th e Court, a bench warrant may 
be issued for the parent or other person, the child  or both. 
 
§ 2–121. Appointment of Guardian Ad Litem  
 
A. The Court may appoint a Guardian Ad Litem to pro tect the interest(s) of the 
child(ren) in proceedings pursuant to this chapter when: 
 
1. No parent, guardian, custodian or relative of th e child appears at the first 
or any subsequent hearing in the case; 
 
2. The Court finds that there may be a conflict of interest between the 
child(ren) and parent(s), guardian or other custodi an; 
 
3. The Court finds that it is in the child(ren)'s i nterest(s) and welfare and 
necessary whether or not a parent, guardian or othe r custodian is present. 
 
B. The Court may appoint a Guardian Ad Litem for an y parent in proceedings 
pursuant to this Title who has been determined to b e mentally ill by a court of 
competent jurisdiction or is developmentally disabl ed; except that, if a 
conservator has been appointed, the conservator may  serve as the Guardian Ad 
Litem. If the conservator does not serve as guardia n ad litem, the conservator 
shall be informed that a Guardian Ad Litem has been  appointed. 
 
C. At the time any child first appears in Court, if  it is determined that there 
is no guardian of the person, the Court shall appoi nt a guardian of the person 
of the child before proceeding with the matter. 
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D. In all proceedings brought for the protection of  a child suffering from 
abuse or non-accidental injury, a Guardian Ad Litem  may be appointed for said 
child. Said guardian shall have the power to repres ent the child in the legal 
proceedings. 
 
E. All Guardians Ad Litem shall, whenever practical , be required to personally 
visit the place of residence of the child(ren). 
 
F. In addition to appointing a guardian ad litem, w hen the Court finds the 
interests of a child are best served, the Court may  appoint a Court Appointed 
Special Advocate, at no fee if possible. The Court Appointed Special Advocate 
shall be an officer of the Court with full access t o the case file and 
documents and shall be subject to the Court's rules  of confidentiality. The 
Court Appointed Special Advocate shall be provided with all reports relevant to 
the case made to or by an agency or person pursuant  to this Code and with 
reports of any examination of the responsible perso n made pursuant to this 
section. The Court or the social services worker as signed to the case shall 
advise the Court Appointed Special Advocate of sign ificant developments in the 
case, particularly any further allegations of abuse  or neglect of the child 
involved. The Court Appointed Special Advocate shal l be charged in general with 
the representation of the child's best interest, an d shall provide a written 
report and recommendations to the Court at each rev iew hearing or as otherwise 
directed by the Court. Any reference to a Guardian ad Litem within this Chapter 
shall also mean a Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) volunteer. 
 
ONCA 12–21, eff. Mar. 30, 2012. 
 
§ 2–122. Adjudicatory hearing  
 
A. At the adjudicatory hearing, which shall be cond ucted as provided by the 
Rules of Civil Procedure, the Court shall consider whether the allegations of 
the petition are supported by a preponderance of th e evidence; except that 
jurisdictional matters of the age and residence of the child(ren) shall be 
deemed admitted by or on behalf of the child(ren) u nless specifically denied 
prior to the adjudicatory hearing. 
 
B. When it appears that the evidence presented at t he hearing discloses issues 
not raised in the petition, the Court may proceed i mmediately to consider the 
additional or different matters raised by the evide nce. 
 
C. In such event, the Court, on the motion of any p arty to the case or on its 
own motion, shall order the petition to be amended to conform to the evidence. 
 
D. If the amendment results in a substantial depart ure from the original 
allegations in the petition, the Court shall contin ue the hearing on the motion 
of any interested party, or the Court may grant a c ontinuance on its own 
motion. If it finds it to be in the bests interest( s) of the child(ren) or any 
other party to the proceeding. 
 
§ 2–123. Mentally ill and developmentally disabled children  
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A. If it appears from the evidence presented at an adjudicatory hearing or 
otherwise that the child may be mentally ill or dev elopmentally disabled as 
these terms are defined in this section, the Court shall order that the child 
be examined by a physician, psychiatrist or psychol ogist and may place the 
child in a hospital or other suitable facility for the purpose of examination 
for a period not to exceed thirty (30) days; in the  custody and control of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. 
 
B. A suitable facility for the purpose of examinati on shall be a facility 
designated by the Court for treatment and evaluatio n but neither an Osage 
Nation, city or county jail nor a detention facilit y shall be considered a 
suitable facility under any circumstances. 
 
C. If the report of the examination made pursuant t o subsection (A) of this 
section states the child is not mentally ill to the  extent that hospitalization 
or institutional confinement and treatment is requi red, the Court may order 
such hospitalization, institutional confinement or treatment prior to, during 
or after adjudication. 
 
D. The Court may dismiss the original petition when  a child who has been 
ordered to receive treatment is no longer receiving  treatment due to completion 
of treatment. 
 
E. The Court shall set a time for resuming the hear ing on the original petition 
when: 
 
1. The report of the examination made pursuant to s ubsection (A) of this 
section states the child is not mentally ill to the  extent that hospitalization 
or institutional confinement and treatment is requi red; 
 
2. The child is found not to be mentally ill; 
 
3. The report of the examination made pursuant to s ubsection (A) of this 
section states that the child is developmentally di sabled but not mentally ill. 
 
F. "Mentally ill person" means a person who is of s uch mental condition that a 
person is in need of supervision, treatment, care o r restraint. 
 
G. "Developmental disability" means a disability at tributable to mental 
retardation, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, autism or a neurological impairment 
which may have originated during the first eighteen  (18) years of life which 
can be expected to continue indefinitely and which constitutes a substantial 
handicap. 
 
H. "Mentally retarded person" means a person whose intellectual functions have 
been deficient since birth or whose intellectual de velopment has been arrested 
or impaired by disease or physical injury to such a n extent that the person 
lacks sufficient control, judgment and discretion t o manage property or affairs 
or who, by reason of this deficiency and for the pe rsons own welfare or the 
welfare or safety of others, requires protection, s upervision, guidance, 
training, control or care. 
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§ 2–124. Admissibility of pre-recorded statement of  a child age twelve (12) 
years or under who is the victim of abuse  
 
A. This section shall apply only to a proceeding af fecting the parent-child, 
guardian-child or family relationship in which a ch ild twelve (12) years of age 
or younger is alleged to have been abused and shall  apply only to the statement 
of that child or other child witnesses. 
 
B. The recording of an oral statement of the child made before the proceedings 
begin is admissible into evidence if: 
 
1. The Court determines that the time, content and circumstances of the 
statement provide sufficient indicia of reliability ; no corroboration of the 
child's statement is necessary for admission; 
 
2. No attorney for any party is present when the st atement is made; 
 
3. The recording is both visual and aural and is re corded on file or video tape 
or by other electronic means; 
 
4. The recording equipment is capable of making an accurate recording, the 
operator of the equipment is competent and the reco rding is accurate and has 
not been altered; 
 
5. The statement is not made in response to questio ning calculated to lead the 
child to make a particular statement or is clearly shown to be the child's 
statement and not made solely as a result of a lead ing or suggestive 
question(s); 
 
6. Every voice on the recording is identified; 
 
7. The person(s) conducting the interview of the ch ild in the recording is 
present at the proceeding and is available to testi fy or be cross-examined by 
any party; and 
 
8. Each party to the proceeding is afforded an oppo rtunity to view the 
recording before it is offered into evidence and a copy of a written transcript 
transcribed by a licensed or certified court report er is provided to the 
parties. 
 
§ 2–125. Taking testimony of a child age twelve (12 ) years or under in room 
other than courtroom; recording  
 
A. This section shall apply only to a proceeding af fecting the parent-child, 
guardian-child or family relationship in which a ch ild twelve (12) years of age 
or younger is alleged to have been abused and shall  apply only to the statement 
of that child or other child witness. 
 
B. The Court may, on the motion of a party to the p roceeding, order that the 
testimony of the child be taken in a room other tha n the courtroom and be 
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televised by closed-circuit equipment in the courtr oom to be viewed by the 
Court, the finder of fact and the parties to the pr oceeding. Only an attorney 
for each party, the Guardian Ad Litem for the child  or other person whose 
presence would contribute to the welfare and well-b eing of the child and 
persons necessary to operate the equipment may be p resent in the room with the 
child during his or her testimony. Only the attorne ys for the parties may 
question the child. The persons operating the equip ment shall be confined to an 
adjacent room or behind a screen or mirror that per mits them to see and hear 
the child during his or her testimony but does not permit the child to see or 
hear them. 
 
C. The Court may, on the motion of a party to the p roceeding, order that the 
testimony of the child be taken outside the courtro om and be recorded for 
showing in the courtroom before the Court, the find er of fact and the parties 
to the proceeding. Only those persons permitted to be present at the taking of 
testimony under subsection (B) of this section may be present during the taking 
of the child's testimony. Only the attorney for the  parties may question the 
child and the persons operating the equipment shall  be confined from the 
child's sight and hearing. The Court shall ensure t hat: 
 
1. The recording is both visual and aural and is re corded on file or video tape 
or by other electronic means; 
 
2. The recording equipment is capable of making an accurate recording, the 
operator of the equipment is competent and the reco rding is accurate and has 
not been altered; 
 
3. Every voice on the recording is identified; and 
 
4. Each party to the proceeding is afforded an oppo rtunity to view the 
recording before it is shown in the courtroom and a  copy of a written 
transcript transcribed by a licensed or certified c ourt reporter is provided to 
the parties. 
 
D. If the testimony of a child is taken as provided  by subsections (B) or (C) 
of this section, the child shall not be compelled t o testify in Court during 
the proceeding. 
 
§ 2–126. Court diversion  
 
At any time during the adjudicatory process, but pr ior to the entry of order 
sustaining the petition as provided in Section 2–12 8 of this Title, a Court 
diversion by virtue of stipulation may be entered a s provided in Section 2–118 
of this Title. 
 
§ 2–127. Dismissal of petition  
 
When the Court finds that the allegations of the pe tition are not supported by 
a preponderance of the evidence, the Court shall or der the petition dismissed 
and the legal custody of the child shall be returne d to his or her parents, 
guardian or other custodian, further, they shall al so be discharged from any 
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restriction previously ordered. 
 
§ 2–128. Sustaining petition  
 
When the Court finds that the allegations of the pe tition are supported by a 
preponderance of the evidence, the Court shall sust ain the petition and make an 
order of adjudication setting forth the child to be  a deprived child and making 
the child a ward of the Court. In cases concerning a deprived child, evidence 
that child abuse or non-accidental injury has occur red shall constitute prima 
facie evidence that such child is deprived and such  evidence shall be 
sufficient to support an adjudication under this se ction. 
 
§ 2–129. Temporary orders  
 
Upon sustaining a petition, the Court shall make su ch dispositional orders as 
may be necessary to protect the child prior to the dispositional hearing which 
shall be held without undue delay or may choose of its own volition to hold a 
dispositional hearing at any reasonable time. 
 
§ 2–130. New hearing authorized  
 
A. A parent, guardian, custodian or next friend of any child adjudicated under 
this Title, or any person affected by an order in a  proceeding under this 
chapter, may petition the Court for new hearing on the following grounds: 
 
1. That new evidence which was not known or could n ot with due diligence have 
been made available at the original hearing and whi ch might affect the order 
has been discovered; 
 
2. That irregularities in the proceedings prevented  a fair hearing. 
 
B. If it appears to the Court that the motion shoul d be granted it shall order 
a new hearing and shall make such disposition of th e case as warranted by all 
of the facts and circumstances and the best interes t of the child. 
 
§ 2–131. Dispositional hearing  
 
After making an order of adjudication, and finding the child to be a ward of 
the Court, the Court shall hear evidence on the que stion of the proper 
disposition best serving the interests of the child  and the Osage Nation at a 
hearing scheduled for that purpose. 
 
§ 2–132. Social studies and reports  
 
A. The Court may order any agency within its jurisd iction and/or request any 
other agency to prepare and submit to the Court at any point in the proceedings 
a social study, home study, family or medical histo ry or other reports which 
may be helpful in determining proper treatment and disposition for the family. 
 
B. Such reports shall be filed with the Court and a  copy delivered to the 
parties or their attorney at the earliest opportuni ty. 
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§ 2–133. Case/service plan  
 
A. In every case the Court shall order the Indian C hild Welfare Department to 
prepare a detailed case plan for the treatment and disposition of the problems 
identified in the adjudication. 
 
B. The case plan shall contain: 
 
1. A brief social and family history; 
 
2. A brief statement of the causes of the Court exe rcising its jurisdiction; 
 
3. The specific treatment programs the family is re quired to complete, their 
duration, and what is expected to be accomplished; 
 
4. The specific actions the parents, guardian or ot her custodian or child 
should be ordered to do or refrain from doing and t he reasons therefore; 
 
5. The specific treatment or other social services offered by the Osage Nation 
or other agencies which the family should be requir ed to accept; 
 
6. The person or agency to be vested with custody o f the child if the child 
cannot remain in its own home and a detailed plan d escribing how and when the 
child will be returned to its home under supervisio n and when Court supervision 
should cease; 
 
7. The goal(s) of the plan, whether that be reunifi cation, independent living, 
adoption, etc. 
 
C. The case plan shall be filed with the Court and a copy delivered to the 
parties or their attorney at the earliest opportuni ty. 
 
D. The case plan must contain reasonable goals that  can be accomplished. 
Innovative plans shall be utilized in order to gain  a higher prospective degree 
of success. 
 
§ 2–134. Medical examination  
 
The Court may have the child examined by a physicia n, psychiatrist or 
psychologist and the Court may place the child in a  hospital or other suitable 
facility for this purpose. 
 
§ 2–135. Hearing purpose  
 
The purpose of the dispositional hearing is for the  Court to determine the 
treatment which should be ordered to attempt to cor rect the problems which led 
to the adjudication and to provide for the health, welfare and safety of the 
child during the treatment period or, if treatment cannot or does not correct 
the problems after actual attempts have been made t o do so, to provide for the 
long term health, welfare and safety of the child. 
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§ 2–136. Hearing informal  
 
The dispositional hearing shall be informal and the  general rules of procedure 
and evidence shall not apply so that all pertinent information may be 
considered in determining treatment and disposition . However, when feasible, 
the Court shall order the writer of any report or s tudy to appear and answer 
questions regarding that report if it be challenged  by any party. 
 
§ 2–137. Continuance  
 
A. The Court may continue a hearing, either on its own motion or on the motion 
of any interested party, for a reasonable period to  receive reports or other 
evidence, but the Court may continue the hearing fo r good cause on the motion 
of any interested party in any case where the termi nation of the parent-child 
legal relationship is a possible consequence. 
 
B. If the hearing is continued, the Court shall mak e an appropriate order for 
detention of the child for release in the custody o f parents, guardian or other 
responsible person or agency under such conditions of supervision as the Court 
may impose during the continuance. 
 
C. In scheduling investigations and hearings, the C ourt shall give priority to 
proceedings concerning a child who is in detention or who has otherwise been 
removed from his home before an order of dispositio n has been made. 
 
§ 2–138. Order of protection; protective orders  
 
A. The Court may make an order of protection in ass istance, or as a condition 
of, any decree of disposition authorized by this ch apter. The order of 
protection may set forth reasonable conditions of b ehavior to be observed for a 
specified period by the parent, guardian or any oth er person who is a party to 
the proceedings. 
 
B. The order of protection may require any such per son: 
 
1. To stay away from a child or particular resident ial area; 
 
2. To permit a parent to visit a child only at stat ed periods or in supervised 
conditions; 
 
3. To abstain from offensive conduct against a chil d, parent or parents, 
guardian, or any other person to whom custody of a child has been given; 
 
4. To give proper attention to the care of the home ; 
 
5. To cooperate in good faith with an agency: 
 
a. which has been given legal custody of a child; 
 
b. which is providing protective supervision of a c hild by Court order; or 
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c. to which the child has been referred by the Cour t. 
 
6. To refrain from acts of commission or omission t hat tend to make a home an 
improper place for a child; 
 
7. To perform any legal obligation of support. 
 
C. When such an order of protection is made applica ble to a parent or guardian, 
it may specifically require active participation in  the rehabilitation process 
and may impose specific requirements upon such pare nt or guardian, subject to 
the penalty of contempt for failure to comply with such order without good 
cause, as provided in subsection (E) of this sectio n. 
 
D. After notice and opportunity for hearing is give n to a person subject to an 
order of protection, the order may be terminated, m odified or extended for a 
specified period of time if the Court finds that th e best interests of the 
child and the Osage Nation will be served thereby. 
 
E. A person failing to comply with an order of prot ection without good cause 
may be found in contempt of Court. 
 
§ 2–139. Placement preferences  
 
A. In making a placement of or committing legal cus tody of a child to some 
person in the dispositional process whether for fos ter/alternative care or 
adoption, the Court shall place the child in the fo llowing descending order of 
preference: 
 
1. The natural parents, adoptive parents or step-pa rents as the case may be; 
 
2. A preference for placement, in the following ord er, shall be given to: 
 
a. natural, adoptive or step-parents; 
 
b. a member of the child's extended family; a child 's extended family is 
defined to mean any familial or culturally defined clan or band relationships 
within the Osage Nation or another Indian Tribe; 
 
c. a member of the Osage Nation; 
 
d. a member of an Indian Tribe; 
 
e. a home licensed by the Osage Nation's Indian Chi ld Welfare Department; 
 
f. a home licensed by another Indian Tribe; 
 
g. an Indian home licensed by a state; 
 
h. a public or private institution for children app roved by the Osage Nation's 
Child Welfare Department or operated by an Indian o rganization which has 
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programs suitable to meet the needs of an Osage chi ld. 
 
B. Where appropriate the Court may consider the pre ference of the parents and 
the proximity of the prospective foster/alternative  care home to the child's 
home in applying these preferences. 
 
C. For each possible placement, the Court shall con sider the willingness, 
fitness, ability, suitability and availability of e ach person in a placement 
category before considering the next lower level of  placement preference. 
 
D. The Court may place the child in the custody of the Indian Child Welfare 
Department for further placement pursuant to subsec tion (A) of this section. 
When the Court does so, the agency shall place said  child in accordance with 
the preferences described above. 
 
E. State courts shall follow the placement preferen ce rules outlined herein. 
 
§ 2–140. Movement of child in custody of the Indian  Child Welfare Department  
 
A. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall notify  the Court, the Tribal 
Prosecutor and the Guardian Ad Litem whenever a chi ld in the custody of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department is moved from one l ocation to another. Foster 
parents shall be notified by the Indian Child Welfa re Department prior to 
movement of the child pursuant to the provisions of  Chapter 4 of this Title. 
 
B. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall inform  the Court and attorney 
regarding the location of the child unless the move ment was due to an emergency 
situation, in which case the notification required under this paragraph shall 
be within one (1) business day after such movement.  As used in this subsection 
"emergency situation" means a movement of the child  requested by a person 
having actual physical custody of a child, if the r equest is made at a time 
when the business offices of the parties to be noti fied are closed, or if 
movement is for emergency medical treatment. 
 
C. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall not mo ve any deprived child from 
one placement to another if the child has already b een moved once since the 
last Court hearing without first obtaining the appr oval of the Court following 
a hearing into the reasons and necessity for moving  the child. However, the 
Indian Child Welfare Department may move the child due to an emergency, in 
which case a hearing shall be conducted concerning the reasons and necessity 
for moving the child, if requested in writing, with in ten (10) days following 
the moving of the child. Court approval shall not b e required for movement to 
or from a children's shelter due to an emergency, i ncluding a placement 
failure, a placement disruption or similar cause. 
 
§ 2–141. Unmanageable and uncontrollable children  
 
If a child who has been adjudicated as a deprived c hild and who has been placed 
in the custody of the Indian Child Welfare Departme nt becomes unmanageable and 
uncontrollable while in the legal custody of the In dian Child Welfare 
Department, the Department may return the child to the Court for further 
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disposition or may provide information to the Triba l Prosecutor and request the 
filing of a petition alleging the child to be delin quent, in need of 
supervision or in need of mental health treatment, if such petition is 
warranted by the facts in the case. 
 
§ 2–142. Disposition  
 
When a child has been adjudicated to be deprived, t he Court shall enter a 
dispositional order which shall include one or more  of the following provisions 
the Court finds appropriate: 
 
A. The Court may place the child in the legal custo dy of one or both parents or 
the guardian, with or without protective supervisio n, under such conditions as 
the Court may impose. 
 
B. The Court may place the child in the legal custo dy of a relative or other 
suitable person, with or without protective supervi sion, under such conditions 
as the Court may impose, in accordance with Section  2–139 of this Title. 
 
C. The Court may place legal custody in the Indian Child Welfare Department for 
placement in a family care home or other child care  facility in accordance with 
Section 2–139 of this Title. 
 
D. The Court may order that the child be examined o r treated by a physician, 
surgeon, psychiatrist or psychologist or that he re ceive other special care and 
may place the child in a hospital or other suitable  facility for such purposes. 
 
§ 2–143. Review of disposition order  
 
Every disposition order regarding a child adjudicat ed to be deprived shall be 
reviewed by the Court at least every six (6) months  until such time as the 
conditions which caused the child to be adjudicated  have been corrected or the 
parental rights of the parent or parents are termin ated and a final adoption 
decreed. 
 
§ 2–144. Review hearing reports  
 
A. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall cause to be prepared for each 
review hearing required herein a written report con cerning each child who is 
the subject of such review. 
 
B. Said report shall include but not be limited to:  
 
1. A summary of the physical, mental and emotional condition of the child, the 
conditions existing in the out-of-home placement wh ere the child has been 
placed and the child's adjustment thereto; 
 
2. A report on the child's progress in school, and if the child has been placed 
outside the child's home, the visitation exercised by the parents of the child 
or other persons authorized by the Court; 
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3. Services being provided to a child sixteen (16) years of age or older to 
assist in the transition from out-of-home care or o ther placement to 
independent living; and 
 
4. Any efforts on the part of the parent or parents  to correct the conditions 
which caused the child to be adjudicated deprived. Specific recommendations, 
giving reasons therefore, whether: 
 
a. the parental rights of the parent or parents of the child should be 
terminated and the child placed for adoption; 
 
b. the child should remain in the home or be placed  outside of the home of the 
child's lawful parents; or 
 
c. the child should remain outside the home or be r eturned to the home from 
which the child was removed. 
 
C. The Guardian Ad Litem representing a child may s ubmit a report to the Court 
for presentation at the review hearing to assist th e Court in reviewing the 
placement or status of the child. The legal custodi an shall not deny to a child 
the right of access to counsel and shall facilitate  such access. 
 
D. All reports shall be filed in the Court not late r than five (5) days prior 
to the review. Further, the reports are to be to th e Tribal Prosecutor, 
Guardian Ad Litem and other parties or attorneys in volved, no later than five 
(5) days prior to the review. All incidents and inf ormation involving the five 
(5) days prior to the review may be given in addend um to the report in writing 
or orally at the review hearing. 
 
§ 2–145. Motion for termination of parental rights  
 
Termination of a parent-child legal relationship sh all be considered only after 
the filing of a written motion alleging the factual  grounds for termination, 
and termination of a parent-child legal relationshi p shall be considered at a 
separate hearing following an adjudication of a chi ld as deprived or neglected. 
Such motion shall be filed at least thirty (30) day s before such hearing, and 
shall be signed by the Tribal Prosecutor or designe e. 
 
§ 2–146. Appointment of counsel  
 
A. After a motion for termination of a parent-child  legal relationship is filed 
pursuant to this chapter, the parent or parents sha ll be advised of the right 
to counsel, at their own expense, and counsel shall  be appointed whenever 
counsel is available at no fee or whenever the Cour t fund has sufficient 
unobligated funds to pay an attorney. 
 
B. An attorney, who shall be the child's previously  appointed Guardian Ad Litem 
whenever possible, shall be appointed to represent the child's best interest in 
any hearing determining the involuntary termination  of the parent-child legal 
relationship. Additionally, said attorney shall be experienced, whenever 
possible, in juvenile law. Such representation shal l continue until an 
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appropriate permanent placement of the child is eff ected or until the Court's 
jurisdiction is terminated. If a respondent parent is a minor, a Guardian Ad 
Litem shall be appointed and shall serve in additio n to any counsel requested 
by the parent. 
 
§ 2–147. Notice of hearing to terminate parental ri ghts  
 
A. A parent shall be given actual notice of any hea ring to terminate such 
parent's parental rights. The notice shall indicate  the relief requested and 
the hearing shall not be held until at least ten (1 0) days after the receipt of 
notice, except with the consent of the parent, if k nown. 
 
B. If the Court finds that the whereabouts of the p arent cannot be ascertained, 
it may order that notice be given by publication an d a copy mailed to the last 
known address of the parent. The notice shall be pu blished once in a newspaper 
of general circulation in the jurisdiction and the hearing shall not be held 
for at least ten (10) days after the date of public ation of the notice. Except 
as otherwise provided by subsection (C) of this sec tion, if a parent has not 
received actual notice of the hearing at which he i s deprived of his parental 
rights, the order depriving him of those rights sha ll not become final for a 
period of six (6) months after the hearing. Nothing  in this section shall 
prevent the Court from immediately taking custody o f a child and ordering 
whatever action may be necessary to protect his hea lth or welfare. 
 
C. For the purpose of terminating the parental righ ts of a father or putative 
father of a child born out of wedlock, who has not prior to the commencement of 
a proceeding to terminate parental rights to such c hild exercised parental 
rights and duties, shall not be deemed to have pare ntal rights to such child. 
The father or putative father shall be entitled to notice and an opportunity to 
be heard pursuant to this section, except that the Court may: 
 
1. Waive notice to a putative father whose identity  is unknown to the mother of 
the child born out of wedlock and the mother of the  child signs a sworn 
statement before the Court that the identity of the  father or putative father 
of the child is unknown and the Court is satisfied,  after inquiry into the 
matter, that his identity is unknown and with due d iligence could not be 
determined; the wilful and deliberate falsification  of said sworn statement 
shall be perjury and shall, upon conviction, be pun ishable as otherwise 
provided by law; 
 
2. When the identity of the father or putative fath er of a child born out of 
wedlock is known but his whereabouts are unknown an d the Court, after inquiry, 
is satisfied that after diligent search his whereab outs remains unknown, order 
that notice be given by publication as provided in subsection (B) of this 
section and a copy mailed to the last known address , if known, of such father 
or putative father. When notice is given by publica tion, the order terminating 
parental rights shall not become final for a period  of fifteen (15) days from 
the date of the order. 
 
§ 2–148. Termination of parental rights by abandonm ent  
 



 

64 
 

Before a termination of the parent-child legal rela tionship based on 
abandonment can be ordered, the petitioner shall fi le an affidavit stating what 
efforts have been made to locate the parent or pare nts of the child subject to 
the motion for termination. Such affidavit shall be  filed no later than ten 
(10) days prior to the hearing. 
 
§ 2–149. Criteria for termination  
 
A. The Court may order a termination of the parent- child legal relationship 
upon the finding of any of the following: 
 
1. That the child has been abandoned by his parent or parents; 
 
2. That the child has been adjudicated as deprived and all the following exist: 
 
a. that an appropriate treatment plan approved by t he Court has not been 
reasonably complied with by the parent or parents o r has been ignored; 
 
b. that the parent is unfit; 
 
c. that the conduct or condition of the parent or p arents is not likely to 
change over time; 
 
d. that it is in the child's best interest. 
 
3. A finding that a parent who does not have custod y of the child has wilfully 
failed to contribute to the support of the child as  provided in a decree of 
divorce or in some other Court order during the pre ceding year or, in the 
absence of such order, consistent with the parent's  means and earning capacity; 
 
4. A conviction in a criminal action in any jurisdi ction as to physical or 
sexual abuse of a child or a finding in a deprived child action either of the 
following has occurred: 
 
a. the parent has physically or sexually abused the  child or a sibling of such 
child or failed to protect the child or a sibling o f such child from physical 
or sexual abuse that is heinous or shocking to the Court or that the child or 
sibling of such child has suffered severe harm or i njury as a result of such 
physical or sexual abuse; 
 
b. the parent has physically or sexually abused the  child or a sibling of such 
child or failed to protect the child or sibling of such child from physical or 
sexual abuse subsequent to a previous finding that such parent has physically 
or sexually abused the child or a sibling of such c hild or failed to protect 
the child or a sibling of such child from physical or sexual abuse. 
 
5. A conviction in a criminal action that the paren t has caused the death of a 
sibling of a child as a result of physical or sexua l abuse or chronic neglect 
of such sibling. 
 
B. In determining unfitness, conduct or condition, the Court shall find that 
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continuation of the legal relationship between the parent and child is likely 
to result in grave risk of death or serious injury to the child or that the 
conduct or condition of the parent or parents rende rs the parent or parents 
unable or unwilling to give the child reasonable pa rental care. In making such 
determinations, the Court shall consider, but not b e limited to, the following: 
 
1. Emotional illness, mental illness or mental defi ciency of the parent of such 
duration or nature as to render the parent unlikely  over time to care for the 
ongoing physical, mental and emotional needs of the  child; 
 
2. Conduct towards the child of a physically or sex ually abusive nature; 
 
3. History of violent behavior; 
 
4. A single incident of life-threatening or gravely  disabling injury or 
disfigurement of the child; 
 
5. Excessive use of intoxicating liquors or narcoti cs or dangerous drugs which 
affect the ability to care and provide for the chil d; 
 
6. Neglect of the child; 
 
7. Long-term confinement of the parent; 
 
8. Injury or death of a sibling due to proven abuse  or neglect by parental 
figures; 
 
9. Reasonable efforts by child care agencies which have been unable to 
rehabilitate the parent or parents. 
 
C. In considering any of the factors in subsection (B) of this section in 
termination the parent-child legal relationship, th e Court shall give primary 
consideration to the physical, mental and emotional  conditions and needs of the 
child. The Court shall review and order, if necessa ry, an evaluation of the 
child's physical, mental and emotional conditions. 
 
§ 2–150. Criteria for order terminating parental ri ghts  
 
The Court shall order termination of parental right s if it finds by clear and 
convincing evidence that termination of parental ri ghts and a permanent 
placement with another person is in the best intere st of the child. 
 
§ 2–151. Review of child's disposition following te rmination of the 
parent-child legal relationship  
 
A. The Court, at the conclusion of a hearing which it ordered the termination 
of a parent-child legal relationship, shall order t hat a review hearing be held 
no later than ninety (90) days following the date o f termination. At such 
hearing, the Indian Child Welfare Department, veste d with custody of the child 
shall report to the Court what disposition of the c hild, if any, has occurred, 
and the Guardian Ad Litem shall submit a written re port with recommendations to 
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the Court, based upon an independent investigation,  for the best disposition of 
the child. 
 
B. If no adoption has taken place within reasonable  time and the Court 
determines that adoption is not immediately feasibl e or appropriate, the Court 
may order that provisions be made immediately for l ong-term alternative 
placement of the child. 
 
§ 2–152. Expert testimony  
 
A. Subject to the availability of funds, an indigen t parent has the right to 
have appointed one expert witness of his own choosi ng whose reasonable fees and 
expenses, subject to the Court's prior review and a pproval, shall be paid from 
the Court funds. 
 
B. All ordered evaluations shall be made available to counsel as expeditiously 
as possible prior to the hearing. 
 
§ 2–153. Effect of order  
 
A. An order for the termination of the parent-child  legal relationship divests 
the child and the parent of all legal rights, power s, privileges, immunities, 
duties and obligations with respect to each other, except for the right of the 
child to inherit from the parent. 
 
B. No order or decree entered pursuant to this chap ter shall disentitle a child 
to any benefit due him from any third person, inclu ding but not limited to, any 
Indian Tribe, any agency, any state or the United S tates. 
 
C. After the termination of the parent-child legal relationship, the former 
parent is not entitled to any notice of proceedings  for the adoption of the 
child by another, nor has he any right to object to  the adoption or to 
otherwise participate in such proceedings. 
 
§ 2–154. Adoption action not to be combined with te rmination of parental rights  
 
A. Except as otherwise provided for in subsection ( B) of this section, an 
action to adopt a child shall not be combined with an action to terminate 
parental rights and when the rights of a parent hav e been terminated neither an 
interlocutory nor a final decree of adoption may be  rendered until the decree 
terminating parental rights has become final. 
 
B. This section shall not apply to: 
 
1. A proceeding to adopt a child without the consen t of a parent when the Court 
has determined that consent is not legally required ; 
 
2. A proceeding to adopt a child born out of wedloc k when the mother of the 
child is granting consent to the adoption, is a par ty to the action and there 
has been no judicial or administrative determinatio n of the paternity. 
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§ 2–155. Confidential nature of proceedings and rec ord  
 
Unless the Court shall otherwise order, all hearing s held in proceedings under 
this chapter shall be confidential and shall be hel d in closed court without 
admission of any person other than interested parti es and witnesses. Further, 
all papers, records or files pertaining to proceedi ngs under this chapter, kept 
by the Court or by the Indian Child Welfare Departm ent shall be confidential 
and withheld from inspection except upon order of t he Court for good cause 
shown. Upon application and for good cause being sh own, the Court, by written 
order reciting its findings, shall permit the neces sary information to be 
released or may restrict the purposes for which it shall be used. Any person in 
charge of such records or having access to such rec ords or information who 
discloses any information, including but not limite d to, all records and 
reports relevant to the case and any records and re ports, contrary to the 
provisions of this chapter, may be charged criminal ly with a misdemeanor and be 
held civilly liable. 
 
§ 2–156. Modification of decrees or orders  
 
Any decree or order made pursuant to this chapter m ay be modified by the Court 
at any time, provided, however, that an order termi nating parental rights shall 
not be modified. 
 
§ 2–157. Traditional custodian's and grandparent ri ghts  
 
A. No dispositional order or decree including termi nation or parental rights 
and adoption shall divest the child's traditional c ustodians or grandparent of 
their right to reasonable visitation with the child  and their duty to provide 
instruction and training to the child regarding tri bal customs and traditions 
or their duty to provide the necessities of life fo r the child should the 
parents be unable to do so, unless those rights and  duties have been 
extinguished in a proceeding in which the individua l was a party, provided that 
adoptive traditional custodians shall also succeed in these rights and duties. 
 
B. The rights and duties of the traditional custodi ans and grandparents may be 
enforced by court order whenever it appears in the child's best interest to do 
so, provided that all parties to the case shall be given notice and an 
opportunity to be heard. 
 
§ 2–158. Orders for support  
 
A. Whenever a child is removed from the custody of its parent, guardian or 
other custodian, the parent or other person shall b e ordered by the Court to 
contribute a reasonable amount within their means, or to do labor for the Osage 
Nation, or take other reasonable action to provide support for the child. 
 
B. In cases of necessity, the Court may order a tra ditional custodian to assist 
in providing the necessities of life within that cu stodian's means after a 
hearing, whether the child has been placed in his o wn home or elsewhere. 
 
C. When the Indian Child Welfare Department is payi ng for alternative/foster 



 

68 
 

care for such child, the contribution of the parent  shall be paid to the Court 
Clerk and dispensed by court order to the agency or  the Osage Nation as may be 
necessary by law or appropriate in the circumstance s. 
 
§ 2–159. Voluntary foster/alternative care authoriz ed  
 
In order to provided better treatment for a family' s problems and to better 
protect children, the Department is authorized to a ccept a child for 
foster/alternative care when: 
 
A. The parent, guardian or other physical or legal custodian has consented to 
such alternative care in writing before the Directo r of the Indian Child 
Welfare Department or her designee and that the ter ms and conditions and 
consequences of such consent were fully explained i n detail and fully 
understood in English or that it was interpreted in to an appropriate Tribal 
language which was understood. 
 
B. A consent to alternative care placement may be w ithdrawn by a person giving 
same, the parent or other legal guardian having leg al custody or a traditional 
custodian at any time and the child shall be return ed to the authorized person 
requesting the child's release within forty-eight ( 48) hours. 
 
C. The Court may enter an order terminating the par ent-child legal relationship 
of one or both parents when all reasonable efforts to treat the family have 
proven ineffective. 
 
D. Upon the entry of an order terminating the paren t-child legal relationship 
of both parents, of the sole surviving parent or of  the mother of a child born 
out of wedlock, the Court may: 
 
1. Vest the Indian Child Welfare Department or a ch ild placement agency with 
the legal custody and guardianship of the person of  a child for the purposes of 
placing the child for adoption according to the pla cement preferences in 
Section 2–139 of this Title; 
 
2. Make any other disposition provided in subsectio n (A) of this section that 
the Court finds appropriate. 
 
E. Upon the entry of an order terminating the paren t-child legal relationship 
of one parent, the Court may: 
 
1. Leave the child in the legal custody of the othe r parent and discharge the 
proceedings; 
 
2. Make any other disposition provided in subsectio n (A) of this section that 
the Court finds appropriate. 
 
F. When a child has been adjudicated neglected beca use he has been abandoned by 
his parent or parents, the Court may enter a decree  terminating the 
parent-child legal relationship if it finds: 
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1. That the parent or parents having legal custody have wilfully surrendered 
physical custody for a period of twelve (12) months  and during this period have 
not manifested to the child or the person having ph ysical custody a firm 
intention to resume physical custody or to make per manent legal arrangements 
for the care of the child; or 
 
2. That the identity of the parent or parents of th e child is unknown and has 
been unknown for a period of ninety (90) days and t hat reasonable efforts to 
identify and locate the parents have failed. 
 
G. In placing the legal custody or guardianship of the person of a child with 
an individual or the Indian Child Welfare Departmen t for further placement, the 
Court shall give primary consideration to the welfa re of the child but shall 
take into consideration the religious preferences o f the child or of his 
parents whenever practicable. 
 
§ 2–160. Emancipation  
 
A child sixteen (16) years or older, but less than eighteen (18) years of age, 
may petition the Court to be considered an emancipa ted minor. Determination of 
whether such status shall be given to the minor is to be made by the Juvenile 
Court. The decision shall be made by a clear and co nvincing standard. Evidence 
for the determination of emancipated status shall i nclude, but is not limited 
to: 
 
A. The real or apparent assent of his or her parent (s); 
 
B. Demonstration of his or her independence from hi s or her parent(s) in 
matters of care, custody and earnings through emplo yment or other means 
provides for his or her own food, shelter and other  cost-of-living expenses; 
 
C. Proof he or she has sole responsibility for his or her own support; 
 
D. Proof he or she is married; 
 
E. Proof he or she is in the military; or 
 
F. Any other evidence the Court finds relevant to m ake an emancipation 
determination. 
 
 CHAPTER 3 
 CHILD ABUSE REPORTING AND PREVENTION 
 
 
§ 3–101. Legislative purpose  
 
The Osage Nation Congress hereby declares that the complete reporting of child 
abuse is a matter of Osage Nation concern and that in enacting this chapter it 
is the intent of the Osage Nation to protect the ch ildren within the 
jurisdiction of the Nation and to offer protective services in order to prevent 
any further harm to a child suffering from abuse. I t is the further intent of 



 

70 
 

the Osage Nation that the various federal, state an d Osage Nation medical, 
mental health, education and social services agenci es impacting on child 
welfare matters find a common purpose through coope rative participation in the 
child protection teams created in this chapter. 
 
§ 3–102. Definitions  
 
As used in this chapter, unless the context otherwi se requires: 
 
A. "Abuse" or "child abuse or neglect" means an act  or omission in one of the 
following categories which seriously threatens the health or welfare of a 
child: 
 
1. Any case in which a child exhibits evidence of s kin bruising, bleeding, 
malnutrition, failure to thrive, burns, fractures o f any kind, subdural 
hematoma, soft-tissue swelling or death and such co ndition or death is at 
variance with a degree or type of such condition or  death or circumstances 
indicate that such condition or death may not be th e product of an accidental 
occurrence; 
 
2. Any case in which a child is subject to sexual a ssault, molestation, sexual 
exploitation or lewd conduct; 
 
3. Any case in which the child's parents, guardian or custodian fails to take 
the same actions to provide adequate food, clothing , shelter or supervision 
that a prudent parent would take; 
 
4. In all cases, those investigating reports of chi ld abuse shall take into 
account accepted child rearing practices of the cul ture in which the child 
participates. Nothing in this subsection shall refe r to acts which could be 
construed to be a reasonable exercise of parental d iscipline. 
 
B. "Child" means any person under the age of eighte en (18) years, except any 
person convicted of a crime specified in the law of  any state or federal law or 
any person who has been certified as an adult pursu ant to Section 5–148 of this 
Title or under any state or federal law or charged with a felony and convicted. 
 
C. "Child protection team" means a multi-disciplina ry team consisting, where 
possible, of a physician, a child protection worker , the Indian Child Welfare 
Department, Family Services Director, Child Care Co ordinator, a representative 
of the Osage Nation law enforcement agency, a repre sentative of a non-Tribal 
law enforcement agency, a mental health agency repr esentative, a representative 
of the Social Services Department, a representative  of the State Department of 
Human Services, an attorney, and a representative o f the local school district. 
Each agency may have more than one participating me mber on the team; except 
that, in voting on procedural or policy matters, ea ch agency shall have only 
one vote. In no event shall an attorney member of t he child protection team be 
appointed guardian for the child or as counsel for the parents at any 
subsequent Court proceedings, nor shall the child p rotection team be comprised 
of fewer than three (3) persons. The role of the ch ild protection team shall be 
advisory and recommendatory. 
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D. "Confirmed report" means a report which is deter mined by an Indian Child 
Welfare Department worker, based upon some credible  evidence, to constitute 
child abuse or neglect. 
 
E. "Law enforcement" means the Osage Nation Police Department. 
 
F. "Person responsible for the child's health or we lfare" includes a parent, a 
legal guardian, custodian, a foster parent, a perso n eighteen (18) years of age 
or older with whom the child's parent cohabitates o r any other adult residing 
in the home of the child; an agent or employee of a  public or private 
residential home, institution, facility or day trea tment program; or an owner, 
operator or employee of a child care facility. 
 
G. "Sexual abuse" includes but is not limited to ra pe, incest and lewd or 
indecent acts or proposals by a person responsible for the child's health or 
welfare. 
 
H. "Sexual exploitation" includes but is not limite d to allowing, permitting or 
encouraging a child to engage in prostitution, by a  person responsible for the 
child's health or welfare or allowing, permitting, encouraging or engaging in 
the lewd, obscene or pornographic photographing, fi lming or depicting of a 
child in those acts by a person responsible for the  child's health or welfare. 
 
§ 3–103. Persons required to report child abuse or neglect  
 
A. Any person specified in subsection (B) or (C) of  this section who has 
reasonable cause to know or suspect that a child ha s been subjected to physical 
or sexual abuse, sexual exploitation or neglect or who has observed the child 
being subjected to circumstances or conditions whic h would reasonably result in 
the abuse or neglect or who has knowledge of the bi rth of a child dependent on 
a controlled substance shall immediately report or cause a report to be made of 
such fact to the Indian Child Welfare Department or  Osage Nation Police. Such 
reports may be made by telephone, in writing, perso nally or by any other method 
prescribed by the Indian Child Welfare Department. 
 
B. Persons required to report such abuse or neglect  or circumstances or 
conditions shall include any: 
 
1. Physician or surgeon, including a physician in t raining, residents and 
interns; 
 
2. Child health associate or community health repre sentative; 
 
3. Medical examiner or coroner; 
 
4. Dentist or dental hygienist; 
 
5. Emergency medical technician or paramedic; 
 
6. Osteopath; 
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7. Optometrist; 
 
8. Chiropractor; 
 
9. Chiropodist or podiatrist; 
 
10. Registered nurse or licensed practical nurse; 
 
11. Hospital personnel engaged in the admission, ca re or treatment of patients; 
 
12. Veterinarian; 
 
13. School official or employee, included but not l imited to, teacher, school 
counselor, instructional aide, teacher's aide, teac her's assistant or school 
bus driver; 
 
14. Social worker or worker in a family care home o r child care center, child 
day care worker, head start teacher, public assista nce worker, worker in a 
group home or residential or day care facility, lic ensed or unlicensed 
marriage, family or children's counselor; 
 
15. Mental health professional; 
 
16. Any law enforcement personnel; 
 
17. The Tribal Prosecutor or assistants. 
 
C. In addition to those persons specifically requir ed by this section to report 
known or suspected child abuse or neglect and circu mstances or conditions which 
might reasonably result in abuse or neglect, any ot her person, whether or not a 
citizen of the Osage Nation, shall report known or suspected child abuse or 
neglect and circumstances or conditions which might  reasonably result in child 
abuse or neglect to the Indian Child Welfare Depart ment or the Osage Nation 
Police. 
 
D. The privileged communication between patient and  physician, between husband 
and wife or any other privilege or contract shall n ot relieve any person from 
the reporting requirements to this section. 
 
E. Any person under the jurisdiction of the Osage N ation who wilfully violates 
the provisions of this section, any person who inhi bits or prevents a person 
described in subsection (B) from making a report or  any person who knowingly 
and wilfully makes a false report or a report that the person knows lacks 
factual foundation: 
 
1. Shall be subject to a civil penalty not to excee d Five Hundred Dollars 
($500.00); 
 
2. Shall be liable for associated administrative co sts incurred by the Osage 
Nation as a result; 
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3. Shall be liable for Court costs; and 
 
4. Shall be liable for damages proximately caused t hereby. 
 
F. Nothing in this section shall be construed to me an a child is abused or 
neglected for the sole reason the parent, guardian or custodian, in good faith, 
allows the child to be provided with treatment and care by spiritual means 
alone in accordance with the tenets and practice of  a recognized church, 
religious denomination, traditional healing or medi cine or other religious 
organization by a recognized practitioner thereof. 
 
§ 3–104. Reporting procedures  
 
A. Reports of known or suspected child abuse or neg lect made pursuant to this 
chapter shall be made immediately to the Indian Chi ld Welfare Department or 
Osage Nation Police and shall be followed promptly by a written report prepared 
by those persons required to report. The receiving agency shall forward a copy 
of its own report to the Central Registry on forms supplied by the Indian Child 
Welfare Department. 
 
B. Such reports, when possible, shall include the f ollowing information: 
 
1. The name, address, age, sex, blood quantum and s ocial security number of the 
child; 
 
2. The name and address of the parent, guardian or custodian; 
 
3. The nature and extent of the child's injuries, i ncluding any evidence of 
previously known or suspected abuse or neglect to t he child or the child's 
siblings; 
 
4. The names and addresses of the alleged perpetrat ors of the suspected abuse 
or neglect, if known; 
 
5. The family composition; 
 
6. The source of the report and the name, address a nd occupation of the person 
making the report; 
 
7. Any action taken by the reporting source, includ ing times, locations and 
dates; 
 
8. Any other information that the person making the  report believes may be 
helpful in furthering the purposes of this section.  
 
C. A copy of the report of known or suspected child  abuse or neglect shall be 
transmitted immediately by the Indian Child Welfare  Department to the Tribal 
Prosecutor and Osage Nation Police. 
 
D. A written report from persons or officials requi red by this chapter to 
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report known or suspected child abuse or neglect sh all be admissible as 
evidence in any proceeding related to child abuse. 
 
§ 3–105. Action upon receipt of report  
 
A. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall make a  thorough investigation 
immediately upon receipt of any report of known or suspected child abuse or 
neglect. The immediate concern of such investigatio n shall be the protection of 
the child. 
 
B. The investigation shall include a written report , which to the extent that 
it is reasonably possible, shall address the follow ing: 
 
1. The nature, extent and cause of the abuse or neg lect; 
 
2. The identity of the person or persons responsibl e for such abuse or neglect; 
 
3. The names and conditions of other children who m ay be subject to similar 
abuse or neglect because of proximity to or associa tion with the suspected 
perpetrator(s); 
 
4. The written report shall, at a minimum, include the results of an interview 
with the child and a physical description of the ch ild, including any visible 
evidence of abuse or neglect. Such a description sh all be obtained through 
direct observation of the child, and the Indian Chi ld Welfare Department worker 
shall take or cause to be taken of all such evidenc e as soon as reasonably 
possible. 
 
C. Whenever possible, the interview shall take plac e at the child's residence 
or the place in which the abuse or neglect reported ly occurred; a description 
of all other pertinent data observed at the intervi ew location shall be 
included in the report. 
 
D. If admission to such residence or location canno t be obtained, the Court, 
upon good cause shown, shall order the responsible person(s) to allow the 
interview, examination, photography and investigati on. Should the responsible 
person(s) refuse to allow the interview, examinatio n, photography and 
investigation, the Court shall hold an immediate he aring to show cause why the 
responsible person(s) should not be held in contemp t of Court. 
 
E. Upon receipt of a report, if the Indian Child We lfare Department has a 
confirmed report, it shall immediately offer social  services to the child(ren) 
and the family and may cause a petition to be filed  by the Tribal Prosecutor in 
the Trial Court. If, before the investigation is co mpleted, the opinion of the 
investigators is that assistance of the Osage Natio n Police is necessary for 
the protection of the child or other children under  the same care, the Osage 
Nation Police and the Trial Judge shall be notified . If immediate removal is 
necessary to protect the child or other children un der the same care from 
further abuse, the child or children may be placed in protective custody in 
accordance with Osage Nation law. 
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F. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall be the  receiving agency 
responsible for the coordination of all investigati ons of all reports of known 
or suspected child abuse or neglect. The Indian Chi ld Welfare Department shall 
arrange for such investigations to be conducted by persons trained to conduct 
either the complete investigation or such parts the reof as may be assigned. The 
Indian Child Welfare Department may conduct the inv estigation independently or 
in conjunction with the Osage Nation Police Departm ent or may arrange for the 
initial investigation to be conducted by another ag ency in cooperation with the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. The Indian Child W elfare Department shall 
provide for persons to be continuously available to  respond to such reports. 
Osage Nation, state and federal agencies shall coop erate to fulfill the 
requirements of this subsection. As used in this su bsection, "continuously 
available" means the assignment of a person to be n ear an operable telephone or 
pager not necessarily located in the premises ordin arily used for business by 
the Indian Child Welfare Department or to have such  arrangements made through 
agreements with the Osage Nation Police and/or loca l law enforcement agencies. 
 
G. If a local law enforcement agency receives a rep ort of known or suspected 
child abuse or neglect, it shall first attempt to c ontact the Indian Child 
Welfare Department in order to refer the case for i nvestigation. If the local 
law enforcement agency is unable to contact the Ind ian Child Welfare 
Department, it shall refer the matter immediately t o the Osage Nation Police 
for a complete investigation by the Indian Child We lfare Department and the 
Osage Nation Police. The Osage Nation Police, upon receipt of a report and upon 
completion of any investigation it may undertake, s hall immediately forward a 
summary of the investigatory data plus all relevant  documents to the Indian 
Child Welfare Department. 
 
§ 3–106. Interference with investigation and retali ation prohibited; civil 
penalty  
 
A. No person shall interfere with a lawful investig ation of suspected child 
abuse. 
 
B. No person shall retaliate by any means against a ny person who has made a 
good faith report of suspected child abuse or who c ooperates with an 
investigation of suspected child abuse. 
 
C. Any person who violates subsection (A) or (B) of  this section shall be 
enjoined from such activity and shall be subject to  a civil penalty of up to 
Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) per occurrence. The penalty shall be assessed by 
the Trial Court only after petition, notice, the op portunity to be heard and a 
determination that either interference or retaliati on as set out in this 
section occurred. 
 
§ 3–107. Required report of postmortem investigatio n 
 
A. Any person who is required to report known or su spected child abuse or 
neglect who has reasonable cause to suspect that a child died as a result of 
child abuse or neglect shall report such fact immed iately to the appropriate 
law enforcement agency and to the appropriate coron er or medical examiner. The 
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law enforcement agency and the coroner or medical e xaminer shall accept such 
report for investigation and shall report their fin dings to the Osage Nation 
Police, the Tribal Prosecutor and the Indian Child Welfare Department. 
 
B. The Osage Nation department with such report sha ll forward a copy of such 
report to the Central Registry. 
 
§ 3–108. Evidence of abuse  
 
A. Any child health associate, person licensed to p ractice medicine, registered 
nurse or licensed practical nurse, hospital personn el engaged in the admission, 
examination, care or treatment of patients, medical  examiner, coroner, social 
worker or local law enforcement officer who has bef ore him a child reasonably 
believed to have been abused or neglected may take or cause to be taken color 
photographs of the areas of trauma visible on the c hild. If medically 
indicated, such person may take or cause to be take n x-rays of the child. 
 
B. Any color photographs or x-rays which show evide nce of child abuse shall be 
immediately forwarded to Indian Child Welfare Depar tment. 
 
§ 3–109. Immunity from liability  
 
Any person participating in good faith in the makin g of a report or in a 
judicial proceeding held pursuant to this Title, th e taking of color 
photographs or x-rays, or the placing in temporary custody of a child pursuant 
to this chapter or otherwise performing his duties or acting pursuant to this 
Title shall be immune from any liability, civil or criminal, that otherwise 
might result by reason of such reporting. For the p urpose of any proceedings, 
civil or criminal, the good faith of any person rep orting child abuse, any 
person taking color photographs or x-rays, and any person who has legal 
authority to place a child in protective custody sh all be presumed. 
 
§ 3–110. Temporary protective custody  
 
The Judge of the Osage Nation Trial Court shall be responsible for making 
available a person to be appointed, who may be the Juvenile Judge, or any other 
officer of the Court, to be available by telephone at all times to act with the 
authorization and be the authority of the Juvenile Division of the Court when 
no judicial officer is present in the Court, to iss ue written or verbal 
temporary protective orders, or in the alternative or in addition thereto, the 
Judge may enter her general order detailing the pro cedure to be used in taking 
children into custody on an emergency basis when no  Judge or Magistrate is 
present at the Court. These orders may be requested  by the Indian Child Welfare 
Department, an Osage Nation law enforcement officer , an administrator of a 
hospital in which a child reasonably believed to ha ve been abused or neglected 
is being treated, or any physician who has before h im a child he reasonably 
believes has been abused or neglected, whether or n ot additional medical 
treatment is required, if the belief that circumsta nces or the condition of the 
child is such that continuing in his place of resid ence or in the care and 
custody of the person responsible for his care and custody would present an 
imminent danger to that child's life or health. The  Indian Child Welfare 
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Department shall be notified of such action immedia tely by the Court-appointed 
official in order that child protective proceedings  may be initiated. In every 
case in which a temporary protective custody order has been issued, the Indian 
Child Welfare Department through the Tribal Prosecu tor shall file a dependency 
or neglect petition within five (5) working days un less a petition has already 
been filed. 
 
§ 3–111. Confidentiality of records  
 
A. Except as provided in this section, reports of c hild abuse or neglect and 
the name and address of any child, family or inform ant or any other identifying 
information contained in such reports shall be conf idential and shall not be 
public information. 
 
B. Disclosure of the name and address of the child and family and other 
identifying information involved in such reports sh all be permitted only when 
authorized by a Court for good cause. Such disclosu re shall not be prohibited 
when there is a death of a suspected victim or chil d abuse or neglect and the 
death becomes a matter of public record, the subjec t of an arrest by law 
enforcement agency, or the subject of the filing of  a formal charge by a law 
enforcement agency. 
 
C. Any person who violates any provision of this se ction shall be subject to a 
civil penalty of not more than Five Hundred Dollars  ($500.00). 
 
D. Only the following persons or agencies shall be given access to child abuse 
or neglect records and reports: 
 
1. The Osage Nation Police or their cooperative age ncies, Indian Child Welfare 
Department staff and cooperating departments and ag encies investigating a 
report of alleged child abuse or neglect or treatin g a child or family which is 
the subject of the report; 
 
2. A physician who has before him a child whom he r easonably suspects to be 
abused or neglected; 
 
3. An agency having the legal responsibility or aut horization to care for, 
treat or supervise a child who is the subject of a report or record of a 
parent, guardian, custodian or other person who is responsible for the child's 
health or welfare; 
 
4. Any person named in the report or record who was  alleged to be abused or 
neglected or, if a minor or other incompetent at th e time of the request, is 
named in the report, the Guardian Ad Litem; 
 
5. A parent, guardian, custodian or other person re sponsible for the health and 
welfare of a child named in a report with protectio n for the identity of 
reporters and other appropriate persons; 
 
6. A Court, upon its finding that access to such re cords may be necessary for 
determination of an issue before such Court, but su ch access shall be limited 
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to in camera inspection unless the Court determines  that public disclosure of 
the information contained therein is necessary for the resolution of an issue 
then pending before it; 
 
7. The Central Registry/case management system of c hild protection; 
 
8. Members of the child protection team; 
 
9. The Tribal Prosecutor and attorneys for the part ies with protection for the 
identity or reporters and other appropriate persons  when necessary; 
 
10. Such other person(s) as a Court may determine, for good cause. 
 
E. After a child who is subject of a report reaches  the age of eighteen (18) 
years, access to the record under this section shal l be permitted only if a 
sibling or offspring of such child is before any pe rson mentioned in subsection 
(D) and is a suspected victim of child abuse. The a mount and type of 
information released shall depend upon the source o f the report and shall be 
determined by regulations established by the Indian  Child Welfare Department 
Director. However, under no circumstances shall the  information be released 
unless the person requesting such information is en titled thereto as confirmed 
by the Director of the Indian Child Welfare Departm ent and the information 
released states whether or not the report is founde d or unfounded. A person 
given access to the names or other information iden tifying the subject of a 
report shall not divulge or make public any identif ying information unless by 
the Tribal Prosecutor or a Osage Nation Police Offi cer and the purpose is to 
initiate court action or unless he is the subject o f a report. 
 
§ 3–112. Duty to provide summary to person being in vestigated  
 
As soon as possible after initiating an investigati on of a parent or other 
person having responsibility for the health or welf are of a child, the Indian 
Child Welfare Department shall provide to the paren t or person a brief and 
easily understood summary of: 
 
A. The procedures of the Indian Child Welfare Depar tment for conducting an 
investigation of alleged child abuse or neglect, in cluding: 
 
1. A description of the circumstances under which t he Indian Child Welfare 
Department would seek to remove the child from the home through the judicial 
system; 
 
2. An explanation that the law requires the Indian Child Welfare Department to 
refer all reports of alleged criminal child abuse o r neglect to a law 
enforcement agency for a separate determination of whether a criminal violation 
occurred; 
 
B. The procedures to follow if there is a complaint  regarding the actions of 
the Indian Child Welfare Department or to request a  review of the findings made 
by the Indian Child Welfare Department in the inves tigation; 
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C. The person's right to review all records filed w ith the Court concerning the 
investigation, provided review shall not include th e name of the person who 
filed the report and provided the review would not jeopardize an ongoing 
criminal investigation or adjudicatory hearing; 
 
D. The person's right to seek legal counsel; and 
 
E. The process the person may use to acquire access  to the child if the child 
is removed from the home. 
 
§ 3–113. Child protection teams; purpose  
 
Utilization of a child protection team is an attemp t, through the involvement 
and coordination of various agencies, to prevent In dian children from being 
abused or neglected. In cases where children have b een abused or neglected, 
efficient and effective protective services shall b e provided so as to 
immediately secure the children's safety and health . Follow-up actions shall 
then be taken to stabilize the circumstances for th e long-term benefit of the 
children and, to the extent possible, their family members. Prevention of child 
abuse and neglect is to be emphasized. The child pr otection team is intended to 
facilitate the identification of danger signs which  will prompt immediate 
intervention and/or preventive actions. 
 
§ 3–114. Child protection teams; meetings  
 
It is the intent of this legislation to mandate the  maintenance of an effective 
child protection team. The Director of the Indian C hild Welfare Department 
shall have responsibility for inaugurating the chil d protection team. 
 
A. The child protection team shall staff anonymous cases (no names, addresses, 
or identifiers mentioned) and make recommendations regarding the diagnostic, 
prognostic and treatment services being offered to the child or family in 
connection with the reported abuse. 
 
B. At each meeting, each member of the child protec tion team shall be provided 
with necessary information in the case(s) to be con sidered. 
 
C. The public shall not be permitted to attend thos e portions of child 
protection team meetings concerned with mandatory t eam discussions of public 
and private agencies' responses to each report of c hild abuse and neglect being 
considered by the team, as well as the team's recom mendations related to public 
agency responses. In all its discussions, the team shall not disclose the names 
or addresses and identifying information relating t o the children, families or 
informants in those cases. 
 
D. At the beginning of the discussion of each case,  a designated team member 
shall state the following information, arrived at b y consensus of the team: 
Whether the case involves mild, moderate or severe abuse or neglect; whether 
the child is an infant, a toddler, a pre-school or school aged child or a 
teenager and the sex of the child. In no case shall  the informant's name or 
other identifying information about the informant b e revealed. The team shall 
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also state whether the child was hospitalized and w hether the child's medical 
records were checked. 
 
E. At this session and immediately after any sessio ns at which a child abuse or 
neglect case is discussed, the child protection tea m shall review the responses 
of public and private agencies to each report of ch ild abuse or neglect, shall 
state whether such responses were timely adequate a nd in compliance with 
provisions of this chapter and shall report informa tion relating to any 
inadequate responses, specifically indicating the p ublic and private agencies 
involved. 
 
F. After this mandatory discussion of agency respon ses, the child protection 
team shall consider identifying details of the case  being discussed, to discuss 
confidential reports, including but not limited to,  the reports of physicians 
and psychiatrists, or when the members of the team desire to act as an advisory 
body concerning the details of treatment or evaluat ion programs. 
 
G. At the child protection team's next regularly sc heduled meeting, or at the 
earliest possible time, the team shall report wheth er the lapses and 
inadequacies discovered earlier in the child protec tion system have been 
corrected. 
 
H. The child protection team shall make a report of  its recommendations to the 
Osage Nation Trial Court and the Indian Child Welfa re Department with 
suggestions for further action. Osage Nation, state  and federal agencies may 
cooperate in meeting the requirements of this subse ction. 
 
I. Each member of the team shall be appointed by th e agency represented. At the 
behest of the Osage Nation Congress, a representati ve of the child protection 
team shall be selected and serve on the team. 
 
J. The Director of the Indian Child Welfare Departm ent or a designee thereof 
shall be deemed to be the coordinator of the child protection team. 
 
K. The coordinator shall insure that all difficult cases of child abuse are 
discussed with the child protection team. The coord inator shall make and 
complete, within ninety (90) days of a child protec tion team review, a report 
to the Judge regarding the recommendations of the c hildren protection team in a 
particular case. It is the responsibility of the In dian Child Welfare 
Department to report to the federal registry when n ecessary or required. 
 
§ 3–115. Child protection team; authority and funct ions  
 
A. The Osage Nation Child Protection Team shall be designated as the entity for 
screening all referrals by the Indian Child Welfare  Department related to child 
abuse or neglect. Utilization of the existing count y child protection team 
serves to provide professional screening of difficu lt cases, promotes 
confidentiality and avoids needless duplication of agencies serving the same 
client population. Through broad-based representati on, including representation 
from the Osage Nation membership, Indian Child Welf are Department and the local 
school district, the county child protection team c an provide a broad range of 
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referral services, which will maximize treatment op tions available to families. 
 
B. The child protection team is technical and advis ory in nature; it is not 
intended to undermine the authority and responsibil ity of individual agencies. 
It is designed to promote cooperation, communicatio n and consistency among 
agencies. Although it is appropriate for the child protection team to debate 
what actions would best promote the well-being of a  child and provide relevant 
information and advise to decision-making agencies,  the child protection team's 
purpose shall be to facilitate rather than hinder t he decision-making process. 
 
C. Strict confidentiality shall be maintained by al l child protection team 
members. 
 
D. Recommendations are to be made by the child prot ection team to correct the 
problems which caused the abuse or neglect and prev ent it from occurring again. 
The child protection team should facilitate the dev elopment and implementation 
of a plan to promote the long-term well-being of th e child and appropriate 
family members. 
 
§ 3–116. Child protection teams; duties  
 
A. The child protection team shall report its recom mendations to the Indian 
Child Welfare Department with suggestions for furth er action or a statement 
that the team has no recommendations or suggestions . 
 
B. The duties of the child protection team include:  
 
1. Monitoring child abuse and neglect reports to in sure that adequate 
preventive, protective and corrective services are provided; 
 
2. Reviewing and tracking of all child abuse and ne glect cases which have been 
referred; 
 
3. Reviewing referrals for recommendations related to the filing of 
dependency/neglect petitions; 
 
4. Reviewing case plans for the adequacy; 
 
5. Maintaining confidentiality of information; 
 
6. Sending local child protection team data to area  child protection teams; 
 
7. Developing standards to determine which cases sh ould be investigated; 
 
8. Providing information and technical recommendati ons to the Indian Child 
Welfare Department; 
 
9. Educating communities about child abuse and negl ect problems and solutions; 
 
10. Identifying danger signs which prompt intervent ion and/or preventive 
actions; 
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11. Assisting in the development and implementation  of plans to promote the 
long-term well-being of children and their families ; 
 
12. Assisting in the development and implementation  of strategies by 
communities to create environments which provide op portunities for community 
members to lead meaningful, productive, self-fulfil ling and rewarding lives. 
These environments should promote the dignity, self -worth, self-respect and 
self-sufficiency of community members. 
 
§ 3–117. Central Registry/case management system  
 
A. To insure the same level of protection for India n children as offered to 
other children of the State of Oklahoma there shall  be established a central 
registry of child protection in the Indian Child We lfare Department for the 
purpose of maintaining a registry of information co ncerning each case of child 
abuse reported under this chapter. 
 
B. The Central Registry shall contain, but shall no t be limited to: 
 
1. All information in any written report received u nder this chapter; 
 
2. Record of the final disposition of the report, i ncluding services offered 
and services accepted; 
 
3. The plan for rehabilitative treatment; 
 
4. The name and identifying data, date and circumst ances of any person 
requesting or receiving information from the Centra l Registry; 
 
5. Any other information which might be helpful in furthering the purposes of 
this Title. 
 
C. The Director of the Indian Child Welfare Departm ent shall have charge of the 
Central Registry. Subject to available appropriatio ns, the Director shall equip 
the Indian Child Welfare Department so that data in  the Central Registry may be 
made available during non-business hours through th e use of computer 
technology. Such computerized records shall be pass word coded and only Indian 
Child Welfare Department personnel, Judges and Osag e Nation Police shall have 
access to the password. 
 
D. After a child who is the subject of a report rea ches the age of eighteen 
(18) years, access to the record under this section  shall be permitted only if 
a sibling or offspring of such child is before any person mentioned in Section 
3–103(B) of this Title and is a suspected victim of  child abuse. The amount and 
type of information released shall depend upon the source of the report and 
shall be determined by regulations established by t he Indian Child Welfare 
Department Director. However, under no circumstance s shall the information be 
released unless the person requesting such informat ion is entitled thereto as 
confirmed by the Director of the Indian Child Welfa re Department and the 
information released states whether or not the repo rt is founded or unfounded. 
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A person given access to the names or other informa tion identifying the subject 
of a report shall not divulge or make public any id entifying information unless 
by the Tribal Prosecutor or an Osage Nation Police Officer and the purpose is 
to initiate Court action or unless he is the subjec t of the report. 
 
E. Unless an investigation of a report conducted pu rsuant to this chapter 
determines there is some credible evidence of the a lleged abuse, all 
information identifying the subject of the report s hall be expunged from the 
Central Registry and destroyed within three (3) yea rs. The decision to expunge 
or destroy the record shall be made by the Director  of the Central Registry. 
 
F. In all other cases, the record of the reports to  the Central Registry shall 
be sealed no later than four (4) years after the ch ild's eighteenth (18%gth%g) 
birthday. Once sealed, the record shall not otherwi se be available unless the 
Director of the Central Registry, pursuant to rules  promulgated by the Indian 
Child Welfare Department and upon notice to the sub ject of the report, gives 
personal approval for an appropriate reason. 
 
In any case and at any time, the Director may amend , seal or expunge or destroy 
any record upon good cause shown and notice to the subject of the report. 
 
G. At any time the subject of the report may receiv e, upon request, a report of 
all information pertinent to the subject's case con tained in the Central 
Registry, but the Director is authorized to prohibi t the release of data that 
would identify the person who made the report or wh o cooperated in a subsequent 
investigation which may be detrimental to the safet y or interest of such 
person. 
 
H. At any time subsequent to the completion of an i nvestigation, the subject of 
the report may request the Director to amend, seal or expunge the record of the 
report. If the Director does not act within a reaso nable time, but in no event 
later than thirty (30) days after such request, the  subject shall have the 
right to a fair hearing before the Trial Court to d etermine whether the record 
of the report in the Central Registry should be ame nded, sealed or expunged on 
the grounds that it is inaccurate or it is being ma intained in a manner 
inconsistent with this chapter. The Indian Child We lfare Department shall be 
given notice of the hearing. The burden in such a h earing shall be on the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. In such hearings t he fact that there was such 
a finding of child abuse or neglect shall be presum ptive evidence that the 
report was substantiated. 
 
I. Written notice of any amendment, sealing, expung ement or order to destroy 
made pursuant to the provisions of this Title shall  be given to the subject of 
such report and to the Indian Child Welfare Departm ent. The latter, upon 
receipt of such notice, shall take appropriate acti on regarding such 
information in its files. 
 
J. Any person who wilfully or who encourages the re lease of data or information 
contained in the Central Registry to a person not p ermitted access to such 
information by this chapter shall be subject to a c ivil penalty not in excess 
of Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) and any actual da mages sustained for breach 
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of confidentiality. 
 
K. The Central Registry shall adopt such rules and regulations as may be 
necessary to encourage cooperation with other Tribe s, states and the National 
Center on Child Abuse and Neglect. 
 
§ 3–118. Court proceedings; Guardian Ad Litem  
 
A. In any proceeding initiated pursuant to this sec tion, the Court shall name 
as respondents all persons alleged by the petition to be the legal or actual 
physical custodians or guardians of the child. In e very such case, the 
responsible person shall be named as respondent. Su mmons shall be issued for 
all named respondents. 
 
B. The Court in every case filed under this chapter  shall appoint, if funds are 
available, at no fee, a Guardian Ad Litem at the fi rst appearance of the case 
in Court. The Guardian Ad Litem shall be provided w ith all reports relevant to 
the case made to or by any agency or person pursuan t to this chapter and with 
reports of any examination of the responsible perso n made pursuant to this 
section. The Court or the worker assigned to the ca se shall advise the Guardian 
Ad Litem of significant developments in the case, p articularly any further 
abuse or neglect of the child involved. The Guardia n Ad Litem shall be charged 
in general with the representation of the child's i nterest. To that end he 
shall make such further investigations as deemed ne cessary to ascertain the 
facts, talk with or observe the child involved, int erview witnesses and the 
foster/alternative parents of the child, and examin e and cross-examine 
witnesses in both the adjudicatory and dispositiona l hearings and may introduce 
and examine witnesses, make recommendations to the Court concerning the child's 
welfare and participate further in the proceedings to the degree necessary to 
adequately represent the child. 
 
C. If the prayer of the petition is granted, the co sts of this proceeding, 
including Guardian Ad Litem and expert witness fees  may be charged by the Court 
against the respondent(s). 
 
D. It is not necessary that the Guardian Ad Litem b e an attorney. 
 
§ 3–119. Child abuse and child neglect diversion pr ogram  
 
A. The Tribal Prosecutor, upon recommendation of an  Osage Nation Department or 
any person, may withhold filing a case against any person accused or suspected 
of child abuse or neglect and refer that person to a nonjudicial source of 
treatment or assistance, upon conditions set forth by the Indian Child Welfare 
Department and the Tribal Prosecutor. If a person i s so diverted from the 
criminal justice system, the Tribal Prosecutor shal l not file charges in 
connection with the case if the person participates  to the satisfaction of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department and the Tribal Pros ecutor in the diversion 
program offered. 
 
B. The initial diversion shall be for a period not to exceed two (2) years. 
This diversion period may be extended for a one (1)  year period by the Tribal 
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Prosecutor, if necessary. Decisions regarding exten ding diversion time periods 
shall be made following review of the person divert ed by the Indian Child 
Welfare Department and the Tribal Prosecutor. 
 
C. If the person diverted successfully completes th e diversion program to the 
satisfaction of the Indian Child Welfare Department  and the Tribal Prosecutor, 
said person shall be released from the terms and co nditions of the program and 
no criminal finding for the case shall be made. 
 
D. Participation by a person accused or suspected o f child abuse in any 
diversion program shall be voluntary. 
 
§ 3–120. Evidence not privileged  
 
The privileged communication between patient and ph ysician and between husband 
and wife shall not be grounds for excluding evidenc e in any judicial 
proceedings resulting from a report pursuant to thi s chapter. 
 
 CHAPTER 4 
 ALTERNATIVE PLACEMENT 
 
 
§ 4–101. Definitions  
 
A. "Foster care" or "alternative care" means contin uous twenty-four hour care 
and supportive services provided for a child in fos ter placement while the 
child needs out-of-home placement. 
 
B. "Foster child" means a child placed in foster pl acement. 
 
C. "Foster family" means all persons living in a fo ster family home, other than 
a foster child. 
 
D. "Foster home" or "alternative care home" means a  facility for the care of 
not more than ten (10) children in a family-type se tting, or approved pursuant 
to Osage Nation law, or, if outside the Osage Natio n jurisdiction, by the law 
of the jurisdiction in which such facility is physi cally located, or both. 
 
E. "Foster parent" or "foster care provider" means any individual maintaining a 
foster family home, who is responsible for the care  of a foster child. 
 
F. "Foster placement" means a foster family home pr oviding foster care 
services. 
 
G. "Out-of-home placement" means a placement, other  than a placement in the 
home of the parent or guardian from whose custody t he Court has removed the 
child, until the child is reunited with the child's  parents or a permanent 
placement is made. 
 
H. "Relative" means a grandparent, great grandparen t, brother or sister of 
whole or half blood, aunt, uncle or any other perso n related to the child 



 

86 
 

within the fourth degree of consanguinity. 
 
 
 
§ 4–102. Foster care placement  
 
Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, no ch ild in the custody of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department shall be placed wit h any foster placement 
unless the foster placement has a current license o r authorization issued by 
the Indian Child Welfare Department or a license wi th the state or another 
Tribal Indian Child Welfare. 
 
§ 4–103. Responsibility of recruiting foster care h omes 
 
It shall be the responsibility of the Indian Child Welfare Department to 
recruit, screen and approve alternative care homes for children in accordance 
with this chapter. Emphasis should be placed on fin ding tribal and relative 
foster care families. 
 
§ 4–104. Approval of alternative care homes  
 
The Indian Child Welfare Department, pursuant to ru les not inconsistent with 
this chapter which shall develop and file, shall ha ve the authority to approve 
foster care and other alternative care homes for ch ildren. 
 
§ 4–105. Written contract  
 
A. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall prior to any out-of-home foster 
placement, enter into a written contract with the f oster care placement 
provider. The contract shall provide, at a minimum:  
 
1. That the Indian Child Welfare Department shall h ave access at all times to 
the child and to the foster placement; 
 
2. A listing of any specific requirements, specific  duties or restrictions in 
providing foster care services; 
 
3. That any foster child shall have access to and b e accessible by any 
Court-appointed special advocate for the foster chi ld and the foster child's 
attorney; and 
 
4. That the foster care placement provider shall co mply with the written rules 
and regulations established by this chapter and the  Indian Child Welfare 
Department in their regulation of foster care homes . 
 
B. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall provid e the following information 
to the foster parents, along with a copy of the wri tten contract required 
pursuant to subsection (A) of this section: 
 
1. The names and telephone numbers of the child's c ase worker, and the case 
workers' supervisors; 
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2. A copy of the grievance procedure established by  the Director of the Indian 
Child Welfare Department; 
 
3. Information detailing the foster parents' abilit y to submit written reports 
to the Court, or to petition the Court directly for  review of a decision by the 
Indian Child Welfare Department to remove a foster child who has been placed 
with the foster parents, in accordance with the lim itations and requirements of 
this chapter; and 
 
4. A copy of the policies and procedures of the Ind ian Child Welfare Department 
which pertain to placement operations of the Depart ment and which may be 
necessary to properly inform the out-of-home placem ent providers of the duties, 
rights and responsibilities of the out-of-home plac ement providers and the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. 
 
C. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall mainta in supervision of all 
children placed in foster placement and shall maint ain supervision of and make 
regular visits to such foster placement. The Indian  Child Welfare Department 
shall visit each foster placement no less than once  every month. After each 
visit the worker shall prepare and maintain a writt en report of the findings 
for each visit. 
 
§ 4–106. Previous foster parent preferred placement  
 
Unless there is a relative placement available, a f oster parent shall be 
considered as a preferred placement option when the  foster child who was 
formerly placed with the foster parent is to be re- entered into foster care at 
the same level and type of care, if that placement is consistent with the best 
interests of the child and other children in the fo ster parent's home. 
 
§ 4–107. Removal from foster home  
 
A. In making placements in foster care, the Indian Child Welfare Department 
shall, if possible, arrange for a pre-placement vis it for the child with the 
persons who will be providing foster care. 
 
B. If a child in the custody of the Indian Child We lfare Department has resided 
with a foster parent for three (3) or more months, except in an emergency, 
shall: 
 
1. Give a minimum of five (5) days advance notice t o the foster care family 
before removing a child from such family's care; 
 
2. At the time of such notification, provide the fo ster family with a written 
statement of the reasons for removing a child. 
 
§ 4–108. Investigation  
 
A. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall not pl ace a child in an 
out-of-home placement unless a criminal background investigation has been 
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completed. 
 
B. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall conduc t a home study of an 
out-of-home placement unless the Indian Child Welfa re Department has a home 
study less than one (1) year old on file. 
 
C. The Indian Child Welfare Department shall insure  that the child to be placed 
in out-of-home placement receives a complete medica l examination within thirty 
(30) days of initial placement unless there was an examination conducted on the 
child upon removal of the child and the Court finds  no need for further 
examination. 
 
§ 4–109. Basic standards for alternative care famil ies  
 
In considering alternative parents, the primary con sideration should be the 
capacity to provide love and understanding to a chi ld or children in distress 
and maintain reasonable cultural contact. 
 
§ 4–110. Basic requirements of alternative care fam ilies  
 
Alternative care families shall meet the following personal criteria: 
 
A. The age of alternative parent(s) shall be consid ered only if it affects 
their physical capability, flexibility and ability to care for a specific 
child. 
 
B. A written statement from a physician regarding t he alternative care 
parent(s) and their children's general health, spec ific illnesses or 
disabilities shall be a routine part of the study e valuation process. 
Alternative care parent(s) and all other adults and  the children present in the 
home shall submit to tuberculin tests and have been  found free of disease. 
Other tests may be required as indicated. 
 
C. Physical handicaps of alternative care parent(s)  shall be a consideration 
only as it affects their ability to provide adequat e care to alternative 
children or may affect an individual child's adjust ment to the family. Cases 
shall be evaluated on an individual basis with the assistance of a medical 
consultant when indicated. 
 
§ 4–111. Income of alternative care families  
 
A. When the Indian Child Welfare Department does no t have a plan or funds for 
cost reimbursement for alternative care families, i t shall determine that the 
alternative care family's income is stable and suff icient for the maintenance 
of the family and the child or children placed with  the family. 
 
B. Employment of alternative care parent(s) outside  the home: 
 
1. Alternative care parents, either or both spouses , may work outside the home 
as long as the needs of the child can be met; 
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2. When both parents in a two parent home and when single parents are employed, 
it is preferable that the home be used for school a ge children, and only when 
there are suitable plans, approved by the Indian Ch ild Welfare Department, for 
care and supervision of the child after school and during the summer while 
parent(s) are at work. Alternative care parent(s) m ust make appropriate and 
advance plans for the care of children when not per sonally available. 
 
§ 4–112. Physical facilities  
 
A. Physical facilities of the alternative care home  shall present no hazard to 
the safety of the children. 
 
B. Alternative care homes shall meet Osage Nation z oning and housing 
requirements and/or be inspected by the Indian Chil d Welfare Department. 
 
C. Physical standards for the alternative care home  shall be set according to 
individual living standards for the community in wh ich the alternative care 
home is located; these standards shall be sufficien t to assure a degree of 
comfort which will provide for the well-being of th e family and its 
self-respect in the community in which it resides. Such standards shall be no 
more or less stringent than any common cultural mor als of Osage citizens. 
 
D. Comfort and privacy. 
 
1. It is preferable that children, regardless of th e number, be allowed "their 
own space", however large or small. Sharing of room s is appropriate as long as 
there is sufficient individual space for each child  and personal belongings; 
 
2. The sharing of sleeping rooms by children of opp osite sexes is acceptable 
for small children, but undesirable for children wh o may be experiencing 
difficulties in the development of their sexual ide ntities, attitudes and 
behavior. Children, other than infants and during e mergencies (illness), shall 
not share sleeping quarters with adults in the hous ehold; 
 
3. Individual space shall be provided for the child 's personal belongings. 
 
E. Alternative care family homes shall be reasonabl y accessible to schools, 
recreation, ceremonial grounds, churches, other com munity facilities and 
special resources, such as medical clinics, as need ed. 
 
F. If the home is otherwise suitable, the alternati ve care family shall be 
provided with all available assistance in meeting t he above requirements, 
standards and/or codes. 
 
§ 4–113. Family composition  
 
A. Single or two parent households are appropriate,  dependent on the particular 
needs of a child. 
 
B. The presence of other children and other adults in the home will be 
considered in terms of the affect upon another chil d. 
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C. The number and ages of children in a home shall be considered on a case by 
case basis, taking into account the alternative par ent(s) ability to meet the 
needs of all children present in the home, physical  accommodations of the home 
and especially the affect which an additional child  would have on the family as 
a unit. It is preferable that: 
 
1. Alternative care parent(s) shall not care for mo re than the number of 
infants it appears they are capable of adequately p roviding for; 
 
2. Alternative care families should have sufficient  resources for all children 
in the home. Exceptions shall be made in order to k eep siblings together; 
 
3. The age range of the children in an alternative care home shall be agreed 
upon by parent(s) and Indian Child Welfare Departme nt; 
 
4. All placement situations shall consider the affe ct of having some children 
in the home whose parent(s) or custodian(s) visit t hem and other children whose 
parent(s) or custodian(s) do not; 
 
5. Alternative care homes shall not provide placeme nts for more than one agency 
at a time without written agreement delineating the  responsibilities of all 
parties involved. 
 
§ 4–114. Personal characteristics  
 
Prospective alternative parent(s) shall possess per son qualities of maturity, 
stability, flexibility, ability to cope with stress , capacity to give and 
receive love and good moral character. Such charact eristics are reflected in 
the following: 
 
A. Psycho-social history, including significant chi ldhood relationships and 
experiences, i.e.: parent-child, sibling or other r elationships; 
 
B. Role identification and acceptance; 
 
C. Reactions to experiences of separation loss, i.e ., through death, desertion 
or divorce; 
 
D. Education, employment and patterns of interperso nal relationships; 
 
E. General social, intellectual and cultural level of family; 
 
F. Level of everyday functioning: 
 
1. Home and money management ability; 
 
2. Daily routine and habits; 
 
3. Reactions to stress. 
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G. Affect responses, i.e., ability to give and rece ive love, deal with loss, 
separation, disappointment, etc. 
 
H. Moral, ethical and spiritual qualities of the fa mily. 
 
I. Religious affiliation and habits. 
 
J. Hobbies, special interest, skills and talents. 
 
§ 4–115. Alternative care parenting abilities  
 
An assessment of prospective alternative care paren t(s) parenting ability 
regarding a specific child shall take into account the following: 
 
A. Motivation for application. 
 
B. Characteristics and number of children best suit ed to family. 
 
C. Existing relationships, attitudes and expectatio ns regarding children and 
parent-child relationships, especially where such e xisting attitudes and 
relationships might effect the child. 
 
D. Attitudes of members of the extended family rega rding child placement. 
 
E. Ability to accept and love a child as he or she is. 
 
F. Capacity to absorb the child into family life fu nctioning without undue 
disruption. 
 
G. Capacity of parent(s) to provide for a child's n eeds while giving proper 
consideration to other children. 
 
H. Biological children's attitudes towards acceptin g children. 
 
I. Realistic assessment of various aspects of paren thood. 
 
J. Personal characteristics necessary to provide co ntinuity of care throughout 
a child's need for placement. 
 
K. Flexibility to meet changing needs over the cour se of placement. 
 
L. Ability to relate to neglectful and abusive natu ral parent(s). 
 
M. Ability to accept a child's relationship with hi s or her own family, 
including extended family. 
 
N. Ability, where appropriate, to care for children  with special needs, i.e.: 
physical handicaps, emotional disturbances, etc. 
 
O. Areas in which ongoing social work assistance ma y be needed. 
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P. Ability to help a child return home or be placed  for adoption/permanency and 
gain satisfaction from the experience. 
 
 CHAPTER 5 
 JUVENILE CODE 
 
 
§ 5–101. Definitions  
 
A. "Adjudicatory hearing" means a hearing to determ ine whether the allegations 
of a petition filed pursuant to the provisions of t his chapter were supported 
by the evidence and whether a juvenile should be ad judged to be a ward of the 
Court. 
 
B. "Adult" means a person eighteen (18) years of ag e or over or an emancipated 
minor; except that any person alleged to have commi tted a delinquent act before 
he became eighteen (18) years of age shall be consi dered a child under this 
chapter for the purpose of adjudication and disposi tion of the delinquent act. 
 
C. "Child" or "juvenile" means any person under the  age of eighteen (18) years 
of age, except for any person certified as an adult  for purposes of this 
chapter. 
 
D. "Child or juvenile in need of mental health trea tment" means a juvenile in 
need of mental health treatment as defined by Oklah oma's Inpatient Mental 
Health and Substance Abuse Treatment of Children Ac t, 43A O.S. § 5–501 et seq. 
 
E. "Child or juvenile in need of supervision" means  any child: 
 
1. Who has repeatedly disobeyed reasonable and lawf ul commands or directives of 
parents, legal guardians or other custodians; or 
 
2. Who is wilfully and voluntarily absent from the home without the consent of 
parents, guardians or legal custodians for a substa ntial period of time or 
without intent to return; or 
 
3. Who, being subject to compulsory school attendan ce, is wilfully, voluntarily 
and habitually absent from school in violation of l aw; or 
 
4. Who has been served with an ex parte or final pr otective order. 
 
F. "Day treatment" means a program which provides i ntensive services to 
juveniles who reside in their own home, the home of  a relative or a foster 
home. Day treatment programs include educational se rvices and may be operated 
as a part of a residential facility. 
 
G. "Delinquent child or juvenile" means a juvenile who: 
 
1. Has violated any Osage Nation, federal or state law or municipal ordinance 
except a traffic statute or traffic ordinance, has violated any lawful order of 
the Court made pursuant to the provisions of the Os age Nation Juvenile Code or 
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the Oklahoma Juvenile Code; or 
 
2. Has habitually violated traffic laws or ordinanc es. 
 
H. "Detention" means the temporary care of a child who requires secure custody 
in physically restricting facilities pending Court disposition or a Court order 
for placement or commitment. 
 
I. "Dispositional hearing" means a hearing to deter mine the order of 
disposition which should be made with respect to a juvenile adjudged to be a 
ward of the Court to determine what treatment shoul d be ordered for the family 
and the child and what placement of the child shoul d be made during the period 
of treatment. 
 
J. "Facility" means a place, an institution, a buil ding or part thereof, a set 
of buildings or an area whether or not enclosing a building or set of buildings 
which is used for the lawful custody and treatment of juveniles. 
 
K. "Indian Child Welfare" or "Indian Child Welfare Department" means the Indian 
Child Welfare program of the Osage Nation. 
 
L. "Institution" means a residential facility offer ing care and treatment for 
more than twenty (20) residents. Said institution m ay: 
 
1. Have a program which includes community particip ation and community-based 
services; or 
 
2. Be a secure facility with a program exclusively designed for a particular 
category of resident. 
 
M. "Intake" means a mandatory, pre-adjudicatory int erview of the juvenile and, 
if available, the parents, legal guardian or other custodian of the juvenile, 
which is performed by a duly authorized individual to determine whether a 
juvenile comes within the purview of this chapter, whether non-adjudicatory 
alternatives are available and appropriate and if t he filing of a petition is 
necessary. 
 
N. "Juvenile Court" or "Court" means the Juvenile D ivision of the Osage Nation 
Court system or the Juvenile Court or CFR Court est ablished for other Indian 
Tribes or as state juvenile courts as appropriate f rom the context. 
 
O. "Juvenile detention facility" means a secure fac ility which is entirely 
separate from any prison, jail, adult lockup or oth er adult facility, for the 
temporary care of children. 
 
P. "Probation" means a legal status created by Cour t order whereby a delinquent 
juvenile is permitted to remain outside a facility directly or by contract 
under prescribed conditions and under supervision b y the Osage Nation, subject 
to return to the Court for violation of any of the conditions prescribed. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
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§ 5–102. Taking children into custody  
 
A child may be taken into temporary custody by a la w enforcement officer or an 
officer of the Court prior to the filing of a petit ion alleging the child is 
delinquent or in need of supervision when: 
 
A. The child has committed an act which would be a major crime, misdemeanor or 
Osage Nation ordinance violation if committed by an  adult in the presence of 
the law enforcement officer or officer of the Court ; 
 
B. The child has run away or escaped from parents, guardians or custodians; 
 
C. The child has violated the conditions of probati on and he or she is under 
the continuing jurisdiction of the Court; 
 
D. A child may be taken into temporary custody purs uant to an order of the 
Court issued on the application of the Tribal Prose cutor. The application 
presented by the Tribal Prosecutor shall be support ed by a sworn affidavit 
which may be based upon information and belief. The  application shall state 
facts sufficient to demonstrate to the Court that t here is probable cause to 
believe the child has committed a crime or is in vi olation of probation, parole 
or other Court order; 
 
E. A child may be taken into temporary custody when  the child is in need of 
medical or mental health treatment or other action in order to protect the 
child's health or welfare and the parent, legal gua rdian, custodian or other 
person(s) having custody or control of the child is  unwilling or unavailable to 
consent to such medical or mental health treatment or other action. 
 
§ 5–103. Notification of parties  
 
When a child is taken into temporary custody, the I ndian Child Welfare 
Department shall notify a parent, guardian or custo dian without unnecessary 
delay and inform them that, if the child is placed in detention, all parties 
have a right to a hearing within ninety-six (96) ho urs to determine whether the 
child is to be detained further. Such notification may be made to a person with 
whom the child is residing if a parent, guardian or  custodian cannot be 
located. If the officer or worker taking the child into custody is unable to 
make such notification it may be made by any other law enforcement officer, 
probation counselor, detention center counselor or jailer in whose physical 
custody the child is placed. 
 
§ 5–104. Notification of court officers  
 
Whenever a law enforcement officer or the Indian Ch ild Welfare Department takes 
a child to a detention or shelter facility, or admi ts a child to a medical 
facility and determines not to release said child, the officer or Indian Child 
Welfare Department worker who took the child to a d etention or shelter facility 
shall notify the Court, at the earliest opportunity , that the child has been 
taken into custody and where he or she has been tak en. A brief written report 
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shall be filed with the Court stating the facts whi ch led to the child being 
taken into custody and the reason why the child was  not released. This report 
shall be filed within twenty-four (24) hours exclud ing Saturdays, Sundays and 
legal holidays. 
 
§ 5–105. Release of detained child  
 
A. Except as provided in subsection (B) of this sec tion, a child shall not be 
detained by law enforcement officials or the Indian  Child Welfare Department 
any longer than is reasonably necessary to obtain n ame, age, residence and 
other necessary information and to contact parents,  guardians or custodians. 
 
B. The child shall be released to the care of the p arents or other responsible 
adult unless his or her immediate welfare or the pr otection of the community 
requires that the child be detained. The parent(s) or other person(s) to whom 
the child is released may be required to sign a wri tten promise to bring the 
child to the Court at a time set or to be set by th e Court. 
 
C. If the child is not released as provided in subs ection (A) of this section, 
the child shall be taken directly to the Court or t o the place of detention or 
shelter approved by the Department and designated b y the Court without 
unnecessary delay unless admitted to a facility for  medical treatment pursuant 
to this chapter. 
 
D. No child shall be detained pursuant to subsectio n (B) for a period exceeding 
ninety-six (96) hours without an order of the Court . If no Court order is 
issued within such time, the child must be released . 
 
E. Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (D)  of this section, a child 
who is alleged to be a runaway from another Tribal jurisdiction or a state may 
be held in a detention facility or jail up to seven  (7) days during which time 
arrangements shall be made for returning the child to his or her parent, 
guardian or custodian. 
 
§ 5–106. Special release rule for major offenses  
 
A. No child taken to a detention or shelter facilit y without a Court order as 
the result of an allegedly delinquent act which wou ld constitute a major crime 
or offense punishable by banishment if committed by  an adult shall be released 
from such facility if in writing a law enforcement agency has requested that a 
detention hearing be held to determine whether the child's immediate welfare or 
the protection of the community requires that he or  she be detained. No such 
child shall thereafter be released from detention e xcept after a hearing, 
reasonable advanced notice of which has been given to the Tribal Prosecutor, 
alleging new circumstances concerning the further d etention of the child. 
 
B. When following a detention hearing as provided f or by subsection (A) of this 
section, the Court orders further detention of a ch ild, a petition alleging the 
child to be delinquent shall be filed with the Cour t without unnecessary delay 
if one has not been previously filed, and the child  shall be held in detention 
pending a hearing on the petition. 
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C. Nothing herein shall be construed as depriving a  child of the right to bail 
under the same circumstances as an adult. 
 
§ 5–107. Court-ordered release  
 
At any time prior to the filing of a petition and e ntry of an emergency custody 
order on that petition, the Court may order the rel ease of any child, except 
children being held pursuant to Section 5–106 of th is Title, from detention or 
shelter care without holding a hearing, either with out restriction or upon 
written promise of the parent, guardian or custodia n to bring the child to the 
Court at a time set or to be set by the Court. 
 
§ 5–108. Extension of detention period  
 
For good cause shown, the Court may extend the time  period during which a child 
may be detained without a petition and Court order for a period not exceeding 
five (5) working days. Such extension shall be in w riting or may be made 
verbally and reduced to writing within twenty-four (24) hours. 
 
§ 5–109. Detention and shelter  
 
A. A child who must be taken from the home but who does not require physical 
restriction shall be given temporary care in a shel ter facility approved and 
designated by the Indian Child Welfare Department a nd shall not be placed in 
detention. 
 
B. No child under the age of fourteen (14) years of  age, and, except upon the 
order of the Court, no child fourteen (14) years or  age or older and under 
sixteen (16) years of age, shall be detained in a j ail, lockup or other place 
used for confinement of adult offenders or persons charged with a crime. An 
exception may be used by the Court only if no other  suitable place of 
confinement is available. 
 
C. A child fourteen (14) years of age or older shal l be detained separately 
from adult offenders or persons charged with a crim e, including any child 
ordered by the Court to be held for criminal procee dings. 
 
D. The official in charge of a jail or other facili ty for the detention of 
adult offenders or persons charged with a crime sha ll inform the Court and 
Tribal Prosecutor immediately when a child who is o r appears to be under the 
age of eighteen (18) is received at the facility, e xcept for a child ordered by 
the Court to be held for criminal proceedings. 
 
§ 5–110. Court-ordered medical treatment  
 
A. At any time after a child is taken into custody with or without a Court 
order and prior to adjudication on the merits: 
 
1. When the Court finds that emergency medical, sur gical or dental treatment is 
required for a child in Osage Nation custody it may  authorize such treatment or 
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care if the parents, guardian or custodian are not immediately available to 
give their consent or to show cause why such treatm ent should not be ordered. 
The power to consent to emergency medical care may be delegated by the Court to 
the agency or person(s) having physical custody of the child pursuant to this 
chapter or pursuant to Court order; 
 
2. The Court may authorize or consent to non-emerge ncy medical, surgical or 
dental treatment or care for a child in Osage Natio n custody. 
 
B. After a child has been adjudicated a ward of the  Court, the Court may 
consent to any necessary emergency, preventive, or general medical, surgical or 
dental treatment or care or may delegate the author ity to consent thereto to 
the agency or person having physical custody of the  child. 
 
§ 5–111. Court-ordered commitment for observation  
 
If it appears that any child being held in detentio n or a shelter may be 
mentally ill, developmentally disabled, or has sust ained any trauma which may 
result in a delayed medical danger or injury, the C ourt shall place the child 
in a designated facility approved by the Indian Chi ld Welfare Department for 
seventy-two (72) hours for treatment and evaluation . Upon the advice of a 
physician the treatment and evaluation period may b e extended for a period not 
exceeding ten (10) days. 
 
§ 5–112. Intake  
 
A. Each allegation of delinquency, in need of super vision or in need of 
treatment within the Court's jurisdiction shall be investigated by the Indian 
Child Welfare Department and/or the Osage Nation Po lice. 
 
B. An intake refers to the initial process of gathe ring information which may 
be pertinent to provide services or proceed with an  investigation. 
 
C. All intakes shall have a written record. 
 
D. If the Indian Child Welfare Department officer o r Osage Nation Police 
Officer determines that the interests of the child or of the community require 
that Court action be taken, he shall request in wri ting that the Tribal 
Prosecutor file a petition and deliver a copy of th e entire case file to the 
Tribal Prosecutor. 
 
E. If the Indian Child Welfare Department officer o r Osage Nation Police 
Officer determines that the interests of the child or of the Osage Nation do 
not required Court action, the Indian Child Welfare  Department may offer such 
services and make such referrals to other agencies as may be feasible to help 
the family with any defined problems. 
 
§ 5–113. Tribal Prosecutor intake/duties  
 
A. The Tribal Prosecutor may become involved in a c ase at any point in any 
proceeding. 
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B. No case shall be entered into in which insuffici ent evidence exists in order 
to prosecute unless there is imminent danger to the  child, family or community. 
 
C. Petitions and any information in any case shall be presented to the Tribal 
Prosecutor upon request at any reasonable hour. 
 
§ 5–114. Deferred prosecution agreements/contracts  
 
A. Prior to the filing of a petition, either the Co urt or the Tribal 
Prosecutor, with the consent of the Indian Child We lfare Department, may divert 
any children's case, except a case subject to Secti on 5–106 of this Title, from 
the court process. 
 
B. Diversion shall be made by entering into a contr act with the child's 
parents, guardian or other custodian whereby the pa rent, guardian or other 
custodian agrees to undergo specified treatment for  the condition noticed, 
including an agreement to do or refrain from doing certain acts and the Indian 
Child Welfare Department and the Tribal Prosecutor agree not to file a petition 
in the case so long as the parent, guardian or othe r custodian comply with the 
contract. 
 
C. Each such contract shall contain the following: 
 
1. The specific facts or allegations, including dat es, which gave rise to the 
condition addressed by the contract; 
 
2. The specific treatment programs the parents, gua rdian or custodian agree to 
successfully complete and their duration; 
 
3. The specific facts which the parents, guardian o r custodian agree to do or 
to refrain from doing; 
 
4. The specific treatment or other social services to be offered by the Osage 
Nation or other agencies and accepted by the family ; 
 
5. A fixed, limited time for the contract to run, n ot exceeding one (1) year; 
 
6. That the Osage Nation will not file a petition o n the subject of the 
contract for the facts or allegations stated if the  parents, guardian or 
custodian comply with each of the contract terms fo r the full term of the 
contract; 
 
7. That each party has received a copy of the contr act. 
 
D. No diversion contract may place physical custody  in any person or agency 
other than the parents, guardian or other legal cus todian unless it bears the 
approval in writing of a Judge of the Court. 
 
§ 5–115. Deferred prosecution agreements/contracts admissible  
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The diversion contract and any statements or admiss ions of the parties made in 
negotiating or fulfilling the terms of the contract  are admissible as evidence. 
The parents, guardian or custodian may choose to pr ove the contract and show 
their compliance with the terms thereof as a defens e to a petition filed 
concerning the matter of the contract. Upon a showi ng of compliance with the 
terms of the contract, the Court shall dismiss the petition unless it 
determines by evidence beyond a reasonable doubt th at the child is in imminent 
danger of severe physical or mental harm. 
 
§ 5–116. Court diversion by stipulation  
 
After filing a petition, the Indian Child Welfare D epartment and the Tribal 
Prosecutor may divert any children's case, except a  case subject to Section 5–
105 or 5–117 of this Title from the adjudicatory pr ocess with the consent of 
the respondents and the Court by stipulation to the  validity of the allegations 
in the petition if the Court has informed the child  and his or her parents, 
guardian or custodian of their rights to: 
 
A. Deny the allegations of the petition and require  the Osage Nation to prove 
each allegation by admissible evidence; 
 
B. Confront and cross-examine witnesses against the m and to call witnesses on 
their own behalf; 
 
C. Refuse to testify against themselves or each oth er in delinquency cases; 
 
D. A trial by a jury of six (6) persons at the adju dicatory stage where a jury 
trial is available; 
 
E. Be represented by counsel at their own expense a t each stage of the 
proceedings, and to the extent counsel is available  at no fee, to have counsel 
appointed for them if they cannot afford private co unsel; 
 
and the Court believed they understood their rights . 
 
§ 5–117. Limitation on diversions  
 
No child shall be handled by informal adjustment wh ere the child referred to 
the Court by any person has had any sustained petit ion for delinquency in the 
preceding twelve (12) months or has been handled by  informal adjustment for a 
delinquent act in the preceding twelve (12) months.  
 
§ 5–118. Petition form  
 
A petition in a delinquent child proceeding may be filed by the Tribal 
Prosecutor to determine if further action is necess ary. Such petitions and all 
subsequent Court documents in such proceedings shal l contain a heading and 
title in substantially this following form: 
 
 IN THE TRIAL COURT OF THE OSAGE NATION 
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 PAWHUSKA, OKLAHOMA 
 
IN THE MATTER OF             )   
                             ) Case No. 
AN ALLEGED                   )  
 
§ 5–119. Petition contents  
 
A. The petition shall set forth plainly the facts w hich bring the child within 
the Court's jurisdiction. If the petition alleges t hat the child is delinquent, 
it shall cite the law which the child is alleged to  have violated. The petition 
shall also state the name, age and residence of the  child and the names and 
residences of his or her parents, guardian or other  custodian or of his or her 
nearest relative if no parent, guardian or other cu stodian is known. 
 
B. Any action pertaining to the possible terminatio n of the legal relationship 
between parent(s) and child(ren) must contain a mot ion for such action based on 
continued disregard for the reasonable orders of th e Court of the Osage Nation. 
The petition shall be signed by the Tribal Prosecut or or his designee. 
 
§ 5–120. Amended petitions  
 
A petition may be amended by order of the Court at any time before an order of 
adjudication has been made, provided that the Court  shall grant the parties 
such additional time to prepare as may be required to insure a full and fair 
hearing. A petition shall be deemed to have been am ended to conform to the 
proof where the proof does not change the substance  of the act, omission or 
circumstances alleged. However, the Court shall not  amend the adjudicatory 
category prayed for in the petition. 
 
§ 5–121. Summons  
 
Upon filing of a petition the Court Clerk shall iss ue a summons to the 
respondents and the child as in other civil cases. The summons shall be in 
substantially the following form: 
 
 IN THE TRIAL COURT OF THE OSAGE NATION 
 
 PAWHUSKA, OKLAHOMA 
 
IN THE MATTER OF            )   
                            ) Case No. 
AN ALLEGED                  )  
 
                         SUMMONS 
 
THE OSAGE NATION TO:  
 
  Respondents.     
 
YOU ARE HEREBY NOTIFIED that a petition has been fi led in the Trial Court of 
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the Osage Nation alleging the above-named juvenile is a (delinquent child or a 
child in need of supervision) and that as the paren ts, guardian or custodian of 
said child you have been named as Respondents, all as more fully set out in the 
attached petition. 
 
YOU ARE THEREFORE ORDERED TO APPEAR at the Courtroo m of the Trial Court of the 
Osage Nation, 627 Grandview, Pawhuska, Oklahoma, on  the ____ day of ____, 20 
____, at the hour of ____ o'clock __.m. and to ther e remain subject to call of 
the Court until discharged so that you may be advis ed of the allegations 
contained in the petition and may answer that you a dmit or deny the allegations 
of the petition. 
 
YOU ARE FURTHER ORDERED, if the above-named child i s in your physical custody 
or subject to your control, to bring the child to C ourt with you. 
 
You may seek the advice of an attorney on any matte r relating to this action at 
your own expense. 
 

    __________ 
 

    COURT CLERK  
 
(SEAL) 
 
 (Return as in other civil cases) 
 
§ 5–122. Additional parties to be summoned  
 
The Court, on its own motion or on the motion of an y party, may join as a 
respondent or require the appearance of any person( s) it deems necessary to the 
action and authorize the issuance of a summons dire cted to such person. 
 
§ 5–123. Service of summons  
 
A. Summons shall be served personally, pursuant to the Osage Nation Rules of 
Civil Procedure. 
 
B. If the parents, guardian or other custodian of t he child required to be 
summoned cannot be found within the Osage Nation ju risdiction, the fact of the 
child's presence within the Osage Nation's jurisdic tion shall confer 
jurisdiction on the Court as to any absent parent, guardian or other custodian 
if due notice has been given in the following manne r: 
 
1. When the residence of the person(s) to be served  it outside the Osage 
Nation's jurisdiction is known, a copy of the summo ns and petition shall be 
sent by certified mail with postage prepaid to such  person at his place of 
residence with a return receipt requested. Service of summons shall be deemed 
complete upon return of the requested receipt; 
 
2. When the person to be served has no residence wi thin the Tribe's 
jurisdiction and his place of residence is not know n or when he cannot be found 
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within the Osage Nation's jurisdiction after due di ligence, service may be by 
publication. 
 
C. The Court shall not hold a hearing until at leas t forty-eight (48) hours 
after the service of the summons, except with the c onsent of the parent or 
guardian. 
 
D. If notice is published, the Court shall not hold  the hearing until at least 
ten (10) days after the date of publication. 
 
§ 5–124. Failure to appear  
 
A. Any person served with a summons who fails to ap pear without reasonable 
cause may be proceeded against for contempt of Cour t and bench warrant may 
issue. 
 
B. If after reasonable effort the summons cannot be  served or if the welfare of 
the child requires that he or she be brought immedi ately into the custody of 
the Court, a bench warrant may be issued for the pa rents, guardian or other 
custodian of the child or a pick up order may issue  for the child as provided 
by law. 
 
C. When a parent or other person who signed a writt en promise to appear and 
bring the child to Court, or who has waived or ackn owledged service fails to 
appear with the child on the date set by the Court,  a bench warrant may be 
issued for the parent or other person, the child or  both. 
 
 
§ 5–125. Appointment of Guardian Ad Litem  
 
A. The Court may appoint a Guardian Ad Litem to pro tect the interest of the 
child in proceedings pursuant to this chapter when:  
 
1. No parent, guardian, custodian or relative of th e child appears at the first 
or any subsequent hearing in the case; or 
 
2. The Court finds that there may be a conflict of interest between the child 
and parent, guardian or other custodian; or 
 
3. The Court finds that it is in the child's intere st and welfare and 
necessary, whether or not a parent, guardian or oth er custodian is present. 
 
B. The Court my appoint a Guardian Ad Litem for any  parent in proceedings 
pursuant to this chapter who has been determined to  be mentally ill by a Court 
of competent jurisdiction or is developmentally dis abled; except that, if a 
Conservator does not serve as Guardian Ad Litem, th e Conservator shall be 
informed that a Guardian Ad Litem has been appointe d. 
 
C. At the time any child first appears in Court, if  it is determined that there 
is no Guardian of the person, the Court shall appoi nt a Guardian of the person 
of the child before proceeding with the matter. 
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D. In all proceedings brought for the protection of  a child suffering from 
abuse or non-accidental injury, a Guardian Ad Litem  may be appointed for said 
child. Said Guardian shall have the power to repres ent the child in the legal 
proceedings. 
 
E. All Guardians Ad Litem shall, whenever practical , be required to personally 
visit the place of residence of the child. 
 
§ 5–126. Custodial interrogations  
 
No information gained by a custodial interrogation of a child under sixteen 
(16) years of age nor any evidence subsequently obt ained as a result of such 
interrogation shall be admissible into evidence aga inst the child unless the 
custodial interrogation about any alleged offense b y any law enforcement 
officer or the Indian Child Welfare Department is d one in the presence of the 
parents, guardian, attorney, adult relative, adult caretaker or custodian of 
the child. No such custodial interrogation shall co mmence until the child and 
the parents, guardian, attorney, adult relative, ad ult caretaker, or custodian 
of the child have been fully advised of the constit utional and legal rights of 
the child, including the right to be represented by  counsel at every stage of 
the proceedings. 
 
§ 5–127. Adjudicatory hearing  
 
A. At the adjudicatory hearing, which shall be cond ucted as provided in the 
Rules of Criminal Procedure, the Court shall consid er whether the allegations 
of the petition are supported by evidence beyond a reasonable doubt; except 
that jurisdictional matters of age and residence of  the child shall be deemed 
admitted by or on behalf of the child unless specif ically denied prior to the 
adjudicatory hearing. 
 
B. When it appears that the evidence presented at t he hearing discloses issues 
not raised in the petition, the Court may proceed i mmediately to consider the 
additional or different matters raised by the evide nce. 
 
C. In such event, the Court, on the motion of any p arty to the case or on its 
own motion, shall order the petition to be amended to conform to the evidence. 
 
D. If the amendment results in a substantial depart ure from the original 
allegations in the petition, the Court shall contin ue the hearing on the motion 
of any party to the case or the Court may grant a c ontinuance on its own 
motion. If it finds it to be in the best interest o f the child or any other 
party to the proceeding. 
 
§ 5–128. Mentally ill and developmentally disabled children  
 
A. If it appears from the evidence presented at an adjudicatory hearing or 
otherwise that the child may be mentally ill or dev elopmentally disabled, as 
these terms are defined in this section, the Court shall order that the child 
be examined by a physician, psychiatrist or psychol ogist and may place the 
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child in a hospital or other suitable facility for the purpose of examination 
for a period not to exceed thirty (30) days; in the  custody and control of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. 
 
B. A suitable facility for the purpose of examinati on shall be a facility 
designated by the Court for treatment and evaluatio n but neither an Osage 
Nation, city or county jail nor a detention facilit y shall be considered a 
suitable facility under any circumstances; 
 
C. If the report of the examination made pursuant t o subsection (A) of this 
section states that the child is mentally ill to th e extent that 
hospitalization or institutional confinement and tr eatment is required, the 
Court may order such hospitalization, institutional  confinement or treatment 
prior to, during or after adjudication. 
 
D. The Court may dismiss the original petition when  a child who has been 
ordered to receive treatment is no longer receiving  treatment. 
 
E. The Court shall set a time for resuming the hear ing on the original petition 
when: 
 
1. The report of the examination made pursuant to s ubsection (A) of this 
section states that the child is not mentally ill t o the extent that 
hospitalization or institutional confinement and tr eatment is required; 
 
2. The child is found not to be mentally ill; 
 
3. The report of the examination made pursuant to s ubsection (A) of this 
section states that the child is developmentally di sabled but not mentally ill. 
 
F. "Mentally ill person" means a person who is of s uch mental condition that 
the person is in need of supervision, treatment, ca re or restraint. 
 
G. "Developmental disability" means a disability at tributable to mental 
retardation, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, autism or a neurological impairment 
which may have originated during the first eighteen  (18) years of life which 
can be expected to continue indefinitely and which constitutes a substantial 
handicap. 
 
H. "Mentally retarded person" means a person whose intellectual functions have 
been deficient since birth or whose intellectual de velopment has been arrested 
or impaired by disease or physical injury to such a n extent that the person 
lacks sufficient control, judgment and discretion t o manage property or affairs 
or who, by reason of this deficiency and for the pe rson's own welfare or the 
welfare or safety of others, requires protection, s upervision, guidance, 
training, control or care. 
 
§ 5–129. Court diversion  
 
At any time during the adjudicatory process, but pr ior to the entry of an order 
sustaining the petition as provided in Section 5–13 1 of this Title, a Court 
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diversion by virtue of stipulation may be entered a s provided in Section 5–116 
of this Title. 
 
§ 5–130. Dismissal of petition  
 
When the Court finds that the allegations of the pe tition are not supported by 
evidence beyond a reasonable doubt, the Court shall  order the petition 
dismissed and the child discharged from any detenti on or restriction previously 
ordered. His parents, guardian or other custodian s hall also be discharged from 
any restriction previously ordered. 
 
§ 5–131. Sustaining petition  
 
When the Court finds that the allegations of the pe tition are supported by 
evidence beyond a reasonable doubt, the Court shall  sustain the petition and 
make an order of adjudication setting forth that th e child is delinquent and 
making the child a ward of the Court. 
 
§ 5–132. Temporary orders  
 
Upon sustaining a petition the Court shall make suc h dispositional orders as 
may be necessary to protect the child prior to the dispositional hearing which 
shall be held without undue delay or may choose of its own volition to hold 
dispositional hearing at any reasonable time. 
 
§ 5–133. Dispositional hearing  
 
After making an order of adjudication finding the c hild to be a ward of the 
Court, the Court shall hear evidence on the questio n of the proper disposition 
best serving the interests of the child and the Osa ge Nation at a hearing 
scheduled for that purpose. 
 
§ 5–134. Social studies and reports  
 
A. The Court may order any agency within its jurisd iction and/or request any 
other agency to prepare and submit to the Court at any point in the proceedings 
a social study, home study, family or medical histo ry or other reports which 
may be helpful in determining proper treatment and disposition for the family. 
 
B. Such reports shall be filed with the Court and a  copy delivered to the 
parties or their attorney at the earliest opportuni ty. 
 
§ 5–135. Case plan/service plan  
 
A. In every case the Court shall order the Indian C hild Welfare Department to 
prepare a detailed case plan for the treatment and disposition of the problems 
identified in the adjudication. 
 
B. The case plan shall contain: 
 
1. A brief social and family history; 
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2. A brief statement of the causes of the Court exe rcising its jurisdiction; 
 
3. Identification of the specific services to be pr ovided to the child to 
remediate or alleviate the conditions that led to t he adjudication, including 
but not limited to education, medical, drug or alco hol abuse treatment or 
counseling or other treatment services; 
 
4. Identification of the services to be provided to  the parent, legal guardian, 
custodian, step-parent, other adult parent living i n the home or other family 
members, to remediate or alleviate the conditions t hat led to the adjudication, 
including services needed to assist the family to p rovide proper care and 
supervision of the child. If the child is placed ou tside the home, the service 
plan shall include the services to be provided duri ng and after any such 
placement; 
 
5. If the child is placed outside the home the serv ice plan shall state the 
reasons for such placement and a statement as to th e unavailability or 
inappropriateness of local placement, or other good  cause, for any placement 
more than forty (40) miles from the home of the chi ld; 
 
6. If the child is placed outside the home the serv ice plan shall state the 
services to be provided to the child while in such placement and the projected 
date of discharge; 
 
7. If the child is placed outside the home the serv ice plan shall state the 
services necessary to assist the child to reintegra te with the child's family 
or other community-based placement; 
 
8. If the child is placed outside the home the serv ice plan shall state, if the 
child is age sixteen (16) or older, the services ne cessary to make the 
transition from community placement to independent living; 
 
9. What the performance criteria will measure to in sure progress for the child 
and family toward completion of the plan; 
 
10. A projected date for completion of the service plan. 
 
C. The case plan shall be filed with the Court and a copy delivered to the 
parties or their attorney at the earliest opportuni ty. The case plan must 
contain reasonable goals that can be accomplished. Innovative plans shall be 
utilized in order to gain a higher prospective degr ee of success. 
 
§ 5–136. Medical examination  
 
The Court may have the child examined by a physicia n, psychiatrist or 
psychologist and the Court may place the child in a  hospital or other suitable 
facility for this purpose. 
 
§ 5–137. Hearing purpose  
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The purpose of the dispositional hearing is for the  Court to determine the 
treatment which should be ordered to attempt to cor rect the problems which led 
to the adjudication and to provide for the health, welfare and safety of the 
child during the treatment period or, if treatment cannot or does not correct 
the problems after actual attempts have been made t o do so, to provide for the 
long term health, welfare and safety of the child. 
 
§ 5–138. Hearing informal  
 
The dispositional hearing shall be informal and the  general rules of procedure 
and evidence shall not apply so that all pertinent information may be 
considered in determining treatment and disposition . However, when feasible, 
the Court shall order the writer of any report or s tudy to appear and answer 
questions regarding that report if it be challenged  by any party. 
 
§ 5–139. Continuance  
 
A. The Court may continue a hearing, either on its own motion or on the motion 
of any party to the case, for a reasonable period t o receive reports or other 
evidence, but the Court may continue the hearing fo r good cause on the motion 
of any party to the case in any case where the term ination of the parent-child 
legal relationship is a possible remedy. 
 
B. If the hearing is continued, the Court shall mak e an appropriate order for 
detention of the child or for release to the custod y of the parents, guardian 
or other responsible person of agency under such co nditions of supervision as 
the Court may impose during the continuance. 
 
C. In scheduling investigations and hearings, the C ourt shall give priority to 
proceedings concerning a child who is in detention or who has otherwise been 
removed from his home before an order of dispositio n has been made. 
 
§ 5–140. Child in need of supervision; disposition  
 
When a child has been adjudicate as being in need o f supervision, the Court 
shall enter an order of disposition containing one or more of the following 
provisions which the Court finds appropriate: 
 
A. The Court may place the child on probation or un der protective supervision 
in the legal custody of one or both parents or the guardian under such 
conditions as the Court may impose; 
 
B. The Court may place the child in the legal custo dy of a relative or other 
suitable person under such conditions as the Court may impose, which may 
include placing the child on probation or under pro tective supervision in 
accordance with Section 2–139 of this Title; 
 
C. The Court may require, as a condition of probati on, that the child report 
for assignment to a supervised work program or plac e such child in a child care 
facility which shall provide a supervised work prog ram if: 
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1. The child is not deprived of the schooling which  is appropriate to his age, 
needs and specific rehabilitative goals; 
 
2. The supervised work program is of a constructive  nature designed to promote 
rehabilitation, is appropriate to the age level and  physical ability of the 
child and is combined with counseling from guidance  personnel; 
 
3. The supervised work program assignment is made f or a period of time 
consistent with the child's best interest, but not exceeding one (1) year. 
 
D. The Court may place legal custody in the Indian Child Welfare Department for 
placement in a family care home or child care facil ity or it may place the 
child in a child care center; 
 
E. The Court may order that the child be examined o r treated by a physician, 
surgeon, psychiatrist or psychologist or that he re ceive other special care and 
may place the child in a hospital or other suitable  facility for such purposes; 
 
F. The Court may commit the child to any institutio n or group care facility 
designated by the Indian Child Welfare Department a nd approved by the Court. 
 
§ 5–141. Delinquent child; disposition  
 
If the child has been adjudicated as being delinque nt, the Court shall 
transmit, with the commitment order, a copy of the petition, the order of 
adjudication, copies of the social study, any clini cal or educational reports 
and other information pertinent to the care and tre atment of the child. 
 
A. The designated institution shall provide the Cou rt with any information 
concerning a child committed to its care which the Court at any time may 
require. 
 
B. A commitment of a child to a designated institut ion under this section shall 
be for an indeterminate period not to exceed two (2 ) years. 
 
C. The Indian Child Welfare Department may petition  the Court to extend the 
commitment for an additional period not to exceed t wo (2) years. The petition 
shall set forth the reasons why it would be in the best interest of the child 
or the public to extend the commitment. Upon filing  the petition, the Court 
shall notify all interested parties. 
 
D. Each commitment to a designated institution shal l be reviewed no later than 
six (6) months after it is entered and each six (6)  months thereafter. 
 
§ 5–142. Probation for delinquents and children in need of supervision  
 
A. The terms and conditions of probation shall be s pecified by rules or orders 
of the Court. The Court, as a condition of probatio n for a child who is 
fourteen (14) years of age or older, but less than eighteen (18) years of age 
on the date of the dispositional hearing, has the p ower to impose a commitment, 
placement or detention, whether continuous or at de signated intervals. Each 
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child placed on probation shall be given a written statement of the terms and 
conditions of probation and shall have the terms an d conditions fully explained 
in a language that he or she understands. 
 
B. The Court shall review the terms and conditions of probation and the 
progress of each child placed on probation at least  once every six (6) months. 
 
C. The Court may release a child from probation or modify the terms and 
conditions of his or her probation at any time, but  any child who has complied 
satisfactorily with the terms and conditions of his  or her probation shall be 
released from probation and the jurisdiction of the  Court shall be terminated: 
 
1. When it is alleged that a child has violated the  terms and conditions of his 
or her probation, the Court shall set a hearing on the alleged violation and 
shall give notice to the child and parents, guardia n or other custodian and any 
other parties to the proceedings; 
 
2. The child, parents, guardian or other custodian shall be given a written 
statement concerning the alleged violation and shal l have the right to be 
represented by counsel at the hearing, at his or he r or their own costs, and 
shall be entitled to the issuance of compulsory pro cess for the attendance of 
witnesses; 
 
3. The hearing on the alleged violation shall be co nducted as soon as possible. 
 
D. If the Court finds that the child violated the t erms and conditions of 
probation it may modify the terms and conditions of  probation, revoke probation 
or take such other action permitted by this chapter  which is in the best 
interest of the child and the Osage Nation. 
 
E. If the Court finds that the child did not violat e the terms and conditions 
of probation as alleged, it shall dismiss the proce edings and continue the 
child on probation under the terms and conditions p reviously described. 
 
F. If the Court revokes the probation of a person o ver eighteen (18) years of 
age, in addition to other actions permitted by this  chapter, the Court may 
incarcerate for a period not to exceed one hundred eighty (180) days during 
which the probationer may be released during the da y for school attendance, job 
training or employment as ordered by the Court. 
 
§ 5–143. New hearing authorized  
 
A. A parent, guardian, custodian or next friend of any child adjudicated under 
this chapter, or any person affected by an order in  a proceeding under this 
chapter, may petition the Court for a new hearing o n the following grounds: 
 
1. That new evidence, which was not known or could not with due diligence have 
been made available at the original hearing and whi ch might affect the order, 
has been discovered; 
 
2. The irregularities in the proceedings prevented a fair hearing. 
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B. If it appears to the Court that the motion shoul d be granted, it shall order 
a new hearing and shall make such disposition of th e case as warranted by all 
of the facts and circumstances and the best interes t of the child. 
 
§ 5–144. Continuing jurisdiction  
 
Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, the j urisdiction of the Court 
over any child adjudicated as in need of supervisio n, or delinquent shall 
continue until he or she becomes nineteen (19) year s of age unless terminated. 
 
§ 5–145. Modification of decrees or orders  
 
Any decree or order made pursuant to this chapter m ay be modified by the Court 
at any time, provided, however, that an order termi nating parental rights shall 
not be modified. 
 
§ 5–146. Orders for support  
 
A. Whenever a child is removed from the custody of its parent(s), guardian or 
other custodian, the parent(s) or other person(s) s hall be ordered by the Court 
to contribute a reasonable amount within their mean s or to do labor for the 
Osage Nation or take other reasonable action to pro vide support for the child. 
 
B. In cases of necessity, the Court may order a tra ditional custodian to assist 
in providing the necessities of life within that cu stodian's means after a 
hearing, whether the child has been placed in his o wn home or elsewhere. 
 
C. When the Indian Child Welfare Department is payi ng for placement for such 
child, the contribution of the parent shall be paid  to the Court Clerk and 
dispensed by Court order to that agency or the Osag e Nation as may be necessary 
by law or appropriate in the circumstances. 
 
§ 5–147. Expungement/destruction of records  
 
A. Any person who has been adjudicated delinquent o r in need of supervision who 
was taken into custody on an allegation of delinque ncy or need of supervision, 
or who was the subject of a petition for delinquenc y or in need of supervision 
later may petition the Court for the expungement of  his or her record and shall 
be so informed at the time of adjudication, or the Court, on its own motion, 
may initiate expungement proceedings concerning the  record of any child who has 
been under the jurisdiction of the Court. Such peti tion shall be filed or such 
Court order entered no sooner than two (2) years af ter the date of termination 
of the Court's jurisdiction over the person. Only b y stipulation of all parties 
involved may expungement be applied for prior to th e expiration of two (2) 
years from the date of termination of the Court's j urisdiction or termination 
of the Court's supervision under an informal adjust ment. 
 
B. Upon the filing of a petition for expungement or  entering of a Court order, 
the Court shall set a date for hearing and shall no tify the Tribal Prosecutor 
and anyone else whom the Court has a reason to beli eve may have relevant 
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information related to the expungement of the recor d, including all agencies or 
officials known to have relevant files relating to the individual. 
 
C. The Court shall destroy all records in the petit ioner's case in the custody 
of the Court and any records in the custody of any other agency or official, if 
at the hearing, the Court finds that: 
 
1. The subject of the hearing has not been convicte d of a felony, an offense 
punishable by banishment or of a misdemeanor involv ing moral turpitude and has 
not been adjudicated under this chapter since the t ermination of the Court's 
jurisdiction; 
 
2. No proceeding concerning a felony, an offense pu nishable by banishment, a 
misdemeanor involving moral turpitude or a petition  under this chapter is 
pending or being instituted against him or her; 
 
3. The rehabilitation of the person has been attain ed to the satisfaction of 
the Court. 
 
D. Upon the entry of an order to destroy the record s, the proceedings in the 
case shall be deemed never to have occurred, and al l index references shall be 
deleted and the person, every agency and the Court may properly reply that no 
record exists with respect to such person upon any inquiry in the matter. 
 
E. Copies of the order shall be sent to each agency  or official named therein. 
 
F. In any proceeding alleging delinquency or need o f supervision in which the 
Court orders the petition dismissed on the merits a t adjudication, the Court 
may order the records expunged. Such order of expun gement may be entered 
without delay upon petition of the child or any par ty or upon the Court's own 
motion. 
 
§ 5–148. Certification as an adult  
 
A. In order to transfer to the adult Trial Court, t he Tribal Prosecutor may 
file a petition requesting the Juvenile Court to tr ansfer the child to the 
jurisdiction of the adult Trial Court if the child is fourteen (14) years of 
age or older and is alleged to have committed an ac t that would be considered a 
serious crime if committed by an adult. The Juvenil e Court shall conduct a 
hearing to determine whether jurisdiction of the ch ild should be transferred to 
adult Trial Court. The transfer hearing shall be he ld within ten (10) days of 
the filing of the petition. Written notice of the h earing shall be given to the 
child and the child's parent(s), guardian or custod ian at least seventy-two 
(72) hours prior to the hearing. The following fact ors shall be considered when 
determining whether to transfer jurisdiction of the  child to the adult Trial 
Court: 
 
1. The nature and seriousness of the offense with w hich the child is charged; 
 
2. The nature and condition of the child, as eviden ced by his age, mental and 
physical condition and emotional and psychological stability; 
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3. The child's record of offenses and responses to past Juvenile Court efforts 
at rehabilitation. 
 
B. The Juvenile Court may transfer jurisdiction of the child to the adult Trial 
Court if the Juvenile Court finds clear and convinc ing evidence that both of 
the following exist: 
 
1. There are no reasonable prospects for rehabilita ting the child through 
resources available to the Juvenile Court; and 
 
2. The offense allegedly committed by the child evi dences a pattern of conduct 
which constitutes a substantial danger to the publi c. 
 
C. When a minor is transferred to Trial Court, the Juvenile Court shall issue a 
written transfer order containing specific findings  and reasons for the 
transfer. The transfer order constitutes a final or der for purposes of appeal. 
 
 CHAPTER 6 
 GUARDIANSHIPS 
 
§ 6–101. Purpose  
 
It is the purpose of this chapter to promote the ge neral welfare of minor Osage 
Nation citizens or minors eligible to be Osage citi zens by establishing a 
system of general and limited guardianships for min ors which provides for the 
protection of their rights and the management of th eir financial resources. 
 
§ 6–102. Definitions  
 
As used in this chapter: 
 
A. "Confidential information" means medical records , physical, psychological or 
other evaluations of a ward or subject of the proce eding, initial and 
subsequent guardianship plans, reports of Guardians , limited Guardians and 
conservators and financial records and information submitted to the Court in 
connection with a proceeding pursuant to this chapt er; 
 
B. "Estate" means the property of the person whose affairs are subject to a 
guardianship proceeding; 
 
C. "Guardian" means a person appointed as general o r limited Guardian of the 
person, general or limited Guardian of the property , special Guardian and 
temporary Guardian, but does not include a person a ppointed as Guardian Ad 
Litem; 
 
D. "Guardian Ad Litem" means, with respect to a gua rdianship proceeding, a 
person appointed by the Court to assist the subject  of the proceeding in making 
decisions with regard to the guardianship proceedin gs, or to make said 
decisions when the subject of the proceeding is who lly incapable of making said 
decisions even with assistance; 
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E. "Guardian of the person" means legal custody or the duty and authority 
vested by law to make major decisions affecting a c hild, including but not 
limited to: 
 
1. The authority to consent to marriage, enlistment  in the armed forces and to 
extraordinary medical and surgical treatment; and 
 
2. The authority to represent a child in legal acti ons and to make other 
decisions of substantial legal significance concern ing a child; and 
 
3. The authority to consent to the adoption of a ch ild when the parent-child 
relationship has been terminated by judicial decree  or the death of the 
parents; and 
 
4. The rights and responsibilities of the physical and legal care, custody and 
control of a child when legal custody has not been vested in another person, 
agency or institution; and 
 
5. The duty to provide food, clothing, shelter, ord inary medical care, 
education and discipline for the child. Guardianshi p of the person of a child, 
or legal custody of a child, may be taken from its parents only by Court 
action, notwithstanding the emergency protection of  a child. 
 
F. "Guardianship plan" means the plan for the care and treatment of a ward, the 
plan for the management of the financial resources of a ward, or both. 
 
G. "Guardianship proceeding" means a proceeding for  the appointment of a 
guardian or for other orders regarding the conditio n, care or treatment or for 
the management of the financial resources of a mino r, or an individual alleged 
or found to be an incapacitated or partially incapa citated person. 
 
H. "Guardianship report" means any report required by the provisions of Section 
6–116 of this Title. 
 
I. "Initial review hearing" means the first hearing  held by the Court for 
review of a minor. 
 
J. "Letters" means a document issued by the Court s ubsequent to the appointment 
of a guardian which designates the name of the guar dian and specifies the 
authority and powers of said guardian. Such documen t shall be endorsed thereon 
with the oath of the guardian that he will perform the duties of his office as 
guardian according to law. 
 
K. "Minor" means a person under eighteen (18) years  of age. 
 
L. "Person" means an individual. 
 
M. "Property" means real property, personal propert y, income, any interest in 
such real or personal property and includes anythin g that may be the subject of 
ownership. 
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N. "Subject of the proceeding" means a minor: 
 
1. Who is the subject of a petition requesting the appointment of a guardian, 
limited guardian or temporary guardian; or 
 
2. For whom a guardian or limited guardian has been  appointed by the Court. 
 
O. "Ward" means the person over whom, or over whose  property, a guardian is 
appointed. 
 
§ 6–103. Types of guardianships  
 
There are four (4) types of guardianships—general, limited, temporary and 
special. 
 
A. A general guardian is a guardian of the person o r of all the property of the 
ward or both; 
 
B. A limited guardian is a person authorized by the  Court to exercise limited 
powers over the person of the ward, or over the pro perty of the ward or both; 
 
C. A temporary guardian is a person appointed by th e Court in accordance with 
Section 6–115 of this Title; 
 
D. A special guardian is all other guardians who ma y be appointed by the Court 
for a situation not covered by this chapter and app ointed in the same manner as 
for the appointment of a temporary guardian. 
 
§ 6–104. Jurisdiction  
 
A. The Trial Court shall have authority, whenever i t appears necessary, to 
appoint a guardian for the person and/or property o f any child who is subject 
to the jurisdiction of the Juvenile Court. 
 
B. The Trial Court in connection with the probating  of an estate may refer 
matters concerning the guardianship of a child to t he Juvenile Court for 
appointment of a guardian: 
 
1. In the probate of an estate for which there is a  valid will, which names a 
guardian for a minor child, the Court may appoint t he person designated as 
guardian of the child involved without the necessit y of a separate guardianship 
hearing; 
 
2. If the person name in the will is unable or unwi lling to serve or if such 
person's appointment is objected to by any child ov er twelve (12) years of age, 
by a relative or by the Indian Child Welfare Depart ment, or if the Court 
determines it to be in the minor's best interest, a  separate guardianship 
hearing shall be held. 
 
§ 6–105. Powers of court  
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A. In all cases the Court making the appointment of  a guardian has exclusive 
jurisdiction to control such guardian in the manage ment and disposition of the 
person and property of the ward. 
 
B. The Court has jurisdiction over guardianship pro ceedings and cases and has 
the following powers, which must be exercised in th e manner prescribed by this 
chapter, to: 
 
1. Appoint and remove guardians for minors; 
 
2. Issue and revoke letters of guardianship; 
 
3. Control the conduct of guardians with regard to the care and treatment 
provided to their wards; 
 
4. Control the conduct of guardians with regard to the management of the 
financial resources of their wards; 
 
5. Compel guardians to submit plans, reports, inven tories and accountings to 
the Court; 
 
6. Compel payment and delivery by guardians of prop erty belonging to their 
wards; 
 
7. Order the payment of debts, the sale of property  and order and regulate the 
distribution of property which has been placed unde r the control or management 
of a guardian; and 
 
8. Settle the accounts of guardians; 
 
9. Appoint appraisers of the property of wards; 
 
10. Compel the attendance of witnesses and the prod uction of documents and 
property; and 
 
11. Exercise all powers conferred by this chapter a nd to make such orders as 
may be necessary for the exercise of said powers. 
 
§ 6–106. Guardians Ad Litem  
 
A. Nothing contained in this chapter affects or imp airs the power of the Court 
to appoint a Guardian Ad Litem to defend the intere sts of any minor interested 
in any suit or matter pending therein. 
 
B. At any point in a guardianship proceeding, the s ubject of the proceeding, 
his attorney, the guardian of the subject of the pr oceeding or anyone 
interested in the welfare of the subject of the pro ceeding may file an 
application to have a Guardian Ad Litem appointed b y the Court, or the Court, 
on its own motion, may appoint a Guardian Ad Litem.  
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§ 6–107. Duties and powers of guardians  
 
A. Except as otherwise ordered or limited by the Co urt: 
 
1. A guardian of a child shall have the right to ta ke or provide for his 
physical custody and shall be required to care for his health, safety and 
welfare and provide for his education and medical c are; 
 
2. In a legal action, the guardian shall have the a uthority to represent the 
interests of the child in actual threatened or cont emplated litigation or other 
proceedings of a legal nature. The guardian may emp loy counsel and settle or 
compromise suits or claims subject to the approval of the Court; 
 
3. A guardian of the property of the child shall ha ve the authority to invest, 
manage and dispose of the child's property in a pru dent and reasonable manner. 
The guardian may expend such portions of the proper ty, income and principal as 
shall be reasonably necessary for the education of the child and care of the 
child, including medical care, unless the guardians hip order states that the 
child's property may not be used for the child's ca re and support but rather 
that it be managed for the child until he reaches t he age of eighteen (18) 
years of age or an emancipation occurs. 
 
B. A guardian may petition the Court at any time fo r authority to do any act if 
he is uncertain of his authority. The Court may gra nt such authority after 
notice and hearing if this appears to be consistent  with the best interests of 
the child. 
 
C. A guardian shall report to the Court any change in the residence of a ward 
within ten (10) days following such change unless a  prior order of approval of 
such change has been entered by the Court. 
 
D. Every guardian, whether of the person and/or pro perty of a child, shall: 
 
1. Stand in fiduciary relationship to the child; 
 
2. Exercise a high degree of care in managing the c hild's property; 
 
3. Derive no personal benefit of any kind from the management of the child's 
property; and 
 
4. Shall be liable to the child for any losses attr ibutable to breach of these 
duties. 
 
E. Any action to enforce liability against the guar dian may be brought by the 
child or a subsequently appointed guardian on behal f of the child within two 
(2) years after the appointment of a new guardian o r the discovery of the 
breach of duties or attainment of the age of eighte en (18) years of age by the 
child. 
 
F. The Court shall hold annual review hearings in g uardianship cases. Every 
guardian, whether of the person and/or property of a child, shall file a 
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progress report with the Court annually and at leas t thirty (30) days prior to 
the annual review hearing. 
 
§ 6–108. Confidential information filed with Court  
 
Confidential information filed with or submitted to  the Court in conjunction 
with any proceeding pursuant to this chapter shall not constitute a public 
record. Access to confidential information shall be  strictly controlled. Except 
upon Court order, no confidential information shall  be disclosed to persons 
other than: 
 
A. The subject of the proceedings and his attorney;  
 
B. The Guardian Ad Litem; 
 
C. If the subject of the confidential information i s a ward, the guardian or 
conservator of such ward; 
 
D. If the subject of the confidential information i s the guardian or 
conservator, the ward and his attorney, and the att orney of such guardian or 
conservator; and 
 
E. Osage Nation or Bureau of Indian Affairs governm ental entities necessary to 
provide services to the ward. 
 
§ 6–109. Letters of guardianship  
 
Letters of guardianship are evidence of the transfe r of the management or 
administration of all assets, or the part thereof s pecified in the letters, of 
a ward to the guardian. An order terminating a guar dianship is evidence of 
transfer of the management or administration of all  assets subject to the 
guardianship from the guardian to the ward or to su ccessors of the ward. 
 
§ 6–110. Filing of petition and eligibility  
 
A. Guardianship proceedings shall be started by the  filing of a petition. Any 
person eighteen (18) years of age or older, the chi ld if he or she is twelve 
(12) years of age or older or any representative of  the Indian Child Welfare 
Department may file a petition. 
 
B. Any person eighteen (18) years of age or older a nd subject to the 
jurisdiction of the Juvenile Court may serve as gua rdian. 
 
C. Preference shall be given to relatives and to th e person preferred by a 
child twelve (12) years of age or older; however, i n all cases, the Court shall 
determine the guardian on the basis of the best int erests of the child. 
 
§ 6–111. Contents of petition  
 
The petition shall set forth the following: 
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A. The basis for the Court's jurisdiction; 
 
B. The full name, address and Tribal affiliation of  the petitioner; 
 
C. The full name, sex, date of birth, residence and  Tribal affiliation of the 
child; 
 
D. The petitioner's relationship to the child; 
 
E. The name and address of the person or agency hav ing custody of the child; 
 
F. The names and addresses of all known relatives o f the child, insofar as 
these are known to the petitioner; 
 
G. The type of guardianship requested; 
 
H. A full description and statement of the value of  all property, real or 
personal, owned or possessed or in which the child has an interest, wherever 
located; 
 
I. The circumstances which require the appointment of a guardian; and 
 
J. A request that a guardianship order be issued to  the petitioner or some 
suitable person. 
 
§ 6–112. Notice  
 
A. Before making the appointment of a guardian, the  Court must cause notice of 
the hearing on the petition for appointment of a gu ardian for a minor to be 
given in the form required by the Court to the mino r himself if the minor has 
attained the age of fourteen (14) years of age as o f the date the petition is 
filed. The Court shall also cause notice to be sent  to the following person or 
persons: 
 
1. The then-living parents of the minor and any oth er person(s) having care of 
the minor, if such parent or person is not the peti tioner or one of the 
petitioners; 
 
2. If the minor has no then-living parent, then to one of the minor's 
then-living grandparents who is not the petitioner or one of the petitioners 
and who is not married to the petitioner or one of the petitioners; and 
 
3. If there is no such then-living grandparent or i f there is no such 
then-living grandparent whose address is known to t he petitioner, then notice 
shall be given to an adult relative, if any. 
 
B. Such notice shall be mailed to each person entit led to notice pursuant to 
this section at that person's address as last-known  to the petitioner at least 
ten (10) days prior to the date set by the Court fo r hearing on the petition;  
provided the Court may direct a shorter notice peri od if the Court deems such 
shorter notice period to be appropriate under the c ircumstances. If there is no 



 

119 
 

person other than the minor who is entitled to noti ce or that person is not 
known to the petitioner, the petition shall so alle ge. The Court may direct 
that notice, other than notice to the minor if the minor has attained the age 
of fourteen (14) years, be waived or be given to an y person or persons other 
than the minor in such manner as the Court determin es and directs. 
 
§ 6–113. Nomination of guardian  
 
A. A guardian of the person or estate, or both, of a child born or likely to be 
born, may be nominated by will or by other written instrument to take effect 
upon the death of the parent so nominating: 
 
1. If the child is born in wedlock, by either paren t or by both parents; 
 
2. If the child is born out of wedlock, by the moth er of the child or by the 
natural father of the child, if said natural father  has acknowledged paternity 
or has been judicially or administratively determin ed to be the father of the 
child at a paternity proceeding or by both such mot her and father. 
 
B. A nomination made by a parent who has relinquish ed parental rights pursuant 
to an adoption proceeding or whose parental rights have been terminated by a 
Court shall have no effect. 
 
§ 6–114. Minor ward aged fourteen (14) years or old er  
 
A. If the minor has attained the age of fourteen (1 4) years, the minor may 
nominate his own guardian, who, if approved by the Court, must be appointed 
accordingly. 
 
B. When a guardian has been appointed by the Court for a minor under the age of 
fourteen (14) years, the minor, at any time after h e has attained age fourteen 
(14), may nominate his own guardian subject to the approval of the Court. 
 
C. If a guardian nominated by a minor who has attai ned the age of fourteen (14) 
years is not approved by the Court or if after bein g notified by the Court the 
minor neglects for ten (10) days to nominate a suit able person, the Court may 
name and appoint a guardian in the same manner as i f the minor was under the 
age of fourteen (14) years. 
 
§ 6–115. Temporary guardianship  
 
A. The Court may appoint a temporary guardian under  such terms and conditions 
as the Court deems appropriate. 
 
B. Temporary guardianship shall be for a limited du ration and the length of the 
guardianship shall be set forth in the Court order along with such other terms 
and conditions as the Court finds appropriate. 
 
C. A temporary guardianship may be terminated if th e Court determines that it 
is in the child's best interests to change guardian s or to return the child to 
the parent(s) or custodians(s). 
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D. The child's parents, grandparents and other fami ly members shall have rights 
of reasonable visitation unless the Court finds tha t the visitation would 
endanger the child or significantly impair his emot ional development. 
 
§ 6–116. Guardianship report  
 
A. Upon the filing of a guardianship petition the C ourt shall immediately 
request that the Indian Child Welfare Department co nduct, or arrange to have 
conducted, a guardianship report. The report shall contain information 
necessary to determine the best interests of the ch ild, including data 
pertaining to the child, the biological parent(s), the extended family and the 
circumstances requiring the appointment of a guardi an. 
 
B. The guardianship report shall be submitted to th e Court and copies shall be 
furnished prior to the hearing to all interested pa rties no later than five (5) 
days before the hearing. 
 
§ 6–117. Permanent guardianship  
 
A. A permanent guardianship awards permanent care a nd control of a child to a 
person other than the child's parent although there  is no termination of 
parental rights. 
 
B. The Court may appoint a permanent guardian for a  child under such terms and 
conditions as the Court deems appropriate. 
 
C. The child's parents, grandparents and other fami ly members shall have rights 
of reasonable visitation unless the Court finds tha t the visitation would 
endanger the child or significantly impair his emot ional development. 
 
D. There shall be a presumption of continued perman ent guardianship in order to 
provide stability for the child. A permanent guardi anship shall be terminated 
only upon the grounds that the permanent guardian i s no longer suitable rather 
than the competence or suitability of the parent. 
 
E. The Court shall not terminate the guardianship u nless it finds that a change 
has occurred in the circumstances such that a termi nation of the guardianship 
is necessary to serve the best interests of the chi ld. The Court shall retain 
the current guardian unless: 
 
1. The guardian agrees to the termination; or 
 
2. The child has been integrated into the family of  another with the consent of 
the current guardian; or 
 
3. The child's present environment endangers his he alth or significantly 
impairs his emotional development and the harm like ly to be caused by a change 
of environment is outweighed by the advantage of a change to the child. 
 
§ 6–118. Order of guardianship  



 

121 
 

 
The Court shall specify in writing the facts, groun d and Code sections upon 
which it relied in making its decision. The terms a nd conditions of the 
guardianship shall be clearly set forth together wi th any bond requirements. 
Copies of the order shall be furnished to all parti es. 
 
 
§ 6–119. Guardianship plan  
 
A plan for the care and treatment of a ward and/or the plan for the management 
of the financial resources of a ward shall be filed  by the guardian at the 
initial review hearing. 
 
§ 6–120. Setting of initial review hearing  
 
A. In the order appointing the guardian of a minor,  the Court shall set the 
date for the initial review hearing, which shall no t be more than two (2) 
months following the date of entry of the order app ointing such guardian. 
 
B. When any person is appointed guardian of a minor , the Court may include in 
the order of appointment conditions not otherwise o bligatory providing for the 
care, treatment, education and welfare of the minor . 
 
§ 6–121. Inventory and appraisal  
 
A. Within ten (10) days after the appointment of a general guardian or guardian 
of the property of a child, the guardian shall prep are and file with the Court 
an inventory and appraisal of the child's property.  
 
B. The appraisal shall be made by a disinterested p erson who shall certify 
under oath to his appraisal and may receive reasona ble compensation for this 
service. 
 
C. No appraisal shall be required of items of obvio us value, where the value of 
the estate is reasonably believed to be less than T hree Thousand Dollars 
($3,000.00). If no appraisal is required then the g uardian shall certify under 
oath to the estimated value of the child's property . 
 
§ 6–122. Compensation  
 
A. No guardian shall receive any compensation for a cting as such without prior 
approval of the Court. 
 
B. The guardian of any estate valued in excess of F ive Thousand Dollars 
($5,000.00) may receive reasonable annual compensat ion for actual services in 
an amount approved by the Court. 
 
C. The right to receive compensation shall be deeme d waived for any year in 
which it is not requested and received. 
 
§ 6–123. Bond  
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In the event a guardian receives any funds or prope rty of the child at the time 
of appointment or during the term of his guardiansh ip, he shall be required by 
the Court to post a bond with sufficient surety in such amount as the Court may 
order to assure the guardian's faithful performance  of the duties of his trust. 
Any surety of such bond must consent to the jurisdi ction of the Court for 
purposes of an action against the bond. 
 
§ 6–124. Trust property  
 
The guardian may be appointed to manage trust prope rty of a child. Any sale of 
an interest in trust property belonging to the chil d must be for an adequate 
and fair price and must be authorized by the Court and approved by the 
Superintendent of the BIA. The Court may approve th e sale if it is in the best 
interest if the child. 
 
§ 6–125. Annual accounting  
 
The guardian of property valued in excess of Five T housand Dollars ($5,000.00) 
shall submit an annual accounting which shall be ve rified under oath to the 
Court for approval. The accounting shall be require d for every year in which 
the value of the estate is over Five Thousand Dolla rs ($5,000.00) and shall 
contain information on all additions to and withdra wals from the property. All 
supporting documentation, including cancelled check s, vouchers, receipts and 
bank statements shall be attached to the accounting . 
 
§ 6–126. Power of guardian appointed by parent ceas es  
 
The power of the guardian appointed for a minor cea ses upon: 
 
A. The removal of the guardian; 
 
B. The solemnized marriage of the ward; or 
 
C. The ward's attaining majority. 
 
§ 6–127. Release of minor ward at majority  
 
After a minor ward has come to his majority, such w ard may settle accounts with 
his guardian and give him a release, which is valid , subject to approval of the 
Court, if obtained fairly and without undue influen ce. 
 
§ 6–128. Discharge of guardian  
 
A. Every guardian shall serve until discharged by t he Court. 
 
B. A guardian of a minor appointed by the Court is not entitled to his 
discharge until one (1) year after the majority of the ward unless the Court 
determines that the minor has earlier validly relea sed said guardian after a 
final accounting. 
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 CHAPTER 7 
 ADOPTIONS 
 
§ 7–101. Purpose of adoptions  
 
The purpose of an adoption is to establish a formal  and legal family 
relationship between two (2) or more persons which after adoption shall exist 
as if the parties were born into the relationship b y blood. 
 
§ 7–102. Definitions  
 
A. "Adult" means an individual who has attained the  age of eighteen (18) years 
or an emancipated minor. 
 
B. "Contested proceeding" means any proceeding in w hich an interested party 
enters an appearance to contest the petition. 
 
C. "Guardian" means an individual, other than a par ent, appointed by a Court to 
be the guardian of the person of a minor. 
 
D. "Minor" means any person who has not attained th e age of eighteen (18) years 
of age. 
 
E. "Parent" means an individual who is the biologic al or adoptive parent of a 
child or who is legally recognized as a mother or f ather of a child. The term 
"parent" does not include an individual whose paren tal relationship to a child 
has been terminated. 
 
F. "Permanent relinquishment" means the voluntary s urrender of the rights of 
the parent or guardian with respect to a minor, inc luding legal and physical 
custody of the minor to the Indian Child Welfare De partment or any person with 
the assent of the Court, by a minor's parent or gua rdian, for the purposes of 
the minor's adoption; and 
 
G. "Step-parent" means an individual who is the spo use or surviving spouse of a 
parent of a minor but who is not a legal parent of the minor. 
 
§ 7–103. Jurisdiction over adoptions  
 
A. The Juvenile Division of the Trial Court shall h ave exclusive jurisdiction 
regarding the adoption of any person who resides or  is domiciled within the 
jurisdiction of the Court, is unmarried, less than eighteen (18) years of age, 
unless special circumstances exist, and either: 
 
1. An Osage Nation member; or 
 
2. Is eligible for enrollment in the Osage Nation a nd is the biological child 
of an Osage Nation member; or 
 
3. Whose case has been transferred to the Juvenile Division of the Trial Court 
from the courts of a state or a Tribe which has ass umed jurisdiction over said 



 

124 
 

child. 
 
B. The Juvenile Division of the Trial Court shall h ave concurrent jurisdiction 
with the courts of any other sovereign having lawfu l authority regarding the 
adoption by or of any other child or adult who is: 
 
1. A bona fide resident of or domiciled within the jurisdiction of the Court; 
or 
 
2. Between two adults who submit to the jurisdictio n of the Court regardless of 
residence or domicile; or 
 
3. An Osage Nation member. 
 
§ 7–104. Foreign decree  
 
When the relationship of parent and child has been created by a decree of 
adoption by any court of competent jurisdiction of any other nation, or its 
political subdivisions having the authority to ente r such decrees, the rights 
and obligations of the parties as to matters within  the jurisdiction of this 
Nation shall be determined by Section 7–140 of this  Title. 
 
§ 7–105. Types of adoptions  
 
There shall be three types of adoptions recognized by the Osage Nation, namely: 
 
A. Statutory adoptions under Osage Nation law; 
 
B. Statutory adoptions under the laws of some other  Tribe, state or nation 
having jurisdiction over the parties and the subjec t matter; 
 
C. Traditional adoptions which may be for the purpo se of establishing any 
traditionally allowed family relationship between a ny persons and which shall 
be governed by the Tribal common law. Unless otherw ise specifically provided by 
Osage Nation statute, traditional adoptions create a particular stated family 
relationship between persons for all purposes other  than enrollment and the 
probate of decedents' estates. 
 
§ 7–106. In camera determination of enrollment  
 
Whenever a parent, whether biological or adoptive, has expressed a desire that 
the name of the parent or the original or adoptive name of the child and the 
child's relationship to themselves or others remain  confidential, and a 
question arises as to the eligibility of the child for enrollment as a citizen 
and member of the Osage Nation, the Court is author ized to receive from any 
source such information as may be necessary for a d etermination of the 
eligibility of such child for enrollment, to review  such information in camera, 
and to request the Secretary of the Osage Nation to  determine whether the child 
is enrolled or eligible for enrollment so that the Court can enter its order 
declaring whether or not the child is eligible for enrollment and the child's 
blood quantum or other such necessary non-identifyi ng enrollment eligibility 
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criteria. If the Court determines that such child i s eligible for enrollment, 
it shall enter its order declaring said fact and th e Osage Nation enrollment 
officers shall accept such order as conclusive proo f of the eligibility of the 
child for enrollment and enroll the child according ly. If the Court determines 
that such child is not eligible for enrollment it s hall enter its order 
accordingly and the Osage Nation enrollment officer s shall accept such order as 
proof of the ineligibility of said child and refuse  to enroll the child unless 
other or further qualifications for enrollment are shown. 
 
§§ 7–107 to 7–109. Reserved  
 
§ 7–110. Eligibility for statutory adoption  
 
Every child within the jurisdiction of the Juvenile  Division of the Trial Court 
at the time a petition for adoption is filed may be  adopted subject to the 
terms and conditions of this chapter. 
 
§ 7–111. Eligibility to adopt by statutory process  
 
The following persons are eligible to adopt a child  pursuant to this chapter 
and subject to the placement preferences of Section  2–139 of this Title: 
 
A. A husband and wife; 
 
B. Either the husband or wife if the other spouse i s a parent of the child; 
 
C. An unmarried person who is at least twenty-one ( 21) years old; 
 
D. A married person who is legally separated from t he other spouse and at least 
twenty-one (21) years old; 
 
E. In the case of a child born out of wedlock, its unmarried father; 
 
F. Any other arrangements by the Court by virtue of  common customs and 
traditions of the Osage Nation. 
 
§ 7–112. Consent to adoption  
 
A. Adoption of a child may be decreed only if conse nt to such adoption has been 
executed and filed in the Trial Court by: 
 
1. Both parents, if living, or the surviving parent , unless their parental 
rights have been terminated by judicial decree; 
 
2. A parent less than sixteen (16) years of age may  give his or her consent 
only with written consent of one of his or her pare nts, guardian, or a Guardian 
Ad Litem of the minor parent appointed by the Court ; 
 
3. If both parents be deceased or if their parental  rights have been terminated 
by judicial decree then the traditional custodian h aving physical custody of 
said child for the preceding six (6) month period, or a person or the head of 
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an agency having custody of the child by judicial d ecree with the specific 
authority granted by the Court to consent to the ad option of the child. 
 
B. Where any parent or Indian custodian voluntarily  consents to an adoption or 
termination of parental rights such consent shall n ot be valid unless executed 
before the Judge of a court of competent jurisdicti on and accompanied by the 
Judge's certificate that the terms and consequences  of the consent were fully 
explained in detail and were fully understood by th e parent or Indian 
custodian. The Court shall certify that the parent or Indian custodian either 
fully understood the explanation in English or that  it was interpreted into a 
language that the parent or Indian custodian unders tood. 
 
C. Any consent given prior to or within ten (10) da ys after the birth of a 
child shall not be valid. 
 
D. A consent to adoption may not be withdrawn excep t by permission of the Court 
given before the entry of the final decree of adopt ion. If consent is allowed 
to be withdrawn at any time prior to the entry of a  final decree of adoption or 
terminating as the case may be, the child shall be returned to the parent. 
 
§ 7–113. Written consent must state  
 
A. A consent to adoption of a minor shall be in wri ting, recorded by the Court, 
and executed before a Judge of the Trial Court and must contain: 
 
1. The date, place and time of the execution of the  consent; 
 
2. The name and date of birth of the person executi ng the consent; 
 
3. The current mailing address, telephone number an d social security number of 
the person executing the consent; and 
 
4. Instructions that the consent is irrevocable, ex cept upon the specific 
grounds specified in Section 7–117 of this Title, u pon which the consent can be 
revoked and the manner in which a motion to set asi de the consent must be 
filed. 
 
B. A consent must state: 
 
1. That the person executing the document is volunt arily and unequivocally 
consenting to the adoption of the minor; 
 
2. An understanding that after the permanent relinq uishment is executed, it is 
final and, except for fraud or duress, may not be r evoked or set aside for any 
reason except as otherwise authorized in this chapt er; 
 
3. That the person executing the permanent relinqui shment is represented by 
counsel or has waived any right to counsel; 
 
4. That the execution of the permanent relinquishme nt does not terminate any 
duty of the person executing the permanent relinqui shment to support the minor 
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until the adoption is completed; 
 
5. That the person executing the permanent relinqui shment has not received or 
been promised any money or anything of value for th e permanent relinquishment, 
except for payments authorized by law; and 
 
6. That the person believes the adoption of the min or is in the minor's best 
interest. 
 
§ 7–114. Voluntary relinquishment  
 
A. Any parent, legal custodian, traditional custodi an or other guardian of a 
child may relinquish, subject to the terms of Secti on 7–112(B), (C) and (D) of 
this Title, any rights they may have to the care, c ustody and control of a 
child. A relinquishment shall be made by filing a p etition in the Trial Court 
with notice to the Indian Child Welfare Department,  Tribal Prosecutor, 
traditional custodian and the parent(s) not a petit ioner. The traditional 
custodians may intervene in the action. The petitio n may relinquish generally 
in which case the Court shall assume jurisdiction o ver the child, or 
specifically to a particular person for adoption. A  relinquishment shall be 
valid only upon approval and decree of the Court. R elinquishment may be made 
only to the Indian Child Welfare Department or any other person, with the 
written consent of the Department or Court. 
 
B. Any parent desiring to relinquish his or her par ental rights shall first 
obtain counseling from an Osage Nation or county De partment of Social Services. 
 
C. If after counseling the parent still desires to relinquish his or her 
parental rights, he or she may petition the Court o n forms supplied by the 
Court. Affidavits verifying the parent(s) have rece ived counseling, fully 
understood the implications of the relinquishments and confirming that no undue 
pressure has been placed on the parent(s) shall be attached to the petition. 
 
D. Upon receipt of a petition, the Court shall set the matter for hearing. 
 
E. The Court shall not issue an order of relinquish ment unless it is satisfied 
that: 
 
1. The relinquishing parent(s) and the child, if tw elve (12) years of age or 
older, have been counseled pursuant to subsection ( B) of this section; 
 
2. The consequences of the relinquishment are fully  understood by all parties; 
 
3. Notice has been properly given to all interested  parties; 
 
4. The parent requesting relinquishment is not moti vated primarily by a desire 
to avoid obligations of financial support to the ch ild; 
 
5. It is in the best interest of the child for an o rder of relinquishment to be 
entered. 
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F. If the Court is satisfied that all the procedura l requirements of this 
section have been met and that the relinquishment w ould best serve the 
interests of all parties concerned, including the c hild, it shall enter an 
order of relinquishment. 
 
G. If the Court is not satisfied that said requirem ents have been met or that 
the relinquishment is not in the child's best inter ests, it may continue the 
matter and request a report from the Indian Child W elfare Department addressing 
the best interests of the child. 
 
H. If the Court believes that a relinquishment is n ot in the best interests of 
the parties, including the child, it shall enter an  order dismissing the 
action. 
 
I. If the Court finds that it would be in the best interests of the child to 
appoint a Guardian Ad Litem, such appointment shall  be made. 
 
J. The Court may interview the child in chambers to  ascertain the child's 
wishes as to the relinquishment proceedings with th e Guardian Ad Litem present. 
 
§ 7–115. Written relinquishment must state  
 
A permanent relinquishment must be in writing and m ust state the following: 
 
A. That the person executing the document is volunt arily and unequivocally 
consenting to the adoption of the minor; 
 
B. An understanding that after the permanent relinq uishment is executed, it is 
final and, except for fraud or duress, may not be r evoked or set aside for any 
reason except as otherwise authorized in this chapt er; 
 
C. That the person executing the permanent relinqui shment is represented by 
counsel or has waived any right to counsel; 
 
D. That the execution of the permanent relinquishme nt does not terminate any 
duty of the person executing the permanent relinqui shment to support the minor 
until the adoption is completed; 
 
E. That the person executing the permanent relinqui shment has not received or 
been promised any money or anything of value for th e permanent relinquishment, 
except for payments authorized by law; and 
 
F. That the person believes the adoption of the min or is in the minor's best 
interest. 
 
§ 7–116. Adoptive placement designations  
 
Biological parents may designate a specific applica nt with whom they wish to 
place their child for adoption. The Indian Child We lfare Department shall begin 
a written assessment of the designated placement up on the request of the 
parties. After review of such assessment, the Court  may grant guardianship of 



 

129 
 

the child to the designated applicant(s) pending he arings on relinquishment and 
adoption. 
 
§ 7–117. Withdrawal of consent or revocation of vol untary relinquishment  
 
After one consents to adoption or voluntarily relin quishes parental rights, 
consent or relinquishment can only be withdrawn or revoked if: 
 
A. Proven by clear and convincing evidence of fraud , before a decree of 
adoption is issued, or within three (3) months of t he discovery of fraud that 
the consent was obtained by fraud or duress; or 
 
B. Proven by a preponderance of the evidence no pet ition to adopt was filed 
within nine (9) months of the consent or relinquish ment. 
 
§ 7–118. Notice of motion to set aside consent or r elinquishment  
 
Notice of the motion to set aside the consent or pe rmanent relinquishment and 
hearing on the motion shall be provided to: 
 
A. The person who filed for adoption of the minor; 
 
B. The Indian Child Welfare Department; and 
 
C. To any person in whose favor the consent was giv en. 
 
§ 7–119. Disposition of child following voluntary r elinquishment of parental 
rights  
 
A. No arrangements for placement of any child who i s voluntarily relinquished 
shall be arranged by any person or agency other tha n the Indian Child Welfare 
Department or a licensed placement agency approved by the Indian Child Welfare 
Department. 
 
1. In cases involving an unborn child whose parent( s) are planning to 
relinquish parental rights at the time of the child 's birth, every effort shall 
be made by the Indian Child Welfare Department to s tudy and approve the 
prospective adoptive placement prior to the child's  birth so that interim 
foster care can be avoided. 
 
2. The same care shall be taken to place any older child, who is voluntarily 
relinquished, in the home which affords the most li kely probability of being a 
permanent adoptive home. 
 
B. The Indian Child Welfare Department may place a child in pre-adoptive 
placement pending a Court hearing on the relinquish ment and proposed adoption 
providing that the home meets the minimum standards  required by the Indian 
Child Welfare Department for pre-adoptive placement s. 
 
C. The relinquishment forms and a petition requesti ng approval of the 
pre-adoptive placement shall be filed in the Trial Court within forty-eight 
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(48) hours of the child's placement. The petition s hall set forth the 
following: 
 
1. The basis of the Court's jurisdiction; 
 
2. The full name, sex, date of birth, residence and  Tribal affiliation of the 
child and the relinquishing parent(s); 
 
3. A full description of the relinquishment procedu res and the placement plan 
for the child. 
 
D. The Court upon review of the petition, shall mak e findings that the child is 
a ward of the Osage Nation Trial Court under the ca re, control and supervision 
of the Indian Child Welfare Department until such t ime as a final order of 
adoption is issued or in those cases involving non- adoptive placement, until 
further order of the Court. 
 
§§ 7–120 to 7–129. Reserved  
 
§ 7–130. Confidential nature of proceedings and rec ord  
 
Unless the Court shall otherwise order, all hearing s held in proceedings under 
this chapter shall be confidential and shall be hel d in closed Court without 
admission of any person other than interested parti es and witnesses. Further, 
all papers, records or files pertaining to proceedi ngs under this chapter, 
except the final decree of adoption, kept by the Co urt or by the Indian Child 
Welfare Department shall be confidential and withhe ld from inspection except 
upon order of the Court for good cause shown. Upon application and for good 
cause being shown, the Court, by written order reci ting its findings, may 
permit the necessary information to be released, or  may restrict the purposes 
for which it shall be used. Any person in charge of  adoption records or having 
access to adoption records or information who discl oses any information, 
including but not limited to, all records and repor ts relevant to the case and 
any records and reports of examination of the minor 's parent or other custodian 
pertaining to an adoption proceedings, contrary to the provisions of this 
chapter, may be charged criminally with a misdemean or or be held civilly 
liable. 
 
§ 7–131. Appointment of Guardian Ad Litem  
 
The Court shall appoint a Guardian Ad Litem in a co ntested proceeding and may 
appoint a Guardian Ad Litem in an uncontested proce eding. Any person 
participating in a judicial proceeding as a Guardia n Ad Litem shall be presumed 
prima facie to be acting in good faith and in so do ing shall be immune from any 
civil liability that otherwise might be incurred or  imposed. 
 
§ 7–132. Petition  
 
A petition for adoption shall be filed in duplicate , verified by the 
petitioners, and shall specifically state: 
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A. The full names, ages and places of residence of the petitioners, and, if 
married, the place and date of their marriage; 
 
B. Their relationship with the child, if any, and t heir Tribal affiliation by 
blood and membership; 
 
C. When and from whom the petitioners acquired or i ntend to acquire physical 
custody of the child; 
 
D. The names of the child's biological parents and their Tribal affiliation by 
blood and membership, including Tribal roll or memb ership numbers, if known; 
 
E. The date and place of birth of the child includi ng the jurisdiction issuing 
the birth certificate for said child, the child's s ex and Tribal affiliation by 
blood and membership, including Tribal roll or memb ership, if known; 
 
F. The name used for the child in the proceeding, a nd if a change in name is 
desired, the new name; 
 
G. That it is the desire of the petitioners that th e relationship of the parent 
and child be established between them and the child ; 
 
H. A full description and statement of the value of  all property owned by or 
possessed by the child; 
 
I. The facts, if any, which excuse the consent of t he parents or either or them 
to the adoption; 
 
J. Any required consents to the adoption must be fi led with the Court prior to 
entry of a decree of adoption; 
 
K. The facts which bring the child within the juris diction of the Court. 
 
§ 7–133. Investigation/contents of adoptive assessm ent  
 
A. Upon the filing of a petition for adoption, the Court shall request the 
Indian Child Welfare Department, with the technical  assistance of the state and 
other government branches of welfare, to make an in vestigation of the 
petitioners. Such investigation shall include the h istory of the child; 
appropriate inquiry to determine whether the propos ed home is a suitable one 
for the child; and any other circumstances and cond itions which may have a 
bearing on the adoption or custody and of which the  Court should have 
knowledge. 
 
B. A written assessment, completed by the Indian Ch ild Welfare Department shall 
accompany all petitions for adoption, including ste p-parent adoptions. Such 
assessments shall include, but not be limited to, t he following: 
 
1. The reasons for the availability of the child fo r adoption, including 
background information related to the biological pa rents; 
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2. The length of time the child has been in the car e of the petitioner(s) and 
the adjustment of the child to that living arrangem ent; 
 
3. An evaluation of the physical, mental and emotio nal health of the 
petitioner(s), all other members of the household a nd the child who is the 
subject of the petition; 
 
4. An evaluation of the proposed physical setting i n which the child will be 
placed with attention to safety issues; 
 
5. A discussion of how the proposed placement resem bles or is compatible with 
the child's culture, identity and Tribal affiliatio n; 
 
6. A discussion of the petitioner's plans and abili ty to promote the child's 
healthy growth and development; 
 
7. A recommendation for placement which specificall y addresses the best 
interests of the child. 
 
§ 7–134. Compensation  
 
A. No person shall offer, give, charge or receive a ny money or other 
consideration or thing of value in connection with the relinquishment and 
adoption, except attorney fees and such other charg es and fees as may be 
approved by the Court. 
 
B. No person, other than an adoptive exchange whose  membership includes county 
departments and child placement agencies, a license d child placement agency, or 
a county department shall offer, give charge or rec eive any money or other 
consideration or thing of value in connection with locating or identifying for 
purposes of adoption any child, natural parent, exp ectant natural parent or 
prospective adoptive parent; except that physicians  and attorneys may charge 
reasonable fees for professional services customari ly performed by such 
persons. 
 
C. Any person who violates the provisions of this s ection shall be punished by 
a civil penalty of a fine of not less than One Hund red Dollars ($100.00) nor 
more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00). 
 
§ 7–135. When consent of parents is unnecessary  
 
Adoption of a child may be decreed without the cons ent required in Section 7–
112 of this Title only if the parents or the tradit ional custodians having 
custody, if the parents be deceased, have: 
 
A. Had their parental or custodial rights terminate d by a decree of a Court of 
competent jurisdiction; 
 
B. Been adjudicated incompetent by reason of mental  disease, defect, injury or 
by abuse of alcohol or drugs, and it appears by a p reponderance of the evidence 
that such person will be unable to provide the nece ssary care and control of 
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said child for a significant period of time prior t o the child reaching 
majority; or 
 
C. For a period of twelve (12) months immediately p receding the filing of the 
petition for adoption, wilfully failed, refused or neglected to provide and 
contribute to the support of the child either: 
 
1. In substantial compliance with any decree of a C ourt of competent 
jurisdiction ordering certain support to be contrib uted to; or 
 
2. If no Court order has been made ordering certain  support, then within 
available means through contribution of financial s upport, physical necessities 
such as food, clothing and shelter contributions or  by performing labor or 
other services for and at the request of the person  or agency having custody. 
 
D. Been finally adjudicated guilty of a felony and sentenced to death or to a 
term of imprisonment which is likely to prevent rel ease of the parent for a 
period such that the parent will be unable to provi de the necessary care and 
control of said child for a significant period of t ime prior to the child 
reaching majority. 
 
In such cases, it shall not be necessary to obtain the consent of such parent, 
or to terminate the parental rights of such parent prior to adoption of the 
child. 
 
§ 7–136. Notice and hearing for adoptions without c onsent  
 
Before the Court hears a petition for adoption with out the consent of the 
parents as provided in Section 7–135 of this Title,  except proceedings pursuant 
to Section 7–135(A) of this Title, the person havin g authority to consent to 
the adoption, or the person petitioning for the ado ption shall file an 
application for adoption without consent setting ou t the reason the consent of 
the other person is not necessary. The application shall be set for hearing at 
a date and time certain and the application shall c ontain the name of the child 
to be adopted, the time, date and place of the hear ing, the reason that the 
child is eligible for adoption without the consent of the parent, guardian or 
custodian and a notice that the adoption may be ord ered if the parent, guardian 
or custodian does not appear at the hearing and sho w cause why their consent is 
necessary. The application and notice shall be serv ed on the parent, guardian 
or custodian whose consent is alleged to be unneces sary in the same manner that 
civil summons is served. The hearing on the applica tion shall be at least 
twenty-four (24) hours prior to the hearing on the adoption. 
 
§ 7–137. Consent of child  
 
Whenever a child be of sufficient maturity and unde rstanding, the Court may, 
and in every case of a child over twelve (12) years  of age, the Court shall 
require the consent of the child, expressed in such  forms as the Court shall 
direct, prior to the entry of a decree of adoption.  Whenever possible, the 
Court should interview such child in private concer ning the adoption prior to 
approving the child's consent. 
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§ 7–138. Interlocutory decree  
 
Upon the examination of the report required in Sect ion 7–133 of this Title, and 
after hearing, the Court may issue an interlocutory  decree of adoption giving 
the care and custody of the child to the petitioner s or any suitable person or 
persons, pending further order of the Court; provid ed, that if the child is a 
blood relative of one of the petitioners within the  first or second degree, or 
is the step-child of a petitioner or has been livin g in the home of the 
petitioner for more than one (1) year preceding the  date of the filing of the 
petition of adoption, the Court may waive the entry  of an interlocutory decree 
of adoption and immediately enter a final decree of  adoption. Where an 
interlocutory decree of adoption is entered, the In dian Child Welfare 
Department may observe the child in his or her home  and report to the Court 
within six (6) months on any circumstances or condi tions which may have a 
bearing on the adoption or custody. 
 
 
 
§ 7–139. Final decree  
 
A. Upon the application by the petitioner after six  (6) months from the date of 
the interlocutory decree, or upon the Court's own m otion at any time, the Court 
may set a time and place for additional hearing. No tice of the time and place 
of the hearing shall be served on the Indian Child Welfare Department. The 
Indian Child Welfare Department shall file with the  Court a written report of 
its findings and recommendations and certify that t he required investigation 
has been made since the granting of the interlocuto ry decree. After such 
hearing, the Court may enter a final decree of adop tion, if satisfied that the 
adoption is in the best interest of the child, or m ay make such other order as 
it sees fit. 
 
B. If the Court finds that the adoption will not be  in the child's best 
interests or finds that the procedural requirements  have not been met, it may 
dismiss the petitions or continue the matter and ma ke those orders it deems 
necessary for the care, control and supervision of the child. 
 
C. If the Court finds that the requirements of this  article have been met and 
that the adoption is in the child's best interest, it shall issue an 
interlocutory order of adoption pending the final a doption on the matter. 
 
D. No sooner than six (6) months from the date of t he initial hearing, the 
Court may enter a final decree of adoption upon the  recommendation of the 
Indian Child Welfare Department. The Court shall sp ecify in writing the facts, 
grounds and Code sections upon which it relied in m aking its decision. Copies 
of the order shall be furnished to all parties. 
 
§ 7–140. Effect of final decree  
 
A. After the final decree of adoption is entered th e relations of parent and 
child and the rights, duties, obligations and other  legal consequences of the 
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natural relation of the child and parent shall ther eafter exist between the 
child and the adoptive parents. The status of the c hild as a citizen of the 
Osage Nation of Oklahoma shall not be affected by a ny adoption, and such child 
shall not forfeit his rights to inherit from his na tural parents by descent or 
distribution or otherwise. 
 
B. After the final decree of adoption is entered, t he natural parents of the 
adoptive child, except a natural parent who is also  an adoptive parent or the 
spouse of an adoptive parent, shall be relieved of all parental 
responsibilities for such child and have no rights over such child or to his 
property by descent or distribution or otherwise. 
 
§ 7–141. Registration of final decree; amendment of  records; inspection  
 
A. Upon the entry of a final decree of adoption, th e Court shall forward a copy 
thereof to the Indian Child Welfare Department for its records. 
 
B. The order of the Court shall order the appropria te agencies to so amend 
family listings, and other records, to properly ref lect the final decree of 
adoption entered by the Court. These amended record s which contain the names 
and addresses or other information concerning the a dopted child and the 
adopting parents shall cease to be available for pu blic inspection. The intent 
of this subsection is that any information concerni ng the whereabouts of the 
adopting parents and adopted child will not be avai lable to the natural parents 
or parent or other unauthorized persons after final  decree of adoption is 
entered. 
 
§ 7–142. Reversing a final decree of adoption  
 
No final decree of adoption shall be challenged by reason of fraud or 
jurisdictional or substantial procedural error afte r the expiration of one (1) 
year following the entry of the final decree unless  the affected parent did not 
learn of the basis for challenging the decree until  after one (1) year. In such 
circumstances, the parent will be entitled to a per iod of three (3) months from 
the date of discovery of the facts underlying the r easons for reversal to file 
a petition requesting annulment of the adoption. 
 
§ 7–143. Appeals  
 
An appeal from a decision in an adoption proceeding  may be taken in the same 
manner as appeals in civil cases. 
 
§ 7–144. Right to intervene  
 
It is the right of the Osage Nation to intervene in  both voluntary and 
involuntary proceedings regarding its children; and  it must be given notice of 
adoptions in all instances where parental rights we re terminated by any means. 
A request for anonymity from a relinquishing parent  must be followed by an 
announcement, whether written or oral, that the Osa ge Nation must be notified 
and may intervene at any point in the proceedings. 
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 CHAPTER 8 
 CHILD SUPPORT 
  
 SUBCHAPTER 1 
 GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
§ 8–101. Short title  
 
This chapter shall be referred to as the "Osage Nat ion Child Support Act." 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–102. Policy  
 
A. The Osage Nation strives to improve the welfare of children by strengthening 
family responsibility and values, while ensuring cu ltural and community 
integrity. Children are the most vital resource to the continued existence and 
integrity of the Osage Nation and other Native Amer ican nations. 
 
B. Parents have a duty to protect, nourish and supp ort their own children. All 
children shall be maintained, as completely as poss ible, from and by, the 
resources of both parents. There is a parental obli gation to establish a 
child's paternity for identity in family, tribal re lations and for the duty to 
pay child support. 
 
C. The Osage Nation has a compelling interest in pr omoting and maintaining the 
health and well-being of all Native American childr en residing within the 
boundaries of the Osage Reservation. Child support guidelines provide for the 
best interest of the children, all of whom have a r ight and a need to receive 
parental support. 
 
D. Furthermore, the Osage Nation affirms Osage and other Native American custom 
and tradition which recognizes both parents' obliga tion to provide for their 
children. As such, the Osage Nation ensures both pa rents' obligation to provide 
support for their children in the Osage Nation Offi ce of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court orders and in the enforceme nt of other state and tribal 
child support orders. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–103. Purpose  
 
A. The purpose of the Osage Nation Child Support Co de is to provide child 
support laws and guidelines for the Osage Nation. T he child support guidelines 
provided herein shall be used by the Osage Nation i n judicial and 
administrative proceedings which provides for the e stablishment, modification 
and enforcement of a child support order. 
 
B. The establishment of the paternity of a child is  governed by the Osage 
Nation Paternity Code. 
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ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–104. Compliance, jurisdiction, venue  
 
A. The Osage Nation Child Support Code shall comply  with the Osage Nation Civil 
and Criminal Codes, and other applicable federal la ws and regulations. In a 
paternity action, child support action as part of d ivorce action or action for 
separate maintenance, or other child support action  and in serving the best 
interest of an Indian child, the Office of Administ rative Hearings and the 
Trial Court shall have personal and subject matter jurisdiction over the 
following: 
 
1. Enrolled members of the Nation; and/or 
 
2. Parties that consent to the jurisdiction of the Court; and/or 
 
3. Children residing within the boundaries of the O sage Reservation as related 
to establishing paternity; establishing, modifying,  and enforcing child support 
orders; and the locating of non-custodial parents; and/or 
 
4. Person(s), whether or not a resident of the Osag e Reservation, who is a 
party to a child support action. 
 
B. The venue for child support and paternity procee dings shall be at the Office 
of Administrative Hearings or the Trial Court locat ed in Pawhuska, Oklahoma. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–105. Pleadings and fees  
 
A. Pleadings, motions, answers, and other similar a ctions shall be in 
compliance with the Trial Court Rules and Procedure s. All pleadings shall be 
signed by the party, attorney or advocate and shall  contain the printed name, 
mailing address and phone number of said person. 
 
B. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt clerk may charge any 
tribal or state agency or other entity the usual an d customary fee for filing 
any document with the administrative or judicial co urt and may charge the 
customary fee for making copies of any document. Th e clerk shall waive all fees 
incurred by the ONCSS office operated by and/or for  the benefit of the Nation. 
 
C. A true copy of any order made pursuant to this c ode shall be filed with the 
Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial Court in  accordance to the court 
rules. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–106. Repeal; application and construction of co de  
 
A. The Osage Nation Congress hereby repeals ONCA 07 –20 in part and replaces it 
with this act, repealing all sections of ONCA 07–20  except for sections 1–104 
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and 1–105 that established the Child Support Servic es Department. 
 
B. The Osage Nation Child Support Code establishes child support laws under 
Title IV–D of the Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq., as amended, and 
applicable rules and regulations pertaining to the establishment, modification 
and enforcement of child support orders. The Code i s generally consistent with 
the State of Oklahoma statutes in order to provide uniformity in child support 
laws with the State and other Tribal Nations locate d within the State, except 
as otherwise provided. 
 
C. If there is a child support issue Osage Nation l aw does not address, the 
judicial and/or administrative courts and processes  established under this 
Chapter shall first apply applicable federal law ma ndated by Title IV–D of the 
Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq., as am ended. If a child support 
issue is still not addressed, the Office of Adminis trative Hearings or the 
Trial Court may consider applicable state law conce rning such child support 
issue as a guideline to make a determination in a c hild support action. 
 
D. If any provision of this chapter is determined b y a court of competent 
jurisdiction to be invalid for any reason, the rema inder of the provisions 
shall remain in full force and effect and shall not  be affected. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–107. Definitions  
 
"IV-D Child Support Enforcement Program" means the federal, state and tribal 
child support programs established under Title IV–D , 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq., 
as amended, and Title IV–D rules and regulations. 
 
"IV–D services" means the services that are authori zed or required for: the 
establishment of paternity; establishment, modifica tion, and enforcement of 
support orders; and, location of non-custodial pare nts under Title IV–D of the 
Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq., as am ended, and Title IV–D rules 
and regulations. 
 
"Address of record" means the address of a custodia l and non-custodial parent 
or party that is used for the service of process in  child support establishment 
or modification. 
 
"Arrearage" "arrears" or "past-due support" shall m ean the total unpaid child 
support obligation owed by a parent who is required  by either an administrative 
or court order to pay child support. 
 
"Administrative Hearings Officer" means the adminis trative law judge for the 
Osage Nation Office of Administrative Hearings. 
 
"Administrative procedure" means a method by which support orders are made and 
enforced by a tribal or state agency in accordance with tribal and state law. 
 
"Assignment" means, unless otherwise specified, any  assignment of rights to 



 

139 
 

support under Section 408(a)(3) of the Social Secur ity Act or Section 
471(a)(17) of the Act. 
 
"Child" shall mean any person under the age of eigh teen (18) who is not 
emancipated according to the laws of the Nation. 
 
"Child support" shall mean the financial obligation  a non-custodial parent has 
towards his or her child(ren), whether such obligat ion is established through 
administrative or judicial process, by stipulation of the non-custodial parent, 
or by parentage of any child(ren). 
 
"Child support guidelines" shall mean a standard me thod for setting child 
support obligations based on the income of the pare nt(s) and other factors as 
determined under the laws of the Nation or other ap plicable federal laws. 
 
"Child support order" shall mean any order, judgmen t or decree from a court of 
competent jurisdiction or administrative agency tha t establishes paternity; 
establishes, modifies, and enforces support obligat ions for any child(ren); or 
establishes either a public or private debt for unp aid support which may 
include related costs and fees, interest and penalt ies, income withholding, 
attorney's fees and other relief. 
 
"Consumer Credit Protection Act (CCPA)" means the f ederal law that limits the 
amount that may be withheld from earnings to satisf y child support obligations 
under Section 303(b) of the CCPA, 15 U.S.C. § 1673( b). 
 
"Court" means the Trial Court or the Office of Admi nistrative Hearings or a 
court of another tribe or state having jurisdiction  to determine paternity or 
child support. 
 
"Court order" means a legally binding edict issued by a court of law, issued by 
a magistrate, judge, or properly empowered administ rative officer. A court 
order related to child support can dictate how ofte n, how much, what kind of 
support a non-custodial parent is to pay, how long he or she is to pay it, and 
whether an employer must withhold support from thei r wages. 
 
"Custodial parent (CP)" means the person with legal  custody of the child(ren) 
or who exercises physical custody of the child(ren) , may be a parent, relative, 
legal guardian, or custodian appointed by a court. 
 
"Director" means the director of the Osage Nation C hild Support Services. 
 
"Enforcement" means the application of remedies to obtain payment of a child 
support contained in a child support order. Example s of remedies include 
garnishment of wages, seizure of assets, liens plac ed on assets, revocation of 
license (e.g., drivers, business, medical, etc.), d enial of U.S. passports, 
etc. 
 
"Establishment" means the process of proving patern ity and/or obtaining a court 
or administrative order to put a child support obli gation in place. 
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"Full Faith and Credit for Child Support Orders Act  (FFCCSOA)" requires tribes 
and states to enforce child support orders made by other States if: the issuing 
State's tribunal had subject matter jurisdiction to  hear and resolve the matter 
and enter an order; the issuing State's tribunal ha d personal jurisdiction over 
the parties; and, reasonable notice and the opportu nity to be heard was given 
to the parties. 
 
"Income" means any periodic form of payment due to an individual regardless of 
source. 
 
"Income assignment" means an assignment by operatio n of law or by court or 
administrative order of a portion of the monies, in come or periodic earning due 
and owing to the non-custodial parent, the person e ntitled to the support or to 
another person designated by the support order or a ssignment. An income 
assignment may be for payment of current support, a rrearages, or both. 
 
"Income tax interception" shall mean any income tax  refund of a non-custodial 
parent or obligor intercepted directly by the Unite d States, a state, the 
Nation or other tribal child support enforcement ag ency, as a remedy for the 
payment of public and/or child support debt. 
 
"Income withholding" means the procedure by which a utomatic deductions are made 
from wages or income to pay a debt such as child su pport. Income withholding 
usually is incorporated into the child support orde r and may be voluntary or 
involuntary. An employer must withhold support from  a non-custodial parent's 
wages and transfer that withholding to the appropri ate agency. 
 
"Indian tribe" means any Indian or Alaska Native tr ibe, band, nation, pueblo, 
village, or community that the Secretary of the Int erior acknowledges to exist 
as an Indian Tribe and includes in the list of fede rally recognized Indian 
Tribal governments as published in the Federal Regi ster pursuant to 25 U.S.C. § 
479a–1. 
 
"Intercept" means a method of securing child suppor t by taking a portion of 
non-wage payments made to a non-custodial parent. N on-wage payments subject to 
interception include federal tax refunds, state tax  refunds, unemployment 
benefits, and disability benefits. 
 
"Locate" means process by which a non-custodial par ent (NCP) or alleged father 
is found for the purpose of establishing paternity,  establishing and/or 
enforcing a child support obligation. 
 
"Lien" means a claim upon property to prevent sale or transfer of that property 
until a debt is satisfied. 
 
"Non–custodial parent (NCP)" means a parent who doe s not have legal or physical 
custody of the child(ren) and has an obligation to pay child support. 
 
"Non–cash support" means support provided to a fami ly in the nature of goods 
and/or services, rather than in cash and has a cert ain and specific dollar 
value. 
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"Obligation" means amount of money to be paid as su pport by a non-custodial 
parent and can take the form of financial support f or the child. An obligation 
is a recurring, ongoing obligation, not a one-time debt such as an assessment. 
 
"Obligee" means a person or public agency of anothe r state or tribe to whom a 
legal obligation is owed child support pursuant to a court or administrative 
order. 
 
"Obligor" means the person with a legal obligation to pay child support under a 
child support order pursuant to a court or administ rative order; may also be 
referred to as the non-custodial parent (NCP). 
 
"Office of Administrative Hearings" means the Osage  Nation Office of 
Administrative Hearings authorized to conduct child  support establishment and 
enforcement administrative hearings, including esta blishing paternity for child 
support. 
 
"Offset" means an amount of money intercepted from a non-custodial parent's 
state or federal tax refund or from an administrati ve payment such as federal 
retirement benefits to satisfy a child support debt . 
 
"Osage Nation" shall mean the governing authority a s described in Article V 
Section 1 of the Constitution of the Osage Nation. 
 
"Osage Nation Child Support Services (ONCSS)" shall  mean, unless otherwise 
indicated, the Tribal IV–D Agency that is designate d to administer the child 
support program for the Osage Nation, in accordance  with 42 U.S.C. § 654 (the 
Social Security Act). 
 
"Osage Reservation" shall be defined in accordance with the Constitution of the 
Osage Nation Article II Section I. The Osage Reserv ation is duly established by 
the Congress of the United States (U.S.) pursuant t o (1) the Treaty between the 
U.S. and the Great and Little Osage Indians, Sept. 29, 1865, 14 Stat. 687; (2) 
Article 16 of the Treaty between the U.S. and the C herokee Nation of Indians, 
July 19, 1866, 14 Stat. 799; and (3) the Act of Jun e 5, 1872, ch. 310, 17 Stat. 
228 (An Act to Confirm to the Great and Little Osag e Indians a Reservation in 
the Indian Territory), and all other lands under fe derally-restricted status 
title to which is held by the Nation or the People,  or by the U.S. in trust on 
behalf of the Nation or the People, and any such ad ditional lands as are 
hereafter acquired and similarly held by the Nation  or the People or the U.S. 
on behalf of the Nation or the People. 
 
"ONCSS" means the Osage Nation Child Support Servic es. 
 
"Past-due support", see Arrearage. 
 
"Payment plan" means, but is not limited to, a plan  approved by a judicial or 
administrative court or a child support enforcement  agency to make periodic 
payments of past due support to reduce the obligor' s arrearage. A payment plan 
usually consists of a monthly payment plan that inc ludes current support and 
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past due support. The plan may provide for an incom e assignment or similar plan 
to ensure the past due support will be paid. 
 
"Payor" means any person or entity paying monies, i ncome, wages or earnings to 
an obligor. In the case of a self-employed person, the "payor" and "obligor" 
may be the same person. 
 
"Procedures" means a written set of instructions wh ich describe in detail the 
step by step actions to be taken by child support e nforcement personnel in the 
performance of a specific function under a tribe or  state's IV–D plan. The IV–D 
agency may issue general instructions on one or mor e functions, and delegate 
responsibility for the detailed procedures to the o ffice, agency, or political 
subdivisions actually performing the function. 
 
"Parent" shall mean the biological or adoptive moth er or father of a child. 
 
"Public assistance" means benefits granted from tri bal, federal or state 
programs to aid eligible recipients (eligibility re quirements vary between 
particular programs). Applicants for certain types of public assistance (e.g., 
TANF) are automatically referred to their tribal or  state IV–D agency for child 
support services. 
 
"Signatory" means an individual who authenticates a  record and is bound by its 
terms. 
 
"State" means a State of the United States, the Dis trict of Columbia, Puerto 
Rico, the United States Virgin Islands, or any terr itory or insular possession 
subject to the jurisdiction of the United States. 
 
"Support" means payments or other child support obl igations owed to the 
custodial parent or other public entity under a chi ld support order, and may 
include, but is not limited to child support, out o f pocket medical expenses, 
child care, and other obligations specified under t he child support guidelines. 
 
"Support for a prior period" means the amount of ch ild support ordered under 
the child support guidelines under this chapter in paternity and/or 
establishment orders for past months when no child support order was in effect. 
 
"Title IV–D" refers to the title of the Social Secu rity Act that establishes 
and authorizes the Child Support Enforcement Progra m, including the Tribal 
Child Support Enforcement Program. 
 
"Title IV–D agency" means the organization unit in the Tribe or Tribal 
organization that has the authority for administeri ng or supervising the Tribal 
IV–D program under Section 455(f) of the Social Sec urity Act. 
 
"Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF)" me ans the federal program that 
provides temporary assistance to families in need a s found in Section 401 et 
seq. of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. § 601 et  seq.) 
 
"Trial Court" means the Trial Court of the Osage Na tion. 
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ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 2 
 OSAGE NATION CHILD SUPPORT SERVICES DEPARTMENT 
 
§ 8–201. Establishment and duties  
 
A. The Child Support Services Department ("the Depa rtment") for the Osage 
Nation is hereby established as required under Titl e IV–D of the federal Social 
Security Act (42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq.). The departm ent shall be within the 
Executive Branch of the Osage Nation and shall: 
 
1. be responsible for formulating the Osage Nation' s child support enforcement 
plan as required under Title IV–D; and 
 
2. administer this act consistent with Title IV–D a nd applicable laws of the 
Osage Nation. 
 
B. The Department is designated the single organiza tional unit whose duty it 
shall be to administer the Title IV–D plan for secu ring child support and 
determining paternity. 
 
ONCA 07–20, eff. Apr. 15, 2007; ONCA 12–51, eff. Ju ne 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–202. Structure and staff;  Director duties  
 
A. The Department consists of the Director and such  division or other 
administrative units as the Director may find neces sary. The Department shall 
ensure that there is adequate organizational struct ure and sufficient staff to 
perform functions delegated to any governmental uni t relating to Title IV–D of 
the federal Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. § 651 et  seq.). 
 
B. The Director shall do all of the following: 
 
1. Be responsible for the management of the Departm ent; 
 
2. Administer all laws and regulations pertaining t o the administration of 
child support enforcement obligations; 
 
3. Perform all duties as may be prescribed by law, and any other administrative 
and executive duties imposed by law; and 
 
4. Observe and report to the Principal Chief, the C ongress, and the public on 
the conditions of child support enforcement activit ies within the Osage Nation. 
 
C. The Director shall ensure appropriate staffing n ecessary for the 
administration of the affairs of the Department and  shall prescribe their 
duties and set their salaries, subject to the appro val of the Principal Chief 
of the Osage Nation. 
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D. No person while holding the office of Director s hall be a trustee, manager, 
director, or other officer or employee of any agenc y performing any function 
supervised by the Department or any institution tha t is subject to examination, 
inspection, or supervision by the Department. 
 
ONCA 07–20, eff. Apr. 15, 2007; ONCA 12–51, eff. Ju ne 18, 2012. 
 
 
 
§ 8–203. Authority of Osage Nation Child Support Se rvices Department  
 
A. The Osage Nation Child Support Services (ONCSS),  a Tribal IV–D Agency, is 
the single tribal agency authorized under the Osage  Nation Child Support Code 
to perform the services and functions included in t his and other sections. 
ONCSS is authorized to function in accordance with Title IV, Part D, of the 
Federal Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq ., as amended. 
 
B. Under Title IV, Part D, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq.,  as amended, the ONCSS shall 
have the authority to enforce, establish and modify  child support orders; 
establish paternity; and locate custodial and non-c ustodial parents and their 
assets; collect and distribute child support paymen ts; and any other child 
support establishment and enforcement actions allow ed by tribal and federal 
Title IV–D child support laws. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–204. Powers of Osage Nation Child Support Servi ces Department  
 
A. Except where otherwise provided and subject to t he Nation's approval 
process, ONCSS shall have the authority to promulga te rules, regulations, 
policies and procedures necessary to carry out the provisions of the Osage 
Nation Child Support Code and the Osage Nation Pate rnity Code. 
 
B. ONCSS shall have the authority to conduct child support services and to 
initiate legal actions including appeals through ap propriate tribal and state 
courts or through administrative proceedings for th e following, but not 
necessarily limited to: the authority to establish paternity and child support 
obligations; to locate non-custodial and custodial parents and their financial 
assets; and in the enforcement, establishment and m odification of child support 
obligations, through the processes contained in thi s Code or by federal child 
support laws under Title IV–D. 
 
C. ONCSS shall have the authority to conduct geneti c testing of a mother and 
alleged father(s) and their child(ren) in accordanc e with the Osage Nation 
Paternity Code for the establishment of child suppo rt. Osage or other Native 
American traditional and/or customary objections to  genetic testing shall not 
be a basis for refusal to undergo such testing. 
 
D. ONCSS shall be exempt from any filing fees requi red of individuals in the 
Nation's courts in matters pertaining to the offici al functions and duties of 
the ONCSS. 



 

145 
 

 
E. ONCSS shall have the authority to report the nam es and social security 
numbers of obligors and the amounts of unpaid publi c and/or support debt to 
credit reporting bureaus, driver license and recrea tional licensing agencies 
and professional licensing agencies and boards in a ccordance with federal 
regulations. 
 
F. ONCSS shall have the authority to set or reset t he schedule of fees required 
on the establishment and enforcement of public debt  and child support, 
including application fees, filing and other fees a ssociated with the process. 
In accordance with 45 CFR § 309, the ONCSS may not charge more than Twenty-five 
Dollars ($25.00) for an application fee. 
 
G. ONCSS shall have the authority to utilize funds,  which it collects pursuant 
to this Code through a revolving cost account for t he operation of child 
support services, subject to authorization for expe nditure of such funds 
through the chain-of-authority of the Nation; provi ded that state and federal 
funds shall not be supplanted by fees collected by ONCSS. 
 
H. ONCSS shall have the authority to request and re ceive information from the 
following entities, but not necessarily limited to:  other state IV–D agencies, 
other tribal IV–D agencies, municipal authorities, public utilities, cable 
companies and financial institutions, in order to l ocate custodial and 
non-custodial parent(s) or obligor(s) and their ass ets. 
 
I. ONCSS shall have the authority to negotiate coop erative agreements and/or 
contracts as necessary to implement the provisions of this Code subject to the 
approval of the Principal Chief. 
 
J. ONCSS shall have authority to request the court to issue a subpoena in order 
to obtain the names, addresses, employment informat ion and all other necessary 
data regarding non-custodial parent(s) or obligor(s ). 
 
K. ONCSS shall have authority to establish or enfor ce through administrative 
proceedings the following child support actions: th e establishment of 
paternity; the establishment, modification and enfo rcement of child support 
orders; the collection and distribution of child su pport; and parent and asset 
location services. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–205. Program services  
 
A. The ONCSS shall provide through the administrati ve or judicial processes 
established through the Osage Nation Child Support Code and Paternity Code, the 
following Title IV–D child support services as requ ired by federal and tribal 
law: 
 
1. locating custodial and non-custodial parents and  their financial assets and 
resources through available local, state and federa l sources; 
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2. establishing paternity for child support of a mi nor child pursuant to the 
Osage Nation Paternity Code; 
 
3. establishing child support obligations through j udicial and administrative 
processes including establishing temporary orders; 
 
4. enforcing child support judicial and administrat ive orders of the Osage 
Nation and other tribal and state child support ord ers; 
 
5. assisting custodial parents recoup out-of-pocket  medical expenses. 
 
6. assisting other tribal and child support agencie s upon request by another 
child support agency; 
 
7. initiating income assignments for income withhol ding and notifying employers 
of the income withholding; 
 
8. the modification of child support orders and to review cases for compliance 
with the child support guidelines; 
 
9. the collection and distribution of child support  payments; 
 
10. the maintenance of child support records and fi les; and 
 
11. other services as required by Title IV–D laws a nd regulations. 
 
B. The ONCSS shall not provide services prohibited by tribal or federal child 
support laws and shall not provide services for the  following actions, 
including but not limited to: the establishment or modification of visitation 
rights; the establishment or modification of custod y or spousal support; 
dissolution of a marriage or divorce; and enforceme nt of marital property or 
settlements. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–206. Application, termination of services, addr ess of record reimbursements  
 
A. Child support services shall be provided to any custodial or non-custodial 
person who submits a completed child support applic ation. An applicant for 
child support services shall assign her or his chil d support rights to the 
Department. 
 
B. The ONCSS may terminate child support services w hen: a minor child 
emancipates by age or marriage; a court order; a ch ild support applicant 
requests in writing that the ONCSS terminate the ch ild support services 
provided there is no state or tribal assistance mon ies owed to another state or 
tribe; an applicant violates any terms for receivin g child support services or 
refuses to cooperate with the ONCSS for receiving c hild support services under 
tribal or federal law; or, if the child enlists in the military. In a case that 
involves non-cooperation of an applicant for child support services, the 
appropriate tribal, state and federal agencies shal l be notified of the 
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non-cooperation. 
 
C. Proof of service shall be made through personal service or certified mail. 
Each party to a child support proceeding shall prov ide to the ONCSS an address 
of record and a physical address for service of pro cess. A party who has any 
change of an address of record or a physical addres s shall provide the ONCSS 
with the new address(es) within thirty (30) days. 
 
D. The address of record shall be subject to disclo sure to a party upon request 
pursuant to tribal and federal child support laws a nd procedures. If there is 
evidence of domestic violence or child abuse and di sclosure could be harmful to 
a party or child, the address of record and physica l address shall not be 
disclosed by the ONCSS. 
 
E. The ONCSS may seek reimbursements for child supp ort service costs in a 
judicial or administrative proceeding against a par ty for the establishment of 
paternity; and establishment, modification and enfo rcement of child support 
orders that includes the following, but are not lim ited to: the cost of a 
genetic test fees, court filing fees, process serve r fees, and mailing costs. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–207. Record maintenance, disclosure of informat ion  
 
A. The ONCSS shall maintain the files and records n ecessary for the proper and 
efficient operation of the child support program. C hild support records are 
confidential, except as otherwise provided by triba l and federal child support 
laws. 
 
B. Information may be disclosed and shared by and b etween federal, state and 
tribal agencies as necessary in the collection of c hild support. The ONCSS 
shall establish procedures for the use and disclosu re of information pursuant 
to federal child support laws. 
 
C. The ONCSS shall not release information on the w hereabouts of one party or 
the child to another party against whom a protectiv e order with respect to the 
former party or the child has been entered. 
 
D. The ONCSS shall not release information on the w hereabouts of one party or 
the child to another person if the Osage Nation has  reason to believe that the 
release of information to that person may result in  physical or emotional harm 
to the party or child. 
 
E. The unauthorized use or disclosure of informatio n is a misdemeanor 
punishable by a One Thousand Dollar ($1,000.00) fin e per offense. An 
unauthorized release of information shall also be c ause for disciplinary action 
including termination of an employee who releases s uch information. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–208. Closure of child support cases  
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A. The ONCSS shall establish policy and procedures for case closure in 
accordance with federal child support laws for both  public assistance and 
non-public assistance applicants. 
 
B. The ONCSS may close a child support case that me ets at least one of the 
following criteria, but is not limited to: 
 
1. There is no longer a current support order and a rrearages are under Five 
Hundred Dollars ($500.00) or unenforceable under tr ibal law; 
 
2. The non-custodial parent or alleged father is de ceased and no further 
action, including a levy against the estate can be taken; 
 
3. Paternity cannot be established because: 
 
a. a genetic test or a court or administrative proc ess has excluded the alleged 
father and no other alleged father can be identifie d; 
 
b. the ONCSS has determined that it would not be in  the best interest of the 
child to establish paternity in a case that involve d incest or forcible rape, 
or in any case where legal proceedings for adoption  are pending; 
 
c. the identity of the biological father is unknown  and cannot be identified 
after diligent efforts, including at least one inte rview by the ONCSS with the 
recipient of services; 
 
d. the child is at least eighteen (18) years old an d paternity has not been 
established. 
 
4. The non-custodial parent's location is unknown a nd the Osage Nation has made 
diligent efforts using multiple sources, all of whi ch have been unsuccessful, 
to locate the non-custodial parent: 
 
a. over a three- (3) year period when there is suff icient information to 
initiate an automated locate effort, or 
 
b. over a one- (1) year period when there is not su fficient information to 
initiate an automated locate effort; 
 
5. The non-custodial parent cannot pay support for the duration of the child's 
minority because the parent has been institutionali zed in a psychiatric 
facility, is incarcerated with no chance for parole , or has a 
medically-verified total and permanent disability w ith no evidence of support 
potential. The Osage Nation must determine that no income or assets are 
available to the non-custodial parent which could b e levied or attached for 
support. 
 
6. The non-custodial parent is a citizen of, and li ves in, a foreign country or 
another tribal jurisdiction; does not work for the federal government or a 
company with headquarters or offices in the United States, and has no reachable 
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domestic income or assets; and the Osage Nation has  been unable to establish 
reciprocity with the country or Tribe. 
 
C. The ONCSS has provided location-only services as  requested by another state 
or tribal child support enforcement agency. 
 
D. The ONCSS has made a finding of good cause or ot her exceptions to 
cooperation and has determined that support enforce ment may not proceed without 
risk or harm to the child or caretaker. 
 
E. The ONCSS documents failure by the initiating st ate or tribe to take an 
action which is essential for the next step in prov iding services. 
 
F. An applicant may request his or her case be clos ed provided there is no 
state or tribal public assistance monies owed to a state or tribe or arrearages 
which accrued under a support order. An applicant w hose case is subsequently 
closed, may request at a later date the case be reo pened if there is a change 
in circumstances which lead to the case being close d. To reopen a case, the 
applicant shall complete a new application for chil d support services. 
 
G. The ONCSS shall not close a case when there is c ourt-ordered support owed to 
a state and the support is being paid through an in come assignment. 
 
H. After a case has been closed, the ONCSS shall re tain child support files and 
records for a minimum of three years. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–209. Representation  
 
A. An attorney employed or under contract with the ONCSS represents the Osage 
Nation and not the interests of any other party whe n providing child support 
services under Title IV–D, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq.,  as amended. Each party may 
be informed in writing that an ONCSS attorney does not represent either party 
and does not provide legal advice to a party. Each party to a child support 
action may be informed that he or she may seek and hire an attorney at his or 
her own expense for child support representation. 
 
B. Attorneys and advocates employed by ONCSS for th e establishment of paternity 
and to establish, enforce, and collect a child supp ort obligation under Part D 
of Title IV of the Federal Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 651 et seq., as 
amended, or attorneys acting for ONCSS through an a greement, may not represent 
the Nation or state in administrative or civil acti ons involving the same 
parties. 
 
C. Non-attorney employees are prohibited from provi ding legal advice to 
custodial parents, guardians or non-custodial paren ts. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–210. Public debt  
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A. Any payment of public assistance monies by a sta te or tribe for the benefit 
of any dependent child(ren) such as TANF, foster ca re, or medical support may 
create a debt due and owing to the state or tribe b y the natural or adoptive 
parents who are responsible for the support of such  child(ren). 
 
B. When a state or tribe provides public assistance  monies for the benefit of a 
child, such as TANF, foster care, or medical suppor t, the state and/or tribe 
shall become a necessary party for the adjudication  of the debt due to the 
issuing state or tribe for the public assistance mo nies. 
 
C. The public assistance debt shall be limited to t he amount provided for in an 
administrative or judicial court order or if a cour t order has not been 
established the amount due is equal to the amount o f public assistance money 
paid on behalf of the dependent child. The ONCSS sh all have the right to 
petition the appropriate court for modification of a court order on the same 
grounds as a party to said cause. The ONCSS shall b e subrogated to the right of 
said child or children to prosecute or maintain any  support action or execute 
any administrative remedy existing under the laws o f the Osage Nation to obtain 
reimbursement of money thus expended. 
 
D. The ONCSS shall not proceed to collect any debt under this section from a 
parent or other person while they are currently rec eiving any state or tribal 
TANF monies for the benefit of a minor dependent ch ild(ren). 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–211. Assignment of child support  
 
A. Child support or any claim thereto shall not be directly or indirectly 
assigned, except as otherwise provided. 
 
B. Child support may be assigned to an attorney for  the purpose of providing 
legal representation in child support proceedings. The assignment shall be 
consistent with the Oklahoma Rules of Professional Conduct and shall not exceed 
fifty percent (50%) of the net amount of the child support collected and 
remitted to the obligee. 
 
C. A custodial parent or recipient who receives pub lic assistance monies, such 
as TANF, foster care or medical support, for the be nefit of a child shall 
assign child support rights to the ONCSS in accorda nce with federal 
regulations. Any assignment of child support for a public assistance debt to a 
state or tribal entity shall have first priority ov er any prior or subsequent 
assignment. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–212. Inter–governmental case processing  
 
A. Upon proper request by another tribal or state T itle IV–D agency for child 
support assistance or services, the ONCSS shall com ply with the request in 
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accordance with tribal and federal statutes and reg ulations. 
 
B. The ONCSS may accept a transfer case from anothe r tribal or state Title IV–D 
agency provided that the Osage Nation has jurisdict ion over an obligor or 
non-custodial parent. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–213. Expedited procedures  
 
A. In accordance with the Osage Nation Child Suppor t Code and the Osage Nation 
Paternity Code, the ONCSS under the signature of th e Director may take the 
following actions relating to the establishment of paternity or the 
establishment, modification or enforcement of a chi ld support order, without 
the necessity of obtaining an order from any other judicial or administrative 
court: 
 
1. to order genetic testing in cases where paternit y has not been established 
or admitted; 
 
2. to subpoena any financial or other information n eeded to establish, modify 
or enforce a support order. 
 
B. To obtain access, subject to safeguards on priva cy and information security, 
and subject to the non-liability of entities that a fford such access under this 
subparagraph, to information contained in the follo wing records; 
 
1. Records of other state and local government agen cies, including: 
 
a. vital statistics, including records of marriage,  birth and divorce; 
 
b. state and local tax and revenue records, includi ng information on residence 
address, employer, income, and assets; 
 
c. records concerning real and titled personal prop erty; 
 
d. records of occupational and professional license s, and records concerning 
the ownership and control of corporations, partners hip and other business 
entities; 
 
e. employment security records; 
 
f. records of agencies administering public assista nce programs; 
 
g. records of the motor vehicle; and 
 
h. corrections records. 
 
2. Certain records held by private entities with re spect to individuals who owe 
or are owed support consisting of: 
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a. the names and addresses of such individuals and the names and addresses of 
the employers of such individuals, as appearing in customer records of public 
utilities and cable television companies, pursuant to an administrative 
subpoena; and 
 
b. information on such individuals held by financia l institutions. 
 
C. To initiate income withholding if not so ordered  by a judicial or 
administrative court. For court ordered child suppo rt, the Director may sign 
the standard income withholding order based on the child support order. 
 
D. In cases where there is support arrearages, to s ecure assets to satisfy any 
current support obligation and the arrearage by: 
 
1. intercepting or seizing periodic or lump-sum pay ments from: 
 
a. a state or tribal agency, including unemployment  compensation, workers' 
compensation, and other benefits, and 
 
b. by attaching judgments, settlements, and lotteri es; 
 
2. attaching and seizing assets of the obligor held  in financial institutions; 
 
3. attaching public and private retirement funds; a nd 
 
4. imposing liens in accordance with this act. 
 
E. For the purpose of securing overdue support, to increase the amount of 
monthly support payments to include amounts for the  arrearage. 
 
F. The expedited procedures authorized in this sect ion shall be subject to due 
process safeguards, including (as appropriate) requ irements for notice, 
opportunity to contest the action and opportunity f or appeal. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 3 
 CHILD SUPPORT GUIDELINES  
 
§ 8–301. General  
 
A. A child shall be entitled to support by the pare nts until the child reaches 
eighteen (18) years of age. If a child is regularly  enrolled in and attending 
high school, other means of high school education, or an alternative high 
school education program as a full time student, sa id child shall be entitled 
to support by the parents until the child graduates  from high school or until 
the age of twenty (20) years, whichever occurs firs t. No hearing or further 
order is required to extend support after the child  reaches the age of eighteen 
(18) years. 
 
B. The ONCSS may initiate a child support establish ment action before the minor 
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child reaches the age of eighteen (18). 
 
C. Child support obligations are made for the custo dial and non-custodial 
parents' natural, legal or legally adopted minor ch ildren. A stepchild is not 
eligible for child support and shall not be conside red in the computation for 
establishment of a child support order. 
 
D. The amount of a child support order shall not be  construed to be an amount 
per child unless specified by the trial or administ rative court in the order. A 
child reaching the age of majority or otherwise cea sing to be entitled to 
support pursuant to the support order shall constit ute a material change in 
circumstances, but shall not automatically serve to  modify the order. When the 
last child of the parents ceases to be entitled to support, the child support 
obligation is automatically terminated as to prospe ctive child support only. 
 
E. An individual who has been legally determined to  be the father of a child 
shall be ordered to pay all or a portion of the cos ts of the birth and the 
reasonable expenses of providing for the child for prior months from the date 
of the birth of the child to the filing date of the  petition for establishment 
of paternity, not to exceed five (5) years. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–302. Termination of parental rights  
 
The termination of parental rights shall not termin ate the duty or obligation 
of either parent to support the child. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–303. Adoption of a child  
 
A. Parties, who adopt a child, shall be responsible  for the support of any 
adopted child(ren) in the same manner, as any biolo gical children. 
 
B. Child support orders entered by a judicial or ad ministrative court shall 
remain in effect until the court receives notice th at the final decree of 
adoption has been entered. Any past due child suppo rt is due and owing unless 
waived by the parties and approved by the applicabl e court of competent 
jurisdiction. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–304. Minor child as parent  
 
Minor parents of a child shall be responsible for t he financial support of 
their child. The court may deviate from the guideli nes if the minor parents are 
attending high school. If the court deviates from t he guidelines, when the 
minor parent is emancipated, the court may modify t he order in accordance with 
this Code. The ONCSS shall establish guidelines for  a deviation under this 
section. 
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ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–305. Disclosure of social security numbers  
 
A person who is a party to an action to establish p aternity or to establish or 
modify a child support order shall disclose his or her social security number 
to the ONCSS and the Office of Administrative Heari ngs or Trial Court. The 
person's social security number is placed in child support records and is 
confidential and shall not be open to the public. T he social security number 
may be disclosed in accordance with Title IV–D laws  and regulations for child 
support services. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–306. Child support guidelines  
 
A. There shall be a rebuttable presumption in any j udicial or administrative 
proceeding for the award of child support that the amount of the award, which 
would result from the application of the guidelines , is the correct amount of 
child support to be awarded. 
 
B. For purposes of this section and in determining child support, the 
non-custodial parent shall be designated the "oblig or" and the custodial parent 
shall be designated the "obligee." 
 
C. As used in this chapter: 
 
1. "Gross income," includes earned and passive inco me from any source, except 
as excluded in this section. 
 
2. "Earned income" is defined as income received fr om labor or the sale of 
goods or services and includes, but is not limited to, income from: salaries, 
wages, tips, commissions, bonuses, and severance pa y and military pay, 
including hostile fire or imminent danger pay, comb at pay, family separation 
pay, or hardship duty location pay. 
 
3. "Passive income" is defined as all other income and includes, but is not 
limited to income from: dividends, pensions, rent, interest income, trust 
income, support alimony being received from someone  other than the other parent 
in the case, annuities, social security benefits, w orkers' compensation 
benefits, unemployment insurance benefits, disabili ty insurance benefits, 
gifts, prizes, gambling winnings, lottery winnings,  IIM accounts and royalties. 
 
4. Specifically excluded from income are: 
 
a. actual child support received for children not b efore the court, 
 
b. adoption assistance subsidy paid by a state or t ribe, 
 
c. benefits received from means-tested public assis tance programs including, 
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but not limited to: 
 
i. Temporary Assistance for Needy Families, TANF, 
 
ii. Supplemental Security Income (SSI), 
 
iii. food stamps, 
 
iv. general Assistance and State Supplemental Payme nts for Aged, Blind, and the 
Disabled, 
 
v. the income of the child from any source, includi ng, but not limited to, 
trust income and social security benefits drawn on the disability of the child, 
and 
 
vi. payments received by the parent for the care of  foster children. 
 
5. For purposes of computing gross income of the pa rents, gross income may 
include for each parent, whichever is most equitabl e: 
 
a. all actual monthly income described in this sect ion, plus such overtime and 
supplemental income as the court deems equitable; 
 
b. the average of the gross monthly income for the time actually employed 
during the previous three (3) years; 
 
c. the minimum wage paid for a forty- (40) hour wee k; or 
 
d. gross monthly income imputed as set forth in sub section (D) of this section. 
 
6. If a parent is permanently physically or mentall y incapacitated, the child 
support obligation shall be computed on the basis o f actual monthly gross 
income. 
 
D. Imputed income. 
 
1. Instead of using the actual or average income of  a parent, the Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court may impute g ross income to a parent 
under the provisions of this section if equitable. 
 
2. The following factors may be considered by the O ffice of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court when making a determination  of willful and voluntary 
underemployment or unemployment. 
 
a. whether a parent has been determined by the Offi ce of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court to be willfully or voluntar ily underemployed or 
unemployed, including whether unemployment or under employment for the purpose 
of pursuing additional training or education is rea sonable in light of the 
obligation of the parent to support his or her chil dren and, to this end, 
whether the training or education will ultimately b enefit the child in the case 
immediately under consideration by increasing the p arent's level of support for 
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that child in the future; 
 
b. when there is no reliable evidence of income; 
 
c. the past and present employment of the parent; 
 
d. the education, training and ability to work of t he parent; 
 
e. the lifestyle of the parent, including ownership  of valuable assets and 
resources, whether in the name of the parent or the  current spouse of the 
parent, that appears inappropriate or unreasonable for the income claimed by 
the parent; 
 
f. the role of the parent as caretaker of a handica pped or seriously ill child 
of that parent, or any other handicapped or serious ly ill relative for whom 
that parent has assumed the role of caretaker which  eliminates or substantially 
reduces the ability of the parent to work outside t he home, and the need of 
that parent to continue in that role in the future;  or 
 
g. any additional factors deemed relevant to the pa rticular circumstances in 
the case. 
 
E. Self-employment income. 
 
1. Income from self-employment includes income from , but not limited to, 
business operations, work as an independent contrac tor or consultant, sale of 
goods or services, and rental properties, less ordi nary and reasonable expenses 
necessary to produce such income. 
 
2. A determination of business income for tax purpo ses shall not control for 
purposes of determining a child support obligation.  Amounts allowed by the 
Internal Revenue Service for accelerated depreciati on or investment tax credits 
shall not be considered reasonable expenses. 
 
3. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt shall deduct from 
self-employment gross income an amount equal to the  employer contribution for 
F.I.C.A. tax which an employer would withhold from an employee's earnings on an 
equivalent gross income amount 
 
F. Fringe benefits. 
 
1. Fringe benefits for inclusion as income or in-ki nd remuneration received by 
a parent in the course of employment, or operation of a trade or business, 
shall be counted as income if they significantly re duce personal living 
expenses. 
 
2. Such fringe benefits might include, but are not limited to, company car, 
housing, or room and board. 
 
3. Basic allowance for housing, basic allowance for  subsistence, and variable 
housing allowances for service members are consider ed income for the purposes 
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of determining child support. 
 
4. Fringe benefits do not include employee benefits  that are typically added to 
the salary, wage, or other compensation that a pare nt may receive as a standard 
added benefit, such as employer contributions to po rtions of health insurance 
premiums or employer contributions to a retirement or pension fund. 
 
G. Social Security Title II benefits. 
 
1. Social Security Title II benefits received by a child shall be included as 
income to the parent on whose account the benefit o f the child is drawn and 
applied against the support obligation ordered to b e paid by that parent. If 
the benefit of the child is drawn from the disabili ty of the child, the benefit 
of the child is not added to the income of either p arent and not deducted from 
the obligation of either parent. 
 
2. Child support greater than social security benef it. If the child support 
award due after calculating the child support guide lines is greater than the 
social security benefit received on behalf of the c hild, the obligor shall be 
required to pay the amount exceeding the social sec urity benefit as part of the 
child support award in the case. 
 
3. Child support equal to or less than social secur ity benefits. 
 
a. If the child support award due after calculating  the child support 
guidelines is less than or equal to the social secu rity benefit received on 
behalf of the child, the child support obligation o f that parent is met and no 
additional child support amount must be paid by tha t parent. 
 
b. Any social security benefit amounts which are gr eater than the support 
ordered by the court shall be retained by the caret aker for the benefit of the 
child and shall not be used as a reason for decreas ing the child support order 
or reducing arrearages. 
 
c. The child support computation form shall include  a notation regarding the 
use of social security benefits as offset. 
 
4. General social security provisions. 
 
a. Calculation of child support as provided in subs ection (G) of this section 
shall be effective no earlier than the date on whic h the motion to modify was 
filed. 
 
b. The court may determine if, under the circumstan ces of the case, it is 
appropriate to credit social security benefits paid  to the custodial person 
prior to a modification of child support against th e past-due child support 
obligation of the non-custodial parent. 
 
c. The non-custodial parent shall not receive credi t for any social security 
benefits paid directly to the child. 
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d. Any credit granted by the court pursuant to subp aragraph b of this paragraph 
shall be limited to the time period during which th e social security benefit 
was paid, or the time period covered by a lump sum for past social security 
benefits. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–307. Qualifying deductions for adjustments for other children;  computation 
of deduction  
 
A. Deductions for other children of either parent w ho are qualified under this 
section may be considered by the Office of Administ rative Hearings or Trial 
Court for the purpose of reducing the gross income of the parent. Adjustments 
are available for a child: 
 
1. who is the biological, legal, or adopted child o f the parent; 
 
2. who was born prior to the child in the case unde r consideration; 
 
3. whom the parent is actually supporting; and 
 
4. who is not before the Court to set, modify, or e nforce support in the case 
immediately under consideration. 
 
B. Children for whom support is being determined in  the case under 
consideration, stepchildren, and other minors in th e home that the parent has 
no legal obligation to support shall not be conside red in the calculation of 
the deduction. 
 
C. If the Office of Administrative Hearings or Tria l Court finds a parent-child 
relationship with the child not before the Court, t he Court may grant a 
deduction for that child as set forth in subsection  (D) of this section. 
 
D. Calculation of deduction for qualified other chi ldren. 
 
1. Out-of-home children. 
 
a. To receive a deduction against gross income for child support provided 
pursuant to a court order for qualified other child ren whose primary residence 
is not in the home of the parent seeking deduction,  the parent shall establish 
the existence of a support order and provide docume nted proof of support paid 
for the other child consistently over a reasonable and extended period of time 
prior to the initiation of the proceeding that is i mmediately under 
consideration by the tribunal, but in any event, su ch time period shall not be 
less than twelve (12) months. 
 
b. Documented proof of support includes: 
 
i. physical evidence of monetary payments to the ca retaker of the child, such 
as cancelled checks or money orders; and 
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ii. evidence of payment of child support under anot her child support order, 
such as payment history from a tribunal clerk or a state or tribal child 
support office. 
 
c. The available deduction against gross income for  either parent's qualified 
children not in the home of the parent is the actua l documented court-ordered 
current monthly child support obligation of the qua lified other children, 
averaged to a monthly amount of support paid over t he most recent twelve-month 
period. 
 
2. In-home children. 
 
a. to receive a deduction against gross income for qualified prior-born other 
children whose primary residence is with the parent  seeking deduction, but who 
are not part of the case being determined, the pare nt must establish a legal 
duty of support and that the child resides with the  parent more than fifty 
percent (50%) of the year. Documents that may be us ed to establish that the 
parent and child share the same residence include t he school or medical records 
showing the address of the child and the utility bi lls of the parents mailed to 
the same address, court orders reflecting the paren t is the primary residential 
parent or that the parent shares the parenting time  of the child fifty percent 
(50%) of the time. 
 
b. The deduction for other qualified children shall  be computed as a 
hypothetical child support order calculated using t he deduction worksheet, the 
gross income of the parents, the total number of qu alified other children 
living in the home of the parent, and the Child Sup port Guideline Schedule. The 
deduction worksheet shall be prepared by ONCSS or m ay use applicable tribal or 
state worksheets. 
 
c. The available deduction against gross income for  the qualified in-home 
children of either parent is seventy-five percent ( 75%) of a hypothetical 
support order calculated according to these Guideli nes, using the Deduction 
Worksheet, the gross income of the parent less any self-employment taxes paid, 
the total number of qualified other children living  in the home of the parents, 
and the Child Support Guidelines Schedule. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–308. Computation of child support obligation;  percentage of combined gross 
income of both parents;  computation for each paren t required;  transportation 
expenses  
 
A. All child support shall be computed as a percent age of the combined gross 
income of both parents. The Child Support Guideline  Schedule as provided in 
this act shall be used for such computation. The ch ild support obligation of 
each parent shall be computed. The share of the obl igor shall be paid monthly 
to the obligee and shall be due on a specific date.  
 
B. In cases in which one parent has sole physical c ustody, the adjusted monthly 
gross income of both parents shall be added togethe r and the Child Support 
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Guideline Schedule consulted for the total combined  base monthly obligation for 
child support. 
 
C. After the total combined child support is determ ined, the percentage share 
of each parent shall be allocated by computing the percentage contribution of 
each parent to the combined adjusted gross income a nd allocating that same 
percentage to the child support obligation to deter mine the base child support 
obligation of each parent. 
 
D. In cases of split custody, where each parent is awarded physical custody of 
at least one of the children for whom the parents a re responsible, the child 
support obligation for each parent shall be calcula ted by application of the 
child support guidelines for each custodial arrange ment. 
 
E. The parent with the larger child support obligat ion shall pay the difference 
between the two amounts to the parent with the smal ler child support 
obligation. 
 
F. Child support shall be computed as set forth in subsections (A) through (D) 
of this section in every case, regardless of whethe r the custodial arrangement 
is designated as sole custody or joint custody. 
 
G. The Court, to the extent reasonably possible, sh all make provision in an 
order for prospective adjustment of support to addr ess any foreseen changes 
including, but not limited to, changes in medical i nsurance, child care 
expenses, medical expenses, extraordinary costs, an d the satisfaction of 
jointly acquired debt of the parents used as a dedu ction from the gross income 
of a parent. 
 
H. Transportation expenses of a child between the h omes of the parents may be 
divided between the parents in proportion to their adjusted gross income, so 
long as the payment of such expenses does not signi ficantly reduce the ability 
of the custodial parent to provide for the basic ne eds of the child. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–309. Parenting time adjustment  
 
A. Parenting time adjustment. 
 
1. The adjustment may be granted based upon a court  order or agreement that the 
non-custodial parent is granted at least one hundre d twenty-one (121) 
overnights of parenting time per twelve- (12) month  period with the children in 
the case under consideration. 
 
2. Average parenting time. If there are multiple ch ildren for whom support is 
being calculated, and the parent seeking the parent ing time adjustment is 
spending a different amount of time with each child , then an annual average of 
parenting time with all of the children shall be ca lculated. 
 
B. In cases of split physical custody, either paren t may be eligible for a 
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parenting time adjustment. 
 
C. Parenting time adjustments are not mandatory, bu t presumptive. The 
presumption may be rebutted in a case where the cir cumstances indicate the 
adjustment is not in the best interest of the child  or that the increased 
parenting time by the non-custodial parent does not  result in greater 
expenditures which would justify a reduction in the  support obligation. 
 
D. Reduction in child support obligation for additi onal parenting time. 
 
1. If the parent receiving the parenting time adjus tment is granted one hundred 
twenty-one (121) or more overnights of parenting ti me per twelve- (12) month 
period with a child, or an average of one hundred t wenty-one (121) overnights 
with all applicable children, a reduction to the ch ild support obligation of 
the parent may be made as set forth in this section . 
 
2. A parenting time adjustment shall be made to the  base monthly child support 
obligation by the following formula: The total comb ined base monthly child 
support obligation shall be multiplied by a factor determined by the number of 
overnights granted to the non-custodial parent. The  result shall be designated 
the adjusted combined child support obligation. In a case where the 
non-custodial parent is granted: 
 
a. one hundred twenty-one (121) overnights to one h undred thirty-one (131) 
overnights, the factor shall be two (2); 
 
b. one hundred thirty-two (132) overnights to one h undred forty-three (143) 
overnights, the factor shall be one and three-quart ers (1.75); or 
 
c. one hundred forty-four (144) or more overnights,  the factor shall be one and 
one-half (1.5). 
 
3. To determine the adjusted child support obligati on of each parent, the 
adjusted combined child support obligation shall be  divided between the parents 
in proportion to their respective adjusted gross in comes. 
 
4. The percentage of time a child spends with each parent shall be calculated 
by determining the number of overnights for each pa rent and dividing that 
number by three hundred sixty-five (365). 
 
5. The share of the adjusted combined child support  obligation for each parent 
shall then be multiplied by the percentage of time the child spends with the 
other parent to determine the base child support ob ligation owed to the other 
parent. 
 
6. The respective adjusted base child support oblig ations for each parent are 
then offset, with the parent owing more base child support paying the 
difference between the two amounts to the other par ent. The base child support 
obligation of the parent owing the lesser amount is  then set at Zero Dollars 
($0.00). 
 



 

162 
 

7. The parent owing the greater amount of base chil d support shall pay the 
difference between the two amounts as a child suppo rt order. In no event shall 
the provisions of this paragraph be construed to au thorize or allow the payment 
of child support by a parent having more than two h undred five (205) 
overnights. 
 
E. 1. Failure to exercise or exercising more than t he number of overnights upon 
which the parenting time adjustment is based, is a material change of 
circumstances. 
 
2. If the Office of Administrative Hearings or Tria l Court finds that the 
obligor has failed to exercise a significant number  of the overnights provided 
in the court order necessary to receive the parenti ng time adjustment, in a 
proceeding to modify the child support order, the c ourt may establish the 
amount that the obligor has underpaid due to the ap plication of the parenting 
time adjustment as a child support judgment that ma y be enforced in the same 
manner as any other child support judgment. 
 
3. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt may rule that the 
obligor will not receive the parenting time adjustm ent for the next 
twelve-month period. After a twelve-month period du ring which the obligor did 
not receive the parenting time adjustment, the obli gor may petition the court 
to modify the child support order. The obligor may be granted a prospective 
parenting time adjustment upon a showing that the o bligor has actually 
exercised the threshold number of overnights in the  preceding twelve months. No 
retroactive modification or credit from the child s upport guidelines amount 
shall be granted based on this section. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–310. Health care  
 
A. Indian Health Services shall be considered adequ ate health care coverage for 
child(ren) of a child support action. 
 
B. Private health care insurance may be provided in  addition to or in lieu of 
Indian Health Services by a non-custodial or a cust odial parent of a child 
support action upon an agreement of the parties and  shall be computed in 
accordance with the child support guidelines under this chapter. 
 
C. Each party shall be responsible for their percen tage of out-of-pocket 
expenses. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–311. Annualized child care expenses  
 
A. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt shall determine the 
actual annualized child care expenses reasonably ne cessary to enable either or 
both parents to: 
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1. be employed; 
 
2. seek employment; or 
 
3. attend school or training to enhance employment income. 
 
B. When a parent is participating in a state or tri bal child care subsidy 
program, the Child Care Eligibility/Rates Schedule established by the state or 
tribal subsidy program shall be used to determine t he amount to be treated as 
actual child care costs incurred. When applying the  schedule to determine the 
family share copayment amount, the share of the bas e monthly obligation for 
child support of the non-responsible parent and the  gross income of the obligee 
shall be considered as the monthly income of the ob ligee. The actual child care 
costs incurred shall be the family share copayment amount indicated on the 
schedule which shall be allocated and paid monthly in the same proportion as 
base child support. 
 
C. The actual annualized child care costs authorize d in this section shall be 
allocated and added to the base child support order , and shall be the final 
child support order. 
 
D. The parent incurring child care expenses shall n otify the obligor within 
forty-five (45) days of any change in the amount of  the child care costs that 
would affect the annualized child care amount as de termined in the child 
support order. 
 
E. A parent may be allowed to provide child care in curred during employment, 
employment search, or while the other parent is att ending school or training if 
the Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial Cour t determines it would lead 
to a significant reduction in the actual annualized  child care cost. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–312. Deviations  
 
A. No deviation in the amount of the child support obligation shall be made 
which seriously impairs the ability of the obligee in the case under 
consideration to maintain minimally adequate housin g, food, and clothing for 
the child(ren) being supported by the order or to p rovide other basic 
necessities, as determined by the Office of Adminis trative Hearings or Trial 
Court. 
 
1. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt may deviate from the 
amount of child support indicated by the child supp ort guidelines if the 
deviation is in the best interests of the child, an d: 
 
a. the amount of support so indicated is unjust or inappropriate under the 
circumstances, 
 
b. the parties are represented by counsel and have agreed to a different 
disposition, or 
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c. one party is represented by counsel and the devi ation benefits the 
unrepresented party. 
 
B. If the Office of Administrative Hearings or Tria l Court deviates from the 
amount of child support indicated by the child supp ort guidelines, the court 
shall make specific findings of fact supporting suc h action. The findings of 
fact shall include: 
 
1. The specific reasons for the deviation from the presumptive child support 
that would have been paid pursuant to the guideline s, and 
 
2. The amount of child support that would have been  required under the 
guidelines if the presumptive amount had not been r ebutted, and 
 
3. A finding by the court that states how in its de termination: 
 
a. The best interests of the child who is the subje ct to the support award is 
served by a deviation from the presumptive guidelin e amount, and 
 
b. Application of the guidelines would be unjust or  inappropriate in the 
particular case before the Court. 
 
C. In instances of extreme economic hardship, devia tion from the guidelines may 
be considered when the Office of Administrative Hea ring or Trial Court finds 
the deviation is supported by the evidence and is n ot detrimental to the best 
interests of the child before the Court. 
 
D. If a parent is residing with a child with extrao rdinary medical needs not 
covered by insurance or other special needs, the Of fice of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court must consider all resources  available for meeting such 
needs, including those available from public agenci es and other responsible 
adults. 
 
E. In cases where the child is in the legal custody  of the Osage Nation or 
other state or tribe or territory, the child protec tion or foster care agency 
of another tribe, or state or territory, or any oth er child-caring entity, 
public or private, the Office of Administrative Hea rings or Trial Court may 
consider a deviation from the presumptive child sup port guidelines if the 
deviation will assist in accomplishing a permanency  plan or foster care plan 
for the child that has a goal of returning the chil d to the parent, and the 
parents need to establish an adequate household or to otherwise adequately 
prepare herself or himself for the return of the ch ild clearly justifies a 
deviation for this purpose. 
 
F. Extraordinary educational expenses. 
 
1. Extraordinary educational expenses may be added to the presumptive child 
support as a deviation. Extraordinary educational e xpenses include, but are not 
limited to, tuition, room and board, books, fees, a nd other reasonable and 
necessary expenses associated with special needs ed ucation for a child with a 



 

165 
 

disability under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act 1 that are 
appropriate to the financial abilities of the paren t. 
 
2. In determining the amount of deviation for extra ordinary educational 
expenses, scholarships, grants, stipends, and other  cost-reducing programs 
received by or on behalf of the child shall be cons idered. 
 
G. Special expenses. 
 
1. Special expenses incurred for child rearing whic h can be quantified may be 
added to the child support obligation as a deviatio n from the current monthly 
child support obligation. Such expenses include, bu t are not limited to, 
private school tuition, camp, music or art lessons,  travel, school-sponsored 
extra-curricular activities, such as band, clubs, a nd athletics, and other 
activities intended to enhance the athletic, social  or cultural development of 
a child, but that are not otherwise required to be used in calculating the 
child support order as are health insurance premium s and work-related child 
care costs. 
 
2. Some factors the Court may consider in determini ng whether to deviate for 
such extraordinary expenses include: a history of e xpenditure for such 
activities, the financial ability of the parents to  provide such activities, 
and that the child has exhibited an extraordinary a ptitude for the activity. 
 
3. In determining the amount of deviation for extra ordinary educational 
expenses, scholarships, grants, stipends, and other  cost-reducing programs 
received by or on behalf of the child shall be cons idered. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
1 See 20 U.S.C. § 1400 et seq. 
 
§ 8–313. Modification of a child support order;  st andardized forms;  
procedures  
 
A. Child support orders may be modified upon a mate rial change in circumstances 
which includes, but is not limited to, an increase or decrease in the needs of 
the child, an increase or decrease in the income of  the parents, changes in 
actual annualized child care expenses, changes in t he cost of medical or dental 
insurance, or when one of the children in the child  support order reaches the 
age of majority or otherwise ceases to be entitled to support pursuant to the 
support order. 
 
B. Modification of the Child Support Guideline Sche dule shall not alone be a 
material change in circumstances for child support orders. 
 
C. An order of modification shall be effective from  the first day of the month 
immediately following the filing of the motion for modification with the Court, 
unless the parties agree to the contrary or the Cou rt makes a specific finding 
of fact that the material change of circumstance di d not occur until a later 
date. 
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D. The ONCSS shall develop standard modification fo rms and a standard child 
support computation form in accordance with the chi ld support guidelines under 
this chapter. 
 
E. The ONCSS shall develop policy and procedures fo r the modification of child 
support orders. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–314. Child Support Guideline Schedule  
 
A. The Child Support Guideline Schedule appears at the end of this subchapter 
and sets the minimum amount of child support for a child(ren) . 
 
B. If combined gross monthly income exceeds Fifteen  Thousand Dollars 
($15,000.00), the child support shall be that amoun t computed for a monthly 
income of Fifteen Thousand Dollars ($15,000.00) and  an additional amount 
determined by the Court. 
 
C. If there are more than six (6) children, the chi ld support shall be that 
amount computed for six (6) children and an additio nal amount determined by the 
Court. 
 
D. Parents may establish child support through a vo luntary agreement in 
accordance with the child support guidelines herein , subject to Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–315. Life insurance  
 
The Court may require the non-custodial parent to p rovide life insurance on 
themselves, by obtaining it through their employer or a private agency, at a 
reasonable cost and designating the minor child(ren ) as the beneficiary(ies) of 
the policy, or to a trust established for the benef it of the child(ren). 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–316. Past due child support included in order w ith payment plan  
 
The child support order shall include the amount of  past due child support and 
a payment schedule for the past due amount. This is  in addition to the monthly 
obligation set in the child support order. Failure to state a past due amount 
in the child support order does not bar collection of the past due amount. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–317. Interest  
 
The Osage Nation does not accrue or calculate inter est on past due child 
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support amounts from child support orders issued by  the Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–318. Judge's signature required on child suppor t computation form  
 
The child support computation form shall be signed by a Judge and incorporated 
as a part of all orders which establish or modify a  child support obligation. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–319. Security or bond  
 
The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial Cour t may order a person 
obligated to support a minor child to post a securi ty, bond or other guarantee 
in a form and amount satisfactory to the court to e nsure the payment of child 
support. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–320. No retroactive modification of a child sup port order  
 
A child support order shall not be modified retroac tively regardless of whether 
support was ordered in a temporary order, a decree of divorce, an order 
establishing paternity, modification of an order of  support, or other action to 
establish or to enforce support. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–321. Child support payments;  transfers;  payme nt to child considered gift;  
overpayment  
 
A. Child support payments shall be made to the ONCS S. The disbursement of child 
support payments to an obligee or recipient of paym ent shall be made in 
accordance with Title IV–D laws. 
 
B. If an obligee relinquishes his or her physical c ustody of the child to 
another custodian without a modification of the chi ld support order or order to 
change custody, the relinquishment transfers the ch ild support obligation 
pursuant to the child support order to the new cust odian. The transfer shall 
terminate when the new custodian no longer has phys ical custody of the child, 
except for the amount of unpaid child support due t o the custodian. 
 
C. When an obligor gives money to his or her child( ren), the money shall be 
considered a gift to the child and not child suppor t. 
 
D. If an obligor overpays a child support obligatio n, the ONCSS shall recover 
the overpayment. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
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§ 8–322. Non–cash payment  
 
A. A child support obligation may be paid with a no n-cash payment for a child 
support obligation or past due support, subject to the Office of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court approval. Both parties shal l agree on the amount and 
the type of non-cash payment to be paid toward chil d support. When a non-cash 
payment is used for a portion of a child support ob ligation, the child support 
order shall describe the type of non-cash support t hat will be permitted to 
satisfy the underlying specific dollar amount of th e support obligation and 
provide that non-cash payments shall not be permitt ed to satisfy assigned 
support obligations. 
 
B. Non-cash payments may include but is not limited  to services such as making 
repairs to automobiles or home, providing a means f or travel, or providing 
needed resources for a child's participation in tri bal customs and practices. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–323. Waiver  
 
An obligee may waive all or some of the past due ch ild support of an obligor 
through a written statement that waives a specific dollar amount of past due 
support, which statement must then be approved by t he court and memorialized in 
a court order. State or tribal public assistance mo nies, if any, shall not be 
waived by an obligee. Only a state or tribe may wai ve any monies expended for 
the benefit of the child. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
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 SUBCHAPTER 4 
 REVIEW OF ORDERS, NOTICE OF PAST DUE SUPPORT, INCO ME ASSIGNMENT AND WITHHOLDING 
 
§ 8–401. Review of child support orders  
 
A. The ONCSS shall conduct a review of child suppor t orders every three (3) 
years and if the ONCSS determines that the child su pport obligation is not in 
accordance with the child support guidelines, the O NCSS shall initiate 
proceedings through the administrative or judicial processes established under 
this Code to modify the child support order. 
 
B. A party to a child support action may request a review and shall submit the 
request in writing to the ONCSS for a review. A req uest for a review by the 
ONCSS shall be limited to one (1) per year. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–402. Informal review  
 
A. When a child support order is entered or modifie d, the parents may agree or 
the Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial Cour t may require a periodic 
exchange of information for an informal review and adjustment process. An 
exchange of requested information may occur once a year or less often, by 
regular mail. 
 
B. If an existing child support order does not cont ain a provision for an 
informal review and adjustment process, either pare nt may request the other 
parent to provide the information necessary for the  informal review and 
adjustment process. Information shall be provided t o the requesting parent 
within forty-five (45) days of the request. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–403. Request for information  
 
On or after April 15th of each year, the obligor or  obligee may make a written 
request to the other party for the other party's pr evious tax year W–2 forms, 
1099 form, or other wage and tax information. This request shall be served upon 
the other party in the same manner prescribed for t he service of summons in a 
civil action, and the original request shall be fil ed in the Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court file. The pa rty receiving such a written 
request shall provide the requesting party a copy o f the requested information 
by certified mail within ten (10) days of receiving  the written request. If a 
motion to modify child support is subsequently file d by the requesting party, 
and it is shown to the Court that the non-moving pa rty failed to comply with 
this section, the Court may award the moving party his or her attorney fees and 
costs incurred as a result of the failure to provid e requested information. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
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§ 8–404. Administrative notice to obligor of past d ue child support  
 
A. If the amount of past due support has not been d etermined in an 
administrative or judicial proceeding within the pa st twelve (12) months, the 
ONCSS may serve a notice of past due support upon t he obligor at least once 
every twelve (12) months informing the obligor of t he following, but is not 
limited to: 
 
1. The amount of the current support obligation and  the total amount of alleged 
past due support pursuant to the support order or o rders; 
 
2. That all payments for current support and paymen ts for past due support owed 
shall be paid to the ONCSS and any payments made af ter the notice to anyone 
besides the ONCSS shall not be credited; 
 
3. The obligor's street address and mailing address  on file shall be the 
obligor's address or addresses of record for servic e of process, and the 
obligor must inform the ONCSS in writing within thi rty (30) days of any change; 
 
4. If the information on file is incorrect about th e obligor's current employer 
or other payors of income, dependent health insuran ce information, or other 
information requested by the ONCSS, the obligor is required to inform the ONCSS 
in writing of any changes or additions to the infor mation within thirty (30) 
days of service of the notice; 
 
5. An income assignment is in effect and the amount  stated in the notice shall 
be withheld from obligor's income for current suppo rt and past due support will 
be served upon subsequent employers or payors of in come without further notice 
to the obligor; 
 
6. The income assignment remains for as long as the  support order is in effect 
and or for as long as past due support is owed, whi chever is later, and payment 
of any amount will not prevent the income assignmen t from taking effect; 
 
7. If there is no order for the past due amount, wh en an amount becomes thirty 
(30) days past due, the ONCSS is authorized to dire ct the obligor's payor of 
income to withhold an amount up to twenty-five perc ent (25%) of the current 
support obligation, and shall continue to be withhe ld until the past due 
support is paid in full, or until further order; 
 
8. If the obligor has failed to comply with an orde r to provide health 
insurance, the obligor's employer will be required to enroll the obligor's 
minor children under the child support order in any  dependent health insurance 
plan offered by the employer to the obligor, and to  deduct the amount of the 
premium from the obligor's income, unless the Court  finds that the health 
insurance coverage is not reasonable in cost or is not accessible; 
 
9. A list of all actions and remedies the ONCSS may  take to enforce the order 
and to collect past due support. The list may inclu de a specific payment plan; 
 
10. That the obligor may request an administrative review within twenty (20) 
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days of the date the notice is served upon the obli gor and a review will only 
be granted if there is a mistake of the obligor's i dentity or the amount of 
current support or past due support is incorrect; 
 
11. That the obligor has been given notice and oppo rtunity to contest the past 
due amount stated in the notice and that the obligo r will not be entitled to 
another opportunity to contest that amount; and 
 
12. That the notice will have the same effect as a court order and will be 
enforceable as a court order. 
 
B. The notice shall be filed, at the option of the ONCSS, with the Clerk of the 
District Court in the county of residence of the cu stodian of the child, in the 
county of residence of the obligor, or in the count y of the underlying support 
order or in any other county in which the obligor h as real or personal 
property. 
 
C. The initial notice provided for in this section shall be served by certified 
mail, return receipt restricted delivery, or if the re is an address of record 
on file with the ONCSS, the notice may be served by  regular mail at the address 
of record. The ONCSS shall serve the obligor subseq uent notices by regular mail 
with a certificate of mailing to the last address o f record for service of 
process for the obligor. The ONCSS shall send the i nitial and subsequent notice 
to the custodian of the child by regular mail with a certificate of mailing. 
 
D. An obligor may request an administrative review of the notice of past due 
support in writing to the ONCSS within twenty (20) days of the date the notice 
is served upon the obligor. If the notice is a subs equent notice as provided in 
subsection (C) of this section, the date of service  shall be the date the 
notice is mailed to the obligor, and the notice sha ll state the date it is 
being mailed. 
 
E. Upon receipt of a timely request for an administ rative review, the ONCSS 
shall schedule a review to be held within thirty (3 0) days of receipt of the 
request. If all issues are resolved at the review, the obligor shall sign an 
agreed order which shall be filed, at the option of  the ONCSS, with the Office 
of Administrative Hearings or Trial Court. 
 
F. If all disputed issues are not resolved at the a dministrative review, the 
ONCSS shall set the matter for a hearing with the O ffice of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court. The obligor shall be serve d with notice of the 
hearing. An administrative order shall be filed, at  the option of the ONCSS, 
with the Clerk of the Office of Administrative Hear ings or Trial Court. 
 
G. If the obligor fails to request a timely adminis trative review, or fails to 
appear for a review or a hearing, the obligor may n o longer contest the 
contents of the notice, and the obligor shall be ob ligated to make payments 
pursuant to the payment plan as stated in the notic e to collect the past due 
support and those amounts shall be subject to incom e withholding. The notice 
shall be enforceable as a court order. The notice w ith proof of service upon 
the obligor and the custodian of the child shall be  filed, at the option of the 
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ONCSS, with the Clerk of the Office of Administrati ve Hearings or Trial Court. 
 
H. The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial C ourt may order an obligor to 
pay all costs involved in proceedings under this su bsection. 
 
I. A final order entered pursuant to this section s hall be served upon the 
obligor. 
 
J. A final administrative order entered pursuant to  this section may be 
appealed to the Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–405. Immediate income assignment and income wit hholding  
 
A. All orders for child support or a modification o f a child support order, 
whether issued by the Office of Administrative Hear ings or Trial Court, shall 
provide for an immediate income assignment that wit hholds the current monthly 
child support obligation, regardless of whether sup port payments by the obligor 
are in arrears. In addition to the amount to be wit hheld to pay the current 
month's obligation, the amount withheld may include  an amount to be applied 
toward a judgment entered for any overdue support. 
 
B. The total amount to be withheld under subsection  (A) of this section shall 
not exceed the maximum amount permitted under secti on 303(b) of the Consumer 
Credit Protection Act, 15 U.S.C. § 1673(b), but may  be set at a lower amount. 
 
C. Income may not be subject to withholding in a ca se where: 
 
1. either the custodial or non-custodial parent dem onstrates and the Court 
finds that there is good cause not to require an im mediate income withholding; 
or 
 
2. a signed written agreement is reached between th e non-custodial and 
custodial parent, which provides for an alternative  arrangement. 
 
D. The ONCSS shall promptly seek a refund when inco me has been improperly 
withheld. 
 
E. The ONCSS shall promptly terminate an income ass ignment when there is no 
longer a current order for support and all past due  support has been paid in 
full. 
 
F. The ONCSS shall allocate withheld amounts across  multiple withholding orders 
to ensure that in no case shall the allocation resu lt in a withholding for one 
of the support obligations not being implemented. 
 
G. An obligor may execute a voluntary income assign ment at any time. The 
voluntary assignment may be filed with the appropri ate administrative or 
judicial court and shall take effect after service on the employer. 
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ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–406. Modification, suspension, termination of i ncome assignment  
 
A. A person obligated to pay support or the person entitled to the support may 
make written request to ONCSS to: 
 
1. modify, suspend or terminate the order for incom e assignment because of a 
modification, suspension, or termination of the und erlying order for support; 
or 
 
2. modify the amount of income to be withheld to re flect payment in full of the 
delinquency by income assignment or otherwise; or 
 
3. suspend the order for income assignment because of inability to deliver 
income withheld to the person entitled to support p ayments due to the failure 
of the person entitled to support to provide a mail ing address or other means 
of delivery. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–407. Income assignments from another tribe or s tate  
 
A. The ONCSS is responsible for receiving and proce ssing income withholding 
orders from states and tribes to ensure orders are properly and promptly served 
on employers within the Osage Nation's jurisdiction . 
 
B. All income assignments from another state or tri be shall be registered with 
the Trial Court. To register an income withholding order issued by another 
state or tribe, a copy of the support order shall b e submitted to the ONCSS. 
The registration of another state or tribes income assignment is for the sole 
purpose of obtaining jurisdiction for enforcement o f the order and it does not 
confer jurisdiction on the court or ONCSS for any o ther purpose (such as 
modification of the underlying order or original su pport order). 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–408. Income withholding  
 
A. Notice of the income withholding shall be sent t o the payor using the 
standard federal form prescribed by United States S ecretary of Health and Human 
Services. Service of the notice may be by first-cla ss mail. If an obligor is an 
employee of the Osage Nation, the ONCSS may hand-de liver the notice to the 
personnel office. 
 
B. The income withholding shall not exceed the limi ts permitted under Section 
303(b) of the Consumer Credit Protection Act, 15 U. S.C. § 1673(b), including 
any fee under this section. 
 
C. A payor shall withhold the income in accordance with the notice on the next 
pay period of the obligor. The amounts withheld sha ll be sent to the ONCSS 
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within seven (7) business days after the date the o bligor is paid. The payor 
shall include a statement with each payment that re ports the date and amount 
that was withheld from the obligor's income. 
 
D. If the payor fails to withhold the child support  amount pursuant to the 
provisions of the income withholding order, the pay or shall be liable for the 
accumulated amount the payor should have withheld a nd paid from the obligor's 
income. 
 
E. When an obligor terminates employment and is no longer employed, the payor 
shall notify the ONCSS the obligor is no longer emp loyed and shall provide the 
obligor's last known address and the name and addre ss of the obligor's new 
employer, if known. 
 
F. The payor shall be subject to a fine of One Thou sand Dollars ($1,000.00) per 
offense for discharging a non-custodial parent from  employment, refusing to 
employ or taking disciplinary action against any no n-custodial parent because 
of the withholding. 
 
G. The payor may combine withheld amounts from two or more obligors' income in 
a single payment to the ONCSS or other child suppor t agency and separately 
identify the portion of the single payment that is attributed to each 
individual obligor. 
 
H. The income assignment shall be binding on the pa yor until released by the 
ONCSS or by order of the Office of Administrative H earings or Trial Court. 
 
I. A child support income assignment shall have pri ority over any other 
subsequent garnishments against the same income. 
 
J. The payor may deduct from the obligor's income a  sum not exceeding Five 
Dollars ($5.00) per pay period, but not to exceed T en Dollars ($10.00) per 
month as reimbursements for costs incurred by the p ayor for the income 
withholding. 
 
K. The child support income withholding applies to any current or subsequent 
payor. 
 
L. A payor who complies with an income withholding notice that is regular on 
its face shall not be subject to civil liability to  any individual or agency 
for conduct in compliance with the notice. 
 
M. The income withholding remains in effect so long  as current support is due 
and all arrearages have been paid for past due supp ort. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 5 
 CHILD SUPPORT ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS 
 
§ 8–501. General  
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A. When ONCSS is providing child support services, the ONCSS shall initiate 
enforcement proceedings in accordance with this cha pter to collect past due 
child support and other court ordered obligations p ursuant to tribal and 
federal Title IV–D laws and regulations. 
 
B. The ONCSS may enforce a spousal support obligati on if the ONCSS is enforcing 
a child support order of a child living with the pa rent who is under the 
spousal support order. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–502. Past due child support;  judgment by opera tion of law  
 
A. Any payment or installment of support under any child support order is, on 
and after the date it is due: 
 
1. a judgment by operation of law, with the full fo rce and effect of any other 
judgment of the Osage Nation, including the ability  to be enforced; and 
 
2. entitled to as a judgment to full faith and cred it in the Osage Nation and 
in any other tribe or state; and 
 
3. not subject to retroactive modification by the O sage Nation or any tribe or 
state, except that the court may permit a modificat ion with respect to any 
period during which there is pending a petition for  modification, but only from 
the date that notice of such petition has been give n, either directly or 
through an appropriate agent, to the obligee or (wh ere the obligee is the 
petitioner) to the obligor. 
 
B. A payment schedule for a judgment shall not exce ed three (3) years, unless 
the payment schedule be unjust, inequitable, unreas onable or inappropriate 
under the circumstances or not in the best interest  of the child. The Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court may consider  the reasonable support 
obligation of either parent for other children in t he custody of the parent. 
 
C. A judgment for past due child support shall be e nforceable until paid in 
full. 
 
D. A judgment for child support shall not become do rmant for any purpose; the 
recording, servicing and extending a judgment shall  follow applicable tribal 
and state law. 
 
E. A judgment for child support may be enforced by indirect civil contempt 
proceedings and other enforcement actions allowed b y tribal and federal Title 
IV–D law. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–503. Liens  
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A. An arrearage in payment of child support reduced  to an order of the Court or 
any past due payment or installment of child suppor t that is a judgment and 
lien by operation of law may be a lien against the real and personal property 
of the person ordered to make the support payments;  excluding any and all 
property held in trust by the U.S. government for a  tribe or is in restricted 
status for an individual Indian, including Individu al Indian Money (IIM) 
accounts. 
 
B. Past due amounts shall become a lien by operatio n of law upon the real and 
personal property of the person ordered to make the  payments at the time they 
become past due. 
 
C. A judgment or order providing for the payment of  current support or an 
arrearage of child support shall be a lien upon rea l property owned by the 
person obligated to pay support or upon any real pr operty, which may be 
acquired by the person prior to release of the lien . Notice of the lien on real 
property shall be given by the filing of a statemen t of judgment with the 
county clerk in the county where the property is lo cated. 
 
D. The judgment or order shall not become a lien fo r any sums prior to the date 
they severally become due and payable. 
 
E. The provisions of this section shall not authori ze a sale of any property to 
enforce a lien, which is otherwise exempted by trib al or federal law. 
 
F. The ONCSS shall follow the applicable tribal and  state law regarding the 
recording, servicing and extending a lien. 
 
G. The ONCSS will file a release upon the full paym ent of the amount of 
arrearage. 
 
H. The ONCSS or obligee may execute a release or pa rtial release of the liens. 
 
I. The ONCSS shall use the amount reflected in its official payment records as 
the amount of lien on the obligor's real property r egardless of the amount in 
the statement of judgment. 
 
J. A judgment for a child support arrearage or the accrual of past due child 
support shall become a lien upon the benefits payab le as a lump sum received 
from a personal injury, wrongful death or workers' compensation claim of the 
obligor. A lien upon a personal injury, wrongful de ath or workers' compensation 
claim shall follow applicable tribal and state law and procedure for filing and 
serving of the lien. 
 
K. The ONCSS or the obligee may enforce the lien. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–504. Initiated income assignment  
 
A. The ONCSS shall initiate an income assignment, i f not already established by 
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a court order, at the earliest, on the date on whic h the payments which the 
obligor has failed to make under a child support or der are at least equal to 
the support payable for one (1) month and without r egard to whether there is 
past due support. 
 
B. The income withholding shall occur without the n eed for any amendment to the 
support order involved or any other action by the c ourt or ONCSS other than 
that required or permitted under the Osage Nation C hild Support Code. 
 
C. The payment of any support monies will not preve nt an income assignment from 
taking effect. 
 
D. The only basis for contesting a withholding unde r this section is a mistake 
of fact which means an error in the amount of curre nt or overdue support or in 
the identity of the obligor. 
 
E. When ONCSS initiates an income assignment, ONCSS  shall send notice to the 
obligor that withholding has commenced. The notice shall contain the procedures 
necessary to contest the initiated income assignmen t. 
 
F. If there is no contest to the initiated income w ithholding, ONCSS shall 
serve a copy of the order upon the obligor. 
 
G. The order shall be a final judgment for purposes  of an appeal. 
 
H. The obligor may voluntarily request an income as signment be initiated for 
the next due date, or earlier if so requested. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–505. Payment plan  
 
A. An obligor may enter into a payment plan to pay past due child support 
through the Office of Administrative Hearings or Tr ial Court. When setting a 
payment plan, the reasonable support obligation of either parent for other 
children in the custody of the parent may be consid ered. The past due support 
is to be paid in addition to the current monthly su pport. 
 
B. The parties may submit a stipulated payment plan  for the past due support, 
subject to approval by the Office of Administrative  Hearings or Trial Court. 
 
C. Failure to comply with a payment plan shall be g rounds for enforcement 
proceedings in accordance with this chapter. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–506. Employment requirement  
 
A. The ONCSS shall obtain an order through the Offi ce of Administrative 
Hearings or Trial Court to require an unemployed or  under employed obligor to 
participate in a tribal or state intervention progr am, a tribal or state 
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employment training or job-finding program or enter  a counseling or treatment 
program. "Underemployment" means being employed les s than full-time, or in an 
occupation which pays less than employment which so meone with the skills and 
education of the obligor could be reasonably expect ed to earn, so that the 
obligor cannot meet his child support obligation. 
 
B. Notice shall be given to the obligor that the ON CSS has reason to believe 
the obligor is unemployed or underemployed and the notice shall state at a 
minimum the following: 
 
1. the name of the obligor, obligee, and child(ren)  under the support order; 
 
2. the obligor is in noncompliance with his or her child support order and is 
past due in child support. 
 
3. if appears that the obligor is unemployed or und eremployed so that the 
obligor cannot meet his or her child support obliga tion 
 
4. that the obligor shall appear for a hearing befo re the Office of 
Administrative Hearings or Trial Court to show caus e why the obligor should not 
be ordered to participate in counseling, employment  training or job-finding 
programs or counseling and to accept available empl oyment; and 
 
5. if it is determined that the obligor is unemploy ed or underemployed, or the 
obligor fails to appear, an order will be entered w hich will require the 
obligor to participate in counseling, employment tr aining or job-finding 
program and to accept available employment. 
 
C. At the hearing, if the Administrative Hearings O fficer or Trial Court finds 
the obligor is underemployed or unemployed, the cou rt shall set forth the 
findings of the court and require that the obligor participate in counseling, 
treatment, educational training, employment trainin g or job-finding programs 
and accept available employment. 
 
D. If the obligor fails to appear at a hearing, the  court shall enter an order 
determining if the obligor is unemployed, underempl oyed or in need of treatment 
program or counseling services. 
 
E. The obligor may show good cause why an order sho uld not be entered requiring 
the obligor to participate in counseling, treatment , educational training, 
employment training or job-finding programs and acc ept available employment. 
"Good cause" is defined as establishing by expert m edical opinion that the 
person is mentally or physically unable to work or such other grounds and the 
ONCSS determines by regulation constitutes good cau se. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–507. Denial, revocation, limitation of passport  
 
A. The ONCSS shall seek the denial, revocation or l imitation of a passport of 
an obligor whose past due child support payments ex ceeds the amount allowed by 
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federal law (42 U.S.C. § 652(k)). The ONCSS shall f ollow applicable federal 
laws in the denial, revocation or limitation of a p assport. 
 
B. Notice shall be sent to the obligor that his or her name shall be sent to 
appropriate agencies for passport denial, revocatio n or limitation. The notice 
shall contain the procedures necessary to contest t he reporting. A contest 
shall be limited to a mistake in the amount of the past due support or a 
mistake in the identity of the obligor. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–508. Levy  
 
A. The ONCSS shall issue a levy on the financial ac count(s) of an obligor who 
is past due on his child support for the amount of the past due child support, 
unless after review it is found a levy would be ina ppropriate under the 
circumstances and there is full and timely complian ce with a court ordered 
payment plan. 
 
B. Notice shall be sent to the obligor of the levy within three (3) days after 
the levy notice is sent to the financial institutio n. The notice shall contain 
the procedures necessary to contest the levy and th e contest is limited to a 
mistake in the amount of the past due support or a mistake in the identity of 
the obligor. If there is another name on the accoun t, it shall be the 
responsibility of the obligor to notify any and all  account holders. 
 
C. A levy shall be released once the past due child  support is paid. 
 
D. The ONCSS or obligee may authorize a partial rel ease of a levy. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–509. Consumer reporting  
 
A. The ONCSS shall release the name of an obligor w ho owes past due child 
support to a consumer-reporting agency as defined i n 15 U.S.C. § 1681a(f). 
 
B. Notice shall be given to the obligor of the repo rting before releasing his 
or her name to a consumer-reporting agency. The not ice shall contain the 
procedures necessary to contest the reporting and t he contest is limited to a 
mistake in the amount of the past due support or a mistake in the identity of 
the obligor. 
 
C. The ONCSS may charge a consumer-reporting agency  a reasonable fee for 
providing information available under this section pursuant to federal law. 
 
D. Information shall not be provided to a consumer reporting agency that has 
not submitted satisfactory proof that it is a consu mer reporting agency or to 
an agency that does not have sufficient capability to systematically make use 
of the information for child support purposes in ac cordance with federal law. 
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ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–510. Tax interception and administrative offset s  
 
A. The ONCSS shall seek the collection of past due child support through state 
and/or federal income tax intercepts and/or federal  administrative offset 
programs. The ONCSS shall follow the applicable sta te and federal law for 
income tax interceptions. 
 
B. Notice shall be sent to the obligor of a referra l for a tax intercept or 
administrative offset. The notice shall contain the  procedures necessary to 
contest a state or federal tax intercept or federal  offset referral. A contest 
shall be limited to a mistake in the amount of the past due support or a 
mistake in the identity of the obligor. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–511. Revocation, suspension or denial of licens es  
 
A. The ONCSS is authorized to initiate proceedings for the revocation, 
suspension or denial of professional, occupational,  fishing, recreational 
and/or driver's licenses through the appropriate st ate or tribal court of 
competent jurisdiction. 
 
B. Before the ONCSS starts a proceeding for a licen se revocation, suspension or 
denial, the ONCSS shall notify the obligor of the i ntent to revoke, suspend or 
deny the issuance of a license. The notice shall co ntain the procedures 
necessary to contest the proceedings for the revoca tion, suspension or denial 
of a license. A contest shall be limited to a mista ke in the amount of the past 
due support or a mistake in the identity of the obl igor. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–512. Termination of order for revocation or sus pension of license  
 
A. An obligor whose license is revoked or suspended  may make a written request 
to the ONCSS that his or her license be reinstated.  The ONCSS may initiate 
action to reinstate the license if the obligor: 
 
1. has paid the current month child support and the  monthly arrearage payments 
and two (2) months immediately preceding, or has pa id an amount of support 
equivalent to three (3) months of child support and  arrearage payments that 
includes the current monthly child support and arre arage payments and two (2) 
months immediately preceding; and 
 
2. complied with all subpoenas and orders relating to paternity or child 
support proceedings; and 
 
3. complied with all orders to submit to genetic te sting; and 
 
4. disclosed all employment and address information ; and 
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5. disclosed all information on health insurance co verage and maintenance of 
health insurance. 
 
B. When an action is initiated to reinstate a licen se, the obligee shall be 
sent notice of an action to reinstate the obligor's  license. The notice may be 
sent by first-class mail with a certificate of mail ing. 
 
C. The ONCSS shall schedule a hearing on the matter  with the appropriate state 
or tribal court of competent jurisdiction. If the c ourt reinstates a license, a 
copy of the order shall be sent to the obligor and the appropriate licensing 
agency. The obligor is responsible for submitting t he order to the appropriate 
licensing agency to reinstate his or her license as  well as the cost associated 
with the reinstatement. 
 
D. If the obligor again fails to make monthly child  support payments or fails 
to comply with a child support order or actions reg arding paternity, the ONCSS 
may initiate action again to revoke or suspend the obligor's license. 
 
E. The ONCSS shall proceed to reinstate a license w hen the obligor has paid his 
or her child support arrearage in full in accordanc e with this section. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–513. Bond or security payment for past due chil d support  
 
The Office of Administrative Hearings or Trial Cour t may require that an 
obligor post a bond, security or give some other gu arantee to secure payment of 
past due child support. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–514. Publication of names  
 
The ONCSS may publish the name of an obligor's in a n electronic publication or 
newspaper of local circulation if an obligor is at least three (3) months in 
arrears in paying current child support or owes Fiv e Thousand Dollars 
($5,000.00) or more in unpaid child support. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–515. Limited exceptions to enforcement proceedi ngs  
 
The ONCSS may not initiate enforcement proceedings against an obligor who is 
currently receiving tribal or state TANF or an obli gor who is determined by a 
medical professional to be disabled and not able to  work because of physical or 
mental health problems. If an obligor is not able t o work because of a physical 
or mental health problem, he or she shall provide t he documentation to the 
Trial Court or ONCSS. The obligor shall provide doc umentation of a treatment 
plan that provides a time period the obligor will b e unable to work and shall 
provide documentation that he or she has applied wi th the Social Security 
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Administration for disability determination and the  state Department of 
Rehabilitation Services. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 6 
 FULL FAITH AND CREDIT, BANKRUPTCY, STATUTE OF LIMI TATIONS, CONTEMPT 
 
§ 8–601. Full faith and credit  
 
The ONCSS shall comply with a request from another tribe or state to enforce a 
tribe or state child support order pursuant to the Full Faith and Credit for 
Child Support Orders Act (FFCCSOA) (28 U.S.C. § 173 8B). The child support order 
shall be registered with the Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–602. Bankruptcy  
 
All current and past due child support, owed on beh alf of a child, shall not be 
discharged by bankruptcy. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–603. Severability clause  
 
If a provision of this chapter or its application t o an individual or 
circumstance is held invalid, the invalidity does n ot affect other provisions 
or application of this chapter which can be given e ffect without the invalid 
provision or application, and to this end the provi sions of this chapter are 
severable. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–604. Statute of limitations  
 
No statute of limitations shall apply to any action  to enforce a child support 
order or property to satisfy an unpaid child suppor t debt. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–605. Indirect contempt proceedings  
 
A. A child support order, if willfully disobeyed, m ay be enforced by indirect 
contempt proceedings against the obligor by either the ONCSS or obligee. The 
Trial Court shall hear indirect contempt proceeding s initiated by the ONCSS or 
obligee. 
 
B. Punishment for indirect contempt shall be the im position of a fine in a sum 
not exceeding Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) or by imprisonment in Tribal Jail 
not exceeding six (6) months, or by both, at the di scretion of the Trial Court. 
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C. In a proceeding for indirect civil contempt, pri ma facie evidence of an 
indirect civil contempt of court shall be held when  proof that: 
 
1. The child support order was made, filed and serv ed on the obligor; or 
 
2. The obligor had actual knowledge of the existenc e of the order; or 
 
3. The order was granted by default after proper no tice to the obligor; or 
 
4. The obligor was present in court at the time the  order was announced. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–606. Purge and sentence requirements  
 
A. When an obligor is found guilty of indirect cont empt of court for failure to 
pay child support or other court ordered child supp ort expenses such as child 
care, medical and dental expenses, psychological, o ptometric, orthodontic, or 
any other physical or mental health as required by the child support order, the 
obligor may purge the contempt by: 
 
1. making reasonable monthly payments for the past due child support or by 
making a lump sum payment to pay off the arrearage;  and 
 
2. continuing to make all future payments for child  support and other 
court-ordered support. 
 
B. A reasonable monthly payment schedule shall be s et for the past due support 
that considers the financial circumstances of the o bligor. An obligor may also 
pay off the arrearage in a lump sum payment. 
 
C. All payments made pursuant to purge shall be app lied to reduce the amount of 
child support arrearage. When all the arrearage has  been paid which is the 
subject of the contempt, the contempt shall be deem ed purged. 
 
D. If the obligor fails to comply with the conditio ns set for purging the 
contempt, the obligor may be found in contempt unde r this section and 
punishment imposed. 
 
E. If an obligor is committed to the custody of the  sheriff to serve a jail 
sentence, the jailed obligor may only be released f rom the custody of the 
sheriff: 
 
1. upon full payment of the adjudicated arrearage; 
 
2. upon serving the full sentence; or 
 
3. upon a subsequent agreement between the obligor and obligee for payment of 
the adjudicated arrearage and approved by the Trial  Court, and the court 
releases the obligor from the custody of the sherif f with the balance of the 
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sentence to be conditionally suspended, subject to performance of the terms of 
the agreement and terms of the court order for rele ase. 
 
Persons incarcerated pursuant to this section shall  serve flat time in all 
cases and shall not be entitled to credit for good time, blood time or trustee 
time. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–607. Tribal Intervention Program (TIP)  
 
An obligor who is found guilty of contempt may be r eferred to the Osage Nation 
TIP, in lieu of jail time. The obligor will be requ ired to check-in weekly with 
the TIP coordinator and provide evidence of job sea rches or continued 
employment. If the obligor fails to meet the requir ements of TIP, they will be 
referred back to the Court for non-compliance, at w hich time the Trial Court 
may accelerate the sentence previously entered. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
§ 8–608. Paternity and support of alleged or adjudi cated deprived child;  
support orders and payments;  rules  
 
A. When paternity of an alleged or adjudicated depr ived child has not been 
established, the Trial Court, within six (6) months  after the filing of a 
deprived petition, shall either establish paternity  or defer the issue of 
paternity establishment to Osage Nation Child Suppo rt Services (ONCSS) for any 
child for whom paternity has not been legally estab lished according to the 
Osage Nation Paternity Code. 
 
B. When paternity is at issue, an alleged father an d mother of the child named 
in a deprived petition shall be given notice in the  petition and summons that 
paternity may be established in the deprived action . ONCSS shall proceed with 
paternity establishment for any case deferred to th e administrative or trial 
court under this subsection. 
 
C. After the establishment of paternity, the Court shall address current child 
support pursuant to subsection (B) of this section.  In addition, the Court may: 
 
1. order the father to pay child support for past m onths when no child support 
order was in effect in accordance with this chapter ; or 
 
2. reserve or refer the issue of prior support to O NCSS. 
 
D. The order establishing paternity shall be filed as a separate document and 
shall not be confidential. The Court Clerk of the T rial Court where the 
paternity order has been filed shall provide, upon request, a copy of the order 
establishing paternity to a representative of ONCSS . A court order for the 
release of the order establishing paternity or othe r information contained in 
the court record pertaining to paternity and child support shall not be 
required. The order may be captioned with a differe nt case style in order to 
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establish and enforce a child support order in an a ction other than the 
deprived proceeding. 
 
E. Each parent of any child named in a deprived pet ition shall be given notice 
in the petition and summons that child support may be ordered or modified in 
the deprived action. 
 
F. Within six (6) months after the filing of a depr ived petition, the Court 
shall address the issue of child support or defer t he issue of establishment or 
enforcement of child support to the Office of Admin istrative Hearings or Trial 
Court. ONCSS shall proceed with the establishment o r enforcement of child 
support orders for any case deferred to the Office of Administrative Hearing or 
Trial Court provided, ONCSS shall enforce all child  support orders entered by 
the Court. 
 
G. If there is an existing order for child support,  the existing order shall 
remain in effect unless the Court finds the existin g order is not in the best 
interests of the child or children involved. 
 
H. The Court shall use the child support guidelines  as provided for in the 
Osage Nation Child Support Code in determining the amount each parent is to pay 
for care and maintenance of a child and issue an or der describing the finding 
of the Court. 
 
I. The Court may deviate from the child support gui delines when it is 
determined necessary in order for the parent to mee t the obligations of a 
court-imposed individualized service plan or for ot her reasons as the Court 
deems appropriate. If the Court deviates from the a mount of child support 
indicated by the child support guidelines, the Cour t shall make specific 
findings of fact supporting such action. 
 
J. Each parent shall be individually ordered to pay  his or her percentage of 
the total monthly child support obligation includin g parents who reside 
together. 
 
K. The child support order shall contain an immedia te income assignment 
provision pursuant to Osage Nation Child Support Co de. 
 
L. A child support computation form shall be comple ted by the Court, counsel of 
record, or may be referred to ONCSS for completion.  Upon being signed by the 
judge, the computation form shall be incorporated a s a part of the child 
support order. 
 
M. A standard child support order form shall be use d in the deprived action. 
The form shall be prescribed by ONCSS and shall be published by the Trial Court 
or Administrative Office of the Courts. 
 
N. The child support order shall be filed as a sepa rate document and shall not 
be confidential. 
 
O. The Court Clerk of the Trial Court where the chi ld support order has been 
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filed shall provide, upon request, a copy of the su pport order to a 
representative of ONCSS. A court order for the rele ase of the child support 
order or other information contained in the court r ecord pertaining to child 
support shall not be required. 
 
P. The order may be captioned with a different case  style in order to enforce 
the child support order in an action other than the  deprived proceeding. 
 
Q. The child support order may be modified upon a m aterial change in 
circumstances. 
 
R. The child support order may be enforced by any m ethod allowed by law. 
 
S. After a deprived action is dismissed, the most r ecent child support order 
entered in the deprived action shall remain in full  force and effect, unless 
the Judge presiding over the deprived action orders  otherwise. If there was no 
prior administrative or District Court case, the de prived action child support 
order shall be docketed and filed in a new District  Court Family Division 
action and enforced for current child support and a rrearages. If the Judge 
presiding over the deprived action modified a preex isting child support order 
or if there was an existing administrative or Distr ict Court case, the child 
support order entered in the deprived action shall be filed in the existing 
case and enforced for current child support and arr earages. The child support 
order may be modified after being docketed in Distr ict Court. 
 
T. All child support payments shall be paid through  the ONCSS. 
 
U. When a child's custody is changed from one paren t or caretaker, the change 
in custody shall transfer child support payments to  the new caretaker unless 
the caretaker is receiving foster care payments or Temporary Assistance to 
Needy Families payments for the care of the child. Child support payments to 
the caretaker shall terminate when the child no lon ger resides with the 
caretaker. 
 
ONCA 12–51, eff. June 18, 2012. 
 
 TITLE 3  
 CIVIL PROCEDURE 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
§ 1–101. Law applicable to civil actions  
 
A. In all civil actions the Court shall apply any l aws of the United States 
that may be applicable, any authorized regulations of the Interior Department 
which may be mandatory, and any ordinances, codes o r customs of the Osage 
Nation which are applicable to the Indian country o ver which the Court has 
jurisdiction. 
 
B. Where any doubt arises as to the customs and usa ges of the Nation, the Court 
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may request the advice of counselors familiar with these customs and usages. 
 
C. Any matters that are not covered by the traditio nal customs and usages of 
the Nation, or by applicable federal laws and regul ations, or by applicable 
Osage Nation law shall be decided by the Court acco rding to the law of the 
state in which the matter in dispute lies. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–102. Judgments in civil actions  
 
A. In all civil cases the judgment shall consist of  an order of the Court 
awarding damages to be paid to the injured party, o r civil penalties or fines 
to be paid to entities of the Osage Nation governme nt such as are provided by 
Osage Nation law, or directing the surrender of cer tain property to the injured 
party, or the performance of some other act for the  benefit of the injured 
party, including injunctive relief and declaratory judgments. 
 
B. Where the injury inflicted is the result of care lessness or negligence of 
the defendant the judgment shall fairly compensate the injured party for the 
loss sustained. 
 
C. Where the injury was deliberately inflicted, the  judgment may impose an 
additional penalty upon the defendant which additio nal penalty may run in favor 
of the injured party or in favor of the Nation. 
 
D. Where the injury was inflicted as the result of an accident, or where both 
the complainant and the defendant were at fault, th e judgment shall compensate 
the complainant for a reasonable part of the loss s ustained. 
 
E. No judgment shall be given on a lawsuit unless t he defendant has received 
lawful notice of such a lawsuit under the applicabl e Federal Rules of Civil 
Procedure to afford the defendant an opportunity to  appear in Court to defend 
the action. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–103. Costs in civil actions  
 
A. The Court may assess the accruing costs of the c ase against the party or 
parties against whom judgment is given. Such costs shall consist of expenses of 
voluntary witnesses for which either party may be r esponsible and the fees of 
jurors in those cases where a jury trial is had, an d any other incidental 
expenses connected with the procedure before the Co urt as the Court may direct. 
 
B. In all civil suits the complainant may be requir ed to deposit with the Clerk 
of the Court a fee or other security in a reasonabl e amount to cover costs and 
disbursements in the case. 
 
C. When the Osage Nation is a party to an action, t hrough an appeal of an 
administrative action, or otherwise, as may be expr essly permitted by Osage 
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Nation law, the sovereign immunity of the Osage Nat ion is waived only to permit 
the recovery of court costs against it by a prevail ing party of court costs 
actually deposited and expended and such shall not include attorneys' fees, 
deposition expenses, case preparation expenses, wit ness fees and expenses or 
other litigation expenses. 
 
D. When the Osage Nation is a party plaintiff to a suit, it shall not be 
required to advance or pay court costs, but it may recover all costs against 
all defendants which a private litigant would be au thorized to recover, 
including reasonable attorneys' fees. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–104. Applicable civil procedure  
 
The procedure to be followed in civil cases shall b e the Federal Rules of Civil 
Procedure applicable to the United States District Courts, except insofar as 
such procedures are superceded by order of the Cour t or by the existence of 
inconsistent Osage Nation Rules of Civil Procedure.  
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–105. Applicable Rules of Evidence  
 
The Court shall be bound by the Federal Rules of Ev idence applicable to the 
United States District Courts, except insofar as su ch rules are superceded by 
order of the Court, or by the existence of inconsis tent Osage Nation Rules of 
Evidence. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–106. Execution; collection of judgments; attach ments; garnishments  
 
The applicable laws and procedures for executions o n judgments, collections of 
judgments, attachments and garnishments are Rules 6 4 and 69(a), Federal Rules 
of Civil Procedure, which generally direct the use of state procedures and 
practice in aid of execution. For such purposes the  Court is authorized to 
direct the use of any such applicable forms prescri bed by the laws of the State 
of Oklahoma or any of the forms contained in the Attorneys Information Manual  
of the United States District Court for the Norther n District of Oklahoma. 
 
§ 1–107. Jury trials  
 
Any party to a civil action shall be afforded a jur y trial upon demand. Civil 
juries shall consist of six (6) jurors and one (1) alternate juror may be 
appointed by the Court in its discretion. A verdict  may be rendered upon the 
affirmative vote of any four (4) jurors. The Court shall tax the costs of such 
a jury trial against the party losing the case. 
 
§ 1–108. Appeals of administrative decisions of off icials of the Osage Nation 
government  
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A. The Court shall have the authority to review, de cide and determine appeals 
of administrative decisions or actions of officials  of the Osage Nation 
government acting within an executive capacity. The  Court shall not have the 
authority to review any act of the Osage Nation Con gress. 
 
B. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Osage  Nation Code (ONC) to the 
contrary, reviews of such administrative decisions or actions shall be brought 
before the Court by the filing of a simple complain t with the Court setting 
forth the action or decision involved and the reaso ns for the plaintiff's 
appeal. The Court shall then order the entire admin istrative record of the 
matter to be furnished to the Court by the Osage Na tion governmental entity 
involved in such a decision and appeal. The Court s hall then proceed under its 
regular and customary Rules of Civil Procedure, exc ept that such cases shall be 
tried on appeal with a hearing de novo before the C ourt and no jury trial shall 
be permitted. 
 
C. The judgment of the Court shall be final and una ppealable to any other court 
or administrative entity unless a federal program i s involved where federal law 
is to the contrary. In any such instance, the plain tiff or moving party must 
first exhaust all Osage Nation remedies before lodg ing any appeal to any such 
other non-Osage Nation entity. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–109. Sovereign immunity  
 
Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in th e Osage Nation Code or any 
construction or interpretation thereof, the soverei gn immunity against lawsuits 
of the Osage Nation is expressly reserved except as  may be expressly waived by 
the provisions of such Osage Nation codes, and no m oney damages, costs, 
attorneys' fees, injunctive relief or otherwise may  be awarded against the 
Osage Nation except as may be expressly and specifi cally permitted by 
applicable Osage Nation Code provisions. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 STIPULATION OF JURISDICTION  
§ 2–101. Name of chapter  
 
This chapter shall be known as the "Osage Nation St ipulation of Jurisdiction 
Code." 
 
§ 2–102. Purpose  
 
The purpose of this code is to require all who rece ive certain benefits from 
the Osage Nation within its jurisdiction to execute  lawful written stipulations 
to the jurisdiction of the Court of Indian Offenses  while it has jurisdiction 
over such matters pursuant to various Osage Nation codes and to the 
jurisdiction of the Osage Nation Courts, as and whe n that jurisdiction is 
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transferred to the Osage Nation Courts pursuant to applicable laws and 
regulations. 
 
§ 2–103. Applicability and scope  
 
A. This code shall be deemed to be amendatory and s upplemental to all Osage 
Nation codes heretofore or hereafter enacted which involve licenses, permits, 
contracts, rentals, leases and/or permission to con duct business from the Osage 
Nation within the jurisdiction of the Osage Nation,  unless any such business or 
activity is expressly exempted from the provisions hereof by a formal 
resolution of the Osage Nation Congress. Its provis ions shall apply to those of 
both Indian and non-Indian blood and descent and to  artificial entities or 
persons regardless of their ownership. This code sh all not apply to any 
activity involving the Osage Minerals Estate under the trusteeship of the 
Secretary of the Interior unless the Osage Nation C ongress expressly includes 
such an activity by a separate resolution which may  be appropriate and lawful 
under such a specific circumstance. 
 
B. All activities enumerated in subsection (A) of t his section, are hereby 
declared to be privileges and benefits to be bestow ed by the Osage Nation and 
such are not property interests or matters of right . 
 
C. This code shall expressly and specifically apply , but is not limited to, the 
benefits, licenses, permits, contracts, rentals, le ases, and activities 
included within the scope and purview of the follow ing: 
 
1. The Osage Nation Revenue and Taxation code; 
 
2. The Osage Nation Gaming code; 
 
3. The Osage Nation Gaming Commission code; 
 
4. The Osage Nation Right-to-Work code; 
 
5. The Osage Nation Housing code; 
 
6. The Osage Nation Building code; and 
 
7. The Osage Nation Personnel Manual. 
 
§ 2–104. Written stipulation to jurisdiction; condi tion precedent to receipt of 
benefits  
 
All applicants for any of the benefits enumerated a bove shall execute their 
written stipulation and agreement to court jurisdic tion as a condition 
precedent for the grant of any such benefit at the time of their application(s) 
for any such benefit or for any renewals thereof sh ould they be receiving any 
such benefits upon the effective date hereof. 
 
§ 2–105. Form of written stipulation  
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The written stipulations and agreements to court ju risdiction required by this 
code shall be in the following format: 
 
 Stipulation to Court Jurisdiction 
 
The undersigned hereby expressly recognizes that th e benefit sought or 
presently enjoyed by the undersigned from the Osage  Nation government, to wit: 
(Insert description of benefit whether it be a lice nse, permit, contract, 
rental, lease, or otherwise) is a privilege and a b enefit to the undersigned 
and not a property interest or matter of right. In consideration of, and as a 
condition precedent to, the grant, issuance or cont inued enjoyment of this 
privilege and benefit, regardless of whether the un dersigned is a natural or 
artificial person or entity, and further regardless  of whether the undersigned 
is of Indian or non-Indian blood, descent or legal character, the undersigned 
hereby stipulates and agrees that jurisdiction over  all matters and disputes 
arising out of the exercise of such a benefit and p rivilege shall vest in the 
Court of Indian Offenses until such time as the Osa ge Nation Courts lawfully 
assume such jurisdiction, and that thereafter exclu sive jurisdiction shall vest 
in the Osage Nation Courts. The undersigned further  stipulates to be bound by 
all Osage Nation codes governing such benefits, pri vileges and activities. The 
undersigned further expressly waives all future rig hts to contest the 
jurisdiction of the Court of Indian Offenses or the  Osage Nation Courts over 
any such matters, disputes, actions or decisions of  any branch of the Osage 
Nation government. 
 

     
    Signature and title, if applicable  

    __________ 
                                                                  Date  
 
 CHAPTER 3 
 FOREIGN JUDGMENTS 
 
 
§ 3–101. Short title  
 
This Act may be cited as the "Osage Nation Foreign Judgment Act". 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–102. Definitions  
 
"Foreign judgment" means any judgment, decree, or o rder of a court of the 
United States, a state court which grants full fait h and credit to judgments of 
the Osage Nation Courts, any Indian Nation, or of a ny other court which is 
entitled to comity or full faith and credit in the Osage Nation Courts. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–103. Filing and status of foreign judgments  
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A copy of any foreign judgment authenticated in acc ordance with the applicable 
court rule or statute of the Osage Nation may be fi led in the office of the 
Osage Nation Court Clerk. The Clerk shall treat the  foreign judgment in the 
same manner as a judgment of the Trial Court. A jud gment so filed has the same 
effect and is subject to the same procedures, defen ses, and proceedings for 
reopening, vacating, or staying as a judgment of th e Trial Court and may be 
enforced or satisfied in like manner;  provided, ho wever, that no such filed 
foreign judgment shall be a lien on real estate of the judgment debtor until a 
certified copy of the judgment so filed is also fil ed in the office of the 
Court Clerk in the land tract record book. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–104. Grounds for non-recognition  
 
A. A foreign judgment is not conclusive if: 
 
1. The judgment was rendered under a system which d oes not provide impartial 
tribunals or procedures compatible with the require ments of due process of law; 
or 
 
2. The foreign court did not have personal jurisdic tion over the defendant; or 
 
3. The foreign court did not have jurisdiction over  the subject matter. 
 
B. A foreign judgment need not be recognized if: 
 
1. The defendant in the proceedings in the foreign court did not receive notice 
of the proceedings in sufficient time to enable him  to defend; 
 
2. The judgment was obtained by fraud; or 
 
3. The cause of action on which the judgment is bas ed is repugnant to the 
public policy of the Osage Nation; or 
 
4. The judgment conflicts with another final and co nclusive judgment; or 
 
5. The proceeding in the foreign court was contrary  to an agreement between the 
parties under which the dispute in question was to be settled otherwise than by 
proceedings in that court; or 
 
6. In the case of jurisdiction based only on person al service, the foreign 
court was a seriously inconvenient forum for the tr ial of action. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–105. Notice of filing  
 
A. At the time of the filing of the foreign judgmen t, the judgment creditor or 
his lawyer shall make and file with the Clerk of th e Court an affidavit setting 
forth the name and last known post-office address o f the judgment debtor, and 
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of the judgment creditor. 
 
B. Promptly upon the filing of the foreign judgment  and the affidavit, the 
Clerk shall mail notice of the filing of the foreig n judgment to the judgment 
debtor at the address given and shall make a note o f the mailing in the docket. 
The notice shall include the name and post-office a ddress of the judgment 
creditor and the judgment creditor's lawyer, if any . In addition, the judgment 
creditor may mail a notice of the filing of the jud gment to the judgment debtor 
and may file proof of mailing with the Clerk. Lack of notice of filing by the 
Clerk shall not affect the enforcement proceedings if proof of mailing by the 
judgment creditor has been filed. 
 
C. No execution or other process for enforcement of  a foreign judgment filed 
hereunder shall issue until twenty (20) days after the date the judgment is 
filed. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007. 
 
§ 3–106. Stay of execution of foreign judgment  
 
A. If the judgment debtor shows the Court that an a ppeal from the foreign 
judgment is pending or will be taken, or that a sta y of execution has been 
granted, the Court shall stay enforcement of the fo reign judgment until the 
appeal is concluded, or until the time for appeal e xpires, or until the stay of 
execution expires or is vacated, upon proof that th e judgment debtor has 
furnished the security for the satisfaction of the judgment required by the law 
of the jurisdiction in which it was rendered. 
 
B. If the judgment debtor shows the Court any groun d upon which enforcement of 
a judgment of the Court would be stayed, the Court shall stay enforcement of 
the foreign judgment for an appropriate period, upo n requiring the same 
security for satisfaction of the judgment which is required in the Court 
jurisdiction. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–107. Fees  
 
Any person filing a foreign judgment shall pay to t he Court Clerk those fees 
now and hereafter prescribed by court rule for the filing of an action in the 
Court. Fees for docketing, transcription or other e nforcement proceedings shall 
be the same as provided for judgments of the Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 3–108. Optional procedure  
 
The right of a judgment creditor to bring an action  to enforce his judgment 
instead of proceedings under this chapter remains u nimpaired. 
 
ONCA 07–36, eff. Apr. 19, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
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 CHAPTER 4 
 EXECUTION ON JUDGMENT 
 
§ 4–101. Short title  
 
This Act may be cited as the "Osage Nation Executio n on Judgment Act". 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–102. Executions; defined  
 
Executions shall be deemed process of the Court, an d shall be issued by the 
Clerk, and directed to the Chief of the Osage Natio n Police. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–103. Kinds of execution  
 
Executions are of three kinds: 
 
A. Against the property of the judgment debtor; 
 
B. For the delivery of possession of real or person al property, with damages 
for withholding the same, and costs; 
 
C. Executions in special cases. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–104. Property subject to levy  
 
Lands, tenements, goods and chattels, not exempt by  law shall be subject to the 
payment of debts, and shall be liable to be taken o n execution and sold, as 
hereinafter provided. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–105. Property bound after seizure  
 
All real estate not bound by the lien of the judgme nt, as well as goods and 
chattels of the debtor, shall be bound from the tim e they shall be seized in 
execution. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–106. Execution must be issued within five (5) y ears  
 
A. A judgment shall become unenforceable and of no effect if, within five (5) 
years after the date of filing of any judgment that  now is or may hereafter be 
filed in any Court of record in this Nation: 
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1. Execution is not issued by the Court Clerk and f iled as provided in Section 
4–117 of this Title; 
 
2. A notice of renewal of judgment substantially in  the form prescribed by the 
Administrative Director of the Courts is not filed with the Court Clerk. 
 
3. A garnishment summons is not issued by the Court  Clerk; or 
 
4. A certified copy of a notice of income assignmen t is not sent to a payor of 
the judgment debtor. 
 
B. A judgment shall become unenforceable and of no effect if more than five (5) 
years have passed from the date of: 
 
1. Deleted by ONCA 10–37, eff. April 7, 2010; 
 
2. The last notice of renewal of judgment filed wit h the Court Clerk; 
 
3. The last garnishment summons issued; or 
 
4. The sending of a certified copy or a notice of i ncome assignment to a payor 
of the judgment debtor. 
 
C. This section shall not apply to judgments agains t municipalities or to child 
support judgments by operation of law. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 10–37, eff. Ap r. 7, 2010; ONCA 11–41, eff. 
Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–107. Priority among property  
 
The writ of execution against the property of the j udgment debtor, issuing from 
the Court shall command the officer to whom it is d irected, that of the goods 
and chattels of the debtor he cause to be made the money specified in the writ; 
and for want of goods and chattels, he cause the sa me to be made from the 
non-trust interest in lands and tenements of the de btor; and the amount of the 
debt, damages and costs, for which the judgment is entered, shall be endorsed 
on the execution. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–108. Priority among executions  
 
When two (2) or more executions against the same de btor shall be sued out and 
when two (2) or more writs of execution against the  same debtor shall be 
delivered to the officer prior to the date of sale of this property, no 
preference shall be given to either of such writs, but if a sufficient sum of 
money be not made to satisfy all such executions, t he amount made shall be 
distributed to the several creditors in proportion to the amount of their 
respective demands, provided that nothing herein co ntained shall be so 
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construed as to affect any preferable lien which on e or more of the judgments, 
on which execution issued, may have on the property  or the judgment debtor. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–109. Levy by priority  
 
The officer to whom a writ of execution is delivere d shall proceed immediately 
to levy the same upon the goods and chattels of the  debtor; but if no goods and 
chattels can be found, the officer shall endorse on  the writ of execution, "no 
goods," and forthwith levy the writ of execution up on any interests in the 
lands and tenements of the debtor which may be liab le to satisfy the judgment; 
and if any of the interests in such lands and tenem ents of the debtor which may 
be liable shall be encumbered by mortgage or any ot her lien or liens, such 
lands and tenements may be levied upon and appraise d and sold, subject to such 
lien or liens, which shall be stated in the apprais ement. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–110. Who makes levy  
 
It shall be unlawful for anyone to levy an attachme nt or execution within the 
Osage jurisdiction who is not a bonded Osage Police  officer. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–111. When levy void  
 
Any attachment or execution issued to, or levied by  anyone other than a bonded 
Osage Police officer shall be void and of no effect  and the Court Clerk or 
other person issuing same, or officer or other pers on levying same, as the case 
may be, together with their bondsmen shall be liabl e for any damage caused 
thereby. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–112. Penalty for unlawful levy  
 
Anyone violating the provision of 3 ONC § 4–110 sha ll be punished by a fine not 
to exceed One Hundred Dollars ($100.00) or confinem ent in the Tribal Jail not 
to exceed thirty (30) days, or both. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–113. Levy on property claimed by third person  
 
If the officer, by virtue of an execution issued fr om the Court, shall levy the 
same on any goods and chattels claimed by any perso n other than the defendant, 
or be requested by the plaintiff to give him an und ertaking, with good and 
sufficient securities to pay all costs and damages that he may sustain by 
reason of the detention or sale of such property an d until such undertaking 



 

209 
 

shall be given, the officer may refuse to proceed a s against such property. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–114. Re-delivery to defendant  
 
In all cases where the Osage Nation Police Chief or  other officer shall, by 
virtue of an execution, levy upon any goods and cha ttels which shall remain 
upon his hands unsold, for want of bidders, for the  want of time to advertise 
and sell, or any other reasonable cause, the office r may, of his own motion, 
take of the defendant an undertaking, with security , in such sum as he may deem 
sufficient, to the effect that the said property sh all be delivered to the 
officer holding an execution for the sale of the sa me, at the time and place 
appointed by said officer, either by notice, given in writing, to said 
defendant in execution, or by advertisement publish ed in a legal newspaper, 
naming therein the day and place of sale. If the de fendant shall fail to 
deliver the goods and chattels at the time and plac e mentioned in the notice to 
him, given, or to pay to the officer holding the ex ecution the full value of 
said goods and chattels, or the amount of said debt  and costs, the undertaking, 
given as aforesaid, may be proceeded on as in other  cases. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–115. Notice of sale of chattels  
 
The officer who levies upon goods and chattels, by virtue of an execution 
issued by the Court, before he proceeds to sell the  same shall cause public 
notice to be given of the time and place of sale, f or at least ten (10) days 
before the day of sale. The notice shall be given b y advertisement, published 
in some newspaper of a general circulation within t he Osage Reservation, by 
setting up advertisements in five (5) public places  in the Reservation. Two (2) 
advertisements shall be put up in the township wher e the sale is to be held; 
and where goods and chattels levied upon cannot be sold for want of bidders, 
the officer making such return shall annex to the e xecution a true and perfect 
inventory of such goods and chattels, and the plain tiff in such execution may 
thereupon sue at another writ of execution, directi ng the sale of the property 
levied upon as aforesaid; but such goods and chatte ls shall not be sold, unless 
the time and place of sale be advertised, as herein  before provided. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–116. Further levy when property taken insuffici ent  
 
When any writ shall issue, directing the sale of pr operty previously taken in 
execution, the officer issuing said writ shall, at the request of the person 
entitled to the benefit thereof, his agent or attor ney, add thereto a command 
to the officer to whom such writ shall be directed,  that if the property 
remaining in his hands not sold shall, in his opini on, be insufficient to 
satisfy the judgment, he shall levy the same upon l ands and tenements, goods 
and chattels, or either, as the law shall permit, b eing the property of the 
judgment debtor, sufficient to satisfy the debt. 
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ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–117. Filing and indexing of execution  
 
A. When a general execution is issued and placed in  the custody of the Osage 
Nation Police Chief for levy, a certified copy of s uch execution shall be filed 
in the Office of the Court Clerk and shall be index ed the same as judgments. 
 
B. If a general or special execution is levied upon  an interest in lands and 
tenements, the Osage Nation Police Chief shall endo rse on the face of the writ 
the legal description and shall have three (3) disi nterested persons who have 
taken an oath to impartially appraise the property so levied on, upon actual 
view; and such disinterested persons shall return t o the officer their signed 
estimate of the real value of said property. 
 
C. To extend a judgment lien beyond the initial or any subsequent statutory 
period, prior to the expiration of such period, a c ertified copy of a general 
execution thereon shall be filed and indexed in the  same manner as judgments in 
the Office of the Court Clerk. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–118. Waiver of appraisement  
 
It is against the public policy of the Nation to al low enforcement of execution 
upon realty without appraisal, and the words "appra isement waived" or other 
words of similar import, shall be inserted in any d eed, mortgages, bonds, 
notes, bill or written contract, they shall be of n o effect whatsoever and an 
appraisal shall be ordered notwithstanding any cont ract to the contrary. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–119. Return of appraisement  
 
The officer receiving such return of appraisement p ursuant to 3 ONC § 4–117(B) 
shall forthwith deposit a copy thereof with the Cle rk of the Court and 
advertise and sell such property, agreeably to the provision of this chapter. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–120. When lien restricted  
 
If, upon such return, as aforesaid, it appears, by the inquisition, that 
two-thirds (2/3) of the appraised value of said non -trust interest in lands and 
tenement so levied upon is sufficient to satisfy th e execution, with costs, the 
judgment on which such execution issued shall not o perate as a lien on the 
residue of the debtor's estate, to the prejudice of  any other judgment 
creditor; but no such property shall be sold for le ss than two-thirds (2/3) of 
the value returned in the inquest; and nothing in t his section contained shall, 
in any way, extend to affect the sale of lands by t he Nation but all lands of a 
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corporation or association to the Nation for any de bt or taxes, or in any other 
manner, shall be sold without valuation for the dis charge of such debt or 
taxes, agreeably to any laws in such cases made and  provided. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–121. Notice of sale of realty  
 
A. Any non-trust interest in lands and tenements ta ken on execution shall not 
be sold until the officer causes public notice of t he time and place of sale to 
be given by publication for two (2) successive week s in a newspaper of general 
circulation within the Osage Reservation and by put ting up an advertisement 
upon the Osage Courthouse door or other public bull etin board within a common 
area of the Osage Nation Headquarters and in five ( 5) other public places in 
the reservation, two (2) of which shall be in the t ownship where such lands and 
tenements lie. Such sale shall not be held less tha n thirty (30) days after the 
date of the first publication of the notice herein required. 
 
B. All sales made without such advertisement shall be set aside on motion by 
the Court to which the execution is returnable. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–122. Confirmation of sale  
 
If the Court, upon the return of any writ of execut ion, for the satisfaction of 
which any lands or tenements have been sold, shall,  after having carefully 
examined the proceedings of the officer, be satisfi ed that the sale has, in all 
respects, been made in conformity with the provisio ns of this chapter, the 
Court shall direct the Clerk to make an entry on th e journal that the Court is 
satisfied of the legality of such sale, and an orde r that the officer make to 
the purchaser a deed for such interest in lands and  tenements; and the officer, 
on making such sale, shall deposit the purchase mon ey with the Clerk of the 
Court where same shall remain until the Court shall  have examined his 
proceedings as aforesaid, when said Clerk of the Co urt shall pay the same to 
the person entitled thereto, agreeably to the order  of the Court. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–123. Police Chief's deed  
 
The Chief of the Osage Nation Police or other offic er who, upon such writ or 
writs of execution, shall sell the said lands and t enements, or any part 
thereof, shall make to the purchaser as good and su fficient deed of conveyance 
of the land sold, as the person or persons against whom such writ or writs of 
execution were issued could have made of the same, at or any time after they 
became liable to the judgment. The deed shall be su fficient evidence of the 
legality of such sale, and the proceedings therein,  until the contrary be 
proved, and shall vest in the purchaser as good and  as perfect an estate in the 
premises therein mentioned as was vested in the par ty at, or after, the time 
when such lands and tenements became liable to the satisfaction of the 
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judgment; and such deed of conveyance, to be made b y the Chief of the Osage 
Nation Police or other officer, shall recite the ex ecution or executions, or 
the substance thereof, and the names of the parties , the amount and date of 
rendition of each judgment, by virtue whereof the s aid lands and tenements were 
sold as aforesaid, and shall be executed, acknowled ged and recorded as is or 
may be provided by law, to perfect the conveyance o f such interests in real 
estate in other cases. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–124. Advance of printer's fees  
 
The officer who levies upon goods and chattels, or lands and tenements, or who 
is charged with the duty of selling the same by vir tue of any writ of 
execution, may refuse to publish a notice of the sa le thereof by advertisement 
in a newspaper until the party for whose benefit su ch execution issued, his 
agent or attorney, shall advance to such officer so  much money as will be 
sufficient to discharge the fees of the printer for  publishing such notice. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–125. Demand for printing fees  
 
Before any officer shall be excused from giving the  notification mentioned in 3 
ONC § 4–124, he shall demand of the party for whose  benefit the execution was 
issued, his agent or attorney, the fees in said sec tion specified. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–126. Place of sale  
 
All sales of interests in lands or tenements under execution shall be held at 
the Osage Nation Courthouse unless some other place  within the Reservation is 
designated by the Judge having jurisdiction in the case. No Osage Nation Police 
officer or other officer making the sale of propert y, either personal or real, 
nor any appraiser of such property, shall either di rectly or indirectly, 
purchase the same; and every purchase so made shall  be considered fraudulent 
and void. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–127. Other executions of realty not sold  
 
If lands or tenements, levied on as aforesaid, are not sold upon one execution, 
other executions may be issued to sell the property  so levied upon. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–128. Levy on realty under several executions  
 
In all cases where two (2) or more executions shall  be put into the hands of 
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the Osage Nation Police, and it shall be necessary to levy on real estate to 
satisfy the same, and either of the judgment credit ors, in whose favor one or 
more of said executions are issued, shall require t he Osage Nation Police to 
levy said executions, or so many thereof as may be required, on separate 
parcels of the real property of the judgment debtor  or debtors, it shall be the 
duty of the officer, when required, to levy the sam e on separate parcels of the 
real property of the judgment debtor or debtors, wh en, in the opinion of the 
appraisers, the property of said debtors will not b e sufficient, at two-thirds 
(2/3) of its appraised value, to satisfy all the ex ecutions chargeable thereon, 
such part of the same shall be levied on, to satisf y each execution, as will 
bear the same proportion in value to the whole, as the amount due to the 
execution bears to the amount of all the executions  chargeable thereon, as near 
as may be according to the appraised value of each separate parcel of said real 
property. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–129. Deed by successor of officer making sale  
 
If the term of service of the Osage Nation Police C hief who has made, or shall 
hereafter make sale of any non-trust interest in la nds and tenements, shall 
expire, or if the Osage Nation Police Chief shall b e absent, or be rendered 
unable by death or otherwise, to make a deed of con veyance of the same, any 
succeeding Osage Nation Police Chief or the law enf orcement officer acting on 
his behalf, on receiving a certificate from the Cou rt from which the execution 
issued for the sale of said non-trust interest in l ands and tenements, signed 
by the Clerk, by order of said Court, setting forth  that sufficient proof has 
been made to the Court that said sale was fairly an d legally made, and on 
tender of the purchase money, or if the same or any  part thereof be paid then 
on proof of such payment and tender of the balance,  if any, may execute to the 
said purchaser or purchasers, or his or their legal  representatives, a deed of 
conveyance of said lands and tenements so sold. Suc h deed shall be as good and 
valid in law and have the same effect as if the Osa ge Nation Police Chief who 
made the sale had executed the same. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–130. Payment to defendant of overplus after sal e 
 
If, on any sale made aforesaid, there shall be in t he hands of the Osage Nation 
Police Chief or other officer more money than is su fficient to satisfy the writ 
or writs of execution, with interest and costs, the  Osage Nation Police Chief 
or other officer shall, on demand, pay the balance to the defendant in 
execution. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–131. Reversal of judgment after sale of interes t in land  
 
If any judgment or judgments, in satisfaction of wh ich any non-trust interests 
lands or tenements are sold, shall at any time ther eafter be reversed, such 
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reversal shall not defeat or affect the title of th e purchaser or purchasers; 
but in such cases, restitution shall be made, by th e judgment creditors, of the 
money, for which such lands or tenements were sold,  with lawful interest from 
the day of sale. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–132. Execution on judgment in favor of Nation  
 
A. In all civil actions wherein the Nation as plain tiff, has heretofore or may 
hereafter recover judgment, and where in any such a ction an execution has or 
may be issued, the Nation through the officer or of ficers on whose relation the 
action was brought, may bid at such execution sale,  and buy said property 
offered for sale, for any amount not to exceed the amount of the judgment in 
such action and such additional amount as may be ap proved by the Osage 
Congress, said amount to be credited upon the judgm ent. 
 
B. And further, when such property offered for the sale at execution is bought 
by the Nation, said property may be sold for the Na tion by the officer or 
officers upon whose relation the Nation was party p laintiff, and further 
provided that at such execution sales the attorney or attorneys representing 
the Nation may bid for the Nation, not to exceed th e amount of the judgment and 
such additional amount as may be approved by the Os age Congress; provided, 
however, that said bid is not more than One Hundred  Dollars ($100.00) higher 
than the next best bid, and if there be no other bi dder, then not to exceed One 
Hundred Dollars ($100.00). 
 
C. And further provided that in disposing of such p roperty so acquired, if it 
be personal property the officer or successor of th e officer upon whose 
relation the Nation was plaintiff may sell said pro perty by executing a good 
and sufficient bill of sale, to be attested by the Clerk of the Court. And in 
disposing of any non-trust interest in real propert y so acquired or any 
interest or equity therein, the officer or successo r in office on whose 
relation the Nation was party plaintiff may execute  in the name of the Nation 
by said officer a good and sufficient deed, to be a ttested by the Clerk of the 
Court;  provided, however, that in no event shall a ny sale be valid under this 
chapter for any amount less than the amount for whi ch said property was 
originally bid in by the Nation. The funds obtained  upon the sale of any such 
property shall be placed in the fund for which the judgment was obtained, or if 
none, then in the Osage Nation Purchases Fund for t he purchase of other real 
property for the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–133. Reappraisal where realty twice advertised for sale  
 
In all cases where a non-trust interest in real est ate has been or may 
hereafter be taken on execution and appraised and t wice advertised and offered 
for sale, and shall remain unsold for the want of b idders it shall be the duty 
of the Court, on motion of the plaintiff, to set as ide such appraisement and 
order a new one to be made, or to set aside such le vy and appraisement and 
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order a new execution to issue, as the case may req uire. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–134. Return of execution  
 
The Chief of the Osage Nation Police to whom any wr it of execution shall be 
directed, shall return such writ to the Court to wh ich the same is returnable, 
within ninety (90) days from the date thereof. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
§ 4–135. Principal and surety  
 
In all cases where judgment is rendered in the Cour t upon any instrument of 
writing in which two (2) or more persons are jointl y and severally bound, and 
it shall be made to appear to the Court, by parol o r other testimony, that one 
(1) or more of said persons so bound, signed the sa me as surety or bail, for 
his or their co-defendant, it shall be the duty of the Clerk of said Court, in 
recording the judgment thereon, to certify which of  the defendants is principal 
debtor, and which are sureties or bail. And the Cle rk of the Court aforesaid 
shall issue execution on such judgment, commanding the Chief of the Osage 
Nation Police to cause the money to be made of the goods and chattels, lands 
and tenements, of the principal debtor; but for wan t of sufficient property of 
the principal debtor to make the same that he cause  the same to be made of the 
goods and chattels, lands and tenements, of the sur ety or bail. In all cases, 
the property, both personal and real, of the princi pal debtor, within the 
jurisdiction of the Court, shall be exhausted befor e any of the property of the 
surety or bail shall be taken in execution. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007; ONCA 11–41, eff. Ap r. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 4–136. Hearing on assets  
 
In addition to other discovery procedures, the Cour t, at any time after 
judgment upon motion of the judgment creditor, may order the judgment debtor to 
appear and answer concerning his property subject t o execution to satisfy the 
judgment. The order to appear shall be served on th e judgment debtor as a 
summons is served and may contain an order prohibit ing the conveyance of any 
non-exempt property, and may order the production o f any books, records, 
documents, or papers relating to the judgment credi tor's property. Such order 
may be enforced by contempt proceedings. 
 
ONCA 07–37, eff. Apr. 23, 2007. 
 
 CHAPTER 5 
 DECLARATORY JUDGMENT 
 
§ 5–101. Findings  
 
In accordance with Article VIII, Sections 2 and 5 o f the Osage Nation 



 

216 
 

Constitution, the Osage Nation Congress finds that it is in the best interest 
of the Osage Nation to reserve original jurisdictio n to the Supreme Court for 
actions of declaratory judgment between the Legisla tive and Executive Branches 
of the Osage Nation over interpretation of the lang uage or provisions contained 
in the Osage Constitution. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–102. Determination of rights, status or other l egal relations; exceptions  
 
The Osage Nation Trial Court may, in cases of actua l controversy, determine 
rights, status, or other legal relations, including  but not limited to a 
determination of the construction or validity of an y foreign judgment or 
decree, deed, contract, trust, or other instrument or agreement or of any 
statute or other governmental regulation, whether o r not other relief is or 
could be claimed, except that no declaration shall be made concerning liability 
or non-liability for damages on account of alleged tortious injuries to persons 
or to property either before or after judgment or f or compensation alleged to 
be due under worker's compensation laws for injurie s to persons. The 
determination may be made only after there has been  a breach of any legal duty 
or obligation, and it may be either affirmative or negative in form and effect, 
provided however, that the Court may refuse to make  a determination where the 
judgment, if rendered, would not terminate the cont roversy, or some part 
thereof, giving rise to the proceeding. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–103. Pleadings  
 
A determination of rights, status, or other legal r elations may be obtained by 
means of a pleading seeking that relief alone or as  incident to or part of a 
petition, counterclaim, or other pleading seeking o ther relief, and, when a 
party seeks other relief, a Court may grant declara tory relief where 
appropriate. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–104. Declaratory relief; venue; parties  
 
A. When declaratory relief is sought, all persons s hall be made parties who 
have or claim any interest which would be affected by the declaration, and no 
declaration shall prejudice the rights of persons n ot parties to the 
proceeding. 
 
B. In any proceeding which involves the validity of  a tribal statute, ordinance 
or regulation, the Osage Nation shall be made a par ty, and shall be entitled to 
be heard, and if a statute or regulation is alleged  to be unconstitutional, the 
Attorney General of the Osage Nation shall also be served with a copy of the 
proceeding and be entitled to be heard. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
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§ 5–105. Determination to have effect of final judg ment; reviewable as other 
judgments  
 
Any determination of rights, status, or other legal  relations by the Trial 
Court shall have the force and effect of a final ju dgment and it shall be 
reviewable in the same manner as other final judgme nts. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–106. Additional relief after determination of r ights or status  
 
Further relief based upon a determination of rights , status, or other legal 
relations may be granted whenever such relief becom es necessary and proper 
after the determination has been made. Application may be made by petition to 
the Court for an order directed to any party or par ties whose rights have been 
determined to show cause why the further relief sho uld not be granted 
forthwith, upon reasonable notice prescribed by the  Court in its order. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–107. Issues of fact  
 
When a proceeding under this act involves the deter mination of an issue of 
fact, such issue must be tried and determined in th e same manner as issues of 
fact are tried and determined in other civil action s in the Court in which the 
proceeding is pending. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–108. Supreme Court granted limited original jur isdiction  
 
A. The Supreme Court of the Osage Nation is granted  original jurisdiction over 
actions for declaratory judgment between the Legisl ative and Executive Branches 
of the Osage Nation, filed by either party against the other, to resolve 
disputes over interpretation of the language or pro visions contained in the 
Osage Constitution. 
 
B. An action filed for declaratory judgment to reso lve a dispute over 
interpretation of the language or provisions contai ned in the Osage 
Constitution by either the Legislative Branch or Ex ecutive Branch against the 
other in the Trial Court, shall be removed to the S upreme Court of the Osage 
Nation upon motion of either party. 
 
C. The sovereign immunity of the Osage Nation, and its elected officials in 
both the Legislative and Executive Branches, is her eby waived, but the waiver 
of sovereign immunity is limited to actions filed i n the Supreme Court of the 
Osage Nation for declaratory judgment under this se ction. 
 
D. Either party, the Legislative or Executive Branc h, under this section may 
plead for declaratory relief alone to the Supreme C ourt of the Osage Nation, or 
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if declaratory relief is sought pursuant to this se ction, but is incident to a 
petition or other claim in the Trial Court, the dec laratory relief to resolve 
disputes over interpretation of the language or pro visions contained in the 
Osage Constitution shall be separated and removed t o the Supreme Court by 
motion of either party. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
§ 5–109. Courts and agencies to which act not appli cable  
 
This act shall not be applicable to orders, judgmen ts, or decrees made by any 
administrative agency, board or commission of the O sage Nation. 
 
ONCA 12–103, eff. Sept. 27, 2012. 
 
 CHAPTER 6 
 SMALL CLAIMS PROCEDURE 
 
§ 6–101. Short title  
 
This act may be cited as "The Small Claims Procedur e Act," and shall be 
codified in the Osage Nation Code. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–102. Suits authorized under small claims proced ure  
 
A. The following suits may be brought under the sma ll claims procedure: 
 
1. Actions for the recovery of money based on contr act or tort, including 
subrogation claims, but excluding libel or slander,  in which the amount sought 
to be recovered, exclusive of attorney fees and oth er court costs, does not 
exceed Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00); 
 
2. Actions to replevy personal property the value o f which does not exceed 
Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00). If the claims f or possession of personal 
property and to recover money are pled in the alter native, the joinder of 
claims is permissible if neither the value of the p roperty nor the total amount 
of money sought to be recovered, exclusive of attor ney fees and other costs, 
exceeds Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00); and 
 
3. Actions in the nature of interpleader, as provid ed for in the Osage Nation 
Civil Code, in which the value of the money which i s the subject of such action 
does not exceed Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00).  
 
B. In those cases which are uncontested, the amount  of attorney fees allowed 
shall not exceed ten percent (10%) of the judgment.  
 
C. No action may be brought under the small claims procedure for any alleged 
claim against the Osage Nation. 
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D. No action by a plaintiff who is currently incarc erated in any jail or prison 
may be brought against any person or entity under t he small claims procedure. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–103. Venue of actions arising upon contract  
 
The venue of civil actions instituted under small c laims procedure for the 
collection of an open account or for the collection  of any note or other 
instrument of indebtedness shall be, at the option of the plaintiff or 
plaintiffs, in the Osage Nation Trial Court. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–104. Affidavits; form; filing  
 
Actions under the small claims procedure as describ ed in this chapter shall be 
initiated by plaintiff or plaintiff's attorney fili ng an affidavit in 
substantially a format provided by the Court Clerk of the Osage Nation Court. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–105. Preparation of affidavit; copies  
 
The claimant shall prepare an affidavit on a form p rovided by the Court Clerk, 
or, at his request, the Clerk of said Court shall d raft the same for him. Such 
affidavit may be presented by the claimant in perso n or sent to the Clerk by 
mail. Upon receipt of said affidavit, properly swor n to, the Clerk shall file 
the same and make a true and correct copy thereof, and the Clerk shall fill in 
the blanks in the order printed on said copy and si gn the order. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–106. Service of affidavit and order upon defend ant  
 
Unless service by the Osage Nation Police Departmen t or other authorized person 
is requested by the plaintiff, the defendant shall be served by mail. The Clerk 
shall enclose a copy of the affidavit and the order  in an envelope addressed to 
the defendant at the address stated in said affidav it, prepay the postage, and 
mail said envelope to said defendant by certified m ail and request a return 
receipt from addressee only. The Clerk shall attach  to the original affidavit 
the receipt for the certified letter and the return  card thereon or other 
evidence of service of said affidavit and order. If  the envelope is returned 
undelivered and sufficient time remains for making service, the Clerk shall 
deliver a copy of the affidavit and order to the Os age Nation Police Department 
who shall serve the defendant in the time set in th is chapter, or at the 
election of the plaintiff service shall be governed  by the Osage Nation Civil 
Code. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
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§ 6–107. Date for appearance of defendant  
 
The date for the appearance of the defendant as pro vided in the order endorsed 
on the affidavit shall not be more than sixty (60) days nor less than ten (10) 
days from the date of the order. The order shall be  served upon the defendant 
at least seven (7) days prior to the date specified  in the order for the 
appearance of the defendant. If it is not served up on the defendant, the 
plaintiff shall apply to the Clerk for a new order setting a new day for the 
appearance of the defendant, which shall not be mor e than sixty (60) days nor 
less than ten (10) days from the date of the issuan ce of the new order. When 
the Clerk has fixed the date for appearance of the defendant, the Clerk shall 
inform the plaintiff, either in person or by certif ied mail, of the date and 
order the plaintiff to appear on that date. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–108. Transfer of actions from small claims dock et to another docket  
 
A. On motion of the defendant, a small claims actio n may, in the discretion of 
the Court, be transferred from the small claims doc ket to another docket of the 
court; provided, that the motion is filed and notic e is given by the defendant 
to the opposing party or parties by mailing a copy of the motion at least 
forty-eight (48) hours prior to the time fixed in t he order for defendant to 
appear or answer. 
 
B. The motion shall be heard at the time fixed in t he order and consideration 
shall be given to any hardship on the plaintiff, co mplexity of the case, reason 
for transfer, and other relevant matters. If the mo tion is denied, the action 
shall remain on the small claims docket. If the mot ion is granted, the 
defendant as movant shall present within ten (10) d ays and the Court shall 
cause to be filed an order on a form provided by th e Court Clerk of the Osage 
Nation Trial Court transferring the action from the  small claims docket to 
another docket. If the transfer order is not filed by the movant within ten 
(10) days, it shall be reinstated upon the small cl aims docket upon motion of 
the small claims plaintiff, and no further transfer  shall be authorized. Before 
the transfer is effective, the movant shall deposit  with the Clerk the court 
costs that are charged in other civil actions, less  any sums that have already 
been paid to the Clerk. After this filing, the cost s and other procedural 
matters shall be governed as in other civil actions , and not under small claims 
procedure. 
 
C. Within twenty (20) days of the date the transfer  order is signed, the 
plaintiff shall file a petition that conforms to th e standards of pleadings 
prescribed by the Osage Nation Pleading Code. The a nswer of the defendant shall 
be due within twenty (20) days after the filing of the petition and the reply 
of the plaintiff in ten (10) days after the answer is filed. If the plaintiff 
ultimately prevails in the action so transferred by  the defendant, a reasonable 
attorney fee shall be allowed to plaintiff's attorn ey to be taxed as costs in 
the case, in addition to any sanctions which the Co urt may deem appropriate. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
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§ 6–109. Counterclaim or setoff by verified answer  
 
No formal pleading, other than the claim and notice , shall be necessary, but if 
the defendant wishes to state a new matter which co nstitutes a counterclaim or 
a setoff, he shall file a verified answer, a copy o f which shall be delivered 
to the plaintiff in person, and filed with the Cler k of the Court not later 
than seventy-two (72) hours prior to the hour set f or the first appearance of 
said defendant in such action. Such answer shall be  made in substantially the 
form provided by the Court Clerk. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–110. Claim, counterclaim, or setoff in excess o f Three Thousand Dollars  
 
A. Except as provided by subsection (C) of this sec tion, if a claim, a 
counterclaim, or a setoff is filed, prior to the ex piration of the time 
prescribed by this Title, for an amount in excess o f Three Thousand Dollars 
($3,000.00), the action shall be transferred to ano ther docket of the Osage 
Nation Trial Court unless both parties agree in wri ting and file said agreement 
with the papers in the action that said claim, coun terclaim, or setoff shall be 
tried under the small claims procedure. If such an agreement has not been 
filed, a judgment in excess of Three Thousand Dolla rs ($3,000.00) may not be 
enforced for the part that exceeds Three Thousand D ollars ($3,000.00). If the 
action is transferred to another docket of the Osag e Nation Trial Court, the 
person whose claim exceeded Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00) shall deposit 
with the Clerk the court costs that are charged in other cases, less any sums 
that have been already paid to the Clerk, or the cl aim shall be dismissed and 
the remaining claims, if any, shall proceed under t he small claims procedure. 
 
B. If the action is transferred to another docket o f the Osage Nation Trial 
Court, the plaintiff shall file a petition that con forms to the standards for 
pleadings prescribed by the Osage Nation Pleading C ode, within twenty (20) days 
from the timely filing of the claim, counterclaim, or setoff. The answer of the 
defendant shall be due within twenty (20) days afte r the filing of the petition 
and the reply of the plaintiff shall be due within ten (10) days after the 
answer is filed. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–111. Attachment or garnishment; depositions; in terrogatories; new parties; 
intervention  
 
No attachment or prejudgment garnishment shall issu e in any suit under the 
small claims procedure. Proceedings to enforce or c ollect a judgment rendered 
by the Trial Court in a suit under the small claims  procedure shall be in all 
respects as in other cases; provided, however, judg ments, other than default 
judgments, for the payment of money may be enforced  or collected as prescribed 
in this act. No depositions shall be taken or inter rogatories or other 
discovery proceeding shall be used under the small claims procedure except in 
aid of execution. No new parties shall be brought i nto the action, and no party 
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shall be allowed to intervene in the action. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–112. Trial by Court; request for reporter or ju ry; evidence; informality; 
mailing of judgment  
 
A. Actions under the small claims procedure shall b e tried to the Court without 
a jury, provided, if either party wishes a reporter , he must notify the Clerk 
of the Court in writing at least two (2) working da ys before the date set for 
the defendant's appearance. The plaintiff and the d efendant shall have the 
right to offer evidence in their behalf by witnesse s appearing at such hearing, 
and the Judge may call such witnesses and order the  production of such 
documents as he may deem appropriate. The hearing a nd disposition of such 
actions shall be informal with the sole object of d ispensing speedy justice 
between the parties. 
 
B. The prevailing party shall mail a file-stamped c opy of the judgment by 
first-class mail to all other parties who have ente red an appearance in the 
action at their last-known addresses and file a cer tificate of mailing with the 
Court Clerk. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–113. Payment of judgment  
 
If judgment be rendered against either party for th e payment of money, said 
party shall pay the same immediately or pay the jud gment in accordance with a 
judgment satisfaction plan arranged by the Court. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–114. Appeals  
 
Appeals may be taken from the judgment rendered und er small claims procedure to 
the Supreme Court of the Osage Nation in the same m anner as appeals are taken 
in other civil actions. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–115. Fees  
 
A fee as set out by the Court Clerk shall be charge d and collected for the 
filing of the affidavit for the commencement of any  action under the Small 
Claims Procedure Act. For the filing of any counter claim or setoff, fees shall 
be charged and collected pursuant a fee schedule se t out by the Court Clerk. If 
the affidavit and order are served by the Osage Nat ion Police Department or a 
licensed private process server, the Court Clerk sh all collect the usual fee 
for the Osage Nation Police Department, which shall  be taxed as costs in the 
case. The fee paid to a licensed private process se rver, as approved by the 
Court, shall be taxed as additional costs in the ca se. After judgment, the 
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Court Clerk shall issue such process and shall be e ntitled to collect only such 
fees and charges as are allowed by law for like ser vices in other actions. Any 
statute providing for an award of attorney fees sha ll be applicable to the 
small claims division if the attorney makes an appe arance in the case, whether 
before or after judgment or on hearing for disclosu re of assets. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–116. Costs  
 
The prevailing party in an action is entitled to co sts of the action, including 
the costs of service of the order for the appearanc e of the defendant and the 
costs of enforcing any judgment rendered therein. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–117. Small claims judgment as lien; release  
 
A. When requested, the Court Clerk shall prepare a Statement of Judgment for 
the judgment creditor on a form provided by the Cou rt Clerk. 
 
B. The lien of any small claims judgment when satis fied by payment or otherwise 
discharged shall be released by the Court Clerk upo n written application by the 
judgment debtor. The Court Clerk shall mail notice of the judgment debtor's 
application to the attorney for the judgment credit or or the judgment creditor, 
if there is no attorney, at the last-known address of the attorney or judgment 
creditor. If there is no response or objection from  the judgment creditor 
within ten (10) days after the notice is mailed, th e judgment shall be 
released. No hearing shall be required unless reque sted by a party to the 
action. When requested, the Court Clerk shall prepa re a Certificate of Release 
on a form provided by the Court Clerk. The lien of the judgment shall be 
released once the Certificate of Release is filed i n the office of the Court 
Clerk. 
 
C. The party filing the application for release sha ll pay all recording fees 
and other costs, if any. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–118. Judgments for payment of money; processing  and collection  
 
A. Judgments for the payment of money shall be proc essed and collected as 
follows: 
 
1. Incident to the entering of the judgment and whi le the parties are still 
under oath: 
 
a. The Court may arrange a judgment satisfaction pl an and enter a writ of 
execution, and 
 
b. The Court may secure a listing and description o f the judgment debtor's 
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assets from the judgment debtor in case subsequent attachment of property 
becomes necessary to collect an unsatisfied judgmen t. Forms for an application 
and order to appear and answer as to assets and int errogatories to be answered 
by the debtor shall be supplied by the Court Clerk on forms promulgated by the 
Court Clerk. 
 
2. If the judgment debtor fails to satisfy the judg ment in accordance with the 
judgment satisfaction plan, the judgment creditor s hall attempt to contact the 
judgment debtor and collect the same. 
 
3. If the judgment debtor still fails to satisfy th e judgment, the judgment 
creditor may: 
 
a. Require the debtor to appear and answer interrog atories regarding assets, or 
 
b. Request the issuance of a writ of execution or a  garnishment summons on 
forms provided by the Court Clerk. 
 
4. Except as provided in this section, proceedings hereunder to collect the 
judgment shall be conducted pursuant to the provisi ons of this Title. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–119. Dismissal of action; failure to file plead ings or serve process  
 
A. Any action under the Small Claims Procedure Act which is not at issue and in 
which no pleading has been filed or other action ta ken for one (1) year and in 
which no motion has been pending during any part of  the year shall be dismissed 
without prejudice by the Court on its own motion af ter notice to the parties or 
their attorneys of record; provided, the Court may,  upon written application 
and for good cause shown by order in writing, allow  the action to remain on its 
docket. 
 
B. If service of process under the Small Claims Pro cedure Act is not made upon 
a defendant within one hundred eighty (180) days af ter the filing of the 
affidavit, the action shall be deemed to have been dismissed without prejudice 
as to that defendant. The action shall not be deeme d to have been dismissed 
where a summons was served on the defendant within one hundred eighty (180) 
days after the filing of the affidavit and a Court later holds that the summons 
or its service was invalid. After a Court quashes a  summons or its service, a 
new summons may be served on the defendant within a  time specified by the 
Judge. If the new summons is not served within the specified time, the action 
shall be deemed to have been dismissed without prej udice as to that defendant. 
 
ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
§ 6–120. Repeal; conflicting law  
 
Any prior Small Claims Act is hereby repealed and i t shall not have the force 
of law upon the effective date of this act. If any law conflicts with this act, 
this act shall prevail. 
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ONCA 12–104, eff. Sept. 28, 2012. 
 
  
 

CHAPTER 7 
 CHANGE OF NAME 
 
§ 7–101. Petition for change of name  
 
Any natural person, who has been domiciled within t he jurisdiction of the Osage 
Nation for more than thirty (30) days, and has been  an actual resident of the 
Osage Nation for more than thirty (30) days, next p receding the filing of the 
action, may petition for a change of name in a civi l action in the trial court; 
provided, no person who is required to register as a sex offender pursuant to 
the Osage Nation Sex Offenders Registration and Not ification Act may petition 
for a change of name. If the person is a minor, the  action may be brought by 
guardian or next of kin as in other actions. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–102. Petition requirements  
 
The petition shall be verified and shall state: (a)  The name and address of the 
petitioner; (b) The facts as to domicile and reside nce; (c) The date and place 
of birth; (d) The birth certificate number, and pla ce where the birth is 
registered, if registered; (e) The name desired by petitioner; (f) A clear and 
concise statement of the reasons for the desired ch ange; (g) A positive 
statement that the change is not sought for any ill egal or fraudulent purpose, 
or to delay or hinder creditors. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–103. Notice and hearing  
 
A. Notice of filing of the petition shall be given,  in the manner provided for 
publication notice in civil cases, by publishing th e same one time at least ten 
(10) days prior to the date set for hearing in a ne wspaper of general 
circulation authorized by law to publish legal noti ces printed within the Osage 
Nation geographical boundaries if there be any prin ted within such boundaries, 
and if there are none, then in some such newspaper printed in the state of 
Oklahoma of general circulation in that county. The  notice shall contain the 
style and number of the case, the time, date and pl ace where the same is to be 
heard, and that any person may file a written prote st in the case prior to the 
date set for the hearing. The hearing date may be a ny day after completion of 
the publication. The court or judge, for cause, may  continue the matter to a 
later date. 
 
B. The court may waive the publication requirements  of this section for good 
cause which includes, but is not limited to, cases of domestic violence in 
which the court proceedings are sealed. 
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ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–104. Proof of petition by sworn evidence  
 
The material allegations of the petition shall be s ustained by sworn evidence, 
and the prayer of the petition shall be granted unl ess the court or judge finds 
that the change is sought for an illegal or fraudul ent purpose, or that a 
material allegation in the petition is false. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–105. Judgment  
 
The judgment shall recite generally the material fa cts and the change granted, 
or if denied, the reasons for the denial. A certifi ed or authenticated copy of 
such judgment may be filed in any office, where pro per to do so, and shall be 
regarded as a judgment in a civil action. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–106. Fraudulent use of judgment a misdemeanor  
 
Any person who obtains a judgment under this Act, w illfully intending to use 
the same for any illegal or fraudulent purpose, or who thereafter willfully and 
intentionally uses such judgment, or a copy thereof , for any illegal or 
fraudulent purpose, shall be deemed guilty of a mis demeanor. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
§ 7–107. Change of name effected by this Act  
 
No natural person in this Nation may change his or her name except as provided 
in this Act, other than by marriage, or by decree o f divorce, or by adoption, 
as prescribed by Osage law. 
 
ONCA 15–48, eff. Apr. 24, 2015. 
 
 TITLE 4  
 CORPORATIONS, PARTNERSHIPS AND ASSOCIATIONS 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 CORPORATIONS [RESERVED] 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANIES  
  
 PART 1  
 GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
§ 2–101. Short title  
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This chapter shall be known as the "Osage Nation Li mited Liability Companies 
Act." 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–102. Authority and purposes  
 
1. This chapter is enacted pursuant to the Osage Na tion's inherent sovereign 
powers and as specifically authorized by the Consti tution and Bylaws of the 
Osage Nation ratified on March 11, 2006 (the "Const itution"), (Article IV, 
Section 1, entitled "Popular Sovereignty"; Article XIX, Section 1, entitled 
"Sovereign Immunity"; Article VI, Section 1, entitl ed "Legislative Power"; 
Section 12 entitled "Enactment of Laws"; and Sectio n 15, entitled "Necessary 
Laws"). 
 
2. The Osage Nation Congress finds that the regulat ion of persons engaged in 
trade and business on the Reservation is necessary to safeguard and promote the 
peace, safety, morals, and general welfare of the N ation. 
 
3. The purposes of this chapter are to provide for economic development for the 
Osage Nation and its members by: 
 
a. Providing the legal framework for organizing ind ividually-owned business 
entities under Osage Nation law in order to expand the private business sector 
on the Reservation, and 
 
b. Authorizing the formation of Osage Nation-owned business entities for 
managing the Nation's business activities separate from the affairs of Osage 
Nation government, with the ability to enter into l egally-binding contracts and 
commercial relationships without the need for forma l Osage Nation government 
action. 
 
4. The power to regulate business conducted within the Reservation by all 
persons, Indian and non-Indian, is an inherent and an essential part of the 
authority of the Nation's government. This chapter is enacted pursuant to the 
inherent sovereign tribal powers expressly outlined  in Article II of the Osage 
Nation Constitution that recognizes the jurisdictio n of the Nation to extend 
over all persons, subjects, property, and over all activities that occur within 
the territory of the Nation and over all Osage citi zens, subjects, property, 
and activities outside such territory affecting the  rights and laws of the 
Nation. 
 
5. By the adoption of this Act, the Nation does not  waive its sovereign 
immunity or consent to suit in any court, federal, Tribal, or state, and 
neither the adoption of this Act, nor the incorpora tion of any LLC hereunder, 
shall be construed to be a waiver of the sovereign immunity of the Nation or a 
consent to suit against the Nation in any court. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
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§ 2–103. Scope  
 
This chapter shall apply to all limited liability c ompanies (LLCs) organized 
under Osage Nation law or which elect to accept the  provisions of this Act, and 
including all Tribal LLCs wholly-owned by the Natio n, whether directly or as a 
wholly-owned subsidiary of another Tribal LLC or en tity wholly-owned by the 
Nation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–104. Applicable law  
 
The companies organized and created under this chap ter shall be subject to this 
chapter and all other Osage Nation law. Unless disp laced by particular 
provisions of this chapter or other Osage Nation la w, the principles of law and 
equity supplement this chapter. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–105. Definitions  
 
Terms used in this Act have the following meaning: 
 
1. "Articles of operation" means an agreement in wr iting among all of the 
members as to the conduct of the business of a limi ted liability company and 
its relationships with its members. The term has th e same general meaning as 
the term "Operating Agreement" under the Uniform Li mited Liability Act, and 
LLCs in which the Nation is not the sole member may  use the latter term if 
their articles of operation so state. 
 
2. "Articles of organization" means the articles fi led under 4 ONC § 2–201 and 
those articles as amended or restated. 
 
3. "Corporation" means a "domestic corporation" for  profit organized under the 
laws of the Osage Nation and a foreign corporation formed under the laws of any 
other jurisdiction. 
 
4. "Court" means the Trial Court of the Osage Natio n and, for appellate review, 
the Supreme Court of the Osage Nation as establishe d under Article VIII of the 
Osage Nation Constitution. 
 
5. "Distribution" means a direct or indirect transf er by a limited liability 
company of money or other property to or for the be nefit of its members in 
respect of their interests. 
 
6. "Entity" includes an individual, a general partn ership, limited partnership, 
a domestic or foreign limited liability company, a trust, an estate, an 
association, a corporation, the Nation, or any othe r legal or commercial 
entity. 
 
7. "Foreign" refers to limited liability companies,  corporations and limited 



 

229 
 

partnerships organized under the laws of a jurisdic tion other than the Osage 
Nation. 
 
8. "Legislature" means the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
9. "Limited liability company" or "domestic limited  liability company" means an 
organization formed under this chapter, except as p rovided for in Section 2–
801(1) of this Title. 
 
10. "Limited liability company interest" or "intere st in the limited liability 
company" or "member's interest" means a member's ri ghts in the limited 
liability company, including rights to distribution s, profits and losses, and 
to participate in management, as specified in the a rticles of operation. 
 
11. "LLC" means a limited liability company. 
 
12. "Majority in interest" means members contributi ng more than fifty percent 
(50%) of the value of total capital contributions t o the limited liability 
company excluding any interest which is not to be c ounted as voting on a matter 
as described elsewhere in this Act. 
 
13. "Manager" or "managers" means the person(s) or entity(ies) designated to 
manage the LLC pursuant to the articles of organiza tion and articles of 
operation. 
 
14. "Member" means a person who has been admitted t o membership in a limited 
liability company and who has not dissociated from the limited liability 
company. 
 
15. "Nation" means the Osage Nation. 
 
16. "Organizer(s)" means the person(s) or entity(ie s) which signs and delivers 
the articles of organization for filing to the Offi ce of the Secretary of the 
Osage Nation. 
 
17. "Osage Nation Congress" means the legislative b ranch of the government of 
the Osage Nation as established under Article VI of  the Osage Nation 
Constitution. 
 
18. "Reservation" means the Osage Nation Reservatio n, duly established by the 
Congress of the United States pursuant to: (1) the Treaty between the United 
States of America and the Great and Little Osage In dians, Sept. 29, 1865, 14 
Stat. 687; (2) Article 16 of the Treaty between the  United States of America 
and the Cherokee Nation of Indians, July 19, 1866, 14 Stat. 799; and (3) the 
Act of June 5, 1872, ch. 310, 17 Stat. 228 (An Act to Confirm to the Great and 
Little Osage Indians a Reservation in the Indian Te rritory). 
 
19. "Secretary of the Osage Nation" means an indivi dual duly appointed by the 
Executive Branch of the Nation to serve in the admi nistrative capacity as 
outlined in this chapter with all the rights, dutie s, obligations, and 
authority as provided in this chapter. 
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20. "State" includes a state, territory, or possess ion of the United States and 
the District of Columbia. 
 
21. "Trust land" means land held in trust by the Un ited States for the benefit 
of the Osage Nation or its members. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–106. Name  
 
1. The name of a limited liability company as set f orth in its articles of 
organization must contain the words "limited liabil ity company" or end with the 
abbreviation "L.L.C." or "LLC". The name may not co ntain language stating or 
implying that the limited liability company is orga nized for any purpose other 
than that permitted under Section 2–109 of this Tit le. 
 
2. The name of a domestic LLC shall be distinguisha ble from any LLC or 
corporation previously organized under the laws of the Nation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–107. Registered office and registered agent  
 
1. A limited liability company's registered agent i s the company's agent for 
receiving service of process, notice, or demand req uired or permitted by law to 
be served on the company under the laws of the Nati on. 
 
2. Each LLC shall continuously maintain a registere d office and a registered 
agent. The registered office may, but need not, be the same as any of its 
places of business. The agent may be the same perso n then serving in a 
designated office of the Nation rather than a speci fied person if the Nation is 
a member in the LLC of which the Nation's officer i s the appointed agent. 
 
3. An LLC may change its registered office or regis tered agent, or both, filing 
a written notice of change containing the name of i ts registered agent and the 
street address of its registered office, as changed , with the Secretary of the 
Osage Nation and paying the filing fee. 
 
4. The registered agent of an LLC may resign as a r egistered agent by 
delivering to the Secretary of the Osage Nation for  filing a written statement 
of resignation and the appointment by the LLC of an other registered agent. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–108. Nation as member  
 
1. The Nation shall form or become a member of an L LC formed under this chapter 
only upon approval of such action by Joint Action R esolution of the Legislature 
approved by the Principal Chief (the "Principal Chi ef"). 
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2. If the Nation is a member of any LLC formed unde r this Act, any action which 
the Nation is required or permitted to take with re spect to any vote, approval, 
consent, appointment, direction, or other matter sh all be taken as specified in 
Section 2–941 of this Title or, as to actions relat ed to the managers of a 
manager-managed LLC, as stated in the LLC's article s of organization approved 
by the Legislature and the Principal Chief. 
 
3. In no event shall any manager not a member of an  LLC in which the Nation is 
a member, bind the Nation in any manner; provided t hat the Nation's interest as 
a member may be bound by manager or member actions as stated in this chapter 
and the articles of operation of the LLC. 
 
4. Nothing contained in this Act shall be construed  as creating any liability 
or waiving of sovereign immunity of the Nation in a ny manner; provided that the 
assets of the LLC in which the Nation holds an inte rest may be subject to 
liabilities and claims unless otherwise provided he rein. In no event shall any 
action taken by the Nation as member concerning the  exercise of any right or 
privilege or discharge of any duty with respect to an interest in an LLC be 
construed as a waiver of immunity or creation of a liability on the part of the 
Nation separate and apart from its interests as a m ember of the LLC. 
 
5. If the Nation is the sole member of an LLC forme d under this Act, that LLC 
shall possess the Nation's sovereign immunity from suit except to the extent 
otherwise provided in its articles of operation. 
 
6. If the Nation is the sole member of an LLC forme d under this Act, the 
additional provisions of Part 9 of this chapter sha ll apply. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–109. Nature of business  
 
A limited liability company may be organized under this Act for any lawful 
purpose. Unless otherwise provided in its articles of operation, an LLC 
organized and existing under this Act has the same powers as an individual to 
do all things necessary and convenient to carry out  its business, including but 
not limited to all of the following: 
 
1. Sue and be sued, complain, and defend in its nam e; provided that if an LLC 
is wholly-owned by the Nation, or wholly-owned by a n Osage Nation LLC or other 
entity which itself is wholly-owned by the Nation, it shall be entitled to and 
shall enjoy the Nation's sovereign immunity from su it unless the articles of 
organization otherwise provide. 
 
2. Purchase, take, receive, lease, or otherwise acq uire and own, hold, improve, 
use, and otherwise deal in or with real, or persona l property or any legal or 
equitable interest in real or personal property, wh erever situated. 
 
3. Sell, convey, mortgage, pledge, create a securit y interest in, lease, 
exchange, or otherwise dispose of all or any part o f its property. 
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4. Lend money, property, and services to, and other wise assist, its members and 
managers, if any. 
 
5. Purchase, take, receive, subscribe for, or other wise acquire and own, hold, 
vote, use, employ, sell, mortgage, lend, pledge, or  otherwise dispose of and 
deal in and with shares or other interests in, or o bligations of, any other 
enterprise or entity. 
 
6. Make contracts and guarantees; incur liabilities ; borrow money; issue notes, 
bonds, and other obligations; and secure any of its  obligations by mortgage or 
pledge of all or part of its property, franchises, and income. 
 
7. Lend money, invest and reinvest its funds, and r eceive and hold real or 
personal property as security for repayment. 
 
8. Conduct its business, locate offices, and exerci se the powers granted by 
this Act inside or outside of the Nation's Reservat ion. 
 
9. Be a promoter, incorporator, partner, member, as sociate, or manager of any 
enterprise or entity. 
 
10. Elect or appoint managers, agents, and employee s, define their duties, and 
fix their compensation. 
 
11. Pay pensions and establish pension plans, pensi on trusts, profit-sharing 
plans, and benefit or incentive plans for any or al l of its current or former 
members, managers, employees, and agents. 
 
12. Make donations to and otherwise devote its reso urces for the public welfare 
or for charitable, scientific, educational, humanit arian, philanthropic, or 
religious purposes. 
 
13. Indemnify a member, manager, employee, officer or agent, or any other 
person. 
 
14. Provide benefits or payments to members, manage rs, employees, and agents of 
the LLC, and to their estates, families, dependents  or beneficiaries in 
recognition of the past services of the members, ma nagers, employees, and 
agents of the LLC. 
 
15. Make payments or donations, or do any other act  not prohibited by law, that 
furthers the business of the LLC. 
 
16. Transact any lawful business that the members o r the managers find to be 
appropriate to promote and further the business and  affairs of the limited 
liability company. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–110. Execution of documents  
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1. Except as otherwise provided in this Act, any do cument required or permitted 
by this Act to be delivered for filing to the Secre tary of the Osage Nation 
shall be executed by any of the following: 
 
a. Any manager, if management of the LLC is vested in a manager or managers, or 
by a member, if management of the LLC is reserved t o the members. 
 
b. All organizers of the LLC if the LLC has not bee n organized. The name and 
address of each organizer shall be provided. 
 
c. The name of the drafter of the document. 
 
2. The person executing the document shall sign it and state beneath or 
opposite the signature the person's name and capaci ty in which the person 
signs. 
 
3. The person executing the document may do so as a n attorney-in-fact. Powers 
of attorney relating to the executing of the docume nt need not be shown to nor 
filed with the Osage Nation Secretary. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–111. Filing  
 
1. The Office of the Secretary of the Osage Nation shall receive all filings 
required under this chapter and maintain the record s of such filings pursuant 
to this chapter, including but not limited to artic les of organization, amended 
or restated articles, annual reports, names and add resses of registered offices 
and agents, and, in the case of LLCs in which the N ation is the sole member, 
articles of operation and amendments thereto, and o ther reports required by 
this chapter. Until the Director of the Office of B usiness Entity Registration 
is confirmed, the Secretary of the Osage Nation sha ll receive such filings and 
maintain the records. 
 
2. Upon receipt of a document for filing under this  Act, the Secretary of the 
Osage Nation shall ensure it meets the requirements  herein and then shall stamp 
or otherwise endorse the date and time of receipt o f the original, the 
duplicate copy, and, upon request, any additional c opy received. 
 
3. If the Secretary of the Osage Nation refuses to file a request, the Office 
shall return it to the person tendering the documen t for filing within five (5) 
business days after the date on which the document is received by the Secretary 
of the Osage Nation for filing, together with a bri ef written explanation of 
the reason for refusal. 
 
4. Any document accepted by the Secretary of the Os age Nation shall be 
effective at the time of receipt unless a delayed e ffective date and/or time 
not more than ninety (90) days after receipt by the  Secretary is specified in 
the document. 
 
5. Fees. The Secretary of the Osage Nation shall im pose a reasonable filing fee 
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for each document filed, initially not to exceed th e sum of One Hundred Dollars 
($100.00), and an annual renewal fee initially not to exceed the sum of 
Twenty-Five Dollars ($25.00) during the life of the  LLC, subject to any uniform 
schedule of fees as may hereafter be adopted by the  Office from time to time. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–112. Certificate of status  
 
Any person may obtain from the Secretary of the Osa ge Nation, upon request, a 
certificate of status for either a domestic or a fo reign LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–113. Execution by judicial act  
 
Any person who is adversely affected by the failure  or refusal of any person to 
execute and file any articles or other document to be filed under this Act may 
petition the Osage Nation Court to direct the execu tion and filing of the 
articles or other document. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–114. Interstate application  
 
An LLC may conduct its business, carry on its opera tions and have and exercise 
the powers granted by this Act, in any sovereign Na tive Nation, any state, 
territory, district or possession of the United Sta tes, or in any foreign 
jurisdiction. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 2  
 ARTICLES OF ORGANIZATION AND DEALING WITH LLC  
 
§ 2–201. Articles of organization  
 
1. One or more persons may organize a limited liabi lity company by signing and 
delivering articles of organization to the Secretar y of the Osage Nation for 
filing. The organizer(s) need not be members of the  LLC at the time of 
organization or thereafter. 
 
2. A limited liability company shall have one or mo re members. 
 
3. The articles of organization shall contain all o f and only the following 
information: 
 
a. A statement that the LLC is organized under this  Act. 
 
b. A name for the LLC that satisfies the provisions  of this Act. 
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c. The street address of the registered office and the name of the registered 
agent at that office. In the case of an LLC wholly- owned by the Osage Nation, 
such registered office and agent shall be located w ithin the exterior 
boundaries of the Reservation. 
 
d. If management of the LLC is vested in one or mor e managers, a statement to 
that effect. 
 
e. The name and address of each person organizing t he LLC. 
 
f. Whether the LLC is wholly-owned by the Nation. 
 
g. If wholly-owned by the Nation, whether the LLC i s to enjoy the Nation's 
sovereign immunity and the scope of any waiver of t hat immunity. 
 
4. The Secretary of the Osage Nation shall assign e ach article of organization 
an identification number. 
 
5. Amendment. An LLC may amend its articles of orga nization at any time by 
delivering an amendment, with filing fee, for filin g to the Secretary of the 
Osage Nation 
 
6. Effect of delivery or filing. 
 
a. An LLC is formed when the articles of organizati on become effective under 
Section 2–111(4) of this Title. 
 
b. The Secretary of the Osage Nation's filing of th e articles of organization 
is conclusive proof that the LLC is organized and f ormed under this Act. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–202. Agency power of members and managers  
 
1. Except as provided in subsection 2, below: 
 
a. Each member is an agent of the LLC, but not of t he other members or any of 
them, for the purpose of its business. 
 
b. The act of any member, including the execution i n the name of the LLC of any 
instrument for apparently carrying on in the ordina ry course of business the 
business of the LLC, binds the LLC in the particula r matter, unless the person 
with whom the member is dealing has knowledge that the member has no authority 
to act in this matter. 
 
c. If the Nation is a member, the Nation's authorit y shall be exercised 
pursuant to Section 2–941 of this Title. 
 
2. If management of the LLC is vested in one or mor e managers: 
 
a. No member, solely by being a member, is an agent  of the LLC or of the other 
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members. 
 
b. Each manager is an agent of the LLC, but not of the other members, for the 
purpose of its business. The act of any manager, in cluding the execution in the 
name of the LLC of any instrument for apparently ca rrying on the ordinary 
course of business of the LLC, binds the LLC unless  the manager has, in fact, 
no authority to act for the LLC in the particular m atter, and the person with 
whom the manager is dealing has knowledge that the manager has no authority to 
act in the matter. 
 
3. No act of a member or, if management of the LLC is vested in one or more 
managers, of a manager that is not apparently autho rized for the carrying on in 
the ordinary course of business the business of the  LLC, shall bind the LLC 
unless in fact authorized at the time of the transa ction or at any other time. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–203. Admissions of members and managers  
 
1. Except as provided in subsection (2)(b), an admi ssion or representation made 
by any member concerning the business of an LLC wit hin the scope of the 
member's actual authority may be used as evidence a gainst the LLC in any legal 
proceeding. 
 
2. If management of the LLC is vested in one or mor e managers: 
 
a. An admission or representation made by a manager  concerning the business of 
an LLC within the scope of the manager's authority may be used as evidence 
against the LLC in any legal proceeding. 
 
b. The admission or representation of any member, a cting solely in the member's 
capacity as a member, is not evidence against the L LC in any legal proceeding. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–204. Knowledge of or notice to member or manage r  
 
1. Except as provided in subsection (2)(b), notice to any member of any matter 
relating to the business of a LLC, and the knowledg e of a member acting in the 
particular matter, acquired while a member or known  by the person at the time 
of becoming a member, and the knowledge of any memb er who reasonably could and 
should have communicated it to the acting member, o perate as notice to or 
knowledge of the LLC. 
 
2. If management of the LLC is vested in one or mor e managers: 
 
a. Notice to any manager of any matter relating to the business of the LLC, and 
the knowledge of the manager acting in the particul ar matter acquired while a 
manager or known by the person at the time of becom ing a manager and the 
knowledge of any other manager who reasonably could  and should have 
communicated it to the acting manager, operate as n otice to or knowledge of the 



 

237 
 

LLC. 
 
b. Notice to or knowledge of any member while the m ember is acting solely in 
the capacity of a member is not notice to or knowle dge of the LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–205. Liability of members to third parties  
 
The debts, obligations, and liabilities of an LLC, whether arising in contract, 
tort, or otherwise, shall be solely the debts, obli gations, and liabilities of 
the LLC. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Act, a member or 
manager of an LLC is not personally liable for any debt, obligation, or 
liability of an LLC, as defined in the articles of operation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–206. Parties to action  
 
A member of an LLC is not a proper party to a proce eding by or against an LLC 
solely by reason of being a member of the LLC, exce pt if any of the following 
exist: 
 
1. The object of the proceeding is to enforce a mem ber's right against or 
liability to the LLC. 
 
2. The action is brought by a member under Section 2–207 of this Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–207. Authority to sue  
 
Unless otherwise provided in the articles of operat ion, an action on behalf of 
an LLC may be brought in the name of the LLC by: 
 
1. One or more members of the LLC, if authorized by  a majority in interest of 
members, excluding the vote of any member who has a n interest in the outcome of 
the action that is adverse to the interest of the L LC. 
 
2. One or more managers of an LLC if the management  of the LLC is vested in one 
or more managers, or if the managers are authorized  to sue by a majority in 
interest of members. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 3  
 MEMBERS AND MANAGERS 
 
§ 2–301. Management  
 
1. Unless the articles of organization vest managem ent in one or more managers, 
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management of the LLC shall be vested in the member s subject to any provision 
in the articles of operation or this chapter restri cting or enlarging the 
management rights and duties of any member or group  of members. 
 
2. If the articles of organization vest management in one or more managers, 
management of the business or affairs of the LLC sh all be invested in the 
manager or managers subject to any provisions in th e articles of operation or 
this chapter restricting or enlarging the managemen t rights and duties of any 
manager or group of managers. Unless otherwise prov ided in Articles of 
Operation, the manager or managers: 
 
a. Shall be designated, appointed, elected, removed , or replaced by a vote of a 
majority in interest of the members. 
 
b. Need not be members of the LLC nor individuals. 
 
c. Unless earlier removed or earlier resigned, shal l hold office until a 
successor is elected and qualified. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–302. Duties  
 
Unless otherwise provided in articles of operation:  
 
1. No member or manager shall act or fail to act in  a manner that constitutes 
any of the following: 
 
a. A willful failure to deal fairly with the LLC or  its members in connection 
with a matter in which the member or manager has a material conflict of 
interest. 
 
b. A violation of criminal law, unless the member o r manager had reasonable 
cause to believe that the person's conduct was lawf ul or no reasonable cause to 
believe that the conduct was unlawful. 
 
c. A transaction from which the member or manager d erived an improper personal 
profit. 
 
d. Willful misconduct. 
 
2. Every member and manager shall account to the LL C and hold as trustee for it 
any improper personal profit derived by that member  or manager without the 
consent of a majority of the disinterested members or managers, or other 
persons participating in the management of the LLC,  from any of the following: 
 
a. A transaction connected with the organization, c onduct, or winding up of the 
LLC. 
 
b. A use by a member or manager of the property of an LLC, including 
confidential or proprietary information or other ma tters entrusted to the 
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person as a result of the person's status as member  or manager. 
 
c. Articles of operation may impose duties on its m embers and managers that are 
in addition to, but not in abrogation of, those pro vided in subsection (1) 
above. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–303. Limitation of liability and indemnificatio n 
 
1. In this section, "expenses" mean expenses of def ending a lawsuit, including 
attorney's fees, and any civil judgment or penalty,  or settlement payment in 
lieu thereof, paid in connection with a lawsuit aga inst a member or manager in 
such capacity. 
 
2. An LLC shall indemnify or allow expenses to each  member and each manager for 
all reasonable expenses incurred with respect to a proceeding if that member or 
manager was a party to the proceeding in the capaci ty of a member or manager. 
 
3. The articles of operation may alter or provide a dditional rights to 
indemnification or allowance of expenses to members  and managers. 
 
4. Notwithstanding subsections (2) and (3) above, a n LLC may not indemnify a 
member or manager unless it is determined that the member or manager did not 
breach or fail to perform a duty to the LLC as prov ided in Section 2–302 of 
this Title. 
 
5. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on: 
 
a. A member or manager shall be conclusively presum ed not to have breached or 
failed to perform a duty to the LLC to the extent t hat the member or manager 
has been successful on the merits or otherwise in t he defense of the 
proceeding. 
 
b. In situations not described in paragraph (a), ab ove, the determination of 
whether member or manager has breached or failed to  perform a duty to the LLC 
shall be made by the vote of a majority in interest  of the members, excluding 
any member who is a party to the same or related pr oceeding unless all members 
are parties. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–304. Voting  
 
1. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of ope ration or this section, and 
subject to subsection (2) below, an affirmative vot e, approval, or consent as 
follows shall be required to decide any matter conn ected with the business of 
an LLC: 
 
a. If management of an LLC is reserved to the membe rs, an affirmative vote, 
approval, or consent by a majority in interest of m embers. 
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b. If the management of an LLC is vested in one or more managers, the 
affirmative vote, consent, or approval of more than  fifty percent (50%) of the 
managers. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of ope ration or this Act, the 
affirmative vote, approval, or consent of all membe rs shall be required to do 
any of the following: 
 
a. Amend the articles of organization. 
 
b. Issue an interest in an LLC to any person. 
 
c. Adopt, amend, or revoke articles of operation. 
 
d. Allow an LLC to accept any additional contributi on from a member. 
 
e. Allow a partial redemption of an interest in an LLC under Section 2–503 of 
this Title. 
 
f. Value contributions of members under Section 2–4 01 of this Title. 
 
g. Authorize a manager, member, or other person to do any act on behalf of the 
LLC that contravenes the articles of operation. 
 
3. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of ope ration if any member is 
precluded from voting with respect to a given matte r, the value of the 
contribution represented by the interest in the LLC  with respect to which the 
member would otherwise have been entitled to vote s hall be excluded from the 
total contributions made to the LLC for purposes of  determining the fifty 
percent (50%) threshold under Section 2–105(11) of this Title for that matter. 
 
4. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on or this section, if all 
or part of an interest in the LLC is assigned under  Section 2–604 of this 
Title, the assigning member shall be considered the  owner of the assigned 
interest for purposes of determining the fifty perc ent (50%) threshold under 
Section 2–105(11) of this Title until the assignee of the interest in the LLC 
becomes a member under Section 2–606 of this Title.  
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–305. Records and information  
 
1. An LLC shall keep at its principal place of busi ness all of the following: 
 
a. A list, in alphabetical order, of each past and present member and, if 
applicable, manager. 
 
b. A copy of the articles of organization and all a mendments to the articles, 
together with executed copies of any powers of atto rney under which any 
articles were executed. 
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c. A record of all matters referred to in this Act as maintained in such 
records which are not otherwise specified in the ar ticles of operation. 
 
2. Upon reasonable request, a member may, at the me mber's own expense, inspect 
and copy during ordinary business hours any LLC rec ord unless otherwise 
provided in the articles of operation. 
 
3. Members or, if the management of the LLC is vest ed in one or more managers, 
managers shall provide true and full information of  all things affecting the 
members to any member or to the legal representativ e of any member upon 
reasonable request of the member or the legal repre sentative. 
 
4. Failure of an LLC to keep or maintain any of the  records of information 
required under this section shall not be grounds fo r imposing liability on any 
person for the debts and obligations of the LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–306. Admission of members  
 
1. In connection with the formation of an LLC, a pe rson acquiring an LLC 
interest is admitted as a member upon formation unl ess the articles of 
operation otherwise provide. 
 
2. After the formation of an LLC, a person acquirin g an LLC interest is 
admitted as a member of the LLC as specified in the  articles of operation or, 
if not so specified, by consent of all the other me mbers, or, if the person is 
an assignee of another person's LLC interest, only pursuant to Section 2–606 of 
this Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–307. Dissociation  
 
1. A person ceases to be a member of an LLC upon th e simultaneous occurrence of 
and at the same time of any of the following events : 
 
a. The member withdraws by voluntary act. 
 
b. The member is removed as a member in accordance with the articles of 
operation or this Act. 
 
c. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of org anization or by the written 
consent of all members at the time of the event, th e member does any of the 
following: 
 
i. Makes an assignment for the benefit of the credi tors. 
 
ii. Files a petition in bankruptcy. 
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iii. Becomes the subject of an order for relief und er the federal bankruptcy 
laws or state or Osage Nation insolvency laws. 
 
iv. Fails to gain dismissal of any federal bankrupt cy or state or Osage Nation 
insolvency proceeding within one hundred twenty (12 0) days of commencement of 
an involuntary proceeding. 
 
d. Unless provided in the articles of operation or by the written consent of 
all members, if the member is an individual, either  of the following occur: 
 
i. The member's death. 
 
ii. The entry of an order by a court of competent j urisdiction adjudicating the 
member incompetent to manage the member's person or  estate. 
 
e. Unless otherwise provided in their articles of o peration or by written 
agreement or by the written consent of all members at the time, if the member 
is a trust, corporation, partnership, or limited li ability company upon 
liquidation, dissolution, or termination. 
 
2. The members may provide in articles of operation  for other events the 
occurrence of which result in a person ceasing to b e a member of the LLC. 
 
3. Unless the articles of operation provide that a member does not have the 
power to withdraw by voluntary act from an LLC, the  member may do so at any 
time by giving written notice to the other members or as provided in the 
articles of operation. If the member has the power to withdraw but the 
withdrawal is a breach of the articles of operation , the LLC may offset the 
damages against the amount otherwise distributable to the member, in addition 
to pursuing any remedies provided for in the articl es of operation or otherwise 
available under applicable law. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 4  
 FINANCE 
 
§ 2–401. Contributions  
 
1. A member's contributions to an LLC may consist o f cash, property, or 
services rendered, or promissory notes or other wri tten obligations to provide 
cash or property or to perform services. 
 
2. The value of a member's contribution shall be de termined in the manner 
provided in the articles of operation. If the artic les of operation do not fix 
a value to a contribution, the value of a contribut ion shall be approved by a 
majority in interest of the members, shall be prope rly reflected in the records 
and information kept by the LLC under Section 2–305 (1) of this Title. The value 
of contributions so determined shall be binding and  conclusive on the LLC and 
its members. 
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ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–402. Liability for contribution  
 
1. An obligation of a member to provide cash or pro perty or to perform services 
as a contribution to an LLC is not enforceable unle ss specified in a writing 
signed by the member. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in the articles of ope ration, a member is 
obligated to an LLC to perform any enforceable prom ise to provide cash or 
property or to perform services, even if the member  is unable to perform 
because of death, disability, or any other reason. If a member does not provide 
cash, property, or services as promised, the member  is obligated at the option 
of the LLC to provide cash equal to that portion of  the value of the stated 
contribution that has not been fulfilled. 
 
3. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, a member's obligation to 
provide cash or property or perform services as a c ontribution to the LLC may 
be compromised only by the written consent of all o f the members. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–403. Allocation of profits and losses  
 
The profits and losses of an LLC shall be allocated  among the members in the 
manner provided in the articles of operation. If th e members do not enter into 
articles of operation or the articles of operation do not provide otherwise, 
profits and losses shall be allocated on the basis of value of the 
contributions made by each member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 5  
 NON–LIQUIDATING DISTRIBUTIONS  
 
§ 2–501. Interim distributions  
 
Except as provided in this part, a member is entitl ed to receive distributions 
from an LLC before the member's dissociation from t he LLC and before its 
dissolution and winding up to the extent to the ext ent and at the times or upon 
the events specified in articles of organization, o r to the extent and at the 
times determined by the members or managers. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–502. Allocation of distributions  
 
Distributions of cash or other assets of an LLC sha ll be allocated among the 
members as provided in articles of operation, or if  the articles of operation 
do not so provide, on the basis of the value of the  contributions made by each 
member. 
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ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–503. Distribution upon partial redemption  
 
Except as provided in this Part, upon the distribut ion in partial liquidation 
of a member's interest, the redeeming member is ent itled to receive the amount 
to which the member is entitled under articles of o peration and, if not 
otherwise provided in articles of operation, the fa ir value of the redeemed 
interest based on the member's right to share in di stributions from the LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–504. Distribution upon dissociation  
 
Except as otherwise provided in this Part, upon an event of dissociation under 
Section 2–307 of this Title that does not cause dis solution of the LLC, a 
dissociating member is entitled to receive any dist ribution to which the member 
is entitled under articles of operation and, if not  otherwise provided in 
articles of operation, the fair market value of the  member's interest in the 
LLC based on the member's rights to share in distri butions from the LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–505. Distribution in kind  
 
Unless otherwise provided in the articles of operat ion: 
 
1. A member may not demand and receive any distribu tion from an LLC in any form 
other than cash. 
 
2. A member may not be compelled to accept a distri bution of any asset in kind 
except for a liquidating distribution made proporti onately. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–506. Right to distribution  
 
At the time that a member becomes entitled to recei ve a distribution from an 
LLC, the member has the status of and is entitled t o all remedies available to 
a creditor of the LLC with respect to the distribut ion. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–507. Limitations of distributions  
 
1. An LLC may not declare or make a distribution to  any of its members, if 
after giving effect to the distribution, any of the  following would occur: 
 
a. The LLC would be unable to pay its debts as they  become due in the usual 
course of business. 
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b. The fair market value of the LLC's total assets would be less than the sum 
of its total liabilities plus, unless the articles of operation provide 
otherwise, the amount that would be needed for the preferential rights upon 
dissolution of members, if any. 
 
2. An LLC may base a determination that a distribut ion is not prohibited by 
subsection (1), above, on any of the following: 
 
a. Financial statements and other financial data pr epared on the basis of 
accounting practices and principles that are reason able under the 
circumstances. 
 
b. A fair market valuation or other method that is reasonable under the 
circumstances. 
 
3. An LLC's indebtedness to a member incurred by re ason of a distribution made 
in accordance with this section is at parity with t he LLC's indebtedness to its 
general unsecured creditors, except to the extent s ubordinated by written 
agreement. This section does not affect the validit y or priority of a security 
interest in an LLC's property that is created to se cure the indebtedness to the 
member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–508. Liability for wrongful distribution  
 
1. Except as provided in subsection (2) below, a me mber (other than the Nation) 
or manager who votes or assents to a distribution i n violation of Section 2–507 
of this Title or of articles of operation is person ally liable to the LLC for 
the amount of the excess distribution, subject to c ontribution from all other 
managers or members participating in such action. 
 
2. An action to recover under this section may be b rought in the Courts of the 
Nation; however a proceeding under this section is barred unless it is brought 
within two (2) years after the date of the distribu tion. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 6  
 OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER OF PROPERTY 
 
§ 2–601. Ownership of LLC property  
 
1. All property originally transferred to or acquir ed by an LLC is property of 
the LLC and not the members individually. 
 
2. Property acquired with LLC funds is presumed to be LLC property. 
 
3. Property may be acquired, held, and conveyed in the name of the LLC. 
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ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–602. Transfer of property  
 
The property of an LLC may be transferred by an ins trument of transfer executed 
by any member in the name of the LLC, unless manage ment is vested in managers, 
in which case the document of transfer shall be exe cuted by a manager, subject 
to any limitation that may be imposed by the articl es of operation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–603. Nature of interest  
 
An LLC interest is personal property. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–604. Assignment of LLC interest  
 
1. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on: 
 
a. An LLC interest is assignable in whole or in par t. 
 
b. An assignment of an LLC interest entitles the as signee to receive only the 
distributions and to share in the allocations of pr ofits and losses to which 
the assignee would be entitled with respect to the assigned interest. 
 
c. An assignment of an LLC interest does not dissol ve the LLC. 
 
d. Unless and until the assignee becomes a member o f the LLC under Section 2–
606 of this Title, the assignment of an LLC interes t does not entitle the 
assignee to participate in the management or exerci se rights of a member. 
 
e. Unless and until the assignee of an LLC interest  becomes a member of the LLC 
under Section 2–606 of this Title, the assignor con tinues to be a member. 
 
f. The assignor of an LLC interest is not released from any personal liability 
arising under this Act as a member of the LLC solel y as a result of the 
assignment. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, the granting of a 
security interest, lien, or other encumbrance in or  against any or all of a 
member's LLC interest is not assignable and shall n ot cause the member to cease 
to have the power to exercise any rights or powers of a member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–605. Rights of judgment creditor  
 
Upon application to a court of competent jurisdicti on, including a court other 
than the Osage Nation Court having valid jurisdicti on over the member, by any 
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judgment creditor of a member, the court may charge  the LLC interest of any 
member (other than the Nation) with payment of the unsatisfied amount of the 
judgment. To the extent so charged, the judgment cr editor has only the rights 
of an assignee of the member's LLC interest in dist ributions made by the LLC to 
members and other assigned interest holders in the usual course of business. 
This section does not deprive any member of the ben efit of any exemption laws 
applicable to the LLC interest. In no event shall t he Nation's interest be 
attachable in abrogation of its sovereign immunity.  
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–606. Right of assignee to become a member  
 
1. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, an assignee of an LLC 
interest may become a member only if the other memb ers unanimously consent. 
 
2. An assignee of an LLC interest who becomes a mem ber has, to the extent 
assigned, the rights and powers and is subject to t he restrictions and 
liabilities of the assignor under articles of opera tion and this Act. 
 
3. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, an assignor of an LLC 
interest is not released from any liability to the LLC without the written 
consent of all the members, whether or not the assi gnee becomes a member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–607. Powers of legal representative  
 
If a member who is an individual dies or a court of  competent jurisdiction 
adjudges the member to be incompetent to manage his  or her person or property, 
the member's personal representative, administrator , guardian, conservator, 
trustee, or other legal representative shall have a ll the rights of an assignee 
of the member's interest. If a member is a corporat ion, trust, partnership, 
limited liability company, or other entity and is d issolved or terminated, the 
powers of that member may be exercised by its legal  representative or 
successor. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 7  
 DISSOLUTION 
§ 2–701. Dissolution  
 
A limited liability company is dissolved and its af fairs shall be wound up upon 
the happening of the first of the following: 
 
1. The occurrence of events specified in articles o f operation. 
 
2. The written consent of all members. 
 
3. An event of dissociation of a member, unless oth erwise provided in articles 
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of operation or continuation is consented to by all  remaining members. 
 
4. Entry of a decree of judicial dissolution under Section 2–702 of this Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–702. Judicial dissolution  
 
In a proceeding by or for a member, the Court may o rder dissolution of an LLC 
if any of the following is established: 
 
1. That it is not reasonably practicable to carry o n the business of the LLC. 
 
2. That the LLC is not acting in conformity with ar ticles of operation. 
 
3. That one or more managers are acting or will act  in a manner that is 
illegal, oppressive, or fraudulent. 
 
4. That one or more members in control of the LLC a re acting or will act in a 
manner that is illegal, oppressive, or fraudulent. 
 
5. That LLC assets are being misapplied or wasted. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–703. Winding up  
 
1. A dissolved LLC continues its legal existence bu t may not carry on any 
business except that which is appropriate to wind u p and liquidate its 
business. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on: 
 
a. The business of the LLC may be wound up by any o f the following: 
 
i. The members or managers who have authority to ma nage the LLC before 
dissolution. 
 
ii. In a judicial dissolution, the person(s) design ated by the Court. 
 
b. The persons winding up the business of the LLC m ay do all of the following 
in the name of and on behalf of the LLC: 
 
i. Collect its assets. 
 
ii. Prosecute and defend suits. 
 
iii. Take any action necessary to settle and close the business of the LLC. 
 
iv. Dispose of and transfer the property of the LLC . 
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v. Discharge or make provision for discharging the liabilities of the LLC. 
 
vi. Distribute to the members any remaining assets of the LLC. 
 
3. Dissolution of an LLC does not do any of the fol lowing: 
 
a. Transfer title to the LLC's property. 
 
b. Prevent transfer of all or part of a member's in terest. 
 
c. Prevent commencement of a civil, criminal, admin istrative, or investigatory 
proceeding by or against the LLC. 
 
d. Abate or suspend a civil, criminal, administrati ve, or investigatory 
proceeding pending by or against the LLC at the tim e of dissolution. 
 
e. Terminate the authority of the registered agent of the LLC. 
 
f. Alter the limited liability of a member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–704. Distribution of assets  
 
Upon the winding up of an LLC, the assets shall be distributed in the following 
order: 
 
1. To creditors, including to the extent permitted by law, members, and former 
members in satisfaction of liabilities of the LLC. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, to members and former 
members in satisfaction of liabilities for distribu tions under Sections 2–501, 
2–503 and 2–504 of this Title. 
 
3. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, to members and former 
members first for the return of their contributions  in proportion to their 
respective values and, thereafter, in proportion to  their respective rights to 
share in distributions from the LLC before dissolut ion. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–705. Articles of dissolution  
 
After the dissolution of an LLC under Section 2–701  of this Title, the LLC may 
file articles of dissolution with the Secretary of the Osage Nation that 
include the following: 
 
1. The name of the LLC. 
 
2. The date of filing of its articles of organizati on. 
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3. The statutory grounds under Section 2–701 of thi s Title for dissolution. 
 
4. The delayed effective date of the articles of di ssolution under Section 2–
111(3) of this Title, if applicable. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–706. Known claims against dissolved LLC  
 
1. A dissolved LLC may notify its known claimants i n writing of the dissolution 
and specify a procedure for making claims. 
 
2. A claim against the LLC is barred if: 
 
a. A claimant who was given written notice under su bsection (1) above, does not 
deliver the claim, in writing, to the LLC by the de adline specified in the 
notice; or 
 
b. A claimant whose claim is rejected by the LLC do es not commence a proceeding 
to enforce the claim within ninety (90) days after receipt of the rejection 
notice. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–707. Unknown or contingent claims  
 
A claim not barred under Section 2–706 of this Titl e may be enforced: 
 
1. Against the dissolved LLC, to the extent of its undistributed assets. 
 
2. If the dissolved LLC's assets have been distribu ted in liquidation, against 
a member of the LLC, other than the Nation, to the extent of the member's 
proportionate share of the claim or of the assets o f the LLC distributed to the 
member in liquidation, whichever is less, but a mem ber's total liability for 
all claims under this section may not exceed the to tal value of assets at the 
time distributed to the member. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 8  
 MERGER 
 
§ 2–801. Merger  
 
1. Unless the context requires otherwise, in this p art, LLC includes a domestic 
LLC and a foreign LLC. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, one or more LLCs may 
merge with or into one or more LLCs or one or more other foreign LLCs as 
provided in the plan of merger. 
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3. Interests in an LLC that is a party to a merger may be exchanged for or 
converted into cash, property, obligations, or inte rest in the surviving LLC. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–802. Approval of merger  
 
1. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, an LLC that is a party 
to a proposed merger shall approve the plan of merg er by an affirmative vote by 
all of the members. 
 
2. Unless otherwise provided in articles of operati on, the manager or managers 
of an LLC may not approve a merger without also obt aining the approval of the 
LLC's members under subsection (1), above. 
 
3. Each foreign LLC that is a party to a proposed m erger shall approve the 
merger in the manner and by the vote required by th e laws applicable to the 
foreign LLC. 
 
4. Each LLC that is a party to the merger shall hav e any rights to abandon the 
merger that are provided for in the plan of merger or in the laws applicable to 
the LLC. 
 
5. Upon approval of a merger, the LLC shall notify each member of the approval 
and of the effective date of the merger. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–803. Plan of merger  
 
Each LLC that is a party to a proposed merger shall  enter into a written plan 
of merger to be approved under Section 2–802 of thi s Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–804. Articles of merger  
 
1. The surviving LLC shall deliver to the Secretary  of the Osage Nation 
articles of merger, executed by each party to the p lan of merger, that include 
all of the following: 
 
a. The name and state or jurisdiction of organizati on for each LLC that is to 
merge. 
 
b. The plan of merger. 
 
c. The name of the surviving or resulting LLC. 
 
d. A statement as to whether the management of the surviving LLC will be 
reserved to its members or vested in one or more ma nagers. 
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e. The delayed effective date of the merger under S ection 2–111(4) of this 
Title, if applicable. 
 
f. A statement as to whether the Nation is the sole  member. 
 
g. If the Nation is sole member, a statement as to whether the LLC enjoys the 
Nation's sovereign immunity. 
 
h. A statement that the plan of merger was approved  under Section 2–802 of this 
Title. 
 
2. A merger takes effect upon the effective date of  the articles of merger. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–805. Effects of merger  
 
A merger has the following effects: 
 
1. The LLC's that are parties to the plan of merger  must become a single 
entity, which shall be the entity designated in the  plan of merger as the 
surviving LLC. 
 
2. Each party to the plan of merger, except the sur viving LLC, ceases to exist. 
 
3. The surviving LLC possesses all of the rights, p rivileges, immunities, and 
powers of each merged LLC and is subject to all of the restrictions, 
disabilities, and duties of each merged LLC. 
 
4. All property and all debts, including contributi ons, and each interest 
belonging to or owed to each of the parties to the merger are vested in the 
surviving LLC without further act. 
 
5. Title to all real estate and any interest in rea l estate, vested in any 
party to the merger, does not revert and is not in any way impaired because of 
the merger. 
 
6. The surviving LLC has all the liabilities and ob ligations of each of the 
parties to the plan of merger and any claim existin g or action or proceedings 
pending by or against any merged LLC may be prosecu ted as if the merger had not 
taken place, or the surviving LLC may be substitute d in the action. 
 
7. The rights of creditors and any liens on the pro perty of any party to the 
plan of merger survive the merger. 
 
8. The interests in an LLC that are to be converted  or exchanged into interest, 
cash, obligations, or other property under the term s of the plan of merger are 
converted and the former interest holders are entit led only to the rights 
provided in the plan of merger of the rights otherw ise provided by law. 
 
9. The articles of organization of the surviving LL C are amended to the extent 
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provided in the articles of merger. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–806. Right to object  
 
Unless otherwise provided in articles of operation,  upon receipt of the notice 
required by Section 2–802(5) of this Title, a membe r who did not vote in favor 
of the merger may, within twenty (20) days after th e date of the notice, 
voluntarily dissociate from the LLC under Section 2 –307(3) of this Title and 
receive fair value for the member's LLC interest un der Section 2–504 of this 
Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 9  
 LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANIES WHOLLY–OWNED BY THE OS AGE NATION 
 
 SUBPART 1 
 GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR OSAGE NATION–OWNED LLCs 
 
§ 2–911. LLCs directly owned by the Nation  
 
There are hereby authorized to be created by duly a dopted Joint Action 
Resolution of the Legislature, approved by the Prin cipal Chief, limited 
liability companies wholly-owned by the Nation, whi ch shall be 
instrumentalities of the Osage Nation. The organize r shall file with the 
Secretary of the Osage Nation. When the organizer f iles the articles of 
organization and articles of operation of an LLC to  be wholly-owned by the 
Nation, a certified copy of the Joint Action Resolu tion authorizing the 
formation of the LLC and approving the articles sha ll be included. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–912. Osage Nation subsidiary companies  
 
There are hereby authorized to be created by resolu tion of the Board of 
Directors of a limited liability company wholly-own ed by the Nation, or of a 
wholly-owned subsidiary of such an LLC, subsidiary LLCs to be wholly-owned by 
the parent LLC, which shall be instrumentalities of  the Osage Nation. The 
incorporator of such an Osage Nation subsidiary LLC  shall file with the 
Secretary of the Osage Nation. When the incorporato r files the articles of 
organization and articles of operation of the Osage  Nation subsidiary 
corporation, a certified copy of a resolution of th e Board of Directors of the 
parent corporation authorizing the formation of the  subsidiary corporation and 
approving the articles shall be included. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–913. Privileges and immunities  
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The LLC's established under Sections 2–911 and 2–91 2 of this Title shall be 
considered to be instrumentalities of the Nation, a nd their officers and 
employees considered officers and employees of the Nation, created for the 
purpose of carrying out authorities and responsibil ities of the Osage Nation 
government for economic development of the Nation a nd the advancement of its 
members. Such LLCs, their directors, officers and e mployees shall, therefore, 
be entitled to all of the privileges and immunities  enjoyed by the Nation, 
including but not limited to immunities from suit i n federal, state and Tribal 
courts and from federal, state, and local taxation or regulation, except that: 
 
1. The LLC may specifically grant limited waivers o f its immunity from suit and 
consent to be sued in Osage Nation Court or another  court of competent 
jurisdiction pursuant to the procedures and authori ties set forth in the LLC's 
articles of operation; provided, however, that: 
 
a. Any such waiver or consent to suit granted pursu ant to the LLC's articles of 
operation shall in no way extend to any action agai nst the Nation, nor shall it 
in any way be deemed a waiver of any of the rights,  privileges and immunities 
of the Nation; 
 
b. Any recovery against the LLC shall be limited to  the assets of the LLC (or 
such portion of the LLC's assets as further limited  by the waiver or consent), 
and the Nation shall not be liable for the payment or performance of any of the 
obligations of the LLC, and no recourse shall be ha d against any assets or 
revenues of the Nation in order to satisfy the obli gations of the LLC; 
including assets of the Nation leased, loaned, or a ssigned to the LLC for its 
use, without transfer of title; and 
 
c. Any waiver of the LLC's immunities granted pursu ant to the LLC's articles of 
organization shall be further limited or conditione d by the terms of such 
waiver. 
 
2. The sovereign immunity of the LLC shall not exte nd to actions against the 
LLC by the Nation acting as member, or, in the case  of a subsidiary LLC created 
pursuant to this part, by the parent LLC acting as member, pursuant to Section 
2–991 of this Title. 
 
3. The special privileges and immunities described in this section shall only 
apply to an LLC wholly-owned, directly, or indirect ly, by the Nation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–914. Ownership  
 
1. No membership interest in any LLC in which the N ation is the sole member may 
be alienated unless approved by a duly adopted Join t Action Resolution of the 
Legislature, approved by the Principal Chief. Furth er, no membership interest 
in any Osage Nation-owned subsidiary LLC may be ali enated unless approved by a 
duly adopted resolution of the Board of Directors o f the parent LLC. 
 
2. All interests in any LLC wholly-owned by the Nat ion shall be held by and for 
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the Nation, or in the case of an Osage Nation subsi diary LLC, by an LLC 
wholly-owned by the Nation. No individual citizen o f the Nation shall have any 
personal ownership interest in any LLC organized un der this chapter and part, 
whether by virtue of such person's status as a citi zen of the Nation, as an 
officer of the Osage Nation government, or otherwis e. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–915. Project companies with non-Osage Nation ow ners  
 
Any LLC created pursuant to this chapter and part, including subsidiary LLCs, 
may form or own interests or shares in partnerships , corporations, or other 
limited liability companies with other governmental  or non-governmental 
entities or persons under the laws of the Nation or  any other jurisdiction 
("Project Companies"); provided, however, that the partial ownership interest 
in such project companies shall not diminish or aff ect the privileges and 
immunities of the Osage Nation-owned LLC or subsidi ary LLC created pursuant to 
this chapter. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–916. Purpose of LLCs directly and indirectly ow ned by Nation  
 
The articles of operation for an LLC wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by 
the Nation shall state the purpose of the LLC that relates to the overall 
needs, priorities, goals, and objectives of the Nat ion and the Nation's 
government, including how the LLC will contribute t o Osage Nation economic 
policy and further the Nation's goals of self-deter mination and economic 
self-sufficiency. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 2 
 SPECIAL FORMATION REQUIREMENTS FOR LLCs WHOLLY–OWNED BY THE OSAGE NATION 
 
§ 2–921. Formation  
 
1. The Principal Chief of the Osage Nation shall be  the organizer of any LLC in 
which the Nation will be the sole member. 
 
2. Unless a delayed effective date is specified: 
 
a. The existence of an LLC directly owned by the Na tion begins when the 
articles of organization and articles of operation have been approved by a 
Joint Action Resolution enacted by the Legislature and approved by the 
Principal Chief, and the articles have been filed w ith the Secretary of the 
Osage Nation. 
 
b. The existence of an Osage Nation subsidiary LLC owned by a parent LLC that 
is wholly-owned by the Nation begins when the artic les of organization have 
been approved by a resolution of the Directors of t he parent LLC, and the 
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articles have been filed with the Secretary of the Osage Nation. 
 
3. The articles of operation of an LLC in which the  Nation is the sole member, 
and any amendments thereto, shall be filed with the  Secretary of the Osage 
Nation, and shall state at a minimum the items set forth in Section 2–922 of 
this Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–922. Additional requirements for articles of or ganization  
 
As set forth in Section 2–913 of this Title, LLCs e stablished under Sections 2–
911 and 2–912 of this Title may grant a limited wai ver of sovereign immunity in 
order to promote economic development through comme rcial transactions for which 
such a waiver is necessary and beneficial to the Na tion. The method for 
granting a limited waiver of sovereign immunity thr ough the above-mentioned 
entities is as follows: 
 
1. The sovereign immunity of an Osage Nation entity  may be waived only by: 
 
a. A resolution adopted by the Board of Directors o f the Osage Nation LLC for 
the specific purpose of granting a waiver; and 
 
b. the language of the waiver must be explicit; and  
 
c. the waiver must be contained in a written contra ct or commercial document to 
which the LLC is a party. 
 
2. Waivers of sovereign immunity by resolution may be granted only when 
necessary to secure a substantial advantage or bene fit to the Osage Nation 
entity. Waivers of sovereign immunity by resolution  may not be general but must 
be specific and limited as to duration, grantee, tr ansaction, property or funds 
of the Osage Nation entity subject to the waiver, c ourt having jurisdiction and 
applicable law. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 3 
 MANAGEMENT OF OSAGE NATION–OWNED LLCs 
 
§ 2–931. Enterprise Board as manager  
 
Any LLC in which the Nation is the sole member shal l be managed by an 
Enterprise Board established pursuant to Article VI I, Section 14, of the Osage 
Nation Constitution. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–932. Board of Directors as manager  
 
1. Any LLC in which a wholly-owned Osage Nation LLC  is the sole member shall be 
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managed by a Board of Directors. 
 
2. The number, terms and method for selecting and r emoving Directors of any LLC 
in which an Osage Nation-owned LLC is the sole memb er shall be specified in the 
subsidiary LLC's articles of organization. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–933. Qualifications of board members  
 
1. Board members of all limited liability companies  in which the Nation or an 
Osage Nation-owned LLC is the sole member must be a t least twenty-five (25) 
years of age, possess a high school diploma or a Ge neral Equivalency Diploma, 
and have no felony convictions. 
 
2. Board members of the Osage Nation-owned LLC shal l have substantial business, 
financial or industry experience. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 4 
 DECISIONS AND VOTING BY THE NATION AS MEMBER  
 
§ 2–941. Voting  
 
1. The Nation's voting interest as a member of a li mited liability company 
(whether or not wholly-owned by the Nation) shall b e voted in all matters by 
the Osage Nation Congress as follows: 
 
a. A draft member resolution on matters before the Nation as member shall be 
provided by the LLC (or by the person or entity bri nging forth the action, if 
applicable) to the Legislature; 
 
b. The member resolution shall be considered and vo ted on in accordance with 
procedures established by the Legislature for the p assage of resolutions; and 
 
c. Pursuant to Article VI, Section 14, of the Osage  Nation Constitution, each 
resolution adopted by the Legislature for the purpo se of voting the Nation's 
interest as member of an LLC shall be presented to the Principal Chief and is 
subject to a veto with an override provision. 
 
2. The foregoing procedures in subsection (1) are t he exclusive procedures for 
determining the Nation's vote or any other decision  that the Nation is 
authorized to make regarding an LLC in which the Na tion is a member, except for 
selection of the Enterprise Board of an LLC wholly- owned by the Nation, which 
shall be selected as specified in Section 2–931 of this Title. 
 
3. The membership interest of a wholly Osage Nation -owned LLC in an Osage 
Nation subsidiary LLC shall be voted as provided in  the articles of operation 
of the parent LLC. 
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ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 5 
 DISTRIBUTIONS TO NATION AS MEMBER  
 
§ 2–951. Distributions of income to Nation as membe r  
 
A limited liability company in which the Nation is the sole member shall 
distribute the net income of the LLC to the Nation as set forth in a dividend 
plan adopted in accordance with the articles of ope ration and duly approved by 
the Nation except that an LLC may retain reserves n ecessary to carry on the 
LLC's business in a reasonably prudent manner and a s recommended by the 
Enterprise Board, if applicable, subject to further  limitations set forth in 
Section 2–507 of this Title and in the articles of organization. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 6 
 ADDITIONAL REPORTS AND AUDITS  
 
§ 2–961. Audit  
 
In addition to any member inspection rights provide d in the articles of 
operation of an LLC wholly-owned by the Nation, the  Nation may at any time, by 
process in the manner provided in Section 2–941 of this Title, require that any 
LLC wholly-owned by the Nation or an LLC in which t he Nation owns the majority 
interest be audited by an independent auditor hired  by the Nation who shall 
have the absolute right to require access to all of  the LLC's records and 
documents necessary for such an audit. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–962. Financial, business, and budget informatio n for the Nation  
 
In addition to any reports to the member required b y the articles of operation, 
the management of each LLC in which the Nation or a  Nation-owned LLC is the 
sole member shall submit the following information to the Principal Chief and 
the Congress or their designees: 
 
1. Copies of any periodic financial statements (inc luding monthly or quarterly 
balance sheets, profit and loss statements, and cas h flow statements) as may be 
prepared in the ordinary course of business, prompt ly after such statements are 
furnished to the LLC's management; 
 
2. A full report of the business activities of the corporation within one 
hundred twenty (120) days after the close of each f iscal year; and 
 
3. A proposed annual budget for the following Osage  Nation fiscal year, 
including any proposed funding from the Nation or a nticipated distributions to 
the Nation, by May 15 of each year, and the final a nnual budget adopted by each 
Board by October 1 of each Osage Nation fiscal year . 
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ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 SUBPART 7 
 RESERVED 
 
 SUBPART 8 
 RESERVED 
 
 SUBPART 9 
 ACTIONS AGAINST LLC WHOLLY–OWNED BY THE NATION 
 
§ 2–991. Court actions authorized  
 
1. The Nation, as sole member of any LLC organized pursuant to this chapter may 
bring a civil action against the LLC, its managers or its officers in the Osage 
Nation Court only pursuant to this part to: 
 
a. Enjoin temporarily or permanently any action of the LLC that is an ultra 
vires act outside the authority of the LLC and that  is either: 
 
i. Unlawful; or 
 
ii. Has or could cause material harm to the assets of the LLC or the Nation if 
no immediate action is taken. 
 
b. Require the distribution of the LLC's surplus ne t income, to the extent 
permitted by Section 2–507 of this Title. 
 
2. In accordance with Section 2–913(2) of this Titl e, the sovereign immunity of 
the LLC shall not extend to actions against the LLC  by the Nation acting as 
member, or, in the case of a subsidiary LLC created  pursuant to this part, by 
the parent LLC acting as member. 
 
3. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as a uthorizing actions of any 
kind whatsoever against the Nation. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–992. Approval of Nation required  
 
The filing of any court action against the LLC purs uant to this part must be 
authorized by the Nation as a member in the same ma nner as required Section 2–
941 of this Title for voting on any item properly c oming before the Nation as 
member. The request for consideration of the propos ed court action may be made 
by the Principal Chief. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
§ 2–993. Relief available  
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In any action brought under this part, the Osage Na tion Court may, based on 
clear and convincing evidence set forth in its find ings of fact and conclusions 
of law: 
 
1. Issue a temporary restraining order, preliminary  injunction, and permanent 
injunctive relief pursuant to the procedures and st andards in the Nation's 
Rules of Civil Procedure, except that no bond need be posted for any 
preliminary injunctive relief; or 
 
2. Order that funds of the LLC be distributed to th e Nation to the extent 
permitted by the articles of organization and Secti on 2–507 of this Title. 
 
ONCA 08–02, eff. June 13, 2008. 
 
 PART 10  
 REGISTRATION OF FOREIGN LIABILITY COMPANIES [RESER VED] 
 
 PART 11  
 REPEALER AND SAVINGS CLAUSE 
 
 
This Act shall replace and supersede in its entiret y the Osage Nation Limited 
Liability Companies Act enacted by this congression al body through bill ONCA 
07–23, and further shall repeal any other resolutio n, ordinance, order, or act 
of the Osage Nation, or its predecessor, inconsiste nt with the law presented 
herein. Upon ratification of this Act, the Osage Na tion shall be authorized to 
exercise all powers, rights, and responsibilities c ontained herein. 
  

CHAPTER 3 
 PARTNERSHIPS [RESERVED] 
 
 CHAPTER 4 
 LIMITED PARTNERSHIPS [RESERVED]  
 
 CHAPTER 5 
 BUSINESS LICENSES 
  
 SUBCHAPTER 1 
 SHORT TITLE, AUTHORITY, AND PURPOSE  
 
§ 5–101. Title and repealer  
 
This Act shall be known as the Osage Nation Busines s License Code. Any prior 
business license codes imposed by the Osage Nation are repealed. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–102. Authority  
 
This Act is enacted by the Osage Legislature pursua nt to Article VI, Section 12 
of the Constitution of the Nation. 
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ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–103. Policies  
 
A. The Osage Nation has existed as an independent, sovereign nation since time 
immemorial. Today the Nation continues to govern th e Osage Indian Reservation 
limited only in its authority by its Constitution a nd the Constitution and laws 
of the United States. 
 
B. The Osage Legislature is the governing legislati ve body of the Osage Nation 
in accordance with the authority of its Constitutio n. The Legislature is 
responsible for economic development on the Reserva tion and seeks to ensure 
that residents of the Reservation enjoy adequate em ployment, health care, 
education opportunities, social services, and other  governmental services. 
 
C. It is the policy of the Nation to promote econom ic development on the 
Reservation. To achieve that goal, the Nation is ad opting a business license 
scheme to identify and regulate all applicable pers ons and entities doing 
business on the Reservation. 
 
D. The Osage Nation has a primary interest in regul ating the conduct of 
business and trade on the Osage Indian Reservation.  It is therefore appropriate 
that all persons who exercise the privilege of enga ging in business on the 
Osage Indian Reservation register and obtain a busi ness license from the Osage 
Nation through its Tax Commission. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 2 
 GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 
§ 5–201. Definitions  
 
As used in this Nation Business License Code, the f ollowing definitions shall 
apply except as otherwise provided. The following t erms are defined as follows: 
 
A. "Business" means any activity engaged in by any person, or caused to be 
engaged in by any person, with the object of gain, benefit, or advantage, 
either direct or indirect. 
 
B. "Business licensee" or "licensee" means any pers on or entity that is subject 
to the provisions of the Osage Nation Business Lice nse Code. 
 
C. "Business License Department" or "License Depart ment" means the Osage Nation 
Tax Commission established pursuant to enactment by  the Osage Nation Revenue 
and Taxation Act of 2006. 
 
D. "Code" means the Osage Nation Business License C ode. 
 
E. "Engaging in business" or "business activity" me ans commencing, conducting, 
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or continuing in business, and relates to a person who is involved in trade or 
commerce inclusive of service activities regardless  of whether they are, or are 
intended to be, for profit. It shall also include t he sale of real or personal 
property on the Osage Indian Reservation by a perso n generally engaged in such 
business whether within or outside the exterior bou ndaries of the Osage Indian 
Reservation which are under the jurisdiction of the  Nation, and other such land 
without such boundaries as may hereafter be added t hereto under any law of the 
United States of America, except as otherwise provi ded by law. 
 
F. "Improvements" mean all structures, buildings, f ences, and water rights 
erected upon or affixed to land, whether or not tit le to such land has been 
acquired. 
 
G. "Indian" means an individual who is an enrolled member of a federally 
recognized Indian Tribe. 
 
H. "Indian Tribe" means any Indian or Alaska Native  Tribe, Band, Village, 
Community, or Pueblo recognized by the United State s Department of the Interior 
as eligible for services. 
 
I. "Legislature" means the Osage Nation Congress, e stablished pursuant to the 
Constitution of the Osage Nation. 
 
J. "Nation" means the Osage Nation. 
 
K. "Osage Nation Judiciary" means the Trial and Sup reme Courts of the Osage 
Nation. 
 
L. "Person" means any individual, receiver, assigne e, trustee in bankruptcy, 
trust, estate, firm, partnership, joint venture, cl ub, company, joint stock 
company, business trust, municipal corporation, cor poration, association, 
society, political entity, or any group of individu als acting as a unit, 
whether mutual, cooperative, fraternal, nonprofit, or otherwise who are or may 
become subject to this act, provided that the term does not include: 
 
1. The government of the Osage Nation and any gover nmental entities of the 
Osage Nation, or the federal or state government an d their respective agencies; 
or 
 
2. Any of the above-listed forms of business entiti es that are wholly-owned and 
operated by the Osage Nation or the federal or stat e government. 
 
M. "Personal property" means everything which is su bject to ownership and which 
is not included within the term of "real property".  "Personal property" 
includes machinery, equipment, and other articles r elated to a commercial or 
industrial operation, which are either affixed or n ot affixed to the real 
property for proper utilization of such articles. 
 
N. "Real property" means all lands or interests in land including all mines and 
quarries, and all rights and privileges thereunto a ppertaining; and permanent 
improvements. 
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O. "Reservation" means the territory within the bou ndaries of the Osage Indian 
Reservation, all lands outside and inside the exter ior boundaries of the 
Reservation which are under the jurisdiction of the  Nation, and such other 
lands without such boundaries as may hereafter be a dded thereto under any law 
of the United States of America, except as otherwis e provided by law. 
 
P. "Tax Commission" means the Tax Commission of the  Osage Nation established 
pursuant to the Osage Nation Revenue and Taxation A ct of 2006. 
 
Q. "Tribal member" means an individual who is a mem ber of the Osage Nation. 
 
R. "Vendor" means one that sells. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–202. Legislature to set all license fees  
 
All license fees shall be set by Osage Nation law. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–203. Sovereign immunity  
 
The Osage Nation and all its constituent parts, sub ordinate organizations, 
boards, and committees, including the Tax Commissio n, are immune from suit in 
any jurisdiction except to the extent that such imm unity has been expressly and 
unequivocally waived by the Nation or the United St ates Congress. This Business 
License Code shall not be construed in any way as a  waiver of the Nation's 
sovereign immunity, except as specifically stated h erein. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–204. Businesses exempt from license fees  
 
The following types of businesses shall be exempt f rom the license requirements 
as set by this Code: 
 
A. Businesses whose primary activity is to utilize federal trust land for 
farming and/or agricultural purposes; 
 
B. All non-profit, charitable institutions or organ izations which engage in 
business activity in order to raise funds for socia l, educational, religious or 
other purposes that are for the benefit of the comm unity; 
 
C. All businesses or enterprises which are owned by  the Osage Nation; 
 
D. Vendors at I'n-Lon–Schka; 
 
E. Smoke shop wholesalers and retailers who have a license pursuant to Chapter 
2 of the Osage Nation Revenue and Taxation Act of 2 006 1; and 
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F. All other exemptions recognized by federal law a nd statutes. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
1 See, now, 26 ONC § 2–101 et seq. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 3 
 BUSINESS LICENSE 
 
§ 5–301. Business license required  
 
No person shall engage in or carry on any trade, co mmerce, profession, or 
business activity of any sort on the Reservation un til a business license is 
obtained, unless a person is exempt under Subchapte r 2 of this chapter. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–302. Business license term  
 
A. A business license shall be good for the calenda r year wherein it is 
granted. All business licenses shall be renewed on or before January 1%gst%g of 
each year and shall expire on December 31%gst%g of the same calendar year. The 
license fee required by Section 5–303 of this Title  shall accompany the 
application for a business license. 
 
B. A business license application form may be obtai ned during regular business 
hours at the Business License Department of the Osa ge Nation, Pawhuska, 
Oklahoma 74056. The license required to be obtained  under this Code shall be in 
addition to all other licenses, fees, permits, cont racts, leases and grants 
required by Osage Nation, state, and/or and federal  law, unless stated 
specifically otherwise. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–303. License fee schedule  
 
A. The fee schedule for business licenses is as fol lows: 
 
  (1) Manufacturing & Processing   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
 
  (2) Mining   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
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  (3) Service   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned  $50.00 
 
  (4) Construction   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
 
  (5) Transportation   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned  $50.00 
 
  (6) Communications   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
 
  (7) Utility   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
 
  (8) Real Estate Agencies   
 
      Osage owned   $25.00 
 
      Non–Osage owned   $50.00 
 
  (9) Peddler's License (per day)   $10.00 
 
 (10) Vendors   $50.00 
 
 (11) Any other type of business not listed above   $50.00 
 
 (12) Temporary (Quarterly or 3 months)   $15.00 
 
B. In order to qualify as an Osage-owned business a nd receive a reduced license 
fee rate, the prospective licensee must provide a c opy of their Osage Nation 
Membership Card, or Certified Degree of Indian Bloo d (CDIB) Card, to the Osage 
Nation Tax Commission at the time of initial applic ation and renewal. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007; ONCA 12–30, eff. Ap r. 19, 2012. 
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 SUBCHAPTER 4 
 LICENSE APPLICATION  
 
§ 5–401. License application procedures  
 
A. Within ten (10) working days after receipt of a completed application, other 
required documentation and fee the Business License  Department may issue to the 
applicant a license to engage in business activity for which the entity has 
been licensed. 
 
B. Notwithstanding subsection (A) of this section, no license shall be granted 
to any licensee until it has presented proof to the  Business License Department 
that it has complied with all Nation requirements e stablished as conditions of 
commencing business on the Reservation, including, but not limited to, the 
following: 
 
1. The Osage Nation's Contract and Employment Prefe rence Law 1, if any; 
 
2. If and when the Nation adopts a Land Use Law, ev idence that the person is in 
compliance with that law and has obtained such perm its and approvals required 
by the law; and 
 
3. Evidence that the person has complied with the N ation's Environmental 
Department requirements and the requirements of the  Indian Health Service and 
Bureau of Indian Affairs, if applicable. 
 
C. Notwithstanding subsection (A) of this section, where the Business License 
Department has reason to believe that a person appl ying for or possessing a 
license intends to commence or continue an activity  that presents a danger to 
the health, safety, welfare, or morals of the resid ents of the Reservation, the 
Business License Department shall provide the said person with a written notice 
setting out the reasons it believes that the person  presents such danger and 
noticing the date for hearing on the matter; said h earing to be held not later 
than ten (10) working days after delivery of the sa id notice. At the said 
hearing, the person shall be given an opportunity t o demonstrate that its 
business activity does not present a danger to the health, safety, welfare, or 
morals of the residents of the Reservation. The Bus iness License Department 
shall establish necessary procedures for said heari ng to provide due process. 
If the Business License Department finds that a dan ger does exist, it shall 
notify said person in writing, stating the reasons for its finding, and shall 
deny or revoke the person's Business License. The p erson may appeal the 
Business License Department's decision to the Osage  Nation Tax Commission; if 
the person is not satisfied at that level, the pers on may appeal the decision 
to the Osage Nation Judiciary and shall be entitled  to a hearing on the matter. 
The Court's decision shall be final. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
1 See 19 ONC § 1–101 et seq. 
 
§ 5–402. Forms required  
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A. Prior to engaging in any business, all person(s)  shall file with the 
Business License Department the necessary completed  forms as required by this 
Code, including but not limited to a business licen se application and a routing 
list. 
 
B. Prior to engaging in any business on the Reserva tion, all persons shall have 
in their possession a business license duly issued by the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–403. Display of license  
 
All persons shall display the issued business licen se in a conspicuous place at 
the business location listed on the business licens e or Certificate of 
Registration. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 5 
 PENALTY AND ENFORCEMENT AND APPEAL 
 
§ 5–501. Transacting business without a license  
 
A. Any person doing business on the Reservation who  fails to obtain a business 
license or fails to renew a business license as pro vided in this Code shall, in 
addition to being required to immediately obtain su ch a business license and 
pay for the requested fee, be fined Fifty Dollars ( $50.00) per day for each day 
it operates on the Reservation without a license, u nless good cause is shown to 
the Business License Department as to why such a li cense had not been obtained 
in a timely manner. 
 
B. If the Business License Department becomes aware  that a person conducts 
business on the Reservation without a license, it s hall deliver written notice 
to and informing the person that he or she operates  on the Reservation in 
violation of this Code and that he or she shall, wi thin two (2) working days, 
obtain such a license and pay such fee and fines as  are indicated in the letter 
of notice. However, where the Business License Depa rtment has reason to believe 
that the health, safety, welfare, or morals of the residents of the Reservation 
are endangered by the continuation of such business  activity, the Business 
License Department may order such business to cease  all business activity until 
it has obtained a license. Such order may be appeal ed in accordance with the 
procedure set forth in Section 5–401(c) of this Tit le. 
 
C. Upon notice from the business License Department , pursuant to the provisions 
of this Code, said person(s) shall immediately ceas e to conduct business on the 
Reservation until a business license has been obtai ned and all fees and 
penalties applicable thereto have been paid. If the  person fails to comply, the 
Business License Department shall petition the Osag e Judiciary to hold an 
expedited hearing on the matter. If the person fail s to appear or fails to show 
good cause, the Osage Judiciary shall issue appropr iate relief, including, but 
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not limited to, an injunction and/or order to cease  business. 
 
D. Any entity doing business on the Reservation wit hout a business license who 
fails to obtain a license within the time period re quired by the Business 
License Department as provided in this section, or any person whose license to 
do business has been revoked by any court or agency  of competent jurisdiction 
pursuant to any provision of this Code, shall immed iately cease to conduct 
business on the Reservation; provided, that upon a showing of good cause, the 
Osage Judiciary may grant the entity a reasonable p eriod of time during which 
to conclude its business, if the business does not endanger the health, safety, 
welfare, or morals of residents of the Reservation.  Where notice to cease 
business is issued by the Osage Judiciary, notice s hall be hand delivered to 
the business or forwarded by certified mail, return  receipt requested. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–502. Exclusion  
 
A. If any person doing business on the Reservation who has been directed by the 
Osage Judiciary to cease doing business on the Rese rvation, either pursuant to 
this Code or any other Osage Nation law, fails to c omply, then the Business 
License Department shall petition the Osage Judicia ry for, or the Court on its 
own motion shall issue, a show cause order as to wh y the said business shall 
not be excluded from the Reservation. The Osage Jud iciary shall hold a hearing 
upon the matter as soon as possible. If the person fails to appear or fails to 
show good cause, the Osage Judiciary shall order th e Nation Police to take 
appropriate actions. 
 
B. In conjunction with subsection (A) of this secti on, where the person(s) 
engaging in business are not members of the Osage N ation, the Osage Judiciary 
shall order the Police to physically remove all per son(s) operating the 
business from the Reservation along with any person al property that can be 
removed without causing permanent damage to it. For  property that cannot be 
removed, such as a building, the Osage Judiciary sh all order, and the Police 
shall implement, the incapacitation of said propert y by padlocking or other 
means so that it can no longer be used to carry out  the business. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–503. Violation of Code  
 
The Nation, through the Business License Department , may file a civil action to 
enforce the provisions of this Code against any per son(s) doing business in 
violation of this Code and/or in violation of any c ourt orders related to this 
Code for civil contempt or other relief, and all re al and personal property 
used in the conduct of the said business may be imp ounded, padlocked, or 
otherwise incapacitated so that it cannot be used t o carry out any further 
business on the Reservation. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
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§ 5–504. Revocation of license  
 
A business license issued under this Code may be re voked after notice and 
hearing before the Osage Judiciary for any of the f ollowing reasons: 
 
A. Fraud, misrepresentation, or incorrect statement  contained in the 
application for business license or other documents  submitted to obtain a 
business license; 
 
B. Violations of this Code or any other Osage Natio n statute or regulation; 
 
C. Conducting business in an unlawful manner or in a manner which endangers the 
health, safety, welfare, or morals of residents of the Reservation. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–505. Recovery of property  
 
A person may recover all such property incapacitate d or impounded under this 
Code by paying to the Nation the costs incurred by the Nation in carrying out 
any legal proceedings, and a civil fine not to exce ed Three Hundred Dollars 
($300.00) per day for each day that passes since th e person was ordered by the 
Osage Judiciary to obtain a Nation business license  or to otherwise comply with 
this Code. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
§ 5–506. Reinstatement of license  
 
Any person excluded, incapacitated or prohibited fr om doing business on the 
Reservation may be granted a new business license t o engage in business 
activity on the Reservation if: 
 
A. No less than six (6) months have passed since th e date of the exclusion or 
incapacitation order; and/or 
 
B. The person has paid all costs incurred by the Na tion in carrying out the 
exclusion or incapacitation order, and has paid suc h civil fines as the Osage 
Judiciary deems appropriate, but not to exceed Fift y Thousand Dollars 
($50,000.00); 
 
C. Notwithstanding subsection (A) of this section, the Business License 
Department may, for good cause, deny such licensee a new license, may attach 
such conditions as it deems appropriate upon granti ng a license, or may waive 
or mitigate the provisions of subsection (A) of thi s section. 
 
ONCA 07–40, eff. June 22, 2007. 
 
 CHAPTERS 6 TO 8  
 RESERVED 
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 CHAPTER 9 
 SECURED TRANSACTIONS [RENUMBERED] 
 
Chapter 9, Secured Transactions, enacted by ONCA 07 –22, consisting of 4 ONC §§ 
9–101 to 9–701, was editorially re-numbered as 27A ONC §§ 9–101 to 9–701.  
 
  

 
CHAPTER 10 

 BANKS AND BANKING [RESERVED]  
 
 TITLE 5  
 COURTS 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 TRIAL COURT AND SUPREME COURT 
 
§ 1–101. Supreme Court  
 
The Supreme Court of the Osage Nation is establishe d by Article VIII of the 
Osage Constitution. It is the appellate Court over all cases of law and equity. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–102. Trial Court  
 
The Trial Court of the Osage Nation is established by Article VIII of the Osage 
Constitution. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–103. Territorial jurisdiction  
 
The territorial jurisdiction of the Courts shall ex tend to all territory 
described in Article II of the Osage Constitution. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–104. Criminal jurisdiction  
 
Except as otherwise provided in this Act, the Court s shall have jurisdiction 
over any action by an Indian that is a criminal off ense under the Osage Nation 
criminal code or under 25 CFR Part 11 that occurred  within the territorial 
jurisdiction of the Courts. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–105. Civil jurisdiction; limitations of actions  
 
A. The civil jurisdiction of the Osage Nation Court s shall extend over all 
persons, subjects, property, and over all activitie s that occur within the 
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territory of the Osage Nation and over all Osage ci tizens, subjects, property 
and activities outside such territory affecting the  rights and laws of the 
Osage Nation. Any activity by any person or entity which affects restricted or 
trust property of an Osage Indian or of the Osage N ation occurring within the 
territory of the Osage Nation will be subject to th e civil jurisdiction of the 
Osage Nation Courts. The assumption of civil jurisd iction by the Osage Nation 
Courts over any persons, subjects, property, and ac tivities that occur within 
the territory of the Osage Nation shall not diminis h federal authority to 
protect the property of the Osage Nation, the Osage  Headlight Shareholders, or 
any Osage Indian. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011; ONCA 15–09, eff. No v. 24, 2014. 
 
§ 1–106. Time limitations  
 
A. All civil actions shall be barred unless commenc ed within three (3) years 
after the date of accrual of the cause or right of action. 
 
B. All criminal actions shall have no time limitati on and may be commenced at 
any time after the act of a crime is committed. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–107. Jurisdictional limitations  
 
A. The sovereign immunity against lawsuits of the O sage Nation is expressly 
reserved, except as may be expressly and clearly wa ived by the Osage Nation 
Congress or Osage law. 
 
B. The Court shall not exercise jurisdiction over a ny federal or state official 
where such an exercise is forbidden or prohibited b y applicable federal law. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–108. Composition of courts  
 
The composition of the Trial Court and the Supreme Court are established by 
Article VIII of the Osage Constitution. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–109. Court Clerk  
 
A. The Court Clerk shall accept and record all fili ngs in civil and criminal 
cases filed with the Trial Court and the Supreme Co urt. 
 
B. The Court Clerk shall render assistance to the C ourt, to local law 
enforcement officers and to individual Indians in t he drafting of complaints, 
subpoenas, warrants, commitments, and other documen ts incidental to the 
function of the Court. The Clerk shall also attend and keep a record of all 
proceedings of the Court and receive and account fo r all monies received by the 
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Court. The Court Clerk may administer oaths, take a ffidavits, and attest to the 
validity of documents and signatures. 
 
C. All Court operational expenses and necessary dis bursements shall be paid by 
checks issued by the Osage Nation Accounting Office  upon the submission of 
written voucher requests by the Chief Justice or Cl erk. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–110. Prosecutors of both criminal and civil act ions  
 
A. Criminal actions may be prosecuted by the Osage Nation Attorney General, an 
attorney designated by the Attorney General or the arresting officer. 
 
B. Civil actions where the Osage Nation is a plaint iff or defendant or which 
involve an appeal of an administrative action of an  official of the Osage 
Nation may be prosecuted or defended by an appropri ate, non-attorney official  
of the Osage Nation. If any party to a civil action  in which the Osage Nation 
is a party or has an important governmental interes t is represented by legal 
counsel and the non-attorney official representing the Osage Nation deems it to 
be necessary, he or she may request the Court to gr ant a continuance of the 
matter so that the Osage Nation may be represented by legal counsel. In such 
instances the Judge shall grant a reasonable contin uance of the matter. 
 
C. Any attorney within the Office of the Attorney G eneral or an attorney 
authorized under contract with the Office of the At torney General may prosecute 
a criminal action. 
 
D. Any attorney within the Office of the Attorney G eneral or an attorney 
authorized under contract with the Office of the At torney General may prosecute 
or defend a civil action on behalf of or in defense  of the Osage Nation as a 
whole. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–111. Standards governing appearance of attorney s, lay counselors, and pro 
se appearances  
 
A. No defendant in a criminal proceeding shall be d enied the right to counsel. 
Only in cases of extreme financial hardship where t he defendant is unable to 
pay counsel and where imprisonment is being sought as a punishment shall the 
Court appoint defense counsel to be paid from the C ourt's budget for a 
defendant. 
 
B. All professional attorneys must be admitted to t he Osage Nation Bar 
Association prior to appearing before any Court of the Osage Nation or within a 
reasonable amount of time as determined by the pres iding Judge or Justice after 
the attorney's first appearance. 
 
C. Lay counselors not admitted to any state bar ass ociation, and therefore not 
eligible to be admitted to the Osage Nation Bar Ass ociation, are prohibited 



 

273 
 

from appearing before the Courts to represent a par ty. 
 
D. Any party to a civil or criminal proceeding may appear pro se, but must 
expressly state a desire to appear without counsel in criminal cases where 
incarceration is sought by the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–112. Court records  
 
A. The Court shall keep record of all proceedings o f the Court containing the 
title of the case, the names of the parties, the co mplaint, all pleadings, the 
names and addresses of all witnesses, the dates of all hearings and trials, the 
findings of the Judge or of a jury, the judgment an d any other information the 
Court determines is important to the case. 
 
B. The record in each case shall be available for i nspection by the parties to 
the case. 
 
C. Except for cases in which a juvenile is a party or the subject of a 
proceeding, and for cases whose records have been s ealed by the Court, all case 
records shall be available for inspection by the pu blic. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–113. Conflicts of interest; ex parte communicat ions  
 
A. A Trial Judge or any Justice of the Supreme Cour t shall recuse himself or 
herself from any case in which he or she may have a  conflict of interest by 
reason of kinship, personal relationships, prior bu siness dealings, financial 
interest, prior knowledge of the facts which would make it difficult or 
impossible for the Judge or Justice to render a fai r and impartial decision, or 
for any other appropriate and compelling reason. If  the Chief Trial Judge or an 
Associate Trial Judge recuses himself or herself, t hat Judge shall transfer the 
case to another Trial Judge, or if there is no othe r Trial Judge, then the 
Chief Trial Judge shall appoint a Special Judge adm itted to practice law to 
hear the case. 
 
B. A party to a civil or criminal case may move the  Court to ask a Judge or 
Justice to recuse himself or herself. 
 
C. A Judge or Justice shall at all times prohibit i nappropriate ex parte 
communications regarding any matter before the Cour t or likely to come before 
the Court. Ex parte communications are defined as c ommunications to the Court 
when all parties to the action or their representat ives are not present, which 
are inappropriate and which are, or may appear to b e, intended to influence the 
Court in making any decision. The Judge or Justice shall immediately make a 
written report of any such attempt or communication , furnish all parties to the 
litigation with a copy of the report, and file the original copy of the report 
in the Court file for such a case. He shall, in add ition, impose appropriate 
sanctions or disciplinary action in the nature of c ontempt of court proceedings 
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upon any person or Osage Nation official committing  such an action or making an 
attempt to commit such an action. The definition of  "person" for this purpose 
shall include officials of the Bureau of Indian Aff airs. In such instances they 
will be deemed not to be acting within the scope of  their official duties. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–114. Court costs  
 
The Chief Justice of the Supreme Court shall establ ish and promulgate a 
schedule of the court costs for various filings and  actions of the Court and 
shall require advance deposits of such court costs for such court functions. 
The Court, in establishing and promulgating this sc hedule and in assessing 
other court costs as it deems necessary and desirab le to do, including but not 
limited to the assessment of costs for jury panels in proper cases, shall 
attempt to defray as much of the costs of the Court 's entire operation over and 
above any court financing which may be provided by funding from the Osage 
Nation as may be reasonable and just and which will  not injure the interests of 
justice and ready access to the Courts within the O sage Nation. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–115. Recording of hearings and trials  
 
The Court shall cause an electronic or tape recorde d record to be kept of all 
proceedings and testimony which shall be properly i ndexed and referenced to the 
files of all court cases. In addition, the Court sh all allow any party litigant 
to provide a state certified court reporter at that  party's sole expense, or as 
agreed to by the parties, to record any court proce eding. In such cases the 
party providing the court reporter shall furnish th e Court with the original 
certified copy of the record so made at no cost to the Court. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–116. Court dates and attendance  
 
The Judge shall establish and be personally present  at the place established 
for the Court for eight (8) hours per day for no le ss than two (2) regular and 
recurring days per month for the conduct of Court b usiness in addition to such 
other days or times which may be necessary to condu ct timely and proper justice 
within the jurisdiction of the Court. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–117. Process; Court seal  
 
A. The service of process shall ordinarily be serve d by the Chief of Police of 
the Osage Nation or by a subordinate police officer . The Judge, or the Clerk in 
the Judge's absence upon the Judge's written or ora l order, may appoint a 
person to serve any particular process or order, wh o shall have the same power 
to execute it as the Chief of Police of the Osage N ation. The process servers, 
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when other than members of the Police force of the Osage Nation, shall be paid 
a reasonable fee to be set by the Judge. 
 
B. The style of all process shall be "The Osage Nat ion to:" and process shall 
be under the seal of the Court Clerk and shall be s igned by the Court Clerk, 
and dated the day it was issued. 
 
C. The Court Clerk shall obtain and affix an offici al seal, approved by the 
Judge, to all official documents as directed by the  Judge. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–118. Court rules  
 
The Chief Justice of the Supreme Court shall establ ish and make available a set 
of written court rules governing practice before th e Trial Court and Supreme 
Court. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–119. Jury trials  
 
A. Jury trials shall be permitted in both civil and  criminal cases as is more 
specifically set out under the criminal and civil p rocedure codes of the Osage 
Nation. 
 
B. Juries shall consist of six (6) Osage Nation mem bers who reside within Osage 
County, Oklahoma. The Court may, in its discretion,  appoint one (1) alternate 
juror. A verdict may be reached in either a civil o r criminal case by the 
affirmative vote of four (4) of the six (6) jurors.  
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–120. The Indian Civil Rights Act  
 
No decision, rule, procedure, or act of the Court s hall violate any provision 
of the "Indian Civil Rights Act" which is codified at Title 25, Section 1301 et 
seq. of the United States Code. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–121. Oath of office  
 
The Judges of the Trial Court and the Supreme Court  Justices shall all take the 
oath of office set out in Article IX of the Osage N ation Constitution before 
entering upon the duties of judicial office. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
§ 1–122. Immunity from Suit  
 



 

276 
 

All officers of the Court, while acting within the scope of their official 
duties, shall be immune from suit under the soverei gn immunity of the Osage 
Nation, and shall be further immune from suit under  other applicable laws 
pertaining to qualified, prosecutorial, and judicia l immunity. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 12, 2011. 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 JUVENILE COURT [RESERVED]  
 
 TITLE 6  
 CRIMES AND OFFENSES 
 
 
 CHAPTER PRELIMINARY 
 SHORT TITLE AND APPLICATION  
 
§ 1. Short title  
 
This ordinance may be cited as the Osage Nation Cri minal Code. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2. Application  
 
A. This Title shall apply to all Indian persons vio lating its provisions within 
the territorial jurisdiction of the Osage Nation, p rovided that the provisions 
of Chapter Four of this Title shall apply to all me mbers of the Nation and all 
Indian residents of the jurisdiction of the Nation where ever such violation 
may occur, if such violation has any actual or inte nded effect upon the 
political integrity or political or economic securi ty of the Nation. 
 
B. This Title shall apply to non-Indians to the ext ent not inconsistent with 
federal law and to the extent that any person found  to have violated any 
provisions of this Title may be banished from the j urisdiction of the Nation 
for a period of not more than ten (10) years, or fo r such longer term as may be 
imposed by the section violated, in a civil proceed ing brought by the Tribal 
Prosecutor. The non-Indian in such cases shall have  all the procedural rights 
of a criminal defendant, and such cases shall be tr ied by the Rules of Criminal 
Procedure. 
 
ONCA 11–41, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 CRIMES AGAINST PROPERTY 
 
§ 1–101. Arson in the first degree  
 
Any person who willfully and maliciously sets fire to or burns, or by the use 
of any explosive device, accelerant, ignition devic e, heat-producing device or 
substance or while manufacturing or attempting to m anufacture a controlled 
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dangerous substance in violation of this Title, des troys in whole or in part, 
or causes to be burned or destroyed, or aids, couns els or procures the burning 
or destruction of any building or structure or cont ents thereof, inhabited or 
occupied by one or more persons, whether the proper ty of that person or 
another, or who willfully and maliciously sets fire  to or burns, or by the use 
of any explosive device, accelerant, ignition devic e, heat-producing device or 
substance or while manufacturing or attempting to m anufacture a controlled 
dangerous substance in violation of Title 6 of the Osage Nation Code, causes a 
person to be burned, or aids, counsels or procures the burning of a person, 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 
not exceeding one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–102. Arson in the second degree  
 
Any person who willfully and maliciously sets fire to or burns or by the use of 
any explosive device or substance or while manufact uring or attempting to 
manufacture a controlled dangerous substance in vio lation of this Title 
destroys in whole or in part, or causes to be burne d or destroyed, or aids, 
counsels or procures the burning or destruction of any uninhabited or 
unoccupied building or structure or contents thereo f, whether the property of 
himself or another, shall be guilty of arson in the  second degree, which is a 
misdemeanor, and upon conviction thereof shall be p unished by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) or be confi ned in the Tribal Jail for 
not more than one (1) year or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–103. Arson in the third degree  
 
A. Any person who willfully and maliciously sets fi re to or burns or by the use 
of any explosive device or substance destroys in wh ole or in part, or causes to 
be burned or destroyed, or aids, counsels or procur es the burning of any 
property whatsoever, including automobiles, trucks,  trailers, motorcycles, 
boats, standing farm crops, pasture lands, forest l ands, or any other property 
not herein specifically named, such property being worth not less than Fifty 
Dollars ($50.00), whether the property of himself o r another, shall be guilty 
of arson in the third degree, and upon conviction t hereof shall be punished by 
a fine not to exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.0 0) or be confined in the 
Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) year, or both . 
 
B. Any person who willfully and maliciously, and wi th intent to injure or 
defraud the insurer, sets fire to or burns or by us e of any explosive device or 
substance destroys in whole or in part, or causes t o be burned or destroyed, or 
aids, counsels, or procures the burning or destruct ion of any building, 
property, or other chattels, whether the property o f himself or another, which 
shall at the time be insured against loss or damage  by fire or explosion, shall 
be guilty of arson in the third degree, and upon co nviction thereof shall be 
punished by a fine not to exceed One Thousand Dolla rs ($1,000.00) or be 
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confined in the Tribal Jail for not more than one ( 1) year or both. 
 
C. Arson in the third degree is a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–104. Arson in the fourth degree  
 
A. Any person who willfully and maliciously attempt s to set fire to or burn or 
attempts by use of any explosive device or substanc e to destroy in whole or in 
part, or causes to be burned or destroyed, or attem pts to counsel or procure 
the burning or destruction of any building or prope rty mentioned in this 
Chapter shall be guilty of arson in the fourth degr ee, and upon conviction 
thereof shall be punished by a fine not to exceed O ne Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00) or be confined in the Tribal Jail for n ot more than one (1) year or 
both. 
 
B. The placing or distributing of any flammable, ex plosive or combustible 
material or substance or any device in any building  or property mentioned in 
this chapter, in an arrangement or preparation with  intent to eventually 
willfully and maliciously set fire to or burn or to  procure the setting fire to 
or burning of same, shall for the purposes of this section constitute an 
attempt to burn such building or property, and shal l be guilty of arson in the 
fourth degree, and upon conviction thereof shall be  punished by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or be conf ined in the Tribal Jail for 
not more than one (1) year, or both. 
 
C. Arson in the fourth degree is a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–105. Endangering or causing personal injury to human life during commission 
of arson  
 
Any person violating any of the provisions of Secti ons 1–101 to 1–104 of this 
Title who during such violation endangers any human  life, including all 
emergency service personnel, shall be guilty of a m isdemeanor and upon 
conviction shall be punished by imprisonment in the  Tribal Jail for not less 
than one (1) year, or by a fine not to exceed One T housand Dollars ($1,000.00), 
or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 
§ 1–106. Fraudulent bill of lading  
 
Any person being the master, owner or agent of any vessel, or officer or agent 
of any railroad, express or transportation company,  or otherwise being or 
representing any carrier who delivers any bill of l ading, receipt or other 
voucher, or by which it appears that any merchandis e of any description has 
been shipped on board of any vessel, or delivered t o any railroad, express or 
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transportation company or other carrier, unless the  same has been so shipped or 
delivered, and is at the time actually under the co ntrol of such carrier, or 
the master, owner or agent of such vessel, or some officer or agent of such 
company, to be forwarded as expressed in such bill of lading, receipt or 
voucher, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishabl e by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year, or by a fin e not exceeding One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–107. Fraudulent warehouse receipts  
 
Any person carrying on the business of a warehousem an, wharfinger or other 
depositary of property, who issues any receipt, bil l of lading or other voucher 
for any merchandise of any description which has no t been actually received 
upon the premises of such person, and is not under his actual control at the 
time of issuing such instrument, whether such instr ument is issued to a person 
as being the owner of such merchandise, or as secur ity for any indebtedness, 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 
not exceeding one (1) year, or by a fine not exceed ing One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–108. Correspondence between instrument and merc handise received  
 
No person can be convicted of any offense under 6 O NC §§ 1–106 and 1–107 by 
reason that the contents of any barrel, box, case, cask or other vessel or 
package mentioned in the bill of lading, receipt or  other voucher, did not 
correspond with the description given in such instr ument of the merchandise 
received, if such description corresponded substant ially with the marks, labels 
or brands upon the outside of such vessel or packag e, unless it appears that 
the accused knew that such marks, labels or brands were untrue. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–109. Duplicate receipts or vouchers  
 
Any person mentioned in 6 ONC §§ 1–106 and 1–107, w ho issued any second or 
duplicate receipt or voucher of a kind specified in  those two sections, at a 
time while any former receipt or voucher for the me rchandise specified in the 
second receipt is outstanding and uncancelled, with out writing across the face 
of the same the word "Duplicate," in a plain and le gible manner, shall be 
guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not 
exceeding one (1) year, or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 
§ 1–110. Selling goods without consent of holder of  bill of lading  
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Any person mentioned in 6 ONC § 1–106, who sells, h ypothecates or pledges any 
merchandise for which any bill of lading, receipt o r voucher has been issued by 
him without the consent in writing thereto of the p erson holding such bill, 
receipt or voucher, shall be guilty of a misdemeano r punishable by imprisonment 
in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year, or b y a fine not exceeding One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–111. Unlawful delivery of goods  
 
Any person mentioned in 6 ONC § 1–106, who delivers  to another any merchandise 
for which any bill of lading, receipt or voucher ha s been issued, unless such 
receipt or voucher bore upon its face the words "No t negotiable," plainly 
written or stamped, or unless such receipt is surre ndered to be canceled at the 
time of delivery or unless, in the case of partial delivery, a memorandum 
thereof is endorsed upon such receipt or voucher, s hall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollar s ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–112. When law does not apply  
 
The last two sections do not apply where property i s demanded by virtue of 
process of law. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–113. Burglary in first degree  
 
Every person who breaks into and enters the dwellin g house of another, in which 
there is at the time some human being, with intent to commit some crime 
therein, either: 
 
1. by forcibly bursting or breaking the wall, or an  outer door, window, or 
shutter of a window of such house or the lock or bo lts of such door, or the 
fastening of such window or shutter; or 
 
2. by breaking in any other manner, being armed wit h a dangerous weapon or 
being assisted or aided by one or more confederates  then actually present; or 
 
3. by unlocking an outer door by means of false key s or by picking the lock 
thereof, or by lifting a latch or opening a window;  
 
is guilty of burglary in the first degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–114. Burglary in second degree; acts constituti ng  
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Every person who breaks and enters any building or any part of any building, 
room, booth, tent, railroad car, automobile, truck,  trailer, vessel or other 
structure or erection, in which any property is kep t, or breaks into or 
forcibly opens, any coin operated or vending machin e or device with intent to 
steal any property therein or to commit any felony,  is guilty of burglary in 
the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–115. Burglary  
 
Burglary is a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonmen t in the Tribal Jail as 
follows: 
 
1. Burglary in the first degree for up to one (1) y ear and a fine of up to One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both; and 
 
2. Burglary in the second degree for up to one (1) year and a fine of up to One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–116. Possession of burglar's implements  
 
Every person who, under circumstances not amounting  to a felony has in his 
possession any dangerous offensive weapon or instru ment whatever, or any 
pick-lock, crow, key, bit, jack, jimmy, nippers, pi ck, betty or other implement 
of burglary, with intent to break and enter any bui lding or part of any 
building, booth, tent, railroad car, vessel or othe r structure or erection and 
to commit any felony therein, is guilty of a misdem eanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–117. Entering building or other structure with intent to commit a crime, 
larceny or malicious mischief; breaking and enterin g dwelling without 
permission  
 
A. Every person who, under circumstances not amount ing to any burglary, enters 
any building or part of any building, booth, tent, warehouse, railroad car, 
vessel, or other structure or erection with intent to commit any felony, 
larceny, or malicious mischief, is guilty of a misd emeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
B. Every person who, without the intention to commi t any crime therein, shall 
willfully and intentionally break and enter into an y building, trailer, vessel 
or other premises used as a dwelling without the pe rmission of the owner or 
occupant thereof, except in the cases and manner al lowed by law, shall be 
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guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not 
exceeding one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thou sand Dollars ($1,000.00), or 
both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–118. Dwelling and dwelling house defined  
 
A. The term "dwelling house" as used in 6 ONC § 1–1 13 et seq., includes every 
house or edifice, any part of which has usually bee n occupied by any person 
lodging therein at night, and any structure joined to and immediately connected 
with such a house or edifice. 
 
B. The term "dwelling" as used in 6 ONC § 1–113 et seq. includes every house, 
trailer, vessel, apartment or other premises, any p art of which has usually 
been occupied by a person lodging therein at night and any structure joined to 
and immediately connected with such house, trailer or apartment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–119. Night time defined  
 
The words "night time" in this chapter include the period between sunset and 
sunrise. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–120. Burglary with explosives  
 
Any person who enters any building, railway car, ve hicle, or structure and 
there opens or attempts to open any vault, safe, or  receptacle used or kept for 
the secure keeping of money, securities, books of a ccounts, or other valuable 
property, papers or documents, without the consent of the owner, by the use of 
or aid of dynamite, nitroglycerine, gunpowder, or o ther explosives, or who 
enters any such building, railway car, vehicle, or structure in which is kept 
any vault, safe or other receptacle for the safe ke eping of money or other 
valuable property, papers, books or documents, with  intent and without the 
consent of the owner, to open or crack such vault, safe or receptacle by the 
aid or use of any explosive, upon conviction, shall  be deemed guilty of a 
misdemeanor, and upon conviction shall be punished by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail for a term up to one (1) year and a fin e of up to One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–121. Possession of certain tools by persons pre viously convicted of 
burglary  
 
Any person who has been previously convicted of the  crime of burglary who has 
in his possession, custody or concealed about his p erson, or transports or 
causes to be transported, any combination of three (3) or more of the following 
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tools: sledge hammer, pry bar, punches, chisel, bol t cutters, with the intent 
to use or employ, or allow the same to be used or e mployed, in the commission 
of a crime, or knowing that the tools are to be use d in the commission of a 
crime, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by confinement in the Tribal 
Jail up to one (1) year or a fine of up to One Thou sand Dollars ($1,000.00), or 
both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–122. Embezzlement defined  
 
A. Embezzlement is the fraudulent appropriation of property of any person or 
legal entity, legally obtained, to any use or purpo se not intended or 
authorized by its owner, or the secretion of the pr operty with the fraudulent 
intent to appropriate it to such use or purpose, un der any of the following 
circumstances: 
 
1. Where the property was obtained by being entrust ed to that person for a 
specific purpose, use, or disposition and shall inc lude, but not be limited to, 
any funds "held in trust" for any purpose; 
 
2. Where the property was obtained by virtue of a p ower of attorney being 
granted for the sale or transfer of the property; 
 
3. Where the property is possessed or controlled fo r the use of another person; 
 
4. Where the property is to be used for a public or  benevolent purpose; 
 
5. Where any person diverts any money appropriated by law from the purpose and 
object of the appropriation; 
 
6. Where any person fails or refuses to pay over to  the state, or appropriate 
authority, any tax or other monies collected in acc ordance with state law, and 
who appropriates the tax or monies to the use of th at person, or to the use of 
any other person not entitled to the tax or monies;  
 
7. Where the property is possessed for the purpose of transportation, without 
regard to whether packages containing the property have been broken; 
 
8. Where any person removes crops from any leased o r rented premises with the 
intent to deprive the owner or landlord interested in the land of any of the 
rent due from that land, or who fraudulently approp riates the rent to that 
person or any other person; or 
 
9. Where the property is possessed or controlled by  virtue of a lease or rental 
agreement, and the property is willfully or intenti onally not returned within 
ten (10) days after the expiration of the agreement . 
 
Embezzlement does not require a distinct act of tak ing, but only a fraudulent 
appropriation, conversion or use of property. 
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B. Except as provided in subsection (C) of this sec tion, embezzlement shall be 
punished as follows: 
 
1. If the value of the property embezzled is less t han One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), any person convicted shall be punished  by a fine not exceeding One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by imprisonment in  the Tribal Jail for a term 
not more than one (1) year, or by both such fine an d imprisonment; 
 
2. If the value of the property embezzled is One Th ousand Dollars ($1,000.00), 
or more but less than Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000 .00), any person convicted 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punis hed by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) year or by im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail for one or more nights or weekends pursuant to  7 ONC § 4–103, at the 
discretion of the Court, and shall be subject to a fine not exceeding One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), and ordered to pay re stitution to the victim as 
provided in 7 ONC § 4–103; 
 
3. If the value of the property embezzled is Ten Th ousand Dollars ($10,000.00) 
or more but less than Twenty-five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00), any person 
convicted shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and shal l be punished by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for a term of not m ore than one (1) year, and a 
fine of not exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000. 00), and ordered to pay 
restitution to the victim as provided in 7 ONC § 4– 103; or 
 
4. If the value of the property embezzled is Twenty -five Thousand Dollars 
($25,000.00) or more, any person convicted shall be  guilty of a misdemeanor and 
shall be punished by imprisonment in the Tribal Jai l for a term of not more 
than one (1) year, and a fine not exceeding One Tho usand Dollars ($1,000.00), 
and ordered to pay restitution to the victim as pro vided in 7 ONC § 4–103. 
 
C. Any tribal officer, official, deputy or employee  of such officer or 
official, who shall divert any money appropriated b y law from the purpose and 
object of the appropriation, shall, upon conviction , be guilty of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for a  term not less than one (1) 
year, and a fine equal to triple the amount of mone y so embezzled and ordered 
to pay restitution to the victim as provided in 7 O NC § 4–103. The fine shall 
operate as a judgment lien at law on all estate of the party so convicted and 
sentenced, and shall be enforced by execution or ot her process for the use of 
the person whose money or other funds or property w ere embezzled. In all cases 
the fine, so operating as a judgment lien, shall be  released or entered as 
satisfied only by the person in interest. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–123. Evidence of debt subject of embezzlement  
 
Any evidence of debt, negotiable by delivery only, and actually executed, is 
equally the subject of embezzlement whether it has been delivered or issued as 
a valid instrument or not. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–124. Property taken under claim of title  
 
Upon any prosecution for embezzlement it is a suffi cient defense that the 
property was appropriated openly and avowedly, and under a claim of title 
preferred in good faith even though such claim is u ntenable. But this provision 
shall not excuse the retention of the property of a nother, to offset or pay 
demand held against him. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–125. Intent to restore no defense  
 
The fact that the accused intended to restore the p roperty embezzled is no 
ground of defense, or of mitigation of punishment, if it has not been restored 
before an information has been laid before a magist rate, charging the 
commission of the offense. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–126. Mitigation of punishment  
 
Whenever it is made to appear that prior to any inf ormation laid before a 
magistrate charging the commission of embezzlement,  the person accused 
voluntarily and actually restored or tendered resto ration of the property 
alleged to have been embezzled, or any part thereof , such is not a ground of 
defense to the indictment, but it authorizes the co urt to mitigate punishment 
in its discretion. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–127. Property or goods under control of carrier  or other person for purpose 
of interstate transportation; abandonment without n otice to owner  
 
A. No carrier or other person having property or go ods under its control for 
the purpose of interstate transportation for hire s hall abandon the property or 
goods contained therein without notice to the owner  of the property or goods. 
 
B. Any person convicted of violating the provisions  of subsection (A) of this 
section may be guilty of a misdemeanor and punished  by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) year, or by a  fine of not more than One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–128. Extortion defined  
 
Extortion is the obtaining of property from another  with his consent, induced 
by a wrongful use of force or fear, or under color of official right. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–129. Threats constituting extortion  
 
Fear such as will constitute extortion, may be indu ced by a threat, either: 
 
1. to do an unlawful injury to the person or proper ty of the individual 
threatened, or to any relative of his or member of his family; or, 
 
2. to accuse him, or any relative of his or member of his family, of any crime; 
or, 
 
3. to expose, or impute to him, or them, any deform ity or disgrace; or, 
 
4. to expose any secret affecting him or them. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–130. Extortion or attempted extortion  
 
Every person who extorts or attempts to extort any money or other property from 
another, under circumstances not amounting to robbe ry, by means of force or any 
threat, upon conviction, shall be guilty of a misde meanor. A conviction for 
extortion is punishable by imprisonment in the Trib al Jail for a term not 
exceeding one (1) year. A conviction for attempted extortion is punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for a term not exce eding one (1) year. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–131. Extortion under color of official right  
 
Every person who commits any extortion under color of official right, in cases 
for which a different punishment is not prescribed by this code, or by some of 
the statutes, which it specifies as continuing in f orce, is guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–132. Obtaining signature by extortion  
 
Every person, who by any extortionate means, obtain s from another his signature 
to any paper or instrument, whereby, if such signat ure were freely given, any 
property would be transferred, or any debt, demand,  charge or right of action 
created, is punishable in the same manner as if the  actual delivery of such 
property or payment of the amount of such debt, dem and, charge or right of 
action were obtained. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–133. Threatening letters  
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Every person who, with intent to extort any money o r other property from 
another, sends to any person any letter or other wr iting, whether subscribed or 
not, expressing or implying, or adapted to imply, a ny threat, such as is 
specified in the second section of this article, is  punishable in the same 
manner as if such money or property were actually o btained by means of such 
threat. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–134. Blackmail  
 
Blackmail is verbally or by written or printed comm unication and with intent to 
extort or gain any thing of value from another or t o compel another to do an 
act against his will: 
 
1. Accusing or threatening to accuse any person of a crime or conduct which 
would tend to degrade and disgrace the person accus ed; 
 
2. Exposing or threatening to expose any fact, repo rt or information concerning 
any person which would in any way subject such pers on to the ridicule or 
contempt of society; or 
 
3. Threatening to report a person as being illegall y present in the United 
States, and is coupled with the threat that such ac cusation or exposure will be 
communicated to a third person or persons unless th e person threatened or some 
other person pays or delivers to the accuser or som e other person something of 
value or does some act against his or her will. Bla ckmail is a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for n ot to exceed one (1) year or 
fine not to exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00)  or by both such 
imprisonment and fine. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–135. Real property loans; securing by false ins trument; penalty  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for any person willfully, k nowingly, or fraudulently to 
make, issue, deliver, use or submit, or to particip ate in making, issuing, 
delivering, using or submitting any fictitious, fal se or fraudulent offer, 
agreement, contract or other instrument concerning any real property or 
improvements thereon for the purpose either of indu cing or attempting to induce 
any lender, prospective lender or government agency  to make any loan, advance 
or commitment or of securing any guaranty or insura nce in connection therewith. 
 
B. Any person violating the provisions of this act shall be deemed to be guilty 
of a misdemeanor and upon conviction shall be fined  not more than One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or shall be imprisoned in Triba l Jail for not more than one 
(1) year, or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–136. Securing credit fraudulently; penalty  



 

288 
 

 
Any person who shall: 
 
1. Knowingly make or cause to be made, either direc tly or indirectly, or 
through any agency whatsoever, any false statement in writing, with intent that 
it shall be relied upon, respecting the financial c ondition, or means or 
ability to pay of such person, or any other person,  firm or corporation, in 
whom the person is interested, or for whom the pers on is acting, for the 
purpose of procuring in any form whatsoever, either  the delivery of personal 
property, the payment of cash, the making of a loan  or credit, the extension of 
a credit, the discount of an account receivable, or  the making, acceptance, 
discount, sale or endorsement of a bill of exchange  or promissory note, for the 
benefit of either such person or any other person, firm or corporation; 
 
2. With knowledge that a false statement in writing  has been made, respecting 
the financial condition or means or ability to pay,  of such person, or any 
other person, firm or corporation in which the pers on is interested, or for 
whom the person is acting, procures, upon the faith  thereof, for the benefit of 
either such person, or any other person, firm or co rporation, either or any of 
the things of benefit mentioned in subdivision 1 of  this section; 
 
3. With knowledge that a statement in writing has b een made, respecting the 
financial condition or means or ability to pay of s uch person, or any other 
person, firm or corporation, in which the person is  interested, or for whom the 
person is acting, represents on a later date in wri ting, that the statement 
theretofore made, if then again made on said day, w ould be then true, when in 
fact, the statement if then made would be false, an d procures upon the faith 
thereof, for the benefit of either such person or a ny other person, firm or 
corporation, either or any of the things of benefit  mentioned in subdivision 
(1) of this section; or 
 
4. Knowingly with intent to defraud, make any false  statement or report or 
willfully falsify the value of any land, property o r security for the purpose 
of influencing in any way the action taken or decis ion made on any application, 
advance, discount, purchase, purchase agreement, re purchase agreement, 
commitment or loan, or any change or extension of a ny of the same, by renewal, 
deferment of action or otherwise, or the acceptance , release or substitution of 
security; shall be, upon conviction, guilty of a mi sdemeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for not more than o ne (1) year or by a fine not 
exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by b oth such fine and 
imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–137. Fraudulent advertising prohibited; punishm ent  
 
Any person, firm, corporation or association who, w ith intent to sell or in any 
way dispose of merchandise, securities, service or anything offered by such 
person, firm, corporation or association, directly or indirectly, to the public 
for sale or distribution, or with intent to increas e the consumption thereof, 
or to induce the public in any manner to enter into  any obligation relating 
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thereto, or to acquire title thereto, or an interes t therein, makes, publishes, 
disseminates, circulates or places before the publi c, or causes directly or 
indirectly to be made, published, disseminated, cir culated or placed before the 
public in the Osage Nation, in a newspaper or publi cation or in form of a book, 
notice, handbill, poster, bill, circular, pamphlet or letter, or in any other 
way, an advertisement of any sort regarding merchan dise, securities, service or 
anything so offered to the public, which advertisem ent contains any assertion, 
representation or statement of fact which is untrue , deceptive or misleading, 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and on conviction thereof shall be punished by 
a fine of not less than Ten Dollars ($10.00) nor mo re than Fifty Dollars 
($50.00) or by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding twenty (20) days, 
or both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–138. Value of Five Hundred Dollars or less; val ue of more than Five Hundred 
Dollars but less than One Thousand Dollars; value o f One Thousand Dollars or 
more  
 
Any person who shall obtain food, lodging, services  or other accommodations at 
any hotel, inn, restaurant, boarding house, rooming  house, motel or auto camp, 
with intent to defraud the owner or keeper thereof,  if the value of such food, 
lodging, services or other accommodations is Five H undred Dollars ($500.00) or 
less, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon con viction thereof shall be 
fined not exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00 ), or be imprisoned in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding three (3) months, or puni shed by both such fine and 
imprisonment, and if the value of such food, lodgin g, services or other 
accommodations is more than Five Hundred Dollars ($ 500.00) but less than One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), any person convicted pursuant to this section 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punis hed by incarceration in the 
Tribal Jail for not to exceed one (1) year and shal l be subject to a fine of 
not more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) and ordered to provide 
restitution to the victim as provided in 7 ONC § 4– 103, and if the value of 
such food, lodging, services or accommodations is v alued at One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or more, any person convicted h ereunder shall be deemed 
guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punished by im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail for a term not exceeding one (1) year. Any per son who shall obtain 
shelter, lodging, or any other services at any apar tment house, apartment, 
rental unit, rental house, or trailer camp, with in tent to defraud the owner or 
keeper thereof, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor an d upon conviction thereof 
shall be fined not exceeding One Hundred Dollars ($ 100.00), or be imprisoned in 
the Tribal Jail not exceeding three (3) months, or be punished by both fine and 
imprisonment. Proof that such lodging, food, servic es or other accommodations 
were obtained by false pretense or by false or fict itious show or pretense of 
any baggage or other property, or that he gave a ch eck on which payment was 
refused, or that he left the hotel, inn, restaurant , boarding house, rooming 
house, motel, apartment house, apartment, rental un it or rental house, trailer 
camp or auto camp, without payment or offering to p ay for such food, lodging, 
services or other accommodation, or that he surrept itiously removed or 
attempted to remove his baggage, or that he registe red under a fictitious name, 
shall be prima facie proof of the intent to defraud  mentioned in this section; 
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but this section shall not apply where there has be en an agreement in writing 
for delay in payment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–139. False increase of weight  
 
Every person who puts or conceals in any bag, bale,  box, barrel or other 
package of goods usually sold by weight any other t hing whatever for the 
purpose of increasing the weight of such package sh all be punished by a fine of 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) for each offense. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–140. Mock auction  
 
Any person who obtains any money or property from a nother, or obtains the 
signature of another to any written instrument, the  false making of which would 
be forgery, by means of any false or fraudulent sal e of property or pretended 
property by auction, or by any of the practices kno wn as mock auctions, shall 
be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not 
exceeding one (1) year, or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment;  and, in addition, the 
person forfeits any license he may hold to act as a n auctioneer, and is forever 
disqualified from receiving a license to act as auc tioneer within the Osage 
Nation. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–141. Fraud by auctioneer  
 
Every person carrying on, or employed about the bus iness of selling property or 
goods by auction, who sells any goods or property i n a damaged condition which 
he offers as sound or in a good condition, is guilt y of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not e xceeding one (1) year and a 
fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–142. Fictitious co-partnership  
 
Every person transacting business in the name of a person as a partner who is 
not interested in his firm, or transacting business  under a firm name in which 
the designation "and company" or " & Co." is used w ithout representing an 
actual partner except in the cases in which the con tinued use of a 
co-partnership name is authorized by law, is guilty  of a misdemeanor punishable 
by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding on e (1) year and a fine of up 
to One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–143. Animals, false pedigree of  
 
Every person who by any false pretense shall obtain  from any club, association, 
society or company, for improving the breed of catt le, horses, sheep, swine, or 
other domestic animals, the registration of any ani mal in the herd register of 
any such club, association, society, or company, or  a transfer of any such 
registration, and every person who shall knowingly give a false pedigree of any 
animal, shall be deemed guilty of a misdemeanor pun ishable by imprisonment in 
the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year and a fi ne of up to One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–144. Destroying evidence of ownership of wrecke d property  
 
Every person who defaces or obliterates the marks u pon wrecked property, or in 
any manner disguises the appearance thereof with in tent to prevent the owner 
from discovering its identity, or who destroys or s uppresses any invoice, bill 
of lading or other document tending to show the own ership, is guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–145. Misrepresentations in sale of nursery stoc k  
 
It shall be unlawful for any person, firm or corpor ation, acting either as 
principal or agent to sell to any person, firm or c orporation any fruit tree or 
fruit trees, plants or shrubs representing same to be thrifty or of a certain 
kind, variety or description and thereafter to deli ver to such purchaser in 
filling such order and in completing such sale any fruit trees, plants or 
shrubs of a different kind, variety or description than the kind, variety or 
description of such fruit trees, plants or shrubs s o ordered and sold. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–146. Penalty; time for prosecution  
 
Any person, firm, or corporation, acting either as principal or agent, 
violating any provisions of the preceding section s hall be deemed guilty of a 
misdemeanor, and upon conviction shall be fined in a sum not less than Fifty 
Dollars ($50.00) nor more than One Thousand Dollars  ($1,000.00) or by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for not less than t wenty (20) days nor more 
than one (1) year, or by both fine and imprisonment ; provided, that 
prosecutions under said section may be commenced at  any time within seven (7) 
years from the time of the delivery to the purchase r of the fruit trees, plants 
or shrubs therein mentioned. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–147. Insignia, badge or pin calculated to decei ve; name of society, order 
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or organization calculated to deceive; punishment  
 
Any person who shall wear the badge, pin, or insign ia, or shall use the name of 
any society, order or organization of ten (10) year s' standing or existence in 
the Osage Nation, either in the identical form or i n any such near resemblance 
thereto as might be calculated to deceive, or shall  use the same to obtain aid 
or assistance within the Osage Nation, unless entit led to use or wear the same 
under the constitution and bylaws, rules and regula tions of such order or 
society, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon conviction thereof, shall be 
fined in any sum not less than Twenty-five Dollars ($25.00), nor more than One 
Hundred Dollars ($100.00), and in addition thereto,  may be imprisoned in the 
Tribal Jail for a period of time not exceeding thir ty (30) days. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–148. Telecommunication services; unlawful procu rement; penalty  
 
Any individual, corporation, or other person, who, with intent to defraud or to 
aid and abet another to defraud any individual, cor poration, or other person, 
of the lawful charge, in whole or in part, for any telecommunications service, 
shall avoid or attempt to avoid or shall cause or a ssist another to avoid or 
attempt to avoid any such charge for such service: 
 
1. by charging such service to an existing account,  or using such services from 
an existing account, telephone number or credit car d number without the 
authority of the subscriber thereto or the legitima te holder thereof; or 
 
2. by charging such service to a nonexistent, false , fictitious, or counterfeit 
account, telephone number or credit card number or to a suspended, terminated, 
expired, cancelled or revoked telephone number or c redit card number; or 
 
3. by use of a code, prearranged scheme, or other s imilar strategem or device 
whereby said person in effect sends or receives inf ormation; or 
 
4. by rearranging, tampering with or making connect ion with any facilities or 
equipment of a telephone or other communications co mpany, whether physically, 
inductively, acoustically, or electrically, or by u tilizing such service, 
having reason to believe that such rearrangement, c onnection, or tampering 
existed or occurred; 
 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor, and shall, upon c onviction thereof, be 
imprisoned in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1)  year or fined not exceeding 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both, in the d iscretion of the Court. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–149. Devices or plans to procure services; maki ng, possessing, etc., 
prohibited; penalty  
 
Any individual, corporation or other person who: 
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1. makes or possesses any instrument, apparatus, eq uipment, or device designed, 
adapted or which can be used: 
 
a. to fraudulently avoid the lawful charge for any telecommunication service in 
violation of 6 ONC § 1–148; or 
 
b. to conceal, or to assist another to conceal, fro m any supplier of 
telecommunication service or from any lawful author ity the existence or place 
of origin or of destination of any telecommunicatio n; or 
 
2. sells, gives or otherwise transfers to another, or offers or advertises to 
sell, give or otherwise transfer, any instrument, a pparatus, equipment, or 
device, described in subdivision 1 above, or plans or instructions for making 
or assembling the same; under circumstances evidenc ing an intent to use or 
employ such instrument, apparatus, equipment, or de vice, or to allow the same 
to be used or employed, for a purpose described in paragraph 1a or 1b, above, 
or knowing or having reason to believe that the sam e is intended to be so used, 
or that the aforesaid plans or instructions are int ended to be used for making 
or assembling such instrument, apparatus, equipment , or device; 
 
shall be deemed guilty of a misdemeanor, and shall,  upon conviction thereof, be 
imprisoned in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1)  year or fined not exceeding 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both, in the d iscretion of the Court. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–150. Amateur radio operators exempt  
 
Nothing herein shall apply to public service and em ergency communications 
performed by holders of valid Federal Communication s Commission radio amateur 
licenses without charge on the part of such license es; provided that nothing 
herein shall excuse any person from compliance with  lawful tariffs of any 
telecommunications company. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–151. Misrepresentation of age by false document  
 
It shall be unlawful for any person, for the purpos e of violating any Code of 
the Osage Nation, to willfully and knowingly misrep resent his age by presenting 
a false document purporting to state his true age, said person shall be guilty 
of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding 
one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dolla rs ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–152. Provisions as cumulative  
 
The provisions of this act shall be cumulative to e xisting laws. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–153. Motor vehicle lease or rental; payment by false or bogus check  
 
Every person who shall lease or rent, for any perio d of time whatsoever, any 
motor vehicle and, with intent to cheat and defraud , who pays the fees for such 
lease or rental by means of a false, bogus or worth less check written for the 
sum of Twenty Dollars ($20.00) or less shall be gui lty of a misdemeanor and 
upon conviction thereof shall be punished by a fine  not to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail for not more than one 
(1) year, or both such fine and imprisonment. If th e value of the false, bogus 
or worthless check shall exceed the sum of Twenty D ollars ($20.00) but is less 
than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), any person c onvicted pursuant to this 
section shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punished by incarceration 
in the Tribal Jail for not to exceed one (1) year, and shall be subject to a 
fine of not more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000. 00) and ordered to provide 
restitution to the victim as provided in 7 ONC § 4– 103. If the value of the 
worthless check is One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00)  or more, any person 
convicted hereunder shall be deemed guilty of a mis demeanor and shall be 
punished by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for a t erm not exceeding one (1) 
year or by a fine not to exceed One Thousand Dollar s ($1,000.00), or both such 
fine and imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–154. Publication of telephone credit card infor mation for fraudulent 
purposes  
 
A. Any person who publishes or causes to be publish ed the number or code of an 
existing, cancelled, revoked, expired or nonexisten t telephone credit card, or 
the numbering or coding system which is employed in  the issuance of telephone 
credit cards, with the intent that it be used to fr audulently avoid the payment 
of any lawful toll charge, is guilty of a misdemean or punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
B. As used in this section, "published" means the c ommunication of information 
to any one or more persons, either orally, in perso n or by telephone, radio or 
television, or in a writing of any kind, including without limitation a letter 
or memorandum, circular or handbill, newspaper or m agazine article or book. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–155. Penalties; civil action for damages  
 
Any person convicted of violating a prohibition con tained in this Act shall be 
imprisoned in the Tribal Jail for a term not exceed ing one (1) year or fined 
not more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. Such person also shall 
be liable for the amount of the damages, loss and e xpense, including attorney 
fees and expenses of investigation incurred by any transmission company by 
reason of or resulting from the unlawful publicatio n, directly or indirectly, 
such damages to be recovered in a civil action. 
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ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–156. Falsely holding out as notary or performin g notarial act; penalty  
 
A. No person in the Osage Nation shall hold himself  out as a notary public, 
attach his signature as a notary public, use a nota ry public seal, or perform 
any notarial act unless he is authorized pursuant t o the Osage Nation Code to 
perform such acts. 
 
B. Any person convicted of knowingly and willfully violating any of the 
provisions of this section shall be guilty of a mis demeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–157. False personation; marriage; becoming bail  or surety; execution of 
instrument; creating liability or benefit  
 
Any person who falsely personates another, and in s uch assumed character: 
 
1. Marries or pretends to marry, or to sustain the marriage relation toward 
another, with or without the connivance of such oth er person; or 
 
2. Becomes bail or surety for any party, in any pro ceeding whatever, before any 
court or officer authorized to take such bail or su rety; or 
 
3. Subscribes, verifies, publishes, acknowledges or  proves, in the name of 
another person, any written instrument, with intent  that the same may be 
delivered or used as true; or 
 
4. Does any other act whereby, if it were done by t he person falsely 
personated, he might in any event become liable to any suit or prosecution, or 
to pay any sum of money, or to incur any charge, fo rfeiture or penalty, or 
whereby any benefit might accrue to the party perso nating, or to any other 
person; 
 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 
not exceeding one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–158. Receiving money or property intended for i ndividual personated  
 
Any person who falsely personates another, and in s uch assumed character 
receives any money or property, that knowing it is intended to be delivered to 
the individual so personated, with intent to conver t the same to his own use, 
or to that of another person who is not entitled th ereto, shall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
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year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–159. Penalties; definitions; certain defenses e xcluded  
 
A. Except as provided in subsection (B) of this sec tion, every person who 
falsely personates any public officer, civil or mil itary, any firefighter, any 
law enforcement officer, any emergency medical tech nician or other emergency 
medical care provider, or any private individual ha ving special authority by 
law to perform any act affecting the rights or inte rests of another, or who 
assumes, without authority, any uniform or badge by  which such officers or 
persons are usually distinguished, and in such assu med character does any act 
whereby another person is injured, defrauded, haras sed, vexed or annoyed, upon 
conviction, is guilty of a misdemeanor punishable b y imprisonment in the 
custody of the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) ye ar, or by a fine not 
exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by b oth such fine and 
imprisonment. 
 
B. Every person who falsely personates any public o fficer or any law 
enforcement officer in connection with or relating to any sham legal process 
shall, upon conviction, be guilty of a misdemeanor,  punishable by imprisonment 
in the custody of the Tribal Jail for not more than  one (1) year, or a fine not 
exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both  such fine and imprisonment. 
 
C. Every person who falsely asserts authority of la w not provided for by Osage, 
federal or state law in connection with any sham le gal process shall, upon 
conviction, be guilty of a misdemeanor, punishable by imprisonment in the 
custody of the Tribal Jail for not more than one (1 ) year, or a fine not 
exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both  such fine and imprisonment. 
 
D. Every person who, while acting falsely in assert ing authority of law, 
attempts to intimidate or hinder a public official or law enforcement officer 
in the discharge of official duties by means of thr eats, harassment, physical 
abuse, or use of sham legal process, shall be guilt y of a misdemeanor, 
punishable by imprisonment in the custody of the Tr ibal Jail for not more than 
one (1) year, or a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both 
such fine and imprisonment. 
 
E. Any person who, without authority under Osage, f ederal or state law, acts as 
a Supreme Court Justice, a District Court Judge, an  Associate District Judge, a 
Special Judge, a Magistrate, a Clerk of the Court o r Deputy, a Notary Public, a 
juror or other official holding authority to determ ine a controversy or 
adjudicate the rights or interests of others, or si gns a document in such 
capacity, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor, punisha ble by imprisonment in the 
custody of the Tribal Jail for not more than one (1 ) year, or a fine not 
exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both  such fine and imprisonment. 
 
F. Every person who uses any motor vehicle or motor -driven cycle usually 
distinguished as a law enforcement vehicle or equip s any motor vehicle or 
motor-driven cycle with any spot lamps, audible sir ens, or flashing lights, or 
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in any other manner uses any motor vehicle or motor -driven cycle for the 
purpose of falsely personating a law enforcement of ficer and who in such 
assumed character commits any act whereby another p erson is injured, defrauded, 
harassed, vexed or annoyed shall, upon conviction, be guilty of a misdemeanor, 
punishable by imprisonment in the custody of the Tr ibal Jail not exceeding one 
(1) year, or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand D ollars ($1,000.00), or by 
both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
G. 1. Any person who displays or causes to be displ ayed the words "Osage Nation 
Police" alone or in conjunction with any other word  or words on any motor 
vehicle, badge, clothing, identification card, or a ny other object or document 
with the intent to communicate peace officer or inv estigating authority shall, 
upon conviction, be guilty of a misdemeanor, punish able by a fine not exceeding 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00). This paragraph sh all not apply to any officer 
with statewide investigatory or law enforcement aut hority. 
 
2. Any person who displays or causes to display suc h words as provided in this 
subsection for the purpose of falsely personating a  law enforcement officer and 
as such commits any act whereby another person is i njured, defrauded, harassed, 
vexed or annoyed shall, upon conviction, be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable 
by imprisonment in the custody of the Tribal Jail n ot exceeding one (1) year, 
or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1 ,000.00), or by both such 
fine and imprisonment. 
 
H. As used in this section: 
 
1. "Sham legal process" means the issuance, display , delivery, distribution, 
reliance on as lawful authority, or other use of an  instrument that is not 
lawfully issued, whether or not the instrument is p roduced for inspection or 
actually exists, and purports to do any of the foll owing: 
 
a. to be a summons, subpoena, judgment, arrest warr ant, search warrant, or 
other order of a court recognized by the laws of th e Osage Nation, a law 
enforcement officer commissioned pursuant to Osage,  state or federal law or the 
law of a federally recognized Indian tribe, or a le gislative, executive, or 
administrative agency established by Osage, state o r federal law or the law of 
a federally recognized Indian tribe, 
 
b. to assert jurisdiction or authority over or dete rmine or adjudicate the 
legal or equitable status, rights, duties, powers, or privileges of any person 
or property, or 
 
c. to require or authorize the search, seizure, ind ictment, arrest, trial, or 
sentencing of any person or property; and 
 
2. "Lawfully issued" means adopted, issued, or rend ered in accordance with the 
applicable statutes, rules, regulations, and ordina nces of the Osage Nation, 
United States, a state, or a political subdivision of a tribe or state. 
 
I. It shall not be a defense to a prosecution under  subsection (B), (C), (D) or 
(E) of this section that: 
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1. the recipient of the sham legal process did not accept or believe in the 
authority falsely asserted in the sham legal proces s; 
 
2. the person violating subsection (B), (C), (D) or  (E) of this section does 
not believe in the jurisdiction or authority of the  Osage Nation or of the 
United States government; or 
 
3. the office the person violating subsection (B), (C), (D) or (E) of this 
section purports to hold does not exist or is not a n official office recognized 
by Osage, state or federal law. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–160. Identity theft; penalties; civil action  
 
A. It is unlawful for any person to willfully and w ith fraudulent intent obtain 
the name, address, social security number, date of birth, place of business or 
employment, debit, credit or account numbers, drive r license number, or any 
other personal identifying information of another p erson, living or dead, with 
intent to use, sell, or allow any other person to u se or sell such personal 
identifying information to obtain or attempt to obt ain money, credit, goods, 
property, or service in the name of the other perso n without the consent of 
that person. 
 
B. It is unlawful for any person to use with fraudu lent intent the personal 
identity of another person, living or dead, or any information relating to the 
personal identity of another person, living or dead , to obtain or attempt to 
obtain credit or anything of value. 
 
C. It is unlawful for any person with fraudulent in tent to lend, sell, or 
otherwise offer the use of such person's own name, address, social security 
number, date of birth, or any other personal identi fying information or 
document to any other person with the intent to all ow such other person to use 
the personal identifying information or document to  obtain or attempt to obtain 
any identifying document in the name of such other person. 
 
D. It is unlawful for any person to willfully creat e, modify, alter or change 
any personal identifying information of another per son with fraudulent intent 
to obtain any money, credit, goods, property, servi ce or any benefit or thing 
of value, or to control, use, waste, hinder or encu mber another person's 
credit, accounts, goods, property, title, interests , benefits or entitlements 
without the consent of that person. 
 
E. Any person convicted of violating any provision of this section shall be 
guilty of identity theft. Identity theft is a misde meanor offense punishable by 
imprisonment in the custody of the Tribal Jail for a term of not less than one 
(1) year, or a fine not to exceed One Thousand Doll ars ($1,000.00), or by both 
such fine and imprisonment. Restitution to the vict im may be ordered in 
addition to any criminal penalty imposed by the Cou rt. The victim of identity 
theft may bring a civil action for damages against any person participating in 
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furthering the crime or attempted crime of identity  theft. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–161. Fraudulently obtaining another person's in formation of financial 
institution; Presenting false or fraudulent informa tion to officer, employee, 
agent or another customer of financial institution  
 
A. It is unlawful for any person to willfully and k nowingly obtain, or attempt 
to obtain, another person's personal, financial or other information of a 
financial institution by means of any false or frau dulent statement made to any 
officer, employee, agent or customer of such financ ial institution. 
 
B. It is unlawful for any person to willfully and k nowingly present any false 
or fraudulent document or information, or any docum ent or information obtained 
or used without lawful consent or authority, to any  officer, employee, agent or 
another customer of such financial institution to o btain, or attempt to obtain, 
another person's personal, financial or other infor mation from a financial 
institution or to commit any crime. 
 
C. Any person violating any provision of this secti on shall, upon conviction, 
be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail for a 
term of not more than one (1) year. In addition, th e court may order 
restitution to be paid by the defendant to every cu stomer whose information was 
obtained or otherwise utilized in violation of this  section. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–162. Identity theft incident report; preparatio n and filing by Osage Nation 
Police Department; reports not considered open case s  
 
A. Notwithstanding that jurisdiction may lie elsewh ere for investigation and 
prosecution of a crime of identity theft, victims o f identity theft have the 
right to contact the Osage Nation Police Department  as long as the victim is 
domiciled within the Osage Nation, and have an inci dent report about the 
identity theft prepared and filed. The Osage Nation  Police Department that 
prepares and files the incident report shall, upon request, provide the victim 
with a copy of the incident report. The Osage Natio n Police Department may 
share the incident report with law enforcement agen cies located in other 
jurisdictions. For purposes of this section, "incid ent report" means a loss or 
other similar report prepared and filed by a local law enforcement agency. 
 
B. Nothing in this section shall interfere with the  discretion of a local law 
enforcement agency to allocate resources for invest igations of crimes. An 
incident report prepared and filed pursuant to this  section shall not be an 
open case for purposes of compiling open case stati stics. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–163. Obtaining or attempting to obtain property  by trick or deception; 
false statements or pretenses; confidence game; pen alty  
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Every person who, with intent to cheat and defraud,  shall obtain or attempt to 
obtain from any person, firm or corporation any mon ey, property or valuable 
thing, of a value less than Five Hundred Dollars ($ 500.00) by means or by use 
of any trick or deception, or false or fraudulent r epresentation or statement 
or pretense, or by any other means or instruments o r device commonly called the 
"confidence game", or by means or use of any false or bogus checks, or by any 
other written or printed or engraved instrument or spurious coin, shall be 
guilty of a misdemeanor and upon conviction thereof  shall be punished by a fine 
not to exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) year, or by b oth such fine and 
imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–164. Value of Five Hundred Dollars but less tha n One Thousand Dollars; 
value of One Thousand Dollars or more  
 
If the value of the money, property or valuable thi ng referred to in 6 ONC § 1–
163 is Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) or more but l ess than One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), any person convicted pursuant to this section shall be 
guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punished by in carceration in the Tribal 
Jail for not to exceed one (1) year and shall be su bject to a fine of not more 
than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) and ordered t o provide restitution to the 
victim as provided in 7 ONC § 4–103, and if the val ue is One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00) or more, any person convicted hereunder  shall be deemed guilty of a 
misdemeanor and shall be punished by imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail for a term 
not more than one (1) year, or by a fine not to exc eed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment.  
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–165. Value of One Thousand Dollars or more; val ue of Five Hundred Dollars 
or more but less than One Thousand Dollars  
 
Any person making, drawing, uttering or delivering two or more false or bogus 
checks, drafts or orders, as defined by 6 ONC § 1–1 63, the total sum of which 
is One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) or more, even t hough each separate 
instrument is written for less than One Thousand Do llars ($1,000.00), all in 
pursuance of a common scheme or plan to cheat and d efraud, shall be deemed 
guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punished by im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail for a term not more than one (1) year, or by a  fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment. If the 
total sum of two or more false or bogus checks, dra fts or orders is Five 
Hundred Dollars ($500.00) or more, but less than On e Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), the person shall be guilty of a misdem eanor and shall be punished 
by incarceration in the Tribal Jail for not more th an one (1) year and shall be 
subject to a fine of not more than One Thousand Dol lars ($1,000.00) and ordered 
to provide restitution to the victim as provided in  7 ONC § 4–103. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–166. False or bogus check or checks defined; pr ima facie evidence of intent 
to defraud and knowledge of insufficient funds or c redit; effect of refusal by 
drawee of check offered for purchase of goods or li vestock  
 
A. The term "false or bogus check or checks" shall include checks or orders, 
including those converted to electronic fund transf er, which are not honored on 
account of insufficient funds of the maker to pay s ame or because the check or 
order was drawn on a closed account or on a nonexis tent account when such 
checks or orders are given: 
 
1. in exchange for money or property; 
 
2. in exchange for any benefit or thing of value; o r 
 
3. as a down payment for the purchase of any item o f which the purchaser is 
taking immediate possession, as against the maker o r drawer thereof. 
 
B. The making, drawing, uttering, or delivering of a check, draft, or order, 
payment of which is refused by the drawee, shall be  prima facie evidence of 
intent to defraud and the knowledge of insufficient  funds in, or credit with, 
such bank or other depository; provided, such maker  or drawer shall not have 
paid the drawee thereof the amount due thereon, tog ether with the protest fees, 
within five (5) days from the date the same is pres ented for payment; and 
provided, further, that said check or order is pres ented for payment within 
thirty (30) days after same is delivered and accept ed. 
 
C. A check offered for the purchase of goods or liv estock that is refused by a 
drawee shall not be considered to be an extension o f credit by the seller of 
goods or livestock to the maker or drawer of the ch eck. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–167. Credit defined  
 
The word "credit," as used in 6 ONC § 1–166, shall be construed to mean an 
arrangement or understanding with the bank, deposit ory, or seller of goods or 
livestock for the payment of such check, draft, or order. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–168. Refund fraud; penalties  
 
A. No person shall give a false or fictitious name or address as his own, or 
give the name or address of any other person withou t the knowledge and consent 
of that person, for the purpose of obtaining or att empting to obtain a refund 
for merchandise from a business establishment. 
 
B. Any person convicted of violating the provisions  of this section shall be 
guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by the impositio n of a fine of not more than 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) or by imprisonment  in the Tribal Jail for not 
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more than one (1) year, or by both such fine and im prisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–169. Obtaining property or signature under fals e pretenses; use of retail 
sales receipt or universal price code label to chea t or defraud  
 
A. Every person who, with intent to cheat or defrau d another, designedly, by 
color or aid of any false token or writing, or othe r false pretense, obtains 
the signature of any person to any written instrume nt, or obtains from any 
person any money or property, is punishable by impr isonment in the penitentiary 
not exceeding one (1) year or in the Tribal Jail no t exceeding one (1) year, or 
by a fine not exceeding three times the value of th e money or property so 
obtained, or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
B. Every person who, with intent to cheat or defrau d another, possesses, uses, 
utters, transfers, makes, manufactures, counterfeit s, or reproduces a retail 
sales receipt or a universal price code label, is p unishable by imprisonment in 
the Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year or by a fine not exceeding three 
times the value represented on the retail sales rec eipt or the universal price 
code label, or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–170. Obtaining signature or property for charit able purposes by false 
pretenses  
 
Any person who designedly, by color or aid of any f alse token or writing, or 
other false pretense, obtains the signature of any person to any written 
instrument, or obtains from any person any money or  property for any alleged 
charitable or benevolent purpose whatever, shall be  guilty of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not e xceeding one (1) year, or by 
a fine not exceeding the value of the money or prop erty so obtained, or by both 
such fine and imprisonment. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–171. False negotiable paper  
 
If the false token by which any money or property i s obtained in violation of 6 
ONC §§ 1–169 and 1–170 is a promissory note or nego tiable evidence of debt 
purporting to be issued by or under the authority o f any banking company or 
corporation not in existence, the person guilty of such cheat shall be guilty 
of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding 
one (1) year, instead of by punishment prescribed b y those sections. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 
§ 1–172. Using false check; false token  
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The use of a matured check or other order for the p ayment of money, as a means 
of obtaining any signature, money or property, such  as is specified in 6 ONC §§ 
1–169 and 1–170, by a person who knows that a drawe r thereof is not entitled to 
draw for the sum specified therein, upon the drawee , is the use of a false 
token within the meaning of those sections although  no representation is made 
in respect thereto. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–173. Removing, defacing, altering or obliterati ng; subsequent sale  
 
Any person, firm or corporation who removes, deface s, alters, changes, 
destroys, covers, obliterates or makes a substituti on of any trademark, 
distinguishing or identification number, serial num ber or mark, on or from any 
machine or electrical or mechanical device or appar atus, and thereafter sells 
or resells or offers for sale or resale the same in  such condition, is guilty 
of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–174. Person acquiring machine or device with ma rk removed, altered, etc.  
 
Any person, firm or corporation who acquires, for t he purpose of sale or resale 
and possesses any machine or electrical or mechanic al device or apparatus, or 
any of the parts thereof, from or on which any trad emark, distinguishing or 
identification number, serial number or mark has be en removed, covered, 
altered, changed, defaced, destroyed, obliterated o r substituted for, is guilty 
of a misdemeanor, unless within ten (10) days after  such machine or electrical 
or mechanical device or apparatus, or any such part  thereof, shall have come 
into his or its possession, said person, firm or co rporation files with the 
chief law enforcement officer of the municipality i n which the machine or 
electrical or mechanical device or apparatus or any  such part thereof is 
located, or to the county sheriff of the county whe rein said property is 
located if not within a municipality, or to the Osa ge Nation Police if the 
property is located within Osage Nation land, a ver ified statement showing: The 
source of his or its title, identification or disti nguishing number or serial 
number or mark, if known, and, if known, the manner  of and reason for such 
mutilation, change, alteration, concealment, deface ment or substitution, the 
length of time such machine or electrical or mechan ical device or apparatus or 
part has been held, and the price paid therefor, an d provided further, that any 
and all such verified statements shall be available  for inspection by any 
interested person. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–175. Vehicles excepted  
 
The provisions of this act shall not apply to motor  vehicles and other vehicles 
as defined in Title 26 of the Osage Nation Code. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–176. Changes of serial numbers by original manu facturer  
 
The provisions of this act shall not apply to chang es of serial numbers 
authorized and made by the original manufacturer. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–177. Person committing crime in possession or c ontrol of firearm with 
removed, defaced, etc. serial number  
 
A. Any person who, while in the commission or attem pted commission of a crime, 
has in his possession or under his control a firear m, the factory serial number 
or identification number of which has been removed,  defaced, altered, 
obliterated or mutilated in any manner, upon convic tion, shall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail for a period of not 
less than one (1) year, or by a fine of not less th an One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment.  
 
B. Any person who removes, defaces, alters, obliter ates or mutilates in any 
manner the factory serial number or identification number of a firearm, or in 
any manner participates therein, upon conviction, s hall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail for not to exceed one 
(1) year, or by a fine of not to exceed One Thousan d Dollars ($1,000.00), or by 
both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
C. 1. Upon a conviction of a violation of this sect ion, the Court Clerk, 
Sheriff, Tribal Police Officer, peace officer or ot her person having custody of 
the firearm shall immediately deliver the firearm t o the Osage Nation Police 
evidence officer, who shall preserve the firearm pe nding an order of the Court. 
 
2. At the conclusion of a trial or proceeding for a  violation of this section, 
if a finding is made that the factory serial number  or identification number of 
the firearm has been removed, defaced, altered, obl iterated or mutilated, the 
court shall issue a written order to the Osage Nati on Police evidence officer 
for destruction of the firearm, unless the defendan t files a timely motion to 
preserve the firearm pending appeal. At the conclus ion of the appeal, if a 
finding is made that the factory serial number or i dentification number of the 
firearm has been removed, defaced, altered, obliter ated or mutilated, the Osage 
Nation Supreme Court or the trial court shall issue  a written order to the 
Osage Nation Police evidence officer for destructio n of the firearm. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 CREDIT CARD CRIMES 
 
§ 1–178. Short title  
 
Sections 1–178 through 1–195 of this Title may be c ited as the "Osage Nation 
Credit Card Crimes Act". 
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ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–179. Value of Five Hundred Dollars or less; val ue of more than Five Hundred 
Dollars  
 
Any person who knowingly uses or attempts to use in  person, by telephone or by 
the Internet, for the purpose of obtaining credit, or for the purchase of 
goods, property or services, or for the purpose of obtaining cash advances in 
lieu of these items, or to deposit, obtain or trans fer funds, either a credit 
card or a debit card which has not been issued to s uch person or which is not 
used with the consent of the person to whom issued or a credit card or a debit 
card which has been revoked or cancelled by the iss uer of such card and actual 
notice thereof has been given to such person, or a credit card or a debit card 
which is false, counterfeit or nonexistent is guilt y of a misdemeanor and 
punishable by a fine of not more than Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00), or by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for not more than t hirty (30) days, or by both 
such fine and imprisonment if the amount of the cre dit or purchase or funds 
deposited, obtained or transferred by such use does  not exceed Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00); or, by a fine of not less than F ive Hundred Dollars 
($500.00) nor more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,00 0.00), or by imprisonment in 
the Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) year, or by both such fine and 
imprisonment if the amount of the credit or purchas e or funds deposited, 
obtained or transferred by such use exceeds Five Hu ndred Dollars ($500.00). 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–180. Actual notice  
 
The words "actual notice" as used herein shall be c onstrued to include either 
notice given to the purchaser in person or notice g iven to him in writing. Such 
actual notice in writing shall be presumed to have been given when deposited as 
registered or certified mail, in the United States mail, addressed to such 
person at his last known address. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–181. Definitions  
 
As used in this act: 
 
A. "Cardholder" means the person or organization na med on the face of a credit 
card or a debit card to whom or for whose benefit t he credit card or debit card 
is issued. 
 
B. "Credit card" means any instrument or device, wh ether known as a credit 
card, credit plate, charge plate or by any other na me, issued with or without 
fee by an issuer for the use of the cardholder in o btaining money, goods, 
services or anything else of value on credit and al l such credit cards lawfully 
issued shall be considered the property of the card holders or the issuer for 
all purposes. 
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C. "Debit card" means any instrument or device, whe ther known as a debit card 
or by any other name, issued with or without fee by  an issuer for the use of 
the cardholder in depositing, obtaining or transfer ring funds from a consumer 
banking electronic facility. 
 
D. "Issuer" means any person, firm, corporation, fi nancial institution or its 
duly authorized agent who issues a credit card or a  debit card. 
 
E. "Receives" or "receiving" means acquiring posses sion or control or accepting 
as security for a loan. 
 
F. "Revoked card" means a credit card or a debit ca rd which is no longer valid 
because permission to use it has been suspended or terminated by the issuer. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–182. Taking credit or debit card; receiving tak en credit or debit card  
 
A. A person who takes a credit card or debit card f rom the person, possession, 
custody or control of another without the cardholde r's consent, or who, with 
knowledge that it has been so taken, receives the c redit card or debit card 
with intent to use it or to sell it, or to transfer  it to a person other than 
the issuer or the cardholder, is guilty of card the ft and is subject to the 
penalties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–193. 
 
B. Taking a credit card or a debit card without con sent includes obtaining it 
by the crime of larceny, larceny by trick, larceny by the bailee, embezzlement 
or obtaining property by false pretense, false prom ise, extortion or in any 
manner taking without the consent of the cardholder  or issuer. 
 
C. A person who has in his possession or under his control any credit card or 
debit card obtained under subsection (B) of this se ction is presumed to have 
violated this section. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–183. Receiving, holding or concealing lost or m islaid card  
 
A person who receives, holds or conceals a credit c ard or a debit card which 
has been lost or mislaid under circumstances which give him knowledge or cause 
to inquire as to the true owner and appropriates it  to his use or the use of 
another not entitled thereto is subject to the pena lties set forth in 6 ONC § 
1–193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–184. Selling or buying credit or debit card  
 
A person other than the issuer who sells a credit c ard or debit card or a 
person who buys a credit card or a debit card from a person other than the 
issuer is guilty of theft and is subject to the pen alties set forth in 6 ONC § 
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1–193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–185. Controlling credit or debit card as securi ty for debt  
 
A person with intent to defraud (a) the issuer, (b)  a person or organization 
providing money, goods, services or anything else o f value, or (c) any other 
person, who obtains control over a credit card or d ebit card as security for 
debt is guilty of theft and is subject to the penal ties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–
193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–186. Receiving taken or retained card upon givi ng consideration  
 
A person, other than the issuer, who receives, on g iving of any consideration, 
credit cards or debit cards issued to any other per son, which he has reason to 
know were taken or retained under circumstances whi ch constitute card theft, is 
guilty of card theft and is subject to the penaltie s set forth in 6 ONC § 1–
193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–187. False making or embossing of credit or deb it card  
 
A. A person, with intent to defraud (1) a purported  issuer, (2) a person or 
organization providing money, goods, services or an ything else of value, or (3) 
any other person, who falsely makes or falsely embo sses a purported credit card 
or debit card or utters such a credit card or debit  card is guilty of forgery 
and is subject to the penalties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–193. 
 
B. A person other than the purported issuer who pos sesses any credit card or 
debit card which is falsely made or falsely embosse d is presumed to have 
violated this section. 
 
C. A person "falsely makes" a credit card or debit card when he makes or draws, 
in whole or in part, a device or instrument which p urports to be the credit 
card or debit card of a named issuer but which is n ot such a credit card or 
debit card because the issuer did not authorize the  making or drawing, or when 
he alters a credit card or debit card which was val idly issued. 
 
D. A person "falsely embosses" a credit card or deb it card when, without the 
authorization of the named issuer, he completes a c redit card or debit card by 
adding any of the matter, other than the signature of the cardholder, which an 
issuer requires to appear on the credit card or deb it card before it can be 
used by a cardholder. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–188. Signing of card; possession of signed or u nsigned card  
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A. A person other than the cardholder or a person a uthorized by him who, with 
intent to defraud (1) the issuer, (2) a person or o rganization providing money, 
goods, services or anything else of value, or (3) a ny other person, signs a 
credit card or debit card violates this subsection and is subject to the 
penalties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–193. 
 
B. When a person, other than the cardholder or a pe rson authorized by him, 
possesses any credit card or debit card which is si gned or not signed, such 
possession shall be a crime and subject to the pena lties set forth in 6 ONC § 
1–193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–189. Forged or revoked card  
 
A person who, with intent to defraud (a) the issuer , (b) a person or 
organization providing money, goods, services or an ything else of value, or (c) 
any other person, uses for the purpose of obtaining  money, goods, services or 
anything else of value a credit card or debit card obtained or retained in 
violation of any provision of Sections 1–182 throug h 1–188 of this Title or a 
credit card or debit card which he knows is forged or revoked, or obtains 
money, goods, services or anything else of value by  representing, without the 
consent of the cardholder, that he is the holder of  a specified card or by 
representing that he is the holder of a card and su ch card has in fact not been 
issued, has violated this subsection and is guilty of an offense and is subject 
to the penalties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–193. Knowle dge of revocation shall be 
presumed to have been received by a cardholder four teen (14) days after it has 
been mailed to him at the address in this state set  forth on the credit card 
application or at his last-known address by registe red or certified mail, 
return receipt requested. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–190. Failure to furnish money, goods or service s represented to have been 
furnished  
 
A person who is authorized by an issuer to furnish money, goods, services or 
anything else of value upon presentation of a credi t card or debit card by the 
cardholder, or any agent or employee of such person , who, with intent to 
defraud the issuer or cardholder, fails to furnish money, goods, services or 
anything else of value which he represents in writi ng to the issuer that he has 
furnished violates this subsection and is subject t o the penalties set forth in 
6 ONC § 1–193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–191. Possessing incomplete cards  
 
A. A person other than the cardholder possessing on e or more incomplete credit 
cards or debit cards, with intent to complete them without the consent of the 
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issuer, or a person possessing, with knowledge of i ts character, machinery, 
plates or any other contrivance designed to reprodu ce instruments purporting to 
be the credit cards or debit cards of an issuer who  has not consented to the 
preparation of such credit cards or debit cards, is  guilty of an offense and is 
subject to the penalties set forth in 6 ONC § 1–193 . 
 
B. A credit card or debit card is "incomplete" if p art of the matter, other 
than the signature of the cardholder, which an issu er requires to appear on the 
credit card or debit card before it can be used by a cardholder has not yet 
been stamped, embossed, imprinted or written on it.  
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–192. Receiving money, goods or services in viol ation of 6 ONC §§ 1–182 
through 1–191  
 
A person who receives money, goods, services, or an ything else of value 
obtained in violation of this act, with the knowled ge or belief that it was so 
obtained, is guilty of an offense and is subject to  the penalties set forth in 
6 ONC § 1–193. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–193. Penalties  
 
A. A person who is subject to the penalties of this  subsection shall be guilty 
of a misdemeanor and fined not more than One Thousa nd Dollars ($1,000.00) or 
imprisoned in the Tribal Jail not more than one (1)  year, or both. 
 
B. A person who is subject to the penalties of this  subsection shall be guilty 
of a misdemeanor and shall be imprisoned in the Tri bal Jail not more than one 
(1) year. 
 
C. A person who violates any provision of the Osage  Nation Credit Card Crime 
Act shall be deemed guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–194. Other criminal law not precluded; exceptio n 
 
This act shall not be construed to preclude the app licability of any other 
provision of the criminal law of the Osage Nation w hich presently applies or 
may in the future apply to any transaction which vi olates this act, unless such 
provision is inconsistent with the terms of this ac t. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–195. Provisions cumulative  
 
The provisions of this act shall be cumulative to a ny existing laws. 
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ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 IDENTIFICATION OFFENSES 
 
§ 1–196. Definitions; offenses; penalties  
 
A. As used in this Section and 6 ONC § 1–197, "iden tification document", 
"identification card", or "identification certifica te" means any printed form 
which contains: 
 
1. the name and photograph of a person; 
 
2. the name and any physical description of a perso n; 
 
3. the name and social security number of a person;  or 
 
4. any combination of information provided for in p aragraphs (1) through (3) of 
this subsection; and which by its format, is capabl e of leading a person to 
believe said document, card, or certificate has bee n issued for the purpose of 
identifying the person named thereon, but shall not  include any printed form 
which, on its face, conspicuously bears the term "N OT FOR IDENTIFICATION" in 
not less than six-point type. 
 
B. It is a misdemeanor for any person: 
 
1. to purchase an identification document, identifi cation card, or 
identification certificate which bears altered or f ictitious information 
concerning the date of birth, sex, height, eye colo r, weight, a fictitious or 
forged name or signature or a photograph of any per son, other than the person 
named thereon; 
 
2. to display or cause or permit to be displayed or  to knowingly possess an 
identification document, identification card or ide ntification certificate 
which bears altered or fictitious information conce rning the date of birth, 
sex, height, eye color, weight, or fictitious or fo rged name or signature or a 
photograph of any person, other than the person nam ed thereon; 
 
3. to display or cause or permit to be displayed or  to knowingly possess any 
counterfeit or fictitious identification document, identification card, or 
identification certificate; or 
 
4. to use the "Seal of the Osage Nation" or facsimi le thereof, on any 
identification document, identification card, or id entification certificate 
which is not issued by an entity of this state or p olitical subdivision 
thereof, or by the United States. Provided, nothing  in this paragraph shall be 
construed to prohibit the use of the "Seal of the O sage Nation" for authorized 
advertising, including, but not limited to, busines s cards, calling cards and 
stationery. 
 
C. It is a misdemeanor for any person: 
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1. to create, publish or otherwise manufacture an i dentification document, 
identification card or identification certificate o r facsimile thereof, or to 
create, manufacture or possess an engraved plate or  other such device for the 
printing of an identification document, identificat ion card or identification 
certificate or facsimile thereof, which purports to  identify the bearer of such 
document, card, or certificate whether or not inten ded for use as 
identification, and includes, but is not limited to , documents, cards, and 
certificates purporting to be driver licenses, nond river identification cards, 
birth certificates, social security cards, and empl oyee identification cards, 
except as authorized by tribal, state or federal la w; 
 
2. to sell or offer for sale an identification docu ment, identification card, 
or identification certificate or facsimile thereof,  which purports to identify 
the bearer of such document, card, or certificate w hether or not intended for 
use as identification, and includes, but is not lim ited to, documents, cards, 
and certificates purporting to be driver licenses, nondriver identification 
cards, birth certificates, social security cards, a nd employee identification 
cards, except as authorized by tribal, state or fed eral law; or 
 
3. to display or present an identification document , identification card or 
identification certificate which bears altered, fal se or fictitious information 
for the purpose of: 
 
a. committing or aiding in the commission of a felo ny in any commercial or 
financial transaction, 
 
b. misleading a peace officer in the performance of  duties, or 
 
c. avoiding prosecution. 
 
D. Penalties: 
 
1. The violation of any of the provisions of subsec tion (B) of this section 
shall constitute a misdemeanor and, upon conviction  thereof, shall be 
punishable by a fine of not less than Twenty-five D ollars ($25.00), nor more 
than Two Hundred Dollars ($200.00). 
 
2. The violation of any of the provisions of subsec tion C of this section shall 
constitute a misdemeanor and, upon conviction there of, shall be punishable by a 
fine not exceeding One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00)  or a term of imprisonment 
in the Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or b y both such fine and 
imprisonment. 
 
E. Notwithstanding any provision of this section, t he chief administrator of a 
federal, tribal or state law enforcement, military,  or intelligence agency may 
request the Osage Nation Attorney General to author ize the issuance of an 
identification document, identification card, or id entification certificate 
which would otherwise be a violation of this sectio n, to identify a law 
enforcement officer or agent as another person for the sole purpose of aiding 
in a criminal investigation or a military or intell igence operation. A person 
displaying or possessing such identification shall not be prosecuted for a 
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violation of this section. Upon termination of the investigation or operation, 
the person to whom such identification document, id entification card or 
identification certificate was issued shall return such identification to the 
Osage Nation Attorney General. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–197. Entities authorized to print identificatio n documents, cards and 
certificates; Issuance of certain documents limited  to citizens, nationals and 
legal permanent resident aliens  
 
A. The following entities may create, publish or ot herwise manufacture an 
identification document, identification card, or id entification certificate and 
may possess an engraved plate or other such device for the printing of such 
identification; provided, the name of the issuing e ntity shall be clearly 
printed upon the face of the identification: 
 
1. Businesses, companies, corporations, service org anizations and tribal 
governmental agencies for employee identification w hich is designed to identify 
the bearer as an employee; 
 
2. Businesses, companies, corporations and service organizations for customer 
identification which is designed to identify the be arer as a customer or 
member; 
 
3. Tribal government agencies for purposes authoriz ed or required by law or any 
legitimate purpose consistent with the duties of su ch an agency, including, but 
not limited to, voter identification cards, driver licenses, nondriver 
identification cards, passports, birth certificates  and social security cards; 
 
4. Any tribal school or tribal or private education al institution, to identify 
the bearer as an administrator, faculty member, stu dent or employee; 
 
5. Any professional organization or labor union to identify the bearer as a 
member of the professional organization or labor un ion; and 
 
6. Businesses, companies or corporations which manu facture medical-alert 
identification for the wearer thereof. 
 
B. All identification documents as provided for in paragraph (3) or (4) of 
subsection (A) of this section shall be issued only  to United States citizens, 
nationals and legal permanent resident aliens. 
 
C. The provisions of subsection (B) of this section  shall not apply when an 
applicant presents, in person, valid documentary ev idence of: 
 
1. a valid, unexpired immigrant or nonimmigrant vis a status for admission into 
the United States; 
 
2. a pending or approved application for asylum in the United States; 
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3. admission into the United States in refugee stat us; 
 
4. a pending or approved application for temporary protected status in the 
United States; 
 
5. approved deferred action status; or 
 
6. a pending application for adjustment of status t o legal permanent residence 
status or conditional resident status. 
 
Upon approval, the applicant may be issued an ident ification document provided 
for in paragraph (3) or (4) of subsection (A) of th is section. Such 
identification document shall be valid only during the period of time of the 
authorized stay of the applicant in the United Stat es or, if there is no 
definite end to the period of authorized stay, a pe riod of one (1) year. Any 
identification document issued pursuant to the prov isions of this subsection 
shall clearly indicate that it is temporary and sha ll state the date that the 
identification document expires. Such identificatio n document may be renewed 
only upon presentation of valid documentary evidenc e that the status by which 
the applicant qualified for the identification docu ment has been extended by 
the United States Citizenship and Immigration Servi ces or other authorized 
agency of the United States Department of Homeland Security. 
 
D. The provisions of subsection (B) of this section  shall not apply to an 
identification document described in paragraph (4) of subsection (A) of this 
section that is only valid for use on the campus or  facility of that 
educational institution and includes a statement of  such restricted validity 
clearly and conspicuously printed upon the face of the identification document. 
 
E. Any driver license issued to a person who is not  a United States citizen, 
national or legal permanent resident alien for whic h an application has been 
made for renewal, duplication or reissuance shall b e presumed to have been 
issued in accordance with the provisions of subsect ion (C) of this section; 
provided that, at the time the application is made,  the driver license has not 
expired, or been cancelled, suspended or revoked. T he requirements of 
subsection (C) of this section shall apply, however , to a renewal, duplication 
or reissuance if the Department of Public Safety is  notified by a local, state 
or federal government agency of information in the possession of the agency 
indicating a reasonable suspicion that the individu al seeking such renewal, 
duplication or reissuance is present in the United States in violation of law. 
The provisions of this subsection shall not apply t o United States citizens, 
nationals or legal permanent resident aliens. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–198. False or fraudulent identification cards, etc.; seizure and forfeiture 
of cards and equipment; service of notice; hearing;  claim for equipment; 
liability; expenses; proceeds; definitions  
 
A. Any false or fraudulent identification document,  card or certification in 
violation of the Osage Nation Code or any driver li cense or identification card 
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that is possessed, transferred, sold or offered for  sale in violation of law 
shall be seized and summarily forfeited when no lon ger needed as evidence. 
 
B. Any peace officer of the Osage Nation is authori zed to seize any equipment 
which is used, or intended for use in the preparing , photographing, printing, 
selling, exhibiting, publishing, distributing, disp laying, advertising, 
filming, copying, recording, or mailing of any iden tification document, card, 
or certificate in violation of the Osage Nation Cod e or of any driver license 
or identification card in violation the Osage Natio n Code. Said equipment may 
be held as evidence until a forfeiture has been dec lared or a release ordered. 
Forfeiture actions under this section may be brough t by the Attorney General as 
petitioner; provided, in the event the Attorney Gen eral elects not to file such 
an action, or fails to file such action within nine ty (90) days of the date of 
the seizure of such equipment, a forfeiture action may be brought by the entity 
seizing such equipment as petitioner. 
 
C. Notice of seizure and intended forfeiture procee ding shall be given all 
owners and parties in interest by the party seeking  forfeiture as follows: 
 
1. Upon each owner or party in interest whose name and address is known, by 
mailing a copy of the notice by registered mail to the last-known address; and 
 
2. Upon all other owners or parties in interest, wh ose addresses are unknown, 
by one publication in a newspaper of general circul ation in the Osage Nation. 
 
D. Within sixty (60) days after the mailing or publ ication of the notice, the 
owner of the equipment and any other party in inter est may file a verified 
answer and claim to the equipment described in the notice of seizure and of the 
intended forfeiture proceeding. 
 
E. If at the end of sixty (60) days after the notic e has been mailed or 
published there is no verified answer on file, the court shall hear evidence 
upon the fact of the unlawful use and may order the  equipment forfeited to the 
Osage Nation, if such fact is proven. 
 
F. If a verified answer is filed, the forfeiture pr oceeding shall be set for 
hearing. 
 
G. At the hearing the party seeking the forfeiture shall prove by clear and 
convincing evidence that the equipment was used in the preparing, 
photographing, printing, selling, exhibiting, publi shing, distributing, 
displaying, advertising, filming, copying, recordin g, or mailing of any 
identification document, card, or certificate in vi olation of the Osage Nation 
Code or of any driver license or identification car d in violation of the Osage 
Nation Code with knowledge by the owner of the equi pment. 
 
H. The owner or party in interest may prove that th e right or interest in the 
equipment was created without any knowledge or reas on to believe that the 
equipment was being, or was to be, used for the pur pose charged. 
 
I. In the event of such proof, the court may order the equipment released to 
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the bona fide or innocent owner or party in interes t if the amount due the 
person is equal to, or in excess of, the value of t he equipment as of the date 
of the seizure. 
 
J. If the amount due to such person is less than th e value of the equipment, or 
if no bona fide claim is established, the equipment  shall be forfeited to the 
Osage Nation and shall be sold pursuant to the judg ment of the Court. 
 
K. Equipment taken or detained pursuant to this sec tion shall not be 
repleviable, but shall be deemed to be in the custo dy of the office of the 
Attorney General of the Osage Nation. The Attorney General or the party seeking 
the equipment may release said equipment to the own er of the equipment if it is 
determined that the owner had no knowledge of the i llegal use of the equipment 
or if there is insufficient evidence to sustain the  burden of showing illegal 
use of the equipment. Equipment which has not been released by the Attorney 
General or the party seizing the equipment shall be  subject to the orders and 
decrees of the court or the official having jurisdi ction thereof. 
 
L. The Attorney General or the party seizing such e quipment shall not be held 
civilly liable for having custody of the seized equ ipment or proceeding with a 
forfeiture action as provided for in this section. 
 
M. The proceeds of the sale of any equipment not ta ken or detained by the 
Office of the Attorney General shall be distributed  as follows, in the order 
indicated: 
 
1. to the bona fide or innocent purchaser or condit ional sales vendor of the 
equipment, if any, up to the amount of the person's  interest in the equipment, 
when the court declaring the forfeiture orders a di stribution to such person; 
 
2. to the payment of the actual expenses of preserv ing the equipment; and 
 
3. the balance to the General Fund of the Osage Nat ion Treasury. Monies from 
the fund may be used to pay costs for the storage o f such equipment if such 
equipment is ordered released to a bona fide or inn ocent owner, purchaser, or 
conditional sales vendor and if such monies are ava ilable in the fund. 
 
N. The proceeds of the sale of any equipment seized , taken or detained by the 
Attorney General shall be distributed as follows, i n the order indicated: 
 
1. to the bona fide or innocent purchaser or condit ional sales vendor of the 
equipment, if any, up to the amount of the person's  interest in the equipment, 
when the court declaring the forfeiture orders a di stribution to such person; 
 
2. to the payment of the actual expenses of preserv ing the equipment; and 
 
3. the balance to the General Fund of the Osage Nat ion Treasury. Monies from 
such fund may be used to pay costs for the storage of such equipment if the 
equipment is ordered released to a bona fide or inn ocent owner, purchaser, or 
conditional sales vendor. 
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O. When any equipment is forfeited pursuant to this  section, the District Court 
of jurisdiction may order that the equipment seized  may be retained by the 
Osage Nation Police Department which seized the equ ipment for its official use. 
 
P. If the Court finds that the equipment was not us ed in the preparing, 
photographing, printing, selling, exhibiting, publi shing, distributing, 
displaying, advertising, filming, copying, recordin g, or mailing of any 
identification document, card, or certificate in vi olation of the Osage Nation 
Code or of any driver license or identification car d in violation of the Osage 
Nation Code, the Court shall order the equipment re leased to the owner. 
 
Q. No equipment shall be forfeited pursuant to the provisions of this section 
by reason of any act or omission established by the  owner thereof to have been 
committed or omitted without the knowledge or conse nt of such owner, or by any 
person other than such owner while such equipment w as unlawfully in the 
possession of a person other than the owner in viol ation of the criminal laws 
of the United States or of the Osage Nation. 
 
R. For the purposes of this section, the term "equi pment" shall include 
computers, printers, copy machines, other machines,  furniture, supplies, books, 
records, files, data, currency, or negotiable instr uments including, but not 
limited to, money orders or cashier's checks but sh all not include vehicles or 
real property. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–199. Use of false weights and measures  
 
If any person with intent to defraud, use a false b alance, weight or measure, 
in the weighting or measuring of anything whatever that is purchased, sold, 
bartered, shipped or delivered, for sale or barter,  or that is pledged, or 
given in payment, he shall be punished by a fine no t exceeding One Hundred 
Dollars ($100.00), or by imprisonment in the Tribal  Jail not more than thirty 
(30) days, or by both such fine and imprisonment, a nd shall be liable to the 
injured party in double the amount of damages. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–200. Retaining same knowingly  
 
Every person who retains in his possession any weig ht or measure, knowing it to 
be false, unless it appears beyond a reasonable dou bt that it was so retained 
without intent to use it, or permit it to be used i n violation of 6 ONC § 1–
199, shall be punished as therein provided. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–201. False weights and measures may be seized  
 
Every person who is authorized or enjoined by law t o arrest another person for 
violation of 6 ONC §§ 1–199 or 1–200, is equally au thorized and enjoined to 
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seize any false weights or measures found in the po ssession of the person so 
arrested, and to deliver the same to the Magistrate  before whom the person so 
arrested is required to be taken. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–202. Testing seized weights and measures; dispo sition  
 
The Magistrate to whom any weight or measure is del ivered, pursuant to 6 ONC § 
1–201, shall, upon the examination of the accused, or if the examination is 
delayed or prevented, without awaiting such examina tion, cause the same to be 
tested by comparison with standards conformable to law; and if he finds it to 
be false, he shall cause it to be destroyed, or to be delivered to the Office 
of Attorney General, as the interests of justice in  his judgment require. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–203. Destruction of false weights or measures a fter conviction  
 
Upon the conviction of the accused, such Attorney G eneral shall cause any 
weight or measure in respect whereof the accused st ands convicted, and which 
remains in the possession or under the control of s uch Attorney General, to be 
destroyed. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–204. Marking false weight or false tare  
 
Every person who knowingly marks or stamps false or  short weight, or false tare 
on any cask or package or knowingly sells or offers  for sale any cask or 
package so marked is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–205. Wills, deeds and certain other instruments , forgery of  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, forges, c ounterfeits or falsely 
alters: 
 
1. any will or codicil of real or personal property , or any deed or other 
instrument being or purporting to be the act of ano ther, by which any right or 
interest in real property is, or purports to be, tr ansferred, conveyed or in 
any way changed or affected; or, 
 
2. any certificate or endorsement of the acknowledg ment by any person of any 
deed or other instrument which by law may be record ed or given in evidence, 
made or purporting to have been made by any officer  duly authorized to make 
such certificate or endorsement; or, 
 
3. any certificate of the proof of any deed, will, codicil or other instrument 
which by law may be recorded or given in evidence, made or purporting to have 
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been made by any court or officer duly authorized t o make such certificate, is 
guilty of forgery in the first degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–206. Forgery of public securities  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, forges, c ounterfeits, or falsely 
alters: 
 
1. Any certificate or other public security, issued  or purporting to have been 
issued under the authority of the Osage Nation by v irtue of any law thereof, by 
which certificate or other public security, the pay ment of any money absolutely 
or upon any contingency is promised, or the receipt  of any money or property 
acknowledged; or 
 
2. Any certificate of any share, right or interest in any public stock created 
by virtue of any law of the Osage Nation, issued or  purporting to have been 
issued by any public officer, or any other evidence  of any debt or liability, 
of the people of the Osage Nation, either absolute or contingent, issued or 
purporting to have been issued by any public office r; or, 
 
3. Any endorsement or other instrument transferring  or purporting to transfer 
the right or interest of any holder of any such cer tificate, public security, 
certificate of stock, evidence of debt or liability , or of any person entitled 
to such right or interest; 
 
is guilty of forgery in the first degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–207. Public and corporate seals, forgery of  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, forges, o r counterfeits the great 
seal of the Osage Nation, the seal of any public of fice authorized by law, the 
seal of any court of record, including Judge of Tri bal Seals, or the seal of 
any corporation created by the laws of the Osage Na tion, the State of Oklahoma 
or of any other state, government or country, or an y other public seal 
authorized or recognized by the laws of the Osage N ation, the State of Oklahoma 
or of any other state, government or country, or wh o falsely makes, forges or 
counterfeits any impression purporting to be the im pression of any such seal, 
is guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–208. Records, forgery of  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, falsely a lters, destroys, corrupts or 
falsifies: 
 
1. Any record of any will, codicil, conveyance or o ther instrument, the record 
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of which is, by law, evidence; or 
 
2. Any record of any judgment in a court of record,  or any enrollment of any 
decree of a court of equity; or 
 
3. The return of any officer, court or tribunal to any process of any court; 
 
 is guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–209. Making false entries in record  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, falsely m akes, forges or alters, any 
entry in any book of records, or any instrument pur porting to be any record or 
return specified in 6 ONC § 1–208; and any abstract er, his officer, agent or 
employee, who, with intent to defraud, falsely make s or alters any abstract 
entry or copy thereof in any material matter, is gu ilty of forgery in the 
second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–210. Making false certificate of acknowledgment  
 
If any officer authorized to take the acknowledgmen t or proof of any conveyance 
of real property, or of any other instrument which by law may be recorded, 
knowingly and falsely certifies that any such conve yance or instrument was 
acknowledged by any party thereto, or was proved by  any subscribing witness, 
when in truth such conveyance or instrument was not  acknowledged or proved as 
certified, he is guilty of forgery in the second de gree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–211. False bank note plates  
 
Every person who, makes or engraves, or causes or p rocures to be made or 
engraved, any plate in the form or similitude of an y promissory note, bill of 
exchange, draft, check, certificate of deposit or o ther evidence of debt issued 
by any banking corporation or association, or indiv idual banker, incorporated 
or carrying on business under the laws of the Osage  Nation, the State of 
Oklahoma or of any other state, government or count ry, without the authority of 
such bank, or has or keeps in his custody or posses sion any such plate, without 
the authority of such bank, with intent to use or p ermit the same to be used 
for the purpose of taking therefrom any impression,  to be passed, sold or 
altered, or has or keeps in his custody or possessi on, without the authority of 
such bank, any impression taken from any such plate , with intent to have the 
same filled up and completed for the purpose of bei ng passed, sold or altered; 
or makes or causes to be made, or has in his custod y or possession, any plate 
upon which are engraved any figures, or words, whic h may be used for the 
purpose of falsely altering any evidence of debt is sued by any such bank, with 
intent to use the same, or to permit them to be use d for such purpose, is 
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guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–212. Imitation of genuine bank note defined  
 
Every plate specified in 6 ONC § 1–211 shall be dee med to be in the form and 
similitude of the genuine instrument imitated, in e ither of the following 
cases: 
 
1. When the engraving on such plate resembles and c onforms to such parts of the 
genuine instrument as are engraved; or 
 
2. When such plate is partly finished, and the part  so finished resembles and 
conforms to similar parts of the genuine instrument . 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–213. Notes, checks, bills, drafts; sale, exchan ge or delivery  
 
Every person who sells, exchanges or delivers for a ny consideration any forged 
or counterfeited promissory note, check, bill, draf t, or other evidence of 
debt, or engagement for the payment of money absolu tely, or upon any 
contingency, knowing the same to be forged or count erfeited, with intent to 
have the same uttered or passed, or who offers any such note or other 
instrument for sale, exchange or delivery for any c onsideration, with the like 
knowledge and intent, or who receives any such note  or other instrument upon a 
sale, exchange or delivery for any consideration wi th the like knowledge and 
intent, is guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–214. Possession of forged evidences of debt  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, has in hi s possession any forged, 
altered or counterfeit negotiable note, bill, draft  or other evidence of debt 
issued or purporting to have been issued by any cor poration or company duly 
authorized for that purpose by the laws of the Osag e Nation, the State of 
Oklahoma or of any other state, government or count ry, the forgery of which is 
hereinbefore declared to be punishable, knowing the  same to be forged, altered 
or counterfeited, with intent to utter the same as true or as false, or to 
cause the same to be so uttered, is guilty of forge ry in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–215. Possession of other forged instruments  
 
Every person who has in his possession any forged o r counterfeited instrument, 
the forgery of which is hereinbefore declared to be  punishable, other than such 
as are enumerated in the last section, knowing the same to be forged, 
counterfeited or falsely altered with intent to inj ure or defraud by uttering 
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the same to be true, or as false, or by causing the  same to be uttered, is 
guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–216. Issuing spurious certificates of stock  
 
Any officer or agent of any corporation or joint st ock association formed or 
existing under or by virtue of the laws of the Osag e Nation, the State of 
Oklahoma or of any other state, government or count ry, who, within the Osage 
Nation, willfully signs or procures to be signed, w ith intent to issue, sell or 
pledge, or to cause to be issued, sold or pledged, or who willfully issues, 
sells or pledges, or causes to be issued, sold or p ledged, any false or 
fraudulent certificate or other evidence of the own ership or transfer of any 
share or shares of the capital stock of such corpor ation or association, 
whether of full paid shares or otherwise, or of any  interest in its property or 
profits, or of any certificate or other evidence of  such ownership, transfer or 
interest, or any instrument purporting to be a cert ificate or other evidence of 
such ownership, transfer or interest, the signing, issuing, selling or pledging 
of which has not been duly authorized by the board of directors or other 
managing body of such corporation or association ha ving authority to issue the 
same, is guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–217. Reissuing canceled certificates of stock  
 
Any officer or agent of any corporation or joint st ock association formed or 
existing under or by virtue of the laws of the Osag e Nation, the State of 
Oklahoma or of any other state, government or count ry, who, within the Osage 
Nation, willfully reissues, sells or pledges, or ca uses to be reissued, sold or 
pledged, any surrendered or canceled certificate, o r other evidence of the 
ownership or transfer of any share or shares of the  capital stock of such 
corporation or association, or of an interest in it s property or profits, with 
intent to defraud, is guilty of forgery in the seco nd degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–218. False evidences of debt  
 
Any officer or agent of any corporation, municipal or otherwise, of any joint 
stock association formed or existing under or by vi rtue of the laws of the 
Osage Nation, the State of Oklahoma or of any other  state, government or 
country, who, within the Osage Nation, willfully si gns or procures to be signed 
with intent to issue, sell or pledge, or cause to b e issued, sold or pledged, 
or who willfully issues, sells or pledges, or cause s to be issued, sold or 
pledged, any false or fraudulent bond or other evid ence of debt against such 
corporation or association of any instrument purpor ting to be a bond or other 
evidence of debt against such corporation or associ ation, the signing, issuing, 
selling or pledging of which has not been duly auth orized by the board of 
directors or common council or other managing body of officers of such 
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corporation having authority to issue the same, is guilty of forgery in the 
second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–219. Counterfeiting coin  
 
Every person who counterfeits any gold or silver co in, whether of the United 
States or any foreign government or country, with i ntent to sell, utter, use or 
circulate the same as genuine, within the Osage Nat ion, is guilty of forgery in 
the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–220. Counterfeiting coin for exportation  
 
Every person who counterfeits any gold or silver co in, whether of the United 
States or of any foreign country or government, wit h intent to export the same, 
or permit them to be exported to injure or defraud any foreign government, or 
the subjects thereof, is guilty of forgery in the s econd degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–221. Forging process of court or title to prope rty, etc.  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, falsely m arks, alters, forges or 
counterfeits: 
 
1. Any instrument in writing, being or purporting t o be any process issued by 
any competent court, magistrate, or officer of bein g or purporting to be any 
pleading, proceeding, bond or undertaking filed or entered in any court, or 
being or purporting to be any license or authority authorized by any statute; 
or 
 
2. Any instrument of writing, being or purporting t o be the act of another by 
which any pecuniary demand or obligation is, or pur ports to be created, 
increased, discharged or diminished, or by which an y rights or property 
whatever, are, or purport to be, transferred, conve yed, discharged, diminished, 
or in any manner affected, the punishment of which is not hereinbefore 
prescribed, by which false marking, altering, forgi ng or counterfeiting, any 
person may be affected, bound or in any way injured  in his person or property; 
 
is guilty of a forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–222. Making false entries in public book  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, makes any  false entry or falsely 
alters any entry made in any book of accounts kept in the office of the 
Treasurer of the Osage Nation or of any tribal offi ce, by which any demand or 
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obligation, claim, right or interest either against  or in favor of the people 
of the Osage Nation, or any individual, is or purpo rts to be discharged, 
diminished, increased, created, or in any manner af fected, is guilty of forgery 
in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–223. Forging tickets or passage  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, forges, c ounterfeits, or falsely 
alters any ticket, check or other paper or writing to entitle the holder or 
proprietor thereof to a passage upon any railroad, or in any vessel or other 
public conveyance; and every person who, with like intent, sells, exchanges or 
delivers, or keeps or offers for sale, exchange or delivery, or receives upon 
any purchase, exchange or delivery any such ticket,  knowing the same to have 
been forged, counterfeited or falsely altered is gu ilty of forgery in the 
second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–224. Postage stamps, forging  
 
Every person who forges, counterfeits or alters any  postage or revenue stamp of 
the United States, or who sells or offers to keep f or sale, as genuine or as 
forged, any such stamp, knowing it to be forged, co unterfeited or falsely 
altered, is guilty of forgery in the second degree.  
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–225. False entries in corporation books  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, makes any  false entry, or falsely 
alters any entry made in any book of accounts kept by any corporation within 
the Osage Nation, or in any book of accounts kept b y any such corporation or 
its officers, and delivered or intended to be deliv ered to any person dealing 
with such corporation, by which any pecuniary oblig ation, claim or credit is, 
or purports to be, discharged, diminished, increase d, created or in any manner 
affected, is guilty of forgery in the second degree . 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–226. Officer or employee of corporation making false entries  
 
Every person who being a member or officer or in th e employment of any 
corporation, association or partnership, falsifies,  alters, erases, obliterates 
or destroys any account or book of accounts or reco rds belonging to such 
corporation, association or partnership, or apperta ining to their business or 
makes any false entries in such account or book or keeps any false account in 
such business with intent to defraud his employers,  or to conceal any 
embezzlement of their money, or property, or any de falcation or other 
misconduct, committed by any person in the manageme nt of their business, is 
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guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–227. Possession of counterfeit coin  
 
Every person who has in his possession any counterf eit of any gold or silver 
coin, whether of the United States or any foreign c ountry or government, 
knowing the same to be counterfeit, with intent to sell or to use, circulate or 
export the same, as true or as false, or by causing  the same to be uttered or 
passed, is guilty of forgery in the second degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–228. Uttering forged instruments or coin  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, utters or  publishes as true any 
forged, altered or counterfeited instrument or any counterfeit gold or silver 
coin, the forging, altering or counterfeiting of wh ich is hereinbefore declared 
to be punishable, knowing such instrument or coin t o be forged, altered or 
counterfeited, is guilty of forgery in the second d egree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–229. Falsely obtaining signature  
 
Every person who, by any false representation, arti fice or deceit, procures 
from another his signature to any instrument, the f alse making of which would 
be forgery, and which the party signing would not h ave executed had he known 
the facts and effect of the instrument, is guilty o f forgery in the second 
degree. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–230. Forgery a misdemeanor  
 
Forgery is a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment  in the Tribal Jail as 
follows: 
 
1. Forgery in the first degree by imprisonment not less than one (1) year; and 
 
2. Forgery in the second degree up to one (1) year.  
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–231. Fraudulently uttering one's signature as t hat of another of same name  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, makes or subscribes any instrument in 
his own name, intended to create, increase, dischar ge, defeat or diminish any 
pecuniary obligation, right or interest, or to tran sfer or affect any property 
whatever, and utters or passes such instrument, und er the pretense that it is 
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the act of another who bears the same name, is guil ty of forgery in the same 
degree as if he had forged the instrument of a pers on bearing a different name 
from his own. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–232. Fraudulently uttering one's endorsement as  another's  
 
Every person who, with intent to defraud, endorses any negotiable instrument in 
his own name, and utters or passes such instrument,  under the fraudulent 
pretense that it is endorsed by another person who bears the same name, is 
guilty of forgery in the same degree as if he had f orged the endorsement of a 
person bearing a different name from his own. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–233. Erasure and obliterations  
 
The total or partial erasure or obliteration of any  instrument or writing, with 
intent to defraud, by which any pecuniary obligatio n, or any right, interest or 
claim to property is or is intended to be created, increased, discharged, 
diminished or in any manner affected, is forgery in  the same degree as the 
false alteration of any part of such instrument or writing. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–234. Writing and written defined  
 
Every instrument partly printed and partly written,  or wholly printed with a 
written signature thereto, and every signature of a n individual, firm or 
corporation, or of any officer of such body, and ev ery writing purporting to be 
such signature, is a writing or a written instrumen t, within the meaning of the 
provisions of this chapter. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–235. Signing fictitious names as officers of co rporations  
 
The false making or forging of an evidence of debt purporting to have been 
issued by any corporation and bearing the pretended  signature of any person as 
an agent or officer of such corporation, is forgery  in the same degree as if 
such person was at the time an officer or agent of such corporation; 
notwithstanding such person may never have been an officer or agent of such 
corporation, or notwithstanding there never was any  such person in existence. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–236. False or bogus order directing payment of money 
 
A. Every person who, with intent to cheat or defrau d, shall obtain or attempt 
to obtain from any person any labor or personal ser vices, or the postponement 
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of actual payment due for labor or personal service s theretofore performed, by 
means or use of any false or bogus written, printed  or engraved order directing 
the payment of money, shall be guilty of a misdemea nor, and upon conviction 
thereof shall be punished by a fine not to exceed O ne Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for not more than one (1) 
year, or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
B. The term "false or bogus written, printed or eng raved order directing the 
payment of money," in addition to its common meanin g, also shall include any 
check, draft or order on any bank or trust company which is not honored on 
presentation on account of insufficient funds to th e credit of the maker or 
drawer thereof with which to pay same. The word "cr edit," as used herein, shall 
mean any arrangement or understanding with a bank o r trust company for the 
payment by it of any check, draft or money payment order. 
 
C. As against the maker or drawer of any false or b ogus written, printed or 
engraved order directing the payment of money, and as against any officer or 
employee of the maker or drawer thereof, who shall authorize or direct the 
making, drawing, uttering or delivering, or who sha ll make, draw, utter or 
deliver any such false or bogus written, printed or  engraved order directing 
the payment of money, to obtain or to attempt to ob tain from any person any 
labor or personal services, or the postponement of actual payment due for labor 
or personal services, the fact of dishonor or refus al to pay the amount of 
money specified in said false or bogus order shall be prima facie evidence of 
intent to cheat or defraud, and of knowledge of ins ufficient funds to the 
credit of the maker or drawer, with the drawer spec ified therein, to pay the 
same; provided, said fact shall not constitute prim a facie evidence as above 
set forth if the maker or drawer shall pay the amou nt of such false or bogus 
order, together with protest fees, within five (5) days from the date the same 
shall have been presented to the drawer for payment ; and provided further, that 
said fact shall not constitute prima facie evidence  as above set forth unless 
the said false or bogus order be presented to the d rawer within thirty (30) 
days after the same shall have been uttered or deli vered. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–237. False or bogus orders as payment for labor ; penalties  
 
In addition to the criminal penalties imposed pursu ant to the provisions of the 
Osage Nation Code, any person who obtains or attemp ts to obtain from any 
person, with the intent to cheat or defraud, any la bor or personal services, or 
the postponement of actual payment due for labor or  personal services 
performed, by means or use of any false or bogus wr itten, printed or engraved 
order directing the payment of money, shall also be  liable to the payee, in 
addition to the amount owing upon such order, for d amages of double the amount 
so owing, but in no case shall the amount of damage s awarded be less than Two 
Hundred Dollars ($200.00), plus reasonable attorney  fees and court costs. Said 
damages shall be recoverable in a civil action. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–238. Fraudulently altering, forging, reproducin g abstracter's certificate 
or signature  
 
Any person who, with intent to defraud, alters, for ges, falsely makes, 
photographs, or by any method reproduces any certif icate of authority provided 
for in the Osage Nation Code, or other instrument, document, paper or abstract 
of title entry signed or executed by any abstractor  to whom a certificate of 
authority has been lawfully issued, shall be guilty  of the commission of a 
misdemeanor and upon conviction thereof shall be pu nished by a fine of not less 
than Twenty-five Dollars ($25.00) nor more than One  Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00) for each reproduction thereof. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–239. Fraud in subscription for stock  
 
Any person who signs the name of a fictitious perso n to any subscription for, 
or agreement to take stock in any corporation, exis ting or proposed; and every 
person who signs, to any subscription or agreement,  the name of any person, 
knowing that such person has not means or does not intend in good faith to 
comply with all the terms thereof, or under any und erstanding or agreement that 
the terms of such subscription or agreement are not  to be complied with or 
enforced, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–240. Fraud in procuring organization of stock c ompany 
 
Any officer, agent or clerk of any corporation, or of any persons proposing to 
organize a corporation or to increase the capital s tock of any corporation, who 
knowingly exhibits any false, forged or altered boo k, paper, voucher, security 
or other instrument of evidence to any public offic er or board authorized by 
law to examine the organization of such corporation , or to investigate its 
affairs, or to allow an increase of its capital wit h intent to deceive such 
officer or board in respect thereto, shall be guilt y of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not e xceeding one (1) year. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–241. Unauthorized use of names  
 
Any person who, without being authorized so to do, subscribes the name of 
another to, or inserts the name of another in any p rospectus, circular, or 
other advertisement or announcement of any corporat ion or joint stock 
association existing or intended to be formed, with  intent to permit the same 
to be published, and thereby to lead persons to bel ieve that the person whose 
name is so subscribed is an officer, agent, member or promoter of such 
corporation or association, is guilty of a misdemea nor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
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§ 1–242. Omitting to enter receipt  
 
Any director, officer or agent of any corporation o r joint stock association, 
who knowingly receives or possesses himself of any property of such corporation 
or association, otherwise than in payment of a just  demand, and who, with 
intent to defraud, omits to make, or to cause or di rect to be made, a full and 
true entry thereof in the books or accounts of such  corporation or association, 
is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–243. Destroying or falsifying books  
 
Any director, officer, agent or member of any corpo ration or joint stock 
association, who, with intent to defraud, destroys,  alters, mutilates or 
falsifies any of the books, papers, writings or sec urities belonging to such 
corporation or association, or makes or concurs in making any false entry, or 
omits or concurs in omitting to make any material e ntry in any book of 
accounts, or other record or document kept by such corporation or association, 
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 
not exceeding one (1) year, or by a fine not exceed ing One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by both such fine and imprisonment.  
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–244. False reports of corporation; refusal to m ake report  
 
Any director, officer or agent of any corporation o r joint stock association, 
who knowingly concurs in the making, or publishes a ny written report, exhibit 
or statement of its affairs or pecuniary condition,  containing any material 
statement which is false, other than as are mention ed in 6 ONC § 1–240 or 1–
243, or willfully refuses or neglects to make or de liver any written report, 
exhibit or statement required by law, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–245. Inspection of corporate books, refusing to  permit  
 
Any officer or agent of any corporation having or k eeping an office within the 
Osage Nation, who has in his custody, or control, a ny book, paper or document 
of such corporation, and who refuses to give to a s tockholder or member of such 
corporation, lawfully demanding, during office hour s, to inspect or take a copy 
of the same, or any part thereof, a reasonable oppo rtunity so to do, is guilty 
of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–246. Insolvencies deemed fraudulent  
 
Every insolvency of a moneyed corporation is deemed  fraudulent unless its 
affairs appear, upon investigation, to have been ad ministered fairly and 
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legally, and generally with the same care and dilig ence that agents receiving a 
compensation for their services are bound by law to  observe. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–247. Fraudulent insolvency; how punishable  
 
In every case of a fraudulent insolvency of a money ed corporation, every 
director thereof who participated in such fraud if another punishment is 
prescribed therefor by this Code, or any of the act s which are specified as 
continuing in force, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–248. Violation of duty by officer of corporatio n 
 
Any director of any moneyed corporation who willful ly does any act, as such 
director, which is expressly forbidden by law, or w illfully omits to perform 
any duty expressly imposed upon him as such directo r, by law, the punishment 
for which act or omission is not otherwise prescrib ed by this chapter, or by 
some of the acts which it specifies as continuing i n force, is guilty of a 
misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–249. Director presumed to have knowledge  
 
Any director of a corporation or joint stock associ ation is deemed to possess 
such a knowledge of the affairs of his corporation,  as to enable him to 
determine whether any act, proceeding or omission o f its directors, is a 
violation of this chapter. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–250. Director presumed to have assented, when  
 
Any director of a corporation or joint stock associ ation, who is present at a 
meeting of the directors at which any act, proceedi ng or omission of such 
directors, in violation of this chapter occurs, is deemed to have concurred 
therein, unless he at the time causes, or in writin g requires, his dissent 
therefrom to be entered in the minutes of the direc tors. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–251. Presumption of assent when director was ab sent from meeting  
 
Any director of a corporation or joint stock associ ation, although not present 
at the meeting of the directors at which any act, p roceeding or omission of 
such directors, in violation of this chapter, occur s, is deemed to have 
concurred therein, if the facts constituting such v iolation appear on the 
record or minutes of the proceedings of the board o f directors, and he remains 
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a director of the same company for one (1) year the reafter, and does not, 
within that time, cause or in writing require his d issent from such illegality 
to be entered in the minutes of the directors. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–252. Foreign corporation no defense  
 
It is no defense to a prosecution for a violation o f the provisions of this 
chapter, that the corporation was one created by th e laws of another state, 
government or country, if it was one carrying on bu siness, or keeping an 
officer thereof, within the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–253. Director defined  
 
The term director, as used in this chapter, embrace s any of the persons having 
by law the direction or management of the affairs o f a corporation by whatever 
name such persons are described in its charter, or known by law. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–254. False claim or proof of loss in insurance  
 
Any person who presents or causes to be presented a ny false or fraudulent 
claim, or any proof in support of any such claim, u pon any contract of 
insurance, for the payment of any loss, or who prep ares, makes or subscribes 
any account, certificate, survey affidavit, proof o f loss, or other book, paper 
or writing, with intent to present or use the same,  or to allow it to be 
presented or used in support of any such claim, sha ll be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year, or by a fine not exceeding One Thousand Dolla rs ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–255. Workers' compensation fraud; punishment  
 
A. Any person who commits workers' compensation fra ud, upon conviction, shall 
be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail for 
not exceeding one (1) year or by a fine not exceedi ng One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00) or by both such fine and imprisonment. Any person who commits 
workers' compensation fraud and who has a prior con viction of workers' 
compensation fraud shall receive a penalty enhancem ent for each prior 
conviction in addition to the sentence provided abo ve. 
 
B. For the purposes of this section, workers' compe nsation fraud shall include, 
but not be limited to, any act or omission prohibit ed by subsection (C) of this 
section and committed by a person with the intent t o injure, defraud or deceive 
another with respect to any of the following: 
 



 

331 
 

1. a claim for payment or other benefit pursuant to  a contract of insurance; 
 
2. an application for the issuance of a contract of  insurance; 
 
3. the rating of a contract of insurance or any ris k associated with the 
contract; 
 
4. premiums paid on any contract of insurance wheth er or not the contract was 
actually issued; 
 
5. payments made in accordance with the terms of a contract of insurance; 
 
6. an application for any license which is required  by the Osage Nation 
Insurance Code; 
 
7. an application for a license which is required f or the organization, 
operation or maintenance of a health maintenance or ganization pursuant to the 
Osage Nation Code; 
 
8. a request for any approval, license, permit or p ermission required by the 
Workers' Compensation Act, by the rules of the Work ers' Compensation Court or 
by the rules of the Workers' Compensation Court Adm inistrator necessary to 
secure compensation as required by the Osage Nation  Code; 
 
9. the financial condition of an insurer or purport ed insurer; 
 
10. the acquisition of any insurer; or 
 
11. a contract of insurance or a Certification of N on–Coverage Under the 
Workers' Compensation Act. 
 
C. A person is guilty of workers' compensation frau d who: 
 
1. presents, causes to be presented or intends to p resent to another, any 
statement as part of or in support of any of the pu rposes described in 
subsection (B) of this section knowing that such st atement contains any false, 
fraudulent, incomplete or misleading information co ncerning any fact or thing 
material to the purpose for the statement; 
 
2. assists, abets, solicits or conspires with anoth er to prepare or make any 
statement that is intended to be presented to, used  by or relied upon by 
another in connection with or in support of any of the purposes described in 
subsection (B) of this section knowing that such st atement contains any false, 
fraudulent, incomplete or misleading information co ncerning any fact or thing 
material to the purpose of the statement; 
 
3. conceals, attempts to conceal or conspires to co nceal any information 
concerning any fact material to any of the purposes  described in subsection (B) 
of this section; 
 
4. solicits, accepts or conspires to solicit or acc ept new or renewal insurance 
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risks by or for an insolvent insurer; 
 
5. removes, attempts to remove or conspires to remo ve the assets or records of 
the insurer or a material part thereof, from the pl ace of business of the 
insurer or from a place of safekeeping of the insur er; 
 
6. conceals, attempts to conceal or conspires to co nceal the assets or records 
of the insurer or a material part thereof; 
 
7. diverts, attempts to divert, or conspires to div ert funds of an insurer or 
other person in connection with: 
 
a. a contract of insurance, 
 
b. the business of an insurer, or 
 
c. the formation, acquisition or dissolution of an insurer; 
 
8. solicits, accepts or conspires to solicit or acc ept any benefit in exchange 
for violating any provision of this section; 
 
9. conceals, attempts to conceal, conspires to conc eal or fails to disclose any 
change in any material fact, circumstance or thing for which there is a duty to 
disclose to another; or 
 
10. alters, falsifies, forges, distorts, counterfei ts or otherwise changes any 
material statement, form, document, contract, appli cation, certificate, or 
other writing with the intent to defraud, deceive, or mislead another. 
 
D. It shall not be a defense to an allegation of a violation of this section 
that the person accused did not have a contractual relationship with the 
insurer. 
 
E. For the purposes of this section: 
 
1. "Contract of insurance" includes, but is not lim ited to, workers' 
compensation insurance or any other means of securi ng compensation permitted by 
the Workers' Compensation Act or reinsurance for su ch insurance or other means 
of securing compensation; 
 
2. "Insurer" includes, but is not limited to, any p erson who is engaged in the 
business of making contracts of insurance; 
 
3. "Person" means any individual or entity, whether  incorporated or not, and in 
the case of an entity, includes those persons direc tly responsible for the 
fraudulent actions of the entity; 
 
4. "Statement" includes, but is not limited to, any  oral, written, 
computer-generated or otherwise produced notice, pr oof of loss, bill of lading, 
receipt for payment, invoice, account, certificate,  survey affidavit, book, 
paper, writing, estimate of property damage, bill f or services, diagnosis, 



 

333 
 

prescription, medical record, x-ray, test result or  other evidence of loss, 
injury or expense; and 
 
5. "Work" does not include activities that result i n nominal economic gain. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–256. Fraudulent conveyance  
 
Every person who being a party to any conveyance or  assignment of any real or 
personal property, or of any interest therein, made  or created with intent to 
defraud prior or subsequent purchasers, or to hinde r, delay or defraud 
creditors or other persons, and every person being privy to or knowing of such 
conveyance, assignment or charge, who willfully put s the same in use as having 
been made in good faith, is guilty of a misdemeanor . 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–257. Fraudulent removal of property  
 
Every person who removes any of his property out of  any county, with intent to 
prevent the same from being levied upon by any exec ution or attachment, or who 
secretes, assigns, conveys or otherwise disposes of  any of his property, with 
intent to defraud any creditor, or to prevent such property being made liable 
for the payment of his debts, and every person who receives any such property 
with such intent, is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–258. Assignment to creditor with preference  
 
Every person who, knowing that his property is insu fficient for the payment of 
all his lawful debts, assigns, transfers or deliver s any property for the 
benefit of any creditor or creditors, upon any trus ts or condition, that any 
creditor shall receive a preference or priority ove r any other, except in the 
cases in which such preference is expressly allowed  to be given by law, or with 
intent to create such preference of priority, is gu ilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
§ 1–259. Frauds by insolvent debtor  
 
Every person who, upon making or prosecuting any ap plication for a discharge as 
an insolvent debtor, under the provision of any law  now in force, or that may 
hereafter be enacted, either: 
 
1. fraudulently presents, or authorizes to be prese nted on his behalf such 
application, in a case in which it is not authorize d by law; or 
 
2. makes or presents to any court or office, in sup port of such application, 
any petition, schedule, book, account, voucher or o ther paper or document, 
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knowing the same to contain any false statement; or  
 
3. fraudulently makes or exhibits, or alters, oblit erates or destroys any 
account or voucher relating to the condition of his  affairs, or any entry or 
statement in such account or voucher; or 
 
5. practices any fraud upon any creditor, with inte nt to induce him to petition 
for, or consent to such discharge; or 
 
6. conspires with or induces any person fraudulentl y to unite as a creditor in 
any petition for such discharge, or to practice any  fraud in aid thereof; 
 
is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
 
ONCA 13–25, eff. Apr. 19, 2013. 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 CRIMES AGAINST PERSONS 
 
 
§ 2–101. Assault in the first degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to wrongfully, purposely, k nowingly or recklessly under 
circumstances manifesting indifference to the value  of human life: 
 
1. Attempt to cause or cause serious bodily injury to another; or 
 
2. Use a deadly weapon with the intent to cause ser ious bodily injury, or with 
the intent to put in fear of imminent serious bodil y injury with apparent 
ability to do so; 
 
B. Assault in the first degree shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed six (6) months, or banishment for a t erm of not less than one (1) 
year nor more than ten (10) years or any combinatio n of the above punishments. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–102. Assault in the second degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to wrongfully, purposely, k nowingly or recklessly: 
 
1. Attempt to cause or cause bodily injury to anoth er; or 
 
2. Negligently cause bodily injury to another with a weapon; or 
 
3. Attempt by a show of force or violence to put an other in fear of imminent 
bodily injury to another, whether or not such harm actually occurs. 
 
B. Assault in the second degree shall be punishable  by a fine not to exceed 
Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imp risonment in the Tribal Jail 
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not to exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–103. Assault—Domestic  
 
A. Any person who commits any assault against a cur rent or former spouse, a 
present spouse of a former spouse, parents, a foste r parent, a child, a person 
otherwise related by blood or marriage, a person wi th whom the defendant is in 
a dating relationship, an individual with whom the defendant has had a child, a 
person who formerly lived in the same household as the defendant, or a person 
living in the same household as the defendant shall  be guilty of domestic 
assault. 
 
B. Domestic assault shall be punishable by a fine n ot to exceed Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imprisonment of not less than ten (10) days 
nor more than six (6) months, or both. 
 
§ 2–104. Mayhem  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to wrongfully, purposely or  knowingly deprive a human 
being of a member of his body or render it useless,  or to cut out or disable 
the tongue, put out an eye or eyes, or slit the nos e, ear or lip of another. 
 
B. Mayhem shall be punishable by a fine not to exce ed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tr ibal Jail not to exceed six 
(6) months, or banishment for a term of not less th an one (1) year nor more 
than life or any combination of the above punishmen ts. 
 
§ 2–105. Verbal or written assault  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to threaten verbally or in writing to commit any 
offense involving with apparent ability to do so: 
 
1. With intent to terrorize another or place such o ther in fear of imminent 
serious bodily injury; or 
 
2. To cause evacuation of a building, place of asse mbly, or facility of public 
transportation, or otherwise to cause serious publi c inconvenience. 
 
B. Verbal or written assault shall be punishable by  a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed six (6) months, or both. 
 
  
 
§§ 2–106 to 2–110. Reserved  
 
§ 2–111. Homicide in the first degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
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1. Purposely, knowingly and wrongfully, with the ma lice aforethought, cause the 
death of another human being; or 
 
2. Cause the death of another human being due to th e commission or attempted 
commission of a felony or an offense punishable by banishment. 
 
B. Homicide in the first degree shall be punishable  by a fine of Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00) or by a term of imprisonment in  the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year or by banishment for a period n ot less than ten (10) years 
nor more than life, or any combination of the above . 
 
§ 2–112. Homicide in the second degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Recklessly or negligently, with disregard of the  consequences of one's 
conduct, cause the death of another human being; or  
 
2. Cause the death of another human being by operat ing a motor vehicle in a 
reckless, negligent or careless manner, or while un der the influence of an 
alcoholic beverage, intoxicating liquor, a controll ed substance or any drug, to 
a degree which renders the person incapable of safe ly driving a vehicle. 
 
a. a blood alcohol content in excess of eight-tenth s of a percent (.08%) shall 
create a rebuttable presumption that the person was  under the influence of an 
alcoholic beverage; 
 
b. for purposes of this section, a motor vehicle is  any self-propelled vehicle 
and includes, but is not limited to, any automobile , truck, van, motorcycle, 
train, engine, watercraft, aircraft or snowmobile. 
 
3. Cause the death of a human being due to the comm ission of any criminal 
offense. 
 
B. Homicide in the second degree shall be punishabl e by a fine of One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or by a term of imprisonment in  the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for a period not less than one (1) year 
nor more than twenty (20) years, or any combination  of the above. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–113. Aiding or soliciting a suicide  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally aid or sol icit another to attempt or 
commit suicide. 
 
B. Aiding or soliciting shall be punishable by a fi ne not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or both, if the defenda nt's conduct has actually 
caused or contributed substantially to a suicide or  attempted suicide. 
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C. Otherwise, aiding or soliciting a suicide is pun ishable by a fine not to 
exceed Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a  term of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both . 
 
§§ 2–114 to 2–119. Reserved  
 
§ 2–120. Abduction of persons under fifteen (15) ye ars of age  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally and wrongf ully take away or induce to 
leave any person under the age of fifteen (15) year s, from a parent, guardian, 
or other person having the legal charge of the pers on, without the consent of 
said parent, guardian, or other person having legal  charge, for the purpose of 
marriage or any crime involving moral turpitude. 
 
B. Abduction of persons under fifteen (15) shall be  punishable by a fine not to 
exceed Five Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a t erm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year; or by banis hment for a period not less 
than five (5) years nor more than life; or any comb ination of the above. Tier 2 
offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–121. Kidnaping  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally and wrongf ully remove another from his 
place of residence, business or from the vicinity w here is found, or to 
unlawfully confine or conceal another for a substan tial period, with any of the 
following purposes: 
 
1. To hold for ransom or reward, or as a shield or hostage; or 
 
2. To facilitate commission of any offense or fligh t thereafter; or 
 
3. To inflict bodily injury on or to terrorize the victim or another; or 
 
4. To interfere with the performance of any Osage N ation governmental or 
political function. 
 
B. A removal, restraint or confinement is wrongful within the meaning of this 
Code if it is accomplished by force, threat or dece ption, or, in the case of a 
person under the age of fourteen (14) years or inco mpetent, if it is 
accomplished without the consent of a parent, guard ian or other person 
responsible for general supervision of his welfare.  
 
C. Kidnaping shall be punishable by a fine not to e xceed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tr ibal Jail not to exceed one 
(1) year, or by banishment for a period not less th an five (5) years nor more 
than ten (10) years if the kidnaping resulted in bo dily injury; or by 
banishment for a period not less than five (5) year s nor more than life in the 
case of a second or subsequent conviction for kidna ping or if death resulted; 
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or any combination of the above. 
 
§ 2–122. False imprisonment  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly and wrongfully  restrain or imprison 
another so as to interfere with his liberty. 
 
B. False imprisonment shall be punishable by a fine  not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both, unless the detent ion occurs under 
circumstances which expose the victim to a risk of serious bodily injury, in 
which case the offense shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§ 2–123. Custodial interference  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to wrongfully: 
 
1. Take, entice, conceal or detain a child under th e age of sixteen (16) years 
from his parents, guardians or other lawful custodi an, knowing he has no legal 
right to do so, and; 
 
a. with the intent to hold the child for a period s ubstantially longer than any 
visitation or custody period previously awarded by a court of competent 
jurisdiction; or 
 
b. with the intent to deprive another person of the ir lawful visitation or 
custody rights; or 
 
B. Custodial interference shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed Three 
Hundred Dollars ($300.00) or by a term of imprisonm ent in the Tribal Jail not 
to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 2–124. Criminal coercion  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally and wrongf ully restrict another's 
freedom of action to his detriment, by threatening to: 
 
1. Commit any criminal offense; or 
 
2. Accuse anyone wrongfully of a criminal offense; or 
 
3. Expose any secret tending to subject any person to hatred, contempt or 
ridicule, or to impair his credit or business reput ation; or 
 
4. Unlawfully take or withhold action as an officia l or cause an official to 
take or withhold action. 
 
B. It is an affirmative defense to prosecution base d on this section, except 
for subsection (A)(1) above, that the actor believe d the accusation or secret 
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to be true or the proposed official action justifie d and that his purpose was 
limited to compelling the other in a lawful manner to behave in a way 
reasonably related to the circumstances which were the subject of the 
accusation, exposure or proposed official action; f or example, as by refraining 
from further misbehavior, making good a wrong done,  refraining from taking any 
action or responsibility for which the actor believ es the other disqualified. 
 
C. Criminal coercion shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§§ 2–125 to 2–129. Reserved  
 
§ 2–130. Forcible sodomy  
 
A. Sodomy is an unnatural sex act such as oral sex act, anal sex act or 
bestiality; 
 
B. It shall be unlawful to force another person to engage in the crime of 
forcible sodomy, which shall include: 
 
1. Sodomy committed by a person over eighteen (18) years of age upon a person 
under sixteen (16) years of age; or 
 
2. Sodomy committed upon a person incapable through  mental illness or any 
unsoundness of mind of giving legal consent regardl ess of the age of the person 
committing the crime; or 
 
3. Sodomy accomplished with any person by means of force, violence, or threats 
of force or violence accompanied by apparent power of execution regardless of 
the age of the victim or the person committing the crime; or 
 
4. Sodomy if that person is less than twenty-one (2 1) years of age and the 
actor is his parent, guardian or otherwise responsi ble for general supervision 
of his or her welfare regardless of consent; or 
 
5. Sodomy if that person is in lawful custody or de tained in a hospital or 
other institution and the actor has supervisory or disciplinary authority over 
him or her regardless of consent. 
 
C. Forcible sodomy shall be punishable by a fine no t to exceed Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not les s than five (5) years nor 
more than life; or any combination of the above. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–131. Rape in the first degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally or wrongfu lly: 
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1. Compel another to submit to sexual intercourse b y force or by the threat of 
imminent death, serious bodily injury, extreme pain , or kidnaping to be 
inflicted on that person or anyone else; or 
 
2. Engage in sexual intercourse with a person under  the age of fourteen (14), 
regardless of consent; or 
 
3. Sexual intercourse committed upon a person incap able through mental illness 
or any unsoundness of mind of giving legal consent regardless of the age of the 
person committing the crime; or 
 
4. Sexual intercourse accomplished where the victim  is intoxicated by a 
narcotic or anesthetic agent, administered by or wi th the privities of the 
accused as a means of forcing the victim to submit;  or 
 
5. Sexual intercourse accomplished where the victim  is at the time unconscious 
of the nature of the act and this fact is known to the accused; or 
 
6. Sexual intercourse accomplished with any person by means of force, violence, 
threats of force or violence accompanied by apparen t power of execution 
regardless of the age of the person committing the crime; or 
 
7. Sexual intercourse by instrumentation resulting in bodily harm is rape by 
instrumentation in the first degree regardless of t he age of the person 
committing the crime; or 
 
8. Sexual intercourse by instrumentation committed upon a person less than 
fourteen (14) years of age. 
 
B. Rape in the first degree shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not less than five 
(5) years nor more than life; or any combination of  the above. Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–132. Rape in the second degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally and wrongf ully: 
 
1. Compel another to submit to sexual intercourse b y any threat that would 
prevent resistance by a person of ordinary resoluti on; or 
 
2. Engage in sexual intercourse with another whose power to appraise or control 
their conduct has been substantially impaired by th e administration or 
employment of drugs or other intoxicants, without t heir knowledge, and for the 
purpose of preventing resistance; or 
 
3. Engage in sexual intercourse with a person with the knowledge that the 
person suffers from a mental disease or defect whic h renders that person 
incapable of appraising the nature of their conduct ; or 
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4. Engage in sexual intercourse with a person who i s unconscious or with a 
person who is unaware, or with a person who submits  because they falsely 
suppose that the person is their spouse; or 
 
5. Engage in sexual intercourse with a person under  the age of sixteen (16) but 
over the age of fourteen (14), regardless of consen t, the perpetrator being at 
least four (4) years older than the victim. 
 
B. Rape in the second degree shall be punishable by  a fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for a period not less than one (1) 
year nor more than five (5) years, or any combinati on of the above. Tier 3 
offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–133. Deviate sexual intercourse  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to engage in deviate sexual  intercourse, defined as 
sexual intercourse per se or per anum between human  beings who are not husband 
and wife, or any form of sexual intercourse with an  animal, and is shall be 
unlawful to cause another to engage in deviate sexu al intercourse if: 
 
1. That person is compelled to participate by any t hreat that would prevent 
resistance by a person of ordinary resolution; or 
 
2. That person is compelled to participate by means  of force or by threat of 
imminent death, serious bodily injury, extreme pain  or kidnapping, to be 
inflicted on anyone; or 
 
3. The other person's power to appraise or control his or her conduct has been 
substantially impaired by the administration or emp loyment of drugs or other 
intoxicants, without his or her knowledge, and for the purpose or preventing 
resistance; or 
 
4. The offender has knowledge that the other person  suffers from a mental 
disease or defect which renders him or her incapabl e of appraising the nature 
of this conduct or the offender has knowledge that the other person is 
unconscious or submits because he or she is unaware  that a sexual act is being 
committed upon him or her; or 
 
B. Deviate sexual intercourse shall be punishable b y a fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not less than five 
(5) years nor more than life; or any combination of  the above. Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–134. Sexual assault  
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A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally, wrongfull y, knowingly, and without 
consent, subject another, not his or her spouse, to  any sexual contact: 
 
1. With knowledge that the conduct is offensive to the other person; or 
 
2. With knowledge that the other person suffers fro m a mental disease or defect 
which renders a person incapable of appraising the nature of a person's 
conduct; or 
 
3. With knowledge that the other person is unaware that a sexual act is being 
committed; or 
 
4. After having substantially impaired the other pe rson's power to appraise or 
control his or her conduct by administering or empl oying without the other's 
knowledge drugs, intoxicants or other means for the  purpose of preventing 
resistance; or 
 
5. If that person is less than fourteen (14) years of age regardless of 
consent; or 
 
6. If that person is less than sixteen (16) years o f age and the actor is at 
least four (4) years older than the person regardle ss of consent; or 
 
7. If that person is less than twenty-one (21) year s of age and the actor is 
his parent, guardian or otherwise responsible for g eneral supervision of his or 
her welfare regardless of consent; or 
 
8. If that person is in lawful custody or detained in a hospital or other 
institution and the actor has supervisory or discip linary authority over him or 
her regardless of consent. 
 
B. Sexual contact is any touching of the sexual or other intimate parts of the 
person of another or otherwise taking indecent libe rties with another for the 
purpose of arousing or gratifying sexual desires of  either party. 
 
C. Sexual assault shall be punishable by a fine not  to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both. Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–135. Sexual battery or sexual act on a child un der sixteen (16) or believed 
to be under the age of sixteen (16)  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly and intentiona lly: 
 
1. Touch, maul, or feel the body or private parts o f any child under sixteen 
(16) or believed to be under the age of sixteen (16 ) years of age in any lewd 
or lascivious manner by acts against public decency  and morality, as defined by 
law; or 
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2. In a manner lewdly or lasciviously touch, maul, or feel the body or private 
parts of any child under sixteen (16) years of age in any indecent manner or in 
any manner relating to sexual matters or sexual int erest; or 
 
3. In a lewd and lascivious manner and for the purp ose of sexual gratification: 
urinate, defecate, or ejaculate upon a child under sixteen (16) years of age or 
other individual the person believes to be a child under the age of sixteen 
(16); or 
 
4. Force or require a child to touch or feel the bo dy or private parts of said 
child or another person. 
 
B. Sexual battery or sexual act on a child under si xteen (16) or believed to be 
under the age of sixteen (16), shall be punishable by fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in Tribal Jail not 
to exceed (1) year; or by banishment for a period n ot less than five (5) years 
nor more than life; or any combination of the above . Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–136. Child under eighteen (18) years of age—Ind ucing, keeping, detaining or 
restraining for prostitution  
 
A. No person shall: 
 
1. By promise, threat, violence, or by any device o r scheme, including but not 
limited to the use of any controlled dangerous subs tance, cause, induce, 
persuade, or encourage a child under eighteen (18) years of age to engage or 
continue to engage in prostitution or to become or remain an inmate of a house 
of prostitution or other place where prostitution i s practiced; 
 
2. Keep, hold, detain, restrain, or compel any chil d under eighteen (18) years 
of age to engage in the practice of prostitution or  in a house of prostitution 
or other place where prostitution is practiced or a llowed; or 
 
3. Directly or indirectly keep, hold, detain, restr ain or compel or attempt to 
keep, hold, detain, restrain, or compel a child und er eighteen (18) years of 
age to engage in the practice of prostitution or in  a house of prostitution or 
any place where prostitution is practiced or allowe d for the purpose of 
compelling such child to directly or indirectly pay , liquidate, or cancel any 
debt, dues, or obligations incurred, or said to hav e been incurred by such 
child. 
 
B. Child under eighteen (18) years of age—Inducing,  keeping, detaining or 
restraining for prostitution shall be punishable by  fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in Tribal Jail not 
to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for a peri od not less than five (5) 
years nor more than life; or any combination of the  above. Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 



 

344 
 

§ 2–137. Abuse, neglect, sexual abuse, sexual explo itation of a child  
 
A. Any parent or other person who shall willfully o r maliciously engage in 
child abuse or neglect or who shall otherwise willf ully or maliciously injure, 
torture, maim, use unreasonable force upon a child under the age of eighteen 
(18), or sexually abuse, sexually exploit or otherw ise abuse or neglect such 
child, or who shall willfully or maliciously cause,  procure or permit any of 
said acts to be done, shall be guilty of a crime un der this section. 
 
B. Abuse, neglect, sexual abuse, sexual exploitatio n of a child shall be 
punishable by a fine not to exceed Five Thousand Do llars ($5,000.00), or by a 
term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to exce ed one (1) year; or by 
banishment for a period not less than five (5) year s nor more than life; or any 
combination of the above. Tier 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–138. Indecent exposure  
 
A. "Lewd" means arousing the libido or sexual sensa tion of the actor or 
another. 
 
B. It shll be unlawful to willfully and knowingly e ither: 
 
1. Lewdly expose his or her person or genitals in a ny public place, or in any 
place where there are present other persons to be o ffended or annoyed thereby; 
 
2. Procure, counsel, or assist any person to expose  such person, or to make any 
other exhibition of such person to public view or t o the view of any number of 
persons, for the purpose of sexual stimulation of t he viewer. 
 
C. Indecent exposure shall be punishable by fine no t to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not les s than one (1) year nor more 
than five (5) years; or any combination of the abov e. Tier 1 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–139. Lewd or indecent proposals or acts to a ch ild under sixteen (16) or 
person believed to be under sixteen (16)  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly and intentiona lly: 
 
1. Make any oral, written or electronically or comp uter-generated lewd or 
indecent proposal to any child under sixteen (16) y ears of age, or other 
individual the person believes to be a child under sixteen (16) years of age, 
for the child to have unlawful sexual relations or sexual intercourse with any 
person; or 
 
2. Look upon the private or interment parts of any child under sixteen (16) 
years of age in any lewd or lascivious manner by an y acts against public 
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decency and morality, as defined by law; or 
 
3. Ask, invite, entice, or persuade any child under  sixteen (16) years of age, 
or other individual the person believes to be a chi ld under sixteen (16) years 
of age, to go alone with any person to a secluded, remote, or secret place, 
with the unlawful and willful intent and purpose th en and there to commit any 
crime against public decency and morality, as defin ed by law, with the child; 
or 
 
4. In any manner lewdly and/or lasciviously look up on the body or private parts 
of any child under sixteen (16) years of age in any  indecent manner or in any 
manner relating to sexual matters or sexual interes t; or 
 
5. In a lewd or lascivious manner and for the purpo se of sexual gratification: 
in the presence of a child, cause, expose, force or  require a child to look 
upon the body or private parts of another person, f orce or require any child 
under sixteen (16) years of age or other individual  the person believes to be a 
child under sixteen (16) years of age, to view any obscene materials, child 
pornography or materials deemed harmful to minors; or 
 
6. Cause, expose, force or require a child to look upon sexual acts performed 
in the presence of the child. 
 
B. Lewd or indecent proposal to a child under sixte en (16) years of age or 
person believed to be under sixteen (16) years of a ge, shall be punishable by 
fine not to exceed Five Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00 ), or by a term of 
imprisonment in Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) y ear; or by banishment for a 
period not less than five (5) years nor more than l ife; or any combination of 
the above. Tier 2 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–140. Peeping Tom—Use of photographic, electroni c or video equipment  
 
A. A Peeping Tom is: 
 
1. Every person who hides, waits or otherwise loite rs in the vicinity of any 
private dwelling house, apartment building, any oth er place of residence, or in 
the vicinity of any locker room, dressing room, res troom, or any other place 
where a person has a right to a reasonable expectat ion of privacy, with the 
unlawful and willful intent to watch, gaze, or look  upon any person in a 
clandestine manner; and, 
 
2. Every person who uses photographic, electronic o r video equipment in a 
clandestine manner for any illegal, illegitimate, p rurient, lewd or lascivious 
purpose with the unlawful and willful intent to vie w, watch, gaze or look upon 
any person without the knowledge and consent of suc h person when the person 
viewed is in a place where there is a right to a re asonable expectation of 
privacy, or who publishes or distributes any image obtained from such act; and, 
 
3. Every person who uses photographic, electronic o r video equipment in a 



 

346 
 

clandestine manner for any illegal, illegitimate, p rurient, lewd or lascivious 
purpose with the unlawful and willful intent to vie w, watch, gaze or look upon 
any person and capture an image of a private area o f a person without the 
knowledge and consent of such person and knowingly does so under circumstances 
in which a reasonable person would believe that the  private area of the person 
would not be visible to the public, regardless of w hether the person is in a 
public or private place. 
 
B. Peeping Tom—shall be punishable by a fine not to  exceed Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not les s than five (5) years nor 
more than life; or any combination of the above. Ti er 1 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 2–141. Robbery  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to take anything of value f rom the person of another or 
from the immediate control of another by use of for ce or violence, with the 
intent to permanently deprive the owner thereof. 
 
B. Robbery shall be punishable by a fine not to exc eed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tr ibal Jail not to exceed one 
(1) year, or, when any person is seriously injured as a result of a violation 
of this section, banishment for a period not less t han one (1) year nor more 
than five (5) years may be imposed. 
 
 CHAPTER 3 
 INCHOATE CRIMES 
 
§ 3–101. Attempt  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to engage in conduct within  the Osage Nation 
jurisdiction constituting a substantial step toward  commission of any offense 
under Osage Nation, federal or state laws applicabl e to the jurisdiction in 
which any part of the offense was to be completed w ith the kind of culpability 
otherwise required for the commission of the offens e. 
 
B. Anywhere constituting a substantial step toward the commission of any Osage 
Nation or federal offense within the Osage Nation j urisdiction while acting 
with the kind of culpability otherwise required for  the commission of the 
offense. 
 
C. Attempts shall be punishable by the same penalti es as the completed crime. 
 
§ 3–102. Criminal conspiracy  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to agree within the Osage N ation jurisdiction with one 
(1) or more persons to engage in or cause the perfo rmance of conduct with the 
intent to commit any offense punishable by Osage Na tion, federal or state laws 
applicable to the jurisdiction in which the conduct  is agreed to be performed, 
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and any one person commits an overt act in pursuanc e of the conspiracy. 
 
B. It shall be unlawful anywhere with one (1) or mo re persons to engage or 
cause the performance of conduct with the intent to  commit any Osage Nation or 
federal offense within the Osage Nation jurisdictio n and anyone commits an 
overt act in pursuance of the conspiracy. 
 
C. Conspiracy to commit an offense carries the same  possible punishment as the 
completed offense. 
 
§ 3–103. Solicitation  
 
A. It shall be unlawful within the Osage Nation jur isdiction to entice, advise, 
incite, order or otherwise encourage another to com mit any offense, with the 
intent that such other person commit an offense pun ishable under the laws of 
the jurisdiction where the conduct was to be perfor med. 
 
B. In any place, entice, advise, incite, order or o therwise encourage another 
to commit any offense, with the intent that such pe rson commit an offense 
punishable by Osage Nation, federal or state laws w ithin the Osage Nation 
jurisdiction. 
 
C. Solicitation shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00) or by a term of imprisonment in t he Tribal Jail not to exceed 
two (2) months, or both. 
 
§ 3–104. Soliciting sexual conduct or engaging in s exual communication with a 
minor or person believed to be a minor  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for any person to facilitat e, encourage, offer or 
solicit sexual conduct with a minor, or other indiv idual the person believes to 
be a minor, by the use of any technology, or engage  in any communication for 
sexual or prurient interest with any minor, or othe r individual the person 
believes to be a minor, by the use of any technolog y. For the purpose of this 
section, "by the use of any technology" means the u se of any telephone or cell 
phone, computer disk (CD), digital video disk (DVD) , recording or sound device, 
CD-ROM, VHS, computer, computer network or system, internet or world wide web 
address including any blog site or personal web add ress, e-mail address, 
internet protocol address (IP), text messaging or p aging device, any video, 
audio, photographic or camera device of any compute r, computer network or 
system, cell phone, any other electrical, electroni c, computer or mechanical 
device, or any other device capable of any transmis sion of any written or text 
message, audio or sound message, photographic, vide o, movie, digital or 
computer-generated image, or any other communicatio n of any kind by use of an 
electronic device. 
 
B. A person is guilty of violating this section if the person knowingly 
transmits any prohibited communication by use of an y technology or knowingly 
prints, publishes or re-produces by use of any tech nology any prohibited 
communication, or knowingly buys, sells, receives, exchanges, or disseminates 
any prohibited communication or any information, no tice, statement, website, or 
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advertisement for communication with a minor or acc ess to any name, telephone 
number, cell phone number, e-mail address, Internet  address, text message 
address, place of residence, physical characteristi cs or other descriptive or 
identifying information of a minor, or other indivi dual the person believes to 
be a minor. 
 
C. Soliciting sexual conduct or engaging in sexual communication with a minor 
or person believed to be a minor shall be punishabl e by a fine not to exceed 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of i mprisonment in Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for a period not less than five 
(5) years nor more than life: or any combination of  the above. Tier 2 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
 CHAPTER 4 
 CRIMES AGAINST PUBLIC JUSTICE  
 
 
§ 4–101. Bribery  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to ask for, give or accept any money, goods, right in 
action, property, thing of value or advantage, pres ent or prospective, or any 
promise or undertaking, given with a wrongful or co rrupt intent to influence 
unlawfully the person to whom it is given. 
 
B. Bribery shall be punishable by a fine not to exc eed Five Hundred Dollars 
($500.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Trib al Jail not to exceed six 
(6) months, or by banishment for not less than five  (5) years nor more than ten 
(10) years; or any combination of the above authori zed punishments. For a 
second or subsequent conviction under this section,  banishment may be imposed 
for not less than ten (10) years nor more than life . 
 
§ 4–102. Improper influence in official matters  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Threaten unlawful harm to any person with intent  to influence another's 
decision, opinion, recommendation, vote or other ex ercise of discretion as a 
public servant, party official, or voter; or 
 
2. Threaten harm to any public servant or relative of a public servant with the 
intent to influence his decision, opinion, recommen dation, vote or other 
exercise of discretion in a judicial, legislative o r administrative proceeding; 
or 
 
3. Threaten harm to any public servant or official or relative of either with 
the intent to influence him to violate his duty; or  
 
4. Privately address any public servant who has or will have an official 
discretion in a judicial or administrative proceedi ng and making thereby any 
representation, entreaty, argument or other communi cation designed to influence 
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the outcome on the basis of considerations other th an those authorized by law. 
 
B. It is no defense to prosecution under this secti on that a person whom the 
actor sought to influence was not qualified to act in the desired way, whether 
because he had not yet assumed office or lacked jur isdiction, or for any other 
reason. 
 
C. Improper influence in official matters shall be punishable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year; or by banis hment for not less than five 
(5) years nor more than ten (10) years; or any comb ination of the above 
authorized punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this 
section, banishment may be imposed for not less tha n ten (10) years nor more 
than life. 
 
§ 4–103. Retaliation for past official action  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to harm any person by any u nlawful act in retaliation 
for anything lawfully done by another person in his  capacity as a public 
servant. 
 
B. Retaliation for past official action shall be pu nishable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year; or by banis hment for not less than five 
(5) years nor more than ten (10) years; or any comb ination of the above 
authorized punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this 
section, banishment may be imposed for not less tha n ten (10) years nor more 
than life. 
 
§ 4–104. Improper gifts to public servants  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly confer or offe r or agree to confer any 
benefit to a public servant with the intent to indu ce an exercise of their 
discretion in an unlawful manner, or to undermine o fficial impartiality. 
 
B. This section shall not apply to: 
 
1. Fees prescribed by law to be received by a publi c servant, or any benefit 
for which the recipient gives lawful consideration or to which he is otherwise 
entitled; or 
 
2. Gifts or other benefits conferred on account of kinship, traditional 
ceremonies or other personal, professional or busin ess relationship independent 
of the official status of the receiver; or 
 
3. Trivial benefits incidental to personal, profess ional or business contacts 
and involving no substantial risk of undermining of ficial impartiality. 
 
C. Improper gifts to public servants shall be punis hable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or by banis hment for not less than five 
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(5) years nor more than ten (10) years or any combi nation of the above 
authorized punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this 
section, banishment may be imposed for not less tha n ten (10) years nor more 
than life. 
 
§ 4–105. Unofficial misconduct  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to exercise or attempt to e xercise any of the functions 
of public office when one has not been elected or a ppointed to office. 
 
B. Unofficial misconduct shall be punishable by a f ine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–106. Oppression in office  
 
A. It shall be unlawful when acting or purporting t o act in an official 
capacity or taking advantage of such actual or purp orted capacity, with 
knowledge that such conduct is illegal, to: 
 
1. Subject another to arrest, detention, search, se izure, mistreatment, 
dispossession, assessment, lien or other infringeme nt of personal or property 
rights; or 
 
2. Deny or impede another in the exercise or enjoym ent of any right, power or 
immunity. 
 
B. Oppression in office shall be punishable by a fi ne not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years; or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–107. Misusing public money  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a person charged with t he receipt, safekeeping, 
transfer or disbursement of public monies to: 
 
1. Without lawful authority appropriate the money o r any portion of it to his 
own use or the use of another; or 
 
2. Loan the money or any portion thereof without la wful authority; or 
 
3. Fail to keep the money in his possession until l awfully disbursed or paid 
out according to law; or 
 
4. Deposit the money in an unauthorized bank or wit h a person not lawfully 
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authorized to receive such; or 
 
5. Knowingly keep any false account or make a false  entry or erasure in any 
account of or relating to the money; or 
 
6. Fraudulently alter, falsify, conceal, destroy or  obliterate any such 
account; or 
 
7. Knowingly refuse or omit to pay over on lawful d emand by competent authority 
any public monies in his hands; or 
 
8. Knowingly omit to transfer money when transfer i s required by proper 
authority; or 
 
9. Make a profit for himself or another when not la wfully entitled to such, or 
in an unlawful manner, out of public monies; or 
 
10. Fail to pay over to the proper account or autho rity any fines, forfeitures 
or fees received by him; or 
 
11. Otherwise handle public money in a manner not a uthorized by law for his own 
benefit; or 
 
12. Handle public money in a reckless manner as a r esult of which a risk of 
loss of such money is significant. 
 
B. "Public money" includes all money, bonds and evi dences of indebtedness or 
their equivalent, belonging to, or received or held  by the Nation or any other 
government or any account or money held by the Nati on or government for any 
individual or group. 
 
C. Misusing public money shall be punishable by a f ine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–108. Perjury in the first degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, in any official proceeding , to make a false statement 
under oath or equivalent affirmation, or swear or a ffirm the truth of a 
statement previously made, when the statement is ma terial and the declarant 
does not believe it to be true. 
 
B. Falsification is material, regardless of the adm issibility of the statement 
under rules of evidence, if it could have affected the course or outcome of the 
proceeding. It is no defense that the declarant mis takenly believed the 
falsification to be immaterial. Whether a falsifica tion is material in a given 
factual situation is a question of law to be decide d by the Court. 
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C. It is no defense to prosecution under this secti on that the oath or 
affirmation was administered or taken in an irregul ar manner or that the 
declarant was not competent to make the statement. A document purporting to be 
made on oath or affirmation at any time when the ac tor presents it as being so 
verified shall be deemed to have been duly sworn or  affirmed. 
 
D. No person shall be guilty of an offense under th is section if he retracted 
the falsification in the course of the proceeding i n which it was made before 
it became manifest that the falsification was or wo uld be exposed and before 
the falsification substantially affected the procee ding. 
 
E. No person shall be convicted of an offense under  this section where proof of 
falsity rests solely upon contradiction by testimon y of a single person other 
than the defendant. 
 
F. Perjury in the first degree shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–109. Perjury in the second degree  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Make any written statement which the declarant d oes not believe to be true; 
or 
 
2. Purposely create a false impression in a written  application for any benefit 
by omitting information necessary to prevent statem ents therein from being 
misleading; or 
 
3. Submit or invite reliance on any writing which t he declarant knows to be 
forged, altered or otherwise lacking in authenticit y; or 
 
4. Submit or invite reliance on any sample, specime n, map, boundary mark or 
other object which the declarant knows to be false.  
 
B. A person is guilty of unsworn falsification if h e makes a written false 
statement which the declarant does not believe to b e true, on or pursuant to a 
form bearing notice, authorized by law, to the effe ct that false statements 
made therein are punishable. 
 
C. It is no defense to prosecution under this secti on that the oath or 
affirmation was administered or taken in an irregul ar manner or that the 
declarant was not competent to make the statement. A document purporting to be 
made on oath or affirmation at any time when the ac tor presents it as being so 
verified shall be deemed to have been duly sworn or  affirmed. 
 
D. No person shall be guilty of an offense under th is section if he retracted 
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the falsification in the course of the proceeding i n which it was made before 
it became manifest that the falsification was or wo uld be exposed and before 
the falsification substantially affected the procee ding. 
 
E. No person shall be convicted of an offense under  this section where proof of 
falsity rests solely upon contradiction by testimon y of a single person other 
than the defendant. 
 
F. Perjury in the second degree shall be punishable  by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 4–110. Tampering with witnesses  
 
A. It shall be unlawful: 
 
1. While believing that an official proceeding or i nvestigation is pending or 
about to be instituted, to attempt to induce or oth erwise cause a person to: 
 
a. testify or inform falsely; or 
 
b. withhold any testimony, information, documentati on or thing; or 
 
c. elude legal process summoning him to testify or supply evidence; or 
 
d. absent himself from any proceeding or investigat ion to which he has been 
legally summoned; or 
 
2. To harm another by unlawful act in retaliation f or anything done by another 
in his capacity as a witness or informant; or 
 
3. To solicit, accept or agree to accept any benefi t in consideration for doing 
any of the things specified in this section. 
 
B. Tampering with witnesses shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§ 4–111. Tampering with evidence  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, while believing that an of ficial proceeding or 
investigation is pending or about to be instituted,  to: 
 
1. Alter, destroy, conceal or remove any record, do cument or thing with the 
intent to impair its verity or availability in such  proceeding or 
investigation; or 
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2. Make, present or use any record, document or thi ng knowing it to be false 
and with a purpose to mislead a public servant who is or may be engaged in such 
proceeding or investigation. 
 
B. Tampering with evidence shall be punishable by a  fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–112. Tampering with public records  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Knowingly make a false entry in, or a false alte ration of any record, 
document or thing belonging to or received or kept by the Nation or government 
for information or record, or required by law to be  kept by others for 
information of the Nation or government; or 
 
2. Make, present or use any record, document or thi ng knowing it to be false, 
and with purpose that it be taken as a genuine part  of information or records 
referred to in subdivision (1) above; or 
 
3. Purposely and unlawfully destroy, conceal, remov e or otherwise impair the 
truth or availability of any such record, document or thing. 
 
B. Tampering with public records shall be punishabl e by a fine not to exceed 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of i mprisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment f or not less than five (5) 
years nor more than ten (10) years, or any combinat ion of the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–113. Impersonating a public servant  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to falsely pretend to hold a position in public service 
with purpose to induce another to submit to such pr etended official authority 
or otherwise act in reliance upon that pretense to his prejudice. 
 
B. Impersonating a public servant shall be punishab le by a fine not to exceed 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of i mprisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§ 4–114. Obstructing governmental function  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Use force, violence, intimidation, or engage in any other unlawful act with 
purpose to interfere with a public servant performi ng or purporting to perform 
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an official function; or 
 
2. Purposely obstruct, impair or prevent the admini stration of law or other 
governmental function by force, violence, physical interference or obstacle, 
breach of official duty, or any other unlawful act,  except that this section 
does not apply to flight by a person charged with a  crime, refusal to submit to 
arrest, failure to perform a duty other than an off icial duty, or any other 
means of avoiding compliance with law without affir mative interference with 
governmental functions. 
 
B. Obstructing governmental function shall be punis hable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or both; 
  
§§ 4–115 to 4–125. Reserved  
 
§ 4–126. False arrest  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for any public officer or p erson pretending to be a 
public officer to, under the pretense or color of a ny process or other legal 
authority, arrest or detain any person against his will, except where such 
person reasonably believes he is authorized by law to do so. 
 
B. False arrest shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§ 4–127. Refusing to aid an officer  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly or recklessly refuse to aid a law 
enforcement officer or fireman in the performance o f his official duties when 
called upon by the officer to do so. 
 
B. Refusing to aid an officer shall be punishable b y a fine not to exceed Two 
Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–128. Obstructing justice  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, with purpose to hinder the  apprehension, prosecution, 
conviction or punishment of another for the commiss ion of an offense, to; 
 
1. Harbor or conceal another; or 
 
2. Provide or aid in providing a weapon, transporta tion, disguise or other 
means of avoiding apprehension or effecting escape;  or 
 
3. Conceal or destroy evidence of the offense, or t amper with a witness, 
informant, document or other source of information regardless of its 
admissibility in evidence; or 
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4. Warn another of impending discovery or apprehens ion, except if such warning 
is given in an attempt to get the other person to c omply with the law; or 
 
5. Volunteer false information to a law enforcement  officer for the purpose of 
preventing the apprehension of another; or 
 
6. Obstruct by force, threat, bribery or deception anyone from performing an 
act which might aid in the discovery, apprehension,  prosecution or conviction 
of another person. 
 
B. Obstructing justice shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both, unless the recipient of any of the above aid has 
been previously sentenced to banishment, in which c ase a conviction under this 
section may result in both parties being banished f or a term equal to one-half 
(1/2) of the original sentence of banishment, plus a fine up to Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00). 
 
§ 4–129. Providing contraband  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to provide any person in of ficial detention with 
alcoholic beverages, drugs, weapons, implements of escape or any other thing or 
substance which the actor knows to be improper or u nlawful for the detainee to 
possess. 
 
B. Providing contraband shall be punishable by a fi ne not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–130. Resisting lawful arrest  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to create a substantial ris k of bodily harm to anyone 
or employ means of resistance justifying or requiri ng force to overcome the 
resistance for the purpose of preventing a law enfo rcement officer from 
effecting an arrest or detention of himself or of a ny other person. 
 
B. Resisting lawful arrest shall be punishable by a  fine not to exceed Two 
Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–131. Escape  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Remove oneself from official detention or fail t o return to official 
detention following temporary leave granted for a s pecific purpose or period; 
or 
 
2. Knowingly procure, make or possess anything whic h may facilitate escape 
while being held in official detention; or 
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3. Aid another person to escape official detention;  or 
 
4. Knowingly provide a person in official detention  with anything which may 
facilitate such person's escape. 
 
B. "Official detention" means arrest, detention in any facility for custody of 
a person under the charge or convicted of a crime; or any other detention for 
law enforcement purposes, but "official detention" does not include supervision 
of probation or parole or constraint incident to re lease on bail. 
 
C. Escape shall be punishable by a fine not to exce ed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tr ibal Jail not to exceed one 
(1) year, or both. 
 
§ 4–132. Bail jumping  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to fail, without just cause , to appear in person after 
having been released on bail or on one's own recogn izance by court order or 
other lawful authority upon condition that one subs equently appear on a charge 
of an offense. 
 
B. Bail jumping shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§ 4–133. Failure to obey a lawful order of the Cour t  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely or knowingly, without just cause, fail to 
obey an order, subpoena, warrant or command duly ma de, issued or given by a 
Court of the Tribe or any officer thereof otherwise  issued according to law. 
 
B. This section shall not apply to a failure to app ear as a party in a civil 
action where default or a similar remedy is availab le to the other party. 
 
C. Failure to obey a lawful order of the Court shal l be punishable by a fine 
not to exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in 
the Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or both . 
 
§ 4–134. Unlawful return of banished persons  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for any person under senten ce of banishment during the 
term of such banishment to: 
 
1. Physically return to the territorial jurisdictio n of the Nation except while 
actually traveling upon a public highway, or as all owed by law; or 
 
2. Apply for or attempt to claim any right, privile ge or immunity by virtue of 
membership in the Nation except as provided by law.  
 
B. Unlawful return of banished persons shall be pun ishable by a fine of One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), and by a term of impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 



 

358 
 

for a term not to exceed one (1) year, and by banis hment for a term equal to 
the original term of banishment which was violated.  
 
C. In addition, any personal property of every kind  and description which the 
banished person brought with him or used to return to Nation jurisdiction shall 
be contraband and forfeited to the Nation, by civil  forfeiture provided, that 
if any of said property belongs to another, that pe rson, if known, shall be 
served with civil process, as in forfeiture proceed ings, and may defend by 
showing that the banished person did not have permi ssion to use or possess the 
property or to enter the Osage Nation jurisdiction with that property. 
 
§ 4–135. Aiding return of banished persons  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for any person to aid, abet  or assist a person under 
sentence of banishment to: 
 
1. Physically return to the territorial jurisdictio n of the Nation except while 
actually traveling upon a public highway, or as all owed by law; or 
 
2. Apply for or attempt to claim any right, privile ge or immunity by virtue of 
membership in the Nation except as allowed by law. 
 
B. Aiding return of banished persons shall be punis hable by a fine of One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), and by a term of impr isonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed six (6) months, and by banishment for  a period not in excess of 
one-half (1/2) of the term for which the returned p erson was banished. 
 
C. In addition, any personal property of every kind  and description which the 
banished person brought with him or used to return to the Osage Nation 
jurisdiction shall be contraband and forfeited to t he Nation, by civil 
forfeiture provided, that if any of said property b elongs to another, that 
person, if known, shall be served with civil proces s, as in forfeiture 
proceedings, and may defend by showing that the ban ished person did not have 
permission to use or possess the property or to ent er the Osage Nation 
jurisdiction with that property. 
 
§ 4–136. Hindrance of sex offender registration  
 
A. A person is guilty of an offense if they: 
 
1. Knowingly harbor or knowingly attempt to harbor,  or knowingly assist another 
person in harboring or attempting to harbor a sex o ffender who is in violation 
of this title; 
 
2. Knowingly assist a sex offender in eluding a law  enforcement agency that is 
seeking to find the sex offender to question the se x offender about, or to 
arrest the sex offender for, noncompliance with the  requirements of this title; 
or 
 
3. Provide information to a law enforcement agency regarding a sex offender 
which the person knows to be false. 
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4. Knowingly impede "re-capture." 
 
B. Hindrance of sex offender registration shall be punishable by fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in Tribal 
Jail not to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment f or a period not less than 
one (1) years nor more than five (5) years: or comb ination of the above. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
  
§§ 4–137 to 4–139. Reserved  
 
§ 4–140. False alarms  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly: 
 
1. Cause a false fire alarm or alarm of other emerg ency to be transmitted to or 
within any organization, official or volunteer, for  dealing with emergencies 
involving danger to life or property; or 
 
2. Give false information to any law enforcement of ficer with purpose to 
implicate another in an offense; or 
 
3. Report to law enforcement authorities an offense  or other incident within 
their concern knowing or believing it did not occur ; or 
 
4. Pretend to furnish law enforcement authorities w ith information relating to 
an offense or incident when one knows he has no inf ormation relating to such 
offense or incident; or 
 
5. Give a false name or address to a law enforcemen t officer in the lawful 
discharge of his official duties. 
 
B. False alarms shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–141. Doing business without a license  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to commence or carry on any  business, trade, profession 
or calling, the transaction or carrying on of which  is required by law to be 
licensed, without having an appropriate license. 
 
B. Doing business without a license shall be punish able by a fine not to exceed 
Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term o f imprisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–142. Tampering with public property  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
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1. Steal, deface, mutilate, alter, falsify or remov e all or part of any record, 
map, book, document or thing, or any Court document s or records placed or filed 
in any public office, or with any public officer, o r to permit another to do 
so; or 
 
2. Knowingly injure, deface or remove any signal, m onument or other marker 
placed or erected as part of an official survey of the Nation or federal 
government without authority to do so; or 
 
3. Intentionally deface, obliterate, tear down or d estroy any copy or 
transcript or extract from any law or any proclamat ion, advertisement or notice 
set up or displayed by any public officer of Court,  without authority to do so 
and before the expiration of the time for which the  same was to remain set up. 
 
B. Tampering with public property shall be punishab le by a fine not to exceed 
Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term o f imprisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 4–143. Injuring public property  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Intentionally break down, pull down or otherwise  injure or destroy any jail 
or other place of confinement; or 
 
2. Intentionally and without authority dig up, remo ve, displace or otherwise 
injure or destroy any public roadway, highway or br idge or private road or 
bridge or other public building or structure; or 
 
3. Remove or injure any milepost, guidepost or road  or highway sign or maker or 
any inscription on them while such is erected along  a road or highway; or 
 
4. Knowingly and without authority to do so remove,  injure, deface or destroy 
any public structure, or any personal property belo nging to the Nation or to 
any other government agency. 
 
B. Injuring public property shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
§§ 4–144 to 4–150. Reserved  
 
§ 4–151. Compensation for past official behavior  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to solicit, accept or agree  to accept any financial 
benefit as compensation for having, as a public ser vant, given a decision, 
opinion, recommendation or vote favorable to anothe r, or for having otherwise 
exercised a discretion in his favor, or for having violated his duty, or offer, 
confer or agree to confer compensation, acceptance of which is prohibited by 
this section. 
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B. Compensation for past official behavior shall be  punishable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a te rm of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or by banis hment for not less than five 
(5) years nor more than ten (10) years, or any comb ination of the above 
authorized punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this 
section, banishment may be imposed for not less tha n ten (10) years nor more 
than life. 
 
§ 4–152. Official unlawful action  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, being a public servant and  with the intent to 
materially benefit himself or another or to harm an other, to: 
 
1. Knowingly commit an unauthorized act which purpo rts to be an act of his 
office, or knowingly refrain from performing a non- discretionary duty imposed 
on him by law; or 
 
2. Knowing that official action is contemplated or in reliance on information 
which he has acquired by virtue of his office or fr om another public servant, 
which information has not been made public: 
 
a. acquire or divest himself of a valuable interest  in any property, 
transaction or enterprise which may be affected by such action or information; 
or 
 
b. speculate or wager on the basis of such action o r information, or knowingly 
aid another to do any of the foregoing. 
 
B. Official unlawful action shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for no t less than five (5) years 
nor more than ten (10) years, or any combination of  the above authorized 
punishments. For a second or subsequent conviction under this section, 
banishment may be imposed for not less than ten (10 ) years nor more than life. 
 
§ 4–153. Special influence  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to solicit, receive or agre e to receive any financial 
benefit as consideration for exerting special unlaw ful influence upon a public 
servant in order to influence that public servant t o violate the law or to 
exercise his discretion in a particular fashion or procuring another to do so, 
or to offer, confer or agree to confer any financia l benefit receipt of which 
is prohibited by this section. 
 
B. Special influence shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for not less than five (5) years nor more 
than ten (10) years, of any combination of the abov e authorized punishments. 
For a second or subsequent conviction under this se ction, banishment may be 
imposed for not less than ten (10) years nor more t han life. 
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CHAPTER 5 
 CRIMES AGAINST PUBLIC HEALTH, SAFETY AND WELFARE  
  
 SUBCHAPTER 1 
 OFFENSES 
 
§ 5–101. Rioting  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to simultaneously, with two  (2) or more other persons, 
engage in tumultuous or violent conduct in a public  place which endangers 
persons or property and thereby knowingly or reckle ssly create a substantial 
risk of causing public alarm, or to assemble with t wo (2) or more persons with 
the purpose of engaging soon thereafter in the abov e described conduct. 
 
B. Rioting shall be punishable by a fine not to exc eed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–102. Failure to disperse  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to refuse or knowingly fail  to obey an order to 
disperse or leave the immediate vicinity given by a  law enforcement officer or 
other public servant performing an enforcement func tion, at the scene of a 
riot, fire or other public disorder or given in the  course of the investigation 
of the commission of an accident, fire, offense or suspected offense. 
 
B. Failure to disperse shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–103. Disorderly conduct  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely cause public i nconvenience, annoyance or 
alarm or recklessly create a risk thereof, by: 
 
1. Engaging in fighting or threatening to engage in  violent or tumultuous 
behavior; or 
 
2. Making unreasonable noise or offensively coarse utterances, gestures or 
displays or addressing abusive language to any pers on present; or 
 
3. Creating a hazardous or physically offensive con dition by any act which 
serves no legitimate purpose of the actor; or 
 
4. Appearing in public places in an intoxicated con dition and doing any of the 
following: 
 
a. passing out, falling or sleeping in a public pla ce or on the property of 
another without permission; or 
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b. bothering, disrupting or otherwise intruding upo n another person or group of 
persons; or 
 
c. wandering about without being able to give a rea sonable account of a 
destination to a law enforcement officer; or 
 
d. appearing or being found in an area set aside fo r religious or ceremonial 
activities which have traditionally, or by order of  the Osage Nation or 
conducting authorities, been set aside for use, fre e from alcoholic beverage 
consumption or the presence of intoxicated persons,  during the period of such 
religious or ceremonial or public activity. 
 
B. "Public" means affecting or likely to affect per sons in a place to which the 
public or a substantial group of the public has acc ess and includes, but is not 
limited to, streets, highways, the common areas of schools, hospitals, 
apartment houses and office buildings, transport fa cilities, businesses open to 
the public and places of entertainment or amusement . 
 
C. Disorderly conduct shall be punishable by a fine  not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
D. A second or subsequent conviction under this sec tion shall be punishable by 
a fine not to exceed Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) , or a term of imprisonment 
in the Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
E. Upon a second or subsequent conviction under par agraph (A)(4)(d) of this 
section, an additional sentence of banishment for a  period not to exceed two 
(2) years may be imposed. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–104. Harassment  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, with the purpose to annoy or alarm another, to insult, 
taunt or challenge another in a manner likely to pr ovoke a violent or 
disorderly response, or to make repeated communicat ions anonymously or at 
extremely inconvenient hours, or in offensively coa rse language. 
 
B. Harassment shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–105. Public nuisance  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to do any act, or fail to p erform any duty, without 
lawful authority to do so, which act or omission ei ther: 
 
1. Unreasonably and substantially annoys and injure s or endangers the comfort, 
repose, health or safety of three or more persons; or 
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2. Offends public decency; or 
 
3. Unlawfully interferes with, obstructs or tends t o obstruct or renders 
dangerous for use or passage any lake, stream or ca mpground, pow-wow ground, 
public park, square, street, highway or road; or 
 
4. In any way unreasonably renders three or more pe rsons insecure in life or 
the use of the property. 
 
B. Public nuisance shall be punishable by a fine no t to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–106. Disrupting a public or religious assembly  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to intentionally prevent or  disrupt a lawful meeting or 
religious assembly, by doing any act tending to obs truct or interfere with it 
physically, or by making any utterance, gesture or display designed to outrage 
the sensibilities of the group or prevent the assem bly from conducting its 
business. 
 
B. Disrupting a public or religious assembly shall be punishable by a fine not 
to exceed Three Hundred Dollars ($300.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both . 
 
§ 5–107. Weapons offense  
 
A. Definitions: 
 
1. "Dangerous weapon" means any item that in the ma nner of its use or intended 
use is capable of causing death or serious bodily i njury, including, but not 
limited to, a pistol, revolver, rifle, shotgun, spr ing-type knife, switchblade 
knife, sword, throwing star, dilly hand, chain, bla ckjack, bowie knife, dagger, 
lockblade knife, loaded cane, metal knuckles, nunch akas. In determining whether 
an item, object or thing not commonly known as a da ngerous weapon is a 
dangerous weapon, the character of the instrument, object or thing, the 
character of the wound produced, if any, and the ma nner in which the 
instrument, item or thing was used shall be determi native. 
 
2. "Firearms" mean pistols, revolvers, rifles, shot guns and any device that is 
capable of being used as a weapon because it expels  a projectile by some means 
of force. 
 
B. A firearm or other weapon shall be deemed loaded  when there is an unexpended 
cartridge, shell or projectile in the firing positi on except in the case of 
pistols and revolvers, in which case they shall be deemed loaded when the 
unexpended cartridge, shell or projectile is in suc h position as next to be 
fired. 
 
C. It shall be unlawful to have a dangerous weapon in one's actual possession: 
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1. While being addicted to any narcotic drug; or 
 
2. After having been declared mentally incompetent;  or 
 
3. While being intoxicated or otherwise under the i nfluence of alcoholic 
beverages or other intoxicating substance, drug or medicine; or 
 
4. While possessing the intent to unlawfully assaul t another; or 
 
5. While being under sixteen (16) years of age. 
 
D. It shall be unlawful to carry a loaded firearm i n a vehicle on a public road 
without lawful authority to do so; or to discharge any kind of firearm from a 
motor vehicle without lawful authority to do so; or  to discharge a firearm 
from, upon or across any public highway without law ful authority to do so. 
 
E. Weapons offenses shall be punishable by a fine n ot less than Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00) nor more than One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a 
term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to exce ed one (1) year, or both. 
 
F. A sentence of banishment for a period of not les s than three (3) years but 
to a maximum of life may be imposed in addition to the punishment authorized 
above. 
 
§ 5–108. Dangerous devices  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Deliver or cause to be delivered to any express,  railway company or common 
carrier, or place in the mail or deliver to any per son, or throw or place on or 
about the premises or property of another or in any  place where another may be 
injured thereby, a dangerous device, knowing it to be such, unless the 
threatened person is informed of the nature thereof  and its placement is for 
some lawful purpose; or 
 
2. Knowingly construct or contrive any dangerous de vice or with the intent to 
injure another in his person or property, have a da ngerous device in one's 
possession. 
 
B. For purposes of this section, a "dangerous devic e" is any box, package, 
contrivance, bond or apparatus containing or arrang ed with an explosive, acid, 
poisonous or inflammable substance, chemical or com pound, knife, loaded firearm 
or other dangerous or harmful weapon or thing const ructed, contrived or 
arranged so as to explode, ignite, throw forth its contents or to strike with 
any of its parts unexpectedly when moved, handled, opened or after the lapse of 
time or under conditions or in a manner calculated to endanger health, life, 
limb or property. 
 
C. Dangerous devices shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
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exceed six (6) months, or both. 
 
§§ 5–109 to 5–115. Reserved  
 
§ 5–116. Desecration  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely desecrate any public monument or 
structure, or to purposely desecrate a place of wor ship or burial, or other 
sacred place. 
 
B. Desecrate means to deface, damage, pollute, dest roy, take or otherwise 
physically mistreat in a way that the actor knows, or believes will outrage, 
the sensibilities of persons likely to observe or d iscover his action. 
 
C. Desecration shall be punishable by a fine not to  exceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–117. Littering  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to throw, dump, place or de posit upon the lands of 
another or any Osage Nation or public property, hig hway, street, road or other 
area not his own, without the consent of the owner or other lawful permission, 
any garbage, debris, junk, carcasses, trash, refuse  or other substances or any 
nature whatsoever which could mar the appearance or  detract from the 
cleanliness of the area, or to store, keep or allow  to accumulate an 
unreasonable number of any wrecked, junked or unser viceable vehicles; 
appliances or implements unless one has a permit fr om the Nation to maintain a 
junkyard. 
 
B. Littering shall be punishable by a fine not to e xceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§§ 5–118, 5–119. Reserved  
 
§ 5–120. Unlawful interference with places of buria l  
 
Any person who opens any grave or any place of buri al with intent either: 
 
A. To remove any dead body of a human being for the  purpose of sale, or for the 
purpose of dissection; or 
 
B. To steal the coffin, or any part thereof or anyt hing attached thereto, or 
connected therewith, or the associated funerary obj ects buried with the same, 
shall be guilty of a crime punishable by a fine not  to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in  Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–75, eff. Sept. 21, 2015. 
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§ 5–121. Destruction, mutilation or injury of cemet ery structures  
 
Anyone, except a lawful caretaker for the purposes of maintenance or 
improvement, who willfully destroy, mutilate, defac e, injure or remove any 
tomb, monument or gravestone, or other structure pl aced in any cemetery or 
private burying ground, or any fence, railing, or o ther work for the protection 
or ornament of any such place of burial of any huma n being, or tomb, monument 
or gravestone, memento, veteran marker from any war , or memorial, or other 
structure aforesaid, or of any lot within a cemeter y within the limits thereof, 
shall be guilty of a crime punishable by a fine not  to exceed One Thousand 
Dollars ($1000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in  Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–75, eff. Sept. 21, 2015. 
 
§ 5–122. Buying, selling or bartering for profit of  human skeletal remains or 
associated funerary items  
 
Anyone who knowingly buys, sells or barters for pro fit human skeletal remains 
or associated funerary items, previously buried wit hin tribal lands, shall be 
guilty of a crime punishable by a fine not to excee d Five Thousand Dollars 
($5000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) 
years, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–75, eff. Sept. 21, 2015. 
 
§ 5–123. Display of open burial ground, funerary ob jects, or skeletal remains 
for profit  
 
Anyone who knowingly displays an open burial ground , associated funerary items 
or human skeletal remains previously buried within tribal lands for profit or 
to aid and abet a commercial enterprise shall be gu ilty of a misdemeanor and 
each day of display shall be a separate offense pun ishable by a fine not to 
exceed One Thousand Dollars ($1000.00), or by a ter m of imprisonment in Tribal 
Jail not to exceed one (1) year, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–75, eff. Sept. 21, 2015. 
 
§ 5–124. Failure to report humans remains and distu rbance of burials  
 
A. Any person who willfully fails to report the pre sence or discovery of human 
skeletal remains or what they believe may be human skeletal remains within 
forty-eight (48) hours to the Osage Nation Police s hall be guilty of a crime 
punishable by a fine not to exceed One Thousand Dol lars ($1000.00), or by a 
term of imprisonment in Tribal Jail not to exceed o ne (1) year, or both. 
 
B. Any person who knowingly disturbs human skeletal  remains or associated 
funerary items other than a law enforcement officer , a representative of the 
Office of the Chief Medical Examiner, a professiona l archaeologist, or physical 
anthropologist, shall be guilty of a crime punishab le by a fine not to exceed 
Five Thousand Dollars ($5000.00), or by a term of i mprisonment in Tribal Jail 
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not to exceed three (3) years, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–75, eff. Sept. 21, 2015. 
 
§ 5–125. Reserved  
 
§ 5–126. Abusing a corpse  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely remove, concea l, dissect or destroy a 
corpse or any part of a corpse or to disinter a cor pse that has been buried or 
otherwise interred. 
 
B. Abusing a corpse shall be punishable by a fine n ot to exceed Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed six (6) months, or banishment for a term of not less than one (1) year 
nor more than five (5) years, or any combination of  the punishment authorized 
above. 
 
§ 5–127. Prostitution  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Be an inmate or resident of a house of prostitut ion or otherwise engage in 
sexual activity as a business or for hire; or 
 
2. Loiter in or within view of a public place for t he purpose of being hired to 
engage in sexual activity; or 
 
3. Engage in, offer or agree to engage in any sexua l activity with another 
person for a fee; or 
 
4. Pay, offer or agree to pay another person a fee for the purpose of engaging 
in an act of sexual activity; or 
 
5. Enter or remain in a house of prostitution for t he purpose of engaging in 
sexual activity; or 
 
6. Own, control, manage, supervise or otherwise kee p, alone or in association 
with another, a house of prostitution or a prostitu tion business; or 
 
7. Solicit a person to patronize a prostitute; or 
 
8. Procure or attempt to procure a prostitute for a nother; or 
 
9. Lease or otherwise permit a place controlled by the actor, alone or in 
association with others, to be used for prostitutio n or the promotion of 
prostitution; or 
 
10. Procure an inmate for a house of prostitution; or 
 
11. Encourage, induce or otherwise purposely cause another to become or remain 
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a prostitute; or 
 
12. Transport a person with a purpose to promote th at person's engaging in 
prostitution or procuring or paying for transportat ion with that purpose; or 
 
13. Share in the proceeds of a prostitute pursuant to an understanding that one 
is to share therein, unless one is the child or leg al dependent of a 
prostitute; or 
 
14. Own, operate, manage or control a house of pros titution; or 
 
15. Solicit, receive or agree to receive any benefi t for doing any of the acts 
prohibited by this subsection. 
 
B. Definitions: 
 
1. "Sexual activity" means intercourse or any sexua l act involving the genitals 
of one person and the mouth or anus of another pers on, regardless of the sex of 
either participant. 
 
2. "House of prostitution" means a place where pros titution or promotion of 
prostitution is regularly carried on by one or more  persons under the control, 
management or supervision of another. 
 
3. "Inmate" means a person who engages in prostitut ion in or through the agency 
of a house of prostitution. 
 
4. "Public place" means any place to which the publ ic or a substantial group 
has access. 
 
C. On the issue of whether a place is a house of pr ostitution, the following 
shall be admissible in evidence: its general reputa tion, the reputation of the 
persons who reside in or frequent the place; the fr equency, timing and duration 
of visits by non-residents. Testimony of a person a gainst his spouse shall be 
admissible to prove offense under this section. 
 
D. Prostitution shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed Five Hundred 
Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed six (6) months, or both. Upon a second or su bsequent conviction under 
this section, banishment may also be imposed for a term not to exceed two (2) 
years. 
 
§ 5–128. Spreading venereal disease  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to infect another person wi th venereal disease, if one 
knows or has reason to believe he or she is infecte d with a venereal disease. 
 
B. The Court shall, upon conviction, have the power  to order the medical 
examination and treatment of the convicted offender  and may also order an 
investigation to determine to what extent others ha ve or may have been infected 
by the convicted offender. 
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C. Spreading venereal disease shall be punishable b y a fine not to exceed Two 
Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–129. Obscenity  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Sell, deliver, provide, offer or agree to sell, deliver or provide any 
obscene writing, picture, record or other represent ation or embodiment that is 
obscene; or 
 
2. Present or direct an obscene play, dance or perf ormance or participate in 
that portion thereof which makes it obscene; or 
 
3. Publish, exhibit or otherwise make available any  obscene material; or 
 
4. Possess any obscene material for purposes of sal e or other commercial 
dissemination; or 
 
5. Sell, advertise or otherwise commercially dissem inate material, whether or 
not obscene, by representing or suggesting that it is obscene. 
 
B. Material is obscene if, considered as a whole: 
 
1. It lacks serious literary, artistic, political o r scientific value; and 
 
2. It depicts or describes nudity, sex or excretion  in a patently offensive 
manner that goes substantially beyond customary lim its of candor in describing 
or representing such matter; and 
 
3. If the average person, applying contemporary com munity standards, would find 
that the material, taken as a whole, appeals predom inantly to a morbid or 
unnatural interest in nudity, sex or excretion. 
 
C. A person who disseminates or possess obscene mat erial in the course of 
business is presumed to do so knowingly or reckless ly. 
 
D. Predominant appeal shall be judged with referenc e to ordinary adults unless 
it appears from the character of the material or th e circumstances of its 
dissemination to be designed for children or some o ther specially susceptible 
audience. 
 
E. Undeveloped photographs, molds, printing plates and the like shall be deemed 
obscene notwithstanding that processing or other ac ts may be required to make 
the obscenity patent or to disseminate it. 
 
F. It shall be a defense to prosecution under this section that the 
dissemination of the obscene material was restricte d to institutions or persons 
having scientific, educational, governmental or oth er similar justification for 
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possession of obscene material. 
 
G. Obscenity shall be punishable by a fine not to e xceed One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment in Tribal  Jail not to exceed one (1) 
year; or any combination of the above. Tier 1 offen se. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–130. Child pornography  
 
A. "Child pornography" for purposes of this section  means and includes any 
film, motion picture, videotape, photograph product , negative, undeveloped 
film, slide, photographic product, reproduction of a photographic product, 
CD-ROM, magnetic disk memory, magnetic tape memory,  removable media storage 
play or performance wherein a minor under the age o f eighteen (18) years is 
engaged in any act with a person, other than his or  her spouse, of sexual 
intercourse which is normal or perverted, in any ac t of anal sodomy, in any act 
of sexual activity with an animal, in any act of sa domasochistic abuse 
including, but not limited to, flagellation or tort ure, or the condition of 
being fettered, bound or otherwise physically restr ained in the context of 
sexual conduct, in any act of excretion in the cont ext of sexual conduct, in 
any lewd exhibition of the uncovered genitals in th e context of masturbation or 
other sexual conduct, or where the lewd exhibition of the uncovered genitals 
has the purpose of sexual stimulation of the viewer , or wherein a person under 
the age of eighteen (18) years observes such acts o r exhibitions. 
 
B. "Obscene material" means and includes any repres entation, performance, 
depiction or description of sexual conduct, whether  in any form or medium 
including still photographs, undeveloped photograph s, motion pictures, 
undeveloped film, videotape, CD-ROM, magnetic disk memory, magnetic tape 
memory, removable media storage, or a purely photog raphic product or a 
reproduction of such product in any book, pamphlet,  magazine, or other 
publication. 
 
C. "Performance" means and includes any display, li ve or recorded, in any form 
or medium. 
 
D. "Sexual conduct" means and includes any of the f ollowing: 
 
1. Acts of sexual intercourse including any interco urse which is normal or 
perverted, actual or simulated; 
 
2. Acts of deviate sexual conduct, including oral o r anal sodomy; 
 
3. Acts of masturbation; 
 
4. Acts of abuse including but not limited to flage llation or torture by or 
upon any person who is nude or clad in undergarment s or in a costume or which 
is of a revealing nature, or the condition of being  fettered, bound, or 
otherwise physically restrained on the part of one who is nude or so clothed; 
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5. Acts of excretion in a sexual context; or 
 
6. Acts of exhibiting human genitals or pubic areas . 
 
E. Child pornography shall be punishable by fine no t to exceed Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment i n Tribal Jail not to exceed 
one (1) year; or by banishment for a period not les s than five (5) years nor 
more than life; or any combination of the above. Ti er 3 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§§ 5–131 to 5–135. Reserved  
 
§ 5–136. Intoxication  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to be under the influence o f an intoxicating beverage, 
drugs or other controlled substance or a substance having the property of 
releasing vapors, to any degree, in a public place or in a private place where 
one unreasonably disturbs another person, under cir cumstances not amounting to 
disorderly conduct. 
 
B. Intoxication shall be punishable by a fine not t o exceed One Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($150.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. However, a Judge or the arresting law 
enforcement officer may order the release from cust ody and the dropping of a 
charge under this section if he believes further im prisonment is unnecessary 
for the protection of the individual or another and  the individual is in a 
sober condition at the time of release. The Judge m ay also commit the person 
convicted to a facility for treatment if it appears  that the person is 
dependent upon the intoxicating beverage, drugs, co ntrolled substance or 
vapor-producing substance, for a period not to exce ed six (6) months. 
 
§ 5–137. Possession of an alcoholic beverage  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to buy, sell, serve, give a way, consume, furnish or 
possess any beer, ale, wine, liquor, spirits or any  other beverage or product 
containing alcohol for ingestion by human beings, o r to appear or be found in a 
place where alcoholic beverages are sold and/or con sumed, without written 
authority of the Osage Nation Congress. 
 
B. Possession of an alcoholic beverage shall be pun ishable by a fine not to 
exceed Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a  term of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both . 
 
C. Any such alcoholic beverage handled in violation  of this section is hereby 
declared to be contraband and civil proceedings may  be had against such 
alcoholic beverages as provided by law. 
 
§ 5–138. Tobacco offense  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
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1. Purchase, obtain, possess, smoke, chew, inhale o r ingest any product made 
from or with tobacco if under eighteen (18) years o f age; or 
 
2. Sell to, or otherwise obtain for or arrange for the obtaining of tobacco or 
a tobacco product for a person under the age of eig hteen (18), or to knowingly 
permit such person to operate a machine dispensing tobacco products in his 
place of business or in an area of a place of busin ess over which he is charged 
with management or operation. 
 
B. Tobacco offenses shall be punishable by a fine n ot to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–139. Abuse of psychotoxic chemical solvents  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely smell or inhal e the fumes of any 
psychotoxic chemical solvent, or to possess, purcha se or attempt to possess or 
purchase any psychotoxic chemical solvent, with the  intention of causing a 
condition of intoxication, inebriation, excitement,  stupefaction or the dulling 
of the brain or nervous system; or to sell, give aw ay, dispense or distribute, 
or offer to sell, give away, dispense or distribute  any psychotoxic chemical 
solvent knowing or believing that the purchaser or another intends to use the 
solvent in violation of this section. 
 
B. This section shall not apply to inhalation of an esthesia for medical or 
dental purposes. 
 
C. As used in this section, "psychotoxic chemical s olvent" includes any glue, 
cement or other substance containing one or more of  the following chemical 
compounds: acetone and acetate, benzene, butyl-alco hol, methylethyl, petone, 
pentachiorophenol, petroleum ether, or other chemic al substance capable of 
causing a condition of intoxication, inebriation, e xcitement, stupefaction, or 
the dulling of the brain or nervous system as a res ult of the inhalation of the 
fumes or vapors of such chemical substance. The sta tement of listing of the 
contents of a substance packaged in a container by the manufacturer or producer 
thereof shall be proof of the contents of such subs tance without further expert 
testimony if it reasonably appears that the substan ce in such container is the 
same substance placed therein by the manufacturer o r producer. 
 
D. Abuse of psychotoxic chemical solvents shall be punishable by a fine not to 
exceed Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a  term of imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both . The Court may also order 
any person using psychotoxic chemical solvents for inhalation to be committed 
to some facility for treatment for a term not excee ding six (6) months. 
 
E. Such psychotoxic chemical solvents kept or used in violation of this section 
are hereby declared to be contraband and civil proc eedings may be had against 
such psychotoxic chemical solvents as provided by l aw. 
 
§ 5–140. Dangerous drug offense  
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A. It shall be unlawful, except as authorized and c ontrolled by federal law, to 
manufacture, distribute, possess with intent to dis tribute, dispense, create, 
possess or cultivate a controlled or a counterfeit substance; or to obtain or 
acquire possession of a controlled substance by mis representation, fraud, 
forgery, deception or subterfuge; or to knowingly o r intentionally use any 
communication facility in committing any of the abo ve prohibited acts. 
 
B. Controlled or counterfeit substances shall consi st of the substances listed 
in 21 U.S.C. § 812 and shall include addition of a drug product containing more 
than nine (9) grams of ephedrine, pseudo-ephedrine or phenylpropanolamine or 
their salts, isomers, or salts of isomers to Schedu le V, and any other chemical 
substance, natural or artificial, defined as a cont rolled or dangerous 
substance, the possession, sale, distribution or us e of which is prohibited by 
federal law, except peyote. It shall not be unlawfu l for any registered members 
of the Native American Church to transport, buy, se ll, possess, or use peyote 
in any form in connection with recognized bona fide  practices, sacraments, or 
services of the Native American Church consistent w ith the American Indian 
Religious Freedom Act and its amendments. 
 
C. Dangerous drug offenses shall be punishable by a  fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed six (6) months, or both. Upon convict ion under this section for 
sales, distribution, possession with intent to dist ribute, manufacture with 
intent to sell or cultivation with intent to distri bute, civil banishment shall 
be imposed for a term of not less than five (5) yea rs, and not to exceed ten 
(10) years. 
 
D. Any substance handled in violation of this secti on is hereby declared to be 
contraband and civil forfeiture proceedings may be had against such substance 
as provided by law. 
 
E. Any personal property used to transport or conce al the manufacture, 
cultivation or distribution of controlled dangerous  substances in violation of 
this section shall be subject to forfeiture as cont raband by civil proceeding 
as provided by law. 
 
ONCA 15–31, eff. April 21, 2015. 
 
§ 5–141. Possession of drug paraphernalia  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to use or possess drug para phernalia to plant, 
propagate, cultivate, grow, harvest, manufacture, c ompound, convert, produce, 
prepare, test, analyze, pack, repack, store, contai n, conceal, inject, ingest, 
inhale or otherwise introduce into the human body a  controlled dangerous 
substance in violation of the Osage Nation dangerou s drug offense, except those 
persons holding an unrevoked license in the profess ions of podiatry, dentistry, 
medicine, nursing, optometry, osteopathy, veterinar y medicine or pharmacy. 
 
B. No person shall deliver, possess or manufacture drug paraphernalia knowing 
it will be used to plant, propagate, cultivate, gro w, harvest, manufacture, 
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compound, convert, produce, prepare, test, analyze,  pack, repack, store, 
contain, conceal, inject, ingest, inhale or otherwi se introduce into the human 
body a controlled dangerous substance in violation of the Osage Nation 
dangerous drug offense. 
 
C. Possession of drug paraphernalia shall be punish able by a fine not to exceed 
Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00), or by a term of imp risonment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed six (6) months, or both. 
 
§§ 5–142 to 5–150. Reserved  
 
§ 5–151. Cruelty to animals  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to purposely or knowingly: 
 
1. Torture or seriously overwork an animal; or 
 
2. Fail to provide necessary food, care or shelter for an animal in one's 
custody; or 
 
3. Abandon an animal in one's custody; or 
 
4. Transport or confine an animal in a cruel manner ; or 
 
5. Kill, injure or administer poison to an animal w ithout legal privilege to do 
so; or 
 
6. Cause one mammal to fight with another. 
 
B. Cruelty to animals shall be punishable by a fine  not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. It is a defense t o prosecution under this 
section that the conduct of the actor toward the an imal was an accepted 
veterinary practice or directly related to a bona f ide experimentation for 
scientific research provided that if the animal is to be destroyed, the manner 
employed will not be unnecessarily cruel unless dir ectly necessary to the 
veterinary purpose or scientific research involved.  
 
§ 5–152. Livestock offense  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Knowingly or recklessly refuse or fail to make o r band his livestock when 
such is required in the interest of livestock ident ification or directed by 
Osage Nation or government officials; or 
 
2. Alter, obliterate or remove a brand or mark, or misbrand or mismark 
livestock with a purpose to deceive another for any  reason; or 
 
3. Knowingly permit livestock to graze or trespass on the property of another 
or of the Nation without permission to do so in exc ess of permitted time or 
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amount; or 
 
4. Knowingly fail to treat or dispose of a sick ani mal where there is a 
substantial danger of infecting other livestock; or  
 
5. Fail to dip, inoculate or otherwise treat livest ock in the manner which the 
designated representative of the Nation shall direc t; or 
 
6. Make a false report of livestock owned. 
 
B. Except in cases in which the owner or person hav ing custody of livestock 
believed to be in violation of this section cannot be found, for subsections 
(A)(1), (3), (4), or (5) set forth above no convict ion may be sustained unless 
the owner or person having custody of the livestock  involved is given 
forty-eight (48) hours written notice of his allege d violation. 
 
C. Livestock found to be in violation of this secti on may be impounded without 
prior notice to the owner if a Court so orders upon  receipt of evidence that 
such animals seriously threaten the property of the  Nation or another or the 
health or other livestock and that immediate action  is necessary to protect 
such interest from serious harm. A reasonable fee f or the care of such animals 
may be collected prior to their release. 
 
D. A livestock offense shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
E. Livestock handled or kept in violation of this s ection are hereby declared 
to be contraband and civil proceedings may be had a gainst such animals for 
forfeiture as provided by law. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§§ 5–153 to 5–159. Reserved  
 
§ 5–160. Zone of safety  
 
A. "Loitering" means: to remain in an area for no o bvious reason. 
 
B. A zone of safety is hereby created around elemen tary, junior high, and high 
schools, licensed child care centers, playgrounds a nd parks owned and operated 
by the Osage Nation. A person is prohibited from lo itering within one thousand 
(1,000) yards of any elementary, junior high, or hi gh school, licensed child 
care centers, playground, or park if the person has  been convicted of a crime 
that requires the person to register per the Sex Of fender Registration and 
Notification Act, or the person has been convicted of an offense in another 
jurisdiction, which offense if committed or attempt ed in this state, or on this 
reservation would have been punishable as one or mo re of the offenses listed in 
the ordinance and the victim was a child under the age of fourteen (14) years. 
 
C. A person shall be exempt from the prohibition of  this section regarding a 
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school or licensed child care facility only under t he following circumstances: 
 
1. The person is the custodial parent or legal guar dian of a child who is an 
enrolled student at the school or child care facili ty, and 
 
2. The person is enrolling, delivering or retrievin g such child at the school 
or child care facility during regular school or fac ility hours or for 
school-sanctioned or child care-facility-sanctioned  extracurricular activities. 
 
This exception shall not be construed to modify or remove any restrictions 
applicable to the person by Trial Court order, cond itions of probation, or as 
provided by other provision of law. 
 
D. This section shall not apply to any person recei ving medical treatment at a 
hospital or other facility certified or licensed to  provide medical services. 
 
E. Nothing in this section shall prohibit a person,  who is registered as a sex 
offender pursuant to the Sex Offender Registration and Notification Act, from 
attending a recognized church or religious denomina tion for worship; provided, 
the person has notified the religious leader of his  or her status as a 
registered sex offender and the person has been gra nted written permission by 
the religious leader. 
 
F. Nothing in this section shall prohibit a person,  who is registered as a sex 
offender pursuant to the Sex Offenders Registration  and Notification Act, from 
attending ceremonial dances or other Osage Nation c eremonial events, provided, 
the person has notified the ceremonial committee me mbers of his or her status 
as a registered sex offender and the person has bee n granted written permission 
by the ceremonial committee and that all documentat ion of that written 
permission be filed with the Osage Nation Sex Offen der Registry Office within 
seventy-two (72) hours of the event. 
 
G. Zone of safety violations shall be punishable by  fine not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by a term of impri sonment in Tribal Jail not 
to exceed one (1) year; or by banishment for a peri od not less than five (5) 
years nor more than life; or any combination of the  above. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–161. False reports  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to initiate or circulate a report or warning of a fire, 
bombing or other crime or catastrophe, knowing that  the report or warning is 
false or baseless and that it is likely to cause ev acuation of any building, 
place or assembly, facility or public transport or to cause public 
inconvenience, alarm or action of any sort by an of ficial or volunteer agency 
organized to deal with emergencies. 
 
B. False reports shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
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§ 5–162. Emergency telephone abuse  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly refuse to yiel d or surrender the use of a 
party line or public pay telephone to another perso n upon being informed that 
said telephone is needed to report a fire, or summo n police, medical or other 
aid in case of an emergency, unless the actor is al ready using said telephone 
to report an emergency; or to ask for or request th e use of a party line or 
public pay phone on the pretext that an emergency e xists, knowing that no 
emergency exists. 
 
B. "Emergency" means a situation in which property or human life or safety is 
in jeopardy and the prompt summoning of aid appears  to be essential to 
preservation of human life, safety or property. 
 
C. Emergency telephone abuse shall be punishable by  a fine not to exceed Two 
Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of im prisonment in the Tribal 
Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–163. Violation of privacy  
 
A. It shall be unlawful, except as authorized by la w, to: 
 
1. Trespass on property with intent to subject anyo ne to eavesdropping or other 
surveillance in a private place; or 
 
2. Install in any private place, without the consen t of the person or persons 
entitled to privacy there, any device for observing , photographing, recording, 
amplifying or broadcasting sounds or events in such  place, or use any such 
unauthorized installation; or 
 
3. Install or use outside of any private place any device for hearing 
recording, amplifying or broadcasting sounds origin ating in such place which 
would not ordinarily be audible or comprehensible o utside, without the consent 
of the person or persons entitled to privacy there;  or 
 
4. Divulge without the consent of the sender or rec eiver the existence or 
contents of any such message if the actor knows tha t the message was illegally 
intercepted or if he learned of the message in the course of employment with an 
agency engaged in transmitting it. 
 
B. Definitions: 
 
1. "Eavesdrop" means to overhear, record, amplify o r transmit any part of an 
oral or written communication of others without the  consent of at least one 
party thereto by means of any electrical, mechanica l or other device. 
 
2. "Private place" means a place where one can reas onably expect to be safe 
from casual or hostile intrusion or surveillance. 
 
C. Violation of privacy shall be punishable by a fi ne not to exceed Two Hundred 
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Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–164. Criminal defamation  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to knowingly, with maliciou s intent, communicate to any 
person orally or in writing any information which o ne knows or should know to 
be false and knowingly that the information tends t o impeach the honesty, 
integrity, virtue or reputation, or publish the nat ural defects of one who is 
alive, or who has not been declared missing or dead  for a period exceeding 
twenty (20) years, and thereby expose him to public  hatred, contempt or 
ridicule. An injurious publication is presumed to h ave been a malicious, if not 
justifiable, motive for making it shown by way of d efense. 
 
B. Criminal defamation shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. However, it shall  be a defense to criminal 
defamation that the person making the publication w as at the time engaged in 
the formal broadcast or publication of news by some  public news media of 
communication and in good faith believed he was rep orting a newsworthy event 
concerning a public figure with a basis in truth. 
 
§ 5–165. Water offenses  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Interfere with or alter the flow of water in any  stream, river or ditch, 
without lawful authority to do so, or a permit from  the Nation, and in 
violation of the right of any other person; or 
 
2. Knowingly break, injure, alter or destroy any br idge, dam, levee, 
embankment, reservoir, water tank, water line or ot her structure intended to 
create hydraulic power or pressure to direct the fl ow of water, without lawful 
authority to do so; or 
 
3. Pollute or befoul any water in any of the follow ing ways: 
 
a. construct or maintain a corral, sheep pen, goat pen, stable, pig pen, 
chicken coop or other offensive yard or outhouse wh ere the waste or drainage 
therefrom shall flow directly into the waters of an y stream, well, spring or 
source of water used for domestic purposes; or 
 
b. deposit, pile, unload or leave any manure heap, rubbish or the carcass of 
any dead animal where the waste or drainage therefr om will flow directly into 
the waters of any stream, well, spring or source or  water used for domestic 
purpose; or 
 
c. construct, establish or maintain any corral, yar d, vat, pond, camp or 
breeding place for the shearing, dipping, washing, storing, herding, holding or 
keeping of livestock in such proximity to a stream or other source of water 
used for domestic purposes or which flows through a  city or town, so that the 
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waste, refuse or filth therefrom find their way int o said source of water; or 
 
d. knowingly cause or allow any substance harmful o r potentially harmful to 
human life to enter into a source of water used for  domestic purposes. 
 
B. A water offense shall be punishable by a fine no t to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–166. Contributing to the delinquency of a minor  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a person eighteen (18) years of age or older to: 
 
1. Knowingly or recklessly sell or give to or other wise make beer, liquor, wine 
or other alcoholic beverages available to a person under the age of eighteen 
(18) years; or 
 
2. Knowingly or recklessly, by act or omission, enc ourage, cause or contribute 
to the delinquency or unlawful conduct of a minor u nder eighteen (18) years of 
age. 
 
B. Contributing to the delinquency of a minor shall  be punishable by a fine of 
not more than Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonment 
in the Tribal Jail not to exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–167. Trafficking in children  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to: 
 
1. Accept any compensation, in money, property or o ther thing of value, at any 
time, from the person or persons adopting a child, for services of any kind 
performed or rendered, or purported to be performed  or rendered, in connection 
with such adoption; or, 
 
2. Accept any compensation, in money, property or o ther thing of value, from 
any other person, in return for placing, assisting to place, or attempting to 
place a child for adoption for permanent care in a foster home; or 
 
3. Offer to place, or advertise to place, a child f or adoption or for care in a 
foster home, as an inducement to any woman to enter  an institution or home or 
other place for maternity care or for the delivery of a child. 
 
B. "Child" means an unmarried or unemancipated pers on under the age of eighteen 
(18) years. 
 
C. This section does not apply to attorneys or advo cates licensed by the Trial 
Court receiving reasonable fees for legal services actually rendered in the 
course of lawful adoption proceedings, nor shall su bdivisions (A)(1) or (A)(2) 
apply to any bona fide social worker or government employee receiving their 
normal salary and making such placements as a part of their official duties. 
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D. Trafficking in children shall be punishable by a  fine not to exceed Five 
Thousand Dollars ($5000.00), or by a term of impris onment in the Tribal Jail 
not to exceed one (1) year, or by banishment for a period not less than five 
(5) years nor more than life; or any combination of  the above. Tier 2 offense. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–168. Curfew violation  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a parent, guardian or o ther person having physical 
charge of a minor to allow said minor under the age  of eighteen (18) years to 
be away from his place of residence in a public pla ce, or a private place other 
than the place where he intends to spend the night with the permission of the 
owner of such place, or in a vehicle driving about,  after the hour of eleven 
o'clock p.m. local time, unless accompanied by a pa rent, guardian or other 
person having physical charge of said minor or in a ttendance at or returning 
directly home from an organized school, church, Tri bal or public function. 
 
B. A curfew violation shall be punishable by a fine  not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00) or by a term of imprisonmen t in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 5–169. Fireworks offense  
 
A. It shall be unlawful to possess fireworks intend ed for sale or to sell 
fireworks without first obtaining a permit from the  Osage Nation or a lawfully 
authorized Osage Nation agency prior to such posses sion and sale; provided 
further, that upon proof of a secure and safe facil ity, such permit may state a 
particular location for year round storage of firew orks by a business engaged 
in retail or wholesale of fireworks. 
 
B. It shall be unlawful to sell, distribute, or in any way convey fireworks to 
a minor under the age of twelve (12) years unless t hat minor is accompanied by 
an adult over the age of twenty-one (21) years. 
 
C. A fireworks offense shall be punishable by a fin e not to exceed Two Hundred 
Fifty Dollars ($250.00), or by a term of imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not to 
exceed three (3) months, or both. 
 
ONCA 15–11, eff. January 15, 2015. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 2 
 ANTI–METHAMPHETAMINE ACT 
 
§ 5–201. Short title  
 
This Act may be cited as the "Osage Nation Anti–Met hamphetamine Act." 
 
ONCA 07–04, eff. Nov. 15, 2006. 
 
§ 5–202. Findings; purpose  
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A. Findings. The Osage Nation Congress finds that: 
 
1. Methamphetamine use and addiction have reached e pidemic proportions; 
 
2. The nature and cycle of methamphetamine use and addiction have many negative 
and severe impacts on the livability of communities  and villages throughout the 
Osage Reservation including, but not limited to: 
 
a. Endangering children exposed to a methamphetamin e laboratory or 
methamphetamine house environment; 
 
b. Increasing the rate of property crimes such as t heft, identity theft, and 
burglary; 
 
c. Increasing the rate of violent crimes such as ho micide, robbery, assault, 
and sexual abuse; 
 
d. Creation and dumping of toxic waste from methamp hetamine laboratories on 
Indian trust and restricted lands and other lands w ithin the territorial 
jurisdiction of the Osage Nation; and 
 
e. Methamphetamine-induced mental illness, psychosi s, and death. 
 
3. Recent developments in methamphetamine manufactu ring methods, purity levels, 
and methods of ingestion have substantially contrib uted to the extremely 
addictive nature and expanded use of methamphetamin e; and 
 
4. Osage Nation prevention, enforcement and treatme nt providers need to work 
together in an effort to raise community awareness about methamphetamine and to 
reduce its use, manufacturing, and distribution. 
 
B. Purpose. The purposes of this Act are as follows : 
 
1. To control precursor substances consistent with Osage Nation law; 
 
2. To reduce the harm that methamphetamine and its manufacturers are inflicting 
on individuals, families, communities, villages, fi rst responders, the economy, 
and the environment; 
 
3. To make it more difficult for persons engaged in  the unlawful manufacture of 
methamphetamine within the Osage Nation to possess its essential ingredient 
ephedrine; 
 
4. To include ephedrine and its variants within the  listing of controlled 
dangerous substances which are banned from the Osag e Nation; 
 
5. To amend Section 5–140 of the Osage Criminal Cod e1 to provide increased 
penalties for possession, manufacturing, transporta tion, sale, use, trade, or 
delivery of ephedrine and its variants and to furth er define the exception; 
 



 

383 
 

6. To make it unlawful to defraud or cause deceitfu l results in drug testing or 
screening within the Osage Nation; and 
 
7. To create the Osage Nation Anti–Methamphetamine Joint Task Force. 
 
ONCA 07–04, eff. Nov. 15, 2006. 
 
1 6 ONC § 5–140. 
 
§ 5–203. Definitions  
 
As used in this section: 
 
A. "Manufacturer" means any person within the Osage  Nation who produces, 
compounds, packages, or in any manner initially pre pares for sale or use any 
drug product described in Section 5–204 of this Tit le; 
 
B. "Wholesaler" means any person within the Osage N ation, other than a 
manufacturer, who sells, transfers, or in any manne r furnishes a drug product 
described in Section 5–204 of this Title to any oth er person for the purpose of 
being resold; and 
 
C. "Distributor" means any person within the Osage Nation, other than a 
manufacturer or wholesaler, who sells, delivers, tr ansfers, or in any manner 
furnishes a drug product described in Section 5–204  of this Title to any person 
who is not the ultimate user or consumer of the pro duct. 
 
ONCA 07–04, eff. Nov. 15, 2006. 
 
§ 5–204. Unlawful precursor substances  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a person to knowingly a nd unlawfully possess a drug 
product containing ephedrine, pseudo-ephedrine, or phenylpropanolamine or their 
salts, isomers, or salts of isomers with intent to use the product as a 
precursor to manufacture methamphetamine or another  controlled substance. 
 
B. Controlled or counterfeit substances shall consi st of the substances listed 
in 21 U.S.C. § 812, as amended, and to include addi tion of a drug product 
containing more than nine (9) grams of ephedrine, p seudo-ephedrine or 
phenylpropanolamine or their salts, isomers, or sal ts of isomers to Schedule V, 
and any other chemical substance, natural or artifi cial, defined as a 
controlled or dangerous substance, the possession, sale, distribution or use of 
which is prohibited by federal law, except peyote. It shall not be unlawful for 
any registered members of the Native American Churc h to transport, buy, sell, 
possess, or use peyote in any form in connection wi th recognized bona fide 
practices, sacraments, or services of the Native Am erican Church consistent 
with the American Indian Religious Freedom Act and its amendments. 
 
C. Unlawful precursor substances offenses shall be punishable by a fine not 
less than Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00), yet not t o exceed Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00), or by a term of imprisonment n ot less than thirty (30) 
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days, yet not to exceed three hundred and sixty-fiv e (365) days, or a 
combination of both fine and imprisonment. This pun ishment shall not be subject 
to deferred or suspended sentence. Upon conviction under this section for sales 
distribution, possession with intent to distribute,  manufacture with intent to 
sell or cultivation with intent to distribute, bani shment may also be imposed 
for a term not to exceed ten (10) years. 
 
ONCA 07–04, eff. Nov. 15, 2006. 
 
§ 5–205. Unlawful to defraud or cause deceitful res ults in drug test  
 
A. It is unlawful for a person to: 
 
1. Sell, give away, distribute, or market human or synthetic urine in the Osage 
Nation Reservation or transport human or synthetic urine into the Reservation 
with the intent of using the urine to defraud or ca use deceitful results in a 
urine, drug, or alcohol screening test; 
 
2. Attempt to foil or defeat a urine, drug, or alco hol screening test by the 
substitution or spiking of a urine sample; 
 
3. Advertise for sale any product designed to foil or defeat a urine, drug, or 
alcohol screening test; 
 
4. Adulterate a urine or other bodily fluid sample with the intent to defraud 
or cause deceitful results in a urine, drug, or alc ohol screening test; 
 
5. Possess adulterants which are intended to be use d to adulterate a urine or 
other bodily fluid sample for the purpose of defrau ding or causing deceitful 
results in a urine, drug, or alcohol screening test ; or 
 
6. Sell or market an adulterant with the intent by the seller or marketer that 
the product be used to adulterate a urine or other bodily fluid sample for the 
purpose of defrauding or causing deceitful results in a urine, drug, or alcohol 
screening test. 
 
B. Intent to defraud or cause deceitful results in a urine, drug, or alcohol 
screening test is presumed if: 
 
1. A heating element or any other device used to th wart a drug screening test 
accompanies the sale, giving, distribution, or mark eting of urine; or 
 
2. Instructions that provide a method for thwarting  a drug screening test 
accompany the sale, giving, distribution, or market ing of urine. 
 
C. As used in this section, "adulterant" means a su bstance that is not expected 
to be in human urine or a substance expected to be present in human urine but 
that is at a concentration so high that it is not c onsistent with human urine 
including, but not limited to: 
 
1. Bleach; 
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2. Chromium; 
 
3. Creatinine; 
 
4. Detergent; 
 
5. Glutaraldehyde; 
 
6. Glutaraldehyde/squalene; 
 
7. Hydrochloric acid; 
 
8. Hydroiodic acid; 
 
9. Iodine; 
 
10. Nitrite; 
 
11. Peroxidase; 
 
12. Potassium dichromate; 
 
13. Potassium nitrite; 
 
14. Pyridinium chlorochromate; and 
 
15. Sodium nitrite. 
 
D. Any person convicted of violating any of the pro visions of subsection (A) of 
this section shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and s hall be sentenced to a term 
of imprisonment not to exceed Three Hundred and Six ty-Five (365) days, or a 
fine not to exceed Five Thousand Dollars ($5,000.00 ), or both. 
 
ONCA 07–04, eff. Nov. 15, 2006. 
 
§ 5–206. The Osage Nation Drug and Alcohol Joint Ta sk Force  
 
A. The Osage Nation Drug and Alcohol Joint Task For ce (Task Force) is created 
to research and recommend future legislation and de velop education and training 
programs that will curb the abuse of drug precursor s, curb the use of drugs and 
alcohol and expand the level of treatment for alcoh ol and drug use disorders 
within the Osage Nation. The details will be presen ted in a recommended plan of 
action submitted to the Office of the Principal Chi ef and the Osage Nation 
Congress. The task force shall consist of the follo wing: 
 
1. The Attorney General or a designee of the Attorn ey General; 
 
2. The Osage Nation Chief of Police or a designee o f the Chief of Police; 
 
3. An Osage Nation Social Services designee; 
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4. An Osage Nation Counseling Center designee; 
 
5. An Osage Nation Prevention Program designee; and  
 
6. An Osage Nation Financial Assistance representat ive. 
 
7. A member of the Osage Nation Congress elected to  serve on the task force by 
its membership. 
 
B. The members of the Task Force shall elect a chai r from among their 
membership. 
 
C. The membership of the Task Force shall be inclus ive and reflect the 
diversity of the Nation. 
 
D. The Task Force shall annually submit to the Legi slature a schedule of 
upcoming quarterly report meetings. The Task Force shall report during the 
quarterly meetings as to the accomplishment and com pletion of Task Force 
priorities and objectives. 
 
E. The Task Force shall meet no less than six (6) t imes annually, with 
additional meetings called by the chair. A majority  of the appointed members 
shall constitute a quorum. 
 
F. The chair of the Task Force shall be responsible  for the conduct of the 
meetings and any correspondence derived therefrom. 
 
G. The Task Force priorities shall include: 
 
1. Develop a long-range plan that will create train ing, education, treatment, 
and enforcement programs that will fight the use an d abuse of drugs and alcohol 
and drug precursors. The long range plan shall be f ocused on one clear drug and 
alcohol message to enhance public awareness. 
 
2. Seek out grant funding for the continuation of d rug and alcohol training, 
treatment, and education programs. 
 
3. Locate and identify areas within the jurisdictio n that show a problem or a 
potential increase in drug and alcohol abuse. Devel op a strategy to address the 
problem and/or the potential increase for this area . 
 
4. Identify enforcement needs and enforcement prior ities related to drug and 
alcohol use and abuse. 
 
5. Develop a plan designed to safeguard the health and well-being of all Osage 
Nation employees and citizens who are exposed to dr ug users, manufacturers, 
and/or distributors. 
 
6. Long range planning shall include the developmen t and plans for the 
implementation of a multilevel alcohol and drug dis order treatment program 
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using evidence base methods to design the treatment  curriculum. 
 
H. The Task Force shall develop training and educat ion programs and may avail 
itself of any advisory information as needed to dev elop the training and 
information programs. The chair of the Task Force s hall call an organizational 
meeting within sixty (60) days of the effective dat e of this Act, and the Task 
Force shall report its meeting schedule, priorities , objectives, and procedural 
rules to the Clerk of the Congress within ten (10) days of the meeting. The 
Task Force shall collect data related to the effect iveness of its training and 
education programs and shall file a report with the  Clerk of the Congress no 
later than ten (10) days prior to each quarterly re port meeting of each year. 
 
I. The Task Force may expend any funds from donatio ns, grants, and 
appropriations of Osage Nation funds received for p urposes of this section. 
 
J. The Task Force members shall not receive stipend s nor salaries out of any 
funds received for purposes of this section, but sh all be entitled to 
reimbursement for actual and necessary expenses inc urred in carrying out duties 
pursuant to this section. 
 
ONCA 15–102, eff. October 7, 2015. 
 
§ 5–207. Severability  
 
If any provision of this Act or the application of such provision to any 
person, firm, association, corporation, or circumst ances shall be held invalid, 
the remainder of the Act and the application of suc h provision to persons, 
firms, associations, corporations, or circumstances  other than those as to 
which it is held invalid shall not be affected ther eby. 
 
ONCA 07–27, eff. Apr. 19, 2007. 
 
 SUBCHAPTER 3 
 SEX OFFENDER REGISTRATION AND NOTIFICATION  
 
§ 5–301. Short title  
 
This Act may be cited as the "Osage Nation Sex Offe nder Registration and 
Notification Act" ("Act"). 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–302. Preamble  
 
Tribal nations are affected by violent crime and se x offenses from both Indian 
and non-Indian perpetrators. Consequently, the cond uct and presence of 
convicted sex offenders in Indian country threatens  the political integrity, 
economic security, health and welfare of Tribal Nat ions. 
 
The Osage Nation recognizes that sex offenders pose  an ongoing risk for 
recidivism and may commit additional sex offenses e ven after being released 
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from incarceration or commitment and the protection  of the public from sex 
offenders is of paramount Osage Nation governmental  interest. The Osage Nation 
Reservation will not be a place where convicted sex  offenders can avoid 
accountability for their behavior. The Osage Nation  Reservation desires a 
mechanism to track sex offenders who may attempt to  avoid detection and 
registration because of complex jurisdictional issu es. 
 
The Osage Nation recognizes that children are its m ost precious resources and 
that they are the future of the Osage Nation. It is  the intent of the Osage 
Nation to protect all Osage Nation citizens by prom oting community safety. By 
enacting the Osage Nation Sex Offender Registration  and Notification Act, the 
Osage Nation is taking steps to prevent the sexual abuse of children and other 
Osage Nation citizens. 
 
Sex offender registration and the release of releva nt offender information 
about sexual offenders to law enforcement, public/p rivate entities and the 
general public will further the Osage Nation intere st of public safety and 
enhance strategies for crime detection and preventi on. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–303. Purpose  
 
A. The Osage Nation finds it to be in the best inte rest of all citizens and 
those eligible for citizenship to clarify the proce dures used by the Osage 
Nation for sex offender registration and notificati on. 
 
B. Having elected to function as a registration jur isdiction on July 18, 2007 
by resolution of the Osage Nation Congress ONCR 07– 12, the Osage Nation bears 
the responsibility of implementing sex offender reg istration and notification 
decisions and for assuring compliance with the fede ral Sex Offender 
Registration and Notification Act 1, the Osage Nation Constitution and this 
Act. 
 
C. The purpose of this Act is to implement the fede ral Sex Offender 
Registration and Notification Act and this Act shal l be interpreted liberally 
to comply with the terms and conditions of the fede ral act as presently written 
or hereafter amended. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
1 42 U.S.C.A. § 16901 et seq. 
 
§ 5–304. Constitutional authority  
 
The Osage Nation Congress has the power to enact la ws governing crimes and 
criminal procedures within the jurisdiction of the Osage Nation under Article 
II and Article VI of the Osage Nation Constitution.  
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
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§ 5–305. No waiver of sovereign immunity  
 
In order to implement this Act to its fullest, the Osage Nation is hereby 
authorized to work cooperatively with necessary sta te, federal, or Tribal 
agencies. However, in doing so, the Osage Nation do es not and shall not waive 
any sovereign rights, including sovereign immunity.  
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–306. Establishment  
 
A. This Act hereby establishes an Osage Nation Sex Offender Registration 
Office, which the Osage Nation shall maintain and o perate pursuant to the 
provisions of this Act. 
 
B. This Act hereby establishes a public sex offende r registration and 
notification system, which the Osage Nation Sex Off ender Registration Office 
shall maintain and operate pursuant to the provisio ns of this Act. 
 
C. This Act hereby establishes an Osage Nation Sex Offender Registry website, 
which shall be maintained and operated pursuant to the provisions of this Act. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–307. Applicability  
 
The following persons who have been convicted of th e offenses listed in this 
Act, are subject to the provisions herein: sex offe nders who reside in, are 
employed in or attend school in Indian country with in the territorial 
jurisdiction of the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–308. Criminal and civil sanctions  
 
A. Any violation of a provision of this Act by a se x offender who is an Indian 
shall be considered a crime and subject to a maximu m penalty of one (1) year 
imprisonment and/or a fine of Five Thousand Dollars  ($5,000.00), or by 
banishment for a period not less than five (5) year s nor more than life; or any 
combination of the above. 
 
B. Any violation of a provision of this Act by a se x offender who is not an 
Indian shall be considered a civil violation subjec t to enforcement by any 
means not prohibited by federal law, including but not limited to the issuance 
of fines, forfeitures, civil contempt, and banishme nt. 
 
C. All violators of this Act may be subject to addi tional penalties imposed by 
a state or the federal government. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
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§ 5–309. Definitions  
 
Words and phrases as used herein shall be defined a s follows: 
 
A. "Absconder" means a convicted sex offender who f ails to register and/or who 
runs away, leaves, flees or departs quickly and sec retly and hides himself or 
herself with intent to avoid arrest or prosecution.  
 
B. "Consent" means to voluntarily give permission, approval, or agreement. 
 
C. "Convicted." An adult sex offender is "convicted " for the purpose of this 
Act if the sex offender has been subjected to penal  consequences based on the 
conviction, deferred sentencing, or suspended sente ncing, however the 
conviction may be styled. This includes adults as w ell as juvenile offenders. 
 
A "juvenile offender" is "convicted" for purposes o f this Code if the juvenile 
offender is either: (1) prosecuted and found guilty  as an adult for a sex 
offense; or (2) is adjudicated delinquent as a juve nile for a sex offense, but 
only if the offender is fourteen (14) years of age or older at the time of the 
offense and the offense adjudicated was comparable to or more severe than 
aggravated sexual abuse (as described in either (a)  or (b) of Section 2241 of 
Title 18, United States Code), or was an attempt or  conspiracy to commit such 
an offense. 
 
D. "Court" means the Osage Nation Court system, and /or Osage Nation Trial 
Court. All proceedings under this Act shall refer t o the same. 
 
E. "Digitized format" means information kept digita lly on an electronic data 
base and does not mean hard copies or physical obje cts. 
 
F. "Dru Sjodin National Sex Offender Public Website  (NSOPW)." The public 
website maintained by the Attorney General of the U nited States pursuant to 42 
U.S.C. § 16920. 
 
G. "Employee" means "employee" as used in this Act and includes, but is not 
limited to, an individual who is self-employed, a c ontractor, part-time, vendor 
or works for any other entity, regardless of compen sation. Volunteers of a 
Tribal agency or organization are included within t he definition of employee 
for registration purposes. 
 
H. "Foreign conviction." A foreign conviction is on e obtained outside of the 
United States to include state convictions. A forei gn conviction occurs when 
such offenders are convicted either: under the laws  of Canada, the United 
Kingdom, Australia, and New Zealand; or in any fore ign country where the U.S. 
State Department, in its Country Reports on Human R ights Practices, has 
concluded that an independent judiciary generally ( vigorously) enforced the 
right to a fair trial in that country during the ye ar in which the conviction 
occurred. 
 
I. "Immediate" and "immediately" mean within three (3) business days. 
 



 

391 
 

J. "Imprisonment." The term "imprisonment" refers t o incarceration pursuant to 
a conviction, regardless of the nature of the insti tution in which the offender 
serves the sentence. The term is to be interpreted broadly to include, for 
example, confinement in a state "prison" as well as  in a federal, military, 
foreign, BIA, private or contract facility, or a lo cal or Tribal Jail. Persons 
under "house arrest" following conviction of a cove red sex offense are required 
to register pursuant to the provisions of this Act during their period of 
"house arrest". 
 
K. "Indian" means a person of any age who is a memb er of a federally recognized 
Indian Tribe, as defined by 25 U.S.C. § 405(b) et s eq., and who resides or is 
found within the jurisdiction of the Osage Nation. 
 
L. "Indian country" is defined, pursuant to 18 U.S. C. § 1151. (1) all land 
within the limits of any Indian Reservation under t he jurisdiction of the 
United States government, notwithstanding the issua nce of any patent, and 
including rights-of-way running through the Reserva tion; (2) all dependent 
Indian communities within the borders of the United  States whether within the 
original or subsequently acquired territory thereof , and whether within or 
without the limits of a state; or (3) all Indian al lotments, the Indian titles 
to which have not been extinguished, including righ ts-of-way running through 
the same. 
 
M. "Jurisdiction" means and refers to the 50 states , the District of Columbia, 
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, American Sam oa, the Commonwealth of the 
Northern Mariana Islands, the United States Virgin Islands, and Indian tribes 
that elect to function as registration jurisdiction s under 42 U.S.C. § 16927. 
 
N. "Minor" means an individual who has not attained  the age of eighteen (18) 
years of age. The term shall include individuals wh o are in the custody of the 
Osage Nation Social Services Department until age t wenty-one (21). 
 
O. "Osage Nation or Nation" means the government of  the Osage Nation or all 
Osage Nation Indians by blood whose names appear on  the final rolls of the 
Osage Nation as approved pursuant to Section 2 of t he Act of June 28, 1906, (34 
Stat. 539), and their lineal descendants as stated in Section 2, Article III of 
the Constitution of the Osage Nation. 
 
P. "Perpetrator" means a person accused of criminal  sexual conduct. 
 
Q. "Resides" means, with respect to an individual, the location of the 
individual's home or other place where the individu al habitually lives. 
 
R. "Sex offense" means those offenses contained in 42 U.S.C. § 16911(5) and 
those offenses enumerated in this Act or any other covered offense under Osage 
Nation or state law. An offense involving consensua l sexual conduct is not a 
registerable offense under SORNA for the purposes o f this Act if the victim was 
an adult, unless the adult was under the custodial authority of the offender at 
the time of the offense, or if the victim was at le ast fourteen (14) years old 
and the offender was not more than four (4) years o lder than the victim. 
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S. "Sex offender" means a person convicted of a sex  offense. 
 
T. "Sexual act" means: (1) contact between the peni s and the vulva or the penis 
and the anus, and for purpose of this definition co ntact involving the penis 
occurs upon penetration, however slight; (2) contac t between the mouth and the 
penis, the mouth and the vulva, or the mouth and th e anus; (3) the penetration, 
however slight, of the anal or genital opening of a nother by a hand or finger 
or by any object, with an intent to abuse, humiliat e, harass, degrade, or 
arouse or gratify the sexual desire of any person; or (4) the intentional 
touching, not through the clothing, of the genitali a of another person that has 
not attained the age of eighteen (18) years with an  intent to abuse, humiliate, 
harass, degrade, or arouse or gratify the sexual de sire of any person. 
 
U. "Sexual contact" means the intentional touching,  either directly or through 
the clothing, of the genitalia, anus, groin, breast , inner thigh, or buttocks 
of another person with intent to abuse, humiliate, harass, degrade, or arouse 
or gratify the sexual desires of another person. 
 
V. "Student" means an individual who enrolls in or attends either a private or 
public education institution, including a secondary  school, trade or 
professional school, or an institution of higher ed ucation. "Student" also 
includes interns, externs, and apprentices. 
 
W. "SORNA" means the Sex Offender Registration and Notification Act (Title 1 of 
the Adam Walsh Child Protection and Safety Act of 2 006, Pub. L. 109-248), (42 
U.S.C. § 16911 et seq., as amended.) 
 
X. "Sex Offender Registry" means the Registry of se x offenders, and a 
notification program, maintained by Osage Nation Se x Offender Registry Office 
and TTSORS (Tribe and Territory Sex Offender Regist ry System). 
 
Y. "NSOR" means National Sex Offender Registry, whi ch is the national database 
maintained by the Federal Bureau of Investigation ( FBI) pursuant to 42 U.S.C. § 
16945. 
 
Z. "SMART Office" means the Office of Sex Offender Sentencing, Monitoring, 
Apprehending, Registering, and Tracking, which was established within the 
United States Department of Justice under the gener al authority of the Attorney 
General of the United States pursuant to 42 U.S.C. § 16945. 
 
AA. "Tier 1 sex offender." A "Tier 1 sex offender",  or a "sex offender" 
designated as "Tier 1" is one that has been convict ed of a "Tier 1" sex offense 
defined in the Osage Nation Sex Offender Registrati on Policy and Procedures 
Manual and the Osage Nation Code. 
 
BB. "Tier 2 sex offender." A "Tier 2 sex offender",  or a "sex offender" 
designated as "Tier 2", is one that has been either  convicted of a "Tier 2" sex 
offense as defined on page 7 of the Osage Nation Se x Offender Registration 
Policy and Procedures Manual and the Osage Nation C ode. 
 
CC. "Tier 3 sex offender." A "Tier 3 sex offender,"  or a "sex offender" 
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designated as "Tier 3", is one that has been either  convicted of a "Tier 3" sex 
offense as defined on page 8 of the Osage Nation Se x Offender Registration 
Policy and Procedures Manual and the Osage Nation C ode. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–310. Offenses  
 
A. Attempts and conspiracies. Any attempt or conspi racy to commit any offense 
in Section 111(5) of the federal Sex Offender Regis tration and Notification Act 
and any offense referred to in this section. 
 
B. Osage Nation offenses. Any offenses listed withi n the Osage Nation Code and 
the Osage Nation criminal code, which are specifica lly set out as sex offenses 
or have an element involving a sexual act or sexual  contact with another 
person. 
 
C. Federal offenses. A conviction for any of the fo llowing, and any other 
offense hereafter included in the definition of a s ex offense at 42 U.S.C. § 
16911(5): 
 
1. 18 U.S.C. § 1591 (sex trafficking of children); 
 
2. 18 U.S.C. § 2241 (aggravated sexual abuse); 
 
3. 18 U.S.C. § 2242 (sexual abuse); 
 
4. 18 U.S.C. § 2243 (sexual abuse of a minor or war d); 
 
5. 18 U.S.C. § 2244 (abusive sexual contact); 
 
6. 18 U.S.C. § 2245 (offenses resulting in death); 
 
7. 18 U.S.C. § 2251 (sexual exploitation of childre n); 
 
8. 18 U.S.C. § 2251A (selling or buying children); 
 
9. 18 U.S.C. § 2252 (material involving the sexual exploitation of a minor); 
 
10. 18 U.S.C. § 2252A (material containing child po rnography); 
 
11. 18 U.S.C. § 2252B (misleading domain names on t he internet); 
 
12. 18 U.S.C. § 2252C (misleading words or digital images on the internet); 
 
13. 18 U.S.C. § 2260 (production of sexually explic it depictions of a minor for 
import into the United States); 
 
14. 18 U.S.C. § 2421 (transportation of a minor for  illegal sexual activity); 
 
15. 18 U.S.C. § 2422 (coercion and enticement of a minor for illegal sexual 
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activity); 
 
16. 18 U.S.C. § 2423 (transportation of minors for illegal sexual activity, 
travel with the intent to engage in illicit sexual conduct with a minor, 
engaging in illicit sexual conduct in foreign place s); 
 
17. 18 U.S.C. § 2424 (failure to file factual state ment about an alien 
individual); and 
 
18. 18 U.S.C. § 2425 (transmitting information abou t a minor to further 
criminal sexual conduct). 
 
D. Foreign offenses. Any conviction for a sex offen se involving any conduct 
listed in subsection F which was obtained under the  law of Canada, the United 
Kingdom, Australia, New Zealand, and any foreign co untry where the United 
States State Department, in its Country Reports on Human Rights Practices, has 
concluded that an independent judiciary generally ( or vigorously) enforced the 
right to a fair trial in that country during the ye ar in which the conviction 
occurred. 
 
E. Military offenses. Any military offense specifie d by the Secretary of 
Defense under Section 115(a)(8)(C)(i) of Pub. L. 10 5-119 (codified at 10 U.S.C. 
§ 920 et seq.). 
 
F. Juvenile offenses or adjudications. Any sex offe nse, or attempt or 
conspiracy to commit a sex offense, that is compara ble to or more severe than 
the federal crime of aggravated sexual abuse (as co dified in 18 U.S.C. § 2241) 
and committed by a minor who is fourteen (14) years  of age or older. Juvenile 
offenders may be treated as provided in  DEL§ 5–102 . The Osage Nation may, at 
their discretion, exempt from public website postin gs information concerning 
sex offenders required to register on the basis of juvenile delinquency 
adjudications. 
 
G. Jurisdiction offenses. Any sex offense committed  in any jurisdiction, 
including this Nation, that involves: 
 
1. Any type of degree of genital, oral, or anal pen etration; 
 
2. Any sexual touching of or contact with a person' s body, either directly or 
through the clothing; 
 
3. Kidnapping of a minor; 
 
4. False imprisonment of a minor; 
 
5. Solicitation to engage a minor in sexual conduct  understood broadly to 
include any direction, request, enticement, persuas ion, or encouragement of a 
minor to engage in sexual conduct; 
 
6. Use of a minor in a sexual performance; 
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7. Solicitation of a minor to practice prostitution ; 
 
8. Video voyeurism of a minor as described in 18 U. S.C. § 1801; 
 
9. Possession, production, or distribution of child  pornography; 
 
10. Criminal sexual conduct that involves physical contact with a minor or the 
use of the internet to facilitate or attempt such c onduct. This includes 
offenses whose elements involve the use of other pe rsons in prostitution, such 
as pandering, procuring, or pimping in cases where the victim was a minor at 
the time of the offense; 
 
11. Any conduct that by its nature is a sex offense  against a minor; and 
 
12. Any offense similar to those outlined in: 
 
a. 18 U.S.C. § 1591 (sex trafficking by force, frau d, or coercion); 
 
b. 18 U.S.C. § 1801 (video voyeurism of a minor); 
 
c. 18 U.S.C. § 2241 (aggravated sexual abuse); 
 
d. 18 U.S.C. § 2242 (sexual abuse); 
 
e. 18 U.S.C. § 2244 (abusive sexual contact); 
 
f. 18 U.S.C. § 2422(b) (coercing a minor to engage in prostitution); and 
 
g. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(a) (transporting a minor to eng age in illicit conduct). 
 
In determining if an individual is required to regi ster with the Osage Nation 
the officer shall look to the underlying facts of t he offenses for which the 
individual was sentenced. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–311. Tier 1 offense  
 
A. Sex offenses. A "Tier 1" offense includes any se x offense for which a person 
has been convicted by any jurisdiction, local gover nment, or qualifying foreign 
country pursuant to subsection (D) of this section that involves any sexual act 
or sexual contact with another person that is not i ncluded in 6 ONC § 5–312 or 
§ 5–313. 
 
B. Offenses involving minors. A "Tier 1" offense al so includes any offense for 
which a person has been convicted by a jurisdiction , local government, or 
qualifying foreign country pursuant to subsection ( D) of this section that 
involves the false imprisonment of a minor, video v oyeurism of a minor, or 
possession or receipt of child pornography. 
 
C. Osage Nation offenses. Any sex offense covered b y this Act where punishment 
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was limited to one (1) year in jail shall be consid ered a "Tier 1" sex offense. 
 
D. Certain federal offenses. Conviction for any of the following federal 
offenses shall be considered "Tier 1" offenses: 
 
1. 18 U.S.C. § 1801 (video voyeurism of a minor), 
 
2. 18 U.S.C. § 2252 (possession or receipt of child  pornography materials 
involving the sexual exploitation of a minor), 
 
3. 18 U.S.C. § 2252A (possession or receipt of chil d pornography materials 
containing child pornography), 
 
4. 18 U.S.C. § 2252B (misleading domain names on th e internet), 
 
5. 18 U.S.C. § 2252C (misleading words or digital i mages on the internet), 
 
6. 18 U.S.C. § 2422(a) (coercion to engage in prost itution), 
 
7. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(b) (travel with the intent to e ngage in illicit conduct), 
 
8. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(c) (engaging in illicit conduct  in foreign places), 
 
9. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(d) (arranging, inducing, procur ing or facilitating the 
travel in interstate commerce of an adult for the p urpose of engaging in 
illicit conduct for financial gain), 
 
10. 18 U.S.C. § 2424 (failure to file factual state ment about an alien 
individual), and 
 
11. 18 U.S.C. § 2425 (transmitting information abou t a minor to further 
criminal sexual conduct). 
 
E. Certain military offenses. Any military offense specified by the Secretary 
of Defense under Section 115(a)(8)(C)(i) of Pub. L.  105-119 (codified at 10 
U.S.C. § 920 et seq.) that is similar to those offe nses outlined in subsection 
(A), (B), or (C) of this section shall be considere d "Tier 1" offenses. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
 
§ 5–312. Tier 2 offenses  
 
A. Recidivism and felonies. Unless otherwise covere d in this section, any sex 
offense which is not the first sex offense for whic h a person has been 
convicted that is punishable by more than one (1) y ear in jail is considered a 
"Tier 2" offense. 
 
B. Offenses involving minors. A "Tier 2" offense in cludes any sex offense for 
which a person has been convicted by a jurisdiction , local government, or 
qualifying foreign country pursuant to subsection ( C) of this section that 
involves: 
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1. The use of minors in prostitution, including sol icitations, 
 
2. Enticing a minor to engage in criminal sexual ac tivity, 
 
3. Sexual contact with a minor thirteen (13) years of age or older, whether 
direct or through the clothing, that involves the i ntimate parts of the body, 
 
4. The use of a minor in a sexual performance, or 
 
5. The production or distribution of child pornogra phy. 
 
C. Certain federal offenses. Conviction for any of the following federal 
offenses shall be considered "Tier 2" offenses:  
 
1. 18 U.S.C. § 1591 (sex trafficking by force, frau d, or coercion); 
 
2. Deleted by ONCA 12–34, eff. April 5, 2012; 
 
3. 18 U.S.C. § 2244 (abusive sexual contact); 
 
4. 18 U.S.C. § 2251 (sexual exploitation of childre n); 
 
5. 18 U.S.C. § 2251A (selling or buying of children ); 
 
6. 18 U.S.C. § 2252 (production or distribution of child pornography materials 
involving the sexual exploitation of a minor); 
 
7. 18 U.S.C. § 2252A (production or distribution of  child pornography materials 
containing child pornography); 
 
8. 18 U.S.C. § 2260 (production of sexually explici t depictions of a minor for 
import into the United States); 
 
9. 18 U.S.C. § 2421 (transporting of a minor for il legal sexual activity); 
 
10. 18 U.S.C. § 2422(b) (coercing a minor to engage  in prostitution); 
 
11. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(a) (transporting a minor to en gage in illicit conduct); 
 
12. 18 U.S.C. § 2423(d) (arranging, inducing, procu ring or facilitating the 
travel in interstate commerce of an adult for the p urpose of engaging in 
illicit conduct for financial gain). 
 
D. Certain military offenses. Any military offense specified by the Secretary 
of Defense under Section 115(a)(8)(C)(i) of Pub. L.  105-119 (codified at 10 
U.S.C. § 920 et seq.) that is similar to those offe nses outlined in subsection 
(A), (B), or (C) of this section shall be considere d a "Tier 2" offenses. 
 
E. Osage Nation offenses. A Tier 2 offense includes  any Osage Nation offense 
listed under the Osage Nation Code which expressly states that it is a Tier 2 
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Offense, regardless of the term of punishment. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
 
§ 5–313. Tier 3 offenses  
 
A. Recidivism and felonies. Any sex offense that is  punishable by more than one 
(1) year in jail where the offender has at least on e (1) prior conviction for a 
Tier 2 sex offense is a "Tier 3" offense. 
 
B. General offenses. A "Tier 3" offense includes an y sex offense for which a 
person has been convicted by a jurisdiction, local government, or qualifying 
foreign country pursuant to subsection (C) of this section that involves: 
 
1. Non-parental kidnapping of a minor; 
 
2. A sexual act with another by force or threat; 
 
3. A sexual act with another who has been rendered unconscious or involuntarily 
drugged, or who is otherwise incapable of appraisin g the nature of the conduct 
or declining to participate; or 
 
4. Sexual contact with a minor thirteen (13) years of age or younger, including 
offenses that cover sexual touching of or contact w ith the intimate parts of 
the body, either directly or through the clothing. 
 
C. Certain federal offenses. Conviction for any of the following federal 
offenses shall be considered "Tier 3" offenses: 
 
1. 18 U.S.C. § 2241(a) and (b) (aggravated sexual a buse); 
 
2. 18 U.S.C. § 2242 (sexual abuse); 
 
3. 18 U.S.C. § 2243 (sexual abuse of a minor or war d); or 
 
4. Where the victim is thirteen (13) years of age o r younger, 18 U.S.C. § 2244 
(abusive sexual contact). 
 
D. Certain military offenses. Any military offense specified by the Secretary 
of Defense under Section 115(a)(8)(C)(i) of Pub. L.  105-119 (codified at 10 
U.S.C. § 920 et seq.) that is similar to those offe nses outlined in subsection 
(A), (B), or (C) of this section shall be considere d "Tier 3" offenses. 
 
E. Osage Nation offenses. A Tier 3 offense includes  any Osage Nation offense 
listed under the Osage Nation Code which expressly states that it is a Tier 3 
offense, regardless of the term of punishment. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
 
§ 5–314. Registration requirements for sex offender s  
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A. Any person with a conviction listed in this Act must "immediately" register 
as a sex offender if he or she lives, works, reside s in Indian country within 
the Osage Nation's territorial jurisdiction. Regist ration is required for all 
sex offenses under this Act unless specifically sta ted to the contrary and 
regardless of the jurisdiction or location of prior  conviction. 
 
B. Where to register: 
 
1. If convicted in the Osage Nation Trial Court, se x offenders shall initially 
register with the Osage Nation Sex Offender Registr ation Office within three 
(3) days of sentencing, if no jail time is ordered.  
 
2. If the sex offender is incarcerated, he or she s hall register at the Osage 
County Detention Facility in which he or she is det ained before release. The 
registering officer shall follow the "Incarcerated Sex Offenders" section of 
the Osage Nation Sex Offender Registration Policies  and Procedure Manual. 
 
3. A sex offender must also register in all of the following jurisdictions: 
 
a. Where offender was convicted; and 
 
b. Where offender resides; and 
 
c. Where offender is employed; and 
 
d. Where offender goes to school. 
 
D. Current information. A sex offender with a convi ction listed in this Act 
shall keep all personal information current in the Registry at all times. A sex 
offender is required to appear in person at the Osa ge Nation Sex Offender 
Registration Office to update any change in persona l information within three 
(3) days of such change. The information required t o be updated includes, but 
is not limited to: 
 
1. Name; 
 
2. Address; 
 
3. Employment; 
 
4. School; and 
 
5. Vehicle information. 
 
E. Registration period. The registration period beg ins to run upon release from 
custody for an incarcerated sex offender, or at sen tencing for sex offenders 
not incarcerated. The length of registration is as follows: 
 
1. Adults: 
 
a. Fifteen (15) years if the offender is a Tier 1 s ex offender; 
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b. Twenty-five (25) years if the offender is a Tier  2 sex offender; 
 
c. The life of the offender if offender is a Tier 3  sex offender. 
 
2. Juveniles: 
 
a. Ten (10) years if the offender is a Tier 1 sex o ffender; 
 
b. Twenty (20) years if the offender is a Tier 2 se x offender; or 
 
c. The life of the offender if the offender is a Ti er 3 sex offender. 
 
F. A Tier 1 sex offender is required to personally appear to take a photograph, 
and review and verify registration information with  the Osage Nation Sex 
Offender Registration Office at least once every tw elve (12) months. The 
offender's date of review shall be on or before the  last date of registration. 
 
G. A Tier 2 sex offender is required to personally appear to take a photograph, 
and review and verify registration information with  the Osage Nation Sex 
Offender Registration Office at least once every si x (6) months. 
 
H. A Tier 3 sex offender is required to personally appear to take a photograph, 
and review and verify registration information with  the Osage Nation Sex 
Offender Registration Office at least once every th ree (3) months. 
 
I. Upon entering the Osage Nation jurisdiction for residency, work, or school, 
a sex offender from another jurisdiction must regis ter with the Osage Nation 
Sex Offender Registration Office within three (3) d ays. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–315. Failure to register  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a sex offender to fail to register in any 
jurisdiction or update current information. If conv icted, such offense shall 
carry a maximum penalty of incarceration of not mor e than one (1) year, or a 
civil penalty of not more than Five Thousand Dollar s ($5,000.00), or both. 
 
B. If a sex offender fails to register in the Osage  Nation jurisdiction as 
required by this Act, the Osage Nation shall: 
 
1. Petition the Osage Nation Court for a warrant to  arrest and detain the 
offender until a hearing can be set to determine th e penalty, if any, for the 
offender's non-compliance; 
 
2. Document the information in the Osage Nation Sex  Offender Registry to 
reflect that the sex offender has failed to registe r and the offender's new 
status indicates that the offender is an "absconder "; and notify the United 
States Marshal Service. 
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3. Enter the sex offender into the National Crime I nformation Center Wanted 
Persons File. 
 
C. Absconders. When the Osage Nation has informatio n that a sex offender may 
have absconded, a reasonable effort must be made by  law enforcement to 
determine whether the sex offender has actually abs conded. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–316. Providing false information  
 
A. It shall be unlawful for a Native American sex o ffender to provide false 
information to the Osage Nation Sex Offender Regist ration Office. If convicted, 
such offense shall carry a maximum penalty of incar ceration of not more than 
one (1) year, or a civil penalty of not more than F ive Thousand Dollars 
($5,000.00), or both. 
 
B. Any violation of this Act by a non-Native Americ an may be subject to 
additional penalties imposed by a state or the fede ral government. 
 
C. If a sex offender provides false information to the Osage Nation Sex 
Offender Registration Office, the Osage Nation shal l: 
 
1. Petition the Court for a warrant to arrest and d etain the offender until a 
hearing can be set to determine the penalty, if any , for the offender's 
non-compliance; 
 
2. Revise the information in the Osage Nation Sex O ffender Registry to reflect 
that the sex offender has provided false informatio n and the offender is 
considered an absconder; and notify the United Stat es Marshal Service. 
 
3. Enter the sex offender into the National Crime I nformation Center (NCIC) 
Wanted Person File. 
 
4. If applicable, notify the jurisdiction from whic h the offender was supposed 
to be arriving, only if the registering office rece ived such notice. 
 
D. Absconders. The Osage Nation must make a reasona ble effort to first verify 
that the information provided by the sex offender i s false as of the date the 
sex offender last verified his information before t he sex offender can be 
considered an absconder. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–317. Registration requirements of the Osage Nat ion  
 
A. This act applies to all sex offenders, including  those convicted of sexual 
offenses prior to its enactment. The Osage Nation i s specifically required to 
register sex offenders if they are in the Osage Nat ion judicial system as 
prisoners, supervisees, or registrants or if they r eenter the system due to 
another conviction. The Osage Nation shall notify s uch sex offenders of the new 
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requirement. The Osage Nation shall register: 
 
1. Sex offenders convicted by any Osage Nation Cour t who are sentenced and 
released on probation or post-imprisonment supervis ion prior to the 
jurisdiction's passage of this Act and registration  was not required at that 
time; 
 
2. Sex offenders who are registered under previous law, but unaware of duties 
to register with the Osage Nation. 
 
B. An eligible offender who reenters the justice sy stem due to a new conviction 
and would be required to register must be notified and then registered. 
 
C. The sex offender is thereafter subject to the re gistration requirements set 
forth herein upon notification of a duty to registe r. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–318. Maintenance and management of registry  
 
A. The Osage Nation shall maintain a jurisdiction-w ide sex offender registry 
conforming to the requirements of SORNA. 
 
B. The Osage Nation may manage and enforce the regi stration of all tiers of sex 
offenders who are convicted, reside, go to school, or work within Indian 
country and within the jurisdiction of the Osage Na tion. 
 
C. The Osage Nation shall implement and maintain an  electronic database of 
information and ensure that such information can be  immediately transmitted to 
others and immediately accessed. Nevertheless, all information obtained under 
this Act shall be, at a minimum, maintained by the Osage Nation or its designee 
in digitized format. 
 
D. The Osage Nation shall procure and maintain at a ll times computer software 
to enable the Osage Nation or its designee to estab lish and operate a uniform 
sex offender registry and Internet website "Osage N ation Sex Offender Public 
Website". Such software shall facilitate (1) the im mediate exchange of 
information among jurisdictions; (2) public access over the Internet to 
appropriate information, including the number of re gistered sex offenders in 
the Osage Nation jurisdiction; (3) full compliance with the requirements of 
SORNA; and (4) communication of information to comm unity notification program 
participants. 
 
E. Sex offender website. The Osage Nation registere d sex offender information 
shall be made available on the Internet, and in a m anner that is readily 
accessible to all jurisdictions and to the public. The website shall: 
 
1. Allow for immediate exchange of information amon g and between other 
jurisdictions; 
 
2. Provide for public access to appropriate informa tion on sex offenders in the 
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Nation's jurisdiction; 
 
3. Be able to receive information from other partic ipating jurisdictions 
regarding offenders entering the Osage Nation juris diction; 
 
4. Work in conjunction with the Dru Sjodin National  Sex Offender Public 
Website; 
 
5. Allow for and provide hyperlinks to sex offender  safety and education 
resources; 
 
6. Have instructions on how to correct erroneous in formation on a sex offender 
listed on the website; 
 
7. Give notice and warning that information on the website should not be used 
to unlawfully injure, harass, or commit a crime aga inst any individual named in 
the registry, or any individual who may reside or w ork at any reported address. 
That such action could result in civil and criminal  penalties; 
 
8. Implement search capabilities, including but not  limited to, name, county, 
zip code, or geographical radius; and 
 
9. Provide an automated notification system which i ncorporates substantially 
the following features: 
 
a. The information required to be included on all s ex offender websites is 
posted on the Osage Nation sex offender website wit hin three (3) business days; 
 
b. The Osage Nation sex offender website includes a  function under which 
members of the public and organization can request notification when sex 
offenders commence residence, employment, or school  attendance within zip codes 
or geographic radius areas specified by the request er, where the requester 
provides an e-mail address to which the notice is t o be sent; and 
 
c. Upon posting on the Osage Nation sex offender we bsite of new residence, 
employment, or school attendance information for a sex offender within an area 
specified by the requester, the system will automat ically send an email 
notification to the requester which identifies the sex offender sufficiently 
that the requester can then access the Osage Nation  website and view the 
information about the sex offender on the website. 
 
F. In addition to the Osage Nation Sex Offender Pub lic Website, the Osage 
Nation Sex Offender Registration Office shall immed iately give notice of any 
sex offender registering or updating information to  the following: 
 
1. Update information on NCIC/NSOR; 
 
2. Update the Osage Nation Sex Offender Public Webs ite for posting to NSOPW; 
 
3. All law enforcement agencies, schools, and the p ublic housing agencies in 
the area in which the offender resides; 
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4. Each jurisdiction where the sex offender is empl oyed, attends school, or 
resides; 
 
5. Agencies in the immediate area that conduct empl oyment background checks 
under Section 3 of the National Child Protection Ac t of 1993 1; 
 
6. Social service or volunteer entities in the area  responsible for protecting 
minors; and 
 
7. Any organization or individual that has requeste d notification. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
1 42 U.S.C.A. § 5119a. 
 
§ 5–319. Registry information required to be preser ved by the Osage Nation  
 
A. The following sex offender information is requir ed to be kept by the Osage 
Nation Sex Offender Registration Office in a digiti zed format and in an 
electronic database, and shall be used on the Osage  Nation Sex Offender Public 
Website: 
 
1. Name, including full legal name, nicknames, Osag e Nation or traditional 
names, and any aliases; 
 
2. Date of birth, and dates that the offender uses as a birth date; 
 
3. Detailed physical description, including general  appearance and any tattoos, 
scars, or other identifying marks; 
 
4. Current photograph, more than one photograph sho wing front and back of the 
offender, and the offender in other presentations; 
 
5. Internet identifiers, monikers, email and instan t messaging addresses; 
 
6. Residence address, including past and current st reet addresses only, no post 
office boxes. If no street address is available, th en a reasonable description 
of where the person's home is located shall be used  or where they habitually 
live; 
 
7. Any telephone numbers including cell, work, and residential locations; 
 
8. Alternative residences or temporary lodging info rmation. This includes any 
place where the offender might stay; 
 
9. Employer's name and address, which includes self -employment, whether 
compensated or not. If the sex offender has no fixe d place of employment, other 
employment information concerning places where the sex offender works such as a 
normal travel route or the general area(s) in which  the offender works shall be 
listed; 
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10. All professional licenses; 
 
11. School or educational information, including th e name and address of any 
educational institution where the offender is curre ntly enrolled and physically 
present; 
 
12. Vehicle information, including license plate nu mber and description of any 
vehicle owned or regularly operated by the offender . This includes watercraft, 
aircraft and any other land vehicles, such as ATVs;  
 
13. The text of the provision of law defining the c riminal offense for which 
the offender is currently registered. This may be i n the form of electronic 
text or a hyperlink and/or copies of court document ation; 
 
14. Fingerprints, palm prints. Stored in a digitize d format; 
 
15. Driver's license or identification card (digiti zed photocopy); 
 
16. Tribal affiliation and CDM card (digitized phot ocopy); 
 
17. Passport and immigration documents; 
 
18. Criminal history, including the date of all arr ests, the date of all 
convictions, any outstanding warrants, the registra tion status, and the status 
of parole, probation, or supervised release; 
 
19. A DNA sample; 
 
20. Social security number; and 
 
21. When the offender is in violation of this Act o r cannot be located, the 
website must note this fact and label the offender as an "absconder." 
 
B. Such information shall be immediately shared amo ng registration 
jurisdictions and disclosure of all of the informat ion, except that which is 
mandatorily excluded, to the general public, local law enforcement, local child 
protection agencies, and other specified entities. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–320. Mandatory exclusions  
 
A. Prohibited information. The following informatio n shall be retained by the 
Osage Nation Sex Offender Registration Office; howe ver, it shall not be placed 
for public viewing on the Osage Nation Sex Offender  Registry Website: 
 
1. The identity of a victim of a sex offense; 
 
2. The sex offender's social security number; 
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3. The sex offender's arrests that did not result i n conviction; 
 
4. The sex offender's travel and immigration docume nt numbers; 
 
5. The sex offender's Internet monikers restricted under 42 U.S.C. § 16911 et 
seq.; and 
 
6. Witness protection. For sex offenders who are un der a witness protection 
program. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–321. Registry information required to keep regi stration current  
 
Each time a sex offender appears before the Osage N ation Sex Offender 
Registration Office for review, updating, and verif ication of offender's 
information, the attending officer shall: 
 
A. Take a new photo of the sex offender and provide  additional forms to the sex 
offender to verify or correct the offender's inform ation; 
 
B. Inform the sex offender of his duties to registe r under this Act; 
 
C. Require the sex offender to read and sign a form , as provided in Section 5–
324 of this Title, stating that the duty to registe r has been explained and 
that the sex offender understands the registration requirements; and 
 
D. Ensure that the offender is properly registered and immediately enter the 
updated information into the registry and transmit such by electronic means or 
data link to all jurisdictions where such notificat ion is required. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011. 
 
§ 5–322. The Osage Nation as residence, employer an d school jurisdictions  
 
A. If the Osage Nation registers a sex offender bec ause the offender was 
convicted, or began to reside, work, or attend scho ol within its jurisdiction, 
the Osage Nation shall forward notifications by aut omated e-mail or otherwise 
to the jurisdictions where the offender is required  to register, the U.S. 
Marshals Service, and other agencies who have reque sted notice. 
 
B. If a sex offender is currently registered in the  Osage Nation jurisdiction 
because the offender was convicted, resides, works or attends school therein, 
and the offender gives notice that he intends to ta ke up residence outside the 
Osage Nation jurisdiction, the Osage Nation shall f orward notifications by 
automated e-mail or otherwise to the jurisdictions where the offender intends 
to reside, work, or attend school, and to the U.S. Marshals Service. 
 
C. International travel abroad. All sex offenders m ust inform the Osage Nation 
Sex Offender Registry Office twenty-one (21) days i n advance if they intend to 
travel outside of the United States. In addition to  any other community 
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notification requirement, the registering officer m ust also: 
 
1. Immediately notify any other jurisdiction where the sex offender is either 
registered, or is required to register, of that upd ated information; 
 
2. Immediately notify the U.S. Marshals Service; an d 
 
3. Immediately update NSOR information. 
 
D. If the offender intends to commence residence, s chool or employment outside 
of the United States, the offender must notify the Osage Nation Sex Offender 
Registry Office twenty-one (21) days prior to his o r her departure. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
 
§ 5–323. Employees of the Osage Nation  
 
The Osage Nation Merit-Based Human Resources System  Policies and Procedures, 
Page 2, Section 2, Number 8, approved on February 2 2, 2011 states the 
following: 
 
"All employees currently employed with the Osage Na tion who are required to 
register as a convicted sex offender pursuant to th e Osage Nation Sex Offender 
Registration and Notification Act, ONCA 11–43 of th e Osage Nation Congress, 
shall notify the Osage Nation Attorney General's Of fice within 3 business 
days." 
 
An employee of the Osage Nation who fails to inform  the Nation immediately that 
he or she is a registered sex offender, or who fail s to register as a sex 
offender, or who fails to keep sex offender registr ation information current, 
may be discharged from employment with the Osage Na tion without notice. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
 
§ 5–324. Forms for updating offender information  
 
The Osage Nation Congress hereby approves the use o f the following forms for 
registration and notification under this Act. 
 
ONCA 11–43, eff. Apr. 5, 2011; ONCA 12–34, eff. Apr . 5, 2012. 
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 SUBCHAPTER 4 
 DOMESTIC ABUSE 
 
§ 5–401. Definitions  
 
As used in this act: 
 
1. "Dating relationship" means a courtship or engag ement relationship. For 
purposes of this Act, a casual acquaintance or ordi nary fraternization between 
persons in a business or social context shall not c onstitute a dating 
relationship; 
 
2. "Domestic abuse" means any act of physical harm,  or the threat of imminent 
physical harm which is committed by an adult, judic ially decreed emancipated 
minor, or minor child thirteen (13) years of age or  older against another 
adult, emancipated minor or minor child who are fam ily or household members or 
who are or were or whose parents are or were in a d ating relationship; 
 
3. "Family or household members" means: 
 
a. Spouses, 
 
b. Ex-spouses, 
 
c. Present spouses of ex-spouses, 
 
d. Parents, including grandparents, stepparents, ad optive parents and foster 
parents, 
 
e. Children, including grandchildren, stepchildren,  adopted children and foster 
children, 
 
f. Persons otherwise related by blood or marriage, 
 
g. Persons living in the same household or who form erly lived in the same 
household, and 
 
h. Persons who are the biological parents of the sa me child, regardless of 
their marital status, or whether they have lived to gether at any time. This 
shall include the elderly and handicapped. 
 
4. "Foreign protective order" means any valid order  of protection issued by a 
court of another state or a tribal court; 
 
5. "Harassment" means a knowing and willful course or pattern of conduct by a 
family or household member or an individual who is or has been involved in a 
dating relationship with the person, directed at a specific person which 
seriously alarms or annoys the person, and which se rves no legitimate purpose. 
The course of conduct must be such as would cause a  reasonable person to suffer 



 

414 
 

substantial emotional distress, and must actually c ause substantial distress to 
the person. "Harassment" shall include, but not be limited to, harassing or 
obscene telephone calls in and fear of death or bod ily injury; 
 
6. "Mutual protective order" means a final protecti ve order or orders issued to 
both a plaintiff who has filed a petition for a pro tective order and a 
defendant included as the defendant in the plaintif f's petition restraining the 
parties from committing domestic violence, stalking , harassment or rape against 
each other. If both parties allege domestic abuse, violence, stalking, 
harassment or rape against each other, the parties shall do so by separate 
petition. 
 
7. "Rape" means rape and rape by instrumentation in  violation of the Osage 
Nation Code; 
 
8. "Stalking" means the willful, malicious, and rep eated following or 
harassment via personal, telephonic, internet, text ing, or other electronic 
means of a person by an adult, judicially decreed e mancipated minor, or minor 
thirteen (13) years of age or older, in a manner th at would cause a reasonable 
person to feel frightened, intimidated, threatened,  harassed, or molested and 
actually causes the person being followed or harass ed to feel terrorized, 
frightened, intimidated, threatened, harassed or mo lested. Stalking also means 
a course of conduct composed of a series of two or more separate acts over a 
period of time, however short, evidencing a continu ity of purpose or 
unconsented contact with a person that is initiated  or continued without the 
consent of the individual or in disregard of the ex pressed desire of the 
individual that the contact be avoided or discontin ued. Unconsented contact or 
course of conduct includes, but is not limited to: 
 
a. Following or appearing within the sight of that individual, 
 
b. Approaching or confronting that individual in a public place or on private 
property, 
 
c. Appearing at the workplace or residence of that individual, 
 
d. Entering onto or remaining on property owned, le ased, or occupied by that 
individual, 
 
e. Contacting that individual by telephone, 
 
f. Sending mail or electronic communications to tha t individual, or 
 
g. Placing an object on, or delivering an object to , property owned, leased or 
occupied by that individual; 
 
9. "Victim support person" means a person affiliate d with a certified domestic 
violence or sexual assault program, certified by th e Attorney General or 
certified by a recognized Native American Tribe if operating mainly within 
tribal lands, who provides support and assistance f or a person who files a 
petition under this Act; and 
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ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–402. Protective order petition, form and filing  fee  
 
A. A victim of domestic abuse, a victim of stalking , a victim of harassment, a 
victim of rape, any adult or judicially decreed ema ncipated minor household 
member on behalf of any other family or household m ember who is a minor or 
incompetent, or any minor age sixteen (16) or seven teen (17) years may seek 
relief under the provisions of this act. 
 
1. The person seeking relief may file a petition fo r a protective order, also 
known as a victim protective order (VPO) with the O sage Nation Trial Court if 
the victim or the defendant resides within the juri sdiction of the Osage 
Nation. If the person seeking relief is a victim of  stalking but is not a 
family or household member or an individual who is or has been in a dating 
relationship with the defendant, the person seeking  relief must file a 
complaint against the defendant with the proper law  enforcement agency before 
filing a petition for a protective order with the O sage Nation Trial Court. The 
person seeking relief shall provide a copy of the c omplaint that was filed with 
the law enforcement agency at the full hearing if t he complaint is not 
available from the law enforcement agency. Failure to provide a copy of the 
complaint filed with the law enforcement agency sha ll constitute a frivolous 
filing and the court may assess attorney fees and c ourt costs against the 
plaintiff pursuant to paragraph (2) of subsection ( C) of this section. The 
filing of a petition for a protective order shall n ot require jurisdiction or 
venue of the criminal offense if either the plainti ff or defendant resides in 
the Osage Nation territorial jurisdiction. If a pet ition has been filed in an 
action for divorce or separate maintenance and eith er party to the action files 
a petition for a protective order where the action for divorce or separate 
maintenance is filed, the petition for the protecti ve order may be heard by the 
Court hearing the divorce or separate maintenance a ction if: 
 
a. There is no established protective order docket in such court, or 
 
b. The Court finds that, in the interest of judicia l economy, both actions may 
be heard together; provided, however, the petition for a protective order, 
including, but not limited to, a petition in which children are named as 
petitioners, shall remain a separate action and a s eparate order shall be 
entered in the protective order action. Protective orders may be dismissed in 
favor of restraining orders in the divorce or separ ate maintenance action if 
the court specifically finds, upon hearing, that su ch dismissal is in the best 
interests of the parties and does not compromise th e safety of any petitioner. 
 
If the defendant is a minor child, the petition sha ll be filed with the Court 
having jurisdiction over juvenile matters. 
 
2. When the abuse occurs when the Court is not open  for business, such person 
may request an emergency temporary order of protect ion as authorized by this 
act. 
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B. The petition forms shall be provided by the Cler k of the Court. The 
Administrative Office of the Courts shall develop a  standard form for the 
petition. 
 
C. Except as otherwise provided by this section, no  filing fee, service of 
process fee, attorney fees or any other fee or cost s shall be charged the 
plaintiff or victim at any time for filing a petiti on for a protective order 
whether a protective order is granted or not grante d. 
 
1. The Court may assess court costs, service of pro cess fees, attorney fees, 
other fees and filing fees against the defendant at  the hearing on the 
petition, if a protective order is granted against the defendant; provided, the 
Court shall have authority to waive the costs and f ees if the Court finds that 
the party does not have the ability to pay the cost s and fees. 
 
2. If the Court makes specific findings that a peti tion for a protective order 
has been filed frivolously and no victim exists, th e Court may assess attorney 
fees and court costs against the plaintiff. 
 
D. The person seeking relief shall prepare the peti tion or, at the request of 
the plaintiff, the Court Clerk or the victim-witnes s coordinator, victim 
support person, and court case manager shall assist  the plaintiff in preparing 
the petition. 
 
E. The person seeking a protective order may furthe r request the exclusive 
care, possession, or control of any animal owned, p ossessed, leased, kept, or 
held by either the petitioner, defendant or minor c hild residing in the 
residence of the petitioner or defendant. The Court  may order the defendant to 
make no contact with the animal and forbid the defe ndant from taking, 
transferring, encumbering, concealing, molesting, a ttacking, striking, 
threatening, harming, or otherwise disposing of the  animal. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–403. Emergency ex parte order  
 
A. If a plaintiff requests an emergency ex parte or der pursuant to this act, 
the Court shall hold an ex parte hearing on the sam e day the petition is filed, 
if the Court finds sufficient grounds within the sc ope of this act stated in 
the petition to hold such a hearing. The Court may,  for good cause shown at the 
hearing, issue any emergency ex parte order that it  finds necessary to protect 
the victim from immediate and present danger of dom estic abuse, stalking, or 
harassment. The emergency ex parte order shall be i n effect until after the 
full hearing is conducted. Provided, if the defenda nt, after having been 
served, does not appear at the hearing, the emergen cy ex parte order shall 
remain in effect until the defendant is served with  the permanent order. If the 
terms of the permanent order are the same as those in the emergency order, or 
are less restrictive, then it is not necessary to s erve the defendant with the 
permanent order. 
 
The Administrative Office of the Courts shall devel op a standard form for 
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emergency ex parte protective orders. 
 
B. An emergency ex parte protective order authorize d by this section shall 
include the name, sex, race, date of birth of the d efendant, and the dates of 
issue and expiration of the protective order. 
 
C. If a plaintiff requests an emergency temporary e x parte order of protection, 
the Judge who is notified of the request by a peace  officer may issue such 
order verbally to the officer or in writing when th ere is reasonable cause to 
believe that the order is necessary to protect the victim from immediate and 
present danger of domestic abuse. When the order is  issued verbally the Judge 
shall direct the officer to complete and sign a sta tement attesting to the 
order. The emergency temporary ex parte order shall  be in effect until the 
close of business on the next day the court is open  for business after the 
order is issued. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–404. Hearing;  service of process; period of re lief  
 
A. A copy of a petition for a protective order, not ice of hearing and a copy of 
any emergency ex parte order issued by the Court sh all be served upon the 
defendant in the same manner as a bench warrant. An y fee for service of a 
petition for protective order, notice of hearing, a nd emergency ex parte order 
shall only be charged pursuant to 6 ONC § 5–402(C) and, if charged, shall be 
the same as the officer's service fee plus mileage expenses. 
 
1. Emergency ex parte orders shall be given priorit y for service and can be 
served twenty-four (24) hours a day when the locati on of the defendant is 
known. When service cannot be made upon the defenda nt by a police officer, the 
police officer may contact another law enforcement officer or a private 
investigator or private process server to serve the  defendant. 
 
2. An emergency ex parte order, a petition for prot ective order, and a notice 
of hearing shall have validity throughout the terri torial jurisdiction of the 
Osage Nation, and may be transferred to any law enf orcement jurisdiction to 
effect service upon the defendant. 
 
3. The return of service shall be submitted by the police department in the 
Court where the petition, notice of hearing or orde r was issued. 
 
4. When the defendant is a minor child who is order ed removed from the 
residence of the victim, in addition to those docum ents served upon the 
defendant, a copy of the petition, notice of hearin g and a copy of any ex parte 
order issued by the Court shall be delivered with t he child to the caretaker of 
the place where such child is taken. 
 
B. Within twenty (20) days of the filing of the pet ition for a protective 
order, the Court shall schedule a full hearing on t he petition, if the Court 
finds sufficient grounds within the scope of this a ct stated in the petition to 
hold such a hearing, regardless of whether an emerg ency ex parte order has been 
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previously issued, requested or denied. Provided, h owever, when the defendant 
is a minor child who has been removed from the resi dence, the Court shall 
schedule a full hearing on the petition within seve nty-two (72) hours, 
regardless of whether an emergency ex parte order h as been previously issued, 
requested or denied. 
 
1. The Court may schedule a full hearing on the pet ition for a protective order 
within seventy-two (72) hours when the Court issues  an emergency ex parte order 
suspending child visitation rights due to physical violence or threat of abuse. 
 
2. If service has not been made on the defendant at  the time of the hearing, 
the Court shall, at the request of the petitioner, issue a new emergency order 
reflecting a new hearing date and direct service to  issue. 
 
3. A petition for a protective order shall, upon th e request of the petitioner, 
renew every twenty (20) days with a new hearing dat e assigned until the 
defendant is served. A petition for a protective or der shall not expire unless 
the petitioner fails to appear at the hearing or fa ils to request a new order. 
A petitioner may move to dismiss the petition and e mergency or final order at 
any time, however, a protective order must be dismi ssed by court order. 
 
4. Failure to serve the defendant shall not be grou nds for dismissal of a 
petition or an ex parte order unless the victim req uests dismissal or fails to 
appear for the hearing thereon. 
 
C. At the hearing, the Court may impose any terms a nd conditions in the 
protective order that the Court reasonably believes  are necessary to bring 
about the cessation of domestic abuse against the v ictim or stalking or 
harassment of the victim or the immediate family of  the victim and may order 
the defendant to obtain domestic abuse counseling o r treatment in a program at 
the expense of the defendant. 
 
If the Court grants a protective order and the defe ndant is a minor child, the 
Court shall order a preliminary inquiry in a juveni le proceeding to determine 
whether further court action against a juvenile def endant. 
 
D. Final protective orders authorized by this secti on shall be on a standard 
form developed by the Administrative Office of the Courts. 
 
E. After notice and hearing, protective orders auth orized by this section may 
require the plaintiff or the defendant or both to u ndergo treatment or 
participate in the Court-approved counseling servic es necessary to bring about 
cessation of domestic abuse against the victim. 
 
Either party or both may be required to pay all or any part of the cost of such 
treatment or counseling services. The Court shall n ot be responsible for such 
cost. 
 
F. When necessary to protect the victim and when au thorized by the Court, 
protective orders granted pursuant to the provision s of this section may be 
served upon the defendant by a police officer, or o ther officer whose duty it 
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is to preserve the peace. 
 
G. Any protective order issued pursuant to this sec tion shall be for a fixed 
period not to exceed a period of three (3) years un less extended, modified, 
vacated or rescinded upon motion by either party or  if the Court approves any 
consent agreement entered into by the plaintiff and  defendant; provided, if the 
defendant is incarcerated, the protective order sha ll remain in full force and 
effect during the period of incarceration. The peri od of incarceration, in any 
jurisdiction, shall not be included in the calculat ion of the three (3)-year 
time limitation. 
 
1. The Court shall notify the parties at the time o f the issuance of the 
protective order of the duration of the protective order. 
 
2. Upon the filing of a motion by either party to m odify, extend, or vacate a 
protective order, a hearing shall be scheduled and notice given to the parties. 
At the hearing, the issuing Court may take such act ion as is necessary under 
the circumstances. 
 
3. If a child has been removed from the residence o f a parent or custodial 
adult because of domestic abuse committed by the ch ild, the parent or custodial 
adult may refuse the return of such child to the re sidence unless, upon further 
consideration by the Court in a juvenile proceeding , it is determined that the 
child is no longer a threat and should be allowed t o return to the residence. 
 
H. It shall be unlawful for any person to knowingly  and willfully seek a 
protective order against a spouse or ex-spouse purs uant to this act for 
purposes of harassment, undue advantage, intimidati on, or limitation of child 
visitation rights in any divorce proceeding or sepa ration action without 
justifiable cause. 
 
The violator shall, upon conviction thereof, be gui lty of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for a  period not exceeding one 
(1) year or by a fine not to exceed Five Thousand D ollars ($5,000.00), or by 
both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
I. A protective order issued under this act shall n ot in any manner affect 
title to real property, purport to grant to the par ties a divorce or otherwise 
purport to determine the issues between the parties  as to child custody, 
visitation or visitation schedules, child support o r division of property or 
any other like relief, except child visitation orde rs may be temporarily 
suspended or modified to protect from threats of ab use or physical violence by 
the defendant or a threat to violate a custody orde r. Orders not affecting 
title may be entered for good cause found to protec t an animal owned by either 
of the parties or any child living in the household . 
 
When granting any protective order for the protecti on of a minor child from 
violence or threats of abuse, the Court shall allow  visitation only under 
conditions that provide adequate supervision and pr otection to the child while 
maintaining the integrity of a divorce decree or te mporary order. 
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J. A court shall not issue any mutual protective or ders. 
 
1. If both parties allege domestic abuse by the oth er party, the parties shall 
do so by separate petitions. The court shall review  each petition separately, 
in an individual or a consolidated hearing and gran t or deny each petition on 
its individual merits. If the Court finds cause to grant both motions, the 
Court shall do so by separate orders and with speci fic findings justifying the 
issuance of each order. 
 
2. The Court may only consolidate a hearing if: 
 
a. the Court makes specific findings that: 
 
(i) sufficient evidence exists of domestic abuse, s talking, harassment or rape 
against each party, and 
 
(ii) each party acted primarily as aggressors, and 
 
b. the defendant filed a petition with the Court fo r a protective order no less 
than three (3) days, not including weekends or holi days, prior to the first 
scheduled full hearing on the petition filed by the  plaintiff, and 
 
c. the defendant had no less than forty-eight (48) hours notice prior to the 
full hearing on the petition filed by the plaintiff . 
 
K. The Court may allow a plaintiff or victim to be accompanied by a victim 
support person at court proceedings. A victim suppo rt person shall not make 
legal arguments; however, a victim support person w ho is not a licensed 
attorney may offer the plaintiff or victim comfort or support and may remain in 
close proximity to the plaintiff or victim. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–405. Police to be sent a copy  
 
A. Within twenty-four (24) hours of the return of s ervice of any ex parte or 
final protective order, the Clerk of the issuing Co urt shall send certified 
copies thereof to all appropriate law enforcement a gencies designated by the 
plaintiff. A certified copy of any extension, modif ication, vacation, 
cancellation or consent agreement concerning a fina l protective order shall be 
sent within twenty-four (24) hours by the Clerk of the issuing Court to those 
law enforcement agencies receiving the original ord ers pursuant to this section 
and to any law enforcement agencies designated by t he Court. 
 
B. Any law enforcement agency receiving copies of t he documents listed in 
subsection (A) of this section shall be required to  ensure that other law 
enforcement agencies have access twenty-four (24) h ours a day to the 
information contained in the documents which may in clude entry of information 
about the ex parte or final protective order in the  National Crime Information 
Center database. 
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ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–406. Violations and penalties  
 
A. Except as otherwise provided by this section, an y person who has been served 
with an ex parte or final protective order or forei gn protective order and is 
in violation of such protective order, upon convict ion, shall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor and shall be punished by a fine of not more than One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or by a term of imprisonment in  the Tribal Jail of not more 
than one (1) year, or by both such fine and impriso nment. 
 
B. Any person who has been served with an ex parte or final protective order or 
foreign protective order who violates the protectiv e order and causes physical 
injury or physical impairment to the plaintiff or t o any other person named in 
said protective order shall, upon conviction, be gu ilty of a misdemeanor and 
shall be punished by a term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail for not less 
than twenty (20) days nor more than one (1) year. I n addition to the term of 
imprisonment, the person may be punished by a fine not to exceed Five Thousand 
Dollars ($5,000.00). 
 
In determining the term of imprisonment required by  this section, the jury or 
sentencing Judge shall consider the degree of physi cal injury or physical 
impairment to the victim. 
 
C. The minimum sentence of imprisonment issued purs uant to the provisions of 
this section shall not be subject to statutory prov isions for suspended 
sentences, deferred sentences or probation, provide d the Court may subject any 
remaining penalty under the jurisdiction of the Cou rt to the statutory 
provisions for suspended sentences, deferred senten ces or probation. 
 
D. In addition to any other penalty specified by th is section, the Court shall 
require a defendant to undergo the treatment or par ticipate in the counseling 
services necessary to bring about the cessation of domestic abuse against the 
victim or to bring about the cessation of stalking or harassment of the victim. 
For every conviction of violation of a protective o rder: 
 
1. The Court shall specifically order as a conditio n of a suspended sentence or 
probation that a defendant participate in counselin g or undergo treatment to 
bring about the cessation of domestic abuse as spec ified in paragraph (2) of 
this subsection; 
 
2. The Court shall require the defendant to partici pate in counseling or 
undergo treatment for domestic abuse by an individu al licensed practitioner or 
a domestic abuse treatment program approved by the Court. If the defendant is 
ordered to participate in a domestic abuse counseli ng or treatment program, the 
order shall require the defendant to attend the pro gram for a minimum of 
fifty-two (52) weeks, complete the program, and be evaluated before and after 
attendance of the program by a program counselor or  a private counselor. 
 
A program for anger management, couples counseling,  or family and marital 
counseling shall not solely qualify for the counsel ing or treatment requirement 
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for domestic abuse pursuant to this subsection. The  counseling may be ordered 
in addition to counseling specifically for the trea tment of domestic abuse or 
per evaluation as set forth below. If, after suffic ient evaluation and 
attendance at required counseling sessions, the dom estic violence treatment 
program or licensed professional determines that th e defendant does not 
evaluate as a perpetrator of domestic violence or d oes evaluate as a 
perpetrator of domestic violence and should complet e other programs of 
treatment simultaneously or prior to domestic viole nce treatment, including but 
not limited to programs related to the mental healt h, apparent substance or 
alcohol abuse or inability or refusal to manage ang er, the defendant shall be 
ordered to complete the counseling as per the recom mendations of the domestic 
violence treatment program or licensed professional ; 
 
3. The Court shall set a review hearing no more tha n one hundred twenty (120) 
days after the defendant is ordered to participate in a domestic abuse 
counseling program or undergo treatment for domesti c abuse to assure the 
attendance and compliance of the defendant with the  provisions of this 
subsection and the domestic abuse counseling or tre atment requirements. 
 
The Court shall set a second review hearing after t he completion of the 
counseling or treatment to assure the attendance an d compliance of the 
defendant with the provisions of this subsection an d the domestic abuse 
counseling or treatment requirements. The Court may  suspend sentencing of the 
defendant until the defendant has presented proof t o the Court of enrollment in 
a program of treatment for domestic abuse by an ind ividual licensed 
practitioner or a domestic abuse treatment program approved by the Court and 
attendance at weekly sessions of such program. Such  proof shall be presented to 
the Court by the defendant no later than one hundre d twenty (120) days after 
the defendant is ordered to such counseling or trea tment. At such time, the 
Court may complete sentencing, beginning the period  of the sentence from the 
date that proof of enrollment is presented to the C ourt, and schedule reviews 
as required by paragraphs (4) and (5) of this subse ction. The Court shall 
retain continuing jurisdiction over the defendant d uring the course of ordered 
counseling through the final review hearing; 
 
4. The Court may set subsequent or other review hea rings as the Court 
determines necessary to assure the defendant attend s and fully complies with 
the provisions of this subsection and the domestic abuse counseling or 
treatment requirements; 
 
5. At any review hearing, if the defendant is not s atisfactorily attending 
individual counseling or a domestic abuse counselin g or treatment program or is 
not in compliance with any domestic abuse counselin g or treatment requirements, 
the Court may order the defendant to further or con tinue counseling, treatment, 
or other necessary services. The Court may revoke a ll or any part of a 
suspended sentence, deferred sentence, or probation  pursuant to this act and 
subject the defendant to any or all remaining porti ons of the original 
sentence; 
 
6. At the first review hearing, the Court shall req uire the defendant to appear 
in court. Thereafter, for any subsequent review hea rings, the Court may accept 
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a report on the progress of the defendant from indi vidual counseling, domestic 
abuse counseling, or the treatment program. There s hall be no requirement for 
the victim to attend review hearings. 
 
E. Ex parte and final protective orders shall inclu de notice of these 
penalties. 
 
F. When a minor child violates the provisions of an y protective order, the 
violation shall be heard in a juvenile proceeding a nd the Court may order the 
child and the parent or parents of the child to par ticipate in family 
counseling services necessary to bring about the ce ssation of domestic abuse 
against the victim and may order community service hours to be performed in 
lieu of any fine or imprisonment authorized by this  section. 
 
G. The Courts of this Osage Nation and any Judge th ereof shall be immune from 
any liability or prosecution for issuing an order t hat requires a defendant to: 
 
1. attend a treatment program for domestic abusers approved by the Court; 
 
2. attend counseling or treatment services ordered as part of any final 
protective order or for any violation of a protecti ve order; and 
 
3. attend, complete, and be evaluated before and af ter attendance by a 
treatment program for domestic abusers approved by the Court. 
 
H. At no time, under any proceeding, may a person p rotected by a protective 
order be held to be in violation of that protective  order. Only a defendant 
against whom a protective order has been issued may  be held to have violated 
the order. 
 
I. In addition to any other penalty specified by th is section, the Court may 
order a defendant to use an active, real-time, twen ty-four-hour Global 
Positioning System (GPS) monitoring device as a con dition of a sentence. The 
Court may further order the defendant to pay costs and expenses related to the 
GPS device and monitoring. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–407. Order valid nationwide unless modified  
 
All orders issued pursuant to the provisions of thi s act shall have statewide 
and nationwide validity, unless specifically modifi ed or terminated by a Judge 
of the Trial Court or by order of the Supreme Court . 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–408. Seizure and forfeiture of weapons and inst ruments  
 
A. Each police officer of the Osage Nation shall se ize any weapon or instrument 
when such officer has probable cause to believe suc h weapon or instrument has 
been used to commit an act of domestic abuse as def ined in this act, provided 
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an arrest is made, if possible, at the same time. 
 
B. After any such seizure, the Attorney General sha ll file a notice of seizure 
and forfeiture as provided in this section within t en (10) days of such 
seizure, or any weapon or instrument seized pursuan t to this section shall be 
returned to the owner. 
 
C. No weapon or instrument seized pursuant to this section or monies from the 
sale of any such seized weapon or instrument shall be turned over to the person 
from whom such property was seized if a forfeiture action has been filed within 
the time required by subsection (B) of this section , unless authorized by this 
section. Provided further, the owner may prove at t he forfeiture hearing that 
the conduct giving rise to the seizure was justifie d, and if the owner proves 
justification, the seized property shall be returne d to the owner. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–409. Warrantless arrest and proceedings  
 
A. A police officer, without a warrant, may arrest and take into custody a 
person if the police officer has reasonable cause t o believe that: 
 
1. An emergency ex parte or final protective order has been issued and served 
upon the person, pursuant to the this act; 
 
2. A true copy and proof of service of the order ha s been filed with the law 
enforcement agency having jurisdiction of the area in which the plaintiff or 
any family or household member named in the order r esides or a certified copy 
of the order and proof of service is presented to t he police officer as 
provided in subsection (D) of this section; 
 
3. The person named in the order has received notic e of the order and has had a 
reasonable time to comply with such order; and 
 
4. The person named in the order has violated the o rder or is then acting in 
violation of the order. 
 
B. A police officer, without a warrant, shall arres t and take into custody a 
person if the following conditions have been met: 
 
1. The police officer has reasonable cause to belie ve that a foreign protective 
order has been issued, pursuant to the law of the s tate or tribal court where 
the foreign protective order was issued; 
 
2. A certified copy of the foreign protective order  has been presented to the 
police officer that appears valid on its face; and 
 
3. The police officer has reasonable cause to belie ve the person named in the 
order has violated the order or is then acting in v iolation of the order. 
 
C. A person arrested pursuant to this section shall  be brought before the Court 
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within twenty-four (24) hours after arrest to answe r to a charge for violation 
of the order pursuant to this act, at which time th e Court shall do each of the 
following: 
 
1. Set a time certain for a hearing on the alleged violation of the order 
within seventy-two (72) hours after arrest, unless extended by the Court on the 
motion of the arrested person; 
 
2. Set a reasonable bond pending a hearing of the a lleged violation of the 
order; and 
 
3. Notify the party who has procured the order and direct the party to appear 
at the hearing and give evidence on the charge. 
 
D. A copy of a protective order shall be prima faci e evidence that such order 
is valid in the territorial jurisdiction of the Osa ge Nation and the state when 
such documentation is presented to a law enforcemen t officer by the plaintiff, 
defendant, or another person on behalf of a person named in the order. Any law 
enforcement officer may rely on such evidence to ma ke an arrest for a violation 
of such order, if there is reason to believe the de fendant has violated or is 
then acting in violation of the order without justi fiable excuse. When a law 
enforcement officer relies upon the evidence specif ied in this subsection, such 
officer and the employing agency shall be immune fr om liability for the arrest 
of the defendant if it is later proved that the evi dence was false. 
 
E. Any person who knowingly and willfully presents any false or materially 
altered protective order to any law enforcement off icer to effect an arrest of 
any person shall, upon conviction, be guilty of a m isdemeanor and shall be 
punished by a fine of not more than Five Thousand D ollars ($5,000.00) or by a 
term of imprisonment in the Tribal Jail of not more  than one (1) year, or by 
both such fine and imprisonment and shall, in addit ion, be liable for any civil 
damages to the defendant. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–410. Statement required on all ex parte and fin al protective orders  
 
In addition to any other provisions required by thi s act, or otherwise required 
by law, each ex parte or final protective order iss ued shall have a statement 
printed in bold-faced type or in capital letters co ntaining the following 
information: 
 
1. The filing or non-filing of criminal charges and  the prosecution of the case 
shall not be determined by a person who is protecte d by the protective order, 
but shall be determined by the Prosecutor; 
 
2. No person, including a person who is protected b y the order, may give 
permission to anyone to ignore or violate any provi sion of the order. During 
the time in which the order is valid, every provisi on of the order shall be in 
full force and effect unless a Court changes the or der; 
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3. The order will be in effect for three (3) years unless extended, modified, 
vacated or rescinded by the Court; 
 
4. A violation of the order is punishable by a fine  of up to One Thousand 
Dollars ($1,000.00) or imprisonment for up to one ( 1) year in the Tribal Jail, 
or by both such fine and imprisonment. A violation of the order which causes 
injury is punishable by imprisonment for twenty (20 ) days to one (1) year in 
the Tribal Jail or a fine of up to Five Thousand Do llars ($5,000.00), or by 
both such fine and imprisonment; and 
 
5. Possession of a firearm or ammunition by a defen dant while an order is in 
effect may subject the defendant to prosecution for  a violation of federal law 
even if the order does not specifically prohibit th e defendant from possession 
of a firearm or ammunition. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–411. Foreign protective order valid  
 
A. It is the intent of the Osage Nation Congress th at all foreign protective 
orders shall have the rebuttable presumption of val idity, even if the foreign 
protective order contains provisions which could no t be contained in a 
protective order issued by an Osage Nation Court. T he validity of a foreign 
protective order shall only be determined by a Cour t of competent jurisdiction. 
Until a foreign protective order is declared invali d by a Court of competent 
jurisdiction it shall be given full faith and credi t by all law enforcement 
officers and Courts of the Osage Nation. 
 
B. A law enforcement officer of this state shall be  immune from liability for 
enforcing provisions of a foreign protective order.  
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–412. Notice of victim's rights  
 
Upon the preliminary investigation of any crime inv olving domestic abuse, rape, 
forcible sodomy or stalking, it shall be the duty o f the first law enforcement 
officer who interviews the victim of the domestic a buse, rape, forcible sodomy 
or stalking to inform the victim of certain rights.  The notice shall consist of 
handing such victim the following statement: 
 
"As a victim of domestic abuse, rape, forcible sodo my or stalking you have 
certain rights. These rights are as follows: 
 
"1. The right to request that charges be pressed ag ainst your assailant; 
 
"2. The right to request protection from any harm o r threat of harm arising out 
of your cooperation with law enforcement and prosec ution efforts as far as 
facilities are available and to be provided with in formation on the level of 
protection available; 
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"3. The right to be informed of financial assistanc e and other social services 
available as a result of being a victim, including information on how to apply 
for the assistance and services; and 
 
"4. The right to file a petition for a protective o rder or, when the domestic 
abuse occurs when the court is not open for busines s, to request an emergency 
temporary protective order." 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–413. Duties of police officer; emergency protec tive order  
 
A. A police officer shall not discourage a victim o f domestic abuse from 
pressing charges against the assailant of the victi m. 
 
B. A police officer may arrest without a warrant a person anywhere, including a 
place of residence, if the police officer has proba ble cause to believe the 
person within the preceding seventy-two (72) hours has committed an act of 
domestic abuse as defined by this act, although the  assault did not take place 
in the presence of the police officer. A police off icer may not arrest a person 
pursuant to this section without first observing a recent physical injury to, 
or an impairment of the physical condition of, the alleged victim. 
 
1. An arrest, when made pursuant to this section, s hall be based on an 
investigation by the police officer of the circumst ances surrounding the 
incident, past history of violence between the part ies, statements of any 
children present in the residence, and any other re levant factors. A 
determination by the police officer shall be made p ursuant to the investigation 
as to which party is the dominant aggressor in the situation. A police officer 
may arrest the dominant aggressor. 
 
C. When the court is not open for business, the vic tim of domestic abuse may 
request a petition for an emergency temporary order  of protection. The police 
officer making the preliminary investigation shall:  
 
1. Provide the victim with a petition for an emerge ncy temporary order of 
protection and, if necessary, assist the victim in completing the petition 
form. The petition shall be in substantially the sa me form as provided by this 
act for a petition for protective order; 
 
2. Immediately notify, by telephone or otherwise, a  Judge of the Trial Court of 
the request for an emergency temporary order of pro tection and describe the 
circumstances. The Judge shall inform the police of ficer of the decision to 
approve or disapprove the emergency temporary order ; 
 
3. Inform the victim whether the Judge has approved  or disapproved the 
emergency temporary order. If an emergency temporar y order has been approved, 
the officer shall provide the victim, or a responsi ble adult if the victim is a 
minor child or an incompetent person, with a copy o f the petition and a written 
statement signed by the officer attesting that the Judge has approved the 
emergency temporary order of protection and notify the victim that the 



 

428 
 

emergency temporary order shall be effective only u ntil the close of business 
on the next day that the court is open for business ; 
 
4. Notify the person subject to the emergency tempo rary protection order of the 
issuance and conditions of the order. Notification pursuant to this paragraph 
may be made personally by the officer or in writing . A copy of the petition and 
the statement of the officer attesting to the order  of the Judge shall be made 
available to such person; and 
 
5. File a copy of the petition and the statement of  the officer with the 
district court of the county immediately upon the o pening of the Court on the 
next day the Court is open for business. 
 
D. The forms utilized by law enforcement agencies i n carrying out the 
provisions of this section may be substantially sim ilar to those utilized by 
Administrative Office of the Courts. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–414. Orders for the protection of victims  
 
A. The Court shall consider the safety of any and a ll alleged victims of 
domestic violence, stalking, harassment, sexual ass ault, or forcible sodomy 
where the defendant is alleged to have violated a p rotective order, committed 
domestic assault and battery, stalked, sexually ass aulted, or forcibly 
sodomized the alleged victim or victims prior to th e release of the alleged 
defendant from custody on bond. The Court, after co nsideration and to ensure 
the safety of the alleged victim or victims, may is sue an emergency protective 
order pursuant to this act. The Court may also issu e to the alleged victim or 
victims, an order restraining the alleged defendant  from any activity or action 
from which they may be restrained under this act. T he protective order shall 
remain in effect until either a plea has been accep ted, sentencing has occurred 
in the case, the case has been dismissed, or until further order of the Court 
dismissing the protective order. 
 
B. In conjunction with any protective order or rest raining order authorized by 
this section, the Court may order the defendant to use an active, real-time, 
twenty-four-hour Global Positioning System (GPS) mo nitoring device for such 
term as the Court deems appropriate. Upon applicati on of the victim, the Court 
may authorize the victim to monitor the location of  the defendant. Such 
monitoring by the victim shall be limited to the ab ility of the victim to make 
computer or cellular inquiries to determine if the defendant is within a 
specified distance of locations, excluding the resi dence or workplace of the 
defendant, or to receive a computer or a cellular-g enerated signal if the 
defendant comes within a specified distance of the victim. The Court shall 
conduct an annual review of the monitoring order to  determine if such order to 
monitor the location of the defendant is still nece ssary. Before the Court 
orders the use of a GPS device, the Court shall fin d that the defendant has a 
history that demonstrates an intent to commit viole nce against the victim, 
including, but not limited to, prior conviction for  an offense under this act 
or any other violent offense, or any other evidence  that shows by a 
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preponderance of the evidence that the defendant is  likely to commit violence 
against the victim. The Court may further order the  defendant to pay costs and 
expenses related to the GPS device and monitoring. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–415. Expungement of protective orders  
 
A. Persons authorized to file a motion for expungem ent of victim protective 
orders (VPOs) issued pursuant to this act in this j urisdiction must be within 
one of the following categories: 
 
1. An ex parte order was issued to the plaintiff bu t later terminated due to 
dismissal of the petition before the full hearing, or denial of the petition 
upon full hearing, or failure of the plaintiff to a ppear for full hearing, and 
at least ninety (90) days have passed since the dat e set for full hearing; 
 
2. The plaintiff filed an application for a victim protective order and failed 
to appear for the full hearing and at least ninety (90) days have passed since 
the date last set by the Court for the full hearing , including the last date 
set for any continuance, postponement or rescheduli ng of the hearing; 
 
3. The plaintiff or defendant has had the order vac ated and three (3) years 
have passed since the order to vacate was entered; or 
 
4. The plaintiff or defendant is deceased. 
 
B. For purposes of this section: 
 
1. "Defendant" means the person or persons to whom the victim protective order 
(VPO) was directed. 
 
2. "Expungement" means the sealing of victim protec tive order (VPO) court 
records from public inspection, but not from law en forcement agencies, child 
protective services, adult protective services, the  court or the district 
attorney; 
 
3. "Plaintiff" means the person or persons who soug ht the original victim 
protective order (VPO) for cause; and 
 
C. Any person qualified under subsection (A) of thi s section may petition the 
District Court of the district in which the protect ive order pertaining to the 
person is located for the expungement and sealing o f the court records from 
public inspection. The face of the petition shall s tate whether the defendant 
in the protective order has been convicted of any v iolation of the protective 
order and whether any prosecution or complaint is p ending in the Osage Nation, 
the state or any other tribal or state court for a violation or alleged 
violation of the protective order that is sought to  be expunged. The petition 
shall further state the authority pursuant to subse ction (A) of this section 
for eligibility for requesting the expungement. The  other party to the 
protective order shall be mailed a copy of the peti tion by certified mail 
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within ten (10) days of filing the petition. A writ ten answer or objection may 
be filed within thirty (30) days of receiving the n otice and petition. 
 
1. Upon the filing of a petition, the Court shall s et a date for a hearing and 
shall provide at least a thirty- (30) day notice of  the hearing to all parties 
to the protective order, the district attorney, and  any other person or agency 
whom the Court has reason to believe may have relev ant information related to 
the sealing of the victim protective order (VPO) co urt record. 
 
2. Without objection from the other party to the vi ctim protective order (VPO) 
or upon a finding that the harm to the privacy of t he person in interest or 
dangers of unwarranted adverse consequences outweig h the public and safety 
interests of the parties to the protective order in  retaining the records, the 
Court may order the court record, or any part there of, to be sealed from public 
inspection. Any order entered pursuant to this sect ion shall not limit or 
restrict any law enforcement agency, the Attorney G eneral or the Court from 
accessing said records without the necessity of a c ourt order. Any order 
entered pursuant to this subsection may be appealed  by any party to the 
protective order or by the District Attorney to the  Osage Nation Supreme Court 
in accordance with the rules of the Osage Nation Su preme Court. 
 
3. Upon the entry of an order to expunge and seal f rom public inspection a 
victim protective order (VPO) court record, or any part thereof, the subject 
official actions shall be deemed never to have occu rred, and the persons in 
interest and the public may properly reply, upon an y inquiry in the matter, 
that no such action ever occurred and that no such record exists with respect 
to the persons. 
 
4. Inspection of the protective order court records  included in the expungement 
order issued pursuant to this section may thereafte r be permitted only upon 
petition by the persons in interest who are the sub jects of the records, or 
without petition by the Attorney General or a law e nforcement agency in the due 
course of investigation of a crime. 
 
5. Employers, educational institutions, state and l ocal government agencies, 
officials, and employees shall not require, in any application or interview or 
otherwise, an applicant to disclose any information  contained in sealed 
protective order court records. An applicant need n ot, in answer to any 
question concerning the records, provide informatio n that has been sealed, 
including any reference to or information concernin g the sealed information and 
may state that no such action has ever occurred. Th e application may not be 
denied solely because of the refusal of the applica nt to disclose protective 
order court records information that has been seale d. 
 
6. The provisions of this section shall apply to al l protective order court 
records existing in the Trial Court of the Osage Na tion, before and after the 
effective date of this section. 
 
7. Nothing in this section shall be construed to au thorize the physical 
destruction of any court records, except as otherwi se provided by law for 
records no longer required to be maintained by the Court. 
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8. For the purposes of this section, sealed materia ls which are recorded in the 
same document as unsealed material may be recorded in a separate document, and 
sealed, then obliterated in the original document. 
 
9. For the purposes of this act, District Court ind ex reference of sealed 
material shall be destroyed, removed or obliterated . 
 
10. Any record ordered to be sealed pursuant to thi s section may be obliterated 
or destroyed at the end of the ten- (10) year perio d. 
 
11. Nothing herein shall prohibit the introduction of evidence regarding 
actions sealed pursuant to the provisions of this s ection at any hearing or 
trial for purposes of impeaching the credibility of  a witness or as evidence of 
character testimony. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
§ 5–416. Emergency protective orders in deprived ch ild proceedings  
 
In proceedings before the Court in which a child is  alleged to be deprived, the 
Court, after consideration and to ensure the safety  of any child brought into 
custody of the Osage Nation, may issue against the alleged perpetrator of abuse 
an emergency protective order pursuant to this act at the emergency custody 
hearing or after a petition has been filed alleging  that a child has been 
physically or sexually abused. The protective order  shall remain in effect 
until the case has been dismissed or until further order of the Court. All 
emergency protective orders issued by the Court pur suant to this section shall 
remain confidential and shall not be open to the ge neral public; provided, 
however, copies of the emergency protective order s hall be provided to any law 
enforcement agency designated by the Court to effec t service upon the 
defendant. 
 
ONCA 12–52, eff. Apr. 19, 2012. 
 
 CHAPTER 6 
 ANIMAL FACILITIES PROTECTION  
 
§ 6–101. Short title  
 
This Act shall be known and may be cited as the "An imal Facilities Protection 
Act". 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–102. Definitions  
 
As used in this Act: 
 
1. "Animal" means any mammal, bird, fish, reptile o r invertebrate, including 
wild and domesticated species, other than a human b eing. 
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2. "Animal facility" means any vehicle, building, s tructure, farm, ranch or 
other premises where an animal is kept, handled, tr ansported, housed, 
exhibited, bred, offered for sale or used in any la wful scientific test, 
experiment, investigation or educational training. 
 
3. "Effective consent" means consent by the owner o r a person legally 
authorized to act for the owner. Consent is not eff ective if induced or given 
by force or fear; by a person the offender knows is  not legally authorized to 
act for the owner; or by a person who by reason of youth, mental disease or 
defect, or influence of drug or alcohol is known by  the offender to be unable 
to make reasonable decisions. 
 
4. "Owner" means a person who has title to the prop erty, possession of the 
property, or a greater right to the possession of t he animal or property than 
another person. 
 
5. "Person" means any individual, government agency , corporation, association, 
nonprofit corporation, joint stock company, firm, t rust, partnership, two or 
more persons having a common interest, or other leg al entity. 
 
6. "Possession" means actual care, custody, control  or management. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–103. Prohibited acts with regard to certain ani mal facilities; penalties; 
exempted acts  
 
A. No person shall, without the effective consent o f the owner and with intent 
to damage the enterprise conducted at the animal fa cility: 
 
1. damage, destroy or remove an animal facility or any property or animal in or 
on an animal facility; 
 
2. acquire or otherwise exercise control over an an imal facility, an animal or 
other property from an animal facility, with the in tent to deprive the owner of 
such facility, animal or property; 
 
3. enter an animal facility, not open to the public , with intent to commit an 
act prohibited by this section; 
 
4. enter an animal facility and commit or attempt t o commit an act prohibited 
by this section; 
 
5. remain concealed in an animal facility, with int ent to commit or attempt to 
commit an act prohibited by this section; 
 
6. enter or remain on an animal facility when the p erson has notice that entry 
is forbidden by any of the following: 
 
a. written or oral communication with the owner or a person with apparent 
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authority to act for the owner, 
 
b. fencing or other enclosure obviously designed to  exclude intruders or 
contain animals, or 
 
c. a sign or signs posted on the property or at the  entrance to the building, 
indicating that unauthorized entry is forbidden, an d 
 
7. release any animal or animals, with intent to de prive the owner of such 
animal or animal facility. 
 
B. A violation of any of the provisions in paragrap hs (1) through (7) of 
subsection (A) of this section shall be a misdemean or, upon conviction, 
punishable by a fine not to exceed One Thousand Dol lars ($1,000.00), with full 
restitution to be paid for any damage to the proper ty, for replacement of any 
animals released, and for out-of-pocket expenses in curred as a result of any 
violation, or by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail fo r a term not to exceed one 
(1) year, or by both such fine and imprisonment. 
 
C. The provisions of this section shall not apply t o lawful activities of any 
governmental agency or employees or agents thereof carrying out their 
respective duties under the law or be construed to conflict with any provision 
of the Osage Nation Code. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–104. Veterinarian required to report suspected animal abuse; immunity from 
civil liability  
 
A. A veterinarian shall report suspected cases of a nimal abuse to the Osage 
Nation Police Department within twenty-four (24) ho urs of any examination or 
treatment administered to any animal which the vete rinarian reasonably suspects 
and believes has been abused. The report shall cont ain the breed and 
description of the animal together with the name an d address of the owner. 
 
B. A veterinarian who files a report as provided in  this section shall be 
immune from civil liability with respect to any rep ort made in good faith. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–105. Protective custody of abused or neglected animals; bond hearing  
 
A. The purpose of this section is to provide a mean s by which any abused or 
neglected animal, as described in the Osage Nation Code, may: 
 
1. be removed from its present custody; or 
 
2. be made the subject of an order issued to the ow ner by the appropriate court 
to provide care to the animal by the owner of the a nimal or by another person 
at a location approved by the Court, with the order  setting forth the 
conditions under which the animal will be housed an d cared for, and given 
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protection and a humane disposition. 
 
B. Any peace officer or animal control officer may:  
 
1. Specify terms and conditions by which the owner or keeper may maintain 
custody of the animal at the expense of the owner t o provide care for the 
animal. The specifications shall be countersigned b y the owner or keeper of the 
animal. Provided, however, that violation of the cu stody agreement of the 
animal may result in the impoundment of the animal;  or 
 
2. Obtain a court order to take custody of any anim al found neglected or 
cruelly treated by removing the animal from its pre sent location. 
 
C. 1. After an animal has been seized and prior to any charges being filed, the 
agency that took custody of the animal shall, withi n seven (7) days from the 
date of seizure, petition the Osage Nation Trial Co urt for a bond hearing to 
determine the cost and care for the animal. The bon d hearing shall be held as 
soon as practicable and not more than ten (10) busi ness days from the date of 
application for the bond hearing. If the Court find s that probable cause exists 
that an animal has been abused, the Court may order  immediate forfeiture of the 
animal to the agency that took custody of the anima l. Provided, however, within 
seventy two (72) hours of the order of forfeiture, the person owning or having 
charge or custody of the animal may post a security  bond in an amount 
determined by the Court that is sufficient to reimb urse all reasonable and 
anticipated costs incurred by the agency caring for  the animal from the date of 
seizure. Reasonable costs include, but are not limi ted to, medical care and 
boarding of the animal. 
 
2. The bond shall be placed with the agency that to ok custody of the animal. 
The agency shall provide an accounting of expenses to the Court when the animal 
is no longer in the custody of the agency or upon r equest by the Court. The 
agency may petition the court for a subsequent bond  hearing at any time. The 
bond hearing shall be held as soon as practicable a nd not more than ten (10) 
business days from the date of application for the bond hearing. When all 
expenses covered by the bond are exhausted and a su bsequent bond has not been 
posted, the animal shall be forfeited to the agency . 
 
3. If the animal is returned to the person who prev iously owned or had charge 
or custody of the animal, funds not used for the ca re of the animal shall be 
returned. 
 
4. Nothing in this section shall prevent the euthan asia of a seized animal at 
any time as determined necessary by a licensed vete rinarian of the State of 
Oklahoma. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–106. Poisoning animals  
 
Any person who willfully administers poison to any animal, the property of 
another, and every person who maliciously exposes a ny poisonous substance with 
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intent that the same shall be taken by any such ani mal, shall be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–107. Instigating fights between animals  
 
Every person who maliciously, or for any bet, stake  or reward, instigates or 
encourages any fight between animals with the excep tion of dogs, or instigates 
or encourages any animal with the exception of dogs  to attack, bite, wound or 
worry another, upon conviction, is guilty of a misd emeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–108. Keeping places for fighting animals  
 
Every person who keeps any house, pit or other plac e, to be used in permitting 
any fight between animals with the exception of dog s or in any other violation 
of 6 ONC § 6–107, upon conviction, is guilty of a m isdemeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–109. Cruelty to animals  
 
Any person who shall willfully or maliciously tortu re, destroy or kill, or 
cruelly beat or injure, maim or mutilate any animal  in subjugation or 
captivity, whether wild or tame, and whether belong ing to the person or to 
another, or deprive any such animal of necessary fo od, drink, shelter, or 
veterinary care to prevent suffering; or who shall cause, procure or permit any 
such animal to be so tortured, destroyed or killed,  or cruelly beaten or 
injured, maimed or mutilated, or deprived of necess ary food, drink, shelter, or 
veterinary care to prevent suffering; or who shall willfully set on foot, 
instigate, engage in, or in any way further any act  of cruelty to any animal, 
or any act tending to produce such cruelty, shall b e guilty of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not e xceeding one (1) year and a 
fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. Any animal so 
maltreated or abused shall be considered an abused or neglected animal. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–110. Greyhounds; using live animal as lure in t raining; penalties  
 
A. No person may knowingly use any live animal as a  lure or bait in training a 
greyhound for entry in any race. 
 
B. Any person convicted of violating the provisions  of this section shall be 
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guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by a fine not ex ceeding Two Hundred Fifty 
Dollars ($250.00). 
 
C. The provisions of subsection (B) of this section  shall be the exclusive 
remedy for any violation of the provisions of subse ction (A) of this section. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–111. Abandoned animals; euthanasia; custody of animal following arrest  
 
A. Any person owning or having charge or custody of  a maimed, diseased, 
disabled, or infirm animal who abandons the animal or who allows the animal to 
lie in a public street, road, or public place one ( 1) hour after the person 
receives notice by a duly constituted authority tha t the animal is disabled or 
dead, upon conviction, shall be guilty of a misdeme anor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
B. Any peace officer or animal control officer may humanely destroy or cause to 
be humanely destroyed any animal found abandoned an d for which no proper care 
has been given. 
 
C. When any person who is arrested is, at the time of the arrest, in charge of 
any animal or of any vehicle drawn by or containing  any animal, any peace 
officer or animal control officer may take custody of the animal or of the 
vehicle and its contents, or deliver the animal or the vehicle and its contents 
into the possession of the police or sheriff of the  county or place where the 
arrest was made, who shall assume the custody there of. All necessary expenses 
incurred in taking custody of the animal or of the vehicle and its contents 
shall be a lien on such property. 
 
D. For the purpose of the provisions of this sectio n and 6 ONC § 6–114, the 
term "abandon" means the voluntary relinquishment o f an animal and shall 
include but shall not be limited to vacating a prem ises and leaving the animal 
in or at the premises, or failing to feed the anima l or allowing it to stray or 
wander onto private or public property with the int ention of surrendering 
ownership or custody over the animal. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–112. Animals in transit  
 
Any person who carries or causes to be carried in o r upon any vessel or 
vehicle, or otherwise, any animal in a cruel or inh uman manner, or so as to 
produce torture is guilty of a misdemeanor punishab le by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year and a fine o f up to One Thousand 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–113. Poisonous drugs, unjustifiable administrat ion of  
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Any person who unjustifiably administers any poison ous or noxious drug or 
substance to any animal, or unjustifiably exposes a ny such drug or substance 
with intent that the same shall be taken by an anim al, whether such animal be 
the property of himself or another, is guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–114. Abandoning of domestic animals along stree ts or highways or in any 
public place prohibited  
 
Any person who deposits any live dog, cat, or other  domestic animal along any 
private or public roadway, or in any other private or public place with the 
intention of abandoning the domestic animal upon co nviction, shall be guilty of 
a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tri bal Jail not exceeding one 
(1) year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ( $1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
 COCKFIGHTING 
 
§ 6–115. Definitions  
 
As used in this Act: 
 
A. "Cockfight" or "cockfighting" is a fight between  birds, whether or not 
fitted with spurs, knives, or gaffs, and whether or  not bets or wagers are made 
on the outcome of the fight, and includes any train ing fight in which birds are 
intended or encouraged to attack or fight with one another. 
 
B. "Equipment used for training or handling a fight ing bird" includes knives or 
gaffs, cages, pens, feeding apparatuses, training p ens and other related 
devices and equipment, and is hereby declared contr aband and subject to 
seizure. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–116. Instigating or encouraging cockfight  
 
Every person who willfully instigates or encourages  any cockfight, upon 
conviction, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punish able by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year and a fine o f up to One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–117. Keeping place, equipment or facilities for  cockfighting  
 
Every person who keeps any pit or other place, or k nowingly provides any 
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equipment or facilities to be used in permitting an y cockfight, upon 
conviction, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punish able by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year and a fine o f up to One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–118. Servicing or facilitating cockfight  
 
A. Every person who does any act or performs any se rvice in the furtherance of 
or to facilitate any cockfight, upon conviction, sh all be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
B. Such activities and services specifically prohib ited by this section 
include, but are not limited to: promoting or refer eeing of birds at a 
cockfight, advertising a cockfight, or serving as a  stakes holder of any money 
wagered on any cockfight. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–119. Owning, possessing, keeping or training bi rd for fighting  
 
Every person who owns, possesses, keeps, or trains any bird with the intent 
that such bird shall be engaged in a cockfight, upo n conviction, shall be 
guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not 
exceeding one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thou sand Dollars ($1,000.00), or 
both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–120. Spectators  
 
Every person who is knowingly present as a spectato r at any place, building, or 
other site where preparations are being made for a cockfight with the intent to 
be present at such preparation or cockfight, or is knowingly present at such 
cockfight, upon conviction shall be guilty of a mis demeanor punishable by 
imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding one ( 1) year and a fine of up to 
One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–121. Seizure, destruction, or forfeiture of coc kfighting equipment or 
facilities  
 
Following the conviction of a person under 6 ONC § 6–116, 6–117, 6–118, 6–119, 
or 6–120, the Court entering the judgment shall ord er that the birds and knives 
or gaffs used in violation of this act be forfeited  to the Osage Nation, and 
may order that any and all equipment described in 6  ONC § 6–115 used in 
violation of this act be forfeited to the Osage Nat ion. 
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ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–122. Exemptions  
 
Nothing in this act shall prohibit any of the follo wing: 
 
1. Hunting birds or fowl in accordance with tribal,  state or federal law, 
including but not limited to the sport of hunting g ame with trained raptors; or 
 
2. Agricultural production of fowl for human consum ption. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
 DOGFIGHTING 
 
§ 6–123. Definitions  
 
As used in this Act: 
 
1. "Concession equipment" includes any stands, equi pment or devices intended to 
be used to sell or otherwise to dispense food, drin ks, liquor, souvenirs or 
spectator comforts; 
 
2. "Equipment used for training or handling a fight ing dog" includes harnesses, 
treadmills, cages, decoys, pens, houses, feeding ap paratuses, training pens and 
other related devices and equipment;. 
 
3. "Equipment used for transporting a fighting dog"  includes any automobile, or 
other vehicle, and its appurtenances which are inte nded to be used as a vehicle 
for transporting a fighting dog to a fight; 
 
4. "Equipment used to promote or advertise a dogfig ht" includes any printing 
presses or similar equipment, any paper, ink, photo graphy equipment, and 
related items and equipment intended to be used to transport same; 
 
5. "Equipment used to stage a dogfight" includes, b ut is not limited to, 
dogfighting arenas, bleachers, or spectators' stand s or other seating, tents, 
canopies, buildings, fences, cages, speakers, publi c address systems, portable 
toilet facilities and related equipment; and 
 
6. "Fighting dog" includes any dog trained, being t rained, intended to be used 
for training, or intended to be used to attack, bit e, wound or worry another 
dog. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–124. Instigating or encouraging dogfight; misde meanor; penalty  
 
Every person who willfully or for any bet, stake or  reward, instigates or 
encourages any fight between dogs, or instigates or  encourages any dog to 
attack, bite, wound or worry another dog, except in  the course of protection of 
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life and property, upon conviction, shall be guilty  of a misdemeanor punishable 
by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not exceeding on e (1) year and a fine of up 
to One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–125. Keeping place, equipment or facilities for  dogfighting; misdemeanor; 
penalty  
 
Every person who keeps any house, pit or other plac e, or provides any equipment 
or facilities to be used in permitting any fight be tween dogs or in furtherance 
of any activity described in 6 ONC § 6–124, upon co nviction, shall be guilty of 
a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Tri bal Jail not exceeding one 
(1) year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ( $1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–126. Servicing or facilitating dogfight; misdem eanor; penalty  
 
A. Every person who does any act or performs any se rvice in the furtherance of 
or to facilitate any dogfight, upon conviction, sha ll be guilty of a 
misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in the Triba l Jail not exceeding one (1) 
year and a fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,0 00.00), or both. 
 
B. Such activities and services specifically prohib ited by this section 
include, but are not limited to: promotion, referee ing, handling of dogs at a 
fight, transportation of spectators to or from a do gfight, providing 
concessions at a dogfight, advertising a dogfight, or serving as a stakes 
holder of any money wagered on any dogfight. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–127. Owning, possessing, keeping or training do g for fighting; misdemeanor; 
penalty  
 
Every person who owns, possesses, keeps or trains a ny dog with the intent that 
such dog shall be engaged in an exhibition of fight ing with another dog, upon 
conviction, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punish able by imprisonment in the 
Tribal Jail not exceeding one (1) year and a fine o f up to One Thousand Dollars 
($1,000.00), or both. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–128. Spectators  
 
Every person who is knowingly present as a spectato r at any place, building or 
other site where preparations are being made for an  exhibition of dogfighting 
with the intent to be present at such preparation o r fight, or is knowingly 
present at such exhibition, upon conviction, shall be guilty of a misdemeanor 
punishable by imprisonment in the Tribal Jail not e xceeding one (1) year and a 
fine of up to One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or both. 
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ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–129. Seizure, destruction or forfeiture of dogf ighting equipment and 
facilities  
 
Following the conviction of a person for the offens e of keeping a place for 
fighting dogs, providing facilities for fighting do gs, performing services in 
the furtherance of dogfighting, training, owning, p ossessing, handling fighting 
dogs, the Court entering the judgment shall order t hat the machine, device, 
gambling equipment, training or handling instrument s or equipment, 
transportation equipment, concession equipment, dog fighting equipment and 
instruments, and fighting dogs used in violation of  this act be destroyed or 
forfeited to the Osage Nation. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
§ 6–130. Exemptions  
 
Nothing in this act shall prohibit any of the follo wing: 
 
1. the use of dogs in hunting as permitted by triba l, state or federal law; 
 
2. the use of dogs in the management of livestock b y the owner of such 
livestock or his employees or agents or other perso ns in lawful custody 
thereof; 
 
3. the training of dogs or the use of equipment in the training of dogs for any 
purpose not prohibited by law; or 
 
4. the raising, breeding, keeping or training of do gs or the use of equipment 
for the raising, breeding, keeping or training of d ogs for sale or show 
purposes. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
 MISCELLANEOUS ANIMAL OFFENSES 
 
§ 6–131. Bear wrestling; horse tripping  
 
A. It is unlawful for any person to: 
 
1. promote, engage in, or be employed at a bear wre stling exhibition or horse 
tripping event; 
 
2. receive money for the admission of another perso n to any place where bear 
wrestling or horse tripping will occur; 
 
3. sell, purchase, possess, or offer a horse for an y horse tripping event; 
 
4. sell, purchase, possess, or train a bear for any  bear wrestling exhibition; 
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5. subject a bear to alteration in any form for pur poses of bear wrestling 
including, but not limited to, removal of claws or teeth, or severing tendons; 
or 
 
6. give any substance to a bear, inject any substan ce into a bear, or cause a 
bear to ingest or inhale any substance for the purp oses of bear wrestling. 
 
B. Any person violating the provisions of this sect ion shall, upon conviction, 
be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by imprisonme nt in the Tribal Jail not 
exceeding one (1) year and a fine of up to One Thou sand Dollars ($1,000.00), or 
both. In addition, the Court may require the violat or to make restitution and 
reimbursements to the Osage Nation, any of its poli tical subdivisions, or to 
any society which is incorporated for the preventio n of cruelty to animals for 
housing, feeding, or providing medical treatment to  any animals used or 
intended for use in violation of this section. 
 
C. Upon the arrest of any person pursuant to any pr ovision of this section, the 
arresting law enforcement agency or animal control office shall have authority 
to seize and take custody of all animals in the pos session of the arrested 
person which are the basis of an arrest pursuant to  the provisions of this 
section. Upon conviction, the Court shall have auth ority to order the 
forfeiture of all animals seized which are the basi s of the conviction pursuant 
to the provisions of this section. Any animals orde red forfeited may be placed 
in the custody of a society which is incorporated f or the prevention of cruelty 
to animals. 
 
D. As used in this section, "horse tripping" means to cause an animal of the 
equine species to fall or lose its balance with the  use of a wire, pole, stick, 
rope or other object. The term does not include the  lawful laying down of a 
horse for medical purposes or for the purposes of i dentification. 
 
ONCA 13–29, eff. Apr. 23, 2013. 
 
 TITLE 7  
 CRIMINAL PROCEDURE 
 
  

CHAPTER PRELIMINARY 
 SCOPE, PURPOSE AND CONSTRUCTION 
 
§ 1. Scope, purpose and construction  
 
A. This Title governs the procedure in all criminal  proceedings in the Trial 
Court and all preliminary or supplementary procedur es as specified herein. 
 
B. Every proceeding in which a person is charged wi th a criminal offense of any 
degree and brought to trial and punished is a crimi nal proceeding. 
 
C. This Title is intended to provide for the just d etermination of every 
criminal proceeding. It shall be construed to secur e simplicity in procedure, 
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fairness in administration of justice and the elimi nation of unjustifiable 
expense and delay. 
 
D. In any case wherein no particular procedure is p rovided herein, resort shall 
heed to the Civil Procedure Act 1 or other applicable Osage Nation law subject 
always to the rights of the defendant. If no proced ure is provided in either 
this Title, the Civil Procedure Act, or other Osage  Nation law, the Court may 
proceed in any lawful fashion while protecting the rights of the defendant. 
 
1 See 3 ONC § 1–101 et seq. 
 
 CHAPTER 1 
 PRELIMINARY PROVISIONS 
§ 1–101. Prosecution of offenses  
 
A. No person shall be punished for an offense excep t upon a legal conviction, 
including a plea or admission of guilt or nolo cont endere in open court, by a 
court of competent jurisdiction, provided however, that no incarceration or 
other disposition of one accused of an offense prio r to trial in accordance 
with this Title shall be deemed punishment. 
 
B. All criminal proceedings shall be prosecuted in the name of the Osage Nation 
Plaintiff, against the person charged with an offen se, referred to as the 
Defendant. 
 
C. The case number prefix assigned to criminal acti ons shall be sufficient, 
different and unique from the prefix assigned to ot her types of cases to 
clearly distinguish them. 
 
§ 1–102. Rights of defendant  
 
In all criminal proceedings, the defendant shall ha ve the following rights: 
 
A. To appear and defend in person or by counsel exc ept: 
 
1. The defendant may represent himself or be repres ented by an adult with leave 
of the Court, or by any attorney or advocate admitt ed to practice before the 
Trial Court. However, the privilege to have counsel  appointed may be granted by 
the Court or any Osage Nation law as may be provide d in the rules of the Court 
relating to attorneys and lay advocates. 
 
B. To be informed of the nature of the charges agai nst him or her and to have a 
written copy thereof. 
 
C. To testify in his or her own behalf, or to refus e to testify regarding the 
charge(s) against him or her; provided however, tha t once a defendant takes the 
stand to testify on any matter relevant to the imme diate proceeding against him 
or her, he or she shall be deemed to have waived al l right to refuse to testify 
in that immediate criminal proceeding. He or she sh all not, however, be deemed 
to have waived his or her right to remain silent in  other distinct phases of 
the criminal trial process. 
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D. To confront and cross-examine all witnesses agai nst him or her. 
 
E. To compel by subpoena the attendance of witnesse s in his or her own behalf. 
 
F. To have a speedy public trial by an impartial Ju dge or jury as provided in 
this Title. 
 
G. To appear in all cases. 
 
H. To prevent his or her present or former spouse f rom testifying against him 
or her concerning any matter which occurred during such marriage, except: 
 
1. In any case in which the offense charged is alle ged to have been committed 
against the spouse or the immediate family, or the children of either other 
spouse or the defendant, or against the marital rel ationship; 
 
2. Any testimony by the spouse in the defendant's b ehalf will be deemed a 
waiver of this privilege. 
 
I. Not to be twice put in jeopardy by the Nation fo r the same offense. 
 
§ 1–103. Limitation of prosecution  
 
A. Every criminal proceeding except an offense for which banishment is a 
possible punishment shall be commenced within three  (3) years of the date of 
commission and diligent discovery of the offense, o r prosecution for that 
offense shall be forever barred. Every criminal off ense for which banishment is 
a possible punishment shall be commenced within sev en (7) years of the date of 
commission and diligent discovery of the offense, o r prosecution for that 
offense shall be forever barred. 
 
B. If an offense is committed by actions occurring on two (2) or more separate 
days, the offense will be deemed to have been commi tted on the day the final 
act causing the offense to be complete occurred. 
 
C. The date of "diligent discovery" is the date at which, in the exercise of 
reasonable diligence, some person other than the de fendant and his or her 
conspirator know or should have known that an offen se had been committed. 
 
D. Time spent outside the jurisdiction of the Natio n for the purpose of 
avoiding prosecution shall not be counted toward th e limitation period to begin 
prosecution. 
 
 CHAPTER 2 
 PROCEEDINGS BEFORE TRIAL 
 
§ 2–101. The complaint  
 
A. Complaint. Every criminal proceeding shall be co mmenced by the filing of a 
criminal complaint. The complaint is a sworn writte n statement of the essential 
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facts charging that a named individual has committe d a particular offense. 
 
B. Contents of complaint. The complaint shall conta in: 
 
1. The name and address of the Court; 
 
2. The name of the defendant if known, or some othe r name if not known, plus 
whatever description of the defendant is known; 
 
3. The signature of the Prosecutor or his or her as sistant, and his or her 
typewritten name; 
 
4. A written statement describing in ordinary and p lain language the facts of 
the offense alleged to have been committed includin g a reference to the date 
and place as nearly as may be known. The offense ma y be alleged in the language 
of the statute violated; 
 
5. The person against whom or against whose propert y the offense was committed 
and the names of the witnesses of the Nation, if kn own, otherwise no statement 
need be made; 
 
6. The general name and Osage Nation Code title and  section number of the 
alleged offense, and range of punishment for the al leged offense; 
 
7. If the offense is punishable by banishment, the Prosecutor may state in the 
complaint or an amendment of the complaint that ban ishment will be recommended 
as a punishment if the defendant is convicted. If s uch statement is not made, 
banishment may not be imposed. 
 
C. Error. No minor omission from or error in the fo rm of the complaint shall be 
grounds for dismissal of the case unless some signi ficant prejudice against the 
defendant can be shown to result therefrom. 
 
D. Time of filing complaint. A complaint may be fil ed at any time within the 
period prescribed by Section 2–103 of this Title; p rovided, that if an accused 
has been arrested without a warrant the complaint s hall be filed promptly and 
in no case later than the time of arraignment. 
 
§ 2–102. Arrest warrant or summons to appear  
 
A. If it appears from the complaint that an offense  has been charged against 
the defendant, the Court Clerk shall issue a summon s to the defendant to bring 
him before the Court. An arrest warrant shall issue  only upon a complaint 
charging an offense by the defendant against the la w of the Nation supported by 
the recorded ex parte testimony or affidavit of som e person having knowledge of 
the facts of the case through which the Judge can d etermine that probable cause 
exists to believe that an offense has been committe d and that the defendant 
committed it. 
 
B. Issuance of arrest warrants or summons. Unless t he Trial Judge has 
reasonable grounds to believe that the person will not appear on a summons, or 
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unless the complaint charges an offense which is pu nishable by banishment, a 
summons shall be issued instead of an arrest warran t. 
 
C. Contents of arrest warrants. The warrant of arre st shall be signed by the 
Judge issuing it, and shall contain the name and ad dress of the Court; the name 
of the defendant, or if the correct name is unknown , any name by which the 
defendant is known and the defendant's description;  and, a description of the 
offense charged with reference to the section of th e Osage Nation Code alleged 
to have been violated. It shall order and command t he defendant be arrested and 
brought before a Judge of the Trial Court to enter a plea. When two (2) or more 
charges are made against the same person only one ( 1) warrant shall be 
necessary to commit him or her to trial. 
 
D. Contents of summons. A criminal summons shall co ntain the same information 
as an arrest warrant, except that instead of comman ding the arrest of the 
accused, it shall order the defendant to appear bef ore the Trial Judge on the 
next court date to enter a plea to the charge, and a notice that upon the 
defendant's failure to appear an arrest warrant sha ll issue and that the 
defendant may be further charged with disobeying a lawful order of the Court. 
If the defendant fails to appear in response to a s ummons or refuses to accept 
the summons, an arrest warrant shall issue. 
 
E. Service of arrest warrants and summons. 
 
1. Warrants for arrest and criminal summons may be served by any Osage Nation 
or federal law enforcement officer or any adult per son authorized in writing by 
the Trial Judge. Service may be made at any place w ithin the jurisdiction of 
the Nation. 
 
2. Warrants for arrest and summons are to be served  at a person's home only 
between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 9:00 p.m., unles s an authorization to serve 
such process at night is placed on the face thereof  by the Trial Judge. 
 
3. The date, time and place of service of arrest sh all be written on the 
warrant or summons along with the signature of the person serving such, and the 
warrant or summons is to returned to the Court. A c opy, so signed, shall be 
given to the person served or arrested at the time of arrest or service if 
reasonably possible, or as soon thereafter as is re asonably possible. 
 
4. An officer need not have the warrant in his poss ession at the time of 
arrest, but if not, he shall inform the defendant o f the charge(s), that a 
warrant of arrest has been issued and shall provide  the defendant a copy of the 
warrant no later than the time of arraignment. 
 
§ 2–103. Criminal citations  
 
A. Whenever a law enforcement officer would be empo wered to make an arrest 
without a warrant for an offense not punishable by banishment but has 
reasonable grounds to believe an immediate arrest i s not necessary to preserve 
the public peace and safety, he may, in his discret ion, issue the defendant a 
citation instead of taking said person into custody . Such citation, signed by 
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the law enforcement officer, shall be considered a Court order, and may be 
filed in the action in lieu of a formal complaint, unless the Court orders that 
a formal complaint be filed. 
 
B. Contents of citation. 
 
1. The citation shall contain the name and address of the Court, the name or 
alias and description of the defendant, a descripti on of the offense charged, 
the Osage Nation Code title and section number of t he alleged offense, and the 
signature of the law enforcement officer who issued  the citation. 
 
2. The citation shall contain an agreement by the d efendant to appear before 
the Trial Judge on the next court date to answer to  the charge, and the 
signature of the defendant. 
 
3. The citation shall contain a notice that upon th e defendant's failure to 
appear, an arrest warrant shall issue and that the defendant may be further 
charged with disobeying a lawful order of the Court . 
 
4. One (1) copy of the citation shall be given to t he defendant and one (1) 
copy shall be delivered to the Prosecutor. 
 
§ 2–104. Arraignment  
 
A. Arraignment defined. Arraignment is the bringing  of an accused person before 
the Court, informing him or her of the charge again st him or her and of his or 
her rights, receiving his or her plea and setting b ail. Arraignment shall be 
held in open court upon the appearance of an accuse d in response to a criminal 
summons or citation, or if the accused was arrested  and confined, until the 
next scheduled court date. 
 
B. At arraignment—Arraignments shall be conducted i n the following order: 
 
1. The Judge should ask the defendant if he or she wishes to have the complaint 
read aloud in open court; 
 
2. If requested by the defendant, the Prosecutor sh ould read the entire 
complaint, deliver a copy to the defendant unless h e or she has previously 
received a copy thereof, and state the minimum and maximum authorized 
penalties; 
 
3. The Judge should determine that the accused unde rstands the charge(s) 
against him or her and explain to the defendant tha t he or she has the rights 
as listed in Section 1–102 of this Title. 
 
4. The Judge shall ask the defendant if he or she w ishes to obtain counsel, if 
the defendant so desires, he or she will be given a  reasonable amount of time 
to obtain counsel. If the defendant shows his indig ency and counsel is 
available for appointment under the rules relating to attorneys, counsel may be 
appointed. If the defendant is allowed time to obta in or consult with counsel, 
he or she shall not be required to enter a plea unt il the date set for his or 
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her appearance; 
 
5. The Judge should then ask the defendant whether he or she wishes to plead 
"guilty", "nolo contendere" or "not guilty". 
 
C. Receipt of plea at arraignment. The defendant sh all plead "guilty", "nolo 
contendere" or "not guilty" to the offense(s) charg ed. 
 
1. If the defendant refuses to plead, the Judge sha ll enter a plea of "not 
guilty" for him or her. 
 
2. If the defendant pleads "not guilty", the Judge shall set a trial date and 
conditions for bail prior to trial. 
 
3. If the defendant pleads "nolo contendere" or "gu ilty", the Judge shall 
question the defendant personally to determine that  he or she understands the 
nature of his or her actions, the rights that he or  she is waiving, and that 
his or her action is voluntary. The Judge may refus e to accept a guilty plea 
and enter a plea of "not guilty" for him or her. If  the guilty plea is 
accepted, the Judge may immediately sentence the de fendant or order a 
sentencing hearing. 
 
§ 2–105. Commitments  
 
No person shall be detained or jailed for a period longer than seventy-two (72) 
hours, Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays except ed, unless a commitment 
bearing the signature of a Judge or Magistrate of t he Trial Court has been 
issued. 
 
A. A temporary commitment shall be issued pending i nvestigation of charges or 
trial. 
 
B. A final commitment shall be issued for those per sons incarcerated as a 
result of a judgment and sentence of the Trial Cour t. 
 
§ 2–106. Joinder  
 
A. Joinder of offenses. Two or more offenses may be  charged in one complaint so 
long as they are set out in separate counts, and: 
 
1. They are part of a common scheme or plan; or 
 
2. They arose out of the same transaction. 
 
B. Joinder of defendants. Two or more defendants ma y be joined in one complaint 
if they are alleged to have participated in a commo n act or scheme, or plan to 
commit one or more offense. Each defendant need not  be charged in each count. 
 
§ 2–107. Pleas  
 
A. A defendant may plead guilty, nolo contendere, o r not guilty. The Court 
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shall not accept a plea of guilty or nolo contender e without first addressing 
the defendant personally and determining that the p lea is made voluntarily with 
understanding of the nature of the charge and the c onsequences of the plea. If 
the defendant refuses to plead or if the Court refu ses to accept a plea of 
guilty or nolo contendere, the Court shall enter a plea of not guilty. The 
Court shall not enter a judgment upon a plea of gui lty or nolo contendere 
unless it is satisfied that there is a factual basi s for the plea. 
 
B. The defendant, with the consent of the Court and  of the Prosecutor, may 
plead guilty to any lesser offense than that charge d which is included in the 
offense charged in the complaint or to any lesser d egree of the offense 
charged. 
 
§ 2–108. Withdrawing guilty plea  
 
A motion to withdraw a plea of guilty may be made o nly before a sentence is 
imposed or deferred, except that the Court may allo w a guilty plea to be 
withdrawn to correct a manifest injustice. 
 
§ 2–109. Plea bargaining  
 
Whenever the defendant pleads guilty as a result of  a plea agreement with the 
Prosecutor, the full terms of such agreement shall be disclosed to the Judge. 
The Judge, in his or her discretion, is not require d to honor such agreement. 
In the event that the Judge decides not to honor su ch agreement, he or she 
should offer the defendant an opportunity to withdr aw his or her plea and 
proceed to trial. 
 
§ 2–110. Pleading and motions before trial; defense s and objections  
 
A. Pleadings in criminal proceedings shall consist of the complaint or citation 
and the plea of either guilty, nolo contendere or n ot guilty. All other pleas 
and motions shall be made in accordance with this T itle. 
 
B. Motions raising defenses and objections may be m ade as follows: 
 
1. Any defenses or objections which are capable of determination other than at 
trial may be raised before trial by motion; 
 
2. Defenses and objections based on defects in the institution of the 
prosecution of the complaint other than it fails to  show jurisdiction in the 
Court or fails to charge an offense may be raised o n motion only before trial 
or such shall be deemed waived, unless the Court, f or good cause shown, grants 
relief from such waiver. Lack of jurisdiction or fa ilure to charge an offense 
may be raised as a defense or noticed by the Court on its own motion at any 
stage of the proceedings; 
 
3. If a motion is decided against a defendant, the trial shall proceed as if no 
motion were made. If a motion is decided in favor o f a defendant, the Judge 
shall alter the proceedings, allow an interlocutory  appeal to be taken as 
provided in the Appellate Rules or enter judgment a s is appropriate in light of 
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the decision. 
 
§ 2–111. Concurrent trial of defendants or charges  
 
A. The Court may order two (2) or more defendants t ried together if they could 
have been joined in a single complaint, or may orde r a single defendant tried 
on more than one (1) complaint at a single trial. 
 
B. If it appears that a defendant or the Nation is prejudiced by a joinder of 
offenses or other defendants for trial, the Court m ay order separate complaints 
and may order separate trials or provide such other  relief as justice requires. 
In ruling on a motion for severance, the Court may order the Nation to deliver 
to the Court for inspection in chambers, any statem ents made by a defendant 
which the Nation intends to introduce in evidence a t the trial. 
 
§ 2–112. Discovery and inspection  
 
A. The Police or Prosecutor shall, upon request, pe rmit the defendant or his or 
her attorney to inspect and copy any statements or confessions, or copies 
thereof, made by the defendant if such are within t he possession or control of 
or reasonably obtainable by the Police or Prosecuto r. The Police and Prosecutor 
shall make similarly available copies of reports of  physical, mental or 
scientific tests or examinations relating to or don e on the defendant. 
 
B. The defendant or his or her attorney shall revea l by written notice to the 
Court and the Prosecutor per the Court's order, the  names and addresses of any 
witnesses upon whom the defense intends to rely to provide an alibi or insanity 
defense for the defendant. Failure to provide such notice will prevent the use 
of such witnesses by the defendant unless it can be  shown by the defense that 
prior notice was impossible or that no prejudice to  the prosecution has 
resulted, in which case the Judge may order the tri al delayed or make such 
orders as tend to assure a just determination of th e case. 
 
§ 2–113. Subpoena  
 
A. The defendant and the Prosecutor shall have the right to subpoena any 
witnesses they deem necessary for the presentation of their case, including 
subpoenas issued in blank. Subpoenas in criminal ca ses shall be issued, served 
and returned as in civil cases. 
 
B. A subpoena may be served any place within the ju risdiction of the Trial 
Court, and as provided for service in civil cases. 
 
C. Failure, without adequate excuse, to obey a prop erly served subpoena may be 
deemed a contempt of Court, and prosecution thereof  may proceed upon the order 
of the Court. No contempt shall be prosecuted unles s a return of service of the 
subpoena has been made on which is endorsed the dat e, time and place of service 
and the person performing such service. 
 
 CHAPTER 3 
 TRIAL  
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§ 3–101. Trial by jury or by the Court  
 
A. All trials of offenses shall be by the Court wit hout a jury unless the 
defendant files a request for a jury trial and a On e Hundred Dollar ($100.00) 
jury fee not less than thirty (30) business days pr ior to the date set for 
trial. A Judge may in his or her discretion waive t he jury fee if the defendant 
shows that he or she is without sufficient funds to  pay the jury fee. 
 
B. Juries shall be composed of six (6) members with  one (1) alternate if an 
alternate juror is deemed advisable by the Court. 
 
C. In a case tried without a jury, the Judge shall make a general finding of 
guilt or innocence and shall, upon request of any p arty, make specific findings 
which may be embodied in a written decision. 
 
§ 3–102. Trial jurors  
 
A. Jurors shall be drawn from the list of eligible jurors, prepared as provided 
in the Civil Procedure Act 1. 
 
B. The Court shall permit the defendant or his or h er counsel and the 
Prosecutor to examine the jurors and the Court itse lf may make such an 
examination. 
 
C. Challenges regarding jury members may be taken a s follows: 
 
1. Each side shall be entitled to three (3) perempt ory challenges; 
 
2. Either side may challenge any juror for cause; 
 
3. An alternate juror shall be treated as a regular  juror for the purpose of 
challenges. 
 
D. The alternate juror shall be dismissed prior to the jury's retiring to 
deliberations if he or she has not been called to r eplace an original juror who 
has become, for any reason, unable or disqualified to serve. 
 
E. Jurors shall otherwise be subject to all rules a pplicable to juries in civil 
cases. 
 
1 See 3 ONC § 1–101 et seq. 
 
§ 3–103. Order of trial  
 
The trial of all criminal offenses shall be conduct ed in the following manner: 
 
A. The Court shall call the case name and number an d ask the parties if they 
are ready to proceed. If the parties are not ready,  the Court may continue the 
case or direct the case to proceed in its discretio n. 
 
B. If the parties are ready to proceed, and if the case is to be tried by a 
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jury, the Judge should require all prospective juro rs to decide the case in a 
fair and impartial manner if selected for jury duty . 
 
C. If the case is to a jury, the Court should selec t a potential jury panel as 
selected under the Civil Procedure Act 1 at random and question them to 
determine if they have any interest in the case. 
 
D. When the Court is satisfied that no juror should  be dismissed for statutory 
cause, the prosecution and then the defendant shall  be allowed to question the 
prospective jurors. The Court may delay any examina tion it wishes to make until 
after the parties have examined the jury panel. 
 
E. If it appears that a prospective juror is relate d to a party in the case or 
is biased for or against a party, or if the outcome  would significantly affect 
the property, family or other important interest of  the prospective juror, the 
Court shall dismiss him or her for cause and select  another person from the 
jury panel. 
 
F. Both the Prosecutor and the defendant may altern atively request the Court to 
dismiss any juror by peremptory challenge. Each par ty shall have three (3) 
peremptory challenges and the Court may not refuse to grant them. No reasons 
need be given for the challenges and alternate juro rs shall be examined and 
selected as the original panel was selected. The fi nal jury panel should then 
be sworn. 
 
G. The Court should request the Prosecutor to read the criminal complaint and 
to make his or her opening statement. Prior to read ing the complaint, the Court 
should explain to the jury that the complaint is no t evidence, but is being 
read for the sole purpose of informing the defendan t and the jury of the 
offense(s) charged against the defendant. The Court  should also inform the jury 
that the statements of counsel are not evidence but  are presented so that the 
jury will have an opportunity to hear what counsel for each party expects the 
evidence to show. 
 
H. The Prosecutor should then read the complaint an d briefly present the facts 
which he or she intends to prove to show the offens e(s). No argument of the 
facts or law shall be allowed. In reading the compl aint, no reference to any 
recommendation for banishment may be made prior to the verdict of guilty or not 
guilty. 
 
I. The defense may then make an opening statement o r may reserve their opening 
statement until the beginning of the presentation o f the defense evidence. 
 
J. The Prosecutor shall present his or her evidence  followed by the defendant's 
presentation of his or her defense evidence. After the defendant has presented 
his or her evidence, the Prosecutor may present evi dence in rebuttal. 
 
K. The Prosecutor shall then present his or her clo sing argument, the defendant 
his or her closing argument, and the Prosecutor sha ll be allowed to present 
rebuttal. 
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L. If trial is by jury, the Judge should give them his or her instructions and 
they shall retire to decide their verdict. If the t rial is to the Judge, he or 
she shall then make his or her decision or announce  the time at which he or she 
will present his or her decision. 
 
M. If the verdict is "not guilty", the defendant sh ould be discharged and bail 
exonerated. 
 
N. If the verdict is "guilty" the Judge may impose sentence immediately or may 
hold a hearing at a later time and date to decide o n an appropriate sentence. 
In a case tried before a jury, the Court, after rec eiving a verdict of 
"guilty", shall inform the jury if banishment has b een recommended as a 
punishment of the offense(s). The prosecution and t he defense shall then be 
given an opportunity to present any additional evid ence they may wish to 
present on the issue of whether banishment should b e imposed, and the 
prosecution shall be given the final opportunity to  rebut any defense evidence. 
The jury should then be requested to retire and con sider whether banishment 
should be imposed and the maximum term thereof. No banishment shall be imposed 
in excess of the term recommended by a unanimous vo te of the jury, although a 
recommendation that banishment be imposed is not bi nding on the Judge. 
 
O. After sentencing, the Judge may hold a hearing t o determine an appeal bond 
if an appeal is filed. 
 
1 See 3 ONC § 1–101 et seq. 
 
§ 3–104. Judge disability  
 
A. If by reason of death, sickness or other disabil ity, the Judge before whom a 
jury has commenced is unable to proceed with the tr ial, any other Trial Judge 
may, upon certifying that he or she has familiarize d himself or herself with 
the record of the trial, proceed with the trial. 
 
B. If by reason, of death, sickness or other disabi lity, the Judge before whom 
the defendant has been tried is unable to perform t he required duties of a 
Judge after the verdict or finding of guilt, any ot her Trial Judge may perform 
those duties unless such Judge feels he cannot fair ly perform those duties in 
which case a new trial may be granted. A new trial shall not be granted if all 
that remains to be done is the sentencing of a defe ndant. 
 
§ 3–105. Evidence  
 
The admissibility of evidence and the competence an d privileges of witnesses 
shall be governed by the Evidence Code of the Natio n, except as herein 
otherwise provided. 
 
§ 3–106. Expert witnesses and interpreters  
 
A. Either party may call expert witnesses of their own selection and each bear 
the cost of such. 
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B. The Court may appoint an interpreter of its own selection and each party may 
provide their own interpreters. An interpreter thro ugh whom testimony is 
received from a defendant or witness or communicate d to a defendant or other 
witness shall be put under oath to faithfully and a ccurately translate and 
communicate as required by the Court. 
 
C. The Trial Judge or Clerk may act as an interpret er only with the consent of 
all parties. 
 
§ 3–107. Motion for judgment of acquittal  
 
A. The Court, on motion from defendant or on its ow n motion, shall order the 
entry of a judgment of acquittal of one or more off enses charged in the 
complaint after the evidence of either side is clos ed if the evidence is 
insufficient as a matter of law to sustain a convic tion of such offenses. A 
motion for acquittal by the defendant does not affe ct his or her right to 
present evidence. 
 
B. If a motion for judgment of acquittal is made at  the close of all the 
evidence, the Court may reserve decision on the mot ion, submit the case to the 
jury and decide the motion any time either before o r after the jury returns its 
verdict or is discharged. 
 
§ 3–108. Instructions  
 
At the close of evidence or at such earlier time du ring the trial as the Court 
reasonably directs, any party may file written requ ests that the Court instruct 
the jury on the law as set forth in the request. At  the same time, copies of 
such requests shall be furnished to adverse parties . The Court shall inform 
counsel of its proposed action upon the requests pr ior to the arguments of 
counsel to the jury, but the Court shall instruct t he jury after the arguments 
are completed. No party may assign as error any por tion of the charge or 
omission therefrom unless he or she objects thereto  before the jury retires to 
consider its verdict, stating distinctly the matter  to which he or she objects 
and the grounds of the objection. Opportunity shall  be given out of the hearing 
and out of the presence of the jury. 
 
§ 3–109. Verdict  
 
A. Except as herein before provided in cases where banishment is recommended, 
the verdict of a trial to a jury panel shall be by majority vote and shall be 
returned in open Court. 
 
B. The verdict of a jury shall be unanimous. It sha ll be returned by the jury 
to the Judge in open Court. If the jury is unable t o agree, the jury may be 
discharged and the defendant tried again before a n ew jury. 
 
C. If there are multiple defendants or charges, the  jury may at any time return 
its verdict as to any defendants or charges to whic h it has agreed and continue 
to deliberate on the others. 
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D. If the evidence is found to support such verdict , the defendant may be found 
guilty of a lesser included offense or attempt to c ommit the crime charged or a 
lesser included offense without having been formall y charged with the lesser 
included offense or attempt. 
 
E. Upon return of the verdict, the jury may be poll ed at the request of either 
party. If upon the poll there is not unanimous conc urrence, the jury may be 
directed to retire for further deliberation or may be discharged. 
 
F. After return of a verdict, the jury may, at the Judge's discretion, be 
requested to recommend the punishment to be imposed  after a hearing at which 
both parties have the opportunity to present eviden ce in mitigation or 
aggravation of the sentence. The jury's recommendat ion in such cases shall not 
be binding on the Judge at sentencing except as oth erwise provided in the case 
of sentences and banishment. 
 
 CHAPTER 4 
 JUDGMENT AND SENTENCE 
§ 4–101. Judgment  
 
A judgment of conviction shall set forth in writing  the charge, plea, verdict 
or findings, and the sentence imposed. If the defen dant is found not guilty or 
is otherwise entitled to be released, judgment shal l be entered accordingly. 
The judgment shall be signed by the Judge and enter ed by the Clerk. 
 
§ 4–102. Sentence  
 
Sentence shall be set forth as follows: 
 
A. Sentence shall be imposed without unreasonable d elay in accordance with the 
provisions of the criminal statute violated, and th is Title. Pending sentence, 
the Court may commit the defendant to jail or conti nue or alter the bail. 
Before imposing sentence, the Court shall allow cou nsel an opportunity to speak 
on behalf of the defendant and shall address the de fendant personally and ask 
him if he or she wishes to make a statement on his or her own behalf and to 
present any information in mitigation of punishment . 
 
B. After imposing sentence, the Court shall inform the defendant of his or her 
right to appeal, and if so requested, shall direct the Clerk to file a Notice 
of Appeal on behalf of the defendant. At any time a fter a Notice of Appeal is 
filed, the Court may entertain a motion to set bail  pending appeal. 
 
C. Time served in jail prior to the judgment and se ntence while awaiting or 
during trial shall be allowed as a credit toward an y sentence of imprisonment 
or banishment imposed. 
 
§ 4–103. General sentencing provisions  
 
Statement of policy. The sentencing policy of the N ation in criminal cases is 
to strive toward restitution and reconciliation of the offender and the victim 
and Nation. While one goal of sentencing is to impr ess upon the wrongdoer the 
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wrong he or she has committed, the paramount goal i s to restore the victim and 
Tribe to the position that existed prior to the com mitment of the offense, and 
to restore the offender to harmony with them and th e community by requiring him 
or her to right his or her wrongdoing. Therefore, w ith consideration of these 
goals in mind, the provisions of this chapter shall  govern Osage Nation 
sentencing for criminal offenses. 
 
A. Unless the Court determines that the ends of jus tice will not be served 
thereby, or that a civil action will more adequatel y adjudicate damages in the 
specific case at hand, then in addition to any sent ence otherwise provided by 
law, the Court shall: 
 
1. Order the offender to pay restitution to the vic tim in money, property or 
services; and/or 
 
2. Order the offender to pay restitution to the Nat ion in money, property or 
services. 
 
B. In effectuating Osage Nation sentencing policy, if the offender recognizes 
the wrong he or she has committed, the Court, payin g particular attention to 
prior offenses, in its discretion may: 
 
1. Allow such offender to exchange actual work perf ormed for the Nation in lieu 
of a fine or imprisonment at the rate of eight (8) hours per Twenty-Five 
Dollars ($25.00) of fine; or 
 
2. Place the offender on probation under such reaso nable conditions as the 
Court may direct for a period not exceeding three ( 3) times the amount of the 
maximum sentence allowed; or 
 
3. Defer entering the judgment and imposing sentenc e for a period not exceeding 
four (4) times the maximum sentence allowed on cond ition that if the defendant 
violated no law and satisfies such other reasonable  conditions, such as 
restitution as may be imposed, the plea or guilty v erdict will be withdrawn and 
said charges will be dismissed; 
 
4. In the discretion of the Court, allow the offend er to pay a fine in goods or 
accommodation at fair market value of goods or comm odities to be surrendered, 
provided, that the Nation shall not reimburse the o ffender for any excess value 
of the property surrendered. 
 
§ 4–104. Sentence of banishment  
 
A. Banishment defined. Banishment is the sentence i mposed by the Nation for 
offenders who have been convicted of offenses which  violate the basic rights to 
life, liberty and property of the community and who se violation is a gross 
violation of the peace and safety of the Nation req uiring the person to be 
totally expelled for the protection of the communit y. During the term of 
banishment, a person who is banished from the terri tory and association of the 
Nation shall: 
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1. Retain all rights of a criminal defendant during  any prosecution for an 
offense during the term of banishment, and while at tending or going directly to 
or from any Court, or a proceeding involving a crim inal action to which he or 
she is a party including the appeal of his or her c ase; and 
 
2. Be expelled from the jurisdiction of the Nation and not be allowed to return 
for any reason during the period of banishment exce pt when required to attend 
Court. 
 
B. Violation of banishment. 
 
1. If the person banished be found within the juris diction of the Nation not 
going directly to, attending or returning from a Co urt hearing required in his 
or her case, such act shall be considered criminal contempt in violation of a 
lawful order of the Court and may be punished accor dingly; 
 
2. Expiration of banishment term. Upon expiration o f the term of banishment and 
satisfaction of any other terms imposed by the sent ence, the banished person 
shall be restored to all rights forfeited during th e banishment and shall 
thereafter be treated as if banishment had never be en imposed. 
 
§ 4–105. New trial  
 
The Court, on motion of a defendant, may grant a ne w trial to him or her if 
required in the interest of justice. If trial was b y the Court without a jury, 
the Court, on motion of a defendant for new trial, may vacate the judgment, if 
entered, take additional testimony, and direct the entry of a new judgment. A 
motion for a new trial based on the grounds of newl y discovered evidence may be 
made only within one (1) month after final judgment , but if an appeal is 
pending, the Court may grant the motion only on rem and of the case. A motion 
for a new trial based on any other grounds shall be  made within seven (7) days 
after verdict or finding of guilty or within such f urther time as the Court may 
fix during the seven (7)-day period. 
 
§ 4–106. Arrest of judgment  
 
The Court, on motion of a defendant, shall dismiss the action if the complaint 
does not charge an offense or if the Court was with out jurisdiction of the 
offense(s) charged. The motion in arrest of judgmen t shall be made within 
thirty (30) days after verdict or finding of guilty  or plea of guilty, or 
within such further time as the Court may fix durin g the thirty (30)-day 
period. 
 
§ 4–107. Correction or reduction of sentence  
 
The Court may correct an illegal sentence at any ti me and may correct a 
sentence imposed in an illegal manner within thirty  (30) days after the 
sentence is imposed, or within thirty (30) days aft er receipt by the Court of a 
mandate issued upon affirmance of the judgment or d ismissal of the appeal. The 
Court may also reduce a sentence upon revocation of  probation. 
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§ 4–108. Clerical mistakes  
 
Clerical mistakes in judgments, orders or other par ts of the record and errors 
in the record arising from oversight or omission, m ay be corrected by the Court 
at any time and after such notice, if any, as the C ourt orders. 
 
 CHAPTER 5 
 APPEAL 
 
§ 5–101. Right of appeal; how taken  
 
A. The defendant has the right to appeal from the f ollowing: 
 
1. A final judgment of conviction, and the sentence  imposed thereon; 
 
2. An order made, after judgment and sentences, aff ecting his or her 
substantial rights. 
 
B. The Nation has the right to appeal from the foll owing: 
 
1. A judgment of dismissal, upon a motion to dismis s based on any procedural 
irregularity occurring before trial, or an order ex cluding evidence in favor of 
the defendant prior to trial; 
 
2. An order arresting judgment or acquitting the de fendant contrary to the 
verdict of the jury or before such verdict can be r endered; 
 
3. An order of the Court directing the jury to find  for the defendant; 
 
4. An order made after judgment and sentence affect ing the substantial rights 
of the Nation. 
 
C. A notice of appeal must be filed within ten (10)  days of the entry of the 
final judgment and sentence or other appealable ord er and such must be served 
on all parties except the party filing the appeal. 
 
D. Such appeals shall be had in accordance with the  Rules of Appellate 
Procedure. 
 
§ 5–102. Stay of judgment and relief pending review  
 
A. A sentence of imprisonment or banishment may be stayed if an appeal is taken 
and the defendant may be given the opportunity to m ake bail. Any defendant not 
making bail or otherwise obtaining release pending appeal shall have all time 
spent in incarceration counted towards his or her s entence in the matter under 
appeal. 
 
B. A sentence to pay a fine or a fine and costs may  be stayed pending appeal 
upon motion of the defendant, but the Court may req uire the defendant to pay 
such money, subject to return, if the appeal should  favor the defendant and 
negate the requirement to pay such. 
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C. An order placing the defendant on probation may be stayed on motion of the 
defendant if an appeal is taken. 
 
 CHAPTER 6 
 OTHER PROVISIONS 
§ 6–101. Search and seizure  
 
A. Search warrants. A search warrant is an order di rected to any Osage Nation 
or federal law enforcement officer directing him or  her to search a particular 
place for described persons or property and if foun d to seize them. 
 
B. A warrant shall issue only: on an affidavit or a ffidavits sworn to before a 
Trial Judge and establishing grounds for issuing th e warrant. If the Judge is 
satisfied that grounds for the application exist or  that there is probable 
cause to believe that they exist, he or she shall i ssue a warrant identifying 
the property and naming or describing the person or  place to be searched. The 
finding of probable cause may be based on hearsay e vidence either in whole or 
in part. Before ruling on a request for a warrant, the Judge may require the 
affiant to appear personally and be examined under oath. 
 
C. Contents of search warrants. Every search warran t shall contain the name and 
address of the Court and the signature of the Judge  issuing the warrant. It 
shall specifically describe the place to be searche d and the items to be 
searched for and seized. The warrant shall be direc ted by any Osage Nation or 
federal police or law enforcement officer or offici al and shall command such 
person or persons to search, within a specified per iod of time not to exceed 
ten (10) days, the person or place named for the pr operty or persons specified, 
and contain the date on which it was issued. 
 
D. Service of search warrants. Search warrants shal l be served by any Osage 
Nation or federal law enforcement officer between t he hours of 7:00 a.m. and 
9:00 p.m., unless otherwise directed on the warrant  by the Judge who issued it. 
A copy of the warrant shall be left with an occupan t or owner over sixteen (16) 
years of age of the place searched if present durin g said search. If the place 
to be searched is not occupied at the time of the s earch, a copy of the warrant 
shall be left in some conspicuous place on the prem ises. The officer may break 
open any outer or inner door or window of a place t o be searched, or any part 
of any place to be searched, or anything thereon to  execute a search warrant, 
if after notice of his or her authority and purpose , he or she is denied or 
refused admittance, when necessary to liberate hims elf or herself, or a person 
aiding in the execution of the warrant or when the premises to be searched are 
unoccupied at the time of the search. 
 
E. Inventory. The officer serving a search warrant shall make a signed 
inventory of all property seized and attach such in ventory to the warrant. A 
copy of the inventory and search warrant shall be l eft with an occupant or 
owner over sixteen (16) years of age if present dur ing the search or left in a 
conspicuous place on the premises with the search w arrant if an occupant is not 
present during the search. 
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F. Return of search warrants. 
 
1. The officer shall endorse on the warrant the dat e, time and place of service 
and the signature of the officer serving it; 
 
2. The warrant shall be returned to the Court with an inventory of property 
seized within twenty-four (24) hours of service, Sa turdays, Sundays and legal 
holidays excluded; 
 
3. In every case the warrant shall be returned with in ten (10) days of the date 
of issuance, unless return be due on a Saturday or Sunday or legal holiday, in 
which case the return shall be made on the next bus iness day. 
 
G. Property subject to seizure. Property which is s ubject to seizure is 
property in which there is probable cause to believ e such property is: 
 
1. Stolen, embezzled, contraband or otherwise crimi nally possessed; or 
 
2. Which is or has been used to commit a criminal o ffense; or 
 
3. Property which constitutes evidence of the commi ssion of a criminal offense. 
 
H. Warrantless searches. A law enforcement officer may conduct a search without 
a warrant only: 
 
1. Incident to a lawful arrest; or 
 
2. With the consent of the person to be searched; o r 
 
3. With the consent of the person having actual pos session and control of the 
property to be searched; or 
 
4. When he or she has reasonable grounds to believe  that the person searched 
may be armed and dangerous; or 
 
5. When the search is of a vehicle capable of being  moved and the officer has 
probable cause to believe that it contains property  subject to seizure, or upon 
inventory of such vehicle after impoundment and sei zure; or 
 
6. In any other circumstances wherein federal law h as held that a search 
without obtaining a warrant prior to the search in those circumstances would 
not be unreasonable. 
 
I. A person aggrieved by an unlawful search and sei zure may move the Trial 
Court for the return of the property, not contraban d, on the grounds that he or 
she is entitled to lawful possession of the propert y illegally seized. The 
Judge may receive evidence on any issue of fact nec essary to the decision of 
the motion. If the motion is granted, the property shall be returned, if not 
contraband, and shall not be admissible at any hear ing or trial. 
 
J. A law enforcement officer may stop any person in  a public place whom he has 
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reasonable cause to believe is in the act of commit ting an offense, or has 
committed an offense, or is attempting to commit an  offense and demand of him 
his name, address, an explanation of his or her act ions and may, if he or she 
has reasonable grounds to believe his or her own sa fety or the safety of others 
nearby is endangered, conduct a frisk type search o f such person for weapons. 
 
K. The term "property" is used in this section to i nclude documents, books, 
papers and any other tangible object. 
 
§ 6–102. Arrest  
 
A. An arrest is the taking of a person into custody  in the manner authorized by 
law. An arrest may be made by either a police or la w enforcement officer or by 
a private person. 
 
B. A police or law enforcement officer may make an arrest in obedience to an 
arrest warrant, or he or she may, without a warrant , arrest a person: 
 
1. When he or she has probable cause to believe tha t an offense has been 
committed in his or her presence; 
 
2. When he or she has probable cause for believing the person has committed an 
offense, although not in his or her presence, and t here is reasonable cause for 
believing that such person before a warrant can be obtained may: 
 
a. Flee the jurisdiction or conceal himself or hers elf to avoid arrest; or 
 
b. Destroy or conceal evidence of the commission of  an offense; or 
 
c. Injure or annoy another person or damage propert y belonging to another 
person. 
 
C. A private person may arrest another, for prompt delivery to a law 
enforcement officer: 
 
1. When an offense is committed or attempted in his  or her presence; 
 
2. When an arrest warrant for that person is in fac t outstanding. 
 
D. Any person making an arrest may orally summon as  many persons as he or she 
deems necessary to help him or her. 
 
E. If the offense charged is an offense punishable by banishment or in 
violation of the federal Major Crimes Act 1, the arrest may be made at his or 
her residence at any time of the day or night. Othe rwise, the arrest pursuant 
to a warrant can be made at a person's residence on ly between the hours of 7:00 
a.m. and 9:00 p.m. unless arrest at night at the re sidence is specifically 
authorized by the issuing Judge. Arrest at places o ther than at the residence 
may be made at any time. 
 
F. Any person, upon making an arrest: 
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1. Must inform the person to be arrested of his or her intention to arrest him 
or her, of the cause or reasons for the arrest, and  his or her authority to 
make it, except when the person to be arrested is a ctually engaged in the 
commission of, or an attempt to, commit an offense,  or is pursued immediately 
after its commission or an escape if such is not re asonably possible under the 
circumstances; 
 
2. Must show the warrant of arrest as soon as is pr acticable, if such exists 
and is demanded; 
 
3. A law enforcement officer may use reasonable for ce and use all necessary 
means to effect the arrest if the person to be arre sted either flees or 
forcibly resists after receiving information of the  officer's intent to arrest 
except that deadly force may be used only as otherw ise provided by law; 
 
4. A law enforcement officer may break open a door or window of a building in 
which the person to be arrested is, or is reasonabl y believed to be, after 
demanding admittance and explaining the purpose of which admittance is desired; 
 
5. May search the person arrested and take from him  or her and put into 
evidence all weapons he or she may have about his o r her person; 
 
6. Shall as soon as is reasonably possible deliver the person arrested to a 
police officer or do as commanded by the arrest war rant or deliver the person 
arrested to the jail for processing a complaint. 
 
1 See 18 U.S.C.A. § 1153. 
 
§ 6–103. Arrest in hot pursuit  
 
A. Any law enforcement officer otherwise empowered to arrest a person within 
this jurisdiction may continuously pursue such pers on from a point of initial 
contact within the jurisdiction of the Nation to an y point of arrest within or 
without the jurisdiction of the Nation and such arr est shall be valid, provided 
that such officer shall respect and comply with the  extradition requirements of 
the jurisdiction in which the arrest is finally mad e. 
 
B. Any law enforcement officer commissioned by the federal government, any 
Indian Tribe, or state when in hot and continuous p ursuit of any person for the 
commission of a felony within such other jurisdicti on may validly arrest such 
person within the jurisdiction of the Nation, provi ded that any person so 
arrested shall be forthwith delivered to the Osage Nation Police Chief to 
incarcerate until a show cause hearing pursuant to the extradition laws of the 
Nation is set. 
 
§ 6–104. Limitation on arrests in the home  
 
A person may be arrested in his or her own home onl y: 
 
A. By a law enforcement officer pursuant to an arre st warrant; 
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B. By a law enforcement officer for an offense comm itted in the home in the 
presence of the officer; 
 
C. By a law enforcement officer in continuous pursu it of a person who flees to 
his or her home to avoid arrest. 
 
§ 6–105. Notification of rights  
 
A. Upon arrest, the defendant shall be notified tha t he or she has the 
following rights: 
 
1. The right to remain silent and that any statemen ts made by him or her may be 
used against him or her in Court; 
 
2. That he or she has the right to obtain an attorn ey at his or her own expense 
and to have an attorney present at any questioning;  
 
3. That if he or she wishes to answer the questions  of the police he or she may 
stop or request time to speak with his or her attor ney at any point in the 
questioning. 
 
B. Prior to conducting a consensual, warrantless se arch pursuant to Section 6–
101(H)(2) or (3) of this Title, the officer shall s pecifically inform the 
person to be searched or the person in charge of th e property to be searched 
that: 
 
1. The search will be conducted only with the perso n's consent; 
 
2. The person is under no obligation or requirement  to consent to the search 
and may refuse to consent to the search if he or sh e chooses to do so, or 
request the advice of an attorney at his or her own  expense prior to responding 
to the requested consent to the search; 
 
3. If the person refuses to consent to the search, the officer will not search 
the person or property without first obtaining a wa rrant from the Court. 
 
C. Whenever possible, the officer should obtain a w ritten statement that the 
person knows these rights, understands and waives t hem prior to taking a 
voluntary statement from a defendant or conducting a warrantless, consensual 
search, provided that the absence of such a written  statement does not preclude 
the admission of the statement or other evidence if  the Court determines that 
the statement or consent to search were voluntary. 
 
§ 6–106. Grant of immunity to witnesses  
 
Whenever a witness in any civil or criminal proceed ing refuses, on the basis of 
his or her privilege against self-incrimination, to  testify or to provide other 
information in a proceeding before or ancillary to the Court of the Osage 
Nation, the Judge presiding over the proceeding sha ll delay any further 
testimony and immediately confer with the Prosecuto r concerning the witness's 
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refusal to testify. If the Prosecutor concurs, the Judge shall communicate to 
the witness an order issued under this part and the  witness may not refuse to 
comply with the order on the basis of his or her pr ivilege against 
self-incrimination; but no testimony or other infor mation compelled under the 
order or any information directly or indirectly der ived from such testimony or 
other information may be used against the witness i n any criminal proceeding, 
except a prosecution for perjury, giving false stat ement, or otherwise failing 
to comply with the order. 
 
 CHAPTER 7 
 BAIL  
 
§ 7–101. Setting bail/release on personal recogniza nce  
 
A. Bail shall be set within seventy-two (72) hours of arrest in accordance with 
the bail schedule in Section 7–102 of this Title. T he arresting or other Osage 
Nation officer shall inform the jail and the person  arrested of the bail 
amount. The person charged shall be informed that r elease on bond is with the 
condition that such person shall not attempt to inf luence, injure, tamper with 
or retaliate against an officer, juror, witness, in formant, or victim or 
violate any other law. 
 
B. Nothing in this chapter shall remove the discret ion of the arresting or 
other Osage Nation officer to release the person ch arged on a personal 
recognizance bond, prior to the expiration of seven ty-two (72) hours. 
 
§ 7–102. Bail schedule  
 
A. A person arrested may post bail with the Chief o f the Osage Nation Police 
for transmittal to the Court Clerk and obtain his o r her release prior to his 
or her appearance before a judicial officer. The ba il schedule for offenses in 
Title 6, ONC is as follows: 
 
Section       Offense                                Minimum Bail Amount  
1–101         Arson in the First Degree              No Bail 
1–102         Arson in the Second Degree             $500 
1–103         Arson in the Third Degree              $250 
1–104         Burglary                               $250 
1–105         Breaking and Entering                  $250 
1–106         Criminal Mischief                      $300 
1–107         Criminal Trespass                      $300 
1–120         Larceny                                $500 
1–121         Extortion                              $500 
1–122         False Pretenses                        $500 
1–123         Embezzlement                           No Bail 
1–124         Receiving Stolen Property              $500 
1–125         Theft of Property Lost, Mislaid or De livered by Mistake  $500 
1–126        Theft of Services                    $ 500 
1–127        Theft of Utility or Cable Television S ervices  $500 
1–128        Theft of Property Pursuant to Repair o r Rental Agreement  $500 
1–129        Unauthorized Use of a Vehicle        $ 500 
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1–136        Forgery                              $ 500 
1–137        Criminal Simulation                  $ 500 
1–138        Fraudulent Handling of Recordable Inst ruments  $500 
1–139        Tampering with Records               $ 500 
1–140        Bad Checks                           $ 500 
1–141        Fraudulent Use of a Credit Card      $ 500 
1–147        Deceptive Business Practices         $ 300 
1–148        Defrauding Creditors                 $ 250 
1–149        Securing Execution of Documents By Dec eption  $250 
1–150        Criminal Usury                       $ 100 
1–151        Unlawful Dealing With Property By A Fi duciary  $500 
1–152        Making a False Credit Report         $ 250 
1–160        Computer Crimes                      N o Bail 
2–101        Assault in the First Degree          N o Bail 
2–102        Assault in the Second Degree         $ 500 
2–103        Assault—Domestic                     N o Bail 
2–104        Mayhem                               N o Bail 
2–105        Verbal or Written Assault            N o Bail 
2–111        Homicide in the First Degree         N o Bail 
2–112        Homicide in the Second Degree        N o Bail 
2–113        Aiding or Soliciting a Suicide       $ 250 
2–121        Kidnaping                            N o Bail 
2–122        False Imprisonment                   $ 500 
2–123        Custodial Interference               $ 500 
2–124        Criminal Coercion                    N o Bail 
2–131        Rape in the First Degree             N o Bail 
2–132        Rape in the Second Degree            N o Bail 
2–133        Deviate Sexual Intercourse           $ 500 
2–134        Sexual Assault                       N o Bail 
2–141        Robbery                              N o Bail 
3–101        Attempt                      Same as A ttempted Crime       
3–102        Criminal Conspiracy          Same as C rime Conspired 
3–103        Solicitation                 Same as C rime Solicited 
4–101        Bribery                              $ 500 
4–102        Improper Influence in Official Matters   No Bail 
4–103        Retaliation for Past Official Action N o Bail 
4–104        Improper Gifts to Public Servants    $ 500 
4–105        Unofficial Misconduct                N o Bail 
4–106        Oppression in Office                 N o Bail 
4–107        Misusing Public Money                N o Bail 
4–108        Perjury in the First Degree          N o Bail 
4–109        Perjury in the Second Degree         $ 500 
4–110        Tampering with Witnesses             $ 500 
4–111        Tampering with Evidence              $ 500 
4–112        Tampering with Public Records        $ 500 
4–113        Impersonating a Public Servant       $ 500 
4–114        Obstructing Governmental Function    $ 500 
4–126        False Arrest                         $ 500 
4–127        Refusing to Aid an Officer           $ 250 
4–128        Obstructing Justice                  N o Bail 
4–129       Providing Contraband                  $ 250 
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4–130       Resisting Lawful Arrest               $ 500 
4–131       Escape                                N o Bail 
4–132       Bail Jumping                          N o Bail 
4–133       Failure to Obey a Lawful Order of the C ourt  $500 
4–134       Unlawful Return of Banished Persons   $ 500 
4–135       Aiding Return of Banished Persons     $ 500 
4–140       False Alarms                          $ 250 
4–141       Doing Business Without a License      $ 250 
4–142       Tampering with Public Property        $ 250 
4–143       Injuring Public Property              $ 500 
4–151       Compensation for Past Official Behavior   $500 
4–152       Official Unlawful Action              $ 500 
4–153       Special Influence                     $ 500 
5–101       Rioting                               $ 300 
5–102       Failure to Disperse                   $ 250 
5–103       Disorderly Conduct                    $ 300 
5–104       Harassment                            $ 250 
5–105       Public Nuisance                       $ 250 
5–106       Disrupting A Public Or Religious Assemb ly  $300 
5–107       Weapons Offense                       $ 500 
5–108       Dangerous Devices                     $ 500 
5–116       Desecration                           $ 250 
5–117       Littering                             $ 250 
5–126       Abusing a Corpse                      $ 500 
5–127       Prostitution                          $ 500 
5–128       Spreading a Venereal Disease          $ 250 
5–129       Obscenity                             $ 500 
5–136       Intoxication                          $ 150 
5–137       Possession of an Alcoholic Beverage   $ 250 
5–138       Tobacco Offense                       $ 250 
5–139       Abuse of Psycho-toxic Chemical Solvents  $250 
5–140       Dangerous Drug Offense                N o Bail 
5–141       Possession of Drug Paraphernalia      $ 500 
5–151       Cruelty to Animals                    $ 250 
5–152       Livestock Offense                     $ 250 
5–161       False Reports                         $ 250 
5–162       Emergency Telephone Abuse             $ 250 
5–163       Violation of Privacy                  $ 250 
5–164       Criminal Defamation                   $ 250 
5–165       Water Offenses                        $ 250 
5–166       Contributing to the Delinquency of a Mi nor $250 
5–167       Trafficking in Children               $ 250 
5–168       Curfew Violation                      $ 250 
5–169       Fireworks Offense                     $ 250 
 
B. Based upon facts as alleged by the arresting off icer, or on probable cause 
affidavit, the Judge may adjust the bond. 
 
§ 7–103. Release in non-banishment cases prior to t rial  
 
A. Any person charged with an offense, other than a n offense punishable by 
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banishment, shall, at his or her initial appearance  before a Judge of the 
Court, have opportunity to request a bond hearing. The Judge of the Court may 
impose one or any combination of the following cond itions of release which will 
reasonably assure the appearance of the person for trial: 
 
1. Place the person in the custody of designated pe rson or organization 
agreeing to supervise him or her; 
 
2. Place restrictions on the travel, association or  place of abode of the 
person during the period of release; 
 
3. Require the deposit of cash as set out in the ba il schedule in Section 7–102 
of this Title; or 
 
4. Impose any other condition deemed reasonably nec essary to assure appearance 
as required, including a condition requiring that t he person return to custody 
after specified hours. 
 
B. In determining which conditions of release will reasonably assure 
appearance, the Judge shall, on the basis of availa ble information, take into 
account the nature and circumstances of the offense  charged, the weight of the 
evidence against the accused, the accused's family ties, employment, financial 
resources, character and mental condition, the leng th of his or her residence 
in the community, his or her record of convictions and his or her appearance at 
Court proceedings or of flight to avoid prosecution  or failure to appear at 
Court proceedings. 
 
C. A Judge authorizing the release of a person unde r this section shall issue 
an appropriate order containing a statement of the conditions imposed, if any, 
shall inform such person of the penalties applicabl e to violations of the 
conditions of his or her release and shall advise h im or her that a warrant for 
his or her arrest will be issued immediately upon a ny such violation. 
 
D. A person for whom conditions of release are impo sed and who after 
seventy-two (72) hours from the time of the release  hearing continues to be 
detained as a result of his or her inability to mee t the conditions of release, 
shall, upon application, be entitled to have the co nditions reviewed by the 
Judge who imposed them. Unless the conditions of re lease are amended and the 
person is thereupon released, the Judge shall set f orth in writing the reasons 
for requiring the conditions imposed. A person who is ordered released on a 
condition which required that he or she return to c ustody after specified hours 
shall, upon application, be entitled to a review by  the Judge who imposed the 
conditions. Unless the requirement is removed and t he person is thereupon 
released on another condition, the Judge shall set forth in writing the reasons 
for continuing the requirement. In the event that t he Judge who imposed 
conditions of release is not available, any other J udge of the Court may review 
such conditions. 
 
E. A Judge ordering the release of a person on any condition specified in this 
section may at any time amend his or her order to i mpose additional or 
different conditions of release; provided, that if the imposition of such 
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additional or different conditions results in the d etention of the person as a 
result of his or her inability to meet such conditi ons or in the release of the 
person on a condition requiring him or her to retur n to custody after specified 
hours, the provisions of subsection (D) shall apply . 
 
F. Information stated in or offered in connection w ith any order entered 
pursuant to this section need not conform to the ru les pertaining to the 
admissibility of evidence in a court of law. 
 
§ 7–104. Release in banishment cases or after convi ction  
 
A person (1) who is charged with an offense punisha ble by banishment, or (2) 
who has been convicted of an offense and is either awaiting sentence or has 
filed an appeal, shall be treated in accordance wit h the provisions of Section 
7–102 of this Title unless the Court or Judge has r eason to believe that no one 
or more conditions of release will reasonably assur e that the person will not 
flee or pose a danger to any other person or to the  community. If such a risk 
of flight or danger is believed to exist, or if it appears that an appeal is 
frivolous or taken for delay, the person may be ord ered detained. 
 
§ 7–105. Penalties for failure to appear  
 
Whoever having been released pursuant to this chapt er wilfully fails to appear 
before the Court or a judicial officer as required,  shall incur a forfeiture of 
any security which was given or pledged for his or her release, and in 
addition, shall, (1) if he or she was released in c onnection with a charge 
having banishment as a possible punishment, or whil e awaiting sentence or 
pending appeal after conviction of any offense havi ng had banishment imposed as 
part of the sentence, be subject to a fine of Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00) 
and imprisonment for a term of six (6) months, and if banishment is imposed, 
one (1) year shall be added to the term of banishme nt otherwise imposed, or (2) 
if he or she was released in connection with a char ge other than as described 
in (1) above, he or she shall be fined not more tha n the maximum provided for 
the offense charged or imprisonment for not more th an six (6) months or both, 
or (3) if he or she was released for appearance as a material witness, shall be 
fined not more than Two Hundred Fifty Dollars ($250 .00) or imprisoned for not 
more than three (3) months, or both. 
 
§ 7–106. Persons or classes prohibited as bondsmen  
 
The following persons or classes shall not be bail bondsmen and shall not 
directly or indirectly receive any benefits from th e execution of any bail 
bond: jailers, police officers, magistrates, judges , court clerks and any 
person having the power to arrest or having anythin g to do with the control of 
Osage Nation prisoners. 
 
§ 7–107. Authority to act as bail bondsmen  
 
Any person licensed by the Nation to act as a bail bondsmen pursuant to the 
Osage Nation licensing provisions has the authority  to act in that capacity. 
 


